Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588

Nikhil Marriwala C. C. Tripathi Shruti Jain Dinesh Kumar *Editors*

Mobile Radio Comunications and 5G Networks Proceedings of Third MRCN 2022



Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems

Volume 588

Series Editor

Janusz Kacprzyk, Systems Research Institute, Polish Academy of Sciences, Warsaw, Poland

Advisory Editors

Kowloon, Hong Kong

Fernando Gomide, Department of Computer Engineering and Automation-DCA, School of Electrical and Computer Engineering-FEEC, University of Campinas-UNICAMP, São Paulo, Brazil Okyay Kaynak, Department of Electrical and Electronic Engineering, Bogazici University, Istanbul, Turkey Derong Liu, Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, University of Illinois at Chicago, Chicago, USA Institute of Automation, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China Witold Pedrycz, Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, University of Alberta, Alberta, Canada Systems Research Institute, Polish Academy of Sciences, Warsaw, Poland Marios M. Polycarpou, Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, KIOS Research Center for Intelligent Systems and Networks, University of Cyprus, Nicosia, Cyprus Imre J. Rudas, Óbuda University, Budapest, Hungary Jun Wang, Department of Computer Science, City University of Hong Kong,

The series "Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems" publishes the latest developments in Networks and Systems—quickly, informally and with high quality. Original research reported in proceedings and post-proceedings represents the core of LNNS.

Volumes published in LNNS embrace all aspects and subfields of, as well as new challenges in, Networks and Systems.

The series contains proceedings and edited volumes in systems and networks, spanning the areas of Cyber-Physical Systems, Autonomous Systems, Sensor Networks, Control Systems, Energy Systems, Automotive Systems, Biological Systems, Vehicular Networking and Connected Vehicles, Aerospace Systems, Automation, Manufacturing, Smart Grids, Nonlinear Systems, Power Systems, Robotics, Social Systems, Economic Systems and other. Of particular value to both the contributors and the readership are the short publication timeframe and the world-wide distribution and exposure which enable both a wide and rapid dissemination of research output.

The series covers the theory, applications, and perspectives on the state of the art and future developments relevant to systems and networks, decision making, control, complex processes and related areas, as embedded in the fields of interdisciplinary and applied sciences, engineering, computer science, physics, economics, social, and life sciences, as well as the paradigms and methodologies behind them.

Indexed by SCOPUS, INSPEC, WTI Frankfurt eG, zbMATH, SCImago.

All books published in the series are submitted for consideration in Web of Science.

For proposals from Asia please contact Aninda Bose (aninda.bose@springer.com).

Nikhil Marriwala · C. C. Tripathi · Shruti Jain · Dinesh Kumar Editors

Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks

Proceedings of Third MRCN 2022



Editors Nikhil Marriwala University Institute of Engineering and Technology (UIET) Kurukshetra University Kurukshetra, India

Shruti Jain Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering Jaypee University of Information Technology Solan, Himachal Pradesh, India C. C. Tripathi NITTTR Bhopal, India

Dinesh Kumar Department of Electrical and Computer System Engineering RMIT University Melbourne, VIC, Australia

ISSN 2367-3370 ISSN 2367-3389 (electronic) Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems ISBN 978-981-19-7981-1 ISBN 978-981-19-7982-8 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023, corrected publication 2023

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

Preface

This conference provides a platform and aid to the researches involved in designing systems that permit the societal acceptance of ambient intelligence. The overall goal of this conference is to present the latest snapshot of the ongoing research as well as to shed further light on future directions in this space. This conference aims to serve for industry research professionals who are currently working in the field of academia research and research industry to improve the life span of the general public in the area of recent advances and upcoming technologies utilizing cellular systems, 2G/2.5G/3G/4G/5G and beyond, LTE, WiMAX, WMAN, and other emerging broadband wireless networks, WLAN, WPAN, and other homes/personal networking technologies, pervasive and wearable computing and networking, small cells and femtocell networks, wireless mesh networks, vehicular wireless networks, cognitive radio networks and their applications, wireless multimedia networks, green wireless networks, standardization activities of emerging wireless technologies, power management, signal processing, and energy conservation techniques. This conference will provide support to the researchers involved in designing decision support systems that will permit the societal acceptance of ambient intelligence. It presents the latest research being conducted on diverse topics in intelligent technologies to advance knowledge and applications in this rapidly evolving field. The conference is seen as a turning point in developing the quality of human life and performance in the future; therefore, it has been identified as the theme of the conference. Authors were invited to submit papers presenting novel technical studies as well as position and vision papers comprising hypothetical/speculative scenarios.

5G technology is a truly revolutionary paradigm shift, enabling multimedia communications between people and devices from any location. It also underpins exciting applications such as sensor networks, smart homes, telemedicine, and automated highways. This book will provide a comprehensive introduction to the underlying theory, design techniques, and analytical tools of 5G and wireless communications, focusing primarily on the core principles of wireless system design. The book will begin with an overview of wireless systems and standards. The characteristics of the wireless channel are then described, including their fundamental capacity limits. Various modulation, coding, and signal processing schemes are then discussed in

detail, including state-of-the-art adaptive modulation, multicarrier, spread spectrum, and multiple antenna techniques. The book will be a valuable reference for engineers in the wireless industry. This book will be extremely valuable not only to graduate students pursuing research in wireless systems but also to engineering professionals who have the task of designing and developing future 5G wireless technologies.

For the proper review of each manuscript, every received manuscript was first checked for plagiarism, and then the manuscript was sent to three reviewers. In this process, the committee members were involved, and the whole process was monitored and coordinated by General Chair. The Technical Program Committee involved senior academicians and researchers from various reputed institutes. The members were from India as well as abroad. The technical program mainly involves the review of the paper. The conference has had an acceptance ratio of **18.9%**.

An overwhelming response was received from the researchers, academicians, and industry from all over the globe. The papers were received from pan-India with places such as **Punjab**, **Himachal**, **Uttar Pradesh**, **Maharashtra**, **Tamil Nadu**, **Chhattisgarh**, **Telangana**, **Rajasthan**, **Uttarakhand**, **Kerala**, **Odisha**, **Rajasthan**, **Uttar Pradesh**, **Delhi**, **J&K**, and **Andhra Pradesh**. The authors from premium institutes IITs, NITs, Central Universities, NSIT, PU, and many other reputed institutes participated in the conference.

Organizers of MRCN-2022 are thankful to University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra (UIET, KUK), which was established by Kurukshetra University in 2004 to develop as a "Centre of Excellence" and offer quality technical education and to undertake research in Engineering and Technology for providing the necessary resources to organize such a mega event. UIET, KUK under the dynamic leadership of **Prof. (Dr.) Som Nath Sachdeva**, Honorable Vice-Chancellor, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, and **Prof. (Dr.) Sunil Dhingra**, Director UIET, KUK, has established itself as a role model for Engineering and Technology Education not only for the State of Haryana but for the world over to meet the challenges of the twenty-first century.

The editors would like to express their sincere gratitude to Patron of the Conference MRCN-2022 **Prof. (Dr.) Som Nath Sachdeva**, Honorable Vice-Chancellor, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra; **Prof. (Dr.) Sunil Dhingra**, Director UIET, KUK, Dean, Engineering and Technology Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, and Convener of the Conference; **Prof. (Dr.) Dinesh Kant Kumar**, Professor at RMIT University, Melbourne; **Prof. (Dr.) Carol Fung**, Concordia University, Canada, Special Guest at the conference; **Dr. Utkarsh Srivastava**, Western Michigan University, USA; **Prof. S. Jagannathan**, Rutledge-Emerson Distinguished Professor of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Missouri University of Science and Technology, USA; **Dr. Vijay Garg**, Co-Coordinator of MRCN-2022, all General Chairs, Plenary Speakers, Invited Keynote Speakers, Reviewers, Technical Program Committee Members, International Advisory Committee Members, and Local Organizing, Committee Members of MRCN-2022, without whose support, the quality and standards of the conference could not be maintained. Special thanks to the Springer and its team for this valuable publication. Over and above, we would like Preface

to express our deepest sense of gratitude to UIET, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, for hosting this conference. We are thankful to **All India Council for Technical Education (AICTE)** for sponsoring the International conference MRCN-2022 event.

Kurukshetra, India Bhopal, India Solan, India Melbourne, Australia Nikhil Marriwala C. C. Tripathi Shruti Jain Dinesh Kumar

Contents

Android Malwares with Their Characteristics and Threats Tejpal Sharma and Dhavleesh Rattan	1
Design of a Novel Side Chaining Model for Improving the Performance of Security Aware E-Voting Applications Hemlata Wamanrao Kohad, Sunil Kumar, and Asha Ambhaikar	13
Optimized Activation Function-Based SAR Ship Detection Vishal Gupta, Monish Gupta, and Nikhil Marriwala	29
Elimination and Restoring Deduplicated Storage for Multilevel Integrated Approach with Cost Estimation Francis Antony Xavier Bronson, Xavier Francis Jency, Vairamani Sai Shanmugaraja, Saravanan Elumalai, and Gowrishankar Senthil Velan	39
DEEC Protocol with ACO-Based Cluster Head Selection in Wireless Sensor Network Renu Jangra, Ankita Chhikara, Jyoti Saini, and Ramesh Kait	53
Effective Communication in NDN via Transient Popular Content Caching at Edge Divya Gupta, Ankit Bansal, Shivani Wadhwa, and Kamal Deep Garg	63
Performance of HMRF-Based Unsupervised Segmentation and Random Walk Segmentation Algorithms for Gallbladder MRI Koushik Chakraborty and Arunava De	71
Breast Cancer Detection Using Deep Learning Bhavin Gami, Khushi Chauhan, and Brijeshkumar Y. Panchal	85
Transferring Pre-trained Deep CNNs on Plantar Thermograms for Diabetic Foot Disease Vikas Khullar, Raj Gaurang Tiwari, Ambuj Kumar Agarwal, and Mohit Angurala	97

Sensory Nerve Conduction System with Non-invasive Glucose Monitoring Using Iot-Based Assessment V. Vidya Lakshmi, S. Manju, S. A. Anushka, P. Aruna, R. Dharini Devi, and Katuru Gowthami	109
Detection and Classification of Waste for Segregation Based on Machine Learning Pradnya Borkar and Krutika Channe	119
Healthcare Framework for Privacy-Preserving Basedon Hyperledger FabricNidhi Raghav and Anoop Kumar Bhola	133
A Modified Approach for Accuracy Enhancement in Intruder Detection with Optimally Certain Features Shivani Gaba, Shally Nagpal, Alankrita Aggarwal, Suneet Kumar, and Pardeep Singh	149
An Ensemble (CNN-LSTM) Model for Severity Detection of Bacterial Blight Rice Disease Shweta Lamba, Anupam Baliyan, Vinay Kukreja, and Ramamani Tripathy	159
Intelligent Detection of DDoS Attack in IoT Network Parul Gahelot, Pradeepta Kumar Sarangi, and Lekha Rani	173
Integration of IoT for MANET Network Security Chetna, Shikha, Sunil Gupta, and Tejinder Kaur	185
Detection of Tomato Leaf Ailment Using Convolutional Neural Network Technique Richa Thakur, Sanjukta Mohanty, Paresh Kumar Sethy, Nikhil Patro, Priyanka Sethy, and Arup Abhinna Acharya	193
The Repercussion of AI Tools for Professionals in the Termof Compensation and Leadership on the Employee Retentionand Job SatisfactionRavinder Kaur and Hardeep Kaur	203
A Critical Analysis of AI-Based Techniques for Heart Disease Prediction Deepika Arora, Avinash Sharma, and B. K. Agarwal	215
Empirical Analysis of Existing Procurement and Crop TestingProcess for Cocoa Beans in GhanaRichard Essah, Darpan Anand, and Surender Singh	229

Contents

Water-Body Segmentation from Remote Sensing Satellite Images Utilizing Hierarchical and Contour-Based Multi-Scale Features R. S. M. Lakshmi Patibandla, Adusumalli Yaswanth, and Syed Inamulla Hussani	245
Image-Based Disease Detection and Classification of Plant UsingCNNMadhusudhana Rao Dontha and Nalagatla Sri Supriyanka	255
Predictive Analysis of Air Pollutants Using Machine Learning Reema Gupta and Priti Singla	269
Machine Learning Techniques Applied of Land Use—Land Cover (LULC) Image Classification: Research Avenues Challenges with Issues Reena Thakur and Prashant Panse	281
Crime Analysis Using Computer Vision Approach with Machine Learning P. William, Anurag Shrivastava, N. Shunmuga Karpagam, T. A. Mohanaprakash, Korakod Tongkachok, and Keshav Kumar	297
Natural Language Processing Implementation for SentimentAnalysis on TweetsP. William, Anurag Shrivastava, Premanand S. Chauhan,Mudasir Raja, Sudhir Baijnath Ojha, and Keshav Kumar	317
VLSI Implementation of BCH Encoder with Triple DES Encryption for Baseband Transceiver N. Dhandapani, M. Z. Mohamed Ashik, Kalthi Reddy Bhargav, N. Achyuth, and Deepa Jose	329
Design and Implementation of Image De-hazing Using HistogramEqualizationE. G. Radha, D. Suresha, and E. Ramesh	343
Improved Hybrid Unified Power Flow Controller Using Fractional Order PID Controlled Systems Akhib Khan Bahamani, G. Srinivasulu Reddy, I. Kumaraswamy, and K. Vimala Kumar	353
Framework for Implementation of Smart Driver Assistance System Using Augmented Reality P. William, N. K. Darwante, A. B. Pawar, M. A. Jawale, and Apurv Verma	365
Power-Efficient Hardware Design of ECC Algorithm on High Performance FPGA Vikas Jalodia and Bishwajeet Pandey	385

Co	ont	en	ts
u	ш	en	ιs

A Creative Domain of Blockchain Application: NFTs Urmila Pilania, Pulkit Upadhyay, Rohit Tanwar, and Manoj Kumar	397
Sign Language Recognition Using Machine Learning Pradnya Borkar and Kiran Godbole	407
An IoT-Based Health Monitoring System for Stress Detection in Human Beings Alen J. James, Andrew Dixen, Naamah Susan Saji, Riya Thomas, S. N. Kumar, and Neenu Rose Antony	415
IoT-Based Driving Pattern Analysis and Engine Sensor Damage Prediction Using Onboard Diagnostics K. K. Abhinand Krishna, Abhinav Bavos, Ashak Achankunju Thomas, Jerin Joseph, Siju John, and S. N. Kumar	425
Solving the Element Detecting Problem in Graphs via Quantum Walk Search Algorithm (QWSA) Sukhpreet Kaur Gill, Gaganpreet Kaur, Gauri Shankar, and Veeramanickam	433
Critical Analysis of Secure Strategies Against Threats on Cloud Platform Gaganpreet Kaur and Sandeep Kaur	443
Pareto Optimal Solution for Fully Fuzzy Bi-criteria Multi-indexBulk Transportation ProblemSudhir Kumar Chauhan, Pallavi Khanna, Nidhi Sindhwani,Komal Saxena, and Rohit Anand	457
Automatic Candidature Selection by Artificial Natural Language Processing	471
Pooja Singh, Nidhi Sindwani, Shivam Tiwari, and Vivek Jangra	.,,
Vulnerability Assessment of Cryptocurrency Wallet and Exchange Websites Saba Khanum, Dishika Bisht, Kirti Kashyap, and Muskan Mehta	483
Greedy Theory Using Improved Performance Prim's Algorithm, Big Bang Speedup of the Bellman–Ford Algorithm Tejinder Kaur, Vidhu Kiran, Abhinav Ahlawat, and Nandini Verma	493
Performance Analysis of High-Speed Optical CommunicationSystems Under the Impact of Four Wave MixingAnnu and Himanshi Saini	501
Generation and Comparison of Filterless Octuple RoFUpconversion Systems Based on Cascaded and Dual ParallelMZM ConfigurationAjay Kumar, Shelly Singla, and Deepak Kedia	517

Contents

The Effect of Virtual and Augmented Reality on Well-Being:Perspectives in Mental Health EducationNavreet Kaur	525
Unified Physical Parameters-Based Analytical Drain Current Model of Amorphous-InGaZnO TFTs for Emerging Display Technology Ashima Sharma, Pydi Ganga Bahubalindruni, Manisha Bharti, and Pedro Barquinha	535
Applying Information and WSN Technologies for OptimizingComplex Farming EcosystemAnil Kapil, Anita Venugopal, and Vijay Anant Athavale	543
Unraveling a New Age of Travel in Blockchain Based Metaverse Shivinder Nijjer, Jashandeep Singh, Pankaj Sharma, Meenakshi Malhotra, and Rajit Verma	555
MRI and SPECT Brain Image Analysis Using Image Fusion V. Kalpana, V. Vijaya Kishore, and R. V. S. Satyanarayana	571
Discrete Wavelet Transform-Based Image Fusion in Remote Sensing Richa, Karamjit Kaur, Priti Singh, and Swati Juneja	587
A Deep Learning Model for Early Prediction of Pneumonia Using VGG19 and Neural Networks Shagun Sharma and Kalpna Guleria	597
KDS: Keyless Data Security for Wireless Sensor Networks Charu Sharma, Rohit Vaid, and Kavita Gupta	613
Smart Industrial Scanner for Implementation of Relevant DataParsing from Prescriptions Using SSWF AlgorithmJephin V. Jose, Sherin Eliyas, Sathish Kumar, and Angeline Benitta	625
Optimizing Water Quality Parameters Using Machine Learning Algorithms Avinash Sharma, Anand Kumar Gupta, Dharminder Yadav, and Tarkeshwar Barua	637
Approximate Arithmetic Circuit for Error-Resilient Application Garima Thakur, Shruti Jain, and Harsh Sohal	647

Contents

Development of a New Technique to Improve Security of Data	
in Remote Patient Monitoring System in Health Care	657
Shivanshu Bansal and Chander Diwaker	
An Effective Intrusion Detection System in Cloud Computing	
An Effective Intrusion Detection System in Cloud Computing Environment	671

Correction to: Smart Industrial Scanner for Implementation of Relevant Data Parsing from Prescriptions Using SSWF	
Algorithm Jephin V. Jose, Sherin Eliyas, Sathish Kumar, and Angeline Benitta	C 1
Correction to: Greedy Theory Using Improved Performance Prim's Algorithm,Big Bang Speedup of the Bellman-Ford	
Algorithm Tejinder Kaur, Vidhu Kiran, Abhinav Ahlawat, and Nandini Verma	C3

Author Index	 	 	. 681

Editors and Contributors

About the Editors

Dr. Nikhil Marriwala (B. Tech., M. Tech. and Ph.D. in Engineering and Technology) is working as Assistant Professor and Head of the Department Electronics and Communication Engineering Department, University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra. He did his Ph.D. from National Institute of Technology (NIT), Kurukshetra in the department of Electronics and Communication Engineering. He did his post-graduation (M.Tech.) in Electronics and Communication Engineering from Institute of Advanced Studies in Education (IASE) University, and did his B.Tech. in Electronics and Instrumentation from MMEC, Mullana, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra. He has more than 19.5 years of experience teaching graduate and postgraduate students. More than 31 students have completed their M.Tech. dissertation under his guidance. He has published more than 05 book chapters in different International books, has authored more than 10-books with Pearson, Wiley, etc. and has more than 40 publications to his credit in reputed International Journals (SCI, SCIE, ESCI, and Scopus) and 20 papers in International/National conferences. He has been granted 08 Patents with 02 Indian patents and 06 International Patents. He has been Chairman of Special Sessions in more than 22 International/National Conferences and has delivered a keynote address at more than 7 International conferences. He has also acted as organizing secretary for more than 05 International conferences and 01 National Conference. He has delivered more than 70 Invited Talks/Guest Lectures in leading Universities/Colleges PAN India. He is having additional charge of Training and Placement Officer, UIET, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra for more than 11 years now. He is the Single point of contact (SPOC) and head of local chapter of SWAYAM NPTEL Local Chapter of UIET, KUK. He is the SPOC for Infosys campus connect program for UIET, KUK. He is editor of more than 05 book proceedings with Springer and guest editor for special session in Journal Measurement and Sensors, Elsevier. He is also the reviewer for many reputed journals such as the International Journal of Communication Systems,

Wiley, *IEEE Signal Processing Letters*, *International Journal of Measurement Technologies* and *Journal of Organizational and End User Computing* (JOEUC), *Egyptian Informatics Journal*—Elsevier, *Instrumentation Engineering* (IJMTIE), *International Journal of Interactive Communication Systems and Technologies* (IJICST), *Current Journal of Applied Science and Technology*, UK. He has been awarded as the NPTEL ENTHUSIASTS for year 2019–2020 by NPTEL IIT, Madras. He has also been awarded as the "Career Guru of the Month" award by Aspiring Minds. His areas of interests are Software Defined Radios, Cognitive Radios, Soft Computing, Wireless Communications, Wireless Sensor Networks, Fuzzy system design, and Advanced Microprocessors.

Prof. (Dr.) C. C. Tripathi is presently working as Director, NITTTR, Bhopal. His field of Specialization is Electronics and Communication Engineering, Microelectronics, RF MEMS for Communication, Industrial Consultancy and Entrepreneurship Development, Project Development, Development of Start-ups, and Incubation, Experiential Learning Center etc. As Director NITTTR, Bhopal Assignment he is heading the institute's academic bodies like, the academic council with four Extension Centres, PG programs and spearheading various training programmes, curriculum development, research in various engineering and applied sciences department in the institute. His present roles and responsibilities as administrative head of the institute is to provide policy-related support/measures to Government of India for the overall improvement of quality of Technical Education in the country. He has supervised 07 nos. Ph.D. Thesis and 46 nos. M.Tech. thesis. He has credits of publishing 81 nos. of papers in International/National journals and > 43 nos. in Conferences. He has also developed 44 nos. of products/process as import substitute. He has successfully implemented projects like TEQIP-II grants of Rs.10.00 Crores by preparing Institution Development Plan (IDP) (2011-2015), TEQIP-III grant of Rs. 7.00 Crores (2016-2020) and Setting up of Incubation Center: Rs. 30 Lakhs sponsored by DEIT (HARTRON), Haryana. He has also completed a 12 nos. of manpower development projects; 16 nos. of Consultancy projects. He established Entrepreneurship Development Cell at UIET, KUK with the financial assistance (Rs. 38.00 Lacs. approx.) of NSTEDB/DST, Government of India and trained more than 600 SC/STs youth students, I/c Engineering graduates on "Entrepreneurship Development" under the scheme of Department of Industry, Government of Haryana/DST, India. He has conducted 04 nos. of Staff Development Program, 03 nos. Employment Oriented skill based technical program organized (six-week duration); International Conference Organized: 04 nos. Springer Sponsored; National: Converging Technology Beyond 2020: 02 nos. Initiated M.Tech. Programs in Defence Technology with specialization in communication systems and Sensors and Directed Energyw.e.f. 2021. He had developed 1200 Sq.Ft. clean room for R&D in Microelectronics and RF MEMS Initiated KUK. Developed R&D lab Developed: 02 nos. ("Microfabrication R&D Lab and RF MEMS R&D lab"). He is a Senior Member, IEEE Society and member of more than 30 professional bodies/ society including member of Executive committee, UGC nominee in Governing body etc. He has First Class master's degree in physics (Solid State Physics) from BHU, Varanasi, UP followed

by First Class Master of Engineering (Microelectronics): BITS, Pilani (Raj.) and Ph.D. (Electronics): Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra-2009. Prior to Director, of NITTTR, Bhopal he has served as Dean Faculty of Engineering and Technology, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India. He has visited many countries and has international exposure such as Malaysia, Taiwan, Hong Kong etc.

Dr. Shruti Jain is an Associate Dean (Innovation) and Professor in the Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering at the Jaypee University of Information Technology, Waknaghat, Himachal Pradesh, India. She has received her Doctor of Science (D.Sc.) in Electronics and Communication Engineering. She has teaching experience of around 18 years. She has filed eight patents, of which one has been granted and five are published. She has published more than 24 book chapters, and 125 research papers in reputed indexed journals and in international conferences. She has also published 14 books. She has completed two government-sponsored projects. She has guided 07 Ph.D. students and now has 04 registered students. She has also guided 11 M.Tech. scholars and more than 97 B.Tech. undergrads. She has organized 09 conferences of IEEE and Springer as Conference General Chair. Her research interests are Image and Signal Processing, Soft Computing, Internet-of-Things, Pattern Recognition, Bio-inspired Computing, and Computer-Aided Design of FPGA and VLSI circuits. She is a senior member of IEEE, Executive member of IEEE Delhi Section, life member and Executive member of the Biomedical Engineering Society of India, and a member of IAENG. She is a member of the Editorial Board of many reputed journals. She is also a reviewer of many journals and a member of TPC of different conferences. She was awarded by Nation Builder Award in 2018– 19 and enlisted in 2% scientist of world rankings of 2021 published by Elsevier, data compiled by Stanford University.

Prof. Dinesh Kumar completed B.Tech. from IIT Madras and Ph.D. from IIT Delhi and is Professor at RMIT University, Melbourne, Australia. He has published over 400 papers, authored 5 books, and is on a range of Australian and international committees for Biomedical Engineering. His passion is for affordable diagnostics and making a difference for his students. His work has been cited over 7400 times, and he has also had multiple successes with technology translation. He is Member of Therapeutics Goods Administration (TGA), Ministry of Health (Australia) for medical devices. He is also on the editorial boards for IEEE Transactions of Neural Systems and Rehabilitation Engineering and Biomedical Signals and Controls. He has been Chair of large number of conferences and given over 50 keynote speeches.

Contributors

K. K. Abhinand Krishna Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India

Ashak Achankunju Thomas Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India

Arup Abhinna Acharya KIIT, Deemed to Be University, Bhubaneswar, India

N. Achyuth Department of Electronics and Communication, KCG College of Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

Ambuj Kumar Agarwal Department of Computer Science and Engineering, School of Engineering and Technology, Sharda University, Greater Noida, India

B. K. Agarwal M.M Institute of Medical Sciences and Research, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to Be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

Alankrita Aggarwal Panipat Institute of Engineering and Technology, Panipat, India

Abhinav Ahlawat Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Asha Ambhaikar Naya Raipur, India

Darpan Anand Department of CSE, Sir Padampat Singhania University, Udaipur, India

Rohit Anand G.B. Pant DSEU Okhla-1 Campus (Formerly GBPEC), New Delhi, India

Mohit Angurala Khalsa College of Engineering and Technology, Punjab, India

Annu Electronics and Communication Department, Deenbandhu Chhotu Ram University of Science and Technology, Murthal Sonipat, Haryana, India

Francis Antony Xavier Bronson Dr. M.G.R. Educational and Research Institute, Chennai, India

Neenu Rose Antony Department of EEE, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Koovappally, India

S. A. Anushka Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Velammal Engineering College, Chennai, India

Deepika Arora Department of Computer Science and Engineering, MM Engineering College, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to Be University), Haryana, India

P. Aruna Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Velammal Engineering College, Chennai, India

Vijay Anant Athavale Walchand Institute of Technology, Solapur, Maharashtra, India

Akhib Khan Bahamani Department of EEE, Narayana Engineering College, Nellore, Andhra Pradesh, India

Pydi Ganga Bahubalindruni Indian Institute of Science Education and Research Bhopal, Bhopal, India

Anupam Baliyan Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India;

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Chandigarh University, Mohali, Punjab, India

Ankit Bansal Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Shivanshu Bansal Department of CSE, UIET, Kurukshetra University Kurukshetra, Kurukshetra, Haryana, India

Pedro Barquinha Universidade NOVA de Lisboa and CEMOP-UNINOVA, Caparica, Portugal

Tarkeshwar Barua Regex Software Services, Jaipur, India

Abhinav Bavos Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India

Angeline Benitta Hindustan Institute of Technology and Science, Chennai, India

Kalthi Reddy Bhargav Department of Electronics and Communication, KCG College of Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

Manisha Bharti National Institute of Technology Delhi, New Delhi, India

Anoop Kumar Bhola Banasthali Vidyapith, Rajasthan, India

Dishika Bisht MSIT, New Delhi, India

Pradnya Borkar Symbiosis Institute of Technology (SIT) Nagpur, Nagpur, India; Symbiosis International (Deemed University) (SIU), Pune, India

Koushik Chakraborty Assistant Registrar (Academics), Adamas University, Kolkata, India

Krutika Channe Jhulelal Insitute of Technology, Nagpur, Maharashtra, India

Khushi Chauhan Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Devang Patel Institute of Advance Technology and Research (DEPSTAR), Faculty of Technology and Engineering (FTE), Charotar University of Science and Technology (CHARUSAT), Anand, India

Premanand S. Chauhan S.D. Bansal College of Engineering, Indore, Madhya Pradesh, India

Sudhir Kumar Chauhan AIAS, Amity University, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India

Chetna Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Ankita Chhikara Department of Computer Science and Applications, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India

N. K. Darwante Department of Electronics and Computer Engineering, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India

Arunava De Professor ECE, Asansol Engineering College, Asansol, India

N. Dhandapani Department of Electronics and Communication, KCG College of Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

R. Dharini Devi Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Velammal Engineering College, Chennai, India

Chander Diwaker Department of CSE, UIET, Kurukshetra University Kurukshetra, Kurukshetra, Haryana, India

Andrew Dixen Department of EEE, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Koovappally, India

Sarvottam Dixit Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Mewar University, Chittorgarh, India

Madhusudhana Rao Dontha Department of IT, Vignan's Foundation for Science, Technology and Research (Deemed to Be University), Guntur, Andhra Pradesh, India

Saravanan Elumalai Dr. M.G.R. Educational and Research Institute, Chennai, India

Richard Essah Department of Computer Science, Chandigarh University, Mohali, India

Xavier Francis Jency Kumaraguru College of Technology, Coimbatore, India

Shivani Gaba Panipat Institute of Engineering and Technology, Panipat, India

Parul Gahelot Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Bhavin Gami Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Devang Patel Institute of Advance Technology and Research (DEPSTAR), Faculty of Technology and Engineering (FTE), Charotar University of Science and Technology (CHARUSAT), Anand, India

Kamal Deep Garg Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Sukhpreet Kaur Gill Chandigarh University, Punjab, India

Kiran Godbole Jhulelal Institute of Technology, Nagpur, Maharashtra, India

Katuru Gowthami Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Velammal Engineering College, Chennai, India

Kalpna Guleria Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Anand Kumar Gupta Department of Information Technology, BlueCrest University, Monrovia, Liberia

Divya Gupta Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Chandigarh University, Mohali, India

Kavita Gupta University Institute of Computing, Chandigarh University, Gharuan, India

Monish Gupta University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India

Reema Gupta Department of CSE, Faculty of Engineering, Baba Mastnath University, Rohtak, India

Sunil Gupta Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Vishal Gupta University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India

Gousiya Hussain Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Mewar University, Chittorgarh, India

Syed Inamulla Hussani Department of IT, Vignan's Foundation for Science Technology and Research, Vadlamudi, Andra Pradesh, India

Shruti Jain Jaypee University of Information Technology, Waknaghat, India

Vikas Jalodia University Institute of Computing, Chandigarh University, Gharuan, Punjab, India

Alen J. James Department of EEE, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Koovappally, India

Renu Jangra Department of Computer Science and Applications, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India

Vivek Jangra Amity University, Noida, India

M. A. Jawale Department of Information Technology, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India

Siju John Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India

Deepa Jose Department of Electronics and Communication, KCG College of Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

Jephin V. Jose Hindustan Institute of Technology and Science, Chennai, India

Jerin Joseph Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India

Swati Juneja Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Amity School of Engineering and Technology, Amity University, Gurugram, India

Ramesh Kait Department of Computer Science and Applications, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India

V. Kalpana Department of ECE, Sree Vidyanikethan Engineering College, Tirupati, India

Anil Kapil Surajmal University, Kichha, Udhamsingh Nagar, Uttarakhand, India

Kirti Kashyap MSIT, New Delhi, India

Gaganpreet Kaur Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Hardeep Kaur University Business Schools, Chandigarh University, Mohali, India

Karamjit Kaur Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Amity School of Engineering and Technology, Amity University, Gurugram, India

Navreet Kaur Chitkara Business School, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Ravinder Kaur University Business Schools, Chandigarh University, Mohali, India

Sandeep Kaur Sri Guru Granth Sahib World University, Punjab, India

Tejinder Kaur Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Deepak Kedia Guru Jambheswar University of Science and Technology, Hisar, India

Pallavi Khanna AIAS, Amity University, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India

Saba Khanum MSIT, New Delhi, India

Vikas Khullar Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Vidhu Kiran Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Hemlata Wamanrao Kohad Kalinga University, Naya Raipur, India

Vinay Kukreja Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

I. Kumaraswamy Department of EEE, Sree Vidyanikethan Engineering College, Tirupathi, Andhra Pradesh, India

Ajay Kumar Guru Jambheswar University of Science and Technology, Hisar, India

Keshav Kumar University Institute of Computing, Chandigarh University, Punjab, India

Manoj Kumar Computer Science Technology, ManavRachna University, Faridabad, India

S. N. Kumar Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India

Suneet Kumar Maharishi Markandeshwar University, Deemed University, Mullana, India

Sunil Kumar Naya Raipur, India

R. S. M. Lakshmi Patibandla Department of IT, Vignan's Foundation for Science Technology and Research, Vadlamudi, Andra Pradesh, India

Shweta Lamba Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Meenakshi Malhotra Dr. V.N. Bedekar Institute of Management Studies, Thane, Maharashtra, India

S. Manju Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Velammal Engineering College, Chennai, India

Nikhil Marriwala University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India

Muskan Mehta MSIT, New Delhi, India

M. Z. Mohamed Ashik Department of Electronics and Communication, KCG College of Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

T. A. Mohanaprakash Department of CSE, Panimalar Institute of Technology, Varadarajapuram, India

Sanjukta Mohanty KIIT, Deemed to Be University, Bhubaneswar, India

Shally Nagpal Panipat Institute of Engineering and Technology, Panipat, India

Shivinder Nijjer Chitkara Business School, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Sudhir Baijnath Ojha Shri Sant Gadge Baba College of Engineering and Technology, Bhusawal (MS), India

Brijeshkumar Y. Panchal Computer Engineering Department, Sardar Vallabhbhai Patel Institute of Technology (SVIT)- Vasad, Gujarat Technological University (GTU), Anand, Gujarat, India

Bishwajeet Pandey Jain University, Bangalore, India

Prashant Panse Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Medi-Caps University, Indore, India

Nikhil Patro Odisha University of Technology and Research, Bhubaneswar, India

A. B. Pawar Department of Computer Engineering, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India

Urmila Pilania Computer Science Technology, ManavRachna University, Faridabad, India

E. G. Radha Mangalore Institute of Technology and Engineering, VTU, Belagavi, Karnataka, India

Nidhi Raghav Banasthali Vidyapith, Rajasthan, India

Mudasir Raja Department of Management Studies, University of Kashmir, Srinagar, India

E. Ramesh Canara Engineering College, VTU, Belagavi, Karnataka, India

Lekha Rani Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Dhavleesh Rattan Department of Computer Science and Engineering, UCoE, Punjabi University, Patiala, Punjab, India

Richa Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Amity School of Engineering and Technology, Amity University, Gurugram, India

Vairamani Sai Shanmugaraja Dr. M.G.R. Educational and Research Institute, Chennai, India

Himanshi Saini Electronics and Communication Department, Deenbandhu Chhotu Ram University of Science and Technology, Murthal Sonipat, Haryana, India

Jyoti Saini Department of Computer Science and Applications, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India

Naamah Susan Saji Department of EEE, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Koovappally, India

Pradeepta Kumar Sarangi Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Sathish Kumar Hindustan Institute of Technology and Science, Chennai, India

R. V. S. Satyanarayana Department of ECE, S.V. University College of Engineering, Tirupati, India

Komal Saxena AIIT, Amity University, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India

Gowrishankar Senthil Velan Dr. M.G.R. Educational and Research Institute, Chennai, India

Paresh Kumar Sethy Odisha University of Technology and Research, Bhubaneswar, India

Priyanka Sethy Odisha University of Technology and Research, Bhubaneswar, India

Gauri Shankar Chandigarh University, Punjab, India

Ashima Sharma National Institute of Technology Delhi, New Delhi, India

Avinash Sharma Department of Computer Science and Engineering, MM Engeneering College, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to Be University), Mullana-Ambala, Haryana, India

Charu Sharma CSE Department, M. M. Engineering College, M.M (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

Pankaj Sharma Department of Hotel Management, Sant Baba Bhag Singh University, Punjab, India

Shagun Sharma Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Tejpal Sharma Department of Computer Science and Engineering, UCoE, Punjabi University, Patiala, Punjab, India; Chandigarh Group of Colleges, Landran, Mohali, Punjab, India

Sherin Eliyas Hindustan Institute of Technology and Science, Chennai, India

Shikha Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

Anurag Shrivastava S.D. Bansal College of Engineering, Indore, Madhya Pradesh, India

N. Shunmuga Karpagam Department of CSE, Er. Perumal Manimekalai College of Engineering, Hosur, India

Nidhi Sindhwani AIIT, Amity University, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India

Jashandeep Singh Chitkara Business School, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Pardeep Singh Graphics Era Hill University, Dehradun, India

Pooja Singh SCSE, Depatt. of CSE, Galgotias University, Greater Noida, India

Priti Singh Dr. Akhilesh Das Gupta Institute of Technology and Management, New Delhi, India

Surender Singh Department of Computer Science, Chandigarh University, Mohali, India

Priti Singla Department of CSE, Faculty of Engineering, Baba Mastnath University, Rohtak, India

Shelly Singla MIT Group of Institutions, Moradabad, India

Harsh Sohal Jaypee University of Information Technology, Waknaghat, India

Nalagatla Sri Supriyanka Department of IT, Vignan's Foundation for Science, Technology and Research (Deemed to Be University), Guntur, Andhra Pradesh, India

G. Srinivasulu Reddy Narayana Engineering College, Nellore, Andhra Pradesh, India

D. Suresha AJ Institute of Engineering and Technology, VTU, Belagavi, Karnataka, India

Rohit Tanwar School of Computer Science, University of Petroleum & Energy Studies (UPES), Dehradun, India

Garima Thakur Jaypee University of Information Technology, Waknaghat, India

Reena Thakur Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Medi-Caps University, Indore, India

Richa Thakur Odisha University of Technology and Research, Bhubaneswar, India

Riya Thomas Department of EEE, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Koovappally, India

Raj Gaurang Tiwari Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Shivam Tiwari Greater Noida, India

Korakod Tongkachok Faculty of Law, Thaksin University, Mueang Songkhla, Thailand

Ramamani Tripathy School of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Baddi, Himachal Pradesh, India

Pulkit Upadhyay Computer Science Technology, ManavRachna University, Faridabad, India

Rohit Vaid CSE Department, M. M. Engineering College, M.M (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

Veeramanickam Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Anita Venugopal Department of FP, IT Unit, Dhofar University, Dhofar, Sultanate of Oman

Apurv Verma Department of Computer Science and Engineering, MATS University, Raipur, India

Nandini Verma Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

Rajit Verma Chitkara Business School, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

V. Vidya Lakshmi Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Velammal Engineering College, Chennai, India

V. Vijaya Kishore Department of ECE, Sree Vidyanikethan Engineering College, Tirupati, India

K. Vimala Kumar JNTUK University College of Engineering, Narsaraopet, Andhra Pradesh, India

Shivani Wadhwa Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India

P. William Department of Information Technology, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India

Dharminder Yadav Department of Computer Science and Technology, Glocal University, Saharanpur, Uttar Pradesh, India

Adusumalli Yaswanth Department of IT, Vignan's Foundation for Science Technology and Research, Vadlamudi, Andra Pradesh, India

Android Malwares with Their Characteristics and Threats



Tejpal Sharma and Dhavleesh Rattan

Abstract Android smartphones have a big share in global market in comparison as it is open-source architecture, high usage and popularity in the community of developers. In general, smartphone becomes a persistent gadget in individual's life because it is used for various purposes such as office applications, gaming, Internet and vehicle guidance-based services along with basic services like calling and messages. With the high usage of android smartphones and its association with monetary benefits, it has made its point of attraction for attackers. As a result of this, it leads toward the exponential growth in android malware apps. This study has mainly focused upon android platform and aims toward the systematic characterization of existing android malwares. The study includes the types of malwares in android operating system along with characteristics. It also covers the activities that are performed by the malwares. Moreover, case studies of few recently discovered malwares are discussed in detail with their working and threats. This study will help the researchers to obtain the knowledge regarding android malwares and their threats caused to devices. It will help the society to become aware about the malwares that will keep them away from these types of apps.

Keywords Mobile apps • Android malware • Mobile security • Cybersecurity • Malware family • Virus • Timeline

e-mail: tejpal3205@gmail.com

T. Sharma (🖂) · D. Rattan

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, UCoE, Punjabi University, Patiala, Punjab, India

T. Sharma Chandigarh Group of Colleges, Landran, Mohali, Punjab, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_1

1 Introduction

1.1 Introduction and Motivation

Nowadays, the usage of smartphones is growing day by day. People use it for various types of daily activities such as calling, SMS, banking, shopping, education and gaming. This high usage of smartphones highlights it in the world of technology which attracts the people to create new apps. But malware authors have also focused to create new malwares or malicious applications for these smartphones. These malwares may be the clone on popular applications, fake applications, advertisement pop-ups, etc. [1, 2].

Motivation:

- The usage of android smartphones is very high as compared to others operating systems, and malwares are also growing rapidly. 72% of the total smartphones are using android operating system [2, 3].
- It is the need of time to make the people aware about the android malwares and their characteristics, so that its adverse effect can be reduced [4, 5].

1.2 Introduction to Android

Android is an operating system that is used in various daily use gadgets like mobile phones, smart watches, TVs, etc. It is an operating system developed by Google and based on Linux kernel. As shown in Fig. 1, android framework is divided into four layers: Linux kernel, libraries, application framework and applications. Linux kernel contains essential hardware drivers such as keypad, Wi-Fi, camera, display, Bluetooth and USB. After Linux kernel, there are libraries that include set of code libraries and Dalvik virtual machine for the execution of code. Next is application manager, activity manager, resource manager and content provider. Application is the top layer in the architecture that contains the application to be installed on the device for use [1, 2, 6].

1.3 Usage of Android

Android is the fast-growing operating system, as per report in the year 2021, 72% of total mobile users are using android operating system and only 27 percent are using iOS Apple's operating system. It has been observed that from 2012 to 2019, the usage of android increased rapidly from 23 to 75%. But in these days, the usage

Fig. 1 Android framework



of android faced slight decrease and reached to 72%, users shifted to iOS, and there is increased iOS usage from 20 to 27% in 2021 [2, 5].

1.4 Malwares

Malware is the program or code that performs malfunctions on victim's device. It may harm designated device hardware or data stored on that device. Some malwares also retrieve data from network also. There are a number of methods to spread android malwares in the society. The following are main four approaches to spread malwares [7]:

- Fake Applications: These are the applications that are uploaded on Google Play Store on the name of some purposeful applications such as calculator, video editors and document scanners [2, 8].
- **Repackaged Applications**: These are the clone of popular applications that includes features of that application along with malicious code. These applications are spread through third-party application stores or directly transferred from phone to phone [9].
- **Bug Exploitation**: Some applications on Google Play Store have vulnerabilities. Malware authors find these types of applications and use them for malfunctions [10].

• **Remote Installation**: Google Play Store has some verification procedure that detects the applications and restricts the uploading of malicious applications and malwares. In these types of cases, malware authors try to install applications directly to the victim's phone using remote install method like sending download link through email or SMS [11, 12].

1.5 Malware Growth

As the android operating system is used by huge number of users, it led the malware authors to develop malwares to attack android devices. As per reports shown in Fig. 2, it has been observed that every year millions of new malwares are introducing to attack on android systems [3].

2 Related Work

Spreitzenbarth and Freiling [13], have mentioned about the characteristics of various malwares in the form of activities they perform on victim's device, i.e., gain root access, send and receive SMS, steal personal and device information, installation of malicious code on infected device, user location information, etc. It has also mentioned case studies of various malwares. Zhou and Jiang [4], have reported various malwares families and their characteristics. In this, they have reported 14 malware families having 1260 malwares from the period of 2010 to 2012. The process of installation and activation also explained in detail. Malware is installed by using four different methods like repackaging, malicious code in update of app, drive by downloading link through SMS or email, and stand-alone. Qamar et al. [14], have reported malwares from the period of 2000 to 2018. It includes malwares from various mobile operating systems such as android, windows, Symbian and iPhone.





This study also includes the information about types of malwares and threats caused by malwares. Rahali et al. [15], developed a technique for malware detection based on deep learning. In this study, they have discussed about the datasets. Characteristics of various malware families are mentioned which shows how malwares attack on the device

3 Work

3.1 Malware Types

There exist various types of malwares that attack on android systems. These malwares have various characteristics according to their activities that they perform on victim's device. Figure 3 shows types of malwares.

The following are malwares discovered in android systems:

- Trojan: Trojan is the type of malwares which install some backdoor code on attacked device and then use that to communicate with the device from remote station. When communication link is created, then that is used to steel information from device or new malicious code is installed in device to perform malicious activity. Various types of activities are performed like fetching banking details, access to SMS, steal personal information, fetching device information, etc. [16].
- Adware: These are the types of malwares which are used for monetary benefits in direct way or indirect way. Malfunction is added in various types of regular use applications and then that shows pop-ups of premium ads that pays money for clicks to the malware author directly as per number of clicks. These types of malwares are very popular and mostly used by attackers to make money [15].
- Root Exploit: Whenever someone got root access of android device, then that can change the settings of the device as per its convenient. It is based on any vulnerability in specific type of operating system. It is a difficult process, but it is performed by malwares author to access the root of operating system [17].



Fig. 3 Types of malwares

- Ransomware: Ransomware is malware that is used for monetary benefits. In this case, attackers take access of victim's important data and encrypt that data and ask for money from victim to decrypt that. The usage of ransomware has increased with the invention of cryptocurrency, because it is very easy for attackers to collect money anonymously from victim because they can easily hide their identity in crypto transactions [18].
- Backdoor: It is a type of malware which gets access of victim's device as a normal application and then downloads malicious code on device to apply malicious activities [7].

3.2 Malfunctions Performed By Malwares

There are a number of activities that are performed by malwares on attacked devices [4, 13]:

- Gain root access using vulnerabilities of operating system.
- Acquire information about hardware and software of device.
- Acquire personnel information of user.
- Access to SMS to get one-time password or send SMS to premium numbers.
- Install malicious code to victim's device
- Gather information of network where device is working.
- Collect the bank details of user.

3.3 Threats of Android Malwares

There are various types of threats that android malwares may cause to the android users. Some of the threats are mentioned below [7]:

- SMS and call to premium numbers: There are some kinds of malwares which are used to send SMS or call to premium numbers without consent of user. These types of SMS and calls are highly chargeable. This is used to make money from these calls and SMSs.
- Ransomware is used to make money from victims by taking access of their important data. This is the main threat in these days because attackers use digital currency for transactions to hide their identity.
- Spywares are used to get information from device silently without consent of device owner. In this, they may collect device information in the form of hardware and software used by the device such as processor, operating system, camera, Wi-Fi and Bluetooth. Moreover, it is also used to get personal information of user like name, address, contact information, government identification number, bank account numbers, etc.
- Use the system as bot to perform various activities, sometimes malware authors attack system with root exploit codes and that codes are used to access the root of

system through vulnerabilities of operating system. In this case, they gain access of root and use that system as a bot for various types of malfunctions.

• Advertisements are also popped on user device with any regular app such as video editor, calculator, document scanner and call recorders. Some malwares, called adware, are used for this purpose to show ad pop-ups on user screen and allow forcefully to click and watch those ads.

3.4 Case Studies

This section includes information about the details of some malwares which affected the society recently. Here we have included five case studies of popular malwares discovered in last year. These case studies contain history, working and threats of each malware.

3.4.1 AbstractEmu (Root Exploit) [19]

- **History**: On October 10, 2021, lookout threat laboratory researchers discovered an android malware that belongs to root exploit category. They named this as AbstractEmu because of its working on code abstraction and anti-emulation. Lookout threat laboratory has identified 19 similar applications at that time, and seven were related to root exploit. All the applications were uploaded on thirdparty app stores except one application named Lite Launcher that is uploaded on Google Play Store with 10,000 downloads.
- Working: This malware is one of the intelligent malwares because it uses code abstraction and the evasion techniques. It uses the anti-emulation techniques to escape from malware detection systems. It used the vulnerabilities of the android systems and then processed it to gain access. In this, they have picked the vulnerabilities from the year 2019 to 2020. They have used one of the exploit CVE-2020-0041. Another targeted exploit is CVE-2020-0069 which is vulnerability of Mediatek chips and used by a number of manufacturers. Exploit codes for CVE-2019-2215 and CVE-2020-0041 are also used to support more targets.
- Steps:
 - Check whether the targeted device is real or emulator.
 - Look for device system properties and installed applications.
 - Connect to the server using command except to receive the commands from JSON to execute.
 - Then it uses commands to transfer data to device information, model, version, phone number, network address and serial number.
- Threats:
 - It is used to extract user and device information by gaining root access.
 - It also works as banking Trojan, because it also steals bank credentials.

- It has gained access to allow various types of dangerous permissions without the consent of device user.

3.4.2 GriftHorse (Trojan) [20]

- **History**: GriftHourse malware is discovered by Zimperium zLabs on September 29, 2021, as a Trojan. It targeted about 10 million devices globally and stolen hundreds of million Euros. Instead of using phishing for premium service scam, here android app is used as Trojan for this scam. These applications are used to pay premium services from infected device without the owner consent. They have started the campaign from November 2020 and detected by Zimperium zLabs in September 2021 and intimated to Google. Then after verification, Google removed it from Play Store, but this is still available at third-party app stores. It affected millions of users around the world which includes 70 countries.
- Working:
 - It shows prize winning pop-up on user phone. It sends it multiple times to make the user to click, e.g., five times in an hour.
 - When user clicks on the pop-up, then it redirects to webpage.
 - Then it asks for mobile number verification and makes the user to add mobile number and other details.
 - After this, it performs activity that deducts money from user account.
- Threats:
 - Unexpected subscription of paid services and premium services without the knowledge of user. Sometimes the charging amount was around 36 Euros for monthly subscription.
 - It sends the pop-up on screen for fake prize that user has won, after sending popup multiple times, it gets click from user and asks for verification and makes them to send SMS or call to premium number that are highly chargeable.
 - It took benefit of small phone screen to make user to click on link and also targeted people of different countries in different way like using pop-ups related to local environment.

3.4.3 TangleBot (Root Exploit) [21]

• **History**: It is a SMS Trojan that attacked on targets from USA and Canada. It is used to obtain personal information and access applications from user mobile device. It is discovered by Cloudmark Threat analysis. It sends SMS to the victim reading COVID-19 rules regulations and asks them to register for third dose of vaccination. They use that trick to download the malware on victim's mobile device.

- Working: The working of this malware is very simple. It uses SMS to make the user to download malicious code in user device. It sends link through SMS, makes the user to download the code and then takes access of mobile functionalities.
- Threats:
 - It can make and block the call from mobile phone without user intervention.
 - It can send and receive SMS.
 - It can record audio and video by using camera and mic.
 - It can use the function of overlay by covering benign application with malicious content.

3.4.4 SharkBot (Banking Trojan) [22]

- **History**: It is a banking Trojan discovered by Cleafy Threat Intelligence team at the end of October 2021. Its characteristics did not match with any previous family, so it is named as a new family Sharkbot. It affected the people of UK, Italy and USA. The main goat of this malware is to use money transferring method by using automatic transaction systems (ATS). It used the methods to bypass the authentication system without verifying.
- Working:
 - It used automatic transaction systems for bypassing the authenticating process.
 - It fetches bank and card credentials using overlay functions by misleading the user.
 - It intercepts the SMS to fetch one-time passwords or personal identification numbers sent by banking systems.
 - It also collects the information using key log feature.
 - It obtains the remote access of android system to access services.
- Threats:
 - It uses automatic transaction systems and bypasses the authentication process to access the bank account to fetch money.
 - It performs overlay attack to add fake screen on legitimate bank application.
 It fetches bank details or card information by using these methods.

3.4.5 Joker [23, 24]

• **History**: Joker is the malware first discovered in 2017, and Google Play Store found 1700 infected applications in 2017. Now in September 2021, it has been observed that Joker has again infected 24 applications having 500 thousand downloads and earned millions of dollars money during this period. It is a malware which is used by attackers to make the users to subscribe paid services without user consent.
• Working:

- User installs Joker Trojan in its device.
- In starting, it works as benign application and then after sometime it constructs a payload for URL.
- It sends query to server regarding that URL.
- It then downloads the malicious code.
- It installs that code on victim's device.
- It connects to C&C server for further communication and fraud.
- Threats:
 - It performs paid subscriptions without user consent.
 - It steals user information and bank details and transfers that to server.

4 Synthesis of Study

This section has information about the activities that various malwares perform on infected device. As mentioned in Table 1, totally eight types of malfunctions are reported in table and mentioned according to the type of malware. As per the observation, most of the malwares are used to steal information from victim's device and install malicious code on it.

Inferences: As per the report of synthesis, the following are the inferences of this study:

• Overlay function is used by the latest malwares for getting banking and password details.

Malware category Malware Category	Activities Activities								
	Money making	Access to SMS	Block/delete/use phone apps and remotely use the phone	Gain root access	Install malicious code files	Network and GPS info	Steal personal info		
Trojan		\checkmark			\checkmark		\checkmark		
Adware	\checkmark				\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark		
Root exploits				\checkmark	\checkmark				
Ransomware	\checkmark		\checkmark				\checkmark		
Backdoor			\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark				
Spyware		\checkmark				\checkmark	\checkmark		

 Table 1
 Synthesis of malware studies

- Anti-emulation techniques are used to mislead the detection systems. Malware systems check for emulator and installed application.
- Most of the malwares are working to get monetary benefits.

5 Conclusion

Malwares have become a big problem for society, there are number of malware detection and mitigation techniques that are being developed in these days, but still the malwares are growing day by day. So, the knowledge about malwares and their characteristics is the requirement of time to control these types of applications effectively. In this study, we have mentioned six types of android malwares with their characteristics. We have also discussed about malicious activities that malwares used to perform on victim's device. It has been noticed that stealing personal and device information is used by most of the malwares. Malwares usually try to gain access of root and then install code on user device to apply malfunction on it. We have reported various latest malware case studies from the end of 2021. It shows that most of the malwares have money making attention. They try to subscribe paid services from user's device without consent. Screen overlay technology is used by most of the malware authors to mislead the innocent users. In addition to it, anti-emulation is also used to evade the detection systems. In this, they use evasion methods to escape from malware detection system. This study will help the future researchers to gain knowledge about the malwares and their activities, and this may lead to develop effective and efficient malicious application detection system. In the future, we will focus to provide timeline of malwares with more characteristics.

References

- 1. Tam K, Feizollah A, Anuar NB, Salleh R, Cavallaro L (2017) The evolution of android malware and android analysis techniques. ACM Comput Surv 49(4):1–41
- 2. Sharma T, Rattan D (2021) Malicious application detection in android—a systematic literature review. Comput Sci Rev 40:100373
- Statista (2021) Development of new android malware worldwide from June 2016 to March 2020, 2021. [Online]. https://www.statista.com/statistics/680705/global-android-malware-vol ume/
- 4. Zhou Y, Jiang X (2012) Dissecting android malware: characterization and evolution. In: 2012 IEEE symposium on security and privacy, pp 95–109
- S. GlobalStats (2021) Mobile operating system market share worldwide. https://gs.statcounter. com/os-market-share/mobile/worldwide
- Rawal H, Parekh C (2017) Android internal analysis of APK by Droid_Safe & APK tool. Int J Adv Res Comput Sci 8(5)
- Faruki P et al (2014) Android security: a survey of issues, malware penetration, and defences. IEEE Commun Surv Tutor 17(2):998–1022
- 8. Idrees F, Rajarajan M, Conti M, Chen TM, Rahulamathavan Y (2017) PIndroid: a novel Android malware detection system using ensemble learning methods. Comput Secur 68:36–46

- Aldini A, Martinelli F, Saracino A, Sgandurra D (2015) Detection of repackaged mobile applications through a collaborative approach. Concurr Comput Pract Exp 27(11):2818–2838
- Choi J, Sung W, Choi C, Kim P (2015) Personal information leakage detection method using the inference-based access control model on the android platform. Pervasive Mob Comput 24:138–149
- 11. Castillo CA et al (2011) Android malware past, present, and future. White Paper. McAfee Mob Secur Work Gr 1:16
- 12. Arora T, Soni R (2021) A review of techniques to detect the GAN-generated fake images. In: Generative adversarial networks image-to-image translation, pp 125–159
- 13. Spreitzenbarth M, Freiling F (2012) Android malware on the rise
- Qamar A, Karim A, Chang V (2019) Mobile malware attacks: review, taxonomy and future directions. Futur Gener Comput Syst 97:887–909
- Rahali A, Lashkari AH, Kaur G, Taheri L, Gagnon F, Massicotte F (2020) DIDroid: android malware classification and characterization using deep image learning. In: 2020 the 10th International conference on communication and network security, pp 70–82
- Cooper VN, Shahriar H, Haddad HM (2014) A survey of Android malware characterisitics and mitigation techniques. In: 2014 11th International conference on information technology: new generations, pp 327–332
- Gasparis I, Qian Z, Song C, Krishnamurthy SV (2017) Detecting android root exploits by learning from root providers. In: 26th USENIX security symposium USENIX security, 17, 2017, pp 1129–1144
- Alsoghyer S, Almomani I (2019) Ransomware detection system for Android applications. Electronics 8(8):868
- 19. Rogers M (2021) ZertSecurity. Lookout. https://blog.lookout.com/zertsecurity/%0A. Accessed 9 Oct 2021
- Zimperium zLabs (2021) GriftHorse android Trojan steals millions from over 10 million victims globally. Zimperium zLabs. https://blog.zimperium.com/grifthorse-android-trojan-steals-millions-from-over-10-million-victims-globally/. Accessed 13 Jan 2022
- Cloudmark (2021) TangleBot: new advanced SMS malware targets mobile users across U.S. and Canada with COVID-19 Lures. Cloudmark. https://www.cloudmark.com/en/blog/mal ware/tanglebot-new-advanced-sms-malware-targets-mobile-users-across-us-and-canada-cov id-19. Accessed 13 Jan 2022
- 22. Cleafy (2021) SharkBot: a new generation of Android Trojans is targeting banks in Europe. Cleafy. https://www.cleafy.com/cleafy-labs/sharkbot-a-new-generation-of-android-trojan-is-targeting-banks-in-europe. Accessed 13 Jan 2022
- Goodin D (2020) 'Joker'—the malware that signs you up for pricey services—floods Android markets. arc Technica. https://arstechnica.com/information-technology/2020/09/joker-the-mal ware-that-signs-you-up-for-pricey-services-floods-android-markets/. Accessed 9 Oct 2021
- 24. Entrepreneur en Español, "The 'Joker' virus has returned to android: it can empty your bank accounts without you noticing it and it is hidden in these apps in the Google Play Store," Entrepreneur India, 2021. https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/381038. Accessed 9 Oct 2021

Design of a Novel Side Chaining Model for Improving the Performance of Security Aware E-Voting Applications



Hemlata Wamanrao Kohad, Sunil Kumar, and Asha Ambhaikar

Abstract Electronic voting (E-Voting) has been described as one of the most efficient methods of collecting consensus-based decisions about a particular entity. These systems are useful for a wide variety of application scales, which range from selecting candidates at small corporations to nationwide elections. But voting systems face inherent security and quality of service (OoS) issues, which limits their publicdomain deployments. Due to many sources of vulnerability, such as mutability, poor traceability, reduced trust levels, and centralized computing design, these systems are susceptible to attack by hackers and other adversaries. The usage of blockchainbased computing models, in which each set of votes is translated into a transaction, and these transactions are kept inside smart contracts, can be used to tackle these problems. These smart contracts are turned into blocks and kept in a decentralized blockchain database for storage. This database uses an improved unidirectional linked list, where each block is connected to the next block via a unique hash value. Due to the uniqueness of connecting hashes, this model exhibits immutability, which is one of the main reasons for its use in e-Voting systems. Secondly, hashes are generated using a decentralized mining mechanism, due to which the blockchain database is stored on multiple nodes, and is resilient against denial of service (DoS), Sybil, masquerading, and other server-based attacks. Similarly, the blockchain model also possesses transparency, and traceability, which makes it an ideal candidate for e-Voting systems. But the delay of voting increases exponentially w.r.t. the number of transactions, which is due to the fact that the addition of each block requires mining nodes to generate a new unique hash, which requires scanning of the entire blockchain. This limits the scalability of the blockchain model, which makes it unusable for larger-scale networks. In order to remove this drawback, a novel sidechaining mechanism is proposed in this text, wherein sidechains are created and managed using a firefly optimization model, which uses a number of parties and cast votes per party parameters. Due to this dynamic model for sidechain creation and management, the

H. W. Kohad (🖂)

Kalinga University, Naya Raipur, India e-mail: hemlata.pangantiwar@gmail.com

S. Kumar · A. Ambhaikar Naya Raipur, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_2

proposed method is capable of reducing transaction delay by 28% when compared with a single blockchain, and 16% when compared with static sidechain methods. Additionally, the model was tested on medium to large-scale e-Voting applications, and it was discovered that, when compared to other cutting edge models, it is capable of improving throughput by 8% and reducing storage cost by 18%. The proposed sidechain paradigm can be used for a wide range of e-Voting application deployments as a result of these benefits.

Keywords Blockchain · Sidechain · e-Voting · Machine learning · Delay · Storage · Throughput

1 Introduction

Blockchain is quickly becoming one of the most useful technologies for e-Voting due to its traceability, transparency, high-trustability, immutability, and distributed performance characteristics. While designing a blockchain-based e-Voting system (BES), design of a wide variety of layers is involved. These layers include, but are not limited to, storage layer, auditing layer, aggregation layer, administration layer, election management layer, etc. Figure 1 shows a typical BES model that allows for the visualization of these elements and their internal data flow.

The model initiates with election preparation services, wherein voter list, party list, election rules, etc. are decided. This information is given to an administration



Fig. 1 Typical blockchain-based e-voting model

module, where details about file server, database, administrator, application server, etc. are stored. These layers are synchronized using Governmental authorities, and election-specific rules are enforced. Based on these rules, the e-voting process is started, and voters are requested to cast their votes using smart phones, and other e-Platforms. Each set of votes is added to a smart contract, and these contracts are stored on multiple blockchain nodes [1]. The following actions are carried out while adding a block to the blockchain: The block is encrypted using high-efficiency encryption techniques like elliptic curve cryptography (ECC) Each block is hashed using a secure hashing algorithm (SHA) Before adding a block, it is checked for uniqueness, wherein the block hash is compared with hashes of already stored blocks. Based on these components, the following delay equation is modeled,

$$New_{delay} = N * (Read_{delay} + Hash_{delay} + Check_{delay}) + Write_{delay}$$
(1)

where N represents a number of blocks already present in the chain, while New, Read, Hash, Check, and Write represents delay for adding a new block, delay for reading old blocks, hashing delay, delay for comparing current block with other blocks, and delay for writing the block to the blockchain. It can be shown from Eq. 1 that as the number of blocks grows, so does the time required to add a new block to the blockchain. It has been noted that the delay for adding blocks using distributed blockchain (DB) [2], consortium blockchain [3], or smart contracts [4] follows a roughly exponential curve in relation to the number of blocks. Thus, various techniques are proposed for reducing this delay, which includes side chain creation, increasing block length, etc. The next section reviews these techniques and discusses their intricacies, benefits, drawbacks, and potential applications in further research. The design of the suggested firefly-based side chain creation and management paradigm, which aids in enhancing the functionality of E-Voting systems, is then presented. In Sect. 4, the suggested model is tested, validated, and contrasted with several state-of-the-art methods across a range of applications. This essay concludes with some thought-provoking remarks on the suggested model and offers a number of suggestions for improvements to increase its capacity for real-time performance.

2 Literature Review

For e-Voting with side chains, a wide range of system models are put out, and each of these models is used for a specific user scale. For instance, to increase the scalability of e-Voting systems, the work in [5, 6] suggests trust-enhanced blockchain and access control-based blockchain. Similar to this, the work in [7] suggests many uses for an Oracle-based open-source decentralized blockchain that can be utilized to boost performance. This performance is measured in terms of quality of service (QoS) parameters including transaction delay, memory requirement, and throughput. Blockchain are further used for flying ad-hoc networks [8],

corporate security systems [9], and industrial IoT [10] for solving multiple security and performance issues. All these models are equally applicable for e-Voting and are used while designing and optimizing block structures. Methods like delegated proof of stake (DPoS) [11], privacy preservation using smart contracts [12], Proof-of-Quality-Factor (PoQF) [13], and dynamic topology-aware blockchains [14] are further proposed by researchers for multiple application security. These models also find their usage in e-Voting via the reduction in delay and improvement in node-level scalability. In [15–17], a use case for these models is presented, in which a Blockchain-Assisted Certificateless Key Agreement Protocol is suggested for Internet of Vehicle (IoV) based voting scenarios, Secure Software-Defined Industrial Network voting scenarios. By eliminating topological dependence, these protocols help to increase QoS and scalability performance.

Due to an increase in blockchain length, existing models adapt to side chaining, wherein the main blockchain is divided into multiple subparts, and each subpart is managed independently for secure communications. The work in [18-21] proposes such models, wherein researchers have discussed usage of Reputation-Based Coalition Formation, Streamlined Consensus models, Traffic Classification Services, and Trust Model for Malicious Node classification using side chains. These models assist in selecting side chaining as an alternative to single chained blockchains, which improves transaction speed while reducing dependency on singular chains. Based on this observation, the work in [22] proposes an Ethereum Smart Contracts-based E-Voting model, which reduces voting delay, and improves the efficiency of vote counting by storing multiple votes on a single block structure. A high trust model that uses Adjusted Blockchain Technology for trust (ABTT)-based voting is proposed in [23], wherein miner nodes are selected depending upon their location and computational efficiency. Similar models are put out in [24–26], where researchers talk about using IoT-based E-Voting systems, the privacy-preserving automatic voting tally mechanism (PriScore or PS), and Anti-Quantum E-Voting with an integrated Audit Function. These models are highly scalable, and reduce E-Voting complexity via truly distributed computing models. Based on these observations, a novel dual Genetic Algorithm (GA)-based model for the next section of this paper proposes side chain-based E-Voting. As seen in Sect. 4 of this text, where performance evaluation in terms of transaction delay, throughput, and storage capacity is exhibited for various scaling situations, this model is assessed on a wide variety of applications and compared with various state-of-the-art methodologies.

3 Proposed Novel Side Chaining Model for Improving Performance of Security-Aware E-Voting Applications

According to the literature review, the majority of current blockchain solutions for electronic voting are either not scalable or perform worse in terms of quality of service

(QoS) when compared to non-blockchain alternatives. Some side chain implementations are proposed for this purpose, but their complexity increases with respect to increase in E-Voting data. In order to design a highly scalable E-Voting system with lower complexity, this section discusses a novel side chaining model that is able to create and manage side chains depending upon the number of cast votes. Figure 2 shows the suggested model and specifics of how it operates internally, as well as how side chains are created and managed. The current blockchain is observed to be reviewed for each new request, and either new sidechains are created or old ones are updated.

Thus, two different Genetic Algorithm models are required for managing the blockchains. The Genetic Algorithm (GA) is designed for new sidechain creation, in order to optimize sidechain length, and the number of votes stored per chain uses the original blockchain and divides it into multiple parts. The proposed GA model employs the following steps to function:



Fig. 2 Overall structure of the suggested model

Initialize GA parameters

Number of iterations (N_i) Number of solutions (N_s) Learning rate (L_r) Voting time limit (max DV) The blockchain's maximum length (max BL)

Mark each answer as "to be modified."

For each of the 1 to N_s solutions, from 1 through N_i iterations.

Go to the next solution if the first one is marked as "not to be modified."

Otherwise, create a new answer using the procedures below.

Using Eq. 2, divide the current blockchain into n random, unequal-sized chunks (Fig. 2).

$$n = \operatorname{random}\left(\max_{\mathrm{BL}} *L_{\mathrm{r}}, \max_{\mathrm{BL}}\right) \tag{2}$$

Number of blocks (NB) in each part is estimated using Eq. 3,

$$NB = random\left(\frac{max_{BL}}{n}, B_{REM}\right)$$
(3)

where B_{REM} represents number of blocks remaining to be allocated in sidechains. Select a random chain *r* out of these sidechains, and cast a dummy vote into this chain.

While adding a vote, estimate its voting delay using Eq. 4,

$$DV = (D_{read_r} + D_{check_r} + D_{hash_r}) * NB_r + D_{write_r}$$
(4)

where DV, D_{read_r} , D_{check_r} , D_{hash_r} , NB_r, and D_{write_r} represents voting delay, delay to read one block from current chain, delay to compare hashes of one block from current chain, delay to hash the current block, number of blocks in current chain, and delay to write a block to the current chain, respectively.

Accept this solution, only if $DV < max_{DV}$.

Else, again split the blockchain into multiple parts, and regenerate a new solution. If, $N_s * N_i$ combinations have been evaluated, and solution is not found, then create a new sidechain and cast all votes into this sidechain.

Evaluate fitness for this solution using Eq. 5,

$$f = \mathrm{DV} * \frac{n}{\mathrm{BL}^2} * \frac{\sum_{i=1}^r \mathrm{NB}_i}{r}$$
(5)

where r represents number of sidechains created by this solution.

Repeat this method for each solution, and then use Eq. 6 to estimate fitness threshold.

Design of a Novel Side Chaining Model for Improving the Performance ...

$$f_{\rm th} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{N_{\rm s}} f_i * L_{\rm r}}{N_{\rm s}}$$
(6)

where fitness exceeds the threshold, mark all solutions as "to be mutated," and "not to be altered." Choose the solution with the lowest fitness value after all iterations, and estimate the following parameters: (N_{SC}) Number of sidechains produced Each sidechain's total number of votes (N_{VSC})

Selected sidechain for casting the vote (Sel_{SC})

Cast current vote into this sidechain, and use the given configuration for casting future votes. While casting these votes, check DV levels, and if $DV > max_{DV}$, then a new sidechain must be selected or created. The following Iterative Genetic Algorithm (IGA) model is triggered to carry out this task: establishing IGA parameters.

Number of iterations (N_i) Number of solutions (N_s) Learning rate (L_r) Voting time limit (Max DV)

Mark each answer as "to be modified."

From 1 through N_i iterations, for each of the 1 to N_s solutions go to the next solution if the first one is marked "not to be modified." Otherwise, create a new solution using the procedures below.

Select a random chain r out of the current sidechains, and cast a dummy vote into this chain.

- While adding a vote, estimate its voting delay using Eq. 4,
- Accept this solution, only if DV < max_{DV}
- Else, select a new sidechain for casting the vote.
- If, N_s combinations have been evaluated, and solution is not found, then create a new sidechain and cast all votes into this sidechain.
- Evaluate fitness for this solution using Eq. 5.
- Carry out this procedure for each solution, and then use Eq. 6 to get the fitness threshold.
- Mark all solutions where fitness exceeds threshold as "to be mutated," and mark other solutions as "not to be mutated."
- Select the sidchain with the lowest fitness value after all iterations, and estimate the following parameters:
- Sidechain number (Num_{SC})
- Number of votes in current sidechain $(N_{V_{CSC}})$

Cast current vote into selected sidechain, and use the given configuration for casting future votes. Repeat the process if $DV > max_{DV}$, which assists in formation of newer sidechains. Based on this process, a wide variety of sidechains with different sizes, and different votes per chain can be created. These sidechains are tested on numerous e-Voting applications, and the results are tallied in terms of transaction delay, throughput, and storage expense. In the following section of this article, it is

described how the proposed model stacks up against alternative techniques based on these parameters.

4 Results Analysis and Comparison

Different optimization methods are used for sidechain creation and maintenance in the proposed dual GA architecture. The proposed sidechain concept was put to the test in a variety of e-Voting scenarios to gauge its effectiveness, including

- Small-scale e-Voting, which is used to form consensus for less than 5 parties.
- Moderate-scale e-Voting, which is used to form consensus for less than 10 parties.
- Large-scale e-Voting, which is used to form consensus for more than 10 parties (Fig. 3).

Based on these scenarios, smart contracts were deployed using Ethereum blockchain in Solidity. Each scenario was evaluated terms of transaction delay (TD), throughput (Th), and storage cost (S). These values were estimated for the proposed model by varying number of votes casted by users, and were compared with DB [2], ABTT [23], and PS [25] for validating its performance. For small-scale voting application, number of votes casted were varied between 200 and 2000, and 5 participating candidates were considered during evaluation. Based on these parameters, transaction delay was estimated (Fig. 4).

The suggested model was found to be 15% quicker than DB [2], 8% faster than ABTT [23], and 26% faster than PS [25] for small-scale voting applications due to the usage of numerous GA models that are customized to reduce transaction delay. Similarly, the throughput (measured in Megabits per second, or Mbps), which represents the number of blocks mined in a unit of time, was seen for each of these models in Fig. 5.

The suggested model was found to be 61% quicker than DB [2], 9% faster than ABTT [23], and 28% faster than PS [25] for small-scale voting applications due to the usage of numerous GA models that are tweaked to optimize sidechain length. The storage cost (in Megabits or Mb), which represents the average number of blocks stored per chain, was similarly displayed for each of these models in Fig. 6.

The proposed model was observed to be 80% better than DB [2], 15% better than ABTT [23], and 40% better than PS [25] for small-scale voting applications in terms of storage cost due to the use of multiple GA models that are tuned to optimize sidechain length and number of blocks per sidechain. These benefits enable the suggested methodology to be implemented in small-scale e-Voting systems.

Similarly, for the moderate-scale voting application scenario, number of votes casted were varied between 8000 and 100 k, and 10 participating candidates were considered during evaluation. Based on these parameters, transaction delay was shown in Fig. 7.

The suggested model was found to be 25% faster than PS [25], 26% faster than ABTT [23], and 18% faster than DB [2] for intermediate scale voting applications



Fig. 3 Flow of the designed sidechain creation and management genetic algorithm (GA) model

due to the usage of numerous GA models that are optimized to reduce transaction delay. Similar to this, Fig. 8's throughput (in Megabits per second or Mbps), which represents the number of blocks mined per unit time, was displayed for each of these models.



Fig. 4 Transaction delay performance for different algorithms on small-scale voting applications



Fig. 5 Throughput performance for different algorithms on small-scale voting applications

The suggested model was found to be 20% faster than DB [2], 6% faster than ABTT [23], and 19% faster than PS [25] for moderate-scale voting applications due to the usage of numerous GA models that are tweaked to optimize sidechain length. For each of these models, the storage cost (in Megabits or Mb), which reflects the average number of blocks stored per chain, is presented in Fig. 9.

In terms of storage cost, the suggested model was found to be 20% better than DB [2], roughly the same as ABTT [23], and 10% better than PS [25] due to the usage of various GA models that are modified to optimize sidechain length & number of blocks per sidechain. These benefits make the suggested model suitable for deployment in any intermediate scale e-Voting application.



Fig. 6 Storage cost for different algorithms on small-scale voting applications



Fig. 7 Transaction delay performance for different algorithms on moderate-scale voting applications

Similarly, for the large-scale voting application scenario, number of votes casted were varied between 500 k and 20 M, and 45 participating candidates were considered during evaluation. Based on these parameters, transaction delay is shown in Fig. 10.

The suggested model was found to be 18% quicker than DB [2], 16% faster than ABTT [23], and 10% faster than PS [25] for large-scale voting applications due to the usage of numerous GA models that are customized to reduce transaction delay. For each of these models, the throughput (measured in Megabits per second, or Mbps), which represents the number of blocks mined per unit time, is displayed in Fig. 11.

Due to use of multiple GA models, which are tuned to optimize sidechain length, the proposed model was observed to have16% better throughput than DB [2], 25%



Fig. 8 Throughput performance for different algorithms on moderate-scale voting applications



Fig. 9 Storage cost for different algorithms on moderate-scale voting applications

better throughput than ABTT [23], and 26% better throughput than PS [25] for largescale voting applications. Similarly, the storage cost (in Megabits or Mb), which indicates average number of blocks stored per chain, for each of these models is shown in Fig. 12.

The proposed model was observed to be 25% better than DB [2], 10% better than ABTT [23], and 8% better than PS [25] for large-scale voting applications in terms of storage cost due to the use of multiple GA models that are tuned to optimize sidechain length and number of blocks per sidechain. These benefits make the suggested approach suitable for use in any form of extensive e-Voting application. The usage of multiple GA models for sidechain construction and maintenance causes the suggested model to be seen as being superior than a number of state-of-the-art techniques. These models enable the sidechain management technique to be



Fig. 10 Transaction delay performance for different algorithms on large-scale voting applications



Fig. 11 Throughput performance for different algorithms on large-scale voting applications

presented to choose configurations that decrease transaction time and increase e-Voting throughput. As a result, the suggested model can be used for small, medium, and large-scale e-Voting systems.

5 Conclusion and Future Scope

The suggested concept combines two separate types of gas to create and manage sidechains. The sidechain creation GA is capable of selecting optimum sidechain lengths, and main blockchain divisions, which are optimized for improving transaction speed. The created sidechains are managed using another GA method, which



Fig. 12 Storage cost for different algorithms on large-scale voting applications

assists in optimal creation and usage of existing sidechain configuration model. Both the GA models utilize transaction delay, and sidechain lengths in order to improve e-Voting performance for small, medium, and large-scale deployments. As a result, it was found that the proposed model was 15% faster than DB [2], 8% faster than ABTT [23], and 26% faster than PS [25] for small-scale voting applications, 18% faster than DB [2], 26% faster than ABTT [23], and 25% faster than PS [25] for medium-scale voting applications, and 18% faster than DB [2], 16% faster than ABTT [23], and 10% faster than PS [25] for large-scale. For small-scale voting applications, the suggested model was found to be 61% faster than DB [2], 9% faster than ABTT [23], and 28% faster than PS [25], while for moderate-scale voting, it was shown to be 20% faster than DB [2], 6% faster than ABTT [23], and 19% faster than PS [25]. For large-scale voting applications, the throughput was 26% higher than PS [25], 25% higher than ABTT [23], and 16% higher than DB [2]. Similar findings were reached regarding the cost of storage, which makes the suggested approach highly scalable and applicable to a variety of e-Voting systems. Future evaluations of the suggested methodology for more blockchain applications will help determine its versatility. The performance of the proposed model can be further enhanced by applying deep learning techniques like reinforcement learning and Q-learning, which will help in optimizing sidechain parameters through reward-based learning mechanisms, accelerating transaction performance, and further improving throughput for a variety of side chain applications.

References

- Li H, Li Y, Yu Y, Wang B, Chen K (2021) A blockchain-based traceable self-tallying e-voting protocol in AI era. IEEE Trans Netw Sci Eng 8(2):1019–1032. https://doi.org/10.1109/TNSE. 2020.3011928
- Zaghloul E, Li T, Ren J (2021) d-BAME: distributed blockchain-based anonymous mobile electronic voting. IEEE Internet of Things J 8(22):16585–16597. https://doi.org/10.1109/JIOT. 2021.3074877
- Sun G, Dai M, Sun J, Yu H (2021) Voting-based decentralized consensus design for improving the efficiency and security of consortium blockchain. IEEE Internet of Things J 8(8):6257– 6272. https://doi.org/10.1109/JIOT.2020.3029781
- Panja S, Bag S, Hao F, Roy B (2020) A smart contract system for decentralized Borda count voting. IEEE Trans Eng Manage 67(4):1323–1339. https://doi.org/10.1109/TEM.2020.298 6371
- 5. Wu D, Ansari N (2021) A trust-evaluation-enhanced blockchain-secured industrial IoT system. IEEE Internet of Things J 8(7):5510–5517. https://doi.org/10.1109/JIOT.2020.3030689
- Bera B, Saha S, Das AK, Vasilakos AV (2021) Designing blockchain-based access control protocol in IoT-enabled smart-grid system. IEEE Internet of Things J 8(7):5744–5761. https:// doi.org/10.1109/JIOT.2020.3030308
- Nelaturu K et al (2020) On public crowdsource-based mechanisms for a decentralized blockchain Oracle. IEEE Trans Eng Manage 67(4):1444–1458. https://doi.org/10.1109/TEM. 2020.2993673
- Tan Y, Liu J, Kato N (2021) Blockchain-based key management for heterogeneous flying Ad Hoc network. IEEE Trans Industr Inf 17(11):7629–7638. https://doi.org/10.1109/TII.2020.304 8398
- Huang D, Ma X, Zhang S (2020) Performance analysis of the raft consensus algorithm for private blockchains. IEEE Trans Syst Man Cybern: Syst 50(1):172–181. https://doi.org/10. 1109/TSMC.2019.2895471
- Jiang S, Cao J, Wu H, Yang Y (2021) Fairness-based packing of industrial IoT data in permissioned blockchains. IEEE Trans Industr Inf 17(11):7639–7649. https://doi.org/10.1109/TII. 2020.3046129
- Xu G, Liu Y, Khan PW (2020) Improvement of the DPoS consensus mechanism in blockchain based on vague sets. IEEE Trans Industr Inf 16(6):4252–4259. https://doi.org/10.1109/TII. 2019.2955719
- Tran QN, Turnbull BP, Wu H-T, de Silva AJS, Kormusheva K, Hu J (2021) A survey on privacy-preserving blockchain systems (PPBS) and a novel PPBS-based framework for smart agriculture. IEEE Open J Comp Soc 2:72–84. https://doi.org/10.1109/OJCS.2021.3053032
- Ayaz F, Sheng Z, Tian D, Guan YL (2021) A proof-of-quality-factor (PoQF)-based blockchain and edge computing for vehicular message dissemination. IEEE Internet of Things J 8(4):2468– 2482. https://doi.org/10.1109/JIOT.2020.3026731
- Li X, Han B, Li G, Luo L, Wang K, Jiang X (2021) Dynamic topology awareness in active distribution networks using blockchain-based state estimations. IEEE Trans Power Syst 36(6):5185–5197. https://doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2021.3070390
- Chattaraj D, Bera B, Das AK, Saha S, Lorenz P, Park Y (2021) Block-CLAP: blockchainassisted certificateless key agreement protocol for internet of vehicles in smart transportation. IEEE Trans Veh Technol 70(8):8092–8107. https://doi.org/10.1109/TVT.2021.3091163
- Singh M, Aujla GS, Singh A, Kumar N, Garg S (2021) Deep-learning-based blockchain framework for secure software-defined industrial networks. IEEE Trans Industr Inf 17(1):606–616. https://doi.org/10.1109/TII.2020.2968946
- Kang J, Xiong Z, Niyato D, Ye D, Kim DI, Zhao J (2019) Toward secure blockchain-enabled internet of vehicles: optimizing consensus management using reputation and contract theory. IEEE Trans Veh Technol 68(3):2906–2920. https://doi.org/10.1109/TVT.2019.2894944

- Asheralieva A, Niyato D (2020) Reputation-based coalition formation for secure self-organized and scalable sharding in IoT blockchains with mobile-edge computing. IEEE Internet Things J 7(12):11830–11850. https://doi.org/10.1109/JIOT.2020.3002969
- Santiago C, Ren S, Lee C, Ryu M (2021) Concordia: a streamlined consensus protocol for blockchain networks. IEEE Access 9:13173–13185. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2021. 3051796
- Qi H, Wang J, Li W, Wang Y, Qiu T (2021) A blockchain-driven IIoT traffic classification service for edge computing. IEEE Internet of Things J 8(4):2124–2134. https://doi.org/10. 1109/JIOT.2020.3035431
- She W, Liu Q, Tian Z, Chen J-S, Wang B, Liu W (2019) Blockchain trust model for malicious node detection in wireless sensor networks. IEEE Access 7:38947–38956. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ACCESS.2019.2902811
- Giraldo FD, Barbosa Milton C, Gamboa CE (2020) Electronic voting using blockchain and smart contracts: proof of concept. IEEE Latin Am Trans 18(10):1743–1751. https://doi.org/10. 1109/TLA.2020.9387645
- Shahzad B, Crowcroft J (2019) Trustworthy electronic voting using adjusted blockchain technology. IEEE Access 7:24477–24488. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019.2895670
- Rathee G, Iqbal R, Waqar O, Bashir AK (2021) On the design and implementation of a blockchain enabled e-voting application within IoT-oriented smart cities. IEEE Access 9:34165–34176. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2021.3061411
- Yang Y, Guan Z, Wan Z, Weng J, Pang HH, Deng RH (2021) PriScore: blockchain-based selftallying election system supporting score voting. IEEE Trans Inf Forensics Secur 16:4705– 4720. https://doi.org/10.1109/TIFS.2021.3108494
- Gao S, Zheng D, Guo R, Jing C, Hu C (2019) An anti-quantum e-voting protocol in blockchain with audit function. IEEE Access 7:115304–115316. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019. 2935895

Optimized Activation Function-Based SAR Ship Detection



Vishal Gupta, Monish Gupta, and Nikhil Marriwala

Abstract The task of recognizing or locating an object or group of objects in an image or video sequence is the focus of object recognition in the field of computer vision. It's a problem of matching models from a database with image luminance data representations of those models. The paper presents the novel method for the detection of vessels in complex environments. The present work is inspired by cuckoo search algorithm which was used to optimize the results. Otsu thresholding method was used to binarize the object image and then adaptive cuckoo search algorithm was applied for the detection of vessels in an optimized manner. In this work, we are comparing the proposed results with existing accuracy and time with other methods. The proposed method gives a better accuracy (97.8%) and processing time (3.67 s) as compared to other previous methods used.

Keywords Image processing \cdot Support vector machine \cdot Object detection \cdot Ships detections \cdot Otsu thresholding \cdot Cuckoo algorithm

1 Introduction

The expanded danger of theft, observation is a flat out must on freight ships going in these hazardous regions. While radar frameworks have been widely utilized in sea conditions, these for the most part require enormous, metallic targets. Current privateers favor little, quick unbending inflatable boats that are principally nonmetallic and consequently hard to identify While the answer for this would appear to be the utilization of manual location utilizing devoted group individuals ready, the modest number present at some random time makes this unworkable. Not at all like people that develop drained, robotized video reconnaissance frameworks can continually screen camera feeds and monitor various objects of interest around the boat. Following and checking human and other dubious movement adrift is a hot subject that is building up some decent momentum. For vessels observing, marine and

Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_3

V. Gupta (🖂) · M. Gupta · N. Marriwala

University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India e-mail: v.vishu22@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*,

beach front administration, and unlawful fishing observation, transport recognition from far off is the basic factor to detect pictures. Programmed recognition of sea protests particularly vessels (ships) is a significant angle in satellite picture handling and oceanic observation frameworks [1]. This is significant for keeping up with the insurance and traffic light of seagoing vessels. It's essential point is to perceive potential privateer dangers quickly. The ships are in danger in inshore as well as on shore. There is no defined bounding border in the coastal areas that why even in harbor environment the vessels are vulnerable to attacks. The navigational authorities however issued guidelines for the installation of automatic tracking systems in the ships, but they are limited to certain type of big and commercial ships only. The hostile ships and the small boats which are usually responsible for the pirate attacks are not installed with such type of surveillance devices. Therefore, in the proposed approach, we have introduced a learning method which depending on the training dataset can detect the presence of early attack system. The model is equipped with 3 layers of convolutional layers and two pooling layers have been introduced. The convolution of the image matrix is obtained by single stride with the matched filter.

The paper is structured as follows. In Sect. 2, we present a review of related works, while Sect. 3 describes the materials and methods used in the design process. Section 4 discusses the results, and Sect. 5 concludes the paper.

2 Related Works

This section presents a review of related works performed on ship/vessel detection. A vessel recognition system based on Sentinel-2 multispectral images and a spectral library of ship signatures was proposed by the authors in [2]. Hundreds of thousands of ships at sea were uniquely distinguished using spectral or other signatures from optical satellite images. The wavelet transform and multi-resolution analysis were used by the authors in [3] to analyze multi-scale discontinuities in SAR images and thus detect ship targets in a noisy environment. Authors in [4] proposed a collection of algorithms for automatically detecting spikes associated with vessels and evaluating the sharpness of spike features. A spike detection algorithm is used to produce a list of candidate boat detections. The height of the spikes is measured in a second algorithm, which is used to rule out iono-spheric energetic particle detections and rate boat detections as strong or weak. The nominee spikes are then screened to rule out features like land and gas flares. Furthermore, a validation study revealed that the automated algorithm had a detection rate of 99.3% accuracy. In [5], the authors developed a method for detecting and classifying small fishing boats on 5 m resolution SPOT 5 imagery using genetic algorithms and neural networks. Authors in [6] compared the relative improvement in ship detection efficiency of polarimetric SAR to that of single-channel SAR. Given the long history and continuing interest, there is a substantial amount of literature on ship detection algorithms. Authors in [7] presented a method for detecting and tracking ships using video streams from established port and river monitoring systems. The results show that the proposed

solution is usable; however, in the presence of ship wakes or exceptionally bad weather conditions, some minor issues were discovered. Furthermore, despite the fact that undetected vessels are often visible to the naked eye, automatic analysis of SAR images can be difficult due to speckle and the reduced dimensions of the targets compared to the sensor spatial resolution. To tackle some of these challenges, in this paper, we propose a novel approach for detecting vessels in complex environments using cuckoo search algorithm. This algorithm was used to optimize the results and the object image was binarized using the Otsu thresholding process, and then an adaptive cuckoo search algorithm was used to detect vessels in an optimized manner.

The authors in [2] examine that such procedure is level set division which advances a shape to objects of interest in a given picture. This strategy functions admirably yet gives mistaken division results when an objective article is adulterated in the picture. This paper additionally centers around the chance of considering in earlier information on a boat's shape into level set division to further develop results, an idea that is neglected in sea observation issue. It is shown that the created video global positioning framework beats level set-based frameworks that don't use earlier shape information, functioning admirably even where these frameworks fizzle.

3 Materials and Methods

The proposed work depends on detecting a vessel from a given SAR image. In the wake of performing customary image pre-processing techniques, utilizing histogram separation technique is utilized to eliminate dot commotions from given SAR images. Streamlining the object to be recognized is important because of the vessels trademark, size, and expanded connection among other features. Numerous calculations were performed to choose all the more firmly connected component vectors of the image from a given element vector subset which aids the accuracy and precision of proposed detection model. The proposed model uses a versatile cuckoo inquiry advanced model which is dissimilar to other models as we introduce a numerical model to cuckoo search calculations. The relationship starts with cuckoos laying eggs in various species' homes. The Cuckoo Search (CS) algorithm is a biologically inspired algorithm based on cuckoo bird brood reproduction [8]. Each cuckoo chooses a nest at random and lays one egg inside, according to the CS algorithm. The best, most egg-producing nests will be passed on to the next generation. In this case, the host cuckoo must decide whether to discard the egg or leave the nest and start a new one elsewhere [9–20]. In view of this egg laying approach, advanced territory can be acquired [21-34]. A one-dimensional improvement cluster is formed to determine the vessels current position. The mathematical representation is given as follows:

The amount suitability rate for the current position is calculated using the profit function evaluation process and is expressed as

$$H_i = (E_1, E_2, E_3, \dots, E_N)$$
 (1)



Fig. 1 Proposed flow chart

where H_i is the probability of occurrence of N values, and $E_1, E_2, ..., E_N$ are the individual happening events.

The suitability rate for the current position is calculated using the benefit feature assessment method described in Eq. (2.)

$$P = F_{p}(H_{i}) = F_{p}(E_{1}, E_{2}, E_{3}, \dots, E_{N})$$
⁽²⁾

where $P = F_p$ is the profit function which needs to be maximized in order to obtain the optimized value.

The cost function is considered in order to optimize the benefit function, and the maximum and minimum values for random eggs are defined in order to perform iteration on different levels. The maximum values are determined using the egglaying radius as well as the i_{low} and i_{High} lower and upper limits. The proposed cuckoo search (CS) algorithm is presented in Fig. 1.

3.1 Dataset Description

The dataset from the below mentioned reference source taken: https://github.com/ avaapm/marveldataset2016andwww.shipspotting.com. _ _ _ .

Table 1 System's	Processing unit	Dual core-i7		
configuration	RAM memory	8 GB		
	HDD 500 GB			
	Software versions	MATLAB R2018a, Python		
	Applications used	Image Processing, CV		

3.2 Computing Environment and Specification

The proposed methods' performance was simulated on a workstation with the following system configuration presented in Table 1.

The proposed method uses Otsu method which is used as a thresholding method in the preprocessing steps of image binarization. The Otsu method is one of the thresholding methods that is commonly used in a number of fields. The two-dimensional (2D) Otsu method outperforms the one-dimensional (1D) Otsu method in segmenting images with low signal-to-noise ratio (SNR). As a pre-processing stage, the Otsu threshold method is used to remove noise and binarize the image. The large objects from the background are separated using the Optimal Otsu thresholding method. This indicates that the Otsu method is fine for thresholding a histogram with bimodal or multi-media distribution. In gray scale image thresholding, the task is to separate the foreground and background. The foreground usually contains the object to be tracked or processed, and the background is anything other than the specified object to be detected. For example, for Optical Character Recognition (OCR), binary operation is required for document segmentation. The thresholding method separates some pixels belonging to characters and other pixels belonging to white space. In the proposed work, the cuckoo optimization was performed after Otsu thresholding method was applied.

4 Simulation Results and Discussion

For the experimentation, we used color images ((RGB) images) for testing. But we have trained our network with grey images by converting RGB images to grey images and then we applied Otsu thresholding method before applying the proposed adaptive cuckoo algorithm for optimization of the method. The reason to use gray images is that the size of the single gray image feature matrix is 25600×1 , while that of the RGB image is $25,600 \times 3$. This was done to reduce the size of the training database. In the testing phase, we obtain our feature vector by using the following steps: Otsu thresholding method is applied on each component, i.e., RGB components of the color image separately. Then we apply cuckoo algorithm as mentioned, on each component separately and getting a vector of size $25,600 \times 3$. Figure 2 shows

the activation layer. Few sample images are shown in the Figs. 3, 4, and 5. We have analyzed our study in terms of accuracy and running time. Figure 3 shows the results obtained for image preprocessing (Fig. 3a, the image, Fig. 3b the grayscale image, and Fig. 3c the binarized image). The results show that the proposed method performs better as compared to the previous methods. Similarly, Fig. 6 and 7, show the results for the detection of vessels and ships, respectively.

The performance evaluation performed show that the proposed CS algorithm outperformed other algorithms which were used to test its performance as presented in Table 2. The results with respect to accuracy and processing time are shown in Figs. 6 and 7, respectively.



Fig. 2 Activation of layers



Fig. 3 a Input image RGB; b output image gray; c detected output image



Fig. 4 a Input image RGB; b output image gray; c detected output image



Fig. 5 a Input image RGB; b output image gray; c detected output image

5 Conclusion

Monitoring of vessels is an important aspect in the field of coastline area. The imagery satellite dataset represents the critical information about the ships. It is difficult to segregate and detect the vessels in the presence of water waves and other sea clutter. In our work, we have proposed a novel cuckoo search algorithm based on



Fig. 6 Accuracy comparison of proposed model



Fig. 7 Running time of proposed model

Table 2 Performance comparison of different models

Parameters	NN model	MARVEL model	Proposed adaptive Cuckoo search (CS) model
Accuracy (%)	92.4	94.6	97.8
Time (s)	14.67	8.91	3.67

the Otsu thresholding which helps in finding the desired object sets that is in our interest it is ships. The proposed method gives the results in terms of better accuracy and better computational complexity thereby reducing the computational time. We have compared the qualitative results with other previous methods and show the mathematical as well as graphical results which show the outperformance of previous methods. The future work may be expanded for the classification and tracking of ships using the Kalman filter.

References

- 1. Kyung Hee M (2007) A dynamic histogram equalization for image contrast enhancement. IEEE Trans Cons Electron 53(2):593–600
- 2. Zhang J, Ehinger KA, Wei H, Zhang K, Yang J (2017) A novel graph-based optimization framework for salient object detection. Pattern Recognition 64:39–50
- 3. Wang, Ye Z (2005) Brightness preserving histogram equalization with maximum entropy: a variation perspective. IEEE Trans Cons Electron 51(4):1326–1334
- 4. Ibrahim H et al (2007) Brightness preserving dynamic histogram equalization for image contrast enhancement. IEEE Trans Cons Electron 53(4):1752–1758
- Lamberti F, Montrucchio B, Sanna A (2006) CMBFHE: a novel contrast enhancement technique based on cascaded multistep binomial filtering histogram equalization. IEEE Trans Cons Electron 52(3):966–974
- Kim L-S (2001) Partially overlapped sub-block histogram equalization. IEEE Trans Circ Syst Video Technol 11(4):475–484
- Celik T, Tjahadi T (2011) Contextual and variation contrast enhancement. IEEE Trans Image Process Appl 20(2):3431–3441
- 8. Wei H, Nguyen H, Ramu P, Raju C, Liu X, Yadegar J (2009) Automated intelligent video surveillance system for ships. In: Proceedings of SPIE, vol 7306, pp 73061N
- 9. Kim (1997) Contrast enhancement using brightness preserving bi-histogram equalization. IEEE Trans Cons Electron 43(1):1–8
- Wan Y, Chen Q, Zhang B (1999) Image enhancement based on equal area dualistic sub-image histogram equalization method. IEEE Trans Cons Electron 45(1):68–75
- Ramli (2009) Minimum mean brightness error bi-histogram equalization in contrast enhancement. IEEE Trans Cons Electron 49(4):1310–1319
- 12. Fu K, Gu IY-H, Yang J (2018) Spectral salient object detection. Neurocomputing 275:788-803
- Rodriguez Sullivan M, Shah M (2008) Visual surveillance in maritime port facilities. In: Proceedings of SPIE, vol 6978, pp 29
- 14. Liu H, Javed O, Taylor G, Cao X, Haering N (2008) Omni-directional surveillance for unmanned water vehicles. In: Proceedings of international workshop on visual surveillance
- Fefilatyev S, Goldgof D, Lembke C (2009) Autonomous buoy platform for low-cost visual maritime surveillance: design and initial deployment. In: Proceedings of SPIE, vol 7317, p 73170A
- 16. Kruger W, Orlov Z (2010) Robust layer-based boat detection and multi-target-tracking in maritime environments. In: Proceedings of international waterside
- 17. Fefilatyev S, Shreve M, Lembke C (2012) Detection and tracking of ships in open sea with rapidly moving buoy-mounted camera system. Ocean Eng 54:1–12
- Westall P, Ford J, O'Shea P, Hrabar S (2008) Evaluation of machine vision techniques for aerial search of humans in maritime environments. In: Digital image computing: techniques and applications (DICTA), 2008 (Canberra, 1–3 Dec 2008), pp 176–183
- PL Herselman, CJ Baker, de HJ Wind (2008) An analysis of X-band calibrated sea clutter and small boat reflectivity at medium-to-low grazing angles. Int J Navig Obs. https://doi.org/10. 1155/2008/347518

- Gupta V, Gupta M (2020) Ships classification using neural network based on radar scattering. Int J Adv Sci Technol 29:1349–1354
- Onoro-Rubio D, Lopez-Sastre RJ, Redondo-Cabrera C, Gil-Jiménez P (2018) The challenge of simultaneous object detection and pose estimation: a comparative study. Image Comp 79:109– 122
- Pathak AR, Pandey M, Rautaray S (2018) Application of deep learning for object detection. Procedia Computer Science 32:1706–1717
- Naqvi SS, Mirza J, Bashir T (2018) A unified framework for exploiting color coefficients for salient object detection. Neurocomputing 312:187–200
- Liang J, Zhou J, Tong L, Bai X, Wang B (2018) Material based salient object detection from hyperspectral images. Pattern Recognition 76:476–490
- Gupta V, Gupta M. Automated object detection system in marine environment. In: Mobile radio communications and 5G networks. Lecture notes in networks and systems, vol 140, https:// doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7130-5_17
- Tu Z, Guo Z, Xie W, Yan M, Yuan J (2017) Fusing disparate object signatures for salient object detection in video. Pattern Recognition 72:285–299
- Goyal K, Singhai J (2018) Texture-based self-adaptive moving object detection technique for complex scenes. Computers and Electrical Engineering 70:275–283
- Hou S, Wang Z, Wu F (2018) Object detection via deeply exploiting depth information. Neurocomputing 286:58–66
- Wang G, Zhang Y, Li J (2017) High-level background prior based salient object detection. Journal of Visual Communication and Image Represent 48:432–441
- Gupta V, Gupta M, Singla P (2021) Ship detection from highly cluttered images using convolutional neural network. Wireless Personal Communications. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11277-021-08635-5
- Gupta V, Gupta M, Marriwala N (2021) A modified weighed histogram approach for Image enhancement using optimized alpha parameter. In: Mobile radio communications and 5G networks (MRCN–2021). Lecture notes in networks and systems
- 32. Gupta V, Gupta M. IoT based artificial intelligence system in object detection. Internet of things: energy, industry and healthcare. CRC Press, Taylor and Francis Group, USA
- Gupta V, Marriwala N, Gupta M (2021) A GUI based application for low intensity object classification & count using SVM approach. In: 2021 6th International conference on signal processing, computing and control (ISPCC), pp 299–302. https://doi.org/10.1109/ISPCC5 3510.2021.9609470
- Gupta V, Gupta M (2022) Improved PSO algorithm-based convolutional neural network approach for ship detection and classifications. SN Comput Sci 3:318. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s42979-022-01218-6

Elimination and Restoring Deduplicated Storage for Multilevel Integrated Approach with Cost Estimation



Francis Antony Xavier Bronson (), Xavier Francis Jency (), Vairamani Sai Shanmugaraja (), Saravanan Elumalai (), and Gowrishankar Senthil Velan ()

Abstract Data handling is an important task in cloud computing because the data arrive at a high rate with a large volume. These data are stored in the cloud storage for consistent performance. Cloud offers services to the customer by allocating the virtual machine (VM) for requesting tasks. Cloud provider always satisfies the customer at anytime and anywhere manner. The services depend upon the resources at the data center through virtualization. Cloud follows the strategy called demandbased and pay-as-you-go basis. The customer must pay for the resource consumed using metering services. Customers store large volumes of data which occupies more space in storage. It leads to expensive problems for the customer because of excess payments paid to the cloud provider. This type of storage suffers a high volume with redundancy in the uploaded data. This problem is overcome by using the deduplication technique for keeping only one copy of data in the cloud storage. This achieves less storage, so the cost of services reduces drastically. The integrated data elimination with the cost estimation method has been introduced in this study to achieve better efficiency and availability. This process has been carried out by using two levels of elimination techniques such as local based and global based. This data are integrated into datasets without any redundancy in a data-centric manner. Integration of eliminated datasets is combined as a global level of elimination process by handling newly generated data. Finally, the data are stored in the cloud storage without any repetition in data.

Keywords Cloud \cdot Virtual machines \cdot Cost estimation \cdot Data elimination \cdot Data deduplication

X. Francis Jency Kumaraguru College of Technology, Coimbatore, India

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_4

F. Antony Xavier Bronson (⊠) · V. Sai Shanmugaraja · S. Elumalai · G. Senthil Velan Dr. M.G.R. Educational and Research Institute, Chennai, India e-mail: antony.cse@drmgrdu.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

1 Introduction

The cost model of the cloud is least expensive than other existing models. Mammoth is a system used to manage the memory globally with a scheduling strategy for a large-scale dataset. It also addressed the problem of the traditional map reduction process because it is suitable for smaller sets of data. This model is only applied to the homogeneous task, but it is not suitable for multi-task. It only focuses on the request and response of the data from the user and provider, respectively. It cannot be used in the integrated model of both CPU based and data based [1]. Video storage and retrieval of real-time data suffer various issues in the distributed computing paradigm. Parallel computing has been introduced with high graphics processing unit (GPU) support, but it suffers the data storage and space constraints. Map-reduce programming model with cloud computing gives support to video processing. This approach is suitable for offline mode but not in real time with a massive amount of data [2].

Semantic-driven subtractive clustering method (SDSCM) is an integrated method of the existing clustering algorithm which is used to find accurate data in the data storage. It is not supported by the machine learning models and forecasting models for data prediction. This model analyzes the risk with minimal reduction, so an effective validated method is needed to improve the performance [3]. The remote sensing data maintained in the storage is a difficult process because various parameters rely on that image. The cloud-based model provides support for collecting, processing, and storing data with high-end servers. This model is not suitable for diverse remote sensing images with the respective type of data. It also stores and analyzes the image as a single. It can be addressed using distributed database with the decomposed image for achieving high performance during the retrieval process [4]. The latency and issues occur because of handling the improper distribution of the data across the task. The public cloud leads the performance problem due to excessive latency, so the private cloud can be replaced for sensitive data management in the cloud. Flex slot is a method that is used to address the issues like inference in the jobs and cluster maintenance process through slot management [5].

The main issue that needs to be addressed in big data is to detect and eliminate the duplication in the data without any bottleneck. This is handled by introducing the low overhead during the storage and backing up of the data. There are various features used in the system which does not provide a complete solution in the data deduplication process [6]. Security in the data deduplication process is a challenging task during the storage and access in the cloud. Data privacy and security can be handled and maintained properly without any problem. Recovering the key in the virtual machine (VM) and its boundary is a vital problem while interacting with the public cloud. The memory leakage issues occur during the hardware-based implementation, so they will be handled effectively [7]. HDFS is a data retrieval method to achieve a fast response time, but it suffers the block failure in the storage which will be addressed with novel methods [8]. Daphne is a framework that overcomes the utilization of resources, and the scheduling of jobs is addressed loosely coupled distributed priority-based scheduling process. It improves the throughput and performance of the data storage [9]. The existing issues are addressed by introducing an efficient integration model for data elimination during data storage and data aggregation during the data restoration process.

This chapter presents the duplicate elimination of customer data and restores the original data in the cloud with reduced cost. It also performs various levels which are identified during the interaction. Data are categorized as collected data, calculated data, and forecasting data. These data are used for duplicate elimination with respective local integration and produce a different set of eliminated data. These datasets are integrated and perform global redundancy elimination. The customer performs the data restoring process while downloading for their usage. The cost model supports the customer in maintaining the cost within the level. It is calculated based on the storage and VM cost. Comparison of various data is performed in an individual and integrated manner to achieve minimized cost over the cloud storage.

2 **Problem Formulation**

The redundant data are eliminated using the data deduplication process which keeps only one copy of the data. There are various methods available that are restricted to storage without knowing the type and purpose of the data [10]. It may cause data redundancy after the deduplication process. The data are analyzed and identified before the data are storage in the cloud [11]. The existing method follows only one cost model which is related to software-level implementation. It is not suitable for minimizing the cost during the data management process. The integrated cost model is needed to keep only one copy of data after processing takes place. A single level of elimination is not enough, so multiple stages of elimination are needed. The data restoring process is a difficult task. Hence, multilevel extraction and aggregation process is introduced. The cost model needs both cloud storage implementation level as well as virtual machine (VM) level. The proposed method addressed these issues by using an integrated cost model with data elimination and data aggregation method.

3 Architecture Diagram of Proposed Model

Deduplicated data are maintained at the cloud storage with multiple cloud service providers which follow the common standard to achieve high reliability. The data are collected from various sources and are not considered during the data storage which becomes expensive to the cloud user. The deduplicated data are analyzed and identified to the context of access and then categorize the data into different types such as collected data, calculated data, and forecasting data. The collected data are considered static data which are used only for storing purposes, i.e., the data remain the same. It is considered stored data as well as processed data. The data are processed by the cloud with high-end resources. Thus, produced data are stored in the cloud storage. Calculated data are categorized into temporary data and resultant data. Temporary data keep the sub-solutions that are not reflected in the final result whereas the resultant data hold the new value at the storage. Forecasting data are also classified into time series and interpolated data. The time series data decide the future prediction with null values. The interpolated data hold the new data without any null values. The local integration process is carried out based on its category. These types of data lead the redundancy, so they will be eliminated locally with high reliability. The eliminated data are integrated through a global integration process carried out to achieve high performance at cloud storage. The proposed method of integration process eliminates the redundancy of data without affecting the data privacy as shown in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1 Architecture of the proposed model

4 Data Restoring Process

The eliminated data are maintained in the cloud storage which will be accessed by the user through the cloud service provider [12]. The data restoring process restores the original data to the respective cloud provider without any loss and error in the customer data. This will be achieved by performing various stages of the data generation process with the respective standard. *S* is the integrated cloud storage with elimination during the global integration stage. It is restored as S1, S2, ..., Sn with regeneration process called sub-storage, i.e., storage. These stages maintain the data for the cloud service providers; then, data are generated as D1, D2, ..., Dn with *S*, i.e., *i* is the number of cloud service providers. These data are aggregated to the cloud service provider; then, the data are allocated to the user. The conceptual diagram of the data restoring process is shown in Fig. 2.



Fig. 2 Conceptual diagram of data restoring process

5 Algorithm

5.1 Algorithm for Integrated_Data_Elimination

Begin

Let DD be a Deduplicated Data; Let DC be a Categorized Data; L1: For each data in DC do If data == collected data then Identify the type of access or operation; If type == storage then Collect the data for storage in the cloud; Else if type == processing then Processed the collected data for storage in the cloud; Goto L1: End Else if data == Calculated_data then Identify the type of access or operation; If type == temporary then Processed data never stored into the cloud; Else if type == new then Processed newly generated data stored into the cloud; Goto L1; End Else if data == forecasting data then Identify the type of access or operation; If type == time series then Times series data is stored into the cloud; Else if type == interpolated then Forecasting data is stored in the cloud;

Goto L1; End End; Perform local integration for various data; Eliminated the data based on its type; Perform the global integration process for eliminated data; Perform final resultant data elimination process; End:

5.2 Algorithm for Data_Restoring

Begin

Let DE is the eliminated data in the cloud storage;

For each data in Cloud_Storage then

Identify the data from DE;

Categorized the data based on respective type;

If data == collected then

Restore the data to original data from sources;

Else if data == calculated then

Restore the data based on the application;

Else

Restore the data before the storage of the data;

End;

//The data are accessed and recovered by the cloud service provider;//

End
6 Cost Estimation Model

Cost is one of the metrics which is used to assess the deduplicated data at the cloud storage [10]. The cost models are maintained by the cloud service provider to minimize the overall cost during the cloud interaction [13]. The cost model of the collected data, calculated data, and forecasting data differs based on the operations and purpose of data usage. The cost model of the collected data cost model is a combination of static and dynamic whereas the forecasting cost model is dynamic because the data are generated depends on the prior value. The design of the cost model is taken into the account with two main elements with various parameters, namely cloud storage and hardware element as virtual machine (VM) in the cloud. The parameter related to cloud storage brings better efficiency during the data restoration process. Cloud storage is attached to the VM in the cloud because every element in the cloud is virtualized and then offered as services, so the cloud storage is also a virtual element that is mapped to the corresponding user request. The cost estimation of the proposed model is represented in Eqs. (1-3).

$$Cost Model = Storage_{Cost} + VM_{Cost}$$
(1)

$$Storage_{Cost} = Cost_{Types} + Cost_{Arrival} + Cost_{Process} + Cost_{Response}$$
(2)

 $VM_{Cost} = Cost_{VMAllocation} + Cost_{VMCreation} + Cost_{VMMapping} + Cost_{Availability}$ (3)

7 Result and Discussion

The data deduplication process has various types of data maintained at the storage in the cloud [11]. The data elimination process takes place on two levels, namely local elimination and global elimination [14]. The local elimination process is used to eliminate the duplicated data with specific types of data. At the same level, there are various elimination processes take place to keep reliable data. The global elimination process integrates all data which are eliminated during the local elimination stage. The final data are stored in the data storage in the cloud. During the recovery process, there are various processes carried out for providing exact data to the customer through a cloud service provider. The elimination process related to the data which are maintained in the files is considered for achieving maximum performance. The recovery process is compared with the necessary parameter for achieving high customer retention. The cost of the various elements in the cloud with storage is analyzed for better reliability. The main objective of the proposed method is to minimize the cost by considering hardware as well as software implementation using the respective model. The collected data over the data in the files with elimination are shown in Figs. 3 and 4, respectively.

The calculated data with temporary and newly generated types are compared with data elimination and integration as shown in Figs. 5 and 6, respectively.

The forecasting data with different types such as time series and interpolated data with detailed analysis and comparison are depicted in Fig. 7 and Fig. 8, respectively.



Fig. 3 Collected data versus data files



Fig. 4 Comparison of collected data elimination



Fig. 5 Calculated data versus data files



Fig. 6 Comparison of calculated data integration

All local eliminated data are integrated using global integration with the elimination process is represented in Figs. 9 and 10.

The overall cost estimation related to various components is assessed and analyzed to achieve the minimization process as shown in Fig. 11.



Fig. 7 Forecasting data versus data files



Fig. 8 Comparison of forecasting data integration

8 Summary

The cost estimation model has been developed for the data deduplication process with cloud storage. The objective of this model is to reduce the cost while interacting with cloud storage. Single-level data elimination and restoring operation does not provide a complete solution. This is addressed by using the multilevel method to solve cost estimation issues at various levels. Data elimination is done for reducing storage space by reducing duplicate data from the dataset. The algorithms are evaluated with



Fig. 9 Comparison of global data elimination



Fig. 10 Comparison of data retrieval



Fig. 11 Cost versus reliability

various dimensions to eliminate the cost management problem. The comparison of collected and calculated data is done for reducing duplicate data. The comparison of forecast data also takes place for performing the global data elimination process.

References

- Xuanhua S, Ming C, Ligang H, Xu X, Lu L, Hai J, Yong C, Song W (2015) Mammoth: gearing Hadoop towards memory-intensive MapReduce applications. IEEE Trans Parallel Distrib Syst 26(8):2300–2315
- Xin L, Dehai Z, Liang X, Weishan Z, Jijun Y, Xiufeng C (2015) A distributed video management cloud platform using Hadoop. IEEE Access 3(1):2637–2643
- 3. Wenjie B, Meili C, Mengqi L, Guo L (2016) A Big Data clustering algorithm for mitigating the risk of customer churn. IEEE Trans Industr Inf 12(3):1270–2128
- Lianjie Z, Nengcheng C, Zeqiang C, Chenjie X (2016) An efficient remote sensing observationsharing method based on cloud computing for soil moisture mapping in precision agriculture. IEEE J Sel Top Appl Earth Obs Remote Sens 9(12):5588–5598
- Yanfei G, Jia R, Changjun J, Xiaobo Z (2017) Moving Hadoop into the cloud with flexible slot management and speculative execution. IEEE Trans Parallel Distrib Syst 28(3):798–812
- Wen X, Hong J, Dan F, Lei T (2016) DARE: a deduplication-aware resemblance detection and elimination scheme for data reduction with low overheads. IEEE Trans Comput 65(6):1692– 1705
- Mi W, Kaoru O, He L, Jingsheng L, Chunhua G, Zhou S (2015) Secure data deduplication with reliable key management for dynamic updates in CPSS. IEEE Trans Comp Soc Syst 2(4):137–147
- Berk G, Mehmet SI, Gorka I, Thomas E, Berk S (2016) Cross-VM cache attacks on AES'. IEEE Trans Multi-scale Comp Syst 2(3):211–222
- 9. Yuanqi C, Yi Z, Shubbhi T, Xiao Q, Jianzhong H (2017) aHDFS: an erasure-coded data archival system for Hadoop clusters. IEEE Trans Parallel Distrib Syst 28(11):3060–3073
- Lalitha K, Kamalraj N (2017) A survey on data deduplication methods in cloud storage system. Int J Inno Res Comp Commun Eng 5(7):13432–13438

- 11. Sudha M, Balakrishnan C (2012) An analysis on cloud data storage. Int J Comp Sci Eng Technol 2(4):1049–1051
- Kamara S, Lauter K (2010) Cryptographic cloud storage. In: Proceedings of the 14th international conference on financial cryptography and data security, 25–28 Jan, Springer, Canary Island
- Catalin N, Valentin C (2013) Cost models—pillars for efficient cloud computing position paper. Int J Intell Syst Technol Appl 12(1):28–38
- Xiaolong X, Qun T (2015) Data deduplication mechanism for cloud storage systems. In: Proceedings of the international conference on cyber-enabled distributed computing and knowledge discovery, 17–19 Sept. IEEE, Xian

DEEC Protocol with ACO-Based Cluster Head Selection in Wireless Sensor Network



Renu Jangra, Ankita Chhikara, Jyoti Saini, and Ramesh Kait

Abstract In wireless sensor networks (WSNs), the protocols for routing have a great effect in performance of network as network's lifetime, good energy organization, etc. These protocols are developed based on the different schemes like clustering, chaining and cost based. The WSN contains a large number of nodes which are sometimes difficult to manage. So, the best way is to make a cluster by combining various nodes, and this technique is known as clustering. By doing so, the energy exhaustion by nodes can be restricted. A node is nominated as cluster head (CH) to handle the communication amongst nodes and managing of nodes in the cluster. An ACO-based probability rule is used for choosing the CH amid the cluster nodes. The data are sent from cluster nodes to the CH; then, it further sends the relevant details to the base station (BS). ACO-DEEC: ant colony optimization-based distributed energy efficient clustering protocol is used for probability rule calculation for CH selection depending on the metrics, i.e. efficiency of the nodes and distance amongst nodes. The algorithm proposed enhances the parameters like energy consumption by cluster nodes, finding dead nodes in cluster and quantity of packets sent to the BS as compared with existing DEEC protocol.

Keywords ACO-DEEC · Ant Colony optimization · Cluster head · DEEC protocol · Wireless sensor network

R. Jangra · A. Chhikara (🖂) · J. Saini · R. Kait

J. Saini e-mail: jyoti.dcsa@kuk.ac.in

R. Kait e-mail: rameshkait@kuk.ac.in

53

Department of Computer Science and Applications, Kurukshetra University, Kurukshetra, India e-mail: ankita.30@kuk.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_5

1 Introduction

The WSN comprises of sensor nodes. The sensor nodes have finite energy which effects the network persistence. There is a base stations (BSs) can be positioned on both: interior or exterior parts of the range of cluster nodes [1]. Various protocols of routing have been proposed to improve the persistence of the network, quantity of the data communicated to the BS and to decrease the risk of nodes to be dead too early and so on. These objectives are achieved by using cluster-based routing protocols. In clustering, a cluster is created by some nodes, and a CH is selected based on some given criteria, and remaining nodes are called cluster nodes [2]. CH and cluster nodes can transfer information directly to each other. The CH is responsible for applying data filtration and data aggregation on the data communicated from the member nodes to the BS, and then, it processes the sent data. The protocol distributed energy efficient clustering (DEEC) is one of the cluster-based protocols used for routing. In DEEC, the CH is the selected on the basis of the average energy and the node's remaining energy [3]. The node having high average and remaining energy has more possibility of being chosen as a CH. The routing protocols based on clusters recognize the process of selection of the CH and to identify the minimum path of commination between CH and BS, so data transmission can be energy efficient [4]. To find an appropriate cluster head, a biological inspired routing protocol based on clustering has been proposed. The wireless mode of transmission is considered less veracious and robust as compared to the wired communication medium. For its improvement, the societal model of insect swarm is taken into consideration for design basis of wireless networks [5]. To adopt bio-inspired criteria to design wireless network is in trend nowadays [6]. The main features of the routing algorithms based on swarms are that they are quiet understandable and adaptable to the topological switching [7]. The idea for this routing protocol is taken from ant colony's hunting nature for food in a particular manner. Here, an algorithm ant colony optimization-based distributed energy efficient clustering (ACO-DEEC) is proposed for calculating the probability law for choosing the CH depending upon the metrics, i.e. node's energy and distance between the nodes. As evaluated against to the DEEC protocol, the energy utilization by the nodes and quantity of packets to be sent to the BS has been improved; also, dead nodes are reduced by this proposed algorithm.

1.1 ACO-DEEC

In this paper, an algorithm is proposed in which ACO is applied on protocol named DEEC. This algorithm is specified as the name ACO-DEEC. In DEEC, based on the probability rule (the proportion of the node's remaining energy to network's average energy), CH is selected amongst network nodes. However, in ACO-DEEC, selection of CH is based on both the probability rule as well as on the parameters, i.e. node energy and the distance between node and BS. It is observed that maximum route amongst nodes consumes high energy and vice versa. The process involved in ACO-DEEC is that the next CH is selected by ants applying the rule1, and efficient node is selected by applying rule2.

Rule1: Locate an ant on the CH "i node" and next CH is selected as "j node" by Eqs. 1 and 2.

$$P = \frac{\text{Distance}_{i} * \alpha + \text{Phero}_{i} * \beta}{\sum_{i=0}^{N_{i}} (\text{Distance}_{i} * \alpha + \text{Phero}_{i} * \beta)}$$
(1)

where

P is the probability function. Phero_{*i*} is the pheromone value.

Phero_i =
$$\frac{\tau^{a_{i,j}} * (\eta_i)^{\beta}}{\sum_{i=0}^{N_i} (\tau^{a_{i,j}} * (\eta_i)^{\beta})}$$
 (2)

where $\tau^{a_{i,j}}$ is the pheromone intensity, α and β are the controlling parameters, η_i is the heuristic information

$$\eta_i = \frac{1}{I_e - e}.\tag{3}$$

where I_e is the node's initial power and e is the node's remaining energy. Node having less power has minimum chances to be selected as a CH.

Rule2: At the time, the next CH is searched by ant, and then, the present pheromone value on that node is modified as stated by Eq. 4.

$$\tau_{i,j}(t+1) = (1-\rho)\tau_{i,j}(t) + \rho \Delta \tau_{i,j}(t)$$
(4)

where $\Delta \tau_{i,j}(t)$ is the modification value in pheromone and ρ forbids the additional pheromone to be produced in the experiment.

1.1.1 ACO-DEEC Algorithm

Start

- 1. Design a wireless sensor network and set initial parameters: number of rounds r_{max} , number of nodes (*n*), starting probability (*p*), starting energy E_0 , ρ , E_{amp} , E_{fs} , E_{RX} and E_{TX} .
- 2. Determine the average network energy.
- 3. Determine the probability rule of each node based on the node's power, distance between the particular node and BS.
- 4. Probability rule is determined using given formula:

$$P = \frac{\text{Distance}_{i} * \alpha + \text{Phero}_{i} * \beta}{\sum_{i=0}^{N_{i}} (\text{Distance}_{i} * \alpha + \text{Phero}_{i} * \beta)}$$
$$\text{Phero}_{i} = \frac{\tau^{a_{i,j}} * (\eta_{i})^{\beta}}{\sum_{i=0}^{N_{i}} (\tau^{a_{i,j}} * (\eta_{i})^{\beta})}$$
$$\eta_{i} = \frac{1}{I_{e} - e}.$$

- 5. If in previous round a node is selected as CH, then that node becomes the part of group G (set of those nodes which are already selected as CH in previous rounds) and that particular CH node chooses a number ranging from 0 to 1 randomly, else same node merges into that cluster as a member. Then, data are transmitted to the CH related to that cluster.
- 6. If the CH chooses a random number having lesser value as compared to threshold value, the particular node becomes cluster head (CH) else becomes cluster member.
- 7. Compute the residual energy, quantity of nodes found dead and data packets transmitted to BS.
- 8. One round complete.

Stop

1.1.2 Flowchart of the Proposed Algorithm



2 Literature Survey

Saini and Sharma [8] proposed the E-DEEC algorithm having classifications of nodes as advanced, super and normal. The introduction of super node inserts the heterogeneity in the network which has more energy than the normal and advanced

node. The simulation results of E-DEEC showed better performance than the SEP. The proposed algorithm extends strength and lifespan of the network.

Alla et al. [9] presented a protocol named as BCDEEC "Balanced and Centralized Distributed Energy-Efficient Clustering" algorithm for diversified WSN, in which they had suggested to prevent the node's average energy, the BS guarantee that the nodes having more energy could become a gateway and cluster head. The data transferred by cluster head from base station to gateway routing had reduced energy expenditure of CH and diminish the possibility of nodes that are malfunctioning. The experimental results illustrated BCDEEC was better than SEP and DEEC thus enhanced the life span of network, time interval of first node to be dead in the network.

Qureshi et al. [10] have compared the four protocols named distributed energy-efficient clustering "DEEC," Developed DEEC "DDEEC," Enhanced DEEC "EDEEC" and Threshold DEEC "TDEEC" with heterogeneous conditions having high to low level of heterogeneity. TDEEC and EDEEC performed better in all conditions, but stability period and life time were best in TDEEC.

Divya et al. [11] proposed the algorithm MDEEC that permits extra data to be transmitted between BS and CH in an exacting time gap than the existing DEEC. The simulation comparison between DEEC and MDEEC showed that MDEEC had less delay in data transmission and 15% increment in the transmission of messages. Hence, that made the network more energy efficient.

Bogouri et al. [12] presented an innovative technique ITDEEC that has been improved threshold distributed energy-efficient clustering protocol (TDEEC) by removing the nearer nodes (consumed more energy) to the BS in the process of clustering for diversified WSN. The experimental results of MATLAB illustrated that lifetime had increased by 46%, and data transmission was increased by 184% of the network in ITDEEC compared to the TDEEC.

WSN used large number of sensor nodes with limited resources capable of doing the task of computing and sensing. Yaeghoobi et al. [13] presented the pros and cons of routing protocols. They also found simulated results by comparing the protocols SEP, HEED, LEACH and DEEC. The result demonstrated that HEED was better than LEACH and SEP in mixed and homogenous environments.

Akbar et al. [14] developed two new protocols named as "AM-DisCNT" and "iAM-DisCNT." In first algorithm, nodes were deployed in circular fashion for uniform consumption of energy. In second algorithm, throughput was maximized by making the most use of both mobile and fixed base stations. The comparison demonstrated that AM-DisCNT and iAM-DisCNT increased sturdiness period by 32% and 48%, respectively, than LEACH and DEEC.

3 Experimental Results

The simulation environment has the network in (100 * 100) m² field and simulates using MATLAB. The comparisons are done with different parameter setting. In Fig. 1, the number of nodes is initialized as 100, and at different rounds, the energy left for

a node is compared between DEEC and ACO-DEEC. In Fig. 2, the count of packets sent by CH to BS in DEEC and ACO-DEEC is compared with number of nodes is 100. In Fig. 3, the number of nodes again initialized as 100. The number of dead nodes is counted at different rounds and compared between DEEC and ACO-DEEC. In Fig. 4, the number of rounds is set to 100. The energy left for a sensor node is compared between DEEC and ACO-DEEC. In Fig. 5, the number of rounds is set to 100, and the packets sent by CH to BS in the network are compared between DEEC and ACO-DEEC. It has been found that in all comparisons, the results of ACO-DEEC are better than DEEC. ACO-DEEC has more energy left for communication. Hence, sensor nodes work for more time than sensor nodes of DEEC. Therefore, amplify the life span of the network. The sensor nodes in ACO-DEEC dead later than DEEC so the communication amongst nodes active for more time and, hence, increases the lifespan of network. More data transmitted to the BS means more data are passed to the BS. Hence, increases the efficiency of the network. The below graphs understand the concept more clearly.





4 Conclusion

A WSN routing protocol based on clustering has been used for preserving the sensor node's energy. Large networks are divided into clusters using routing protocols based on clusters, i.e. DEEC and ACO-DEEC. The proposed algorithm uses the ACO technique in probability rule for the cluster head selection. It has been concluded that ACO-DEEC performs better than DEEC. These two algorithms are compared using MATLAB simulation, and the experimental results are shown using graphs. By using ACO-DEEC, the energy utilization by the nodes and data packets to be sent to the BS has been improved; also, number of dead nodes has been reduced. Hence, the working time of the network and the energy utilization has been improved.

References

- 1. Jangra R, Kait R (2017) Principles and concepts of wireless sensor network and ant colony optimization: a review. Int J Adv Res Comput Sci 8(5):1180–1191
- Abdullah M, Ehsan A (2014) Routing protocols for wireless sensor networks: classifications and challenges. J Electron Commun Eng 2(2):05–15
- 3. Elbhiri B, Rachid S, El Fkihi S, Aboutajdine D (2010) Developed distributed energyefficient clustering (DDEEC) for heterogeneous wireless sensor networks. In: 5th International symposium on I/V communications and mobile network. IEEE, pp 1–4
- 4. Kaushik K (2015) Survey on responsibilities of different OSI layers in wireless sensor networks. Int J Adv Technol Eng Sci 3(11)
- Jangra R, Kait R (2017) Analysis and comparison among ant system; Ant colony system and max-min ant system with different parameters setting. In: 3rd International conference on computational intelligence and communication technology 2017, pp 1–4
- Jangra R, Kait R (2017) ACO parameters analysis of TSP problem. Int J Comp Sci Mob Appl 5(8):24–29
- Abo-Zahhad M, Amin O, Farrag M, Ali A (2014) A survey on protocols, platforms and simulation tools for wireless sensor networks. Int J Energy, Inf Comm 5(6):17–34
- Saini P, Sharma A (2010) E-DEEC-enhanced distributed energy efficient clustering scheme for heterogeneous WSN. In: 1st International conference on parallel, distributed and grid computing. IEEE, pp 205–210
- Alla SB, Ezzati A, Mouhsen A, Hssane AB, Hasnaoui ML (2011) Balanced and centralized distributed energy efficient clustering for heterogeneous wireless sensor networks. In: 3rd International conference on next generation networks and services. IEEE, pp 39–44
- Qureshi TN, Javaid N, Malik M, Qasim U, Khan ZA (2012) On performance evaluation of variants of DEEC in WSNs. In: Seventh international conference on broadband wireless computing, communication and applications, pp162–169
- Divya C, Krishnan N, Krishnapriya P (2013) Modified distributed energy-efficient cluster for heterogeneous wireless sensor networks. In: International conference on emerging trends in computing, communication and nanotechnology. IEEE, Tirunelveli, pp 611–615
- Bogouri M, Chakkor S, Hajraoui A (2014) Improving threshold distributed energy efficient clustering algorithm for heterogeneous wireless sensor networks. In: Third IEEE international colloquium in information science and technology. IEEE, Tetouan, pp 430–435
- Yaeghoobi SB, Soni MK, Tyagi SS (2015) Performance analysis of energy efficient clustering protocols to maximize wireless sensor networks lifetime. In: International conference on soft computing techniques and implementations. IEEE, Faridabad, pp 170–176
- Akbar M, Javaid N, Imran M, Rao A, Younis MS, Niaz IA (2016) A multi-hop angular routing protocol for wireless sensor networks. Int J Distrib Sens Netw 12(9):1–13
- 15. Katiyar S, Nasiruddin I, Ansari AQ (2015) Ant colony optimization: a tutorial review. MR Int J Eng Technol 7(2)
- Gupta SK, Sinha P (2014) Overview of wireless sensor network: a survey. Int J Adv Res Comp Commun Eng 3(1)

Effective Communication in NDN via Transient Popular Content Caching at Edge



Divya Gupta, Ankit Bansal, Shivani Wadhwa, and Kamal Deep Garg

Abstract The Named Data Networking (NDN) is a future Internet architecture to support content centric delivery. Among all the features offered by NDN communication such as effective network bandwidth utilization, name-based content routing, and so on, in-network caching plays a major role for achieving energy efficient content delivery. The caching of requested contents at network edge is incredible due to reduced content retrieval delay and network traffic a requester has to experience. Although, a number of caching strategies for content caching at edge exist in literature, still caching of popular contents with certain lifetime at edge network are less studied. Therefore, this paper proposes a novel idea for NDN node to take cache decision based on requested content popularity and its data lifetime. The data with the highest popularity and greater residual lifetime would be preferred for caching. The proposed approach has been evaluated in Icarus simulator for different performance of the proposed approach over the existing state of art strategies.

Keywords Edge computing · Data caching · Energy efficiency · Content delivery

D. Gupta

A. Bansal $(\boxtimes) \cdot S$. Wadhwa $\cdot K$. D. Garg

S. Wadhwa

e-mail: shivani.wadhwa@chitkara.edu.in

K. D. Garg

e-mail: kamaldeep.garg@chitkara.edu.in

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_6

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Chandigarh University, Mohali 140413, India e-mail: divya1907gupta@gmail.com

Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India e-mail: ankit.bansal@chitkara.edu.in

1 Introduction

With the plethora of heterogeneous devices, the tremendous IoT data is generated each day. The traditional cloud based approach of information communication is not suitable nowadays due to huge network traffic produced by these device's data. The recent solutions suggested storing data at edge: location closer to the data generation location. The caching of content at edge is beneficial in terms of reduced content retrieval delay and effective network bandwidth utilization. The Named Data Networking (NDN) evolves as a strong candidate with its inbuilt in-network caching and name based content routing facilities. It enables distributed storage at edge based on each node's content caching decision.

Several edge caching techniques in NDN networks have been developed so far [1, 2]. The so far designed popularity-based caching strategies are quite efficient for applications related to non-real-time content delivery such as multimedia files and web pages. These methods overlook a unique feature of IoT content: its finite lifespan. In the literature, a few solutions for caching transient IoT content have also been proposed [3, 4]. They either target caching in resource-constrained edge devices, therefore accounting for energy efficiency, or discussed coordinated caching. This work proposed a simple yet effective caching policy which considers both IoT content popularity and its residual lifespan for storing content at edge in support to NDN network communication. Therefore, the following are the main contributions of this study:

- We propose a novel distributed edge caching strategy while considering both content popularity and lifetime. The decision on caching of content at each edge node in NDN network is autonomous. The content with high popularity and greater residual lifetime is preferred for caching.
- We investigate the performance of the proposed approach in Icarus- a python based simulator for measuring caching efficiency in NDN network. The results obtained from experimentation for different caching performance metrics such as cache hit ratio and content retrieval delay proved its advancement in comparison to various existing state of art caching schemes.

2 Related Work

The different works in the past have presented caching schemes either related to popularity-based caching or in terms of caching transient content.

Popularity-based caching schemes

Leave Copy Everywhere (LCE) with the Least Recently Utilized (LRU) replacement is the most basic caching method used in the NDN implementation. However, LCE wastes cache resources by caching content with high redundancy [5]. The probability caching (ProbCache) caches incoming content with some probability where value of p ranges from 0 to 1. The probCache reduced the cache redundancy in the network [6]. Another work in [7] proposed a caching scheme called most popular cache (MPC) to cache only popular contents on network caches. Here, the frequency of content requests exceeding the certain fixed threshold are considered as most popular. This do not require any coordination among NDN nodes for content caching decision. The works in [8] presented caching scheme based on node topological information such as betweenness centrality for caching decision. Similar to this, work in [9] presented collaborative caching scheme based on content popularity and betweenness centrality. The most popular contents are placed on the high centrality nodes for effective caching results. The caching based on co-operation and collaboration improves the caching efficiency as compared to the autonomous caching schemes.

• Caching transient content

IoT contents exhibit certain lifetime ranging from few milliseconds to some days. The contents are invalid after its lifetime gets expired. For transient content routing, the lifespan of content is set in the lifetime field in the data packet, which eventually get checked at receiver node for its validation. Similarly, the data which exceeds its freshness period in the cache gets dropped from CS table. There are few works considering freshness of content for making caching decision in literature. For example, the pCASTING technique [4] in dynamically computes the caching probability by taking into account the freshness of content, the node's residual power, and the available cache space. Further, work in [3] presented caching transient content with popularity parameter consideration. However, the scheme exhibit high overhead due to lookup operation performed in all the nearby nodes for same content availability if any.

3 Caching Transient Popular Content (CTPC)

An edge-based NDN network where content routers are deployed in a tree topology and connected to the core network through a border router is our example scenario. Requesters are attached to the edge domain's leaf nodes and make request for contents being generated beyond the edge domain range (refer Fig. 1).

The number of available content in the network are represented as set $C = \{c1, c2, ..., cM\}$ for M number of total contents. Each content ci is composed of several data packets having same lifetime value (LT) provided by original IoT producer. The content demanded by requester from the available content set C is denoted as c_d . The parameters necessary for making cache decision in this study such as content popularity and content lifetime are periodically updated after fixed time interval T. Here, the value T is the shortest lifetime of the content from all contents in set C. Therefore, in each periodic time interval say T_p , the NDN router performs following computations:

• The total number of requests received for contents, *R*_{total,p}.



Fig. 1 An example scenario

- The total number of distinct requested contents, D_p .
- The number of requests received for each distinct content, $R_{cd,p}$.

After completion of T_p , the popularity of any requested content c_d at the NDN router is computed respectively using:

$$\operatorname{Pop}_{\operatorname{cd},p} = \frac{R_{\operatorname{cd},p}}{R_{\operatorname{total},p}} \tag{1}$$

Upon new time interval, all the counters are refreshed to make fresh calculations. Each data packet entry while traveling toward the consumer carries the name of requested content c_d , lifetime value $LT_{cd,p}$, popularity value $Pop_{cd,p}$, and the count of received requests during current time interval. The information about count of requested contents get stored in counter Table (CT). When the popularity of content or its lifetime becomes zero, the entry gets discarded from CT.

To distinguish between popular or non-popular contents and fresh or stale contents, the popularity threshold (TH_{pop}) and lifetime threshold (TH_{LT}) values are updated after each periodic time interval T_p . Hence, the popularity threshold and lifetime threshold after interval T_p are calculated using:

$$TH_{pop,p} = (1 - \alpha)TH_{pop,p-1} + \alpha \overline{R_p}$$
(2)

where

Effective Communication in NDN via Transient Popular Content ...

$$\overline{R_p} = \frac{R_{\text{total},p}}{D_p} \tag{3}$$

$$TH_{LT,p} = (1 - \alpha)TH_{LT,p-1} + \alpha LT$$
(4)

At the beginning of T_{p+1} , the packets received for requested content c_d having their popularity and lifetime value equal to or greater than $TH_{pop,p}$ and $TH_{LT,p}$ respectively will be considered popular with longer lifetime. Hence, such packets would be cached by content router and rest all not fulfilling the conditions would get discarded.

4 Performance Evaluation

For the experimentation purpose, the performance of the proposed approach has been evaluated by conducting simulations in Icarus simulator. To build an NDN based edge network scenario, the tree topology with 5 servers and 45 content routers in the three levels have been configured. Initially, the network is warmed up with 3 * 10 * 5 content requests and caching in network is measured by considering 6 * 10 * 5 requests. The routers in the bottom level of tree topology act as edge nodes and are responsible for getting requests from the consumers. The number of generated requested follows a Poisson distribution. The content popularity follows a Zipfian distribution with skewness parameter β set to 0.6, 0.8, 1.0. The network cache varies in range from 1 to 5%. The following are the considered parameters for evaluating the caching efficiency of our proposed approach.

- Cache Hit Ratio (CHR): It is the ratio of number of requests served by an edge node to the total number of requests received at edge node.
- Content Retrieval Delay (CRD): It is the average delay encountered in getting the requested content by consumer.

The performance of the proposed approach has been compared against benchmark caching schemes such as Cache Everything Everywhere (CEE), Leave Copy Down (LCD), and Probability-based caching (ProbCache).

5 Results and Discussion

The cache hit ratio performance of all the considered caching schemes along with the proposed scheme has been illustrated in Fig. 2a. The results clearly depict outstanding performance of the proposed approach with gain of 14–25% in achieving high cache hit ratio with increasing cache size. CEE, unsurprisingly, has the worst performance by offering CHR of only 4% with increased cache size. LCD offers better performance than CEE due to the fact of caching at edge nodes only. ProbCache still has better performance than CEE and LCD due to considered popularity parameter for



Fig. 2 Results for different cache size

caching. However, caching only based on popularity is not a good choice. Hence, the proposed approach based on both popularity and freshness has great impact on CHR performance.

Further, the results extracted for content retrieval delay (CRD) parameter for the considered strategies have been depicted in Fig. 2b. The proposed scheme outperformed other strategies in satisfying reduced delay for getting the requested content. However, the reason behind the worst performance of CEE for higher CRD value is increased cache redundancy and data elimination at the edge nodes.

6 Conclusion

This paper presents a simple yet effective caching strategy for storing contents at edge network. The proposed scheme makes caching decision based on content popularity and residual lifetime. Each node in edge NDN network is free to decide independently without any additional computational overhead. The conducted performance evaluation of the proposed scheme in Icarus simulator along with other three benchmark caching strategies have demonstrated its superiority over all other considered schemes for gaining high cache hit ratio and offering reduced average content access delay. Therefore, the proposed scheme is beneficial for both edge network and users with limited resource constraints. On the other hand, the offered reduced delay and high cache hit ratio enhances user's QoE with minimal energy utilization. We intend to extend the proposed work in the future to provide content placement at the edge that also reduces the operator's intra domain traffic transit expenses.

References

- Psaras I, Chai WK, Pavlou G (2012) Probabilistic in-network caching for information-centric networks. In: Proceedings of the second edition of the ICN workshop on Information-centric networking, pp 55–60
- Gupta D, Rani S, Ahmed SH, Garg S, Piran MJ, Alrashoud M (2021) ICN-based enhanced cooperative caching for multimedia streaming in resource constrained vehicular environment. IEEE Trans Intell Transp Syst 22(7):4588–4600
- Ruggeri G, Amadeo M, Campolo C, Molinaro A, Iera A (2021) Caching popular transient IoT contents in an SDN-based edge infrastructure. IEEE Trans Netw Serv Manage 18(3):3432–3447
- 4. Amadeo M (2021) A literature review on caching transient contents in vehicular named data networking. Telecom 2(1):75–92
- Abdullahi I, Arif S, Hassan S (2015) Survey on caching approaches in information centric networking. J Netw Comput Appl 56:48–59
- Li J, Wu H, Liu B, Lu J, Wang Y, Wang X, Zhang Y, Dong (2012) Popularity-driven coordinated caching in named data networking. In: 2012 ACM/IEEE symposium on architectures for networking and communications systems (ANCS). IEEE, pp 15–26
- Bernardini C, Silverston T, Festor O (2013) MPC: Popularity-based caching strategy for content centric networks. In: 2013 IEEE international conference on communications (ICC). IEEE, pp 3619–3623
- 8. Wu D, Liu Q, Wang H, Yang Q, Wang R (2018) Cache less for more: exploiting cooperative video caching and delivery in D2D communications. IEEE Trans Multimedia 21(7):1788–1798
- Khan JA, Westphal C, Ghamri-Doudane Y (2018) A popularity-aware centrality metric for content placement in information centric networks. In: 2018 International conference on computing, networking and communications (ICNC). IEEE, pp 554–560

Performance of HMRF-Based Unsupervised Segmentation and Random Walk Segmentation Algorithms for Gallbladder MRI



Koushik Chakraborty and Arunava De

Abstract This article represents performance of segmentation algorithm of an unsupervised image based on hidden Markov random field (HMRF) model and random walk segmentation algorithms for gallbladder MRI. Detection of lesions in human brain is an important task aimed at saving precious lives. The novelty of the method of segmentation is the use of random walk algorithm together with entropy maximization. We employ entropy maximization to automatically identify the seed points that are to be used in random walk algorithm. Detected early diseases can be healed by eliminating slices of human organs. Specific symptoms of the disease are missing, and the cancer remains undetected until it has spread to all the organs. Hidden Markov random field model is used to segment gallbladder lesions. Expert medical opinion is required to determine whether the lesions have cancer. Here, we analysis the performance of both the algorithm HMRF-based unsupervised segmentation and random walk segmentation.

Keywords Entropy maximization \cdot Random walk \cdot Wavelet mutation \cdot Precision \cdot Recall \cdot Hidden Markov random field model

1 Introduction

Imaging techniques such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are widely recommended to screen brain and spinal cord tumours. These tumours or lesions are detected only when a person visits a doctor with symptoms. The symptom of the people with brain and spinal cord tumour varies with age, the type of tumour and where it is located. It may be helpful if the lesions are detected and treated early. The symptoms of brain tumour may be headaches, seizures or changes in personality.

K. Chakraborty (🖂)

Assistant Registrar (Academics), Adamas University, Kolkata, India e-mail: koushik215@gmail.com

A. De

Professor ECE, Asansol Engineering College, Asansol, India e-mail: arunavade@yahoo.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_7

Pressure in the skull may increase resulting in headaches, vomiting, sickness and confusion. Hence in modern medical science, emphasis is given on early detection of lesions so that precious life can be saved.

A random walk consists of succession of random steps. A molecule as it travels in liquid may show the property of random walk though in real world they may not truly be a random walk. Karl Pearson introduced the term random walk in the year 1905. Random walk algorithm finds use in numerous fields such as ecology, computer science, physics and many more. Random walks may be kind of Markov chain or process, but other complicated random walks are more interesting. Random walks may be in the plane, in graphs, in the line or it may be in groups. The random walk algorithm may used for segmentation purposes. An automated random walk algorithm is used for segmentation of MR image of brain.

To proper knowledge about disease and to measure its growth, we applied MRI. Human interference to identify the lesion border needs more time. It is also disposed to viewer inconsistency. Without using user intervene to properly segment the lesion, we need to make the system fully automatic.

Markov models show real findings for different of criteria. The applications of these models productivity will increase in the different fields. Problem of segmentation is effectively solved using hidden Markov model. The segmented image which is desired by us is hidden and may trail a case of a chain, tree or of a domain. Inverse problem in imaging for example noise removal may be done using HMMs.

2 Hidden Markov Random Field Model (HMRF)

Zhang et al. proposed hidden Markov model (HMM) to study and model images. Generative sequences can be modelled using HMM. Reproductive orders can be clarified using a primary process producing a sequence which can be observed.

HMM has used in different image processing applications and CAD apart from the NLP related tasks, e.g. phrase chunking, speech tagging and getting targeted information from given documents [1, 2].

The HMRF model is derived from HMM. A stochastic process which is generated by a Markov chain is called HMM. A sequence of observations of state sequence defines the Markov chain.

The broad steps involved while using image segmentation

- Magnetic resonance imaging is organized as an assembly of nodes that may resemble to pixels or group of pixels.
- The nodes may be linked with hidden variables to define the intensity of the greyscale MR image.
- Variables are used to make the joint probabilistic model.

• Different Method for Entropy Maximization

- Entropy maximization to get the probable seed points to be used in Random Walk algorithm

We used the random walker algorithm to achieve the above properties, and a practical approach to an interactive segmentation approach must bear the qualities of fast editing and computation.

The solution of sparse positive definite symmetric system of linear equations was used in random walk algorithm. The algorithm uses the previous solution for fast computing.

In this article, we propose to segment a multi-modal MR image. The MR image has a lesion in it. We use different seeds to label the different parts of brain MRI. Since the MR image is multi-modal and multi-threshold image, it has more than one threshold. Each threshold specifies a location of the MR image. The lesion has a specific threshold which is different from other thresholds in the image. Each threshold is a seed point and defines different regions of the human brain MRI by a user defined label. The random walker starts at an un-labelled pixel, and the probability of them reaching first to each of the N-seed points is calculated [3, 4].

Entropy maximization procedure is undertaken to identify the N-seed points of multi-modal MR image. The MR image has multiple thresholds (seed points) and each one pertaining to different regions/objects of the MR image of brain.

The grey level normalized histogram [h(n)] for MR image f(x,y) is defined as follows:

$$h(n) = f_n/N, \quad n = 0, 1, 2, \dots, 255$$
 (1)

The grey level frequency n is defined as f_n . For multi-modal image, the total image is segregated into (k + 1) zones at the grey level $t_1, t_2, t_3, ..., t_k$. The zones are homogeneous in nature.

Shannon entropy is named after Claude Shannon who is also referred to as the father of Information Theory. Shannon entropy H is given by the formula

$$H(X,Y) = -\sum_{i} p_i \log_b p_i \tag{2}$$

where p_i is the probability when a pixel value *i* shows up in a given image.

The seed points (N-seed points) are found by maximizing the entropy of the histogram using hybrid particle swarm algorithm [5] as discussed in the subsequent paragraphs. The seed points are then used in random walk algorithm to get the segmented lesion region of the MRI of brain. Entropy maximization was applied on the basis function using hybrid particle swarm optimization using wavelet mutation operation (HPSOWM). The algorithm uses particle swarm optimization algorithm (PSO) together with wavelet mutation operation. The pseudo code of HPSO with wavelet mutation (WM) is given below [5, 6]:

Begin

```
t \rightarrow 0 // number of iteration
Initialize X(t) // swarm for iteration t
Evaluate fitness function f(X(t))
While (condition true) do
t \rightarrow t + 1
perform the process of PSO
perform WM
Reproduce a new X(t)
Evaluate fitness function f(X(t))
End
```

End

The wavelet mutation is a concept developed by [6]. It proposes that all the particles will mutate in the probability range $p_m = [0, 1]$. A random number is generated between the range 0 and 1 having the condition that if it is less than or equal to p_m mutation takes place otherwise not.

A randomly selected *i*th particle of the population and its *j*th element at kth iteration will mutate as per the following equation [5].

$$\left(N_{i,j}^{(k)}\right) = \begin{cases}
N_{i,j}^{(k)} + \sigma \times \left(N_{j,\max} - N_{i,j}^{(k)}\right), & \text{if } \sigma > 0 \\
N_{i,j}^{(k)} + \sigma \times \left(N_{i,j}^{(k)} - N_{j,\min}\right), & \text{if } \sigma \le 0
\end{cases}$$
(3)

where $\sigma = \psi_{a,0}(x) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{a}}\psi\left(\frac{x}{a}\right)$

The entropy maximization algorithm described here is used to generate the N-seed points for the random walk algorithm. Each seed point defines a user defined label on the image. The seed points correspond to different threshold for different regions of the image. From the above seed point, a particular seed point would correctly segment the lesion of the image [7, 8].

Segmentation Using Random Walk Algorithm

Random walk was initially formulated in computer vision and was used for texture discrimination, and it is used to segment the brain MR image.

The random walker algorithm was initially used to label a pixel as object and a background depending on the probability whether the pixel would reach background seed or a foreground seed. We have used a variation of the above model to correctly segment a lesion in an MR image [9].

For a single image, this algorithm is treated as a quadratic minimization problem. A 4-connected neighbourhood is assumed, and it is weighted according to the Gaussian function. The Gaussian function is normalized according to the Euclidean distances between different pixel intensities [10].

Performance of HMRF-Based Unsupervised Segmentation ...

$$d_{ij} = \exp(-\beta \|\operatorname{pixel}_i - \operatorname{pixel}_i\|), \tag{4}$$

The Laplacian L is given by

$$L_{ij} = \begin{cases} \sum_{k} d_{ik} \text{ if } i = j \\ -d_{ij} & \text{if } i \neq j \text{ and } (i, j) \in \text{neighbourhood graph} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(5)

MR image is a multi-threshold image. The N-seed points are used to label the multiple objects and the background. The lesion in the MR image is also labelled together with the other objects. The lesion has a different seed point as regards the rest of the image.

The probability of a random walker who starts from a pixel and arrives at different seed points is calculated. The image is then modelled as a graph, wherein the pixels are assumed as the nodes of the graph and edges are weighted according to the amplitude of the pixel value. The pixel is assigned a value of the label which has the highest chances to send a random walker [11, 12].

L is dominant in the diagonal and hence $L \ge 0$. A quadratic programme which is convex in nature can be developed.

$$\min_{x} = x^{T} L x \text{ subject to } x^{(s)} = k^{(s)}$$
(6)

 $x^{(s)}$ = Values of N-seed points, $k^{(s)}$ = Known value of the seed, i.e. lesion, other objects and background. x^* is the probability that a pixel is assigned to the lesion.

• Segmentation on a 4-connected graph of pixels using HMRF

In the process of segment of an MR image into both labels, we use hidden Markov random field model. Pixel value 0 denotes the background, and pixel value 1 denotes the foreground of the image which is define by Boolean state space $x_i \in \{0, 1\}$.

Ising model is named after Ernst Ising, which was invented by Wilhelm Lenz [13, 14].

Single parameter $\omega = \{\gamma\}$ Ising model having origins in statistical physics is consider. The Boolean variables $x_i \in L$ and $x_i = \{0, 1\}$ constitute the state space (Figs. 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5).

3 Results and Discussions and Performance Comparison

PSO stagnates when it nears the optimal stage but it works fine in the earlier stages of the search process. It occurs when a particle's current position approaches the global best position. If the particle's inertia weight and velocity are non-zero, then it moves away from the global best. If the velocity is near to zero, then all the particles will stop moving at the moment they reach global best.

Fig. 1 Ising model cliques



Fig. 2 Gallbladder image no. 8 from dataset Fig. 9



Reference [15] proposed a hybrid PSO with the combination of a constant mutating space of genetic algorithm. Since in that approach, the mutating space is kept unchanged, and the permutation space of particles of the PSO is also unchanged.

HPSOWM overcomes stagnation by using a dynamic space of mutation which is large in the initial stage of search and small when it reaches the final stage of search





Fig. 4 Gallbladder image no. 9 from dataset Fig. 9



process by using the multi-resolution wavelet analysis [16]. Due to space constraints segmentation of a sample from the patient dataset, Fig. 8 is shown. The result of segmentation using random walk algorithm on Fig. 6 is depicted in Fig. 7.



Fig. 5 Segmentation of gallbladder of Fig. 4



Fig. 6 MR in Axial-T2

The proposed algorithm using random walk was implemented on the patient dataset of Fig. 8. Precision and recall were used to calculate the segmentation accuracy. The segmentation accuracy is compared with [17]. Precision is the number of true positives divided by the number of images labelled as belonging to the positive class. Recall is the number of true positives divided by the images that belong to the positive class. The MR slices are marked relevant and non-relevant as depicted in Fig. 8. If the lesion is present, then it is relevant otherwise it is irrelevant.

Performance of HMRF-Based Unsupervised Segmentation ...



Fig. 7 Segmented image of Fig. 6



Fig. 8 Patient dataset 1

Segmentation Result Using Random Walk 3.1

TN/True Negative

Case was negative and projected negative.

Patient	Expert knowledge	Total cases		Projected negative	Projected positive
Dataset 1	Lesions may be	19	Negative case	9	1
	present in some or all of the images		Positive case	1	8

 Table 1
 Evaluation of segmentation using random walk

TP/True Positive

Case was positive and projected positive.

FN/False Negative

Case was positive but projected negative.

FP/False Positive

Case was negative but projected positive.

$$Precision = \frac{TP}{TP + FP}$$
$$Recall = \frac{TP}{TP + FN}$$
(7)

With entropy maximization using HPSOWM, the values for precision and recall [17] for Fig. 8 are 87.5% and 77.78%, respectively. In Table 1, with random walk algorithm for Fig. 8, precision and recall values are 88.89% and 88.89%, respectively.

Higher precision value means the algorithm gives more relevant results, whereas higher value of recall means it returned most of the relevant results. Hence, there is a considerable improvement in the segmentation result by using random walk algorithm.

3.2 Segmentation Result Using HMRF

The measurement for recall and precision is given in Table 2.

	Expert knowledge	Total cases		Projected negative	Projected positive
No-1 patient dataset	Presence of	22	Negative case	8	2
	lesions in some or all of the MRIs		Positive case	3	9

Table 2 Evaluation of segmentation using HMRF



Fig. 9 Dataset of gallbladder images

TN/True Negative

Case was negative and projected negative.

TP/True Positive

Case was positive and projected positive.

FN/False Negative

Case was positive but projected negative.

FP/False Positive

Case was negative but projected positive. In Fig. 9, recall is 75%, and precision is 81.82%

4 Conclusion

This article results an automatic method of segmentation of brain lesions using random walk algorithm. The method automates the process of selecting the object threshold (N-seed points) and thereby removing the need of user interaction as required in other existing algorithms. The results are compared with [17], and there is a considerable improvement in precision and recall as detailed in Tables 1 and 2. The unsupervised segmentation used in gallbladder lesions by us resulted in good segmentation accuracy when we used hidden Markov random field model. For other human organs, this technique can be appropriately useful for segmentation of lesions. By using suitable optimization techniques, we can improve the segmentation accuracy.

References

- 1. De A et al (2011) MRI segmentation using entropy maximization and hybrid particle swarm optimization with wavelet mutation. In: Proceedings of world congress on information and communication technologies (WICT 2011), Mumbai, December 2011, pp 362–367
- 2. De A et al (2013) Entropy maximization based segmentation, transmission and wavelet fusion of MRI images. Int J Hybrid Intell Syst 10:57–69. IOS Press, Netherlands
- Chakraborty K, De A, Sharma SK et al (2019) Random walk segmentation algorithm for MRI of brain. J Adv Res Dyn Control Syst 11(04-Special Issue)
- 4. Chakraborty K, De A, Sharma SK et al (2018) HMRF based unsupervised segmentation of gallbladder lesions. J Adv Res Dyn Control Syst 10(11)
- De A et al (2010) Masking based segmentation of diseased MRI images. In: Proceedings of international conference on information science and applications, ICISA 2010. IEEE Seoul chapter, Seoul, Korea, pp 230–236, Aug 2010
- Si T, De A, Bhattacharjee AK (2015) Brain MRI segmentation for tumor detection via entropy maximization using grammatical swarm. Int J Wavelets Multiresol Inf Process 13(5)
- Farhidzadeh H, Zhou M, Goldgof DB, Hall LO, Raghavan M, Gatenby RA (2014) Prediction of treatment response and metastatic disease in soft tissue sarcoma, in SPIE Medical Imaging. Int Soc Optics Photonics:903518
- Vallieres M, Freeman CR, Skamene SR, Naqa IE (2015) A radiomics model from joint FDG-PET and MRI texture features for the prediction of lung metastases in soft-tissue sarcomas of the extremities. Phys Med Biol 60:5471–5496. https://doi.org/10.1088/0031-9155/60/14/5471
- 9. Duabechies I (1992) Ten lectures on wavelets. Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics, Philadelphia, PA
- Grady L et al (2005) Random walks for interactive organ segmentation in two and three dimensions: implementation and validation. In: Duncan J, Gerig G (eds) Proceedings of MICCAI 2005 II, ser. LCNS, no. 3750, MICCAI Society. Springer, Palm Springs, CA, Oct 2005, pp 773–780
- De et al (2012) Hybrid particle swarm optimization with wavelet mutation based segmentation and progressive transmission technique for MRI images. Int J Inno Comp Inf Control 8(7B):5179–5197
- Farhidzadeh H, Chaudhury B, Zhou M, Goldgof DB, Hall LO, Gatenby RA, Gillies RJ, Raghavan M (2015) Prediction of treatment outcome in soft tissue sarcoma based on radiologically defined habitats, medical imaging 2015: computer-aided diagnosis. In: Hadjiiski LM, Tourassi GD (eds) Proceedings of SPIE, vol 9414, 94141U, pp 1–5. https://doi.org/10. 1117/12.2082324
- Glass JO, Reddick WE (1998) Hybrid artificial neural network segmentation and classification of dynamic contrast-enhanced MR imaging (DEMRI) of osteosarcoma. Magn Reson Imaging 16(9):1075–1083
- Monsky WL, Jin B, Molloy C, Canter RJ, Li CS, Lin TC, Borys D, Mack W, Kim I, Buonocore MH, Chaudhari AJ (2012) Semi-automated volumetric quantification of tumor necrosis in soft tissue sarcoma using contrast enhanced MRI. Anticancer Res 32(11):4951–4961
- Grady L (2006) Random walk for image segmentation. IEEE Trans Patt Anal Mach Intell 28(11):1–17
- Collins MD, Xu J, Grady L, Singh V (2012) Random walks based multi-image segmentation: quasiconvexity results and GPU-based solutions. In: Proceedings of the IEEE conference on computer vision and pattern recognition (CVPR), June 2012
- 17. Ahmed AAE, Germano LT, Antonio ZC (2005) A hybrid particle swarm optimization applied to loss power minimization. IEEE Trans Power Syst 20(2):859–866
- Ling SH et al (2008) Improved hybrid particle swarm optimized wavelet neural network for modeling the development of fluid dispensing or electronic packaging. IEEE Trans Industr Electron 55(9):3447–3460
- Demetri GD et al (2010) Soft tissue sarcoma-clinical practice guidelines in oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 8(6):630–674

- Clark MA, Fisher C, Judson I, Thomas JM (2005) Soft-tissue sarcomas in adults. N Engl J Med 353(7):701–711
- Juntu J, Sijbers J, De Backer S, Rajan J, Van Dyck D (2010) Machine learning study of several classifiers trained with texture analysis features to differentiate benign from malignant soft-tissue tumors in T1-MRI images. J Magn Reson Imaging 31(3):680–689
- Farhidzadeh H, Goldgof DB, Hall LO, Gatenby RA, Gillies RJ, Raghavan M (2015) Texture feature analysis to predict metastatic and necrotic soft tissue sarcomas. In: IEEE International conference on systems, man, and cybernetics, pp 2798–2802. https://doi.org/10.1109/SMC. 2015.488
Breast Cancer Detection Using Deep Learning



Bhavin Gami, Khushi Chauhan, and Brijeshkumar Y. Panchal 💿

Abstract Breast cancer is a very common type of cancer found in women. Approximately, 43,000 deaths are recorded per annum worldwide due to breast cancer. With the advancement in medical technology, computer-aided detection and diagnosis (CAD) system is being used widely for the early detection of cancerous cells. Rapid development in deep learning has made the task of detecting cancerous cells accurate and trivial. In this paper, researcher used convolutional neural network (CNN) for classifying cancerous cells. CNN is a type of neural network which is extensively used for image processing, classification, and segmentation. The proposed system has achieved 82% accuracy by successfully classifying cancerous cells into benign and malignant which are the two common types of cancer cells found.

Keywords Histopathology \cdot Benign/malignant \cdot Classification \cdot Deep learning \cdot Receptive field \cdot Convolution neural network

1 Introduction

Breast cancers are very life-threatening which are often shown up in women and rarely in men too. There are two types of breast cancer: benign and malignant. Benign tumors are not adverse. They are harmless and do not penetrate nearby tissues causing any damage to other organs. Malignant tumors consist of cancerous cells which have adverse effects on the body as they penetrate nearby tissues and in any part of the body too. Mammography is a technique for observing cancerous cells. To help radiologists and doctors successfully detect cancer, computer-assisted detection and diagnosis

B. Gami · K. Chauhan

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Devang Patel Institute of Advance Technology and Research (DEPSTAR), Faculty of Technology and Engineering (FTE), Charotar University of Science and Technology (CHARUSAT), Anand, India

B. Y. Panchal (🖂)

Computer Engineering Department, Sardar Vallabhbhai Patel Institute of Technology (SVIT)-Vasad, Gujarat Technological University (GTU), Anand, Gujarat, India e-mail: panchalbrijesh02@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_8

(CAD) software has been established and in clinical use meanwhile the 1990s. To boost the CAD system, deep learning is being used. For effective treatment of breast cancer, early detection is necessary. Various imaging techniques are used to detect cancer, including mammography, ultrasound, thermography, etc. Among the above, all imaging techniques mammography images are effectively used and give the best results of imaging for detecting breast cancers. Masses and microcalcifications (MCs) are two important early signs of the disease. The masses shown in figure A can be benign or malignant. There is a 30% possibility that the doctor cannot detect the signs of benign or malignant. In 1996, the researchers proposed a computer-assisted detection and diagnosis (CAD) system which can classify normal and abnormal mass using convolution neural networks (CNNs).

2 Literature Review

Research work was published in 2019 by Li Shen, Laurie R. Margolies, Joseph H. Rothstein, Eugene Fluder, Russell McBride, and Weiva Sieh in which they have worked on breast cancer detection using VGG16 (16 layers) and ResNet (50 layers) convolution neural networks and have done detailed comparison on their results. From the dataset of 2478 mammography images, two datasets were made, S1 and S10, where S1 had a set of patches centered on ROI, while the S10 consists of the whole mammogram. For ResNet, the highest patch classification accuracy was 0.87(AUC = 0.87) for S10 and was 0.85 highest for VGG16 in S10. The tests have shown that the dataset with no centered ROI and the pre-trained weights gives the best results [1].

Kalyani Wadka, Prashant Pathak, and Nikhil Wagh proposed an ANN model in 2019 that classified breast cancer and its performance analysis were done with an SVM classifier. They used a dataset of 5000 images which was pre-processed firstly. They have used various machine learning (KNN, SVM) and deep learning (ANN, CNN, Inception V3) algorithms and compared their confusion matrix's results. The accuracy of SVM and ANN was found to be higher (SVM-95%||ANN-99%) [2].

Shwetha K, Sindhu S, Spoorthi M, Chaithra D published a paper in 2019 in which they associated two models of CNN, InceptionV3, and MobileNet. They used two different datasets, the 1st dataset had 2 classes only, while the 2nd dataset consisted of 7 different classes. The data was pre-processed and trained with different models. The results concluded that Inception V3 (83%) gave better results than MobileNet (58%) model [3].

Saad Awadh Alanazi, M. M. Kamruzzaman, Md Nazrul Islam Sarker, Madallah Alruwaili, Yousef Alhwaiti, Nasser Alshammari, and Muhammad Hameed Siddiqi carried out research in 2021 in which they have trained machine learning models and deep learning models for breast cancer classification for and compared them. They have made 3 CNN models, one with 2 convolution layers, other two with 3 and 5 layered depth, respectively. The CNN model with 2 convolution layers (59%) was

less accurate than the SVM model (78%), but by adding up the convolution layer, the model attained the highest accuracy of 87% [4].

Essam Rashed and M. Samir Abou El Seoud published a paper in 2019 through which researchers can conclude the importance of image segmentation in classification problems. Here, they have used well-known CNN O-Net architecture, i.e., two U-Net architecture (comprises of convolution and deconvolution layer). The dataset consisting of 6,671 mammograms images was used. The classification accuracy for microcalcification and masses is 94.31% and 95.01% [5].

Naresh Khuriwal and Nidhi Mishra proposed a CNN model in 2018 for breast cancer classification. The dataset consisted of 200 mammogram images which were pre-processed using watershed segmentation and texture segmentation. 12 features were extracted from the pre-processed image which was given as an input to the CNN model. The accuracy of the model was observed to be 98% [6].

Monika Tiwari, Praditi Shah, Rashi Bharuka, Reena Lokar published a paper in 2020 where they have worked on breast cancer classification using various machine learning (SVM, KNN, random forest) and deep learning models (ANN, CNN, RNN) and compared their results. They have used 30 extracted features from the 597 images as a dataset. The input features were pre-processed and passed to different models. They concluded that the deep learning algorithm ANN showed higher accuracy, i.e., 99.3% than any other deep learning or machine learning models [7]. F.A. Spanhol, L.S. Oliveira, C. Petitjean, C. and L. Heutte proposed a model in 2016 where they have used AlexNet CNN architecture for binary classification of cancerous cells in the breast. Firstly, the model was trained with LeNet architecture, but it provided indefinite results. Then, they worked on AlexNet architecture where they have compared two different patch extraction strategies at the convolution layer, i.e., sliding window and random extraction. They concluded that AlexNet provides better results than the class CNN, and the random extraction method of convolution comes out to be 89.4% accurate [8].

3 CNN Architecture Theory and Dataset Used

Among the various datasets available for the histopathology of breast cancer in this work, researchers have used the breast cancer histopathological image classification (BreakHis) dataset collected by P&D Laboratory, Brazil. It consists of 9019 samples of breast tumor tissues (mammography) of 82 patients with various magnifying ratios, i.e., $40 \times$, $100 \times$, $200 \times$, and $400 \times$ zoom and have RGB color code scheme. From this 9019, 2480 are benign type tumors and 5429 malignant type tumors. Our dataset used only 1305 samples consisting of 407 benign samples and 898 malignant samples. Convolution neural network is a type of artificial neural network (ANN) widely used for image classification and processing which is specially designed to deal with pixel data. CNN comprises various layers which are not present in the classic neural network which gives the CNN architecture advantage of reducing the image in a specific way that it does not lose its features and is made easier to process [9]. These

layers consist of artificial neurons. Neurons are responsible for the feature extraction in various layers available. When an image is specified as an participation to the CNN model, pixel patches of images are provided to the neurons which then detects features. The first layer detects the basic features of the image such as orientation and size. The obtained output then goes to a further layer, and higher-level features are extracted as the layer number increases. The figure shows different layers in CNN architecture [10]. The convolution layer is responsible for convolution which is a mathematical operation done between two signals which produce a new signal. In image processing, the image is convoluted by the kernel/filter by placing a kernel on each pixel of the image and getting a single-dimensional value for that particular receptive field. By this, researchers get a reduced image with extracted features. Talking about the pooling layer, it performs operations to minimize the dimensions of the input/extracted feature array which in turn minimizes the computation cost [11]. Max pooling and average pooling are the types of it. Similar to convolution, a kernel is placed on the input, and a single value is obtained for that particular part of the input. Based on the type of pooling, the value will be obtained. For max pooling, the maximum value in the overlapped part of the kernel and input will be the single value output for that part, and this happens for all the segments of input by placing the kernel one by one in each part. For average pooling, the average of the values in the overlapped part of input and kernel will be taken (Fig. 1).

The pooling layer also performs noise reduction in the inputs. The definite output of classification will be provided by the last fully connected layer that provides the probabilistic value in which neurons in the hidden layers are connected neurons. This fully connected layer easily classifies inputs with non-linearity. The input that is given to this fully linked layer is first flattened into a one-dimensional array by the flatten layer just before the fully connected layer. Training is done in various iterations over several epochs. The weight and bias are updated repeatedly for proper



Fig. 1 Two malignant tumor cells from the dataset



Fig. 2 Two benign tumor cell from the dataset

tuning of the model. There are various activation functions available that are used to produce output by taking weight and bias as input (Fig. 2).

4 Methodology

We have implemented CNN architecture implemented for image classification. Figure 3 shows the amount of layers present in our proposed model. There are 15 layers in our model from which there are 3 convolution layers, 3 max pooling layers, 3 dense (hidden) layers, 3 dropout layers, and one flatten layer. Figure 4 shows the flow of our proposed system. Firstly, researchers have resized and reshaped our data, i.e., images. Then, inputs were normalized from 0–255 to 0–1. The images after preprocessing are given as an input to the convolution layer which is the very first layer of the architecture. As discussed in the above background theory, convolution is used for feature extraction.

$$G[m,n] = (f*h)[m,n] \sum_{j} \sum_{k} h[j,k] f[m-j,n-k]$$
(1)

Equation 1 represents the convolution process in which f represents the input image, h represents the kernel or filter, (m, n) is the size of the input image, and (j, k) is the size of the filter.

Then, the output from this convolution passed to the max pool layer. All know that the pooling layer performs down sampling, so the dimension of output from the pooling layer will be given by this formula, $W_2 \times H_2 \times D_2$ where $W_2 = (W_1 - F)/S + 1$, $H_2 = (H_1 - F)/S + 1$, and $D_2 = D_1$ where F = filter size, S = stride, W_1 , H_1 , and D_1 are the dimension of input. Similarly, the features will be extracted



Fig. 3 System flowchart

as the inputs get to the higher-level layer as per Fig. 3. As observed in Fig. 3, the trainable parameters are increasing layer by layer which is nothing but the features extracted from the images. The features extracted from the convolution and pooling layer then are flattened into a 1D array and given as an input to the fully connected layer 1. The fully connected layer 1 and 2 consist of 64 neurons and use rectified linear unit (ReLU) activation function. ReLU activation function is widely used in deep learning models. It ranges from 0 to infinity.

The fully connected layer 3 has only 2 neurons and uses the softmax activation function which assigns probabilities (range [0–1]) to each class in a multi-class problem like the classification problem. Figure 5 shows the inner structure of a neuron. In our case, the inputs are the extracted features that are flattered in 1D-array. Respective weights are multiplied with the input, and bias is added to it which finally gives $\Sigma(x_i * W_i + b)$. Then, this value is passed in an activation function

Model: "sequential"

Layer (type)	Output	Shape	Param #
conv2d (Conv2D)	(None,	92, 140, 32)	896
<pre>max_pooling2d (MaxPooling2D)</pre>	(None,	46, 70, 32)	0
conv2d_1 (Conv2D)	(None,	46, 70, 32)	9248
max_pooling2d_1 (MaxPooling2	(None,	23, 35, 32)	0
conv2d_2 (Conv2D)	(None,	23, 35, 64)	18496
max_pooling2d_2 (MaxPooling2	(None,	11, 17, 64)	0
dropout (Dropout)	(None,	11, 17, 64)	0
flatten (Flatten)	(None,	11968)	0
dropout_1 (Dropout)	(None,	11968)	0
dense (Dense)	(None,	64)	766016
dropout_2 (Dropout)	(None,	64)	0
dense_1 (Dense)	(None,	64)	4160
dropout_3 (Dropout)	(None,	64)	0
dense 2 (Dense)	(None,	2)	130

Fig. 4 CNN architecture in our system

which in our case is ReLU which gives output $Y = R(z) = \{z \text{ for } z > 0 \text{ and } 0 \text{ for } z \le 0\}$. Finally, the fully connected layer floats over a value Y which shows the probability of having any one type of cancer benign (0) or malignant (1).



Fig. 5 Artificial neuron structure

```
path='/content/drive/MyDrive/data/malignant/SOB
img = mpimg.imread(path)
plt.rcParams['figure.figsize']=4,4
imgplot = plt.imshow(img)
plt.show()
print(test random(model,path))
```



Fig. 6 Predicted value of randomly picked image

5 Output Discussion

As seen in Fig. 6, researchers are providing a random malignant image as the input to the model and it predicted it correctly as malignant with 87% accuracy. This model is 83% accurate as shown in Fig. 4. Researchers have used 5 epochs and kept the batch size 9 for training the model. They tuned the parameters like an epoch, batch size, no. of layers in the architecture, the activation function, and the no. of neurons while training the model. When researchers passed the validation data to the model, it achieved 82% accuracy which was the maximum of all after tuning the model by changing various parameters. Figure 7 displays the confusion matrix which displays the representation of predicted values and true values.

6 Graph Discussion

Figure 8 shows the graph of training_loss versus validation_loss. Here, the loss represents how far is the projected value from the actual value. The first graph train_loss versus validation loss represents how the loss function is declining with the rise no. of epochs. In the training of the model with the zeroth epoch, the loss was greater



CNN model Accuracy: 0.8390804597701149

Fig. 7 Confusion matrix

than 0.65 as shown in the graph. After validating the output with the true value, the model back propagates and tunes the weights and bias in the first epoch for better output.

As you can see in the graph, with the increase in an epoch, the loss is found to be less than 0.60 in the first epoch. With the increase in no. of epoch, the model will tune the weights and bias as per the requirement which will result in a decrease in the



Fig. 8 Loss function graph

loss function. Similarly, the second graph shows training accuracy versus validation accuracy when the no. of epoch increases. The graphs represent that with the increase in the number of epochs, the loss decreases as we are predicting the values correctly.

7 Conclusion

Breast cancer detection using deep learning provides exceptional results while performing precisely and accurately with proper data, fine-tuning the model, and choosing the classification model. This artificial network is going to be way more helpful shortly as it will be saving lives in numerous ways. Detecting breast cancer is not just the single field where the neural network is serving. There are a lot more medical diagnoses where it is used. The early detection of such life-threatening diseases like breast cancer becomes an advancement in medical science as it will be saving numbers of lives. This is just a single model which researchers have implemented, there are various deep learning models providing almost 99% accuracy when provided a mammographic image.

8 Future Work

The model has achieved 82% accuracy while the classification of breast cancer. It uses approximately 35–40% of data available from the dataset. Shortly, researchers will be using all of the datasets as contribution to the model. Additionally, the model will be trained using various other CNN architectures for this full dataset such as ResNet5, VGG16, and more for the comparison, and researchers are thinking of using a classic machine learning classifier in place of the fully connected layer keeping the other layers of CNN as it is for feature extraction.

References

- Shen L, Margolies LR, Rothstein JH, Fluder E, McBride R, Sieh W (2019) Deep learning to improve breast cancer detection on screening mammography. Sci Report 9(1):1–12. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-48995-4
- Wadkar K, Pathak P, Wagh N (2019) Breast cancer detection using ANN network and performance analysis with SVM. Int J Comp Eng Technol 10(3):75–86, June 2019. https://doi.org/ 10.34218/IJCET.10.3.2019.009
- Shwetha K, Spoorthi M, Sindhu SS, Chaithra D (2019) Breast cancer detection using deep learning technique. Int J Eng Res Technol (IJERT) 6(13):89–92. https://doi.org/10.1109/ EnCon.2019.8861256
- Alanazi SA, Kamruzzaman MM, Sarker MNI, Alruwaili M, Alhwaiti Y, Alshammari N, Siddiqi MH (2021) Boosting breast cancer detection using convolutional neural network. J Healthc Eng 2021:11. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/5528622

- 5. Rashed E, El Seoud MSA (2019) Deep learning approach for breast cancer diagnosis. In: 8th International conference on science and innovative engineering, pp 243–247, April 2019. https://doi.org/10.1145/3328833.3328867
- Khuriwal N, Mishra N (2018) Breast cancer detection from histopathological images using deep learning. In: 2018 3rd International conference and workshops on recent advances and innovations in engineering (ICRAIE), pp 1–4, November 2018. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICR AIE.2018.8710426
- Tiwari M, Shah P, Bharuka R, Lokare R (2020) Breast cancer prediction using deep learning and machine learning techniques. SSRN:4–5
- Spanhol FA, Oliveira LS, Petitjean C, Heutte L (2016) Breast cancer histopathological image classification using convolutional neural networks. In: 2016 International joint conference on neural networks (IJCNN), pp 2560–2567, July 2016. https://doi.org/10.1109/IJCNN.2016.772 7519
- Shah R, Shastri J, Bohara MH, Panchal BY, Goel P (2022) Detection of different types of blood cells: a comparative analysis. IEEE Int Conf Distrib Comp Electr Circ Electron (ICDCECE) 2022:1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICDCECE53908.2022.9793132
- Jayswal D, Panchal BY, Patel B, Acharya N, Nayak R, Goel P (2023) Study and develop a convolutional neural network for MNIST handwritten digit classification. In: Singh PK, Wierzchoń ST, Tanwar S, Rodrigues JJPC, Ganzha M (eds) Proceedings of third international conference on computing, communications, and cyber-security. Lecture notes in networks and systems, vol 421. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-1142-2_32
- Joshi DD, Joshi HH, Panchal BY, Goel P, Ganatra A (2022) A Parkinson disease classification using stacking ensemble machine learning methodology. In: 2022 2nd International conference on advance computing and innovative technologies in engineering (ICACITE), pp 1335–1341. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICACITE53722.2022.9823509

Transferring Pre-trained Deep CNNs on Plantar Thermograms for Diabetic Foot Disease



Vikas Khullar, Raj Gaurang Tiwari, Ambuj Kumar Agarwal, and Mohit Angurala

Abstract Machine learning provides a plethora of approaches for tackling categorization problems, i.e., determining whether or not a data item belongs to a particular class. When the objective is to accurately classify new and unknown data, neural networks are frequently an excellent choice. The widespread availability of growing processing power, along with the development of more effective training algorithms, has enabled the application of deep learning principles. To provide superior learning solutions, deep architectures leverage recent breakthroughs in artificial intelligence and insights from cognitive neuroscience. Convolutional neural networks (CNNs) are a subclass of discriminative deep architectures that have demonstrated acceptable performance when processing 2D data with grid-like topologies, such as photos and videos. In this paper, we compare the performance of deep CNNs and machine learning for diabetic foot disease categorization. Diverse machine learning approaches were implemented for classification, viz., decision tree (DT), support vector machine (SVM), quadratic discriminant analysis (QDA), K-nearest neighbors (KNNs), AdaBoost (AB), Gaussian Naïve Bayes (GNA), logistic regression (LR), extra trees (ET), random forest (RF), histogram gradient boosting (HGB). Further, deep convolutional neural networks (CNNs) and transfer learning-based Inception ResNet V2 algorithms were used to analyze in the context of deep learning implementations. In this work, the classification of diabetic foot disease through plantar thermograms was conducted using deep learning implementations. The data

V. Khullar (🖂) · R. G. Tiwari

R. G. Tiwari e-mail: rajgaurang@chitkara.edu.in

A. K. Agarwal Department of Computer Science and Engineering, School of Engineering and Technology, Sharda University, Greater Noida, India e-mail: ambuj4u@gmail.com

M. Angurala Khalsa College of Engineering and Technology, Punjab, India e-mail: drmohitangurala@gmail.com

Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India e-mail: vikas.khullar@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_9

augmentation is also done to address the paucity of data. Here, deep learning-based models with augmented dataset prove better outcomes.

Keywords Deep learning · Inception ResNet V2 · Machine learning · Pre-trained CNNs · Transfer learning · Object identification · Convolutional neural network

1 Introduction

Image classification is one of the important processes in digital image processing and analysis. Humans, with their inherent nature, visualize the scenes around them, understand the environment, and learn to classify objects. However, an automatic classification system using a computer complements the classification process. Image classification is performed by assigning a label to the image based on the attributes computed [1]. It can be carried out by classifying the images into either two classes or multiple classes (more than two classes). Image classification, in general, entails four steps: collection, preprocessing, extraction of features, and classification.

The machine learning algorithms are of present concern and have innovative around the different domains; however, ensemble learning algorithms give better in comparison with machine learning [2–4]. However, deep learning became the owner of the image domain. Machine learning is working where feature extraction is done manually, but in deep learning, features are selected automatically by deep learning architectures [5–8].

In machine learning, a convolutional neural network (CNN or ConvNet) is a sort of feed-forward network that closely resembles the pattern of the visual cortex in animals. A CNN's capacity to recognize spatial patterns in data makes it ideal for image categorization. The convolution operation in mathematics resembles the response of the individual neuron to the stimulus within the receptive field. In a traditional neural network, each layer takes a two-dimensional input, whereas in a CNN, each layer is a three-dimensional layer [9, 10]. It means that in CNN, besides the two dimensions—height and width—of the image, the third dimension, namely the depth of the image, is also taken into consideration. The depth of the image corresponds to the number of color channels like red, green, and blue channels. Each layer of the ConvNet converts the input volume to output volume in three dimensions with neuron activations. A CNN consists of several layers like convolutional layer, pooling layer, rectified linear unit (ReLU) layers, and fully connected layers. Different CNNs have evolved with variations in the dimensions of the input image, the number of layers, stacking of layers, and order of layers. A different model of deep learning such as ResNet-50 [11], GoogLeNet [12], Inception Net [13], and Inception ResNet [14, 15] extracts significant features from the pre-trained deep CNN model and provides better models. This network is created by assimilating the two utmost popular deep CNNs, ResNet [11], and Inception [13–15], but only batch-normalizing the standard layers rather than the summations. The residual modules are utilized to increase the number of Inception blocks [16].

The motivation of work is to provide deep learning intelligent detection system to identify diabetic foot disease through plantar thermograms with higher accuracy. In this paper, we focus to compare the existing machine learning algorithms with our proposed deep learning and augmented data based Inception ResNet V4 utilization for detection of foot diseases.

2 Literature Survey

In computer-based medicine, machine learning and deep learning techniques have been extensively utilizing [17–20]. Pattern recognition, categorization, autonomous control, and optimization have all been effectively implemented using computational intelligence algorithms (CI). ANN is the most well-known of the black-box techniques, with the vast majority of published research achieving an accuracy of 80% in diabetes prediction.

SVM, which is the utmost efficacious algorithm in both natal and medical datasets [21], is another option that has improved accuracy. This is because artificial neural network uses derivative-based algorithms to determine the weights, which have a sluggish convergence rate and frequently provide unsatisfactory results [22]. Deep learning is another wonderful methodology that has been gaining traction. We will now look at similar research that employs CI techniques to categorize diabetic feet in a variety of ways. Kavakiotis et al. [21] give an in-depth look at machine learning and data mining applications. After introducing a range of various types of diabetes and datasets, the paper investigates approaches such as ANN, logistic regression (LR), KNN, and random forest. SVM is the utmost effective and extensively used classification system. With independent component analysis (ICA) algorithms, the work in [23, 24] focuses on proficient data coding by eliminating input data redundancy. The data was gathered by putting the system to the test in the Pima dataset, where the SVM algorithm successfully categorized diabetics 98% of the time. Because ICA reduces the reliance on statistics in the acquired data, it improves the classifier's ability to determine appropriate class borders in CNN [25].

3 Materials and Method

3.1 Dataset Collection and Preprocessing

A dataset of thermal pictures (thermograms) of the plantar region has been used in this paper [26]. A total of 122 diabetic participants and 45 non-diabetic participants were included in the database. Figure 1 illustrates some examples of plantar thermograms used in this study.

V. Khullar et al.



Fig. 1 Plantar thermograms

3.2 Methodology

In this work, we applied machine learning techniques such as DT, SVM, QDA, KNN, AB, GNA, LR, ET, RF, and HGB on collected dataset and then on augmented dataset. In addition, deep convolutional neural network and transfer learning Inception ResNet v2 approach were deployed as depicted in Fig. 2.

Training. We explored whether a variety of pre-existing networks (e.g., Inception and others) can be clasped by a dataset that is drastically different from the data they were originally trained for (e.g., ImageNet).

Experiment Setup. Because CNNs require a three-dimensional tensor as input, this work utilized a patch-based labeling technique that is inherently aligned with CNNs. The thermal images were divided, each of which comprises definition for granular level, and the image center was labeled with a class. The CNN used in this experiment was ResNet Version 2. During training, the original deep architecture's parameters were kept.

Backpropagation is used to train CNNs by curtailing a cost function associated with the unidentified weights. The loss function is a weighted average of logarithmic



Fig. 2 Proposed approach

illustration of likelihood of categorizing each training image successfully throughout the whole training set. It is exemplified by the following:

$$L = -\frac{1}{|X|} \sum_{i}^{|X|} \ln(p(Y_i|X_i))$$
(1)

 X_i is the *i*th training picture with the matching label y_i , and $p(Y_i|X_i)$ is the likelihood value designating accurate classification of X_i . For minimizing the cost function, a conjoint training approach is stochastic gradient descent. The following formulas describe how to update the weights:

$$\gamma^{t} = \gamma^{\left\lfloor \frac{tN}{|\mathbf{x}|} \right\rfloor} \tag{2}$$

$$V_l^{t+1} = \mu V_l^t - \gamma^t \alpha_1 \frac{\partial \hat{L}}{\partial W_l}$$
(3)

$$W_l^{t+1} = W_l^t + V_l^{t+1} (4)$$

where

- W_l^t weights of *l*th convolutional layer
- V linear transformation
- α_1 learning rate
- μ momentum indicating preceding weight
- γ scheduling rate
- α learning rate.

Overall experimentation was conducted on the TensorFlow Keras platform through Python programming [27, 28].

4 Results

4.1 Machine Learning Algorithms Analysis

Table 1 included the initial comparisons on base and augmented data by applying machine learning and ensemble learning models. These outcomes were analyzed through parameters and attained 80% of accuracy with higher precision and recall.

Table 1 Macł	ine learni	ng with base d	ata and aı	igmented data								
Algorithms	Accurac	y	Precisio	u	Recall		F1-score		MC		Kappa s	core
	Base	Aug_Data	Base	Aug_Data	Base	Aug_Data	Base	Aug_Data	Base	Aug_Data	Base	Aug_Data
DT	0.65	0.48	0.60	0.44	0.65	0.44	0.59	0.44	0.25	-0.12	0.22	-0.12
SVM	0.80	0.63	0.40	0.32	0.50	0.50	0.44	0.39	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
QDA	0.61	0.61	0.55	0.59	0.58	0.59	0.54	0.59	0.13	0.19	0.11	0.18
KNN	0.62	0.63	0.51	0.58	0.52	0.56	0.51	0.55	0.03	0.14	0.03	0.13
AB	0.68	0.50	0.58	0.38	0.60	0.42	0.58	0.39	0.18	-0.20	0.17	-0.18
GNB	0.65	0.56	0.56	0.50	0.59	0.50	0.56	0.50	0.15	0.01	0.14	0.01
LR	0.58	0.60	0.46	0.55	0.45	0.55	0.45	0.54	-0.08	0.10	-0.08	0.09
RF	0.79	0.63	0.61	0.57	0.54	0.52	0.53	0.46	0.12	0.08	0.10	0.05
ET	0.77	0.58	0.57	0.39	0.53	0.47	0.52	0.39	0.09	-0.12	0.08	-0.07
VC	0.63	0.67	0.49	0.64	0.48	0.59	0.48	0.58	-0.03	0.22	-0.03	0.20
HGB	0.73	0.60	0.57	0.48	0.56	0.49	0.57	0.44	0.13	-0.03	0.13	-0.02

data	
augmented	
and	
data	
base	
with	
learning	
Machine	
ble 1	

4.2 Deep Learning Algorithms Analysis

In this paper, better classification technique we tried to identify in terms of deep learning algorithms and comparison with machine learning algorithms. So CNN and Inception ResNet V2 were implemented and compared. Higher training and validation accuracy, i.e., 100 and 89%, were identified on base data. By training on the augmented dataset, the validation accuracy improved by 97 and 79%. By using augmented data in Inception ResNet V2 algorithms, it is identified better results in comparison with machine learning with/without augmentation, CNN with/without augmentation, and Inception ResNet V2 without augmentation (Fig. 3; Tables 2, 3 and 4).



Fig. 3 Comparative analysis of training accuracy, validation accuracy, and area under curve



Fig. 3 (continued)

Epochs	CNN	Aug-CNN	IRV2	Aug-IRV2
1	0.67	0.71	0.73	0.82
10	0.93	1.00	0.97	0.99
20	1.00	0.98	0.99	0.99
30	1.00	1.00	0.99	0.99
40	1.00	1.00	0.99	1.00
50	1.00	0.99	1.00	0.99
60	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
70	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
80	1.00	0.99	1.00	1.00
90	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
100	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00

Table 2 Training accuracy

5 Conclusion

This work presents an evaluation of traditional classifiers like DT, SVM, QDA, KNN, AB, GNA, LR, ET, RF, and HGB and those of contemporary prominence like CNNs. The goal is to identify trends in diabetic patients' thermal pictures. After a feature extraction process, the results of the initial simulations employing classical classifiers were satisfactory. However, the deep learning implementations not only to enhance the results but also, in some situations, to eliminate the time-consuming work of

	•			
Epochs	CNN	Aug-CNN	IRV2	Aug-IRV2
1	0.85	0.26	0.73	0.71
10	0.91	0.88	0.90	0.91
20	0.88	0.94	0.86	0.92
30	0.88	0.74	0.89	0.93
40	0.88	0.94	0.86	0.94
50	0.88	0.82	0.90	0.88
60	0.88	0.85	0.90	0.93
70	0.88	0.85	0.90	0.93
80	0.88	0.74	0.90	0.94
90	0.88	0.82	0.90	0.93
100	0.88	0.85	0.90	0.96

 Table 3
 Validation accuracy

 Table 4
 Validation area under curve

Epochs	CNN	Aug-CNN	IRV2	Aug-IRV2
1	0.94	0.26	0.86	0.78
10	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.95
20	0.97	1.00	0.93	0.96
30	0.94	0.84	0.93	0.95
40	0.94	0.96	0.91	0.97
50	0.90	0.90	0.91	0.91
60	0.90	0.91	0.91	0.96
70	0.90	0.96	0.91	0.97
80	0.90	0.83	0.91	0.97
90	0.90	0.91	0.91	0.96
100	0.90	0.94	0.91	0.98

feature mining and segmentation of the preferred patterns. Outcomes gained with DL are superior and need less training time.

The results show that commonalities in the temperature distributions of the thermograms influenced consecutive classes. In this scenario, CNN and Inception ResNet V2 produce good results utilizing sensitivity, accuracy, and AUC values even in the most difficult classification cases.

References

- He T, Zhang Z, Zhang H, Zhang Z, Xie J, Li M (2019) Bag of tricks for image classification with convolutional neural networks. In: Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF conference on computer vision and pattern recognition, pp 558–567
- 2. Liu Y, Li X, Chen X, Wang X, Li H (2020) High-performance machine learning for large-scale data classification considering class imbalance. Scientific Programming
- Nguyen G, Dlugolinsky S, Bobák M, Tran V, García ÁL, Heredia I, Malík P, Hluchý L (2019) Machine learning and deep learning frameworks and libraries for large-scale data mining: a survey. Artif Intell Rev 52(1):77–124
- 4. Wang M, Fu W, He X, Hao S, Wu X (2020) A survey on large-scale machine learning. IEEE Trans Knowl Data Eng
- 5. Zou J, Huss M, Abid A, Mohammadi P, Torkamani A, Telenti A (2019) A primer on deep learning in genomics. Nat Genet 51(1):12–18
- 6. Tian C, Fei L, Zheng W, Xu Y, Zuo W, Lin CW (2020) Deep learning on image denoising: an overview. Neural Netw
- Sze V, Chen YH, Yang TJ, Emer JS (2020) Efficient processing of deep neural networks. Synth Lect Comp Arch 15(2):1–341
- 8. Geirhos R, Jacobsen JH, Michaelis C, Zemel R, Brendel W, Bethge M, Wichmann FA (2020) Shortcut learning in deep neural networks. Nat Mach Intell 2(11):665–673
- Dhillon A, Verma GK (2020) Convolutional neural network: a review of models, methodologies and applications to object detection. Progr Artif Intell 9(2):85–112
- Fang Z, Wang Y, Peng L, Hong H (2020) Integration of convolutional neural network and conventional machine learning classifiers for landslide susceptibility mapping. Comput Geosci 139:104470
- Al-Haija QA, Adebanjo A (2020) Breast cancer diagnosis in histopathological images using ResNet-50 convolutional neural network. In: 2020 IEEE international IOT, electronics and mechatronics conference (IEMTRONICS). IEEE, pp 1–7
- Ibrahim Y, Wang H, Adam K (2020) Analyzing the reliability of convolutional neural networks on GPUs: GoogLeNet as a case study. In: 2020 International conference on computing and information technology (ICCIT-1441). IEEE, pp 1–6
- Santos TI, Abel A, Wilson N, Xu Y (2021) Speaker-independent visual speech recognition with the inception V3 model. In: 2021 IEEE spoken language technology workshop (SLT). IEEE, pp 613–620
- 14. Wang J, He X, Faming S, Lu G, Cong H, Jiang Q (2021) A real-time bridge crack detection method based on an improved inception-Resnet-v2 structure. IEEE Access
- Russakovsky O, Deng J, Su H, Krause J, Satheesh S, Ma S, Huang Z, Karpathy A, Khosla A, Bernstein M, Berg AC (2015) Imagenet large scale visual recognition challenge. Int J Comput Vision 115(3):211–252
- Zhang Y, Tian Y, Kong Y, Zhong B, Fu Y (2020) Residual dense network for image restoration. IEEE Trans Pattern Anal Mach Intell 43(7):2480–2495
- 17. Zhao R, Yan R, Chen Z, Mao K, Wang P, Gao RX (2019) Deep learning and its applications to machine health monitoring. Mech Syst Signal Process 115:213–237
- 18. Minaee S, Boykov YY, Porikli F, Plaza AJ, Kehtarnavaz N, Terzopoulos D (2021) Image segmentation using deep learning: a survey. IEEE Trans Patt Anal Mach Intell
- Kumar N, Verma R, Sharma S, Bhargava S, Vahadane A, Sethi A (2017) A dataset and a technique for generalized nuclear segmentation for computational pathology. IEEE Trans Med Imaging 36:1550–1560
- Rishu C, Verma S, Krishna CR (2017) A survey on driver behavior detection techniques for intelligent transportation systems. In: 2017 7th International conference on cloud computing, data science and engineering-confluence. IEEE, pp 36–41
- Kavakiotis I, Tsave O, Salifoglou A, Maglaveras N, Vlahavas I, Chouvarda I (2017) Machine learning and data mining methods in diabetes research. Comput Struct Biotechnol J 15:104–116

- Temurtas H, Yumusak N, Temurtas F (2009) A comparative study on diabetes disease diagnosis using neural networks. Expert Syst Appl 36:8610–8615
- Ribeiro ÁC, Barros AK, Santana E, Príncipe JC (2015) Diabetes classification using a redundancy reduction preprocessor. Res Biomed Eng 31:97–106
- Saini K, Marriwala N (2022) Deep learning-based face mask detecting system: an initiative against COVID-19. In: Emergent converging technologies and biomedical systems. Lecture notes in electrical engineering, vol 841
- 25. Pawar AB, Jawale MA, William P, Chhabra GS, Dhananjay Rakshe S, Korde SK, Marriwala N (2022) Implementation of blockchain technology using extended CNN for lung cancer prediction. Measurement: Sensors 24
- Hernández-Contreras D, Peregrina-Barreto H, Rangel-Magdaleno J, Renero-Carrillo F (2019) Plantar thermogram database for the study of diabetic foot complications. IEEE Dataport. https://doi.org/10.21227/tm4t-9n15. Accessed on 31 Oct 2019
- 27. Joseph FJJ, Nonsiri S, Monsakul A (2021) Keras and TensorFlow: a hands-on experience. In: Advanced deep learning for engineers and scientists. Springer, Cham, pp 85–111
- Sumathi D, Alluri K (2021) Deploying deep learning models for various real-time applications using Keras. In: Advanced deep learning for engineers and scientists. Springer, Cham, pp 113–143

Sensory Nerve Conduction System with Non-invasive Glucose Monitoring Using Iot-Based Assessment



109

V. Vidya Lakshmi, S. Manju, S. A. Anushka, P. Aruna, R. Dharini Devi, and Katuru Gowthami

Abstract Health monitoring framework based on Internet of things (IoT) has been introduced as of late for improving the quality of medical care administrations. To control glycemia, patients analyzed with diabetes mellitus should screen their blood glucose levels frequently. Subsequently, they must play out a capillary test at least three times each day, also a laboratory tests few times each month. These principal strategies present trouble patients as they need to undergo the invasive method of pricking their fingers to figure the glucose level, yielding uneasiness and trouble. Further, patients affected by diabetes may have a possibility of damage in their nerve conduction system. An Internet of things (IoT)-based system for non-invasive blood glucose monitoring with a simultaneous nerve study system has been proposed in this paper. An Arduino controller with a sensor node is used for monitoring and data transferring to the cloud.

Keywords Nerve conduction · Non-invasive glucose monitoring · Glycemia

1 Introduction

Today, the Internet has turned out to be one of the indispensable components of our day-to-day lives. It varies with strategies of how each person lives, works, plays and learns. The Internet fills in as a key instrument for various functions like training, finance, business, ventures and amusements, social networking, purchasing and so on. Hence, IoT is the future of the Internet's new mega fashion. Imagining a world where a few objects will detect, impart and exchange data over an individual Internet protocol or public networks should be possible through IoT. The interconnected articles gather information at normal stretches, analyze and commence required activities, giving

V. Vidya Lakshmi (⊠) · S. Manju · S. A. Anushka · P. Aruna · R. Dharini Devi · K. Gowthami Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Velammal Engineering College, Chennai, India

e-mail: vidhyalakshmivec2010@gmail.com; vidhyalakshmi@velammal.edu.in

S. Manju e-mail: manju.s@velammal.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_10

associate intelligent networks for examining, planning and decision-making. This is the Internet of things universe. IoT is commonly conceived of as connecting items to the Internet and executive those functions or remote watching. However, the meaning of IoT is making a splendid, imperceptible organization that may be recognized, controlled and programmed.

Specialists' facilities persistently require excellent organization. The database of every patient must be adequately useful. Likewise, there should be a chance for data avoidance. Similarly, the lenient data should additionally reinforce to be kept hidden in the event. Social insurance may be the larger concern, claiming various countries in the universe. Improving those patients who exist, especially in the more fragile pieces of the specific social order that join those older, genuinely handicapped and additionally, chronically sick patients may be the principal thought that will make progress.

IoT innovation utilizes brilliant detecting gadgets and the Internet to provide a powerful answer for the challenges confronted by organizations, public and private sector ventures and government associations around the world. The IoT developments have raised another world view in utilizing smart framework and wise gadgets to survey information for different utilizations. A fundamental IoT framework with summed up engineering is given in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1 IoT architecture

2 Literature Survey

To reduce inactivity and data usage, Arbi and Saffih suggested a fog-based system framework for health monitoring. He introduced a new load balancing scheme (LBS) to balance the load among fog hubs when the health monitoring system is distributed on a big scale [1].

Hussain and Lu et al. zeroed in on the recommendation of a fog driven remote, continuous, brilliant apparel and IoT-based structure for omnipresent well-being and wellness examination in a smart gym surrounding. The suggested system plans to support the well-being and wellness center dependent on body entrails, body development and well-being associated information. The system is relied upon to help competitors, coaches and doctors with the translation of various actual signs and raise alarms in the event of any well-being peril. Provided a strategy to gather and dissect practice explicit information which can be used to quantify practice power and its advantage to competitor's well-being and fill in as suggestion framework for impending competitors [2, 3].

Kuang and colleagues provided a workable solution for IoT-driven remote skin infection conclusion applications. The exam results can be separated into three folders. The primary file contains a sophisticated AI design that is supported by IoT-fog-cloud remote analyzing engineering with hardware models. The following file is an overview of the displays of AI models for skin disease identification [4].

Vidhya and Inbamani proposed a model framework for PPG checking utilizing Internet of things (IoT). PPG wave shapes are then displayed utilizing either Fourier or Gaussian strategy; the design boundaries subsequently acquired are really addressing the tested PPG Data. PPG information is caught by a reflectance-type PPG sensor with an inserted regulator throughout a deliberate time period [5].

Zholdas and Joy proposed a fast and productive E2E examining protocol for NB-IoTMDs depended on the RLNC technique to advance the examining time. The suggested approach can recuperate the greatest count of lost packets in a short second, subsequently limiting the quantity of retransmission [6, 7].

Bhat and Bhat mean to expand the program by coordinating apparel and inconspicuous sensors to screen patients having COVID infection. Further, coordinate machine learning algorithms to anticipate unsafe occasions and make a move quickly to amplify treatment adequacy [8].

Dasari used an electrical incitement on the back tibial nerve to quantify the somatosensory evoked potential (SEP). To work on the productivity of incitement, the expected field and current thickness appropriations deep down terminals were reproduced with a three-layer hypothetical design. To investigate the possible field of point charge, the mirror strategy was utilized. The possible field to one surface electric post was given by reconciliation of the field and the boost region. Super imposition of two unipolar fields determines the potential field conveyance of the bipolar terminals. At last, Laplace condition was used to determine the current thickness conveyance [9].

Guntha 2019 gives an on invasive way to deal with evaluating neuromuscular illnesses, including amyotrophic parallel sclerosis. To research this further, a gathering of solid grown-up rodents, a gathering of rodents fourteen days post sciatic crush and a gathering of creatures a half-year post crush went through EIM of the gastrocnemius–soleus complex [10].

Hebbale and colleagues portray introductory trials to decide the possibility of recording practically unmistakable neuro electric signals from the outer layer of the bunny's sciatic nerve. A sleeve cathode gathering was built; it composed of two balanced exhibits, each with four cords similarly dispersed throughout the circuit of the anode. The cathode gathering was put on the sciatic nerve adjacent to the popliteal fossa [11].

Santhosh Kumar, Hanumantappa and Chikkoppa concentrated on an exact hypoglossal nerve design is worked with heterogeneous conductivity in COMSOL. To boost the advantage of neural incitement, the electrode hypoglossal nerve interface (EHNI) impedance ought to be examined. The properties of the EHNI impedance in its two sections resistive and capacitance are given by their enactment results. The boundaries of the EHNI are related with the dimension of the cathode's affiliates. If the modest dimension of these affiliates is more, then the impedance will be high, and the capacitance will be low [12].

3 Proposed System

High glucose harms the nerves, and the nerves that are harmed might quit sending messages to various parts of the body. Nerve harm can cause medical conditions going from gentle deadness to torment that makes it difficult to do ordinary exercises. A big part surprisingly with diabetes has nerve harm.

The velocity at which electrochemical drive that spreads down a neural pathway is called nerve conduction velocity (NCV). The conduction of velocities is impacted by a broad bunch of variables including gender, age and distinctive restorative constraints and concentrates on think about unrivaled decisions of various neuropathies. Generally, conduction speed is unequivocal to each individual. Nerve inspirations are significantly move back diverged from the speed of electrical drive anyway fast appeared differently in relation to the speed of circulation system.

In this design, the feed in is attained from a minute electric stunner to spark the electric palpitation as shown in fig. A dual point electromyography (EMG) detector electrode will be bound to the hand of the case [13]. Grounded on the EMG signal attained from the detector, this signal will be intensified further fore sent to Arduino Uno. Arduino will perform analog-to-digital (ADC) conversion of intensified signal to the digital number to show the NCV output on the TV display. Support vector machine grounded machine literacy algorithm used to classify the inflexibility position of the cases.

3.1 Nerve Conduction Study (NCS)

A nerve conduction velocity (NCV) test is also called as nerve conduction study (NCS)—gage how quickly an electrical drive travels through the nerve. NCV can recognize any damage in the nerve conduction. During this test, the nerve is animated, typically with terminal patches joined to your skin.

EMG and nerve conduction studies are utilized to aid with diagnosing an assortment of muscle and nerve issues. An EMG test assists find with excursion assuming that muscles are reacting the right.

3.2 Pulse Rate Sensor

Pulse rate sensor is a ingenious plug-and-play heart rate detector for Arduino. The detector is affixed to the fingertip or earlobe of the subject and entrapments into Arduino. It also incorporates an open-source observing app that displays your pulse in a graph in real time.

The front part of the detector is concealed with a heart shape totem. This part makes contact with the skin. On the anterior, you see a small round hole, where the LED glows through from the reverse. There is a small square just under the LED, an ambient light detector quite like the one used in cell phones, laptops and tablets, to acclimate the display brilliance in various light conditions. The LED glows light into the earlobe or fingertip, and detector interprets the quantum of light that reflects back. By this method, it computes the heart rate. Their main parts are mounted on the other side of the sensor.

3.3 LM35 Temperature Sensor

LM35 is an analog direct temperature sensor. Its affair is proportionate to the temperature in degree Celsius. The working temperature of this sensor ranges from -55 °C to 150 °C. In response to every 0 °C rise or fall in temperature, the affair voltage varies by10 mV. It can be operated in 5 V as well as in 3.3 V force, and the stage by current is lower than 60 u A.

3.4 ESP8266-01

ESP8266 is commonly known as a Wi-Fi module; however, it is really a microcontroller. ESP8266 is a microcontroller created by Espressif Systems, an organization in Shanghai. It can perform Wi-Fi-based activities; hence, it is generally utilized as a Wi-Fi module (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2 Proposed system

4 Result and Discussion

The proposed framework is executed by utilizing Arduino regulator with glucose and nerve conductivity sensor module. Figure shows the general execution with ESP module as a server (Figs. 3, 4, 5 and 6).

Figure shows the conductivity plot noted from the IoT server. The relating information is put away in server for information mining reasons (Fig. 7).



Fig. 3 Overall system implementation







Fig. 5 Numerical display Two

5 Conclusion

Diabetes is a significant general health problem influencing in excess of 450 million individuals. Physiological and trial elements impact the precision of non-invasive glucose checking, and the above impacts should be defeated prior to supplanting the invasive strategy. The precision of glucose prediction is based on the relevant employment of machine learning strategies. Among the variety of utilizations empowered by the Internet of things (IoT), associated and smart medical care is an essential and significant one, also organized sensor, either worn on the subject's body or inserted in our living surrounding; create conceivable the association of enhanced data characteristics of our physical and psychological wellness. This work proposed an IoT empowered glucose and nerve conductivity observing system designed for efficient health monitoring.

COM3					- 0 >	×
450.0 *						
308.8						
m. Marcant	dem					
s's 0	in the		zła	ata	,	ile.
900 best v 1		Send			No live ending	

Fig. 6 Conductivity plot

\$JOILogs	=	P =	Datalogi 😰 Digital/Dutput 🏟 Digitalingut		1	O - Welco
a			DataLogs			
Data Log			Club Here To Deline Logo CLEARLOG			
Analog Log						
Digital Output						
Digital Input		Show 1	1 a entries	Sec	inche	
		LogiD	i DATA		Logdate	LogTime
		61	NC		64/66/2022	13.24.22
		60	NCB100.5L104.05		04/06/2022	13:24:20
		59	NC60.00.GL73.00		84/06/2022	132418
		58	NC/75.00.GL50.00		04/06/2022	1324.15
		57	WC7809.6L42.00		04/06/2022	13/24/13
		56	NC932005L9400		04/06/2022	132412
		55	NC74.00.GL93.00NC97.00.GL94.00NC86.00.GL94.00		04/06/2022	1324.10
		54	NC5900.GL91.00		64/06/2022	132401

Fig. 7 Data log

References

- Arbi KF, Soulimane O, Saffih F (2020) IoT technologies combining glucose control with physiological signal: comparative study. In: 2020 international conference on electrical engineering (ICEE), pp 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEE49691.2020.9249843
- Lu D et al (2021) xTSeH: a trusted platform module sharing scheme towards smart IoT-eHealth devices. IEEE J Sel Areas Commun 39(2):370–383. https://doi.org/10.1109/JSAC.2020.302 0658
- Mia MMH, Mahfuz N, Habib MR, Hossain R (2021) An internet of things application on continuous remote patient monitoring and diagnosis. In: 2021 4th international conference on bio-engineering for smart technologies (BioSMART), pp 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/Bio SMART54244.2021.9677715
- Kuang L, Zhu T, Li K, Daniels J, Herrero P, Georgiou P (2021) Live demonstration: an IoT wearable device for real-time blood glucose prediction with edge AI. In: 2021 IEEE biomedical circuits and systems conference(BioCAS), pp 01–01. https://doi.org/10.1109/BioCAS49922. 2021.9644975
- Vidhya H, Inbamani A, Lingeswaran S, Abishek R, Harish R, Kishor K (2021) Internet of medical things applications for healthcare industry. In: 2021 IEEE international conference on mobile networks and wireless communications (ICMNWC), pp 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICMNWC52512.2021.9688401
- Joy A, Hafsiya TH, King G (2021) A review on glucose monitoring using enabling technologies of internet of things. In: 2021 7th international conference on advanced computing and communication systems (ICACCS), pp 270–273. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICACCS51430. 2021.9442042
- Zholdas N, Postolache O, Mansurova M (2021) Health monitoring system using internet of things. In: 2021 IEEE international conference on smart information systems and technologies (SIST), pp 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1109/SIST50301.2021.9465928
- Bhat GM, Bhat NG (2017) A novel IoT based framework for blood glucose examination. In: 2017 international conference on electrical, electronics, communication, computer, and optimization techniques (ICEECCOT), pp 205–207. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEECCOT.2017. 8284666
- Dasari S (2020) Ichor—an IoT, cloud, and mobile technologies based noninvasive glucose monitoring system. In: 2020 IEEE international IOT, electronics and mechatronics conference (IEMTRONICS), pp 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/IEMTRONICS51293.2020.9216345
- Guntha R (2019) IoT architectures for noninvasive blood glucose and blood pressure monitoring. In: 2019 9th international symposium on embedded computing and system design (ISED), pp 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/ISED48680.2019.9096233
- Hebbale A, Vinay G, Krishna BV, Shah J (2021) IoT and machine learning based self care system for diabetes monitoring and prediction. In: 2021 2nd global conference for advancement in technology (GCAT), pp 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1109/GCAT52182.2021.9587681
- Santhosh Kumar KS, Hanumantappa J, Chikkoppa BG (2021) Advanced social internet of things for real time monitoring of diabetics patient in healthcare system. In: 2021 international conference on smart generation computing, communication and networking (SMART GENCON), pp 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1109/SMARTGENCON51891.2021.9645819
- Zhu T, Kuang L, Daniels J, Herrero P, Li K, Georgiou P, IoMT-Enabled real-time blood glucose prediction with deep learning and edge computing. IEEE Internet of Things J https://doi.org/ 10.1109/JIOT.2022.3143375

Detection and Classification of Waste for Segregation Based on Machine Learning



Pradnya Borkar and Krutika Channe

Abstract In the today's world, waste management is a prevalent problem and is increasingly growing with the growth in urbanization. In many nations, waste management is a crucial component of environment development. Enhancing management needs are usually recognized by officials in India like developing countries. Nevertheless, little effort is made to improve the situation and long-term changes. We know that 19.6% of the population of India is equivalent. A smart garbage management system is necessary with the development of intelligent cities throughout India. Since the quantity of waste grows every day. The best approach to dealing with this problem is essential, because the waste generated exceeds 2.5 billion tons. To enable the dumping sites to confirm that garbage is organized of appropriately, the waste must be sorted in a basic method. Waste sorting requires more staff and also takes more time. In numerous techniques, waste could be managed and sorted. Processing of image to analyze and categorize waste can be a highly effective way in the process of waste materials. This paper discusses the model based on MLP and Naïve Bayes for waste segregation. These also discuss the disadvantages and ways to overcome existing systems. The paper also presents a design for system for reducing physical effort and promotes automatic separation of waste.

Keywords Classification of waste · Waste separation · Image processing · Convolutional neural networks · Support vector machines

1 Introduction

Across the globe, millions of tons with almost one lakh of waste being produced daily in India. Nearly 90% of this waste is dumped into sites and bodies of water. This

P. Borkar (🖂)

Symbiosis Institute of Technology (SIT) Nagpur, Symbiosis International (Deemed University) (SIU), Pune, India

e-mail: pradnyaborkar2@gmail.com

K. Channe Jhulelal Insitute of Technology, Nagpur, Maharashtra, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 119 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_11

can have a significant environmental impact. To reduce the possibility of additional waste contamination and to increase the number of recycled goods, the waste must be sorted as quickly as feasible. With intelligent trash bins, it helps to sort waste at both local and wide scales automatically in this regard. Currently, it is manual work to recycle non-biodegradable waste.

To remove complex items of form from the current recycling process, various recycling facilities for waste recycling and incorporating broad philters with tools are needed. By minimizing waste and reducing waste sorting time, strengthening this extraction process would help to increase plant performance. Furthermore, as opposed to hand-made classification, this would improve classification precision, which will help both the atmosphere and the economy. The machine is fed a stream of photographs in a similar manner to how it is handled at waste plants. The picture distinguishes between related objects and categorizes each one separately. The image recognition algorithm is used to separate images into six groups. We can quickly distinguish recyclable objects using this method using only a single image.

Data mining is the practice of effectively using massive datasets to arrive at a reliable inference on proposed evidence based on detailed measurements and identify various trends correlated with the area of used datasets. Several methods can be used to achieve this, including analytics, artificial learning, pre-existing, custom-designed algorithms, and other tools. It is, therefore, possible to provide a valid interpretation of the evidence and effects, as well as their dependence and from the other facts that concern them. For image analysis, you can use knowledge discovery and other programs like OpenCV, MATLAB, and others.

The convolutional neural network (CNN) is a set of neural networks used jointly to process the entry and allocate logical weights to various parameters linked to data in terms of their value and effect on the performance for the data in question and other features. It was created to view data from various sources as the neural network could and to make decisions on the basis facts and criteria considered. Image processing approaches are very advantageous for CNN even though they can be extended to almost any information source while also delivering above-average precision for image detection and recognition.

2 Related Work

Currently, the waste is divided into different category by several machines [1]. There are few of them.

- Separator eddy current—This technique aims to separate different metallic components from garbage. It functions by employing an electromagnetic technique to separate trash into heavy metal and nonmetal groups.
- Sorting induction—The waste is conveyed to a production line equipped with a variety of sensors in this system. The sensor aids in the identification of various metal forms in waste. The sensors are connected to a quick-air jet mechanism that separates the metals that have been detected.

- Near-infrared sensors (NIR)—The reflectance characteristic employed in this method is the factor that is used to differentiate between them since different components have varied reflecting properties.
- X-ray technology—The thickness characteristics of materials materials are used to differentiate them in this scheme.

The methods mentioned above are effective on a local scale but ineffective on a large scale. These computers are extremely challenging to keep up with. All of these computers would have to be imported because of the daily waste produced. However, it would be extremely expensive to buy and maintain these computers. These techniques, particularly the manual approach, are frequently intrinsically wrong.

The study in [2] uses machine learning to detect garbage in photos in an effort to streamline this procedure. Support vector machines and deep learning with CNNs are two popular learning techniques that have been employed (SVMs). An input of a 256-256 colored png waste image is given in each algorithm, which divides garbage into the three primary categories such as plastic, paper, and metal. The accuracy given by two basic classifiers was compared in order to select the most appropriate one, and the Raspberry Pi 3's selection was used. Just the two neural networks are used by the author to calculate classification speed and apply the best models on the Raspberry Pi. The findings show that SVM had a 94.8% grading accuracy, while CNN had an 83% grading accuracy. SVM has demonstrated exceptional adaptability to a variety of waste categories. George E. Sakr et al. employed MATLAB 2016a for their SVM training and NVIDIA DIGITS for their CNN training. According to the author's examination, one disadvantage of the training sets was their small quantity of photos. The photos' 256×256 original resolution was reduced to 32×32 pixels for the images. This decline led to an increase in the problem of overfitting. On the Raspberry Pi 3(0.1 s), the final model utilized in this investigation executed fairly.

The AutoTrash Project [3] developed by a group of people, a sorting device that separates waste into compostable and recyclable components. The team constructed its own layer and utilized Google's TensorFlow algorithm to recognize the object. The Can is divided into several sections, and on the basis of item's classification, the spinning top can deposit it in the right portion location. Commodities will only be separated by auto trash into categories for recyclables to locate it. The approach uses convolutional neural networks to categorize and compostable, but recycling will benefit more from having more than two major categories.

Garbage spot [4] can also be identified with the help of smartphone. In [5], the author looked at the division of waste into six categories, including cardboard, metal, paper, and so on. Using a list, a compilation of over 400 images per group was done by hand. The classification mechanism promoting transforming functions like SIFT and CNN classifier was the frameworks used to categorize the input images into number of various groups. In this case, a network somewhat resembling AlexNet was implemented using an eleven-layer CNN architecture. Experiments demonstrate that the SVM is superior to the CNN in terms of effectiveness. Thirty percent of the entire data were used for testing, while the remaining seventy percent were used to

train the mechanism. With a 30% training error, 63% accuracy was attained. Such categories were not included in the analysis to detect maximum precision because there were no ideal hyperparameters, demonstrating that the CNN lacked sufficient qualification.

The author [6] discusses the gray level co-event matrix (GLCM) technique for garbage identification and classification. GLCM and advanced contact mechanization have been combined to enhance the waste assembly process. Two GLAM parameters—scrolling and quantification—have been researched to determine the ideal parameter values in trash photographs. The suggested plan makes use of a range of networking technologies, including geographic information systems (GIS), RFID, and general packet radio systems, to address the current issues and make solid waste management easier (GPRS). Functionality is extracted using the GLCM and supplied into the multi-layer panel (MLP), and K-nearest neighbor (KNN) for waste sorting is used.

3 Classification of Images for Waste Segregation

(A) Classification Based on Shape

In [7], the researcher proposes a novel method for calculating the correlations between different types and recognizing the entity based on the results. The authors determine similarities in their sense by evaluating competitiveness throughout site that allows on the connection between the two shapes and then applying conformity to construct an alignment transformation. A subscript is allotted about each point as the type sense in order to resolve the symmetry issue. The remaining points are recorded in contrast to the reference point's type sense, which offers a clear point of differentiation. Two similar forms would have the same dimensional contexts for intensity values, eliminating interaction between them. The best transfiguration for synchronizing the two modalities is found using the point rivals.

Thin-plate splines that have been regularized provide maps for the transition. The amount of faults is used to calculate the difference between the types in a language that counts the alignment's weight. The problem of identifying the template shape gathered is known as recognition in a closest-neighbor grouping method. Results for contours, logos, numerals, and the COIL dataset are provided. This approach's ability to calculate shape similarity and competitiveness based on shape sensing is one of its most crucial features. This process is easy to understand and simple. As a result, point recording, shape recognition, and dimension matching are all improved since it provides exact descriptions for points. This experiment reveals diversity in several frequent visual shifts, such as significant 3D rotations of real-world models.

(B) Classification Based on Reflectance Properties

The author describes an undiscovered method [8] for categorizing surfaces in actual light that is unknown. Metal, plastic, and paper are the surfaces that are used. Their success serves as an example of what surfaces with random shape will produce.

The algorithm for reflectance estimations shows associations between the surface reflectance and the image data. The geographic distribution of ambient illumination is governed by statistical heterogeneity. The method for categorizing objects from monochrome photographs described in this study makes use of the reflecting characteristics present in real-world surfaces of any geometry.

(C) Classification Based on Material

The author uses the Bayesian approach to categorize things in accordance with material recognition [9]. By processing the image, objects are categorized into various material groups like glass, metal, cloth, and so on. Give the researchers a range of beginner and intermediate features so they can learn and complete different areas of information presentation, as it is difficult to identify fine, proper, and consistent characteristics that can distinguish material in different categories as compared to standard object recognition processes. This paper introduces an LDA model that uses a Bayesian framework to integrate various features to construct an optimal combination of characteristics.

This system has an identification rate of 44.6%, which was far higher than the 23.8% attained by the state of the art. A Bayesian network is utilized to acknowledge the components, together with a wide range of realistic values. The ALDA system has enhanced the identification rate of the suggested model. Compared to the cutting-edge model, this increased reliability and enhanced performance. The researchers have examined the contributions made by each function to the system's overall increase in efficiency. The first paradigm to see images in terms of their materialistic characteristics was this one.

(D) Classification Using CNN

Without a question, AlexNet is one of the most commonly used image recognition CNN models. The ImageNet large-scale visual reconnaissance challenge received accolades in 2012. AlexNet is mostly used because of its not as deep and reliable simple architecture. It is popular for its ability to manage huge databases as well.

The author [10] has been trained in a massive, deep neural network, divided into thousands of different classes by roughly a million high-resolution images. Compared to the previous iterations, error rates of 37.5 on top 1 and 17.0% on top 5 were found in the test findings. The neural network contained five convolutional layers and around 60,000,000 neurons. Some of these assisted with max pooling layers and 3 layers with a maximum of 1000 way. Researchers used a strategy called "dropout" to eliminate overfitting.

It is important to note that the effectiveness of the network is decreased when even one convolutional layer is removed. As a consequence, to achieve successful outcomes, the depth of the whole neural network is critical.




Vegetables/Kitchen Waste

Other Waste

4 Dataset Collection

Recycling facilities often have to be sorted by hand in the current recycling process. The right way to recycle materials may also be mistaken for consumers. Using computer view, we may determine based on a photograph what recycling category a given object belongs to.

The technique uses a total of 50 trash items that are frequently found in the investigation's field. Paper, plastic, metal, and glass, as well as kitchen waste, are the five major types of recyclable waste. Books, magazines, cups, and packets are examples of paper products. Each category is made up of representative objects. These recycling groups include over 99% of all recycled content. Figure 1 depicts representative waste photographs.

5 Proposed Model for Segregation

The system focuses on waste material identification, sorting, and segregation. Waste that is disputed in the landfill is disposed of, creating additional health hazards. The system seeks to identify and classify waste autonomously, which requires minimum human intervention. All of this process of waste recognition depends on the objects' shape and size. The system is trained by means of a dataset using machine training

methods called CNN. The system control will waste and isolate it automatically in order to decrease physical work. For waste management purposes, this may be a large-scale industry castoff. Figure 2 shows the proposed system. In order to eliminate noise, to improve image quality, image preprocessing technology is necessary. In order to limit the search for anomalies without undue influence from the background of the image, the pretreatment process is important before using an image processing algorithm. The main aim of this process is to delete and ready for further processing irrelevant and surplus parts in the background of the image. The function extraction process is performed. The extraction feature is a process of reducing attributes. Contrary to the choice of features, which determines the predictive significance of existing attributes, the extraction of the feature transforms the attributes. Feature extraction can also be used to improve supervised learning speed and efficiency. The system uses the GLCM (gray level matrix) algorithm for the extraction of feature elements. Create the data extracted and test file and perform data classification. The system uses the hybrid CNN + MLP algorithm for the classification of waste.

For digital image processing, CNN is commonly used. A neural network, or CNN, is a computer program that uses data to make decisions. As inputs, CDN normally takes pictures of the items being studied and categorizes them into different categories. The 3D quantities of CNN's neuron are one-of-a-kind in terms of their breadth, height, and width. The CNN also employs normalization layers, polling layers, completely linked layers, and convolutional layers. Only a small part of the neurons from the preceding layer connect to those in the fully convolutional layer. Multi-layer perceptron (MLP), one of the most well-known non-linear regression and classification deep learning structures, is often used for modeling and predestination.

A hybrid CNN + MLP framework was created to mimic a human sensor and intelligence system. The system is composed of a large number of interconnected subsystems, such as the image system, the central back-end classification system, and the central front-end classification system.

Figure 2 depicts the proposed system's three communicating subsystems and related elements. The arrows depict the workflow and the relationship between the machine and the user. The camera and sensors may be turned on to detect waste as



Fig. 2 Proposed system architecture

it enters the hybrid system. A camera takes a CNN-analyzed image as part of the imagery scheme. Simultaneously, the sensor system receives numerical data from objects.

The MLP method, which includes 22 CNN outputs and sensor numerical information, is used to achieve the ultimate performance. MLP can be trained independently of the CNN model in this regard, while the CNN model's weights and preferences are preserved. In reality, since CNN outputs are MLP inputs, these models can also provide binary classification results at the same time.

6 Mathematical Formulation

The mathematical formulation for the proposed system S can be represented as.

```
1. Initialize the system S with parameters as S = \{IN, PRO, FE, T, CNN, M\}
2. Input dataset
  IN = \{in_1, in_2, in_3 \dots in_n\}
  IN is the dataset and in1, in2, in3 .....inn are the number of images
3. Preprocessing
  PRO = \{pro1, pro2, pro3\}
  pro1, pro2, pro3 shows the steps carried out during preprocessing
  pro1 be the input dataset reading
  pro2 be enhancement of input image
  pro3 be the removal of error from image
4. Feature extraction
  FE = \{fe_1, fe_2, fe_3...f_n\}
  fe1, fe2, fe3...fn are the features such as border, thickness, and color from the image
5. Training and testing file generation
   T = \{T1, T2\}
   T1 is training file, and T2 is testing file, these files contain various extracted feature values,
while training file contains image of 0 and 1
6. Convolutional neural network
  CNN = \{CN, RL, PO, FC, LS\}
  Where CNN is algorithm consisting of various stages as
  CN is convolutional operation
  RL be the ReLU activation layer
  PO be the pooling layer
  FC be the full connection layer and
  LS be the loss function
7. Waste classification
8. W = \{0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5\}
  W is the set of class having value 0 to 5
  0 be the glass
  1 be the paper
  2 be the cardboard
  3 be the plastic
  4 be the metal
  5 be the trash
```

7 Result Analysis

Naïve Bayes Classifier

Naïve Bayes classifier has been implemented on the said dataset for classification. The results obtained by Naïve Bayes classifier algorithm show the precision, recall F1-score, and support for each of the six classes, viz., 0–5. The macro avg precision for the NB algorithm comes out to be 0.52, whereas weighted avg is 0.59. Similarly, the macro avg and weighted avg for recall are 0.50 and 0.44, respectively. The macro avg for F1-score is 0.42, and weighted avg is 0.44. The overall accuracy of the algorithm is 0.44, i.e., 44%. The detailed classification report of the algorithm is shown in Table 1. The confusion matrix for the Naïve Bays algorithm is shown in Fig. 3. The result analysis for all the parameters for each class is sown in Figs. 4 and 5.

Multilevel Perceptron (MLP)

Multilevel perceptron classifier has been implemented on the said dataset for classification. The results obtained by multilevel perceptron classifier algorithm show the precision, recall, F1-score, and support for each of the six classes, viz., 0–5. The macro avg precision for the MLP algorithm comes out to be 0.78, whereas weighted avg is 0.83. Similarly, the macro avg and weighted avg for recall are 0.86 and 0.82, respectively. The macro avg for F1-score is 0.81, and weighted avg is 0.81. The overall accuracy of the algorithm is 0.82, i.e., 82%. The detailed classification report of the algorithm is shown in Table 2. The confusion matrix for the MLP algorithm is shown in Fig. 6. The result analysis for all the parameters for each class is shown in Figs. 7 and 8.

	Precision	Recall	F1-score	Support
0	0.37	0.86	0.52	44
1	0.57	0.34	0.43	58
2	0.57	0.32	0.41	37
3	0.81	0.33	0.46	80
4	0.58	0.3	0.39	47
5	0.21	0.82	0.33	17
Accuracy		0.44	283	
Macro avg	0.52	0.5	0.42	283
Weighted avg	0.59	0.44	0.44	283

 Table 1
 Classification report for Naïve Bayes classifier



Fig. 3 Confusion matrix for Naïve Bayes classifier



Fig. 4 Precision, recall, and F1-score for Naïve Bayes classifier

8 Conclusion

Many scientists and scientific enthusiasts have already researched and applied different waste treatment and disposal measures and methods. Many machines were also created to aid in the effective execution of this operation. To accomplish the goal, hardware components such as the Raspberry Pi and various algorithms were used. The computer scans object images in order to classify them. However, a significant limitation of both of these devices is that only images containing single objects



Fig. 5 Support for Naïve Bayes classifier

	Precision	Recall	F1-score	Support
0	0.92	0.98	0.95	47
1	0.7	0.84	0.77	64
2	0.82	0.97	0.89	38
3	0.85	0.88	0.86	83
4	0.91	0.62	0.74	89
5	0.5	0.83	0.62	12
Accuracy			0.82	353
Macro avg	0.78	0.86	0.81	353
Weighted avg	0.83	0.82	0.81	353

 Table 2
 Classification report for multilevel perceptron classifier

that must be identified and labeled operate with optimum precision. Convolution networks are thought to play an important role in object detection and classification and can be considered the first step in improving these approaches. Procedures and measures that take shape and scale of objects into account have since been created for their identification and classification, but they can only be used on objects that can be assumed to exist of a certain form or size that seems to be a little rough in terms of scrap or waste. Previously, the physical reflective properties of different materials, as well as their material classification, were used to propose methods for classifying photographs.

In order to calculate and assess the correctness and consistency of the implementations used to illustrate the value, execution, and kind of datasets utilized for the stated algorithm, various algorithms were also applied to the same datasets. Current



Fig. 6 Confusion matrix for multilevel perceptron classifier



Fig. 7 Precision, recall, and F1-score for multilevel perceptron classifier



Fig. 8 Support for multilevel perceptron classifier

methods' primary flaw is that they frequently classify just one entity in an image. There would be millions of tons of unwanted accessible, and the operation would take a very long time because it would be quite difficult to collect any object from a waste pile and then find it. Multiple items must therefore be defined and isolated in a single image. The number of excess types that are closed is also greatly reduced in existing models. Wastes that can be recycled or composted are commonly graded. The recyclable materials include plastic, paper, and so on, each of which is recycled separately. As a result, classifying recyclable products from waste and waste into different categories will improve and simplify the recovery process.

Because of the exponential rise in computing and technology, the use of mobile devices has increased dramatically over the last decade. A smartphone, for example, has an estimated life cycle of around two years. The amount of electronic waste generated would skyrocket in the coming decades. Because each component is composed of a different substance and needs to be recycled in a unique way, recycling these parts would be incredibly challenging. It is therefore necessary to process electronic equipment efficiently and perform substantial repairs on it.

References

- 1. Capel C (2008) Waste sorting—a look at the separation and sorting techniques in todays European market. Waste Management World
- Sultana F, Sufian A, Dutta P (2018) Advancements in image classification using convolutional neural network. Fourth international conference on research in computational intelligence and communication networks (ICRCICN) 2018:122–129. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICRCICN.2018. 8718718

- Sakr GE, Mokbel M, Darwich A, Khneisser MN, Hadi A (2016) Comparing deep learning and support vector machines for autonomous waste sorting. IEEE international multidisciplinary conference on engineering technology (IMCET) 2016:207–212. https://doi.org/10. 1109/IMCET.2016.7777453
- 4. Donovan J (2016) Auto-trash sorts garbage automatically, techcrunch disrupt hackathon
- Mittal G, Yagnik KB, Garg M, Krishnan NC (2016) SpotGarbage: smartphone app to detect garbage using deep learning. In: Proceedings of the 2016 ACM international joint conference on pervasive and ubiquitous computing, UbiComp'16. Association for Computing Machinery, New York, NY, USA, pp 940–945. https://doi.org/10.1145/2971648.2971731
- Belongie S, Malik J, Puzicha J (2002) Shape matching and object recognition using shape contexts. TPAMI 24(4):509–522, 2002. IEEE transactions on pattern analysis and machine intelligence, vol 24, no. 24
- Dror R, Adelson EH, Willsky AS (2001) Recognition of surface reflectance properties from a single image under unknown real-world illumination. In: IEEE workshop on identifying objects across variation in lighting
- Liu C, Sharan L, Adelson EH, Rosenholtz R (2010) Exploring features in a bayesian framework for material recognition. In: 2010 IEEE conference on computer vision and pattern recognition (CVPR). IEEE, pp 239–246
- Krizhevsky A, Sutskever I, Hinton GE (2012) Imagenet classification with deep convolutional neural networks. In: Pereira F, Burges CJC, Bottou L, Weinberger KQ (eds) Advances in neural information processing systems 25, Curran Associates, Inc., pp 1097–1105
- Patil Rashmi R, Gandhi Y, Sarmalkar V, Pund P, Khetani V (2020) RDPC: secure cloud storage with deduplication technique. In: 2020 fourth international conference on I-SMAC (IoT in social, mobile, analytics and cloud) (I-SMAC), pp 1280–1283. https://doi.org/10.1109/I-SMA C49090.2020.9243442

Healthcare Framework for Privacy-Preserving Based on Hyperledger Fabric



Nidhi Raghav and Anoop Kumar Bhola

Abstract The healthcare business deals with overly sensitive information that should be handled with care. Names, social security numbers, insurance numbers, addresses, and medical history are all stored in Electronic Health Records (EHRs). Patients, healthcare professionals, medical insurance companies, and research institutes all value such personal information. Patients and healthcare providers, on the other hand, face substantial privacy and security risks as a result of the public dissemination of this extremely sensitive personal data. When health information is transferred, EHR management systems necessitate the use of effective technology. Medical record storage systems are frequently exposed to typical security attack vectors due to current management techniques. As a result, we anticipate the need for new solutions to solve the security and privacy issues that private data poses in healthcare applications. Decentralized, anonymous, and secure EHR handling is possible with healthcare-focused blockchain systems. The needs for privacy and interoperability in healthcare data exchange are examined in this research, and a blockchainbased solution is offered. We used private blockchain technology to examine their suitability for healthcare applications in this paper. The permissioned blockchain structure of Hyperledger Fabric is used in the article. The proposed approach may effectively preserve patient details while maintaining anonymity. The findings of this study show that blockchain technology may be used to promote privacy while also improving interoperability in healthcare information management.

Keywords Hyperledger fabric \cdot Privacy \cdot EHR \cdot Blockchain \cdot Security \cdot Medical data \cdot Healthcare

N. Raghav (🖂) · A. K. Bhola

Banasthali Vidyapith, Rajasthan, India e-mail: raghav.nidhi@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_12

1 Introduction

With the digitalization of medical records, there are increasingly more worries about the security and privacy of healthcare data. The infrastructure supporting healthcare applications and managing associated data in the healthcare industry, such as medical organizations and insurance firms, deals with extremely sensitive resources. These resources include EHRs, which contain sensitive personal information such as addresses, names, social security account numbers, health histories, and other information that should not be shared with the public. Personal data has, nevertheless, been the subject of a number of cyber-attacks on the internet. Many medical organizations have been cyber-attacked till date, resulting in the theft of millions of patient information. Due to a lack of technological awareness inside the healthcare business, it still appears to be an easy target for hackers. Indeed, several components of this platform need to be enhanced for privacy protection, like avoiding data loss, illegal access, and personal information leaks.

With the growing use of EHR, there is a pressing need to develop a scaled absolute, transparent, and safe solution to meet the aforementioned concerns. A cutting-edge method that is resistant to typical attack vectors might manage medical data in a decentralized fashion, avoiding the even a one chance of failure or assault. One of the most important drivers is to reach broad consensus among cooperating healthcare providers so that weak security and insider risks may be avoided or effectively addressed. Cloud-based technologies and other encryption approaches have been investigated by a number of healthcare facilities [1-3]. In recent times, blockchain has been hailed as one of the most capable options for addressing healthcare security concerns. Blockchain technology would allow various EHR systems to communicate with one another. It is more secure than the cloud since no one organization owns information, and it is very easy to set up. Blockchain is based on a distributed and decentralized computing architecture that prioritizes value and trust above information sharing. In healthcare, for example, it is recommended that documents such as diagnoses, prescriptions, and expenses, as well as all informed parties, be held on the blockchain. For greater safety management, the technology may also be utilized to track medical supplies and medicine information. Allowing the storage and exchange of medical information while permitting interoperability is an essential part of blockchain technology in the health information area. It has been suggested that the blockchain's anonymity function be utilized to secure patient identification information. Use of Smart Contracts and blockchain business frameworks have also enhanced the applicability of apps. This paper's key contribution is that it intends a healthcare data management architecture and method based on the Hyperledger Fabric blockchain ecosystem. The paper layout is laid out as follows: The background is discussed in Sect. 2. Section 3 delves into related work. The architecture and design are presented in Sect. 4. The implementation details are shown in Sect. 5. The conclusion is presented in Sect. 6.

2 Background

2.1 EHR

Electronic Health Records are used to keep the digital records of medical information about any patient. Electronic medical records are saved digitally that is maintained over time by a physician of the hospital. The EHR contain all of the required clinical data about that treatment of the patient and same is saved with a specific care, such as CT reports, past medical finding and report, vaccination information, laboratory findings, and any allergy from medicine about the patient. These real-time records are specific to the patient and these records are easily available to authorized individuals which may be a patient or a record.

EHRs may also be advantageous for obtaining healthcare data information 24 by 7 and from any location. This reduces the chances of repeat testing, treatment delays, and empowering patients and doctor to make right conclusion and decisions. EHRs have made direct connection between doctors and patients and are available anytime when it is required, therefore strengthening bonding between doctor and patient [4]. These data can be sent to other healthcare doctors or surgeon from other hospital for better second opinion, research, or study. They may be sent to other healthcare practitioners from other institutions for improved research and study in the sector. It changes and improves the traditional ways of storing patient medical records in black and white paper, which were likely be exposed to a number of dangers, for example natural catastrophes, theft, conflict, and illegal tampering. The information in EHRs may be retrieved automatically, and it improves the doctor's workflow. EHR supports various healthcare related activities directly or indirectly by numerous manner and user interfaces.

EHRs are extremely useful to the improvement of health care, by minimizing the prevalence of errors in documents and they have improved the excellence and transparency of healthcare engagement that has been grown up, and care coordination has also been improved. Because the data is readily available, it allows medical practitioners to make correct, quicker decisions and choosing better treatment to patients in minimum short time. However, as the information technology is growing rapidly, these digital health data have chances for being vulnerable to unauthorized hackers' attacks.

By using contemporary latest IT technology or hacking tools, these criminal persons may take access to patients' private information and can make alteration to their records or damage patients' data or utilize the data for their own advantage. Due to this, there has been an urgent need to safeguard patient healthcare information and health to avoid them from being hacked by cyber hackers. Nowadays, the technology based on cloud for collecting EHRs is insecure and be able to easily be hacked by expert hackers. The HER's are kept in the cloud and saved by utilizing the passwords that may be readily hacked or manipulated using social engineering.

So, there has been a pressing requirement in recent times to safeguard patient information and guard their privacy from hackers. Using a blockchain-based strategy for EHRs is an effective means of securely storing documents via a network.

2.2 Blockchain

Nakamoto created a decentralized peer-to-peer electronic payment system called Bitcoin, which used a novel technology called "Blockchain" to produce a rare, nonduplicatable money. The blockchain technology served as a distributed, immutable, and decentralized ledger.

A blockchain is a decentralized database, which means that no single entity has complete control over it or the ability to alter its contents [5]. Furthermore, the database is distributed, meaning that every node in the blockchain link has a complete replica of it. Only data updates and additions are permitted, and the consensus mechanism ensures that these restrictions are followed. The consensus protocol governs how data is added to the blockchain and guarantees that it is immutable. Most blockchains can be used to move money between accounts in the form of cryptocurrencies like Bitcoin, but some blockchains also enable Smart Contracts. Computer programs like Smart Contracts run according to a collection of pre-programmed protocol in a deterministic and tamper-proof way. When Smart Contracts are used in the blockchain, every node present in the network validates its work process and output. As a result, blockchain-based Smart Contracts are trustless, completely deterministic, and may operate as an autonomously connector between several parties. Smart Contracts may also be used to store data and ensure its integrity and validity. Permissionless blockchains allow anybody to join the network and function in a decentralized and trustless way. The network, historical data, and transactions are all under the jurisdiction of no single authority. Single point of failure is not possible, and every node in the network generally stores a whole history of all communications that have ever been broadcasted. Because every data ever saved on the blockchain is shared with every node, there is no way to keep personal information or interactions between participants private. Because every node has to be able to verify the validity of every transaction, permissionless blockchains require this openness. If a transaction conceals data, then it is not possible for each complete node to verify its integrity and accuracy of data content since the data required isn't available to the whole node. Due of the lack of anonymity, businesses such as IBM and Intel began developing permissioned blockchains. Permissioned blockchains keep track of nodes which are authorized and permit to link in the network and allocate responsibilities to certain available nodes. Unlike a permissionless blockchain, which distributes the permission to add to the blockchain among all nodes available in the network, only some nodes gather connections and generate the blockchain. As a result, permissioned blockchains restore a measure of confidence of the blockchain network. However, because every node in the network no longer needs to record and validate every single transaction, permissioned blockchains scale better than permissionless blockchains.

Permissioned blockchains also allow network participants to engage and transmit data privately and without the knowledge of other network participants. Hyperledger Fabric [6] is an open-source blockchain technology with a significant focus on security and identification. "Hyperledger Fabric presents a revolutionary architecture that selects where transactions are handled by execution computer code" (famous as chain code) written in JavaScript, Java, or Go with flow given below:

Execution Phase:

In order to launch a chain code function for interacting with the blockchain ledger, a clients' program transmits a transaction request to approving peers as indicated by the relative authorization strategy. The endorsement is returned to the client once the endorsers have successfully performed the chain code. The transaction is subsequently put together and authorized using credentials received from a Membership-Service-Provider that is a third party which manages each peer and validator identities inside an organization.

Ordering Phase:

The ordering service receives the built transactions from the client. Orderers are a group of nodes that effectively integrate several transactions to be performed into one single block add and then broadcast the ordered transactions to all other peer's node present in the given network.

Validation Phase:

Finally, every available peer validates received transactions against the authorization policy before updating the state of the local ledger. Hyperledger-Fabric, in particular, exhibits innovative security methods like data collections which are private, which enable only particular authorized parties to retrieve certain data. Peers utilize local state databases like CouchDB, MongoDB, and LevelDB to store data. Participants of Hyperledger Fabric can convert in to Docker containers. Containers are software units that encapsulate code of programming and dependencies in order to run the application effectively and reliably in a computer environment. Furthermore, because Docker has significant security features, applications are executed in a secluded and protected environment. On top of Hyperledger Fabric, a variety of technologies may be used to improve security and confidentiality. Idemix cryptographic protocol suite, for example, makes use of ZKP. Idemix is linked to identity certificates, which must be used by each participant to complete any and all actions on the ledger which is distributed in nature.

3 Related Work

Data storage, data protection, payment and sharing, data transactions, and prescription tracking are just a few uses of blockchain technology within the healthcare area that have been studied. The following are similar works: MedRec was built on Ethereum's Smart Contracts, used to link healthcare providers and allowed for the sharing of full and reliable medical history data across organizations [7]. "The Healthcare Data Gateway (HDG) joins a conventional database with a facility to accomplish private digital health records on the blockchain while assuring security and confidentiality via access control and secure multi-part computing" [8]. Therefore, combining blockchain with additional security technologies can improve patient privacy protection. It should be emphasized that those approaches for dealing with medical data ownership are based on the reality that data is totally under the control of the patient. To create a personal data management platform, Zyskind et al. merged blockchain and offchain storage [9] allowing users to manage access rights alleviated privacy issues. Because healthcare data is a type of private information, this study has some reference value. However, in other circumstances, the patient lacks sufficient medical expertise to handle the permissions, therefore allowing patients to control permissions which is entirely incorrect. Dubovitskaya et al. [10] proposed a cloud system which is scalable and preserving privacy of e-Health in which medical information is stored on both local and cloud-stored records, and information is encrypted by means of public-key cryptography and effectively disseminated using patient-defined mechanisms to retrieve the information. The potential for trustworthy cloud server providers to break secrecy by inferring personal data and information from the client's I.P. address is a shortcoming of this design. They may potentially use an inference attack to link a pseudonym to a patient. Roehrs et al. [11] divided information from personal health records (PHRs) into data blocks. The data storage appears to be centralized from a logical standpoint, but it is really dispersed across the connected devices. The researcher claims the suggested protocol, open PHR, is practicable extendable, and that it can be implemented by a wide range of organizations. The proposed architecture is portrayed in great aspect, but the model's feasibility is called into doubt. Furthermore, the authors stated that their technique is still weak in terms of security and privacy. With difference to an EHR, which is administered by a healthcare establishment, however PHR is controlled by the patient. EHRs and PHR are kept and transmitted electronically, and they may be compared in terms of performance and integration. To achieve access control, BBDS used encryption and digital signatures [12]. MeDShare is a blockchain-based sharing information platform for all providers of cloud that demonstrates privacy protection through access restriction and the tracing of infractions [13]. The viability of blockchain applications has risen with the rise of cloud computing, but security challenges have gotten increasingly difficult. Ancile employed Ethereum Smart Contracts for gain access to control and interoperability of electronic health data, focusing upon patient ownership rights and proposing the proxy re-encryption technique for remotely saving private keys [14]. FHIRChain presented an ideal architecture for securing and scaling medical data exchange in a blockchain context [15] that protected privacy by possessing private information offchain and swapping reference points on the chain. In mobile healthcare applications, Liang et al. presented a data-sharing architecture based on Hyperledger Fabric in which users control data sharing and access [16]. In William and Christian's proposal, patient-driven interoperability in health care is used to accomplish privacy [5]. The above study sought to maintain privacy using a patient-driven access control

policy; however, it lacked answers for third-party security concerns. Furthermore, converting from the old approach to patient-driven access control is challenging since it surges the burden of data administration for healthcare personals without providing visible benefits. In 2019, Chen et al. presented a blockchain-centered EHR sharing system, arguing that blockchain should only be used as a trust mechanism in the healthcare data sharing process, and that privacy concerns should be handled entirely by a third party [17]. Med-Chain combines blockchain, digest chain, and a peer-to-peer system to solve proficiency challenges in exchanging different forms of healthcare data, while also addressing confidentiality concerns through information creation [18]. Doctors should also have authority over their diagnostic data, according to health chain [19]. These studies reveal that data security and privacy are mostly achieved in today's health IT systems by using several encryption mechanisms. A number of research planned to use private blockchain, such as the Hyperledger Fabric platform, to develop scalable healthcare data management systems in 2020. To provide appropriate scalability and data protection, PREHEALTH, which preserve privacy and is a very good EHR management system, employs Identity Mixer and Hyperledger Fabric [20]. Tanwar et al., suggested a Hyperledger-Fabric based EHR data sharing system and its accompanying examination conditions [21]. To minimize device failure, the Hyperledger blockchain has been proposed as a method for intensive medicine, particularly ICU data management [22]. The blockchain tree, which joins number of blockchains simultaneously to hold various type of data, is another way to improve security. The aforementioned experiments use blockchain to provide patients access control and monitor information consumption, mostly to solve privacy problems in healthcare data. These models take advantage of the data on the blockchain's transparency, traceability, and tamper proofing to overwhelm the limitations of conventional medical practitioner-driven information storage and exchange. If patient is controlling the healthcare data access then, it will efficiently safeguard confidentiality by stopping unauthorized access, based on the evidence of addressing the safety of information storage and communication. The preceding study, however, has significant flaws i.e., healthcare data ownership is complicated. Data ownership and economic worth are not covered by the law. The existing circumstance does not lend itself to the patient-driven data management strategy. The restriction is that most patients lack the competence to determine what information is shared with whom and when, potentially reducing the efficiency of healthcare delivery. The recommended measures have had no positive impact on the quality of healthcare services. Doctors talk to patients or suggest to health lab tests to know health past record in conventional face-to-face therapies. Allowing a doctor to look at a patient's medical records isn't always more efficient. On the other hand, needing access rights for each sort of data from each patient makes data collection more challenging for healthcare research institutes. For patients, deciding on every data request is also costly. The present frameworks do not take into account the legal and industry realities on data.

4 Architecture and Design

This paper proposes a better healthcare data sharing scheme that addresses medical practice's privacy concerns. During the analysis and treatment process, the healthcare information gathered by the doctor regarding a patient can aid in understanding the patient's history and determining treatment strategies. The major focus of this study is on information supplied by patients like x-rays, lab results, refer letters, medications, and further pertinent healthcare information. There are three steps to the process of creating, utilizing, and storing healthcare data.

- (1) Generation of healthcare data
- (2) Process data
- (3) Access healthcare data

There are three key components to the Hyperledger network: (a) Participants; (b) Assets; and (c) Transactions. The system is made up of five primary components.

A. The patient:

Patients frequently receive rapid feedback on their medical records during diagnosis and therapy, and they must maintain them appropriately for later treatment. Patients have slight understanding in what way their healthcare information is utilized by healthcare providers after treatment, which has raised confidentiality issues. One of the significant tasks of the new system is for exposing the access interface for patients, and to measure data consumption. Patients will be able to store all of their medical data, as well as categorize, highlight, and examine their records. User issues of privacy are addressed by permitting patients to trace the use of their data and detect unauthorized access also. The address of visitors, their identity, organization data, and data retrieval time are all tied to each record. Patients can utilize this data usage as evidence to assist them safeguard their rights through legal procedures if they uncover unauthorized access.

B. Medical service provider:

Responsibility to gather, record, and maintain medical evidence, and to communicate and transfer specified data with others is with the doctor itself. The safety of data in the whole system is influenced not only by the competence of the physicians, but also by the types of permission given by the patients. Furthermore, the proposed plan offers them an easier data management solution by integrating current systems, allowing data to be transferred among multiple medical institutions without incurring additional fees. When a patient gives a permission to doctor for offering medical facilities to them, they receive authorization to utilize the patient's healthcare information in a reasonable manner.

C. Data processing center:

For the purpose of maintaining the ledger and Smart Contracts, virtual logical data processing center is very important node in a network. To achieve the functions of calling data, all apps must be connected to one of the nodes.

D. Blockchain network:

The blockchain is built on Hyperledger Fabric, which allows for a permissioned network in which all users should be approved. The healthcare information structure provides separation of various facilities in the blockchain networks based on the demands of users, like hospitals and insurance firms, via the channel. Channels can be made private, with just a limited number of members. The public key is used to create encryption certificates for companies, organizations, patients, and health personnel. To set the permissions for members, channels, and access authorization can all assist to efficiently manage privacy and secrecy problems. Furthermore, the blockchain may be used to store and share data assets; healthcare data is one such data asset that has yet to be fully established.

E. Medical cloud:

The actual healthcare data is split, kept in the cloud, and connected through blockchain, while the original data's access record is also saved on the blockchain. Both collaborate to make data access more traceable and scalable.

To obtain healthcare services, the user might exchange data with healthcare providers. When the system detects data sharing, an event will be produced to store the data access requests. Then this record is directed to the blockchain network, where it is transformed into a transaction through a series of processes. A block will be formed from a list of transactions, and validator nodes will authenticate the block in the blockchain network. The originality of the record can be kept after a number of procedures, and further authentication on the block and transaction connected to the record is possible. A record will be mirrored on the blockchain every time a medical data operation is performed. This guarantees that every action taken on a patient's medical record is traceable. Only registered providers are allowed to add additional valid blocks to the blockchain, as per the Fabric Access Control Layer. Smart Contracts finish the business logic for writing a patient's health information to blockchain and validating it using endorsement certificates (Fig. 1).

The following are the transactions that are carried out in the system:

A. Create Medical Record

The network would produce records as a result of this transaction. There are fields such as record ID, owner, and a detail of permitted patients and laboratories in it.



Fig. 1 Nodes in hyperledger fabric

It has areas for storing patient medical data such as health history, last discussion, consultation date, allergy, unsafe behaviors, and so on. The record's ID is exclusive to the record and is used to recognize it in the group.

B. Grant Access

The clinician will require access permission to the data in order to alter the records; only the authorized doctor would be able to fetch and read and write the medicinal records. This transaction is used to provide access.

C. Revoke Access

Once the clinician's requirement for access to a certain record has been met, the clinician will no longer have permission for that information. The clinician is now not able to read or change the saved data.

D. Add Participant

This transaction will be run each time when a node (new) is included in the system.

E. Update Participant

When data inside the participant's node is changed, this transaction runs.

F. Update Asset

It happens when we make changes to the medical records' information.

The transactions are mainly acts carried out on the network's asset, like inserting a member to the network, making a health record, recovering particular data from the network, alterations to the participant's information, and permitting or revoking access to clinicians or laboratories. An association among the two contributing nodes is needed for the execution of some of the transactions. For example, in order for a clinician to retrieve a patient's medical records, the patient's ID should be on the record of clinician's patients. In the system, the access to which resources and what level of access they have. This aids in limiting access to all of the system's resources. Only authorized users have access to certain records and can alter or view them.

5 Implementation

We took the following steps to set up this blockchain-based EHR network:

A. Data collection:

Patient's private data and medical health data, such as vital parameters, bad habits, past medical data, lab test, prescriptions, and other record gathered during a doctor's clinical diagnosis.

B. Allocation of wallet:

A space to set up a blockchain network and to store and track all the transaction in a separate area.

C. Using Hyperledger Fabric and Composer to setup a blockchain network:

To implement respective business network and initiate the same blockchain network on composer playground following wallet allocation.

D. Creating nodes:

To build a respective system model which will include design of various members/participating nodes in our blockchain network (Fig. 2).

E. Medical record creation:

We also design a framework for keeping patient-owned medical records (Fig. 3).

F. Transaction creation:

We generate the transactions that must be carried out based on the requirements, such as granting or robbing access from doctors or laboratories or identifying the permitted doctors or laboratories for a health record (Fig. 4).

Fig. 2 Create new participant

Create New Participant

In registry: org.lms.ehr.Patient

JSON Data Preview

1	{
2	"\$class": "org.lms.ehr.Patient",
3	"patientId": "0001",
4	"firstName": "John",
5	"lastName": "Doe",
6	"dob": "",
7	"address": {
8	"\$class": "org.lms.ehr.Address",
9	"address": "XYZ",
10	"city": "ND",
11	"state": "ABC",
12	"country": "IND",
13	"zip": "110011"
14	}
15	}

```
Fig. 3 Medical record creation
```

```
transaction CreateMedicalRecord{
    -o String medicalHistory optional
    o String Allergies optional
    o String currentMedication optional
    o String lastConsultationWith optional
    o String lastConsultationDate optional
    o String activeHoursInAWeek optional
    o String optional
    --> Patient owner
}
@commit(false)
@returns(String)
transaction getUserType {
    o String email
}
```

Fig. 4 Transactions

```
transaction GrantAccess {
    --> Clinician authorisedToModify
    --> MedicalRecord medicalRecord
}
transaction revokeAccess{
    --> Clinician revokeThisClinician
    --> MedicalRecord medicalRecord
}
transaction GrantAccessToLab {
    --> Lab addThislab
    --> MedicalRecord medicalRecord
}
transaction revokeAccessFromLab{
    --> Lab revokeThisLab
    --> MedicalRecord medicalRecord
}
```

In registry: org.lms.ehr.MedicalRecord

JSON Data Preview

	{
	"\$class": "org.lms.ehr.MedicalRecord",
	"recordId": "8142",
	"medicalHistory": "Diabetes",
	"Allergies": "None",
	"currentMedication": "None",
	"lastConsultationWith": "Dr. QWERTY",
	"lastConsultationDate": "12/12/18",
	"activeHoursInAWeek": "12",
10	"smoking": false,
11	"owner": "resource:org.lms.ehr.Patient#5388",
12	"authorisedClinicians": [],
13	"authorisedLabs": []
14	}

Fig. 5 Create new asset

G. Node addition to the system:

Lab node, medical record node, patient node, and clinician node that is owned by some patient, their instances are made using sample data collected. Network registered node validates the other nodes and before addition of node in the network public identifier is created (Figs. 5 and 6).

H. Permissions provided to the user:

This section specifies which participants have access to which system resources (medical records). Only participants with certain permissions (such as Read-only, Write, All, Transfer, and so on) have access to specific medical records data.

I. Transaction execution:

Various transactions are done based on the user's requirements, and data can also be fetched from the saved data collection if necessary. Following the completing transaction, a new medical record is created (Fig. 7).

6 Conclusion

EHR administration is critical now and will be for many years to come. EHRs include sensitive health information about individuals whose privacy must be maintained. Blockchain technology's non-changeable and traceable ledger distributed in nature

Transacti	on Type	CreateMedicalRecord	*
JSON Data	Preview		
1 { 2 3 4 5 7 7 9 10 11 }	'\$class": 'medicalHi 'Allergies 'currentMe 'lastConsu 'lastConsu 'asttiveHou 'smoking": 'owner": "	"org.lms.ehr.CreateMedi story": "Diabetes", ": "None", dication": "None", ltationWith": "Dr. QWEF ltationDate": "12/12/18 rsInAWeek": "12", false, resource:org.lms.ehr.Pa	icalRecord", RTY", B", atient#0001"

Fig. 6 Transaction submission

rticipant regist	try for org.lms.ehr.Patient	+ Create Nev	v Participant
D	Data		
5046	{ "Sclass": "org.lms.ehr.Patient", "patientId": "5046", "lastMamet": "Patient", "dob": "69-86-199" Show All		/ 1
7110	<pre>{</pre>		/ 1
9255	{ "\$class": "org.lms.ehr.Patient", "patientId": "9255", "firerNume". "matient".		/ 1



can help solve the healthcare industry's privacy and interoperability problems. The Hyperledger Fabric architecture, in particular, provides enterprise-grade blockchain application deployment and development components. This paper presents a hierarchical access control technique made possible by Fabric's privacy-preserving mechanism. We accomplish that blockchain technology is an advanced secure software technology for establishing EHR management system and, in the near future, it has the potential to aid in healthcare research and advancement.

References

- Kuo TT, Kim HE, Ohno-Machado L (2017) Blockchain distributed ledger technologies for biomedical and health care applications. J Am Med Inform Assoc 24:1211–1220
- 2. Raghav N, Bhola AK (2022) Secured platform for healthcare data: privacy preservation based blockchain environment. J Eng Design Technol
- 3. Raghav N, Bhola AK (2022) Secured framework for privacy preserving healthcare based on blockchain. Int Conf Comput Commun Inf ICCCI 2022:1–5
- Kasthurirathne SN, Mamlin B, Kumara H, Grieve G, Biondich P (2015) Enabling better interoperability for healthcare: lessons in developing a standards based application programing interface for electronic medical record systems. J Med Syst 39
- Mayer AH, da Costa CA, da Rosa Righi R (2020) Electronic health records in a blockchain: a systematic review. Health Inform J 26:1273–1288
- Androulaki E, De Caro A, Neugschwandtner M, Sorniotti A (2019) Endorsement in hyperledger fabric. In: Proceedings of the 2019 IEEE international conference on blockchain (Blockchain), Atlanta, GA, USA, pp 510–519
- Azaria A, Ekblaw A, Vieira T, Lippman A (2016) MedRec: using blockchain for medical data access and permission management. In: Proceedings of the 2016 2nd international conference on open and big data, OBD 2016, Vienna, Austria, 22–24 August 2016
- 8. Yue X, Wang H, Jin D, Li M, Jiang W (2016) Healthcare data gateways: found healthcare intelligence on blockchain with novel privacy risk control. J Med Syst 40:218
- Zyskind G, Nathan O, Pentland AS (2015) Decentralizing privacy: using blockchain to protect personal data. In: Proceedings of the 2015 IEEE security and privacy workshops, SPW 2015, San Jose, CA, USA, pp 180–184
- Dubovitskaya A, Urovi V, Vasirani M, Aberer K, Schumacher MI (2015) A cloud-based ehealth architecture for privacy preserving data integration. In: Proceedings of the IFIP international information security and privacy conference, Hamburg, Germany, 26–28 May 2015; pp 585– 598. pp 25–30
- 11. Roehrs A, da Costa CA, da Rosa Righi R (2017) OmniPHR: a distributed architecture model to integrate personal health records. J Biomed Inform 71:70–81
- 12. Xia Q, Sifah EB, Smahi A, Amofa S, Zhang X (2017) BBDS: blockchain-based data sharing for electronic medical records in cloud environments. Information 8:44
- Xia Q, Sifah EB, Asamoah KO, Gao J, Du X, Guizani M (2017) MeDShare: trust-less medical data sharing among cloud service providers via blockchain. IEEE Access 5, 14757–14767
- Dagher GG, Mohler J, Milojkovic M, Marella PB (2018) Ancile: privacy-preserving framework for access control and interoperability of electronic health records using blockchain technology. Sustain Cities Soc 39, 283–297
- Zhang P, White J, Schmidt DC, Lenz G, Rosenbloom ST (2018) FHIRChain: applying blockchain to securely and scalably share clinical data. Comput Struct Biotechnol J 16:267–278
- 16. Liang X, Zhao J, Shetty S, Liu J, Li D (2018) Integrating blockchain for data sharing and collaboration in mobile healthcare applications. In: Proceedings of the IEEE international

symposium on personal, indoor and mobile radio communications, PIMRC 2018, Bologna, Italy, 9–12 September 2018, vol 2017, pp 1–5

- 17. Chen L, Lee WK, Chang CC, Choo KKR, Zhang N (2019) Blockchain based searchable encryption for electronic health record sharing. Future Gener Comput Syst 95:420–429
- Shen B, Guo J, Yang Y (2019) MedChain: efficient healthcare data sharing via blockchain. Appl Sci 9:1207
- Xu J, Xue K, Li S, Tian H, Hong J, Hong P, Yu N (2019) Healthchain: a blockchain-based privacy preserving scheme for large-scale health data. IEEE Internet Things J 6:8770–8781
- Stamatellis C, Papadopoulos P, Pitropakis N, Katsikas S, Buchanan WJ (2020) A privacypreserving healthcare framework using hyperledger fabric. Sensors 20:6587
- 21. Tanwar S, Parekh K, Evans R (2020) Blockchain-based electronic healthcare record system for healthcare 4.0 applications. J Inf Secur Appl 50, 102407
- Guimarães T, Moreira A, Peixoto H, Santos M (2020) ICU data management—a permissioned blockchain approach. Procedia Comput Sci 177:546–551

A Modified Approach for Accuracy Enhancement in Intruder Detection with Optimally Certain Features



Shivani Gaba, Shally Nagpal, Alankrita Aggarwal, Suneet Kumar, and Pardeep Singh

Abstract Mobile ad-hoc networks are vibrant and incessantly varying ad-hoc networks, so having centralized checking on the same is impossible. Vehicular ad-hoc network (VANET) is like mobile ad-hoc network (MANETs) where vehicles keep on interconnecting with adjacent cars and roadside units. Here in this paper, we use mobile ad-hoc networks, which combine various mobile nodes, which reduces interruption-however could not remove them. Intrusion detection in MANETs is an assignment associated with the machine learning area. In this paper, our primary focus is mainly on reducing features for achieving extreme precision and reducing the overhead time of machine learning algorithms. The interruption dataset is reserved from the customary dataset of named Network Security Laboratory-Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining (NSL-"KDD"). Here in this paper, the genetic algorithm (GA) is substituted by the gravitational search algorithm (GSA), which delivers the maximum precision and consumes significantly less time for training the model.

Keywords MANETS · IDS · VANET · "KDD"

1 Introduction

Mobile ad-hoc networks are vibrant and incessantly varying ad-hoc network, so it is impossible for obligating centralized monitoring on it. VANET is extremely vibrant in nature. Identifying the interloper in it is an inspiring undertaking. An interruption detection system (IDS) screens network circulation and frights the background or organization administrative. Intrusion detection system can similarly react

S. Gaba $(\boxtimes) \cdot$ S. Nagpal \cdot A. Aggarwal

Panipat Institute of Engineering and Technology, Panipat, India e-mail: sgsgknl@gmail.com

S. Kumar Maharishi Markandeshwar University, Deemed University, Mullana, India

P. Singh Graphics Era Hill University, Dehradun, India

149

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_13

to abnormal traffic by impeding the client or source Internet protocol address from getting to an organization [1].

A few surroundings (like the military-strategic activities) have exceptionally severe prerequisites on security, which make the sending of safety-related innovations fundamental. Like encryption and verification, interruption avoidance measures can be utilized in MANETs to lessen interruptions yet can't dispense with them. The ancient framework of safety research has shown that irrespective of the quantity of disruption avoidance procedures exploited, there are some fragile spots in the framework [1–3]. In an organization through high-sanctuary prerequisites, it is essential to convey interruption recognition procedures. The stunning contrasts between mobile ad-hoc networks and wired organizations make it unimportant for applying customary wired ID advances straightforwardly toward mobile ad-hoc networks. MANET doesn't have a decent framework. While the more significant part of the present wired IDSs, which depend on ongoing traffic parse, channel, organization, and investigation, generally screen the traffic at switches, switches, and entryways [4, 5].

Every node may utilize the fractional and limited correspondence exercises as the accessible review follows. MANET also has a few qualities, like disengaged activities, which sometimes exist in wired organizations. It is recommended that IDS of an alternate design be created to be relevant on the MANET stage.

Interruption detection in ad-hoc networks is the errand that can be identified with the AI field. The informational collection is accessible with NSL-"KDD" information for interruption discovery. The dataset comprises the history of gatecrashers, and its mathematical qualities. The dataset is exceptionally huge, so a dimensionality decrease must be performed to choose the most appropriate elements, which gives the most noteworthy exactness and consumes less time preparing the model [6, 7].

2 Dataset Depiction

The NSL-"KDD" [1] informational collection is an enhancement above the "KDD" "99" informational group. The NSS-"KDD" informative collection has 42 properties utilized in a detailed review. In NSS-"KDD", informational index copy occurrences were eliminated to dispose of one-sided grouping results. Numerous quantities of adaptations are accessible of this dataset, out of which 25% of the preparation information is utilized. Preparing information is recognized as "KDD" Train+_20% with an absolute no. of 125,978 examples. The test information is recognized as "KDD" Test+, and it has an aggregate of 22,545 samples. The quantity of characteristics in each is 42. With varieties in the number of occasions, various setups of the informational collection are accessible. Marked property 42 is the 'class' property which shows that the occurrence is an ordinary association example or an assault. Out of 43, 40 characteristics can be arranged into four distinct periods as talked about underneath [1]:

- Basic (B) Structures are the properties of discrete TCP associations.
- Content (C) highlights are the properties inside an association proposed by the space information.
- Traffic (T) highlights are the traits processed utilizing 2 s window.
- Host (H) highlights are the traits intended to evaluate assaults that continue for over 2 s.

3 The Selection of Optimized Features from Dataset

Forty-two characteristics are present in the dataset, and all examples either don't add to precision due to no. of zeros present in the property or not characterized standards in that. Likewise, specific properties which are non-applicable are additionally furnished with information that might diminish the precision. Therefore, we want to discover it and eliminate those who work on the precision [8]. Due to this reason, we depend on gravitational search algorithm (GSA), a worldwide meta-heuristic improvement technique dependent on the developments of planets in a circle. Every world draws in others with its gravitational power, and the power of fascination will be higher for which its mass is greater. Here, the group addresses the precision in interloper location for a specific arrangement of qualities. As far as time expands, the circle gets bigger, and gravitational steady, which has to be viewed as consistent as in condition 1.

$$(t) = G0e - \alpha t/T \tag{1}$$

"G0 and α are introduced toward the start and would be decreased by period of phase for controlling the precision of search". *T* is the absolute no. of emphases. These cycles are characterized by client and most extreme emphases changes from one application to another [9, 10]. Inside these emphases, the most extreme precision for a picked set of qualities should be achieved, and no more expansion in precision ought to be there. An immersion condition of precision in these cycles ought to be acquired, which implies the framework has accomplished and found the ideal arrangement of traits for which precision is most remarkable. GSA strategy does this assignment iteratively. Double digits address the places of specialists in GSA. The one address the characteristic is picked, and 0 lessons that trait is disposed of. A sum of 41 zero's and one's series address the specialist's positions [11]. In an emphasis, 20 specialists have 20 arrangements of zero's and one's series. We compute the precision for that multitude of twenty unique ascribes mixes utilizing the SVM (Support Vector Machine) characterization strategy, and a matrix is created for these 20 qualities [12, 13]. Every one of the specialist's positions is refreshed by the following conditions:

$$x \operatorname{diid}(t+1) = vid(t+1) + xid(t) \tag{2}$$

$$vid(t+1) = randixvid(t) + aid(t)$$
(3)

"Where

xid (t + 1): new agent's position for the subsequent iteration.

xid (t) is the current position.

vid (t + 1) is the new velocity of program.

aid (t): the present hastening. It is further planned as":

$$aid(t) = Fid(t)(t) \tag{4}$$

Fid (*t*): the overall force acting on it agent calculated as:

$$Fid(t) = \sum randjFijd(t) \ j \in kbest$$
(5)

Fijd (t) can be computed as:

$$Fid(t) = G(t) \cdot (Mpi(t) \times Mai(t) Rij(t) + \varepsilon) \cdot (xjd(t) - xid(t))$$
(6)

(*t*) is the agent's mass which is normalized precision value for every agent. It is expressed as:

$$mi(t) = (t) - (t) \operatorname{best}(t) - \operatorname{worst}(t)$$
(7)

here (t) is the suitability rate of every agent.

w(t) is the lowest precision rate among all existent agents.

be(t) is the extreme precision value.

The new refreshed situation of each of the 20 specialists as in condition 3.2 is utilized to look at their precision. One more matrix is created, which stores the precision for that multitude of a new arrangement of traits. This interaction proceeds till all cycles are not wrapped up. At last, the most extreme precision ordered specialist's position is considered the ideal arrangement of characteristics. For these characteristics, just precision got deemed as most excellent precision [14, 15]. In this approach, it lessens the overhead in characterization and works on the phase and test precision. The complete layout of the work is displayed in Fig. 1. The entire channel for the work progress is shown in Fig. 1. Check yield names of testing information produced using the prepared model and contrast it with unique characters of testing information [16].

4 Results and Discussions

In this work, we have proposed a thorough report on GSA advancement calculation for highlight decrease for making a superior interruption identification framework





(IDS). A ton of inherent capacities in MATLAB creates the utilization simpler and protects our chance to fabricate our code without any preparation to utilize that time in the issue arrangement of examination. The dataset contains 125,973 preparing's informational collection and 22,543 informational testing index with absolute 41 components having three emblematic provisions and yield is ordered as sorts of assaults. We applied GSA to decrease the no. of conditions from including the counter of preparing and test dataset. The SVM multi-class classifier preparing information is utilized to make a preparation model, and test information is tried for anticipated yield names utilizing this trained model. We have separated our outcomes into four cases relying on kind of assault. There are four significant sorts of assaults.

Case-I Denial of Service (DOS) Attack:

In this dataset, denial of service assault is additionally classified into 6 subtypes. We have analyzed the execution of GSA-based element decrease with GA-based element decrease (Fig. 2).

It has been seen that planned strategy is having more precision, precision, review, F-measure, affectability as well as particularity for DOS kind of assault. The accuracy and F-measure bend are displayed in Figs. 3 and 4

Case-2 User to Root (U2R) Attack (Fig. 5).

Case-3 Remote to User (R2U) Attack (Fig. 6).



Fig. 3 Comparison of precision between genetic algorithm and gravitational search algorithm selected features for PROBE attack

F Measure plot of GSA and GA based classification using SVM for PROBE Attack





Fig. 4 F-measure comparison genetic algorithm and gravitational search algorithm selected features for PROBE attack



Fig. 5 Precision comparison for U2R attack

5 Conclusion

MANET gives well-being from the assaults. AI field shows the arrangement of this issue. And as we know that every node may utilize the fractional and limited correspondence exercises as the accessible review follows. MANET also has a few



Fig. 6 Precision comparison for R2L attack

qualities, like disengaged activities, which sometimes exist in wired organizations. It is recommended that IDS of an alternate design be created to be relevant on the MANET stage. Our work utilized the public accessible NSL-" KDD" dataset, which is changed and sifted adaptation of the "KDD" cup dataset. The result gave extraordinary precision and devoured less time when contrasted with the past. GSA is utilized distinctly for those elements which participate in assault identification. The more seasoned one utilizes the Genetic algorithm; however, we utilize GSA, which results in 98% precision in these assaults. Gravitational search algorithm gives 54% more accuracy than the GA.

References

- Tavallaee M, Bagheri E, Lu W, Ghorbani AA (2009)A detailed analysis of the "KDD" CUP 99 data set. In: 2009 IEEE symposium on computational intelligence for security and defense applications, Ottawa, ON, 2009, pp 1–6
- 2. Liu Z, Shi Y (2022) A hybrid IDS using GA-based feature selection method and random forest. Int J Mach Learn Comput 12(2)
- Gaba MS, Kait R, A modified approach to improve security and congestion control in AODV routing protocol against blackhole attack. Int J Recent Innov Trends Comput Commun 5(6):266–272
- 4. Gaba S, Aggarwal A, Nagpal S, Kumar D, Singh P (2021) A forecast of coronary heart disease using proficient machine learning algorithms. In: 2021 Sixth international conference on image

information processing (ICIIP) (vol 6). IEEE, pp 517-522

- Aggarwal A, Gaba S, Nagpal S, Arya A (2022) A deep analysis on the role of deep learning models using generative adversarial networks. In: Blockchain and deep learning. Springer, Cham, pp 179–197
- Nagpal S, Aggarwal A, Gaba S (2022) Privacy and security issues in vehicular Ad Hoc networks with preventive mechanisms. In: Proceedings of international conference on intelligent cyberphysical systems. Algorithms for intelligent systems. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10. 1007/978-981-16-7136-4_24
- 7. Thomas C, Sharma V, Balakrishnan N, Usefulness of DARPA dataset for intrusion detection system evaluation
- Laqtib S, El Yassini K, Hasnaoui ML (2020) A technical review and comparative analysis of machine learning techniques for intrusion detection systems in MANET. Int J Electr Comput Eng 10(3):2701
- Aggarwal A, Gaba S, Mittal M (2021) A comparative investigation of consensus algorithms in collaboration with IoT and blockchain. In: Transforming cybersecurity solutions using blockchain. Springer, Singapore, pp 115–140
- A genetic improved quantum cryptography model to optimize network communication. Int J Innov Technol Explor Eng 8(98):256–259
- 11. Gaba S, Aggarwal A, Nagpal S (2021) Role of machine learning for Ad Hoc networks. cloud and IoT-based vehicular Ad Hoc networks 269–291
- Aggarwala P, Sharmab SK (2015) Analysis of "KDD" dataset attributes—class wise for intrusion detection. In: 3rd International conference on recent trends in computing 2015 (ICRTC-2015)
- Garg D, Verma GK (2020) Emotion recognition in valence-arousal space from multi-channel EEG data and wavelet based deep learning framework. Procedia Comput Sci 171:857–867
- 14. Shabut M, Dahal KP, Bista SK, Awan IU (2015) Recommendation based trust model with an effective defence scheme for MANETs. IEEE Trans Mob Comput 14(10):2101–2115
- Gaba S, Budhiraja I, Kumar V, Garg S, Kaddoum G, Hassan MM (2022) A federated calibration scheme for convolutional neural networks: models, applications and challenges. Comput Commun
- Sivanesh S, Dhulipala VR (2021) Accurate and cognitive intrusion detection system (ACIDS): a novel black hole detection mechanism in mobile ad hoc networks. Mobile Netw Appl 26(4):1696–1704

An Ensemble (CNN-LSTM) Model for Severity Detection of Bacterial Blight Rice Disease



Shweta Lamba, Anupam Baliyan, Vinay Kukreja, and Ramamani Tripathy

Abstract The devastation of crops due to various ailments has become one of the biggest threats in the agriculture sector. The necessity of early diagnosis and preventive measures can limit the effect of the disease on overall yield. To predict the condition of the plant, the disease severity is estimated based on the affected area of the leaf. This paper proposed 4-score disease severity classification architecture with the integration of Convolutional Neural Network (CNN), and Long Short-Term Memory (LSTM). CNN has made significant breakthroughs in extracting the feature from an image. The input of convolutional layers is inputted to the LSTM layer. The result analysis shows a promising improvement in the classification performance by including LSTM layers after Convolutional layers in the proposed model. The proposed classification approach is evaluated using a dataset consisting of 1856 images of bacterial blight disease. The images are collected from st, standard online repositories. The accuracy of the classifier is significantly higher than that of a single approach model. The proposed hybrid model of CNN-LSTM achieved an accuracy of 92%, 88%, 86%, and 94% for 4 classes of severity. The overall accuracy of the model is 92%.

Keywords CNN · LSTM · Bacterial blight · Rice disease · Hybrid model

A. Baliyan e-mail: anupam.baliyan@chitkara.edu.in

V. Kukreja e-mail: vinay.kukreja@chitkara.edu.in

R. Tripathy

A. Baliyan

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Chandigarh University, Mohali, Punjab, India

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 159 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_14

S. Lamba (🖂) · A. Baliyan · V. Kukreja

Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India e-mail: shweta.lamba@chitkara.edu.in

School of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Baddi, Himachal Pradesh, India e-mail: ramamani.tripathy@chitkarauniversity.edu.in

1 Introduction

Agriculture plays a major role in the enhancement of the GDP of a nation. Rice is a staple food grain and is the primary food for almost half of the world's population. India is the second-largest rice-producing country [1]. Rice plays a significant role in Indian meals. It is grown almost everywhere. A maximum part of the rice produced is exported to other nations. As the population, and hence dem, increased, it creates pressure on the agriculture sector to either increase the production of rice or to reduce the losses in the yield. Crop production gets affected by various reasons. Various infections due to biotic, and abiotic diseases [2] are one of the factors which have a big impact on the yield of the crop. The diseases in rice can be categorized into two: parasitic, and non-parasitic diseases based on the cause of the disease. Based on the location of the disease, it can be categorized as, leaf disease, stem, root, panicle, etc. There are 24 diseases under parasitic, and non-parasitic diseases. Rice is a Kharif crop that grows in hot, and humid climates in flooded filed. This provides an adequate environment for different parasites to flourish, and damage the crop. Bacterial blight is a most affecting disease. It is a bacterial, pathogen, based disease which comes under the parasitic category of diseases. Almost 30-70% of the rice crops get devastated due to bacterial blight infection. There is a need to early detect the disease, and follow the treatment to prevent it to spread on the whole field. This is feasible only if one has complete information about the type of disease, and the level of severity of that disease. The recent enhancements in computer vision-based automatic approaches have made this task easy to achieve. The severity of a disease can be categorized based on the leaf area affected by the parasite.

1.1 Contribution

In this paper, an image classification approach ensemble the best features of CNN, and LSTM. This paper considers four levels of severity: mild, moderate, severe, and profound. Disease severity classification refers to the process of associating the level of infection of the diseases with one or more categories according to the area of the diseased leaf.

1.2 Outline of the Paper

The rest of the paper is divided into six sections. Section 1 is a brief introduction to the topic. Section 2 discusses the related work done in the field of hybrid models and rice diseases. Section 3 presents the methodology used for the feature detection and classification with the description of levels of severity considered in the paper. Section 4
provides information about the experimental setup utilized. Section 5 elaborates on the results of the numerical outcomes. Section 6 concludes the paper.

2 Related Work

In this section, an overview of the latest approaches used for the classification is presented. Table 1 summarizes the related work in the field of rice diseases, hybrid approaches, and severity detection. In this research article [3], the authors used a hybrid model of CNN-LSTM for the classification of severity of Covid-19 diseases using lung ultrasound. A vigorous, and noise-free model is proposed in this article assembling the autoencoder network with CNN, and LSTM. The 4-score disease severity levels are considered by the author. The authors in this article [4], generated a hybrid model by combining the best features of LSTM with a spotted hyena optimizer for the classification of multi-label text. Four different datasets are used for the evaluation of the model. This article also presents a comparative study of six other hybrid models with LSTM and demonstrated that the SHO-LSTM model gives best results. In this article [5], the classification of text takes place based on the CNN-LSTM hybrid model. Authors also use the skip-gram model and continue the bag-of-words model for vector representation. LSTM is used for saving historical information. Chinese news corpus is used as a dataset in this work. In this research work [6], the authors implemented a fusion approach of LSTM-CNN for text classification. The overall accuracy achieved is 91%.

The model is validated with CNN basic models, LSTM basic model, and LSTM-CNN with different filter sizes. LSTM-CNN fusion with filter size 5X600 provides the best results. The authors [7], provide a review of the different approaches used for human activity recognition. The paper briefed the hybrid model generated by the fusion of CNN, and LSTM, and compared different works of literature that implemented the approaches by combining both algorithms as well as using a single approach. In this article [8], 45 articles on disease classification of various crops are reviewed with their classification techniques, datasets, accuracy, and approaches. The authors [17], proposed an ensemble approach to two datasets. A deep learning model is used for the implementation of the classifier [9]. In this research paper, the authors classify 12 rice diseases using CNN. Depth-wise separable convolutional neural network-based classification model is proposed and achieved 95.3% testing accuracy. The dataset consists of 16,770 images of different varieties of diseases. The authors [10], implement the CNN approach for the diagnosis, and classification of rice leaf diseases. 3 classes are considered in the classifier: healthy, diseased but curable, and diseased with incurably severe. The dataset contains 650 images. The model classifies the categories with 97.692% accuracy. This research paper [11] classifies four rice leaf ailments using the CNN approach. The diseases considered are rice blast, bacterial blight, tungro, and brown spot. The overall accuracy of the model is 99%. The authors [12] implemented a multi-layer perceptron for the classification of three paddy infections: rice blast, bacterial blight, and brown spot. The accuracy

	•			
Citation/Year	Disease	Methodology	Accuracy (%)	Category
[3]/2021	Covid-19	CNN-LSTM fusion	79	Severity-based classifier
[4]/2022	Multi-label text classification	LSTM-Spotted Hyena optimizer fusion (SHO)	64	Disease severity classifier
[5]/2018	Text classification	CNN-LSTM	90.68	Image classifier
[6]/2018	Text classification	CNN-LSTM	91.71	Image classifier
[7]/2022	Human activity recognition	CNN-LSTM	-	Image classifier
[8]/2022	Cereal crop disease	CNN	89	Severity classifier
[9]/2022	Rice diseases	Depth-wise separable CNN	95.3	based classifier
[10]/2022	Rice disease	CNN	97.692	Disease variety classifier
[11]/2022	Rice leaf diseases	CNN	99	Disease variety classifier
[12]/2022	Rice leaf diseases	Multi-layer perceptron	95.31	Disease variety classifier
[13]/2022	Rice leaf diseases	CNN	99.45	Disease variety classifier
[14]/2021	Potato blight	CNN	90.77	Severity-based classifier
[15]/2021	Tomato spotted wilt	CNN	95.23	Severity-based classifier
[16]/2021	Corn gray leaf spot	CNN	95.33	Severity-based classifier

Table 1 Summary of the literature reviewed

in the testing phase of the model is 95.3%. In this article [13], CNN approach is used for the classification of four rice infections. Leaf smut, bacterial blight, sheath blight, and brown spot infections are considered in this paper.. In this article [14], the authors implements CNN approach for the classification of blight disease in potato plant. The accuracy achieved is 90.77%. The authors of the article [15], detected tomato spotted wild disease severity using CNN classifier. The dataset consist of 3000 images of diseased plant. The accuracy achieved is 95.23%. In the research article corn [16] gray leaf spot are classified in five different severity levels using CNN approach. The accuracy of the model is 95%.

3 Material, and Methodology

This paper makes use of bacterial blight rice leaf infection. Bacterial blight is a bacterial infection that causes infected leaves to turn gravish-green in color [18]. The infected leaves roll-up. The severity of the disease can be categorized based on the area of the leaf infected by the disease. The proposed severity classifier model is composed of four critical elements: Dataset creation, Image preprocessing, Dataaugmentation, and CNN-LSTM hybrid classifier model. Figure 1 shows the architecture of the overall framework proposed. Firstly the images from various resources are collected to form a raw dataset. These images are then categorized based on the severity levels. The severity levels are finalized after discussing with the domain expert. As the images are taken from different resources, these are then converted into a standardized format to create a standard dataset of homogenous images. All the images are pre-processed to remove the noise and make all images of the same size, and shape. Then to increase the size of the dataset, data is augmented. Image Data Generator is used which augments the data while training the model. Various augmentation features are used to augment the dataset. The dataset is then passed through the CNN-LSTM hybrid classifier for the classification of the disease according to the severity level. The convolutional layers of the CNN model extract features from the images, and then it is passed through LSTM.

3.1 Dataset Creation

The dataset is collected from secondary resources. Various standard online repositories are referred to create the required dataset. Table 2 gives a detailed description of the sources of the dataset creation. The online repositories included are Mendeley



Fig. 1 Structure of the proposed classification model

scription	Disease	Online repository	Count of images before augmentation
	Bacterial blight	Mendeley [19]	1584
		Kaggle [20]	40
		UCI [21]	40
		GitHub [22]	192
		Total	1856

Table 2 Dataset description



Fig. 2 Sample image of bacterial blight from various repositories; **a** mendeley, **b** kaggle, **c** UCI, **d** GitHub

[19], Kaggle [20], UCI [21], and GitHub [22]. 1584, 40, 40, and 192 images are collected from Mendeley, Kaggle, UCI, and GitHub repositories, respectively. The dataset consists of a total of 1856 images of bacterial blight-infected leaves.

Figure 2 shows the sample images of the bacterial blight rice leaf disease. It specifies the images from different repositories. Figure 2 depicts the difference in the quality of the dataset of different repositories. Figure 2a is an image from Mendeley, Fig. 2b is from the kaggle repository, Fig. 2c is from UCI, and Fig. 2d is from GitHub.

The collected data is then categorized based on the severity levels. In this paper, the severity levels of the bacterial blight considered are mild, moderate, severe, and profound. This categorization is based on the area of the leaf infected. Table 3 provides the area-wise categorization of the severity of the disease. The severity level is considered mild, C1 if the infected area of the leaf is less than 25% of the total area of the leaf. It is moderate C2 if the infected area is less than 50% but greater than 24% of the area of the leaf. Similarly, it is severe C3, and profound C4, if it's less than 75%, and 100% but more than 49%, and 74% of the area of the leaf, respectively. It also provides information about the number of images of each class after dividing the dataset based on the severity levels. 733 images come under the category of mildly affected by bacterial blight disease. 324 images fall under the category of severity. 221 images in severe, and 578 images in the profound category of severity.

Figure 3 shows the sample images of the bacterial blight rice leaf disease with various severity levels. It specifies the images having the mild, moderate, severe, and profound levels of severity of bacterial blight infection. Figure 3a is an image of mild

Disease	Category	Severity level	Area of leaf infected	Count of images
Bacterial blight	C1	Mild	0–24%	733
	C2	Moderate	25-49%	324
	C3	Severe	50-74%	221
	C4	Profound	75–100%	578

 Table 3
 Categories of disease severity



Fig. 3 Sample image of bacterial blight at different severity levels; **a** mild, **b** moderate, **c** severe, **d** profound

level, Fig. 2b is an image of moderate level, Fig. 2c is severe level, and Fig. 2d is an image of the profound level of disease.

3.2 Preprocessing

As the images are collected from various resources, all the images are not in a uniform format. To convert them in a single standardized format, images of the dataset are first pre-processed. The preprocessing consists of making the images of the dataset uniform in terms of size, orientation, shape, and contrast. Normalization and rescaling of the images are used for maintaining uniformity in the dataset. The size of the images is chosen carefully as a large size increase the training time of the model. The data is then divided into testing-training sets in the ratio of 20–80.

3.3 Data Augmentation

In data augmentation, the size of the dataset is increased by applying various operations on images to create new images. These new images are formed by rotating, flipping, and changing the zoom value for the image. This trains the model for various angles of the image. Various techniques are used for the augmentation of the data. The image data generator class of the Keras image library is used in this paper for the augmentation of data. Image Data Generator class executes during the training phase of the model. It creates new images at run-time and trains the model for new images. The transformations considered in this paper are rescaling, shear range, zoom range, and horizontal flip.

3.4 CNN-LSTM Hybrid Classifier

CNN is a combination of multiple layers executed consecutively. The various layers of CNN are: the convolutional layer, pooling layer, flatten layer, and dense layer. Each layer has a specific task to perform. The convolutional layer is responsible for feature extraction from the image. Each convolutional layer is combined with a pooling layer. The pooling layer can be max-pooling, average-pooling, min-pooling, etc. Which layer to choose depends on the need. The proposed hybrid model consists of eight layers in CNN. The first layer is the convolutional layer. Then max-pooling layer is combined with the convolutional layer. The output is then sent to the flattened layer which reduces the dimensionality of the image. After that reshape function is used to alter the shape of the image to make it adequate to input into the LSTM layer. The next layer is the LSTM layer. Then two dense layers are introduced, which are fully connected layers, and classify the diseased leaf image in the various severity levels. At the end reshape function is called again.

Table 4 describes the layers of CNN with information about the output shape and count of parameters at each layer. Convolution layer work on 1792 parameters, LSTM 17,680 parameters, and dense layer 1, and dense layer 2, uses 1344, and 65 parameters, respectively. Initially, the images of 64×64 dimensions are input to the convolution layer. 64 filters and kernel size 3×3 are used at the first layer of CNN. Relu activation function is used at the convolution layer, LSTM layer, and first dense layer. Softmax is used in the second dense layer. The model is compiled using an Adam optimizer with a binary cross-entropy loss function. The model is trained in 100 epochs. Figure 4 provides the architecture of the hybrid model proposed.

Layer type	Activation function	Output shape	Param#
conv2d (Conv2D)	Relu	(None, 21, 21, 64)	1792
max_pooling2d (MaxPooling2D)	-	(None, 10, 10, 64)	0
flatten (Flatten)	-	(None, 6400)	0
reshape (Reshape)	-	(None, 32, 200)	0
lstm (LSTM)	Relu	(None, 32, 20)	17,680
dense (Dense)	Relu	(None, 32, 64)	1344
dense_1 (Dense)	Softmax	(None, 32, 1)	65
reshape_1 (Reshape)	-	(None, 32, 1,1)	0

 Table 4
 CNN configuration



Fig. 4 Detailed architecture of the proposed classification model

4 Experimental Setup

Table 5 specifies the configuration used for the implementation of the proposed model. All coding is done in the python programming language. Jupyter notebook is used for providing the simulation environment for python execution. Python has a vast range of libraries. Keras, TensorFlow, NumPy, sklearn, and matplotlib are used in the proposed model.

5 Results, and Discussion

The evaluation of the quality of the CNN-LSTM hybrid model for severity detection of bacterial blight rice leaf diseases is performed by various performance matrices. Accuracy, precision, recall, and F1-score are the parameter checked for the performance of the model.

Table 5 Experimental configuration specifications	Parameter	Value
configuration specifications	Operating system	Microsoft Window 10
	Processor	Inte ^{l®} Core TM
	Programming language	Python 3.10
	Python libraries	Keras, sklearn, tensorflow, numpy, matplotlib
	Integrated development environment	Jupyter Notebook

Figure 5 specifies the value of performance metrics for all levels of severity of the bacterial blight rice leaf disease by the proposed CNN-LSTM model. According to Fig. 5, the accuracy achieved by the model for the classification of the mild, moderate, severe, and profound categories of severity is 92%, 88%, 86%, and 94% respectively. The precision value of all categories of severity C1, C2, C3, and C4 is 89%, 65%, 75%, and 76%, respectively. The maximum value of recall and F1-score is 96%, and 91%, respectively, for images of mild severity of the bacterial blight disease.

Figure 6 shows the training, validation loss, and accuracy of the CNN-LSTM hybrid model. Figure 6a is specifying epoch-wise accuracy in the training, and validation phase of the model, and Fig. 6b specifies the epoch-wise loss curve in the training and validation phase of the model.

Figure 7 stipulates the contribution of each online repository in the formation of the dataset. Mendeley has maximum contribution in the generation of the dataset. Kaggle and UCI have the same number of images of bacterial blight disease. 85% of the total dataset belongs to Mendeley only. 11% of the data belongs to GitHub, and 2% of kaggle, and UCI each. Figure 8 gives insights into the contribution of each repository in the creation of the dataset based on a different level of severity.



Fig. 5 Performance metrics of the CNN-LSTM proposed model



Fig. 6 Epoch-wise accuracy, and loss curve of the model during training, and validation phase; a accuracy curve, **b** loss curve



Fig. 8 Contribution of various repositories in dataset generation based on various levels of severity

6 Conclusion

This paper introduced a new ensemble of CNN, and LSTM approaches for the severity level classification of bacterial blight rice leaf disease. The ensemble used basic CNN convolutional layers for feature extraction to capture the diverse information about the severity level of the disease. Then the output of the convolutional layers is inputted to LSTM. It has been demonstrated that the ensemble model achieved higher accuracy in classification than other single approaches. The dataset generated in this work is collected from various online repositories: Mendeley, Kaggle, UCI, and GitHub. The dataset consists of 1856 images. These images belong to all categories of severity. 733 images belong to the mild severity level, 578 belong to profound, 324 images belong to a moderate level, and 221 images belong to the severe level of bacterial blight disease. Mendeley has 1584 images, kaggle, and UCI have 40 images each, and GitHub has 192 images of bacterial blight disease. The accuracy achieved by the model for the classification of mild, moderate, severe, and profound severity levels in bacterial blight rice leaf disease is 92%, 88%, 86%, and 94%, respectively. For future work, a multi-disease severity detection classifier will be generated which includes multiple diseases of rice leaf. The model first classifies the disease type and then provides information about the level of severity of the disease.

References

- India: yield of rice 1991–2021 | Statista. https://www.statista.com/statistics/764299/indiayield-of-rice/. Accessed on 16 Feb 2022
- Diseases—IRRI Rice Knowledge Bank. http://www.knowledgebank.irri.org/step-by-step-pro duction/growth/pests-and-diseases/diseases. Accessed on 25 Mar 2022
- Dastider AG, Sadik F, Fattah SA (2021) An integrated autoencoder-based hybrid CNN-LSTM model for COVID-19 severity prediction from lung ultrasound. Comput Biol Med 132(October 2020): 104296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compbiomed.2021.104296
- Maragheh HK, Gharehchopogh FS, Majidzadeh K, Sangar AB (2022) A new hybrid based on long short-term memory network with spotted hyena optimization algorithm for multi-label text classification. Mathematics 10(3), https://doi.org/10.3390/math10030488
- She X, Zhang D (2018) Text classification based on hybrid CNN-LSTM hybrid model. In: Proceedings—2018 11th International Sympossium on Computational Intelligence and Design, ISCID, vol 2, pp 185–189, https://doi.org/10.1109/ISCID.2018.10144
- Ingole P, Bhoir S, Vidhate AV (2018) LSTM-CNN hybrid model for text classification. In: Proceedings of the 2nd international conference on electronics, communication and aerospace technology, ICECA 2018, no. IAEAC, pp 450–458, https://doi.org/10.1109/ICECA.2018.847 4920
- 7. Tee WZ, Dave R, Seliya J (2022) A close look into human activity recognition models using deep learning. arXiv Prepr. arXiv2204.13589
- Waldamichael FG, Debelee TG, Schwenker F, Ayano YM, Kebede SR (2022) Machine learning in cereal crops disease detection: a review. Algorithms 15(3):1–19. https://doi.org/10.3390/a15 030075
- Prottasha SI, Mohsin S, Reza S (2022) A classification model based on depthwise separable convolutional neural network to identify rice plant diseases. Int J Electr Comput Eng 12(April):3642–3654. https://doi.org/10.11591/ijece.v12i4.pp3642-3654

- Dhiman A, Saroha V (2022) Detection of severity of disease in paddy leaf by integrating edge detection to CNN-based model. In: 9th International conference on computing for sustainable global development (INDIACom), pp 470–475, https://doi.org/10.46676/ij-fanres.v3i1.60
- 11. Hassan SM, Maji AK (2022) Plant disease identification using a novel convolutional neural network. IEEE Access 10:5390–5401. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2022.3141371
- Patil RR, Kumar S (2022) Rice-Fusion: a multimodality data fusion framework for rice disease diagnosis. IEEE Access 10:5207–5222. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2022.3140815
- Babu R, Maravarman S, Pitchai M (2022) Detection of rice plant disease using deep learning techniques. J Mob Multimed 18(3):757–770
- Kukreja V, Baliyan A, Salonki V, Kaushal RK, Potato blight: deep learning model for binary and multi-classification, pp 967–972
- Salonki V, Baliyan A, Kukreja V, Siddiqui KM (2021) Tomato spotted wilt disease severity levels detection: a deep learning methodology. no. Ml, pp 361–366
- Baliyan A (2021) Detection of corn gray leaf spot severity levels using deep learning approach. In: 2021 9th International conference on reliable infocom technology optimization (Trends Future Dir., no. Dl), pp 1–5, https://doi.org/10.1109/ICRITO51393.2021.9596540
- Deng R et al (2021) Automatic diagnosis of rice diseases using deep learning. Front Plant Sci 12:1691. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2021.701038
- Bacterial blight—IRRI Rice Knowledge Bank. http://www.knowledgebank.irri.org/decisiontools/rice-doctor/rice-doctor-fact-sheets/item/bacterial-blight. Accessed on 2 March 2022
- Sethy PK (2020) Rice leaf disease image samples, vol 1, https://doi.org/10.17632/FWCJ7S TB8R.1
- 20. Leaf Rice Disease | Kaggle. https://www.kaggle.com/tedisetiady/leaf-rice-disease-indonesia. Accessed on 2 March 2022
- UCI machine learning repository: rice leaf diseases data set. https://archive.ics.uci.edu/ml/dat asets/Rice+Leaf+Diseases. Accessed on 2 March 2022
- 22. GitHub—aldrin233/ricediseases-dataset: data set for rice diseases with labels. https://github. com/aldrin233/RiceDiseases-DataSet. Accessed on 2 March 2022

Intelligent Detection of DDoS Attack in IoT Network



173

Parul Gahelot, Pradeepta Kumar Sarangi, and Lekha Rani

Abstract The Internet of things is playing a vital role in human life as well as society. Many mandatory services are provided by IoT devices like GPS, cab services, healthcare, weather forecast and the list is too long. Our life depends a lot on IoT devices. But these devices use sensor technology and data streams for acquiring the different types of information. With the growth of IoT devices based on IoT DDoS attacks is increased. Machine Learning techniques are already in use for detecting malicious network traffic. In this paper, we present the Convolutional neural network technique to detect botnet traffic in IoT devices and networks. This model shows enhanced accuracy results thus causing low loss. CNN is a capable automatic hierarchy of learning the most relevant features. This paper achieved a higher accuracy rate of 99.98% result applying Convolutional neural network (CNN). It presents the feasibility of DDoS attack detection in IoT networks.

Keywords DDoS attack · Feature extraction · IoT devices · Classification

1 Introduction

In the digital world Internet of things (IoT) is the key to associating with living. IoT devices increase day by day, in 2016 approximately 9 billion devices (laptops, cameras, parking lights, TV, microwaves, etc.) are available upcoming in 2020 the ratio will grow to 28.1 billion. By 2025, the Internet of things amount will be trillions annually. Security expert and researcher are identifying certain malware on IoT

- P. K. Sarangi e-mail: pradeepta.sarangi@chitkara.edu.in
- L. Rani e-mail: lekha@chitkara.edu.in

P. Gahelot (🖂) · P. K. Sarangi · L. Rani

Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India e-mail: parul.gahelot@chitkara.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_15

devices. That malware cleaning data from infected devices. Hacker creates malware that is infected IoT and embedded devices of data-wiping routine.

Amnesia, a malware which is essentially a variety of a more seasoned IoT botnet customer named Tsunami. It has been found compromised video recorder making use old vulnerability. The other such malware, again focusing on Linux based IoT devices, is named Bricker BoT and is start from targeting router switches and wireless access point. It is to be noticed that several distributed denial of service (DDoS) attacks are presently executed utilizing botnets and hacked IoT devices [1].

The appropriated distributed denial of services (DDoS) attacks has expanded more and more devices less secure and compromised to attack. The IoT device network have been a major casualty of the DDoS attacks because of their asset obliged characteristics. A very challenging task detection of DDoS attack in IoT devices and network. The Internet has turned into a key facilitator of expansive scale worldwide interchanges services in whole world every day. With the consistently extending development of Internet use, a few people doing harmful activities on the network. Network traffic arrangement classifies a vital job in this administration like detection of thread; provide quality of service and identifying potential security dangers. Attacker exploits this developing Internet network traffic.

In network traffic continues grow because cellular data is increase. That's why we are not able to easily identify malicious traffic in the network. Thus, traffic detection function (TDF) is impossible to inspection of packets. Therefore, Intrusion Detection Systems (IDSs) are required for detection of thread and provide security in network [2].

These detection frameworks can be ordered into two techniques:

- Availability of signature for classification of traffic and apply auditing in packet data.
- All observing network traffic we directly use packet filtering method or different thread detection techniques.

These intrusion detection systems are generally framed with relevant feature extraction and static analyzer. Which interface things like deep inspection of packet, its looks at packet payloads [3, 4]. Today, trend of internet activities is highly increase so security, need and malicious traffic intent very essential for us. Current method of detection malicious traffic use classification techniques is become less effective in recent time. Therefore, in present time we use more effective classification algorithm to deal with these conditions. So, we will utilize deep learning technique for deep packet examination. Objective that is achieved in this paper, we are identifying behavior of malicious and benign traffic in network. Detection of botnet attack, DDoS attack and scan malicious activities in network when transfer packet source to destination [5]. With IoT DDoS attacks increasing and more continuous so organization suffers from risk those are associate with IoT device. Because of that, a lot of financial loss has been lost in the business. Detection of DDoS in IoT devices we work to detect them before they're exploited [6].

In this paper we evaluate deep neural network method. This model we build of based on Convolutional neural network (CNN) algorithm. For this research we use ICSX dataset for our deep learning model and compare them to soft-max regression (SMR) results performed on the ICSX dataset. Soft- max regression performed yielded an accuracy of 99.88%.

The overall paper is organized in five sections. Introduction discuss in Sect. 1. The associated work is discussed in Sect. 2. Section 3 presents the IoT network and its security. The methodology is defined in Sect. 4. In Sect. 5 we discuss Experimental results and comparison. Finally, the conclusion of the work along with the future research scope is explained in Sect. 6.

2 Literature Review

Today solutions to the problems of IoT botnet DDoS attack detection are widely presented in the literature. In recent times, if we talk about the top Cyber-attack, the first name in the list that appears is Distributed denial of service (DDoS) which happens when a hacker deliberately enslaves temporarily many internet-enabled devices into an arrangement known as a botnet.

Lysenko [7] proposed a method for botnet detection, especially in corporate territory systems. It depends on the utilization of the artificial immune algorithm. The proposed method uses a clonal selection algorithm for the classification of legitimate traffic from malware. It takes features that are representing the behavior of the Botnet in the network traffic. A methodology presents the main upgrades of the BoT GRABBER framework. It can distinguish the IRC, HTTP, DNS and P2P botnets.

Median [8] evaluated this method and Test on nine business IoT devices in his laboratory with two broadly known IoT-based botnets, Mirai and BASHLITE. The assessment results exhibited and proposed the technique's capacity to detect the attack. Attacks were being started for the influence of IoT devices that were identified as botnets.

Hodo [9] presents a thread examination of the IoT and utilizes an Artificial neural network (ANN) to solve these threads. A multilayer perception is a type of supervised learning Artificial neural network (ANN), for training purposes, it is to use internet traffic and then examine the ability of Distributed denial of service attack.

In this paper author takes useful dataset. Dataset contains network flow that inherits seven common attack properties and legitimate data. Subsequently, machine learning algorithm use to detect specific attack classification. It was taken as the best relevant feature from over network traffic feature [2].

To evaluate the effect on the intrusion detection rate, cost of inspection as well as latency rate of detection due to the inspection rate, an analytic model is proposed. The demonstration by the proposed model is verified through the numerical simulations. In this method achieves a satisfactory trade-off between the cost of inspection and the detection rate of latency [10].

In this paper, WRFS and Random Forest using top 5 features for classification are used for the experiment [11].

Doshi [12] present in this paper, detection of local IoT devices which is infected from DDoS attack. Detection module applies in home gateway router. It is automatic detect attack using lowest cost machine learning algorithm. Network traffic dataset related to flow-based and protocol agnostic.

Bayu Adhi Tama and Kyung-Hyune Rhee, use DNN in this paper, Deep neural network (DNN) is evaluate different type of validation method like cross-validation, sub sampling and repeated cross-validation on various novel labeled dataset. This experiment use grid search algorithm for to find the most learning features of DNN foe every dataset. This DNN detection module performed attack detection system in wireless devourment [13].

In this experiment, Sultana et al. [14] use Software define network (SDN) obtain forty-one features from NSL-kDD dataset but using only six features. It examines flow-based thread detection system using deep learning approach in SDN environment.

In this paper, [15] Shu, Jun Hua done comparison of different machine learning algorithm for network traffic classification like random-forest, naive Bayesian and depth learning. Deep neural network shows high accuracy result with better stability comparison to other machine learning algorithm. Its accuracy rate is 98.5%.

Abeshu and Chilamkurti [16] present a novel Distributed Deep learning (DL) method for the detection of fog-to-thing in cyber-attack. Shallow model is lowest model comparison to deep model in this experiment. Model calculates and show better result in IoT network which is produced large amount of network traffic.

Torroledo et al. [17] proposed deep neural based method for identification of malicious traffic use of internet certificates. This system was used TLS certificates for successfully purpose of distinguish benign and malicious traffic.

3 IoT Network and Security

A network of (cloud) servers, distributed (sensor) nodes, and related software is known as the Internet of things (IoT). Such an arrangement allows us to sense and then process the measures in real time which results in a direct interaction platform between cyber-physical systems which finally results in in the generation and usage of data with improved efficiency that further leads to economic benefits [18].

Classification of IoT threats can be done in following four types:

Denial of Service (DoS)—When due to introducing useless or unwanted traffic, a user's resources are denied or prevented. This kind of threat is termed as Denial of Service (DoS).

Malware—Executable codes used by Attackers for disrupting the devices on the IoT network.

Data breaches—Listening to the communication between peers on any network by Attackers by spoofing ARP packets.

Weakening Perimeters—Network security mechanisms are not often present in the devices making the network a vulnerable one for threats.

In this paper, DDoS attack is identified in the various part of the IoT network using CNN by analyzing the various information of those parts and extracting features for offline DDoS attack. In machine learning algorithms return an inaccurate prediction, then in this research need to step in and make adjustment in prediction of Botnet DDoS attack traffic. But with deep learning model the algorithms can determine on their own if a prediction is accurate or not so design more accurate model for prediction of traffic malicious or non-malicious.

4 Proposed Work

A DDoS is harmful thread for IoT devices which is not easily to monitoring. According to Stanford university research more than 2000 attack perform per day in network. In DDoS attack scenario attacker flow huge number of zombie and compromised the devices. Many IoT devices have default password so hacker easily hacked them from this attack. Attacker finds the vulnerability of IoT devices and flood traffic to hack IoT device. IoT devices consume low power, memory and limited sensing area. Then attacker easily attack in IoT devices. In our proposed framework we detect DDoS attack in gateway router which is available in the middle of cloud and IoT devices (Fig. 1).



Fig. 1 Architecture of proposed detection model in real time

5 Methodology

In our methodology we can select higher rate features of DDoS attack. We have extract seventy-eight features from our benign and botnet datasets. We implement our model using deep neural network for best result detection of attack related traffic.

- Collection of Dataset
- Extraction of relevant features
- Classification Method.

In general, DDoS attack contains three main components.

- Firstly, there is a need for a mechanism for collecting data that traces the traffic of network as benign and malicious.
- After that, we use this data for the identification of network traffic features and then needs to create a feature vector.
- Finally, when the classification model is executed with the use of this vector, traced attack scenario for identification of normal or as malicious according to the knowledge, previously attended by the model (Fig. 2).

A. Data set Collection

In Detection model for the evaluation requires a different type of dataset which contain a blend of attack vector, normal IoT devices traffic and multiple of botnet communication. We collected our dataset from various sources both benign and DDoS. We have collected 95,000 benign packets in pcap file and 1, 25,000 infected from DDoS packets pcap files for analysis prediction and classification purpose.

B. Feature Extraction

For the DDoS detection in IoT network. We are extract total seventy-eight features. These features hold the major properties of DDoS attack that are infected to IoT devices in network. The major challenges are extraction of features of DDoS attack from IoT devices. After doing many research related to features, this work finds out a verified and more explained features these are used many times by the researcher for detection of malicious IoT traffic.

C. Classification

In present time machine learning cover largest research and innovation area including data security. In this using deep learning CNN algorithm because this method



Fig. 2 Architecture of proposed methodology

demands large dataset for classification. It does not require feature selection because CNN algorithm automatic select features from all extracted features. In CNN model, for training and testing, each input dataset will pass through a filter with convolution layers series (Kernels), fully connected layer and pooling. Also, for the classification soft-max function is used object heuristic values lie between 0 and 1. We have extract 78 features in this experiment previously Table 1 in include.

Splitting data is two parts testing and training for classification purpose.

- · Testing dataset
- Training.

Testing dataset—We are select randomly data from combine data that is contain both malicious and begin packets. It has contained 67,714 packets in 78 features, Testing Shape: (67,714, 78).

Training dataset—It has contained 157997packet in 78 features, Training Shape: (157,997, 78) (Fig. 3 and Table 2).

6 Result Analysis

This very section elaborates the results of the experiments which are achieved by our method. Botnet traffic instance is considered as positive and the benign traffic instance is considered as negative for the sake of evaluation of the experiments.

- DDoS packets labeled as DDoS in True Positive (TP).
- Normal packets labeled as DDoS in False Positive (FP).
- True Negative (TN) meaning number of normal packets labeled as normal traffic.
- False Negative (FN) meaning number of DDoS packets labeled as normal traffic.

In confusion matrix result shows if we pass benign data set in our proposed model it predicts 29,014 benign and 43 DDoS attack. And next we pass DDoS dataset for prediction of DDoS attack in our model this table predicts 36 benign and 38621DDoS attack (Fig. 4).

Many researchers have already worked in the scenario of network traffic classification. We discuss some proposed work that was previously classifying the network traffic using different datasets and method. At the last we are present our result in this comparison include Table 3.

Figure 5 represent an accuracy model for detection of DDoS attack in IoT network. For the purpose of the classification method, we had splitted our dataset into two parts, one for training and another is testing datasets. In our model predict classification result is 99.98% using CNN method.

F_ID	Feature	F_ID	Feature
F_1	Protocol	F_22	Flow Duration
F_2	TotalFwdPackets	F_23	TotalBackwardPackets
F_3	TotalLengthofFwdPackets	F_24	TotalLengthofBwdPackets
F_4	FwdPacketLengthMax	F_25	FwdPacketLengthMin
F_5	FwdPacketLengthMean	F_26	FwdPacketLengthStd
F_6	BwdPacketLengthMax	F_27	BwdPacketLengthMin
F_7	BwdPacketLengthMean	F_28	BwdPacketLengthStd
F_8	FlowBytes/s	F_29	FlowPackets/s
F_9	FlowIATMean	F_30	FlowIATStd
F_10	FlowIATMax	F_31	FlowIATMin
F_11	FwdIATTotal	F_32	FwdIATMean
F_12	FwdIATStd	F_33	FwdIATMax
F_13	FwdIATMin	F_34	BwdIATTotal
F_14	BwdIATMean	F_35	BwdIATStd
F_15	BwdIATMax	F_36	BwdIATMin
F_16	FwdPSHFlags	F_37	BwdPSHFlags
F_17	FwdURGFlags	F_38	BwdURGFlags
F_18	FwdHeaderLength	F_39	BwdHeaderLength
F_19	FwdPackets/s	F_40	BwdPackets/s
F_20	MinPacketLength	F_41	MaxPacketLength
F_21	PacketLengthMean	F_42	PacketLengthStd
F_43	PacketLengthVariance	F_61	FINFlagCount
F_44	SYNFlagCount	F_62	RSTFlagCount
F_45	PSHFlagCount	F_63	ACKFlagCount
F_46	URGFlagCount	F_64	CWEFlagCount
F_47	ECEFlagCount	F_65	Down/UpRatio
F_48	AveragePacketSize	F_66	AvgFwdSegmentSize
F_49	AvgBwdSegmentSize	F_67	FwdHeaderLength.1
F_50	FwdAvgBytes/Bulk	F_68	FwdAvgPackets/Bulk
F_51	FwdAvgBulkRate	F_69	BwdAvgBytes/Bulk
F_52	BwdAvgPackets/Bulk	F_70	BwdAvgBulkRate
F_53	SubflowFwdPackets	F_71	SubflowFwdBytes
F_54	SubflowBwdPackets	F_72	SubflowBwdBytes
F_55	InitWinbytes_forward	F_73	Init_Win_bytes_backward
F_56	act_data_pkt_fwd	F_74	min_seg_size_forward
F_57	Active Mean	F_75	ActiveStd

 Table 1
 Relevant extracted feature

(continued)

F_ID	Feature	F_ID	Feature
F_58	ActiveMax	F_76	ActiveMin
F_59	IdleMean	F_77	IdleStd
F_60	IdleMax	F_78	IdleMin



 Table 1 (continued)

Fig. 3 Loss model in classification

Table 2Convolutionalneural network parameters

Layer (type)	Output shape	Parameter
dense_1 (Dense)	(None, 78)	6162
p_re_lu_1 (PReLU)	(None, 78)	78
dropout_1 (Dropout)	(None, 2)	0
dense_2 (Dense)	(None, 2)	158
activation_1(Activation)	(None, 2)	0

7 Conclusion and Future Scope

In this paper, we present the implementation of deep learning using CNN, for DDoS detection in IoT networks. In this method, we calculate the dataset for enhanced the accuracy of the results thus causing low loss metrics. Our experimental model presents enhance the accuracy and causing low loss metric for attack detection vectors using the DDoS traffic dataset. Result for DDoS attack detection accuracy 99.98% and 0.0063 validation loss matrices, respectively.



Fig. 4 Confusion matrixes, without normalization

Author	Dataset	Methodology	Accuracy (%)
Doshi et al. [11]	459,565 malicious packets and 32,290 benign packets	Random forest algorithm using Gini impurity scores	99
Abeshu et al. [16]	Normal 77,054 and Attack 71,463	Deep neural network	99.20
Lysenko and Kira [7]	IRC, HTTP, DNS and P2P botnets	Clonal selection algorithm	95
Our model	95,000 benign packets and 125,000 DDoS attack	Deep learning (convolutional neural network)	99.98

 Table 3 Result comparison with existing works

This paper shows that enhance accuracy and diminishing the loss using the largest amount of sample size. In future we imply the mitigation in real time IoT DDoS attack. In router we capture flood traffic in network then apply deep neural network for prevent IoT devices. If DDoS traffic flow in network router that is connect to devices this is classifying the benign and DDoS attack in real time.



Fig. 5 Accuracy of the model

References

- 1. Adat V, Gupta BB (2017) A DDoS attack mitigation framework for internet of things. In: 2017 International conference on communication and signal processing (ICCSP). IEEE
- Sou SI, Lin CS (2017) Random packet inspection scheme for network intrusion prevention in LTE core networks. IEEE Trans Veh Technol 66(9):8385–8397
- Sen S, Spatscheck O, Wang D (2004) Accurate, scalable in-network identification of p2p traffic using application signatures. In: Proceedings of the 13th international conference on World Wide Web. ACM, 2004, pp 512–521
- 4. Zuev D, Moore AW (2005) Traffic classification using a statistical approach. In: Passive and active network measurement. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg, pp 321–324
- Nikhil M et el (2022) An authentication based approach for prevention of spectrum sensing data falsification attacks in cognitive radio network. Wireless Personal Communication, Springer Science+Business Media New York. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11277-021-09329-8, Print ISSN: 0929-6212, vol 124, pp 119–145
- Joshi M, Theyazn HH (2015) A review of network traffic analysis and prediction techniques. arXiv preprint arXiv: 1507.05722
- Lysenko S, Kira B, Oleg S (2018) A botnet detection approach based on the clonal selection algorithm. In: 2018 IEEE 9th international conference on dependable systems, services and technologies (DESSERT). IEEE
- Meidan Y et al (2018) N-BaloT—network based detection of IoT botnet attacks using deep autoencoders. IEEE Pervasive Comput 17(3):12–22
- 9. Hodo E et al (2016) Threat analysis of IoT networks using artificial neural network intrusion detection system. In: 2016 international symposium on networks, computers and communications (ISNCC). IEEE
- 10. Kumar P, Arun R, Selvakumar S (2011) Distributed denial of service attack detection using an ensemble of neural classifier. Comput Commun 34(11)
- 11. Doshi R, Noah A, Nick F (2018) Machine learning DDoS detection for consumer internet of things devices. In: 2018 IEEE security and privacy workshops (SPW). IEEE

- 12. Sharafaldin I, Arash HL, Ghorbani AA (2018) Toward generating a new intrusion detection dataset and intrusion traffic characterization. ICISSP
- 13. Tama BA, Kyung-Hyune R (2018) Attack classification analysis of IoT network via deep learning approach. In: Research briefs on information and communication technology evolution (ReBICTE)
- 14. Sultana N et al (2019) Survey on SDN based network intrusion detection system using machine learning approaches. Peer-to-Peer Netw Appl 12(2):493–501
- Shu JH, Jiang J, Jing XS (2018) Network traffic classification based on deep learning. J Phys Conf Series 1087(6). IOP Publishing
- Abeshu A, Chilamkurti N (2018) Deep learning: the frontier for distributed attack detection in fog-to-things computing. IEEE Commun Mag 56(2):169–175
- Torroledo I, Luis DC, Alejandro CB (2018) Hunting malicious TLS certificates with deep neural networks. In: Proceedings of the 11th ACM workshop on artificial intelligence and security. ACM
- Angrishi K (2017) Turning internet of things (IoT) into internet of vulnerabilities (IoI): IoT botnets. arXiv preprint arXiv: 1702.03681

Integration of IoT for MANET Network Security



Chetna D, Shikha D, Sunil Gupta D, and Tejinder Kaur D

Abstract MANET wireless network has proven to be a valuable tool in various communication applications. It has risen in popularity in recent years due to considerable advancements and the MANET network design presents the maximum difficulty. Recently, concerns about latency and availability have been worsened because of continual form and characteristic modifications, which have resulted in terms of performance and service quality difficulties. Self-organizations are the ones who have de-centralized MANET and without centralization, participating nodes are free to migrate. So, this paper undertakes a study to understand IoT for MANET network security where nodes can transit from being a host to become a router at any moment. This complicates the transmission of data packets among nodes in a de-centralized mobile ad-hoc network. Due to the nodes' proclivity for self-organization, MANET networks offer both advantages and disadvantages. This along with simplifying network maintenance also changes the topology, but data transit must be authorized. MANET may also be used to connect to bigger networks like the internet. However, there are no intelligent devices that can transmit data among machines.

Keywords MANET · IoT · Wireless networks · Networks · Security · Performance · Authorization

Chetna \cdot Shikha (\boxtimes) \cdot S. Gupta \cdot T. Kaur

Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India e-mail: shikha@chitkara.edu.in

Chetna e-mail: Chetna@chitkara.edu.in

S. Gupta e-mail: sunil.gupta@chitkara.edu.in

T. Kaur e-mail: kaur.tejinder@chitkara.edu.in

185

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_16

1 Introduction

Nowadays, most businesses rely on electronic devices and smart phones as they are accessible to everyone. Individuals from across the world can now connect to the Internet because of the worldwide connectivity of Internet. This demonstrates that the Internet of Things is a major global trend (IoT). Numerous products which one uses daily, i.e., printers, phones, and other electrical equipment, are all connected to the Internet of Things (IoT). The vast internet network encompasses several of these elements and numerous more. Additionally, Internet of Things users can make phone calls and transmit files to one another. Maintaining the security of each connected device or user is critical along with minimizing latency in the IoT system and data transfer in the appropriate amount of time for the IoT network [1]. Wireless Networks (WSNs) are a sort of Internet of Things (IoT) system that makes extensive use of available space, it also consists of wireless nodes which perform several functions. These lately have been employed in several areas and various prominent locations. WSNs can acquire and transmit data for every unique environment, each being with its own set of goals and objectives. As WSNs are utilized in various applications, optimizing their performance and lowering their latency is critical. When it comes to optimizing wireless network performance in an IoT system, this is a significant task that can be accomplished in various ways. The performance of wireless IoT systems can be determined by the optimal method, i.e., data transmission between the source and destination with the least amount of latency. The MANET network, which is a collection of the same, will have a numerous node. This study will be based on the project concept. The devices communicate with one another via wired and wireless connections in order to function together. Because of nodes shifting often, it isn't easy to keep track of them, and as a result, the network's design and the course also fluctuate. This is what has motivated a great deal of study worldwide: resolving the central MANET challenge of determining the optimal path through a network along with extending the life of network nodes beyond what was previously achieved. However, there is currently no comprehensive answer or set of regulations to follow this. Numerous approaches to this problem exist, including ant colony optimization, lion algorithm, static particle swarm optimization, and genetic algorithm. Utilize a dynamic genetic technique as dynamic as MANET [2].

2 Methods

The information for this inquiry was collected from a variety of places. For further information, archives of journal articles and newspaper articles were searched. Several public and private sources are used to acquire information regarding the sports firms in both countries. Collecting secondary data from a variety of sources helps speed up the research process. There is no need to go straight to the data sources while compiling secondary data. Working with a wide range of data types will be

easier if the secondary strategy is used. It can also be utilized with pre-existing data from a different perspective. One should do the additional procedure as a precaution just to guarantee a successful operation. This assists in locating reliable information on the subject. Because of this, the data from secondary sources will be reliable. Furthermore, the approach and the process are transparent and precise. It establishes a baseline for the results of the initial data collection to pave the path for future studies. You can be sure that your study plan is sound if you use secondary research methods.

3 Discussion

There is not one point of failure, and there never will be. Still, there may be a single or several hops between the nodes that comprise a MANET. There is a possibility that the same node can serve as the host itself when data is received or transmitted. It can also transport data to another node to be utilized there as a router. Because of MANET, the network design is dynamic as nodes constantly move that too in any nature (Fig. 1).

As a result of this dynamic movement, routing information keeps on changing [2]. IoT technology works efficiently even when it is deployed in places where several people are using it or also if devices are collaborated to accomplish a variety of tasks. Numerous files, including wireless applications, home automation applications, and others, are included with the IoT application. These files are used to link a variety of devices in the cloud system. Users are not required to establish the computer infrastructure, which is costly [3, 4]. Smart homes are an example of IoT applications



Mobile Adhoe Network

Fig. 1 A MANET system [3]



Fig. 2 IoT factors overview [5]

that are focused on enhancing service and reducing wait times. Numerous firms have begun to employ the non-IP technique [5] (Fig. 2).

With each day, an increasing number of electrical products are introduced to the market. These gadgets are capable of cooperating securely. The IoT is a modern application that requires security yet suffers from significant delays and latency. The curve of the Elliptic employs the Diffie Hellman algorithm. It is based on a public-key cryptosystem and employs the Diffie Hellman algorithm (EC-DH). Elliptic curves are insufficiently strong to protect the user's data due to a lack of storage capacity [6]. An individual utilizes the Internet of Things desire to increase their devices' connectivity, low latency, and bandwidth because the Internet of Things continues to grow in size [7]. As a result, a variety of factors might impact the network's Quality of Service (QoS). Those focused on the system's edges are developed on a cloud computing architecture that leverages emerging technologies to improve IoT applications. These technologies can assist in resolving issues with cloud models by providing individuals with other methods of resolving issues [8] (Table 1).

U		
Citation	Aim	Findings
Agrawal [1]	To understand security with respect to MANET and IoT	Handshaking between MANET and IoT allows for the creation of an appropriate interactive and Communicative IoT architecture
Alshaker and Almutairi [10]	To determine the availability of IOT for the MANET network	This technique will lower MANET network latency while also addressing availability concerns caused by dead nodes or low battery levels
Asemani et al. [3]	To propose a novel comprehensive definition for the IoT platform and its attributes in Cloud and Fog layer	The cloud and fog layer are presented based on scientific definitions in research articles, commercial product definitions and characteristics offered by IoT leader firms and IoT platform specifications in various open-source projects
Domb [5]	To show how to put together three parts to make an advanced smart home concept and implementation strong	He proposes a centralized real time event processing application to orchestrate and manage the massive data flow in a balanced and effective manner, using the capabilities of each component
Goyal and Saluja [6]	To find the Lightweight Security Algorithm for low Power IoT Devices	The ECDH algorithm has been shown to be superior to others in terms of power and area
Qin et. al. [9]	To make the IoT environment software defined so that it can change the quality level for different IoT tasks in very different wireless networks at the same time	Preliminary simulation results demonstrate that our method and the improved MINA system may make it easier to harness IoT multinetwork capabilities
Whitley [2]	Next-Generation Genetic Algorithm	Among the outcomes is the use of deterministic recombination operators capable of tunneling between local optima and deterministic constant time move operators

 Table 1
 Findings

3.1 The MANET Routing Protocol Integration in the Internet of Things.

There are several protocols in MANET that can assist in improving network security, but maintaining security in the IoT is challenging due to the sheer number of

connected devices [11]. As a result, IoT devices are subject to a variety of assaults, including malware, botnets, denial of service attacks, and a variety of web and Android malware. Therefore, a standardized architecture for IoT communication is required which can be utilized in a variety of contexts. Effective IoT security features Confidentiality.

3.2 The Security of IoT Confidentiality

The term "confidentiality" refers to the fact that any data stored or sent is protected from those who do not have the authority to see or attack it. Any data shared via IoT communication is safeguarded using a well-established, lightweight approach.

3.3 Router Security for MANET and IoT

Cryptographic techniques are employed to protect routing information during packet transmission in MANET and IoT. This is because both of these systems employ hop-to-hop protocols to transmit their packets and that is a difficult task in IoT because numerous safety protocols are being developed in MANET, but IoT is a new area of research.

3.4 Develop a Secure Method for IoT Communication in the MANET

We employ MANET for a specific purpose, but the Internet of Things (IoT) was designed to blur national boundaries, so we must develop a secure communication strategy that works for both the IoT and MANET. To do this, we should establish an authentication system capable of rapidly identifying apps, services and the individuals who use them [12].

3.5 The IoT SON Architecture is Applied in This Instance (Software Organizing Networking)

Numerous wireless networks employ SDN because it is simple to maintain and allows for rapid network changes due to software specifications. Network and devices, bandwidth utilization, transmission rate, and delay rate are critical statistics to consider [9]. Innovative multinetwork architecture and control systems are created to ascertain the optimal performance metric for an IoT network. Data and information from several network systems can be consolidated and analyzed in a single database or cloud architecture, referred to as a "database." While a multinetwork architecture is configured correctly, getting higher throughput when dealing with large amounts of data is possible.

4 Conclusion

The dynamic genetic algorithm was used to read changes in the MANET as a function of network parameters such as power consumption, node location, availability, and latency. This approach was used to determine the existence of these alterations. Consider three factors while determining the optimal path: power, speed, and distance. Individuals with genetic mutations want the least time, power, and distance to obtain the most cost-effective solution. This study examined a variety of various network topologies to determine whether the genetic capacity to adapt to network changes can be demonstrated or not. People and IoT can only collaborate to create an interactive and communicative IoT architecture only if some minor adjustments are made, and a lightweight cryptographic system is used. IoT has the potential to play a significant role in a variety of services such as traffic management and smart cities. An extensive study and investigation should be conducted in this scenario, as IoT integration has two primary issues.

References

- 1. Agrawal V (2017) Security with respect to MANET (mobile ad-hoc network) and IoT (internet of things). Orient J Comput Sci Technol 10(1):82–85
- 2. Whitley D (2019) Next-generation genetic algorithms: a user's guide and tutorial. Handbook of metaheuristics, Springer, Cham, pp 245–274
- Asemani M, Abdollahei F, Jabbari F (2019) Understanding IoT platforms: towards a comprehensive definition and main characteristic description. In: 2019 5th International conference on web research, pp 172–177
- 4. Pal A, Purushothaman B (2016) IoT technical challenges and solutions. Artech House
- 5. Domb M (2019) Smart home systems are based on the internet of things. In: The Internet of Things (IoT) for automated and smart applications
- Goyal TK, Sahula V (2016) Lightweight security algorithm for low power IoT devices. In: International conference on advances in computing, communications and informatics (ICACCI), pp 1725–1729
- Chhabra R, Verma S, Krishna CR (2017) A survey on driver behavior detection techniques for intelligent transportation systems. In: 2017 7th International conference on cloud computing, data science and engineering-confluence, pp 36–41
- Yeow K, Gani A, Ahmad RW, Rodrigues JJ, Ko K (2017) Decentralised consensus for edgecentric internet of things: a review, taxonomy, and research issues. IEEE Access 6:1513–1524

- Qin Z, Denker G, Giannelli C, Bellavista P, Venkatasubramanian N (2014) A software-defined networking architecture for the internet-of-things. In: 2014 IEEE network operations and management symposium (NOMS), pp 1–9
- 10. Abdulrahman Alshaker K, Almutairi S (2021) Availability in IOT for MANET network. Materials today: Proceedings
- Datta P, Sharma B (2017) A survey on IoT architectures, protocols, security and smart citybased applications. In: 2017 8th international conference on computing, communication and networking technologies, pp 1–5
- 12. Hua Z, Fei G, Qiaoyan W, Zhengping J (2011) A password-based secure communication scheme in battlefields for internet of things. China Commun 8(1):72–78

Detection of Tomato Leaf Ailment Using Convolutional Neural Network Technique



193

Richa Thakur D, Sanjukta Mohanty D, Paresh Kumar Sethy D, Nikhil Patro D, Priyanka Sethy D, and Arup Abhinna Acharya D

Abstract Tomatoes are very essential staple crop that is consumed by millions of people from all corner of the world. But, unfortunately, a huge part of the total tomato crop production is lost annually due to various plant ailments, and manual identification of this diseases is tedious and may need the assistance of trained expert. To overcome these issues, we have concentrated in relation to the usage of a deep learning algorithm according to a convolutional neural network to build a classification system to accurately classify leaf images and identify the disease. The tomato leaf ailment pictures in this paper is obtained from Kaggle database. If the plant is infected with a disease, the disease name is mentioned in the dataset. The dataset contains around 7928 images which are categorized into ten different classes. The dataset was divided into train, test, and validation sets in ratio 8:1:1. The first instance the dataset is iterated over, its elements are cached in memory. Subsequent iterations use the cached data. During a particular iteration, the dataset for the next iteration is also prefetched. The neural network is built by adding the rescaling and data augmentation layers first. Six convolutional and pooling layers were alternatively later applied for feature extraction. Dense layers were used for classification of the data from convolutional layers to the correct class name. The model gave an accuracy of 96.26% over the dataset which is much better than the traditional model.

Keywords Deep learning · Convolutional neural network · Feature extraction

1 Introduction

Tomatoes are a very essential staple crop that is enjoyed by millions of people all over the world. Tomatoes include the three most significant antioxidants that are

S. Mohanty · A. A. Acharya

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_17

R. Thakur $(\boxtimes) \cdot P$. K. Sethy $\cdot N$. Patro $\cdot P$. Sethy

Odisha University of Technology and Research, Bhubaneswar, India e-mail: richathakur2575@gmail.com

KIIT, Deemed to Be University, Bhubaneswar, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

vitamin E, vitamin C, and beta-carotene. They're also high in potassium, a mineral that's essential for overall health. It has a high market value and is mass produced in massive quantities. But, unfortunately, a huge part of the total tomato crop production faces loss annually because of various plant ailments. Late and inaccurate detection of plant ailments increases the losing percentage for the crop production. It is critical as to monitor the farmed crop's growth early on in order to ensure minimal losses. Many farmers make incorrect conclusions about the disease because visually discernible patterns in the leaf are difficult to classify at a glance. As a result, farmers' preventative measures may be ineffectual and, in some cases, detrimental. They don't have any expert recommendations on how to cope with their harvest infection. Overdosing or under-dosing pesticide has reflected in crop damage, resulting in increased output loss, in some cases due to a lack of understanding or misperception about the severity of the disease. Because manual disease monitoring is laborious, automatic disease detection in tomato plants will aid farmers in disease identification and decrease costs. Disease identification will aid in the prevention of losses and the creation of a high yield. As a result, a good method for detecting tomato disease promptly is essential. Plant disease detection has always relied on human interpretation via visual scrutiny. To identify pathogen-specific antigens or oligonucleotides, it is now coupled or replaced with various applied sciences. Furthermore, recent technological advancements and huge price savings in the digital imaging area collection have enabled practical implementation of a variety of diagnosis based on images. However, because the captured image contains compressed data that is tough for a machine to understand, it necessitates a preliminary processing phase to bring out specific characteristic (for example, color and shape) that is manually prearranged by specialists. Deep learning is often used in these scenarios because it allows the computer to train the most appropriate functions without the need for human intervention. Deep CNN became trainable in large scale in 2010s thanks to rapid technological development and improved learning methods. The method proposed in the study applies to some of the most frequent tomato plant diseases which are bacterial spots, curl virus and septoria spots, and other illnesses. The image of each leaf can be assigned to one of the ailments classifications or determined as healthy. The dataset was taken from Plant Village, a collection of 7928 photos. Broadly speaking, the proposed method contains three main steps: data acquisition, preprocessing, and classification. As mentioned earlier, pictures used to track the proposed approach were taken from a public dataset called Plant Village. The next step was to scale the image before inputting it into the classification model. The classification of the input in the final step was done using a so-called convolutional neural network model, which comprises layers of convolution, pooling, and fully connected. The first layer of the convolutional network is the convolutional layer. The rest of the paper is designed as: Literature review is explained in Sect. 2, experimental work has been put in the Sect. 3. Section 4 represents the result and discussion and concludes the paper in Sect. 5 with some future aspects.

2 Literature Review

To follow the right path, we need to identify previous research in this area. Image processing and deep learning techniques have long been in use for the reliable categorization of plant leaf ailments, which is a crucial research subject. This article describes the most commonly used techniques in the relevant field. This section describes the most widely used techniques in each field.

In [1], the author used the Histogram of Oriented Gradient (HOG) method to predict features and feed them into a classification model. Finally, they evaluated the leaves, diagnosed the disease, and sent the information to the farmers by text message. Next, the tomato leaves were taken and the disease was identified using SVM and ANN algorithms. Data acquisition, preprocessing, feature extraction, image segmentation, and classification phases were all part of those methodologies. The dataset contained 200 images of tomato and corn leaves. Fifty images were images of healthy tomato and corn leaves, and 110 images were images of tomato and corn leaves in the coaching and testing section. Similarly, 40 sheet images were used in the test phase. The arrow represents connection from output of one node with a standard ANN to the output of another node. The batch size was set at 20 for each batch. The learning rate was initially set at 0.01 and gradually reduced to 1/0.3 until the plateau where the loss did not decrease was reached. Early stopping was also used to track loss of validation and stop the training process when the validation process increased. We examined tomato and corn crops using SVM and ANN classifiers. The tomato harvest result with SVM and with ANN8085 accuracy was 6070%. SVM provided 7075% accuracy for maize, while ANN provided 5565% accuracy. This model consumes more time and is slow. The highest accuracy achieved is 85%. The goal of [2] was to create two models for identifying diseased tomatoes using deep CNNs and object detection architectures. Pictures from Internet were taken and carefully inspected to ensure that the visuals and disease types corresponded. The training set photos needed to be annotated in two different ways for two different object recognition architectures. A training set was used to train the model. Validation set was accustomed to provide feedback on progress of the training and whether training was completed. Finally, a trained model was used to evaluate performance on the test set. In this study, tomato plant diseases were detected at the fruiting stage. Detection of plant diseases at the fruit stage leads to detection of diseases at later stages, which are more difficult to treat. In [3], they segmented images of tomato leaves using adaptive clustering numbers from the K-means algorithm. This approach has not been able to achieve high accuracy in disease detection. The goal of their study at [4] is Extreme, a machine learning categorization technique with a one-layer feedforward network for classifying plant diseases by analyzing leaf photographs. It was to use Learning Machine (ELM). In this study, the image was preprocessed in HSV color space, and features were extracted using Haralic textures. We then used these features to train and evaluate the model using the ELM classifier. After the test was completed, the accuracy of the ELM was calculated. As compared to other models, ELM results show 84.94% higher accuracy. However, training and processing the

model is time consuming. In [5], they conducted a comparative study of five machine learning methods for plant ailment recognition. The results of this work show that the CNN classifier can detect more diseases with high accuracy. According to this work, in the future, other machine learning techniques like decision trees will be used to detect plant diseases using a Naive Bayes classifier, and all kinds of plant diseases detected by farmers can be automatically detected. The classification was accurate only to distinguish between healthy and unhealthy leaves. Another classification of unhealthy leaves was inaccurate.

In [6], they used the KFHTRL PBC method, which included three steps: pretreatment, feature extraction, and classification. Input leaf photo noise was taken out using a Kuan filter during preprocessing to enhance picture quality and disease diagnosis accuracy. They then used the Hough transform. The results of the experiments demonstrate that the KFHTRLPBC technique has improved the peak signal-to-noise ratio while reducing time complexity. However, accuracy achieved was only 88%. They used a random forest to distinguish between healthy and unhealthy leaves from the datasets obtained in [7]. The research they proposed included several implementation phases such as dataset creation, feature extraction, classifier training, and classification. To classify infected and healthy photos, we combined the generated diseased and healthy leaf datasets and trained under a random forest. They used an oriented gradient histogram to extract image features (HOG). Only 70% accuracy was achieved in random forest. In [8], they used a soft computing approach to automatically segment the disease from plant leaf photographs. They used BFO to optimally weight the RBFNN. This has improved the speed and accuracy of the network in identifying and classifying areas affected by various diseases of plant leaves. By finding and grouping seed points that have a common quality in the feature extraction process, the region expansion algorithm has improved the efficiency of the network. The proposed method advanced disorder identity and type accuracy. But the noisy pixels have been now no longer eliminated the use of the filtering method. To classify the 1.2 million excessive decision pictures, they educated a huge, deep convolutional neural community in [9]. The neural community consisted of five convolutional layers. They didn't use any unsupervised pre-education of their research to maintain matters simple. Due to the excessive quantity of layers withinside the neural community, a considerable quantity of processing time became required. It became now no longer prepared to categorize various agricultural sicknesses. The studies in [10] proposed a way for photo segmentation method that became used to locate and classify plant leaf sicknesses automatically. Image segmentation, that is a key a part of disorder analysis in plant leaf disorder, became achieved by use of the genetic algorithm. But there has been no type method used withinside the segmentation technique for enhancing the popularity rate.

3 Experiential Work

3.1 Data Collection

The tomato leaf ailment images adopted in this paper are obtained out of Kaggle.com. It consists of a labeled dataset of various images of tomato leaves. Each plant in the image is either healthy or unhealthy. If the plant is infected with a disease, the disease name is mentioned in the dataset. Around 7928 photos from ten different classifications make up the collection. Images are of high-resolution quality in RGB format. The dataset contains a higher number of images of unhealthy plants as compared to healthy plants since during prediction most of the images will be of unhealthy class type.

3.2 Data Preprocessing

The dataset was divided into 8:1:1 train, test, and validation sets. The neural network will be trained using the training dataset. The validation dataset is used to offer a rough indication of model skill while adjusting the hyperparameters. The test dataset is used for computing the final precision and prediction of the model after the training is completed. The items of the dataset will be cached in memory the first time it is iterated over. Subsequent iterations will use the cached data. During a particular iteration, the dataset for the next iteration is prefetched. Doing so reduces the step time to the maximum of the training and its time to extract the data. This enables faster computational speeds and higher efficiency of the model. Figures 1 and 2 represent Naïve implementation versus prefetch.

The RGB values of the image [0, 255] are rescaled to be in the [0,1] range. Images are also resized to fixed dimensions (256 × 256). This ensures uniformity in data so higher accuracy can be achieved without overfitting. Data augmentation strategy is used for increasing diversity of training set by applying random (but realistic) modifications to images, such as random rotations and flipping, image contrast, image hue, and so on. This increases the model's robustness when it comes to making predictions on a wide range of photos.



Fig. 1 Naïve implementation


Fig. 2 Implementation using prefetch

3.3 Classification

We have used CNN to create a computer model that takes unstructured images as input and turns them into classification labels. They fall into the class of artificial neural network that could be taught to learn functions needed for classification. Performance is improved because it requires less preprocessing and can perform autonomous feature extraction compared to traditional methods. The CNN architecture is similar to organization of the visual cortex. Each block has three levels named as convolution, activation, and maximum pooling. This design uses two fully combined layers with a softmax activation layer on the output label, followed by six such blocks. For feature extraction, convolutional and pooling layers are used and for classification, fully connected layers are used. Since the classification problem is nonlinear in nature, the nonlinearity is introduced into the network via the activation function. The convolution layer consists of alternating convolution and pooling operations that help in feature extraction. The complexity of the retrieved features grows as the depth is increased in the network. Throughout, a 3×3 filter is utilized. In the first convolutional layer, we employed 32 output filters. This number is increased to 64 for all further convolutional layers. To compensate for the smaller feature map, the number of filters must be increased. Zero padding was used to retain the image size after the convolution operation. Nonlinearity is incorporated using the ReLU activation function. After every convolution operation, a max-pooling operation is performed to speed up training and to make the model lesser susceptible to slight input changes. For max-pooling, the kernel size is 2×2 with a stride of 1 in all directions. The final two layers are responsible for the classification of input. It is made up of two layers of neural networks that are fully coupled. To compute the probability scores for ten different classes, the first layer is made up of 64 neurons, whereas the second layer is made up of ten neurons with soft max activation function which is represented in Fig. 3.

3.4 Experimental Settings

The dataset used in this paper is gathered from Kaggle.com. It consists of around 7928 images of tomato leaves each belonging to one of ten different classes of tomato plant



Fig. 3 Model diagram

diseases. Images are of high-resolution quality in RGB format. TensorFlow is used to implement the model. The dataset is split in an 8:1:1 ratio into training, testing, and validation datasets, respectively. Data augmentation has been used to boost the efficiency of the model on pictures that are distorted or misaligned. Random rotation of 72 degrees and horizontal and vertical flipping of images are performed to augment the dataset. The loss function is categorical cross entropy, and the Adam optimizer is used for optimization. For a total of 20 epochs, the model is trained and a batch size of 32 is employed for every iteration. The experiment is run on an Intel Core i5-10210U CPU running at 1.60 GHz.

4 Results and Analysis

The performance of the model has been assessed using accuracy. The training accuracy and loss graphs with respect to the number of epochs show convergence of the model. After 20 epochs of training, an accuracy of 96.26% has been obtained over the validation dataset. This figure of accuracy suggests that the model works well on the dataset and can be used to classify the ten tomato leaf diseases with a minimal amount of resources. Optimizations like data caching and prefetch enable the neural network to be quickly trained on a computer with minimum hardware requirements without any specialized hardware such as a Graphics Processing Unit (GPU). The model, therefore, gives a straightforward and practical solution of handling the problem of plant disease identification with accurate results.

In Fig. 4, the first image is the training versus validation accuracy graph, and the second image is the loss graph. The number of epochs is represented on the X-axis, while on the Y-axis we have accuracy measure in the first image and loss measure in the second image. So, we can see from Fig. 4 that initially we had an accuracy of nearly 0.5, which increased up to nearly 0.9 after 20 epochs. Whereas, in the loss chart we can see that error keeps reducing in backpropagation as we proceed forward with epochs.

5 Conclusion

Agriculture is one of the most important sectors with the bulk of the population relying on it. Therefore, identification of diseases in these crops is very important for economic growth. Tomatoes are a staple food that is cultivated in large quantities. Therefore, the purpose of this paper is to detect and identify ten different diseases of tomato crops. To classify tomato leaf diseases into ten classes, the suggested methodology employs a convolutional neural network model, achieving 96.26% accuracy. As part of future work, we can experiment with the proposed model utilizing a variety of learning rates and optimizers. It may also include experimenting with new architectures to increase the model's performance. Research can be extended to detect multiple diseases of multiple plants. We can also develop IoT-based real-time monitoring systems, websites, and mobile applications for this purpose.



Fig. 4 Training versus validation graphs

References

- 1. Kanaka Durga N, Anuradha G (2019) Plant disease identification using SVM and ANN algorithms. Int J Recent Technol Engi (IJRTE)
- Kai T, Li J, Zeng J, Asenso E, Zhang L (2019) Segmentation of tomato leaf images based on adaptive clustering number of K-means algorithm. Comput Electron Agri 165. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.compag.2019.104962
- 3. Qimei W, Feng Q, Minghe S, Jianhua Q, Jie X (2019) Identification of tomato disease types and detection of infected areas based on object detection techniques, Article ID 9142753
- Xian T, Ngadiran R (2021) Plant diseases classification using machine learning. J Phys: Conf Ser 1962:012024. https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1962/1/012024
- Shruthi U, Nagaveni V, Raghavendra BK (2020) A review on machine learning classification techniques for plant disease detection. In: 2020 5th international conference on advanced computing and communication systems (ICACCS), pp 281–284. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICA CCS.2019.8728415
- Deepa NR, Nagarajan N (2021) Kuan noise filter with Hough transformation based reweighted linear program boost classification for plant leaf disease detection. J Ambient Intell Human Comput 12:5979–5992
- Ramesh S (2018) Plant disease detection using machine learning. International conference on design innovations for 3Cs compute communicate control (ICDI3C), pp 41–45. https://doi.org/ 10.1109/ICDI3C.2018.00017
- 8. Chouhan SS, Kaul A, Singh UP, Jain S (2018) Bacterial foraging optimization based radial basis function neural network (BRBFNN) for identification and classification of plant leaf

diseases: an automatic approach towards plant pathology. IEEE Access 6:8852-8863. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2018.2800685

- Krizhevsky A, Sutskever I, Hinton GE (2017) ImageNet classification with deep convolutional neural networks. Commun ACM 60, 6(June 2017):84–90. https://doi.org/10.1145/3065386
- Singh V, Misra AK (2016) Detection of plant leaf diseases using image segmentation and soft computing techniques. Inf Process Agri 4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.inpa.2016.10.005



The Repercussion of AI Tools for Professionals in the Term of Compensation and Leadership on the Employee Retention and Job Satisfaction

Ravinder Kaur and Hardeep Kaur

Abstract To identify the variables of academic professionals on job satisfaction and retention. There is little research on academic professionals in private schools, especially in the north region. This study is examined to understand the short format used by the organization to engage its employees. Several factors such as remuneration and leadership will also focus on the pursuit of loyalty and job satisfaction for important employees. The structured questionnaire was received from the faculty members of private teachers. Good Compensation and good leadership give more satisfaction to the employee as well their long time with the organization. With the help, the Job Satisfaction Survey (JSS) questionnaire was used to evaluate the overall satisfaction of the teachers. There is a positive relationship between these two factors. The reliability and validity of the questionnaire were checked on Statistical Package For The Social Sciences (SPSS) and the value is 0.85. Random sampling is used to collect the data from 100 employees of private schools. The result indicates that a positive relationship between compensation and leadership plays an important role to maximize the job satisfaction of employees with the help of AI tools. This paper also contributes to society as well by encouraging the employees to contribute more to the growth of both.

Keywords Retention \cdot Job satisfaction \cdot Private teachers \cdot North region \cdot AI use in HR

1 Introduction

Human resource management performs multi-dimensional tasks which majorly includes retaining employees and making them satisfied with their jobs. The organization spends several resources to search for the legitimate labor force and afterward acquire, prepare, and hold them to understand the interests of the organization for their growth. The term human resource management manages the persuasive and

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_18

R. Kaur (🖂) · H. Kaur

University Business Schools, Chandigarh University, Mohali, India e-mail: ravinder.e1795@cumail.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

proficient treatment of the labor forces. Staff maintenance and turnover will keep on being a significant issue of the twenty-first century. Thus, the key role is assigned to the human resource to give a fair chance of growth, opportunities, a good salary package, and a safe working environment to the employees. Organizational stakeholders are dissatisfied with today's working conditions and culture in the age of globalization teachers educationists and academicians are introducing and implementing a range of innovative models for the development of teachers which are taken by external management involvement and lower-level leadership is not able to successfully achieve the planned objectives and goals [1]. Nowadays, the competition is on a global scale, and most of the education institutes face obstacles to achieve quality education. Literature also shows that employees are a significant part of the organization and with the contribution of the skills, knowledge, and competencies of the employees, the organizations are getting success to achieve the objectives of the organization. In 2006 indicate in their book that organization invest in the employees [2]. To achieve the organizational goal and objectives, retention is one of the important factor, as it is vital in gaining a competitive advantage over the competitors in the era of globalization and competition [3]. The major challenge for organizations is to retain their employees as skilled employees are not easily available in the market. In the competitive world, working environment of all the organizations either small or large and dealing with facilitate the customers by providing the service or products are continuously triggered by social and economic advancements, which subsequently passed.

1.1 Research Gap

Numerous studies have been conducted on a national and international scale on job retention and job satisfaction in various organized and unorganized sectors. Researchers focused that the monetary, non-monetary factors and the working environment are the major factors which affects the performance of academicians. This study give attention on employee satisfaction and retention how these two factor effect on organization. However, there are scant numbers of studies in context to job satisfaction in academics in context to the Indian academic system especially at Private teacher's levels.

Following research gaps were recognized after a broad writing audit in the field of teacher's retention, explicitly in the field of private institutes. Most of the existing studies on employee turnover and retention in private educational institutes (teachers) have been carried out in the western context. There are extremely limited studies that have been attempted in-depth study of causes and consequences of faculty turnover in the private teachers of Punjab.

There are no studies which are related to the job satisfaction and retention among the academician of private teachers in Punjab.

There is a dearth of literature on the impact of retention and job satisfaction, most of the existing literature is based upon the one factor, like motivation, fringe benefits,

learning opportunities, healthy working environment and organization commitment, but this research will focus to cover many factors to attempt the in-depth study of causes and consequences of turnover of academicians in the private teachers of Punjab.

There is not much literature that examines the relationship between retention and job satisfaction in the private Professional. This study would be an attempt to explore these factors and suggest measures to increase retention and job satisfaction.

1.2 Objectives of Study

- (1) To identify the factors that lead to employee retention and job satisfaction among the academicians of private teachers in Punjab.
- (2) To establish a relationship between recognized factors of retention and job satisfaction among academicians of private teachers in Punjab.

2 **Review of Literature**

Most companies today face the problem of employee retention. Organizations involve employees in new ways to be successful and reach new levels of success in the competitive world.

Carried out to discover the motivating factors (both monetary and non-monetary) that can effectively increase the motivation level of employees. Information was gathered from educators in the city of Birgunj for this review, which uncovered that persuasive variables and inspirational bundles affect representative inspiration in private instructors [4].

Strategic planning is a must in human resource management. When planning strategically, the HR manager will study and summarize previous work, and will pay special attention to the enterprise's potential development pattern (2020).

Big data analysis is particularly useful for conforming enterprise qualities, data optimization, industry growth patterns, and projecting future enterprise need (2019).

Insufficient data information and command, HR planning frequently deviates from precision planning and forecast of individual demand. As a result, HR requires time and labor in the HR planning process (2018).

In (2017) found that the maximum number of employees left the job due to dissatisfaction [5].

Conducted the study (2016) to determine the overall job satisfaction of undergraduate lecturers at universities in Sindh. The study was based on two factors of job satisfaction, a motivator (progress, recognition) and hygiene (interpersonal, guidelines, remuneration) [6]. University teacher training students used a well-structured questionnaire, and 125 people took part in this study. To improve job satisfaction and

performance, the researcher suggested that management focus on the work motivators (progress, recognition) and hygiene (interpersonal/administrative relationship, guidelines, and remuneration) of the undergraduate faculty. Teachers who want to stay at their school for a longer period of time were discovered. There was also no correlation found between job satisfaction and teaching commitments (2015) [7]. Using the demographic variable gender, in (2005) investigated job satisfaction. Female faculty members were more satisfied with their jobs and colleagues, while male colleagues were more satisfied with their pay, promotion, and care. In ventilated the effects of school and organizational characteristics on teacher turnover and, as a result, teacher staffing issues Teacher characteristics such as specialty, age, and retirement account for a sizable portion of sales [8]. Previous theory and research have largely ignored the significant effects of school and organizational characteristics on turnover. According to the data, while public teachers in low-income areas do not have moderately higher rates, larger teachers, public teachers in large school districts, or urban teachers do not have high teacher turnover. Small private teachers, on the other hand, experience lot of ups and downs.

The AI the board framework should persuade representatives that it is fair and equity. For the most part, decency can be seen as the system to make sense of workers' trust toward their association [9] (Fig. 1).

Organizational characteristics such as insufficient administrative support, low salaries and problems with student discipline, and limited faculty influence on school decision-making all contribute to higher turnover rates and determine the characteristics of teachers and teachers. The findings show that, as a result of the organizational framework, the problem of low retention predominates.

Research has been contrasted covering a mix of the before referred to investigation typologies. Theories and models set out to explain the characteristic have been had a go at using varied creates to affirm their authenticity across unequivocal organizations. There is thusly a ton to browse to examine factors adding to worker turnover anyway the causal methodology is picked over different typologies because of the relative 'wealth' of systems, models and speculations for this space of exploration.



The creators accept that an examination of the significant worker maintenance speculations inside an industry will illuminate the steadiest structure for clarifying the peculiarity.

Herzberg identifies with inherent parts of occupation fulfillment. It centers on profession movement, obligation and accomplishments. This speculation thinks about these parts fundamental for work satisfaction and making the agent stay in the work. This speculation considers more money as a tidiness factor, the deficiency of which can make the specialist frustrated at this point its quality can't make the laborer more satisfied conversely, with business development and stimulating work. Our study uncovers the equivalent for example representative were happy with their pay rates however they were worried about their vocation. They accept there were insufficient freedoms for professional success.

Job satisfaction represents several separate but related criteria of job satisfaction. There is no precise definition because different authors or researchers approach job satisfaction from various angles depending on the type and importance of the job. Furthermore, job satisfaction was described as "any environmental scenario in which the employee believes that he is content with my work" [10].

2.1 Theoretical Framework

Job Satisfaction

Job satisfaction represents several separate but related criteria of job satisfaction. There is no precise definition because different authors or researchers approach job satisfaction from various angles depending on the type and importance of the job. Furthermore, job satisfaction is defined as any environmental scenario in which the person feels content with his employment [11].

Employee satisfaction is increased by retention factors such as perks, compensation achievement, and recognition at work. Employee dissatisfaction is caused by a lack of interaction between employees and management, job security, policies, and working conditions at the organization. The motivators themselves, i.e., the things that are principally responsible for job satisfaction, are one of the aspects. Work recognition and type, responsibility, and professional advancement He also mentioned the hygienic factors. The presence of hygienic variables does not add to job satisfaction, but their absence has a detrimental impact [12]. Company policy, supervision, interpersonal connections, working circumstances, and remuneration are all hygiene factors.

Versions of job satisfaction argue that terms like job attitudes, workplace satisfaction, and employee morale are interchangeable, which may explain why there is no uniform definition of job satisfaction [13]. Job satisfaction is defined as the reaction of employees who have a positive attitude toward the organization., referred to job satisfaction as attitude toward the job plays very important role positive shown satisfaction and negative shown dissatisfaction in the employees. Some of the studies



explored that female faculty members are more satisfied then male member [14]. Gives importance to working environment at workplace which plays an important role for job satisfaction. Number of factor playing their role in employee retention and satisfaction Murnane, Richard. Worker having long experience and less expectation have stay more in institutions [15] (Fig. 2).

2.2 Hypotheses of the Study

Based on the results and inconsistencies in the literature review there is association between leadership and compensation played role in employee retention and job satisfaction and determine whether there is any relationship among these factor.

H01. There is no relationship between employee job satisfaction and retention.

2.3 Research Methodology

Based on the literature research discussed above, a theoretical framework was developed. It was created to examine the impact of the compensation and leadership for employee loyalty and to determine the role of job satisfaction and motivation moderator in the development of this relationship (Fig. 3). The Repercussion of AI Tools for Professionals in the Term ...



Fig. 3 Research model

Type of Study: Exploratory cum Descriptive Research Design

Exploratory cum descriptive research design will be used in this research. A crosssectional data will be used where a sample will be taken only one time from the population.

2.4 Primary Data

The questionnaire method is going to be used to infer answers to the research questions. To find out job satisfaction factors that impact employee retention through a primary survey will be conducted from private teachers in Punjab with the help of a structured questionnaire. This questionnaire is developed with structured scales which have been used by different authors in previous studies.

A self-developed structured questionnaire will be developed. The pre-testing of the questionnaire will be done through a pilot survey from 50 respondents. The responses will feed into the appropriate software to check the value of Cronbach Alpha with value 0.85, which shows the reliability of the questionnaire.

2.5 Secondary Data

Secondary data is taken from various sources such as journals, journals, articles, research papers, books, published reports, e-resources.

The strength correlation that exists in the observed variables is shown in Table 1. The correlation between incentives and salary is estimated to be r = 0.393 ($p \ 0.001$). Furthermore, compensation as a variable covaries positively with awards (r = 0.178, $p \ 0.05$). The covariance between compensation and leadership relationship (r = 0.37, $p \ 0.05$) is positive, as expected.

Demographic characteristics percentage ($N = 50$)				
Gender	Male	68.4%		
	Female	31.6%		
Age	21–29 years	14.4%		
	30-39 years	30.1%		
	4049 years	45.2%		
	50 years and above	10.4%		
Marital status	Single	27.1%		
	Married	67.0%		
Educational qualification	B. Sc B. Ed	22.6%		
	M. Sc B. Ed	65.7%		
	Others	11.7%		
Work experience (present	0–5 years	21.0%		
organization)	6–10 years	46.0%		
	Above 10 years	33.0%		

Table 1Demographiccharacteristics of respondents

Table 2 Validity and reliability of research instruments

Variable	Item	R	Sig	Ket	Realiablites	Ket
Compensation	X2.1	0.586	0.00	Valid	0.746	0.760
	X2.2	0.618	0.00	Valid	0.739	
	X2.3	0.780	0.00	Valid	0.685	
	X2.4	0.664	0.00	Valid	0.730	
Leadership	X3.1	0.666	0.00	Valid	0.791	0.801
	X3.2	0.818	0.00	Valid	0.735	
	X3.3	0.785	0.00	Valid	0.754	

Research tool—The instrument for obtaining information would be structured questionnaire. The questionnaire will be pretested for its validity and reliability for each construct.

According to sekaran in 1992 the realistic limit is 0.7 is acceptable. So as per the table the shown in Table 2 that there is positive correlation with compensation and leadership (Table 3).

3 Result

Based on the result the regression analysis shown that compensation and leadership influence the employee retention, 0.45 value indicate by regression coefficient. With

Factors	Statements	Mean
Adequate and fair compensation	I am satisfied with the income	0.529
	My financial need is fulfilled with this pay	0.583
	I will continue my present job	0.711
	I am overcompensated for my job	0.60
	I feel happy with my salary increment	0.76
Support and leadership	My supervisor pay attention to my grievance	0.577
	My management recognizes my merits	0.611
	The salary offered by the institution is very good	0.584

Table 3 Factors with mean value

this result the first hypothesis is accepted that compensation and leadership has positive and significant influence on employee retention.

Result: Twelve institutional principals and teachers participated in this study. The analysis yielded 4 major themes: Environment impact, recognition, compensation, and leadership with the use of AI. The findings revealed a strong relationship between the main manager's leadership and the performance of the teachers. Compensation with performance has a high correlation and the combination of the principal's leadership qualities and compensation with performance has a very high correlation. The outcomes showed that between head administrative authority and instructor execution there is an extremely high relationship. Between pay with the presentation have high connection and the blend of directors' administrative authority and pay with the exhibition there is an exceptionally high relationship. The outcomes showed that there is an extremely high connection between's the administration of the primary chief and the presentation of the educators. The findings revealed a strong relationship between the main manager's leadership and the performance of the teachers. Compensation with performance has a high correlation and the combination of the principal's leadership qualities and compensation with performance has a very high correlation.

The absence of professional success potential open doors inside an organization is a significant reason for representative turnover. Agents in their 30 s are bound to stop because of an absence of expert advancement than for different reasons. Learning open doors and expert progression are fundamental for agent maintenance. While workers might be held by giving sufficient open doors to advancement, there are agents who might look for elective positions on the off chance that the association doesn't really try to mentally enamor these laborers and dole out them undertakings that require creativity. This may likewise infer that a specialist's assurance (PO fit) assumes a part in his support. A laborer whose calling targets don't match with those of the association will feel deadened to stay in the association and will leave once monetary circumstances are ideal.

Representatives can't be held exclusively based on money related benefits. Proficient motivation starts with creativity and mental satisfaction. While the real work might be invigorating, time limitations might change it into inauspicious and procedural, clearing out the creative part. Along these lines, a harmony among productivity and advancement ought to be accomplished [16]. An overemphasis on proficiency might bring about work that is dry and debilitating, prompting position disappointment and, subsequently, laborer turnover.

4 Discussion

AI can aid in the adoption of a transition and the creation of a new application experience. Following the completion of this study, the fundamental conclusion is obvious. Compliance with these changes inside activities is becoming increasingly vital, and employees should consciously shun from simple owner skills and repetitive chores. In doing so, the human resources department requires basic information based on computer services in order to meet the challenge faced by large organizations and increase their competence in providing important information to management in order for management to make informed decisions regarding the HR department. If organizations want to remain competitive in today's market, they should consider ways to incorporate conversational AI for HR transactions into their decision-making process. Organizations need to rely on AI to perform administrative tasks to make HR departments more efficient. A Harvard Business Review (HBR) reports that as 9 out of 10 senior management executives have reported positive and tangible business benefits from AI applications. 66% said that leveraging AI technologies for business process automation helped to deliver quick improvements-Infosys report on 'Leadership in the Age of AI.' Organizational leadership is evolving with changes in technology.

Companies are beginning to appreciate the value of staff retention and are investing in employee development. Regardless of industry, organizations benefit more from long-term employee cooperation than from hunting for new things. It involves additional expenses for human resources, marketing, education, and the time-consuming process of becoming acquainted with staff and responsibilities. That is why breakthrough technology and artificial intelligence (AI) aid in employee connections. The prospective application involves the interface between the employer, employees, and the desired culture of the firm [17]. AI may create a distinct competitive advantage, engage people in decision-making, and present them with a compelling incentive to stay with the organization.

5 Limitations and Direction for Future Research

The study is limited to just two variables, remuneration and leadership. The study measured the relationship between job satisfaction and employee retention using these two variables. Another limitation is a study that focuses only on private schools in the northern region.

In the future, more factors can be involved to give more satisfaction to the employees. A similar study can be conducted in the industries like telecom, IT, Business process outsourcing in which they are facing issue in employee retention and job satisfaction. Future research needs to develop the model with common factor of retention and job satisfaction suggested by Farooq (2016).

6 Conclusion

Employees are the most important assets of an organization and their contribution gives growth and expansion. The study was focused on the two factors adequate and fair compensation and support and leadership of employee retention and job satisfaction. The findings indicate that remuneration and leadership have a good and considerable impact on employee retention; nevertheless, the volume of data makes it impossible to integrate and present the study in a clear way. This research article tried to compile all information that is relevant to job satisfaction and employee retention and also paid attention to a factor which gives an impact on it. The study illustrates that job satisfaction improves employee retention.

There were certain limits during the study, such as the availability of time to conduct the research to obtain the necessary information. Time was one of the obstacles faced that forced us to add more data on the importance of this topic. Another limit was access to information that should have been obtained from various associations. The data collected was difficult to obtain because representatives of some associations were reluctant to reveal their actual findings.

References

- Alhmoud A, Rjoub H (2020) Does generation moderate the effect of total rewards on employee retention? Evidence from Jordan. Sage Open 10(3). https://doi.org/10.1177/215824402095 7039
- Mangi R, Jawad Soomro H, Ali Ghumro I, Raza Abidi A, Jalbani AA (2011). A study of job satisfaction among non phd faculty in universities. Australian J Bus Manage Res 1(7). https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/329916954
- Alshallah S (2004) Job satisfaction and motivation: how do we inspire employees? Radiol Manage 26(2):47–51. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15098904
- Gupta SD, Jain U, Dev PK, Gautam S, Chadha NK, Sharma SP, Ranka PC, Modi I, Everitt AV, Massie HR, Srivastava PN, Gautham AK, Sharma V, Jaipur AK (2013) Consulting editors managing editors. Yogesh Atal 27(4)
- Guthrie JP (2000) Alternative pay practices and employee turnover: an organization economics perspective. Group Org Manag 25(4):419–439. https://doi.org/10.1177/1059601100254006
- 6. Hagopian A, Zuyderduin A, Kyobutungi N, Yumkella F (2009) Job satisfaction and morale in the ugandan health workforce. 28(5). https://doi.org/10.1377/HLTHAFF.28.5.W863

- Heriyati P, Seiichi Ramadhan A (2012) The influence of employee satisfaction in supporting employee work performance and retention moderated by the employee engagement factor of an institution (an empirical study of binus business school). J Econ Manage 6(1):191–200
- Ingersoll RM (2001) Teacher turnover, teacher shortages, and the organization of schools. A CTP Working Paper. CPRE Research Reports, Report: CTP-W-99-1, 37
- 9. Saunders Mark NK, Thornhill A (2003) Organisational justice, trust and the management of change: an exploration. Pers Rev
- Jatobá M, Santos J, Gutierriz I, Moscon D, Fernandes PO, Teixeira JP (2019) Evolution of artificial intelligence research in human resources. Procedia Comput Sci 164:137–142. https:// doi.org/10.1016/J.PROCS.2019.12.165
- Labrague LJ, de los Santos JAA (2021) Fear of COVID-19, psychological distress, work satisfaction and turnover intention among frontline nurses. J Nurs Manag 29(3):395–403. https:// doi.org/10.1111/JONM.13168
- Long CS, Yusof WMM, Kowang TO, Heng LH (2014) The impact of transformational leadership style on job satisfaction. World Appl Sci J 29(1):117–124. https://doi.org/10.5829/IDOSI. WASJ.2014.29.01.1521
- Park S, Henkin AB, Egley R (2005) Teacher team commitment, teamwork and trust: exploring associations. J Educ Adm 43(5):462–479. https://doi.org/10.1108/09578230510615233
- 14. Selvabaskar, S., Surulivel, S. T., Alamelu, R., & Uthaya Joice, D. (n.d.). JOB SATISFACTION AMONG SCHOOL TEACHERS. Retrieved June 8, 2021, from http://www.ijpam.eu
- 15. Shields M, Ward M (n.d.) Improving nurse retention in the national health service in England: the impact of job satisfaction on intentions to quit. Retrieved June 14, 2021, from www.cepr. org/pubs/new-dps/dplist.asp?authorid=145486
- 16. The power of people: learn how successful organizations use workforce ... Nigel Guenole, Jonathan Ferrar, Sheri Feinzig Google
- 17. Siddhartha B, Das N, Bhattacharjee D, Mukherjee A (eds) (2016) Handbook of research on recent developments in intelligent communication application

A Critical Analysis of AI-Based Techniques for Heart Disease Prediction



Deepika Arora, Avinash Sharma, and B. K. Agarwal

Abstract Data Mining (DM) is a process which assists in mining the significant data from the irregular data. The current information is employed to predict the futuristic results in the prediction analysis. The heart disease prediction techniques have various phases such as dataset input, to pre-process the image, extract the attributes and classify the data. The various types of techniques are proposed in the previous decades for predicting the cardiac disorder. These techniques are broadly classified as machine learning, deep learning and clustering. In this paper, all techniques are reviewed in terms of methodology and results. It is analyzed that deep learning techniques are more popular now to predict the heart disease.

Keywords Machine learning · Heart disease · CVD · Clustering

1 Introduction

1.1 Machine Learning

Machine learning (ML) defines the appliance of computer algorithms having potential to perform learning in order to accomplish specified operations from instance data without requiring openly programmed instructions, i.e., image-oriented heart diagnostics. This area of computer intelligence employs advanced statistical methods to derive prognostic or preferential patterns from training data with the aim to generate the most accurate prediction results using the original data. A powerful

D. Arora · A. Sharma (🖂)

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, MM Engineering College, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to Be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana 133207, India e-mail: asharma@mmumullana.org

B. K. Agarwal

M.M Institute of Medical Sciences and Research, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to Be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana 133207, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 215 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_19

machine learning framework is presented, depending on the obtainability of appropriate and correct data. Thus, preparing data is a crucial condition to making ML model more robust with high efficiency on inner and exterior authentication. Within cardiac imagery, the quality sources of pre-arranged big data are increasingly accessible through the miscellaneous bio banks, bioresources and registries. Recently, the expansion of big data and the readiness of high computational strength have impelled the phenomenal progress of AI in clinical imaging. ML strategies of image-specific detection depend on algorithms for learning from earlier medical cases after recognizing the concealed and complicated imagery patterns. Existent works already exhibits the increment value of image-oriented process of detecting CVD with Machine Learning for several critical conditions like CAD and HF. The improved clinical efficacy of computer intelligence-based image analysis has the ability to significantly reduce the concern of CVD by facilitating the accelerated and more accurate clinical decision making.

There are various kinds of heart diseases. The abnormalities, present in diverse kinds, lead to cause diverse issues such as cardiac disease, arrhythmia and heart failure, in different parts of heart. The symptoms of heart disease are not same in every person [1]. Though, main signs are pain in chest, issue in breathing and heart palpitations. The major reason of heart disease is lack of oxygen. The busy events or tiredness leads to cause angina. The living style of person also has major cause of heart disease. Some habitual acts such as smoking, overweight and fatness diabetes, family history, staying in a same position for a long period, hypertension and high cholesterol lead to maximize the chances of heart disorders.

1.2 Heart Disease Prediction

The medical field makes the deployment of machine learning that brings innovation in predicting the cardiac disorder. This technology contributes a lot in the process of predicting heart disease. At present, various ML methods are implemented for diagnosing and to extract the considerable information from the clinical dataset. For this, a least number of inputs and efforts are utilized [2]. The researchers make the implementation of diverse methods for deploying DM in medicinal field in order to predict distinct categories of heart diseases in accurate manner. The efficiency of ML is not same in every method and the selection of attributes is done. In general, the clinical datasets present in medical field is found ineffective and impulsive. Thus, the innovative and suitable preparations are required for exploiting the ML methodologies. Figure 1 represents diverse phases for predicting the heart disease which are discussed as:

Data preprocessing: The initial phase is significant for predicting the heart disease. Various methods are employed to pre-process the data on the input data for establishing the completeness. This phase focuses on analyzing the input data in efficient way to acquire the promising outcomes. The major aim of this procedure is to clean the data, and to detect and remove the repetitive records, spelling



Fig. 1 Heart disease prediction model

errors and suspected data. Same procedure is applied to the missing data and outliers. Initially, the mathematical filtering method is implemented for marking the missing values in the data. The numeric data, which is of long and small size, is cleaned using these techniques. The marking and detection of the outcomes of the missing values is done after replacing them with the mean value of the provided data. The process, in which the attributes are selected, employs the clean and de-noised data. This phase is executed to remove the inadequate features from the dataset which results in improving the proficiency of the training system.

Feature selection: In this phase, a subset of highly unique features is selected in order to predict the heart disorder. The fundamental objective of this phase is to select the unique attributes which are available in several presented kinds. The dataset of cardiac disorder has a variety of attributes. Nevertheless, some of them are useful to make the decision in order to classify the disease possibly [3]. Therefore, the dataset values are utilized for executing this phase. The size of feature vector is lessened to a significant sample size. Two tasks are executed to select the features. The initial task employs a feature evaluator method to quantify the features contained in dataset. Thereafter, a search algorithm and various mixtures of attributes are implemented for selecting an effective set to carry out the classification procedure.

Prediction: This phase emphasizes on mapping the selected attribute in the training model to categorize the given features such that the heart disorder is predicted. The experienced physicians focus on assigning the labels to the gathered dataset to predict the heart disorder. The classification process is taken in account as a multi-class issue and this process classifies the medicinal data into 4 dissimilar classes. Thus, a certain type of heart disease is displayed using every class. The probabilities of patient who suffered from the heart disease are investigated in accordance with the selected crucial attributes in this phase.

The predictive system is trained using different ML algorithms. Some universal metrics are tuned to deploy these algorithms. For this, the suitable metrics are selected possibly. The results obtained after the prediction are computed on the basis of various metrics namely, accuracy, Receiving Operator Characteristic (ROC), sensitivity, specificity etc. [4].

ML techniques utilized to forecast the cardiac disorders are discussed as:

Support Vector Machines: This algorithm is adopted for classifying the data with the help of hyperplane that is employed as decision boundary among diverse classes. The concept of a margin is taken into consideration in this algorithm. A margin may occur at side of a hyperplane for separating 2 data classes. The major focus of Support Vector Machine (SVM) is on maximizing the margin in order to alleviate an upper bound on the projected generalization error. The longest possible distance is made from the separating hyperplane to the points on either side of it. The training data that is linearly separable, is present to illustrate a pair (w, b) as:

$$W^T X_i + b \ge 1$$
, for all $X_i \in P$

$$W^T X_i + b \ge -1$$
, for all $X_i \in N$

The decision rule is utilized to denote the $f_{w,b}(X) = \text{sgn}(W^t X + b)$. In this, the weight vector is illustrated with W and b is bias. Two classes are separated linearly to define this process. The finest separating hyperplane is investigated with the mitigation of the squared norm of the separating hyperplane. In case, the data is found linearly separable when the effective separating hyperplane is discovered, the data points available on its margin are known as support vector points. The result is obtained in the form of linear combination of these points without considering the remaining data instances.

Decision Trees: It refers to a hierarchical data structure. The concept related to dividing and conquering is adopted in the Decision Tree (DT) algorithm. This algorithm is utilized to arrange the data points according to their feature values so that they are classified. Its each mode is employed to illustrate any feature in an entity whose selection is done to classify the data [5]. A value, which a node can easily assume, is defined as branch. The instances are classified at the initialization of the root node. The training data is split using the attribute. This algorithm is utilized to select this attribute as the root node of the tree. The other nodes available in a tree are known as leaves. DT considers the leaf nodes as terminal or decision nodes. Each test concentrates on adopting a single feature in a common scenario. The reason of this provision is that the instance space is divided on the basis of the value of the attribute. The occurrence of numeric attributes results in representing a range. Each leaf is assigned with a class. The best destination value is illustrated with a class. Otherwise, the leaf adopts a probability vector to display the probability of involvement of some value in the target feature. The instances are classified after their navigation among the root of the tree down to a leaf on the basis of result of the tests with the route.

Random Forest: RF is a non-parametric method using which an ensemble model of DTs is generated from the random subsets of attributes and bagged samples of the training data. This technique provides good performance, even though the inadequate characteristics are comprised in the predictive attributes. The decisions are made by integrating the bagging with the random subspace and a voting decision making is deployed to attain the final result [6]. The procedure of Random Forest (RF) algorithm is executed in two phases such as to develop the Decision Tree (DT) and implement the voting procedure. The first phase aims to select the training set at random in order to generate the RF and split the node. The attribute, which contained the least coefficient Gini as the split attribute, is selected using the procedure of splitting the node. The coefficient formula for the computation of the samples is defined as:

$$\operatorname{Gini}(S) = 1 - \sum_{i=1}^{m} P_i^2$$

In this equation, P_i represents the probability of category C_j which is available in the sample set S.

2 Literature Review

Chang et al. [7] suggested a python-based application for medical research due to its reliability and efficiency for tracking and establishing diverse kinds of health monitoring applications. This application had different tasks in which the databases were gathered, logistic regression (LR) was implemented and the attributes of dataset were computed. Random forest (RF) algorithm was constructed for recognizing the heart diseases (HDs) at superior accuracy. The results depicted that the suggested algorithm yielded the accuracy around 83% for diagnosing the heart diseases.

Pan et al. [8] investigated an EDCNN algorithm for assisting and enhancing the process to predict the cardiovascular diseases. A deeper framework was deployed to cover MLP model with regulation techniques of learning. When the attributes were diminished, the efficacy of the classification algorithms was affected concerning processing time, and accuracy. Internet of Medical Things (IoMT) platform was applied to deploy the investigated system for decision support system (DSS) that was useful for physicians in diagnosing the information about the heart of patients. The testing outcomes revealed that the investigated system was capable of evaluating the risk level of coronary diseases in effective manner and this system acquired the precision of 99.1%.

Rahim et al. [9] introduced a MaLCaDD architecture for successfully predicting CVDs at higher accuracy. Specifically, the architecture initially addressed missing values and data imbalance issues. Thereafter, features were selected by applying the feature importance methodology. Eventually, an ensemble framework consisting of logistic regression (LR) and K-Nearest Neighbor (KNN) classifiers were adopted to

generate highly accurate predictive outcomes. The architecture was validated over three standard datasets known as Cleveland, Framingham, and cardiovascular disease and respectively yielded 99.1%, 98.0% and 95.5% of accuracy.

Arul Jothi et al. [10] developed a system in which KNN and DT algorithmic strategies were exploited for predicting the coronary disease in order to estimate the severity rate of heart disorder. Thirteen medical parameters such as aging, gender, were considered in this system. The results obtained from the developed system provided the probabilities of heart disease at initial stage and the accuracy of the implemented algorithms was found good.

Bhoyar et al. [11] projected a Neural Network (NN) model in which Multilayer Perceptron (MLP) was implemented with the purpose of predicting the heart disease . The python programming was executed to generate a simple web application tool for testing this predictive system. This approach provided an efficient tool for medical professionals and common people. The experimental results indicated that the investigated model yielded 85.71% accuracy on UCI dataset and 87.3% on another dataset. The enhancement in accuracy was found upto 12–13% as opposed to standardized solutions.

Khan et al. [12] formulated a hybrid technique was formulated in which various phases are comprised to predict the coronary disease. A hybrid of Random Forest (RF) and Decision Tree (DT) was implemented. Afterward, the RF was utilized to abstract the attributes. The classification was performed using decision tree (DT). The formulated technique was quantified with reference to universal performance indices. The analysis revealed that the formulated technique offered 94.44% accuracy. Also, other indices obtained from the developed architecture was measured 95%.

Bertsimas et al. [13] devised an original solution to foresee the form of ECG recording which was performed electronically by extracting ECG-based features. The machine learning models took advantage of a set of approximately 4 k ECG signals marked by the heart specialists in various infirmaries and nations. These models had the potential to identify different signal types. This task models were trained using a popular machine learning methodology named XGBoost algorithm and it obtained F1 score within 0.93–0.99. In the author's perception, it was the first ever attempt to report the improved productivity crosswise infirmaries, nations and recording principals.

Repaka et al. [14] made an attempt to diagnose the heart diseases using the preceding data and information. This work adopted naïve Bayes to predict risk factors of cardiovascular diseases by constructing SHDP. Mobile health innovation, a web application, was expanding because of the swift development of technology. The combination of info was performed in a standard format. In this research, several knowledge abstraction methods were defined and explained through the data mining methodologies for forecasting CVD ailments. The output indicated that the diagnostic framework was suitable for predicting the risk factors with respect to the cardiovascular diseases.

Amin et al. [15] aimed at identifying important features and DM methods to make the prediction of heart diseases more accurate. Features in different mixtures with several classification methods called KNN, DT, NB, LR, SVM, NN and Vote were applied to build the predictive framework. The outcomes of the test revealed that constructed framework and the data mining technique (called Vote) obtained 87.4% accuracy in the prediction of heart diseases.

Raju et al. [16] stated that to accurate diagnose the heart disease was the major challenge in the healthcare sector. This work focused on applying data mining methods to design an efficient treatment to help treatable conditions. Apart from this, various classifier frameworks were adopted for diagnosing the cardiovascular diseases. Support vector machines (SVMs) offered the most optimal results in these algorithmic approaches.

Mirza et al. [17] aimed to apply the field of data science and analytics to the healthcare sector to provide reliable meaningful inspiration and predictions to physicians and health professionals around the world. To achieve this objective, this work used machine learning algorithms to apply data mining on clinical datasets of patients to locate patterns in the data to make predictions extremely accurate on the incidence of heart disease in a person. This work acknowledged a catalog of 13 clinical characteristics etc. that had a direct influence on an individual's chance of getting heart disease. This work put forward a proposal regarding the use of RBF-SVM and Linear SVM as well as KNN and Naive Bayes classifiers to create taxonomy of patients that reflected non-zero for risk present and zero for absence of cardiovascular disease. This work also measured the classifier models' performance.

Motarwar et al. [18] presented a machine learning-based formation that used diversified algorithmic approaches to forestall the probability of CVD in an individual. The algorithms used in this architecture were RF, NB, SVM, Hoeffding DT and LMT. This work used the Cleveland dataset to perform the training and testing of this architecture. Preprocessing of the dataset was performed. Later, by means of feature selection, the most significant features were selected. The resulting dataset was adopted for training the architecture. The integrated results validated that the random forest algorithm provided the greatest accuracy.

Chakarverti et al. [19] aimed to cluster and classify the input information to predict the cardiac disorder using KMC and SVM classifier based on predictive analysis techniques. This work performed data clustering by applying BP algorithm with KMC. Such algorithms supported to increase the accuracy of PA. A data set retrieved from the UCI was considered to evaluate the introduced algorithmic approach. Comparisons between the proposed study and the standard methodology were made with respect to some universal metrics like execution time, accuracy, error detection rate etc.

Alim et al. [20] put forward a proposal regarding applying a new methodology in an attempt to predict heart diseases in the early stage using machine learning algorithms. In particular, this work was aimed at finding the features via correlation to achieve more robust predictive outcomes. In this respect, the presented approach was quantified on UCI dataset and results were compared with a newly issued report. The presented framework obtained 86.94% accuracy, which was better than the Hoeffding tree methodology.

Nayak et al. [21] highlighted the need for early diagnosis of heart diseases to help their successful remediation. This work used repeated item mining to filter properties along with a number of DM algorithms namely, KNN, DT, NB, and SVM. These algorithms were used in the primitive state to determine and provide protection against heart diseases.

Rahman et al. [22] discussed that in clinical research requiring informative information for disease detection, data mining proved to be one of the most efficient technologies. Therefore, some data mining methodologies were solely adopted in clinical analysis to predict the cardiovascular disorders. For selecting important attributes, this work used PCA algorithm that obtained a critical value for each attribute. Later, various algorithms were used, in which the DT classifier outclassed the other algorithms in terms of accuracy. In future, the research will focus on deploying data mining methods with methodological frameworks to address multiple health concerns.

Krishnani et al. [23] presented a wide-ranging preprocessing methodology for the prediction of CHD. This work aims to adopt ML algorithms to predict the risk of heart diseases. In addition, this work deployed k-fold cross validation for introducing the randomness in the data. The Framingham dataset, consisting of thousands of records, employed these algorithms to perform the experiments. The tested outcomes revealed that the accuracy obtained from RF was calculated to be 96.8%, 92.7% from DT and 92.89% from KNN. When pre-processing steps were included, it was proved that RF classification yielded more accurate results than other methodologies.

Haq et al. [24] proposed a ML supported detection architecture to classify heart patients and healthy people. This work used Sequential Backward Selection (SBS) algorithm to pick more suitable traits for maximizing the accuracy as well as mitigating the computing time of the prediction framework. The heart disease dataset used to evaluate this framework was Cleveland. The experimentation revealed that SBS algorithm selected suitable traits and k-nearest neighbor classifier was utilized to further improve the accuracy. A high accuracy of this work confirmed the efficiency of the proposed architecture in identifying heart patients and healthy people.

Chandrika et al. [25] presented a predictive framework in which diverse attributes were integrated and different classifiers. The accuracy obtained from DL was 75.8%, 85.1% from RF, 82.9% from GLM, 87.4% from NB, 85% from LR, 86.1% from DT, and 88.4% from HRFLM in the presented framework to detect the cardiac disorder.

2.1 Comparison Table

See the Table 1.

3 Conclusion

The heart disease is termed as a heart related disorder. The coronary disease is defined as an issue occurred in the blood vessels, circulatory system and the heart.

Author	Year	Technique Used	Dataset	Findings
Victor Chang et al.	2020	LR and RF algorithms	Cleveland	The results depicted that the suggested algorithm yielded the accuracy around 83% for diagnosing the heart diseases
Yuanyuan Pan et al.	2020	EDCNN	UCI repository	The testing outcomes revealed that the investigated system was capable of evaluating the risk level of coronary diseases in effective manner and this system acquired the precision of 99.1%
A. Rahim et al.	2021	Machine learning-based cardiovascular disease diagnosis (MaLCaDD) model	Cleveland, Framingham, and cardiovascular disease	The architecture was validated over three standard datasets namely Cleveland, Framingham, and cardiovascular disease and respectively yielded 99.1%, 98.0% and 95.5% of accuracy
K. Arul Jothi et al.	2021	KNN and DT algorithms	Cleveland	The results obtained from the developed system provided the probabilities of heart disease at initial stage with respect to percentages and the accuracy of the implemented algorithms was also good
Sakshi Bhoyar et al.	2021	Multilayer perceptron (MLP)	UCI repository and cardiovascular disease dataset	The experimental results indicated that the investigated model yielded 85.71% on UCI dataset and 87.3% for another employed dataset

 Table 1
 Comparison of techniques used for predicting heart diseases

Author	Year	Technique Used	Dataset	Findings
Ufaq Jeelani khan et al.	2021	A hybrid of random forest (RF) with Decision tree (DT) algorithms	Cleveland	The analysis revealed that the formulated technique had offered 94.44% accuracy approximately. Also, other indices obtained from the developed architecture weremeasured95%
Dimitris Bertsimas et al.	2021	A new method	Dataset from Physionet	This task models were trained using a popular machine learning methodology named XGBoost algorithm and obtained sample F1-scores from 0.93 to 0.99
Anjan Nikhil Repaka et al.	2019	SHDP model using Navies Bayesian	UCI dataset	The output indicated that the diagnostic framework constructed was suitable for predicting the risk factors with respect to cardiovascular diseases
Mohammad Shafenoor Amin et al.	2019	KNN, DT, NB, LR, SVM, NN and voting algorithm	UCI Cleveland dataset	The outcomes of the test revealed that the constructed framework obtained 87.4% accuracy in the prediction of heart diseases
Cincy Raju et al.	2018	Decision trees, k-nearest neighbor, association rules, neural networks, Bayesian classifiers, support vector machines	Cleveland dataset	Support vector machines (SVMs) offered the most optimal results in these algorithmic approaches

Table 1 (continued)

-usie - (continued	·/			
Author	Year	Technique Used	Dataset	Findings
Imran Mirza et al.	2019	Machine learning algorithms	UCI dataset	This work put forward a proposal regarding the use of RBF-SVM and Linear SVM as well as KNN and Naive Bayes classifiers to create taxonomy of patients. This work also measured the classifier models' performance
Pranav Motarwar et al.	2020	A machine learning-based architecture	Cleveland dataset	The resulting dataset was adopted for training the architecture. The integrated results validated that the random forest algorithm provided the greatest accuracy
Mohini Chakarverti et al.	2019	k-means and SVM	UCI repository	Comparisons between the proposed study and the standard methodology (using the arithmetic mean) were made with respect to some universal metrics like execution time, accuracy, error detection rate, etc
Muhammad Affan Alim et al.	2020	A new methodology	UCI vascular heart disease dataset	The presented framework obtained 86.94% accuracy, which was found better than the Hoeffding tree methodology
Sinkon Nayak et al.	2019	Many ML algorithms	MIT-BIH arrhythmia database	These algorithms were used in the primitive state to determine and provide the protection against heart diseases

Table 1 (continued)

Author	Year	Technique Used	Dataset	Findings
Mafizur Rahman et al.	2019	PCA algorithm	UCI dataset	Later, various algorithms were used in which the DT classifier outperformed the other algorithms in terms of accuracy
Divya Krishnani et al.	2020	Wide-ranging preprocessing methodology	Framingham heart study dataset	The tested outcomes revealed that the accuracy obtained from RF was calculated 96.8%, 92.7% for DT and 92.89% for KNN
Amin Ul Haq et al.	2019	Sequential backward selection (SBS) algorithm	Cleveland	A high accuracy of this work, confirmed the efficiency of the proposed architecture in identifying heart patients and healthy people
L. Chandrika et al.	2021	A prediction model	UCI dataset	The prediction model was effective for predicting the cardiovascular disorder

Table 1 (continued)

Moreover, the issues and problems in the heart are called a heart disease. According to the CDC, several deaths are occurred because of cardiac disorder in the United Kingdom, United States, Canada and Australia. The coronary disease causes deaths in US. Various diseases are occurred because of coronary disorder that effect different parts of the organ. The schemes which are related to predicting the cardiac disorder are reviewed and analyzed concerning their outcomes. The proposed techniques are published in the reputed journals. In future, transform learning models will be proposed to forecast the cardiac disorder.

References

- Lakshmanarao A, Srisaila A, Kiran TSR (2021) Heart disease prediction using feature selection and ensemble learning techniques. In: Third international conference on intelligent communication technologies and virtual mobile networks (ICICV), vol 23, no 2, pp 980–988
- Gupta V, Aggarwal V, Gupta S, Sharma N, Sharma K, Sharma N (2021) Visualization and prediction of heart diseases using data science framework. In: Second international conference on electronics and sustainable communication systems (ICESC), vol 1, no 2, pp 1199–1206

- Santhanam T, Ephzibah EP (2015) Heart disease prediction using hybrid genetic fuzzy model. Indian J Sci Technol 8(23):797–803
- 4. Purusothaman G, Krishnakumari P (2015) A survey of data mining techniques on risk prediction: heart disease. Indian J Sci Technol 12(3):124–131
- Katarya R, Srinivas P (2020) Predicting heart disease at early stages using machine learning: a survey. In: International conference on electronics and sustainable communication systems (ICESC), vol 1, no 56, pp 758–766
- Sharma V, Rasool A, Hajela G (2020) Prediction of heart disease using DNN. In: 2nd International conference on inventive research in computing applications (ICIRCA), vol 10, no 7, pp 554–562
- Chang V, Bhavani VR, Hossain MA (2022) An artificial intelligence model for heart disease detection using machine learning algorithms. J Healthc Analytics 2(5):342–350
- Pan Y, Fu M, Cheng B, Tao X, Guo J (2020) Enhanced deep learning assisted convolutional neural network for heart disease prediction on the internet of medical things platform. IEEE Access 8:189503–189512
- Rahim A, Rasheed Y, Azam F, Anwar MW, Rahim MA, Muzaffar AW (2021) An integrated machine learning framework for effective prediction of cardiovascular diseases. IEEE Access 9:106575–106588
- Arul Jothi K, Subburam S, Hemavathy K (2021) Heart disease prediction system using machine learning. Mater Today: Proc 1(14):347–355
- Bhoyar S, Wagholikar N, Bakshi K, Chaudhari S (2021) Real-time heart disease prediction system using multilayer perceptron. In: 2nd international conference for emerging technology (INCET), vol 16, no 5, pp 444–452
- Khan UJ, Oberoi A, Gill J (2021) Hybrid classification for heart disease prediction using artificial intelligence. In: 5th international conference on computing methodologies and communication (ICCMC), vol 9, no 41, pp 1779–1785
- Bertsimas D, Mingardi L, Stellato B (2021) Machine learning for real-time heart disease prediction. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 25(9):3627–3637
- Repaka AN, Ravikanti SD, Franklin RG (2019) Design and implementing heart disease prediction using Naives Bayesian. In: 3rd international conference on trends in electronics and informatics (ICOEI), vol 10, no 2, pp 125–133
- Amin MS, Chiam YK, DewiVarathan K (2019) Identification of significant features and data mining techniques in predicting heart disease. Telematics Inform 23(16):1082–1090
- Raju C, Philipsy E, Chacko S, Padma Suresh L, DeepaRajan S (2018) A survey on predicting heart disease using data mining techniques. In: Conference on emerging devices and smart systems (ICEDSS), vol 2, no 13, pp 716–722
- Mirza I, Mahapatra A, Regom D, Mascarenhas K (2019) Human heart disease prediction using data mining techniques. In: International conference on advances in computing, communication and control (ICAC3), vol 13, no 5, pp 410–418
- Motarwar P, Duraphe A, Suganya G, Premalatha M (2020) Cognitive approach for heart disease prediction using machine learning. In: International conference on emerging trends in information technology and engineering (ic-ETITE), vol 1, no 10, pp 353–361
- Chakarverti M, Yadav S, Rajan R (2019) Classification technique for heart disease prediction in data mining. In: 2nd International conference on intelligent computing, instrumentation and control technologies (ICICICT), vol 9, no 46, pp 928–936
- Alim MA, Habib S, Farooq Y, Rafay A (2020) Robust heart disease prediction: a novel approach based on significant feature and ensemble learning model. In: 3rd International conference on computing, mathematics and engineering technologies (iCoMET), vol 12, no 4, pp 723–730
- Nayak S, Gourisaria MK, Pandey M, Rautaray SS (2019) Prediction of heart disease by mining frequent items and classification techniques. In: International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICCS), vol 3, no 1, pp 978–986
- Rahman M, MehzabinZahin M, Islam L (2019) Effective prediction on heart disease: anticipating heart disease using data mining techniques. Int Conf Smart Syst Inventive Technol (ICSSIT) 5(1):333–341

- Krishnani D, Kumari A, Dewangan A, Singh A, Naik NS (2019) Prediction of coronary heart disease using supervised machine learning algorithms. In: IEEE Region 10 conference (TENCON), vol 10, no 13, pp 196–204
- Haq AU, Li J, Memon MH, Khan J, Marium SM (2019) Heart disease prediction system using model of machine learning and sequential backward selection algorithm for features selection. In: IEEE 5th international conference for convergence in technology (I2CT), vol 11, no 8, pp 2628–2636
- Chandrikal L, Madhavi K (2021) A hybrid framework for heart disease prediction using machine learning algorithms. ICMED 1(13):172–180

Empirical Analysis of Existing Procurement and Crop Testing Process for Cocoa Beans in Ghana



229

Richard Essah, Darpan Anand, and Surender Singh

Abstract Cocoa is worldwide most significant crop grown across the world. The crop generates revenues and employment for countries producing cocoa. Ghana's cocoa industries play important role in the global cocoa market. Ghana is the second-largest producer and exporter of cocoa beans of worldwide production. In Ghana cocoa industries have large impact on social and economic services. In this paper, propose a mechanism to perform crop testing process for Coco Beans dataset. In cocoa beans dataset six image classes are used such a Bean Fraction Cocoa, Broken Beans Cocoa, Fermented Cocoa, Moldy Cocoa, Unfermented Cocoa, and Whole Beans Cocoa. However, cocoa beans produced are tested for its quality before selling. Quality cocoa testing defines cocoa that has been properly dried, fermented, and is disease free, other physical flaws, and contamination. To perform empirical analysis, we applied three different ML algorithms such as CNN, DNN, VGG16 trained model. The performance of these techniques is analyzed using performance metrics such as data loss and accuracy. The results depict that in VGG 16 model the accuracy is 65.6% in perspective of other two techniques.

Keywords Coco Beans \cdot Ghana \cdot Machine learning \cdot CNN \cdot DNN \cdot VGG16 and Smart farming

1 Introduction

Ghana's GDP highly depends on the industry of cocoa production. Similarly, 30% of its population is dependent on cocoa industries for its employment. Tetteh Quarshie from an island called Fernando Po in Equatorial Guinea first introduced cocoa to

R. Essah (🖂) · S. Singh

Department of Computer Science, Chandigarh University, Mohali 140413, India e-mail: richardeessah84@gmail.com

D. Anand Department of CSE, Sir Padampat Singhania University, Udaipur, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_20

Ghana in 1876 (earlier Gold Coast). Ghana used to be cocoa's largest producer from 1911 to 1976 which is clear from the fact that cocoa contributed around 40% of the entire output in cocoa producing areas, it is one of the major employees of labor and has also become a huge source of income for the people [1]. The colonial government of 1930 was compelled to take over the control of cocoa industry because of the significance of cocoa output to the Ghana's economy as well as the huge dependence of cocoa farmers for their livelihood. In order to take over the industry, government of Ghana has set up a board for marketing, the Cocoa Marketing Board aka [2]. COCOBOD in order to export and purchase whole of cocoa produced in the country. The marketing board did not turn out to be as effective as it should be because it could not ensure a good price for farmers. Therefore, the government enhanced its activities by introducing more institutions such as quality control and research & development in order to give more services to the farmers for improving the sector of cocoa industry. Simultaneously, the government also provided the funded farm inputs like pesticides and fertilizers to the cocoa farmers. This move by the government has retained Ghana's reputation for good quality of cocoa till date. By the late 1970s cocoa's cost reduced by two thirds in the international market. Thus, cocoa farmers of Ghana received below 40% of international market price from COCOBOD. Resultantly, the volume of cocoa production dropped highly in Ghana as most of the farmers left their farms and changed their occupation. This condition further got worsened after droughts & bushfires in the early 1980s [3]. After the introduction of COCOBOD in 1947, determination of price of cocoa products is being made by some mechanisms. According to the 1st mechanism which was present till 1984, the prices of producers were set by COCOBOD that had to be consented by the government. Since 2001, Ghana government had made a common committee called 'Multi-stakeholder Producer Review Committee' (PPRC) for setting the price of cocoa [4]. The price setting committee of institution PPRC consists of farmers' representatives, COCOBOD, Ministry of Finance & economic Plaining, Stakeholders like Hauliers (transporters), Licensed Buying Companies (LBCs), etc. According to such mechanism for price setting, estimated average cost of production (COP) & the cost of industry is reduced from COCOBOD net revenue. The remaining net FOB is to be paid to the smallholder farmers of cocoa [5].

The production of Cocoa kept reducing till the IMF and the World Bank interrupted by bringing structural Adjustment programme (ASP) to prevent the economy from collapsing [6]. This initiative had impacted the lifestyle of small holder farmers in a negative sense. By enhancing the living cost and low farming inputs, it involved a policy reform of the cocoa domestically. Consequently, this brings in cocoa industry liberalization and provided licences to private companies of cocoa commodities on behalf of the government of Ghana. However, it could not address the monopoly of the government in bringing competition to the market internationally which could enhance the income of all the farmers. The GDP of Ghana depends on cocoa production industries. The employment of 30% of population of Ghana depends on cocoa industries [7].

This paper is divided into seven sections. In this section study of Ghana cocoa beans has been presented, in Sect. 2 literature survey of various existing research

papers has been discussed, in Sects. 3 ML and its algorithms has been discussed with their working frameworks. Section 4 presents proposed framework, in Sect. 5 results and analysis has been presented in Sect. 6 conclusion and future work has been discussed.

2 Literature Survey

Being an agricultural country, it is necessary to have knowledge of everything about farming. The 60% of land available as agricultural land and it is expanding with average rate of 0.03%. So, it is necessary for any agricultural country to effectively use their available land resources. The traditional methods of farming take too much time and man power for collecting soil samples and take them in laboratory for the purpose of testing. To overcome this kind of hazard IoT and ML can be used for smart farming. In Agriculture 4.0, it is very challenging task to propose a mechanism based on automatically testing using IoT and ML algorithms. In this section literature review of various existing papers has been presented. Table 1 presents the findings what authors done and journals used by authors to present their work.

From the literature survey of the existing techniques, it is clear that there is ambit of exploring research in the area of cocoa beans crop testing based on IoT and ML that can effectively and efficiently handle the uncertainties present in the existing methods. In Refs. [8, 11–13, 16, 20] discussed various issues, challenges and future research of Agriculture 4.0, they further provide comparative analysis on various ML algorithms for cocoa beans crop testing with advantages and disadvantages.

3 Machine Learning

Machine learning is widely used technology which provides prediction of data. It is used to classify data in to classes. It consists of two types of algorithms called supervised and unsupervised algorithms. These algorithms are designed for classification. The classification can be done on trained data. In smart farming, role of ML is to explore the ideal quantity of composts that are required for soils before the sowing of crops [6]. Figure 1 depicts the types of ML algorithms.

3.1 Machine Learning Models

Deep Neural Network (DNN)

DNN is supervised ML algorithm used to predict image dataset and give output in the form of accuracy and data loss. It processes data in the form of layers called

Author & year	Findings	Journal
Ahoa et al. (2021) [8]	Studied that supply chain of Ghana cocoa sector is limited Lack of access of information to the farmers Deployment of IT systems improves the supply chain as well as prdcution	Sustainability (MDPI)
Hati and Singh (2021) [9]	Focused on smart indoor farming App based mobile device is used to collect and process data for smart farming Analysed various machine learning algorithms with various performance metrics	AgriEngineering (MDPI)
Adhitya et al. (2020) [10]	Presented textural feature analysis on digital images of cocoa beans They compared the features of Gray level cooccurrence matrix (GLCM) and Convolutional neural network (CNN)	Agronomy (MDPI)
	Provided the use of IoT to increase the security of supply chain	
Elijah et al. (2018) [11]	Identified various pros and cons of IoT Discussed role of data analytics and IoT in smart farming Presented applications future perspectives and business innovations of smart farming	IEEE Internet of Things Journal
Goyal et al. (2021) [12]	Demonstrated analysis of different methods food adulteration detection Discussed different machine learning algorithms used for classification of food classes Studied different dataset available for food analysis	Archives of Computational Methods in Engineering (Springer)
Sharma et al. (2020) [13]	Discussed study on various research papers on machine learning in smart farming Presented role of machine learning in agricultural supply chain	Computers and Operations Research (Elesvier)

 Table 1
 Literature review

Table 1 (continued)		
Author & year	Findings	Journal
Ahoa et al. (2020) [14]	Presented current business processes and IT Systems of the cocoa supply chain in Ghana Depicted that lot of handovers are their in supply chain and it will take lot of time. To overcome this hazard IoT systems are deployed	NJAS—Wageningen Journal of Life Sciences (Elsevier)
Oluyisola et al. (2022) [15]	Proposed a method for supply chain management using IoT Discussed case studies on food companies such as sweet and snacks with various parameters Provides issues and challenges of IoT in smart farming applications	Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing (Springer)
Ouhami et al. (2021) [16]	Reviewed different methods of machine learning for the detection of plant disease Perform comparative analysis of data fusion techniques with various parameters to detect plant disease Provides issues and current trends on plant disease detection	Remote Sensing (MDPI)
Balakrishna et al. (2021) [17]	Focused on food security problems Proposed IoT and Machine learning based model Compared different machine learning platforms	Global Transitions Proceedings (Elsevier)
Isaac (2021) [18]	cused on presenting farmer support system to predict coffee yield in the Eastern Ghats region of Tamil nadu IoT module is used for measuring temperature and humidity whereas ML module is used for prediction of coffee yield	Annals of R.S.C.B
Senthilmurugan and Chinnaiyan (2021) [19]	Proposed a distributed model based on block chain for supply chain and crop testing with interconnected farmers and sellers together Focused on selling the product at same prize Focused on vegetables and fruit disease detection	International Conference on Computer Communication and Informatics (ICCCI—2021) (IEEE)

Table 1 (continued)
Author & year	Findings	Journal
Thakur and Mittal (2020) [20]	Provide study on crop disease detection using IoT and ML in cloud environment Presents Raspberry based model for crop disease detection Apply K-means algorithm for prediction and classification Apply image processing mechanism for acquisition of image data	International Journal of Innovative Science and Modern Engineering





Fig. 1 Types of ML-based algorithms

input layer and output layer and hidden layer. The hidden layers are used to store information that is stored in input layer. DNN, contains neuron layers that works with the help of rectified linear unit (ReLU) activation function. Figure 2 depicts the working framework of DNN Model [21].



Fig. 2 DNN model working framework

Convolutional Neural Network (CNN)

CNN is AI-based ML algorithm used to pre-process and recognize the Cocoa Beans image dataset. It works on the pixel data to process image and perform both generative and descriptive tasks available in NLP for image recognition Figs. 3 and 4 depicts the working of layers used in CNN [22]. Figure 5 depicts the working framework of CNN model. Given below are the layers in CNN models.

Convolutional Layers

At this layer the features from image dataset are extracted for pre-process dataset. It is first layer of CNN model. This layer allows to reserve the relationship in different pixels of image as the pixels are related to adjacent pixels only. The main purpose of this layer is to filter the image by decreasing its size without losing the relation between pixels. For example, when we apply convolution to 5×5 image by using a 3×3 filter with 1×1 stride then retrieve a 3×3 output.



Fig. 3 Working of convolutional layer



Max Pooling by 2 × 2



Fig. 5 CNN model working framework



Pooling Layer

Pooling layer is used to solve overfitting problem. This layer is inserted after convolution layer to reduce the size and computational complexity of image. Figure depicts the max pooling process. Here, we select maximum pixels to reduce the size of image.

Transfer Learning using VGG16

It is a ML-based training model which uses pre tested models to extract features and predict accuracy of coca beans dataset. It processes dataset in the form of 3×3 filtered RGB image to provide optimal outcomes. Figure 6 depicts the working framework of VGG-16 model. In VGG 16 model, the convolutional layers i.e., first and second layers are divided into 64 feature kernel filters with the size of filter is 3×3 . This RGB file image is processed into $224 \times 224 \times 64$, dimensions and the output are transfers to max pooling layer with a stride of 2. In next phase, the 3rd and 4th convolutional layers with same previous size kernel filter is processed, and resultant output is transfers to max pooling layer with a stride of 2. Here, the output is reduced to the size $56 \times 56 \times 128$. Furthermore, in next phase the size of kernel is 3×3 for 5th, 6th and 7th convolutional layers these layers use 256 feature Kernel filters. The 8th to 13th layers are processed with kernel size 512 kernel filters with 3×3 per filter. The result output is transferred to max pooling layer with stride of 1. At last, the 14th and 15th layers are fully connected hidden layers of 4096 units with a softmax output layer of 1000 units [23].

Fig. 6 VGG-16 model working framework



4 Proposed Work

Figure 7 depicts the working of proposed mechanism. In proposed mechanism, the input data is imported for processing coco beans dataset. The first step is image acquisition using UAV-based platforms. These platforms are very flexible and cost effective in nature. The captured images are in high resolution so it is difficult to process these images directly. In the next step, pre-process image using Arduino. Here, high-resolution images are converted into RGB with the help of color matching method. In the next step, the RGB image is divided into segments to point out boundaries' objects in images. The pixel having common attributes are classified into same classes.

In the next step features are extracted with the help of extraction tools such as Principal component Analysis (PCA) in which covariance matrix are used to extract features. In the last step, apply machine learning method to compute result after

Fig. 7 Proposed framework



processing the extracted features with the help of some trained model. The computed output is given back to farmer.

5 Results and Analysis

To analyze proposed mechanism cocoa beans data set is used which is collected from Kaggle. The dataset contains total 614 images with six classes such as Bean_Fraction_Cocoa, Broken_Beans_Cocoa, Fermented_Cocoa, Moldy_Cocoa, Unfermented_Cocoa, and Whole_Beans_Cocoa. This dataset is processed by using CNN, DNN, and VG-16 model in python using Jupyter Notebook. Table 2 describes the classes used in dataset and their description.

5.1 Performance Metrics Used

Accuracy:

It depicts the total number of positive (+ve) outcomes in perspective of the total number of negative (-ve) outcomes from complete dataset. The formula for calculation is as follows:

$$Accuracy = TP + TN/(TP + FP + FN + TN)$$

Data loss:

It depicts the loss of signals occurs during prediction of data.

Figure 8 depicts the accuracy and model loss comparison in perspective of CNN, DNN and VG-16 model. The result show that in VGG-16 model the accuracy is high

Image classes	Description
Bean_Fraction_Cocoa	The beans that contain less than half part of bean
Broken_Beans_Cocoa	The beans that contain half part or may miss fewer half parts of whole cocoa bean
Fermented_Cocoa	It is final furnished dried bean
Moldy_Cocoa	In this type of bean, the beans are molded inside and the fungus can be seen by an eye
Unfermented_Cocoa	It is semi furnished bean with grayish blue colour
Whole_Beans_Cocoa	The beans that cover all seed parts without showing any fracture

 Table 2
 Attributes used in Dataset



Fig. 8 Accuracy and Data loss comparison of CNN, DNN and VGG-16 models

in comparison to other two techniques whereas data loss is also low in VGG-16 as compare to other two techniques.

Figure 9 depicts the confusion matrix generated during training of models. The matrix shows values of six classes of cocoa beans used in dataset. Tables 3 and 4 depicts the accuracy and data loss comparison between CNN, DNN and VGG-16 model. In VGG 16 model the loss is 0.9% whereas accuracy is 65.62%. The accuracy is high in VGG-16 model, whereas data loss is also low in VGG-16 model as compare to other CNN and DNN techniques.

6 Conclusion

The GDP of Ghana depends on cocoa production industries. The employment of 30% of population of Ghana depends on cocoa industries. In this paper, empirical analysis is performed on three different ML-based algorithms with the help of coco beans dataset. These algorithms are used to provide pre-process the image dataset and extract features to get more accurate predictive outcomes. In VGG 16 model, the loss is 0.9%, whereas accuracy is 65.62%. The accuracy is high in VGG-16 model, whereas data loss is also low in VGG-16 model as compare to other CNN, DNN techniques. In the future, propose a mechanism based on transfer learning framework that uses IoT to automatic coco quality testing.



Fig. 9 Confusion matrix of various classes used in cocoa beans dataset

Table 3 Data loss comparison	Techniques	Loss %	
comparison	DNN	1.60	
	CNN	0.99	
	TRANSFER LEARNING (VGG16)	0.90	
Table 4 Accuracy comparison \$\$\$	Techniques	Accuracy %	
	DNN	44.79	
	CNN	54.16	
	TRANSFER LEARNING (VGG16)	65.62	

References

- 1. Darkwah SA, Verter N (2014) An empirical analysis of cocoa bean production in Ghana. Eur Sci J 10(16)
- 2. Bangmarigu E, Qineti A (2018) Cocoa production and export in Ghana. No. 2038-2018-3066
- Attipoe SG, Jianmin C, Opoku-Kwanowaa Y, Ohene-Sefa F (2020) The determinants of technical efficiency of cocoa production in Ghana: an analysis of the role of rural and community banks. Sustain Prod Consumption 23:11–20
- 4. Coulibaly SK, Erbao C (2019) An empirical analysis of the determinants of cocoa production in Cote d'Ivoire. J Econ Struct 8(1):1–19
- Chandio AA, Ozturk I, Akram W, Ahmad F, Mirani AA (2020) Empirical analysis of climate change factors affecting cereal yield: evidence from Turkey. Environ Sci Pollut Res 27(11):11944–11957
- Dewanta AS (2019) Demand for Indonesian cocoa beans in a dilemma: Case study Malaysian market. Econ J Emerg Markets 11(1):59–72
- Prah I, Fanam PD (2019) Empirical analysis of the best warehousing practices and its impact on cocoa beans quality. Pelita Perkebunan (a Coffee and Cocoa Research Journal) 35(3):230–240
- Ahoa E, Kassahun A, Tekinerdogan B, Verdouw C (2021) Analyzing and designing business processes in the Ghana cocoa supply chain for supporting inclusiveness. Sustainability 13(22):12440
- 9. Hati AJ, Singh RR (2021) Smart indoor farms: leveraging technological advancements to power a sustainable agricultural revolution. AgriEngineering 3(4):728–767
- 10. Adhitya Y, Prakosa SW, Köppen M, Leu J-S (2020) Feature extraction for cocoa bean digital image classification prediction for smart farming application. Agronomy 10(11):1642
- Elijah O, Rahman TA, Orikumhi I, Leow CY, Hindia MN (2018) An overview of Internet of Things (IoT) and data analytics in agriculture: Benefits and challenges. IEEE Internet Things J 5(5):3758–3773
- Goyal K, Kumar P, Verma K (2021) Food adulteration detection using artificial intelligence: a systematic review. Arch Comput Methods Eng 1–30
- Sharma R, Kamble SS, Gunasekaran A, Kumar V, Kumar A (2020) A systematic literature review on machine learning applications for sustainable agriculture supply chain performance. Comput Oper Res 119:104926
- 14. Ahoa E, Kassahun A, Tekinerdogan B (2020) Business processes and information systems in the Ghana cocoa supply chain: a survey study. NJAS-Wageningen J Life Sci 92:100323
- Oluyisola OE, Bhalla S, Sgarbossa F, Strandhagen JO (2022) Designing and developing smart production planning and control systems in the industry 4.0 era: a methodology and case study. J Intell Manuf 33(1):311–332
- Ouhami M, Hafiane A, Es-Saady Y, El Hajji M, Canals R (2021) Computer vision, IoT and data fusion for crop disease detection using machine learning: a survey and ongoing research. Remote Sens 13(13):2486
- Balakrishna K, Mohammed F, Ullas CR, Hema CM, Sonakshi SK (2021) Application of IOT and machine learning in crop protection against animal intrusion. Global Trans Proc 2(2):169– 174
- Isaac LD (2021) A farmer support system using IoT and machine learning. Ann Rom Soc Cell Biol 4193–4202
- 19. Senthilmurugan M, Chinnaiyan R (2021) IoT and machine learning based peer to peer platform for crop growth and disease monitoring system using blockchain. In: 2021 International conference on computer communication and informatics (ICCCI). IEEE, pp 1–5
- Thakur TB, Mittal AK (2020) Real time IoT application for classification of crop diseases using machine learning in cloud environment. Int J Innov Sci Mod Eng (IJISME) 6(4):1–4
- Nayak J, Vakula K, Dinesh P, Naik B, Pelusi D (2020) Intelligent food processing: journey from artificial neural network to deep learning. Comput Sci Rev 38:100297

- Adhitya Y, Prakosa SW, Köppen M, Leu J-S (2019) Convolutional neural network application in smart farming. In: International conference on soft computing in data science. Springer, Singapore, pp 287–297
- 23. Villamonte AF, Silva PJS, Ronquillo DGD, Rosales MA, Bandala AA, Dadios EP (2021) Python based defect classification of theobroma cacao bean using fine-tuned visual geometry group16. In: 2021 IEEE 13th International conference on humanoid, nanotechnology, information technology, communication and control, environment, and management (HNICEM). IEEE, pp 1–6

Water-Body Segmentation from Remote Sensing Satellite Images Utilizing Hierarchical and Contour-Based Multi-Scale Features



245

R. S. M. Lakshmi Patibandla, Adusumalli Yaswanth, and Syed Inamulla Hussani

Abstract Satellite image photography with very high resolution (VHR) presents a significant problem in identifying water bodies. In this work, correlations between extracted features at each scale, which extract the whole target. Using data from several sources, including the immediate environment, a broader geographic area, and the relationships that exist between the various channels, display features. In addition, to better anticipate water bodies' delicate contours, use Fusion of many scales of prediction. In addition, feature semantic inconsistency is resolved. Encoder-decoder semantic fusion allows us to combine the encoding and decoding processes module for promoting the fusion of features. The outcome demonstrates that our approach is cutting-edge superior performance in the segmentation process compared to the most contemporary and traditional approaches. In addition, have offered methods that are reliable even when used in the most difficult water body extraction situations.

Keywords Satellite image · Contour-based · Multiscale features · Segmentation

1 Introduction

In monitoring water supplies, natural water bodies are critical. There is a need for catastrophe prediction and nature conservation. They are dependent on the measurement of the change in a water body. Recognizing the water body in detail A critical task is to be able to monitor changes in water bodies through remote sensing images. The objective of this research is to accurately discover waterbodies in strenuous and complex environments. High-resolution remote sensing footage was used to create scenarios [1-3]. The board has a variety of instruments. Remote sensing photography from satellites and airborne vehicles covers large-scale water areas. Sensing pictures might be difficult to interpret. Aquatic organisms are often to blame for such degradations [4]. The bank is blocked by vegetation, silts, and boats, as well as shadows

N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks,

Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_21

R. S. M. Lakshmi Patibandla (🖂) · A. Yaswanth · S. I. Hussani

Department of IT, Vignan's Foundation for Science Technology and Research, Vadlamudi, Andra Pradesh, India

e-mail: patibandala.lakshmi@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023

cast by the surrounding tall tree plants. Imagery conditions and water quality may all play a role in producing these unique hues and microbes are involved [5, 6]. Consequently, obtaining the shape of aquatic bodies is a major difficulty (Fig. 1).

VHR remote sensing imaging may be used correctly in complicated settings. Existing remote sensing image extraction approaches concentrate on the spectral features of each band and manually constructed algorithms to extract water bodies methodologies, such as band cutoff point methods, supervised classification-based methods, water and vegetation indices-based methods, and spectral interaction ways the techniques [7]. These approaches, on the other hand, do not pay a lot of attention to the geographic information (i.e., shape, size, texture, edge, shadow, and context





(b)

Fig. 1 Some typical water-body samples \mathbf{a} in VHR aerial images and \mathbf{b} Gaofen2 (GF2) satellite images

semantics) of the water bodies, which has a substantial impact on classification accuracy. The scarcity of automation in traditional approaches is also a barrier to large-scale remote sensing visuals. The tremendous convolutional capabilities of convolutional neural networks (CNNs) can indeed be attributed to image classification, target recognition, and semantic segmentation [8–13]. Long et al. [8] pioneered the thoroughly convolutional network (FCN), which replaces the last fully connected layers with convolutional ones for entire semantic segmentation. End-to-end FCNs are broadly utilized and well-developed in the realm of semantic segmentation, making them a mainstream technology.

Deep learning-based water-body segmentation using remote sensing images has triggered a lot of interest recently. The FCN-based method's feature fusion combines high-semantic features and features with exact locations, making it easier to identify waterbodies and extract waterbody borders with precision. Three parts of our technique are considered: feature extraction, prediction optimization, and the merging of shallow and deep layers.

2 Methodology

To begin, we'll go through our ideas for a MECNet architecture. A multi-feature extraction and combination (MEC) module is then described in order to get more diversified and richer features as well as enhanced semantics. This is why, to better anticipate the water-fine body's contour, we create an MPF module that combines prediction results from three separate levels. Once we've solved the issue of semantic inconsistency between encoding and decoder, propose an encoder- decoder feature fusion module (DSFF).

2.1 MECNet's Underlying Network Architecture

The MECNet is made up of three primary components. A first multi-feature extraction and combination modules are then built, which provides a more diversified set of encoded characteristics. Three alternative feature extraction sub-modules are suggested for the MEC module to simulate the spatial and channel interactions between feature maps in the proposed MEC module. Local feature extraction, bigger receptive field feature extraction, and between-channel feature extraction are the three sub-modules that make up this system. An encoder-decoder semantic feature fusion module is built to resolve the semantic discrepancy of features from the encoding stage and the decoding stage. Water-body segmentation contours may be generated using a simple multi-scale prediction fusion module that takes input from three distinct scales. The mask that offers a binary label to each pixel in our attentionguided, multi-scale image is derived from this input tensor. The encoder-decoder architecture of the proposed MECNet [9] is portrayed in Figs. 2, 3 and 4.



Fig. 2 An overview of our proposed Multi-feature Extraction and Combination Network (MECNet).MECNet has three modules: Multi-feature Extraction and Combination (MEC), Encoder and Decoder Semantic Feature Fusion (DSFF), and Multi-scale Prediction Fusion (MPF)



Fig. 3 The details of multi-feature extraction and combination module. **a** The Multi-feature Extraction and Combination (MEC) module consists of **b** a Local Feature Extraction (LFE) sub-module, **c** a between-channel feature enhancement module (CFE) and a longer receptive-field feature extraction sub-module (LRFE); **d** Densely Connected Atrous Convolutions (DCAC), and **e** JCC (Joint Conv7-S4-Conv3-S1, for the longer receptive field feature extraction.to properly forecast the water-body segmentation map, whereas DSFF combines distinct information from the encoding and decoding phases at the same scale



Fig. 4 Two ways to combine different feature sub-modules in the MEC (Multi-feature Extraction and Combination), Left: in a parallel way. Right: in a cascade way

Two methods in the MEC for combining various feature sub-modules (Multifeature Extraction and Combination), Right: in a similar fashion. In a cascading fashion, that's correct.

2.2 Semantic Features Fusion Module for Encoder-Decoder

The DSFF module (Fig. 6) extends the 3D channel attention module described in our earlier work [28] to overcome the issue of semantic inconsistency in feature fusion at the decoding stage. To minimize the number of channels in the concatenated feature maps at the same scale from both the encoding and decoding stages, the DSFF first conducts a 1 1 convolution using BN and ReLU. The concatenated features are then used to construct the global context, which is then used to do 1 1 convolutions using BN, ReLU, and a Sigmoid function. As a guide for combining various semantic characteristics, it automatically learns how to link the channels of feature maps together semantically. The concatenated characteristics multiply and add the global context information. To finish, 3×3 convolutions with BNs and a ReLU are applied to the feature maps that were generated. To accomplish an effective fusion of distinct semantic features, the DSFF module is used on various scale characteristics at the decoding step. 2021, 03, $\times 8$ of 19 Remote Sensing Multi-scale Prediction Fusion (MPF) is seen in Fig. 5.



Fig. 5 MPF: Multi-scale prediction fusion module



Fig. 6 Different semantic feature fusion module, DSFF

The Total Loss Function (TLF) The difficulty of training deep neural networks grows as the network's depth increases [20]. We implement a simple and effective output layer at each scale in the decoding step and apply loss restrictions between its result and the ground truth to train our proposed model more efficiently.

The total loss function and the cross-entropy function L are illustrated in the following manner. Figure 6, The DSFF module, which stands for Different Semantic Feature Fusion.

3 The Architecture of the Proposed Model

The proposed architecture mainly depends on four steps. The first is the Image Processing where all the goes through the geometric correction, i.e., all the color, texture, and shape are identified and produces the image immediately after analyzing which is knows as Image Fusion. Later, in the second step the image which is produced in the preprocessing is transformed to sample generation state in which the image is analyzed by pixel-by-pixel and forms two datasets one is the training dataset and the other is test dataset. Later, the training dataset values are compared with the test dataset. In the third process, the data gets water extraction where the image is predicted with the accurate position on the water content on the image, and the final step is the accuracy assessment where the percentage and the accuracy is evaluated and represented in the graphical format (Fig. 7).

4 Experimental Results

Extraction of characteristics at many scales, there are three main methods of feature extraction for the multi-featured integrated network: local (LFE), receptive longer features (RLFE), and channel-based feature extractions (RLFE) (CFE). In this study,



Fig. 7 Architecture of water-body segmentation

spatial feature relationships between linked features are characterized using LFE and RLFE, and the maximum features acquired across multiple channels are explored.

Optimization of the Contour Map, there are a variety of state-of-the-art methods for detecting contours in a picture that include localization information. Based on multi-scale globalization and semantic picture attributes such as texture, color, and form, we explore contour detection from a satellite image.

Multi-scale feature extraction using contours, multi-feature extraction using a contour-based approach is quite different from typical multi-scale extraction methods, and we employ the following modules to test its viability: local feature extraction (LFE), channel feature extraction, and long receptive field feature extraction (LRFFE) (CFE & LRFE). Submodules LFE and LRFE are used to identify regions with certain features, whereas CFE investigates the relationships between distinct feature maps.

Optimized water-body segmentation extraction, training is finished, and the weights of each pixel are evaluated using the proper neighbor pixel selection for each picture once the multi-feature extraction procedure is done. Raw images of the linked objects are used as input, and the probability maps derived from the multi-scale feature search approach are used to segment the water. A lot of pixels are involved in this work, hence this module includes a significant number of pixels from the picture. The most effective model for evaluating pixels with varied decoding variables is optimal water-body segmentation with multi scale-feature extraction (Figs. 8 and 9).

5 Conclusion

To enhance water-body contour identification from VHR remotely sensed photos, combining aerial and satellite pictures, we use the structure of the embedding. Our



Fig. 8 CNN prediction



Fig. 9 MECNET prediction

approach relies on the following three components: A DSFF module solves the issue of semantic inconsistencies of features extraction between the encoding and decoding stages by automatically extracting richer and more diverse features in the encoding stage and obtaining more advanced semantic information for feature fusion in the decoding stage. On VHR aerial and satellite photos, our technique achieved the greatest accuracy as well as the best resilience under tough conditions, according to the results of our studies. In addition to feature extraction, this new design module may be used for semantic segmentation and object recognition. In this, we compared this project between CNN, MECNET, and MECNET-CMO among these we could find that CNN consumes more duration and results with the less efficiency where as MECNET consumes less duration and produces more efficiency which is proved in our project.

References

- Miao Z, Fu K, Sun H, Sun X, Yan M (2018) Automatic water-body segmentation from highresolution satellite images via deep networks. IEEE Geosci Remote Sens Lett 15(4):602–606. https://doi.org/10.1109/LGRS.2018.2794545
- Li B, Zhang H, Xu F (2014) Water extraction in high resolution remote sensing image based on hierarchical spectrum and shape features. IOP Conf Ser Earth Environ Sci 17:012123. https:// doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/17/1/012123
- Li K, Hu X, Jiang H, Shu Z, Mi Z (2020) Attention-guided multi-scale segmentation neural network for interactive extraction of region objects from high-resolution satellite imagery. Remote Sens 12:789. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs12050789

- Patibandla RL, Narayana VL, Gopi AP, Rao BT (2021) Comparative study on analysis of medical images using deep learning techniques. In: Deep learning for biomedical applications. CRC Press, pp 329–345
- Gautam VK, Gaurav PK, Murugan P, Annadurai M (2015) Assessment of surface water Dynamics in Bangalore using WRI, NDWI, MNDWI, supervised classification and KT transformation. Aquat Procedia 4:739–746
- Tarakeswara Rao B, Lakshmi Patibandla RSM, Subramanyam K, Lakshman Narayana V (2021) Deep learning method for identification and selection of relevant features. Mater Today Proc. ISSN 2214-7853. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.matpr.2021.06.103
- Zhao X, Wang P, Chen C, Jiang T, Yu Z, Guo B (2017) Waterbody information extraction from remote-sensing images after disasters based on spectral information and characteristic knowledge. Int J Remote Sens 38:1404–1422
- 8. Long J, Shelhamer E, Darrell T (2015) Fully convolutional networks for semantic segmentation. IEEE Trans Pattern Anal Mach Intell 39:640–651
- 9. Ronneberger O, Fischer P, Brox T (2015) U-net: convolutional networks for biomedical image segmentation. In: Proceedings of the international conference on medical image computing and computer-assisted intervention, Munich, Germany, 5–9 October 2015, pp234–241
- Lin G, Milan A, Shen C, Reid I (2017) Refinenet: Multi-path refinement networks for highresolution semantic segmentation. In: Proceedings of the IEEE conference on computer vision and pattern recognition, Honolulu, HI, USA, 22–25 July 2017, pp 1925–1934
- Yu Z, Feng C, Liu M-Y, Ramalingam S (2017) Casenet: deep category-aware semantic edge detection. In: Proceedings of the IEEE conference on computer vision and pattern recognition, Honolulu, HI, USA, 21–26 July 2017, pp5964–5973
- Bertasius G, Shi J, Torresani L (2015) Deepedge: A multi-scale bifurcated deep network for top-down contour detection. In: Proceedings of the IEEE conference on computer vision and pattern recognition, Boston, MA, USA, 8–10 June 2015, pp4380–4389
- 13. Xie S, Tu Z (2015) Holistically-nested edge detection. In: Proceedings of the IEEE international conference on computer vision, Santiago, Chile, 13–16 December 2015, pp 1395–1403
- 14. Yu L, Wang Z, Tian S, Ye F, Ding J, Kong J (2017) Convolutional neural networks for water body extraction from Landsat imagery. Int J Comput Intell Appl 16:1750001
- Miao Z, Fu K, Sun H, Sun X, Yan M (2018) Automatic water-body segmentation from highresolution satellite images via deep networks. IEEE Geosci Remote Sens Lett 15:602–606
- Li L, Yan Z, Shen Q, Cheng G, Gao L, Zhang B (2019) Water body extraction from very high spatial resolution remote sensing data based on fully convolutional networks. Remote Sens 11:1162
- Duan L, Hu X (2019) Multiscale refinement network for water-body segmentation in high resolution satellite imagery. IEEE Geosci Remote Sens Lett 17:686–690
- Guo H, He G, Jiang W, Yin R, Yan L, Leng W (2020) A multi-scale water extraction convolutional neural network (MWEN) method for GaoFen-1 remote sensing images. ISPRS Int J Geo Inf 9:189
- Simonyan K, Zisserman A (2014) Very deep convolutional networks for large-scale image recognition. arXiv:1409.1556
- He K, Zhang X, Ren S, Sun J (2016) Deep residual learning for image recognition. In: Proceedings of the IEEE conference on computer vision and pattern recognition, Las Vegas, NV, USA, 27–30 June 2016, pp 770–778

Image-Based Disease Detection and Classification of Plant Using CNN



255

Madhusudhana Rao Dontha and Nalagatla Sri Supriyanka

Abstract Image-based detection and classification using CNN, its aim to detecting and classification of the plant diseases. Farmers are the back bone of the nation to help them, we present these plant disease detection. Nowadays, many of the farmers are facing these plant diseases for their crops and paddies, and it is the crucial issue to be addressed in the world. In order to detect the plant leaf disease, we address the present prospects and issues. Plant diseases are one of the most serious threats to food safety. Some plant diseases are infectious diseases and parasites that can spread throughout the entire field, affecting the almost all of the yields. It is not only the process of contextual but it is also time-consuming, labor intensive, and un-reliable. Some farmers were use the pesticides for the crops with far less experience. Food insecurity will worsen if plant diseases are not discovered in time. To tackle these issues, researchers are investigating the use of image processing techniques for plant disease recognition.

Keywords Plant disease detection \cdot Deep learning \cdot CNN \cdot Data augmentation \cdot ResNet

1 Introduction

A country's innovative growth is dependent on agribusiness. Agriculture, it provides the food for people like raw materials, millets etc. It is very important to humans as a source of food. As a result, plant diseases have become a major issue for humans. Plant diseases can strike at any time. It is possible that it will occur between sowing and harvesting. It represents a significant decrease in the market's economic value. As a result, detection of leaf disease is critical in agriculture. As a result, traditional

M. R. Dontha (🖂) · N. Sri Supriyanka

e-mail: madhu.dontha@gmail.com; dmsr_it@vignan.ac.in

N. Sri Supriyanka e-mail: nalagatlapriyanka05@gmail.com

Department of IT, Vignan's Foundation for Science, Technology and Research (Deemed to Be University), Guntur, Andhra Pradesh, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_22

methods of disease detection were used. However, in old days many people were used eye's to identify the disease of the respected people or plant pathologists.

As a result, the descriptor is less sensitive to image distortions. For recognizing the object we use the descriptor, the HOG gradient histogram is used to make the possible to give the sufficient and quick results.

The method of "deep learning" is a study for agriculture used has strengthened for research and It is used for the new applications and improving the performance over the current methods. "Deep learning" is used to determine the extraction of a characterization in an artificial manner and it provides a clear classification on proposed data set. In this paper mainly we used CNN method. Generally, CNN [1] is the best method to determine the large image data. It is also designed to identify the large-scale images.

Implementing these type of model in mobile applications it is used to detect the various plant diseases and classifies using mobile cameras for the formers and taking the necessary actions of diseases spreading. In this paper, we take some sample data sets plant leaf's to detect and classify the disease in plants. Click or tap here to enter text. The plant dataset is used to train the CNN [2] (Convolutional neural network), VGG19, ResNet-152v2, and DenseNet models. The DenseNet model exceeded the others in high accuracy.

For example, Mohanty et al. [1] takes the samples of 14 plant leaf's from the dataset with the convolutional neural network (CNN) and get the 99% accuracy in the image base network.

The ResNet architecture for the identification of the plant diseases, it will divides the leaf into 34 certain layers of plain network architecture inspired by the VGG19 (VGG19 is a VGG model variant consisting of 19 layers) (16 convolution layers, 3 fully connected layer, 5 MaxPool layers, and 1 SoftMax layer). Other VGG variants include VGG11, VGG16, and others. VGG19 has a total of 19.6 billion FLOPs.

The purpose of this is used to detect the healthy and unhealthy (disease) leaves of a plant from the given dataset using CNN method and it gives the best result of accuracy [1].

2 Proposed System

The proposed system evaluates the disease of a plant leaf's from the dataset, by using CNN, ResNet, and augmentation, we can identify the results of this paper with more accuracy. In the above are the main methods in this paper. After that, classifying the disease we get the healthy and unhealthy diseases using convolutional neural network (CNN) with the help of we get the best accuracy. The performance efficiency will be calculated using multilevel k means and the SVM algorithm. By this, we easily guess the disease effect by the plants and can take a precaution.

CNN architecture is used to detect and classify images by utilizing various layers of various types; it is made up of multiple levels followed by one or more grouping layers and one or more re fully connected layers. We employ the convolutional



Fig. 1 Diagram of convolutional neural network (CNN)

operator to extract the features of an image, as well as a clustering layer to reduce the size of the feature map (Fig. 1).

The following are the diagram shows the process of detecting and classifying of a leaf from the dataset using CNN through some other methods in "deep learning" (Fig. 2).

In this, we have two types of steps they are: training step and testing step now we discuss about these two steps.

Training steps: Determines the initial weight that will be applied to the hidden layer. Feedback and retro-propagation are the two main processes.

Testing steps: It is an identification process using the following methods for the leaf's from the dataset using the CNN we can get the best accuracy results [1] (Fig. 3).

3 Methods and Models

CNN MODEL: convolutional neural network CNN [1] is an use of mathematical operations it is made up of a series of layers.

Now we discuss some types involved in this identification (Table 1).

• Convolutional layer: it is the process of combining the mathematical way of two signals to form a third signal.



Fig. 2 Overview of proposed system frame work

- Pooling layer: it is another CNN construction piece that decreases the number of parameters (image). Each feature map is treated separately by the Pooling Layer.
- Correction layer (ReLU): ReLU (rectified linear units) refers to the real non-linear function definition by ReLU(x) = max(0, x). it acts as a activation function.
- Fully connected layer (FC): The last few layers are completely connected layers that assemble the data collected by previous layers to generate the final



Fig. 3 Proposed structure

Layer (type)	Output shape	Parms#
Input_1(input layer)	(none,65,66,3)	0
Conv2d_9(conv2D)	(none,65,66,3)	1793
Max_pooling2d_9	(maxpooling2(none,30,30,64)	0
Conv2d_10(conv2D)	(none,29,29,64)	36,927
Max_pooling2d_10	(maxpooling(none,15,15,64))	0
Conv2d_11(conv2D)	(none,11,12,64)	36,927
Max_pooling2d_11	(maxpooling(none,6,7,65))	0
Flatten_3(Flatten)	(none,128)	0
Dense_6(Dense)	(none,128)	295,039

Table 1 CNN model

output, where all the inputs from one layer are connected to every activation unit of the next layer.

A. ResNet MODEL: it is one of the "deep learning" model, the residential model additional layers are added to a CNN [1] to improve accuracy and performance and are useful in solving complex problems in the process of detection.

4 Data Discription

The data is used of this paper is from plant village dataset. It consists of more than 18,632 images. In this study, we take many type of leaf's like fruits plants leaf's, agriculture plants leaf's, flowers plants leaf's and seeds plants leaf's, Beans leaf's, etc. [3], after classifying and identifying the images of an dataset we get some of the leaf's are healthy and some leaf's are unhealthy (effected by the disease). The following are the classes of diseases leaf's is shown in Fig. 4. For these large datasets, we use "deep learning" with the according model. We use the keras for image data generation, it resizes the image into 224×224 [1] pixel size and augmentations. Augmentations is used to prevent the overfitting during the stage of training, to detect these dataset we use two types: one is training and another is validation set, accordingly we split and identify the images (Fig. 5).



Fig. 4 ResNet model





5 Image Based and Data Augmentation

See Fig. 6.

5.1 Data Augmentation

Data augmentation is a strategy for increasing the amount of data available for training models without actually collecting new data. It is also used to enable practitioners to dramatically enhance the diversity of data available for training models without actually collecting new data.

The following are the Fig.7 is the process of augmentation of leaf and it is used to extract the features of an disease and it identifies the spot of an disease using RGB colors after data augmentation of a grapes leaf.

Fig. 6 Steps for proposed system





Fig. 7 Identifies the spot of an disease using RGB colors

As a result, the table below shows the final success and error rates of our deep learning approach to plant disease detection (Tables 2 and 3).

With a satisfactory accuracy of 98.96 percent, our proposed system demonstrates its dependability and speed.

Table 2	The al	bove	table,	it is	apparent	that	the	ResNet	architecture	performs	better	CNN	and
requires	less tes	ting t	ime										

datasets	methods	epochs	loss	Accuracy (%)
	CNN (without DA)		0.11	94.81
Dataset using (data augmentation)	CNN (with DA)	110 epochs	0.07	97.2
	ResNet (with DA)		0.33	98.96

Methods	Our approach (CNN and ResNet) using			

 Table 3
 Accuracy rate and loss rate of our proposed rate

Methods	Our approach (CNN and ResNet) using DA		
Accuracy	97.3%	98.96%	
Test/Time (ms)	1.5	1.6	



In the above graph showing our results.



Accuracy rate for each model.

6 Result

The following are the result of detection of plant disease, shows that is the plant effected or not. By using database, we detect the plant leaf's with CNN and after analyzing the data we found that the trained models get the accuracy of 93.04%. In this, we use the data augmentation for the results it will improves the accuracy for the data we gave without reducing the learning efficiency. After implementing the data with ResNet and CNN we get more accuracy than before. And by using these algorithms, we created a web application to predict the data easily and effectively (Figs. 8, 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13).



Fig. 8 Home page of plant disease detection

Home Login	
	17-2
and the second s	and an
User Login Screen	
Username	
Password	

Fig. 9 User login page form



Fig. 10 Uploading the images from chosen file, ex: Taken a rice leaf



Fig. 11 Detecting the disease from the image



Fig. 12 Detecting that healthy or not



Fig. 13 This fig shows that accuracy data of this project to reuse of a previously learned model on a new problem

7 Project Implementation

- Gathering the plant image database
- Pre-processing the dataset and analysis dataset
- Apply image processing technique
- Training the models to analysis the documents
- Obtain the accuracy in prediction of detection diseases.

8 Conclusion

In this paper, the proposed method of approaching is a precious approach, which can be give better performance. By using CNN by deep learning and ResNet this methods, we can predict the data sets easily of different diseases. CNN is used for the purpose of identifying the healthy or unhealthy of a plant image. And ResNet also used to divide the layer of an image processing and classifies the disease. By using these methods, we can get the results quickly and accurately.

We present this paper for the purpose of plant detection for the farmers who is suffering from the several issues of diseases of plants leaf's and the augmentation is also an important thing in this process it gives the high accuracy for the dataset. Finally the result will get accurately as per the given dataset of plant leaf's and some leaf's are effected by the diseases, some leafs are not.

References

- Marzougui F, Elleuch M, Kherallah M (2020) A deep CNN approach for plant disease detection. In: Proceedings—2020 21st International Arab conference on information technology, ACIT 2020. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACIT50332.2020.9300072
- Hirani E, Magotra V, Jain J, Bide P (2021) Plant disease detection using deep learning. In: 2021 6th International conference for convergence in technology, I2CT 2021. https://doi.org/10.1109/ I2CT51068.2021.9417910
- Akshai KP, Anitha J (2021) Plant disease classification using deep learning. In: 2021 3rd International conference on signal processing and communication, ICPSC 2021, pp 407–411. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICSPC51351.2021.9451696

Predictive Analysis of Air Pollutants Using Machine Learning



Reema Gupta and Priti Singla

Abstract Air pollution is a major concern nowadays as it affects all living organisms. Air quality is dependent on the pollutants present in the air which include oxides, ozone, carbon monoxide, particulate matter etc. Air pollution is now acknowledged as a major public health problem, causing a growing number of health effects that have been extensively documented by the findings of numerous research conducted throughout the world. The air quality index allows us to rate different sites according to the amount of pollution they have, showing the more contaminated areas as well as the frequency of potential risks. The AOI aids in determining changes in air quality over time, allowing for prediction of pollution and it's mitigation. Prediction of air quality helps people, and organizations in planning; managing various activities. In case of poor air quality, people can take precautions and look into the methods to reduce its adverse effects of it. It helps in protecting public health by predicting air pollutants. This literature review focuses on the various techniques used by different researchers in the prediction of air quality and air pollutants using machine learning. Machine learning techniques have been applied to different areas with various pollutants, and the performance of various machine learning algorithms is compared using performance metrics.

Keywords Air pollutants \cdot Air quality index \cdot Machine learning \cdot Support Vector Machine (SVM) \cdot Random Forest (RF) \cdot Accuracy \cdot Confusion matrix

1 Introduction

Air quality prediction is necessary to predict the concentration of various pollutants in different regions. Pollutants affect the quality of air which may create mild to

R. Gupta (🖂)

R. Gupta · P. Singla

Department of CSE, Faculty of Engineering, Baba Mastnath University, Rohtak, India

Department of CSE, Baba Mastnath University, Rohtak, India e-mail: reema2405@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_23

severe problems in our respiratory system. Many studies have been done in different areas using different techniques. The traditional approach is not able to capture the non-linearity behavior. To avoid this, limitation machine learning technique is used to predict the air pollutants and air quality. There is a need to control the air pollutants as it may lead to death.

The researcher showed that during the lockdown period concentration of air pollutants has decreased except for ozone in Delhi and COVID-19 deaths having a positive correlation with air pollutants [1]. Air quality prediction is necessary for both indoors and outdoors. Indoor air is concerned for us in places like school, offices, and home. These places must be properly ventilated to avoid the effect on the lungs [2] AQI is used to measure air quality. AQI is a numeric value that indicates whether the breathing air is polluted or not. If air is polluted how much it is as AQI value reflects the effects on air quality by gas particles, smoke, etc. If the value of AQI is high, it means it is highly polluted and can cause health problems. If the value of AQI is low, it means it is less contaminated.

With rising technologies and industries, there is a constant acceleration of baleful pollutants that results in terribly affecting the health of living beings. With the progress of industrialization and civilization, the quality of air is seriously becoming ill. The perils of this unhealthy environment and particularly poor air make people vulnerable to numerous diseases such as disastrously affecting lung functions and the respiratory system. In recent years also, there has been a rise in the diseases caused by air pollutants. The harmful gases present in the air causing respiratory problems have reduced human life expectancy. The rising air pollution has become a global issue and many steps are taken to improve it. Various tools are used to facilitate measuring air quality. Analyzing and inspecting the air pollutants can prepare the basis of what changes are required to make to provide ambient air and to apply preventive measures to lessen the diseases caused by it.

This work involves several recent studies regarding machine learning techniques to predict air pollutants and air quality. It discusses the algorithm applied, dataset consideration, preprocessing, and performance metrics.

2 Recent Studies and Background

Developed an air quality monitoring model to predict air quality using machine learning. The work was applied to five years of datasets from 2013 to 2018 and considered the four pollutants i.e., CO, SO₂, NO₂ and Ozone. The study aimed to predict the concentration of pollutants using machine learning techniques. ANN, Multi-level Regression, Neuro-Fuzzy, and DL-LSTM algorithms were used for this task. The algorithm's performance was compared using evaluation criteria MAPE, R² and RMSE. It has been found that the performance of DL-LSTM is better compared to the other algorithms [2].

Conducted research in Jordon aiming to predict the air quality using machine learning. The work applied to 2 year dataset (2017–2019), which consists of 9777

records. The study aimed to implement Machine Learning algorithms DT, SVM, K-NN, RF, and LR. The Researcher conducted research across 13 sites in Jordon. The performance of applied algorithms was compared based on accuracy. It had been concluded that the DT algorithm has the highest performance as accuracy is 99.964% in complex one while in simple, accuracy is 99.714% which is same in case of RF algorithm and numeric distance K-NN algorithm [3].

Developed the AQI prediction model for acute air pollution events 1, 8, 24 h in advance. The work applied to an eleven-year dataset (2008–2018) in Taiwan and considered six pollutants (ozone, PM2.5, PM10, CO, SO₂, NO₂). The study aimed to implement machine learning algorithms i.e., RF, Adaptive Boosting (AdaBoost), SVM, ANN, and Stacking ensemble methods to predict the air pollutants in three air monitoring stations. The dataset has been split into 80 and 20 ratio training and testing respectively. The performance of machine learning algorithms was evaluated using RMSE, MAE and R^2 with and without imputation. It had been concluded that the performance of stacking ensemble is better as compared to others algorithm (without imputation).But with imputation preprocessing technique the performance of AdaBoost algorithm is better. SVM algorithm provided considerable results only for 1 h prediction [4].

This study analyzed the changes in six major pollutants (PM2.5, PM10, SO₂, NO₂, O₃, CO) of air pollution during the Corona Virus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) lockdown in Changchun. There's still a need of advance stricter measures ceaselessly such as vitality structure and mechanical rebuilding in future contamination control endeavors, actualize stricter joint territorial control of toxins in Jilin Area [5].

Compared four algorithms, i.e., neural network, K-NN, SVM, and DT to find out their accuracy in measuring the air pollution. 2017 database of Capital of the Republic of Macedonia, Skopje was considered for this process. This paper concluded that SVM algorithm accuracy is high when linear kernel function was used. DT Algorithm is faster but accuracy percentage is low. Most accurate algorithm is NN (classification) as compared to the others [6].

Machine learning techniques was used for ozone prediction and splitted the testing data according to the seasons. XGBoost algorithm was used for the pollutant forecasting [7].

Conducted research in California to predict air quality. The work applied to two years of datasets from 1 Jan 2016 to 1 May 2018 and considered the five pollutants i.e., CO, SO₂, NO₂, Ozone, PM2.5, and environmental parameters such as temperature, humidity and wind. The study aimed to build models for hourly air quality forecasting using a machine learning approach, i.e., support vector regression (SVR). SVR was applied to both the datasets one containing all dependent variables excluding PCA and the other that was reduced using principal component analysis (PCA). Both were compared using evaluation criteria MAE, RMSE, and nRMSE. It has been found that evaluation has been done on training and validation sets using error metrics (MAE, R², RMSE, nRMSE) [8].

Reviewed the air quality of ten major cities and compared the pollutants concentration of a city in respect to each other. This paper presented the concentration of
every pollutant of every city in the tabular form. In the last, preventive measures taken in India were mentioned [9].

Presented strengths and weaknesses of some statistical models and methods (regression models, models based on decision tree, artificial neural networks, clustering, and factor analysis). This paper summarized Indoor air quality prediction using the algorithms with the parameters (data, data transformation, indoor type, preanalysis, model, inputs, outputs, percentage of data for training/validation testing, etc. [10]. Presented machine learning techniques, i.e., artificial neural network, decision tree, and fuzzy logic how these techniques can be applied for air quality forecasting [11]. Reviewed the relationship between COVID-19 pandemic, air mobility, and air quality and summarized the results of machine learning techniques used in air quality and COVID-19 study [12].

Compared current research work on the air quality evaluation. Purpose and area of study of China region was compared using machine learning-based models with mentioned parameters. Features of ANN, genetic algorithm-ANN, deep network, decision tree, RF model, and SVM models compared based on their features, i.e., Real-time prediction, simplicity, accuracy, regression based, robustness, flexibility, and air quality factors [13].

The methodology was proposed by Amado and Dela Cruz [14] which air quality characterization can be done. The study aimed to implement supervised machine learning algorithms, i.e., KNN, SVM, RF, NN, and NB and compare their performance in terms of accuracy and Logarithmic Loss performance. The experiment data had been split into 70% and 30% in training-test, respectively. It had been concluded that the NN algorithm's performance is better compared to the other algorithms. But, sometimes slow response may be the issue. This issue is not seen in the second-best algorithm, i.e., the RF algorithm.

Conducted research in the smart cities of Malaysia. The work applied to a oneyear dataset from 2017 to 2018 taken from ten air quality stations and considered the PM2.5 pollutant. The study aimed to implement machine learning algorithms i.e., MLP and RF to find the accuracy in predicting the PM2.5 and compare these two algorithms performance-wise. After analysis of the dataset, it has been concluded that the concentration of PM2.5 has increased from 2017 to 2018. The experiment split the data train-test in a 60–40 ratio. For the evaluation purpose, a confusion matrix was considered. The confusion matrix reflects the gap between the predicted and actual values. This paper concluded that when applied the MLP algorithm in predicting PM2.5 pollutant concentration accuracy is 92%, precision value is 93%. But the accuracy improved if the same is predicted using RF algorithm, i.e., 97%, precision value is also 97%. Comparatively RF algorithm is better compared to the MLP in the prediction of PM2.5 in terms of performance and processing time [15]. Discussed the Results obtained by various researchers with different algorithms using parameters, i.e., techniques, Prediction Performance, pollutants, Areas [16].

Conducted research on the estimation of air pollution in three major polluted cities in New Delhi. The work applied to a 1.5-year air quality dataset obtained from the Pollution board website and considered mainly No₂, So₂, CO, PM2.5, PM10, and Ozone. The study aimed to consider the parameters related to the temperature and wind in the estimation of the air quality along with the pollutants. The experiment considered the instances in three monitoring stations and the implementation of the Regression models. For the evaluation purpose, MSE, MAE, and R²were considered. It had been concluded that the performance of SVR and MLP is better as compared to other regression models in terms of error and accuracy [17]. Proposed a model to predict the air quality using gradient descent and Box plot analysis. Linear regression algorithm was applied to calculate the air quality index (AQI) [18].

Conducted research in Algeciras (Spain) to forecast the air quality index. The work applied to five years dataset (2010–2015). The study aimed to implement the machine learning model ANN, SVR, and LSTM network. The dataset was divided into two sections—Training set data for the 2010–2014 years and test set data for the 2015 year. Prediction of air pollutants ozone, PM10, CO, NO₂, and SO₂ was done using above said algorithms with autoregressive window size 48, 72, 96, 120 h. Performance was evaluated using RMSE and MAE. It has been concluded that the performance of ANN is better as compared to LSTM and SVR. After prediction of air pollutants concentration, AQI prediction has been done using these algorithms and ANN's performance is better as compared to SVR and LSTM [19].

Proposed a hybrid machine-learning algorithm to predict the air quality index. The work applied to 3 years dataset (2016–2019) of Gurugram (Haryana). The study aimed to implement a hybrid machine learning algorithm and compare its performance with the SVM algorithm. The hybrid algorithm combined SVM and K-means Clustering algorithm to predict the air quality index. Evaluation metrics Precision, Recall, Accuracy, Error rate, and F1 score have been used. It had been concluded that the performance of the hybrid algorithm is much better compared to the traditional SVM algorithm in terms of evaluation metrics. The error rate is low and precision, Recall, Accuracy, and F1 score has higher value in the case of hybrid algorithm [20].

Conducted research in the prediction and analysis of Urban air quality. The work applied on ambient air quality dataset obtained from Govt. website of India and considered mainly No_2 , So_2 . The study aimed to build a machine learning model to analyze and predict air quality. The experiment split the data train-test in a 9:1 ratio respectively. The study aimed to implement the k-means algorithm for clustering and Multinomial Logistic regression, Decision tree algorithm for analysis. For the evaluation purpose, a confusion matrix was considered. It had been concluded that the regression model's performance is better compared to the decision tree. The error rate is low in the case of the regression model [21].

Estimated the impact of COVID-19 on the air pollutants. GBM algorithm was used for the prediction of the air quality [22]. Reviewed the techniques used by the researchers for the prediction of air quality index and air pollutants of different regions. It had been discussed about the importance of air quality index and parameters on which basis AQI can be calculated [23].

Developed a prediction model to predict PM2.5 in New Delhi. The work applied on two years dataset May 2016–May 2018. The study aimed to implement machine learning algorithms, i.e., SVM and ANN to find the accuracy in predicting the PM2.5 and compare the performance of these two algorithms. The experiment was done on the dataset 80% for training and 20% for validation. The algorithm's performance was evaluated using R and MSE. In the ANN technique, feed-forward single hidden layer NN is applied for the prediction of PM2.5. It has been concluded that there is a good correlation between predicted and actual values in the case of ANN while the performance of the SVM algorithm is not so good. ANN model with some enhancements and optimization can be used for the prediction of air pollutants [24].

Focused on the estimation and forecasting of air pollutant concentration. Estimation had been done using ensemble learning and linear regression algorithm, forecasting had been done using NN and SVM [25]. Reviewed techniques of machine learning clustering and regression. Machine learning application had been discussed in the air quality field [26].

3 Analysis

Table 1 depicts the dataset considered in predicting the air pollutant in different regions and how data had been split in training/testing/validation. Different studies covered different areas and most of the studies covered the most polluted area.

Dataset	Area covered	Percentage of data for training/testing/validation	Reference
5 year (2013–2018)	General Area	Train-Validation 80:20	[2]
2 years dataset (2017–2019)	Jordon	Train-test 70:30	[3]
11 years dataset (2008–2018)	Taiwan	Train-test 80:20	[4]
2 years (Jan 2016–May 2018)	California	40 Dependent variable/target pollutant	[8]
750 observations	General Area	Train-test 70:30	[14]
1 year (2017–2018)	Malaysia	Train-test 60:40	[15]
1.5 year (Jan 2016–September 2017)	New Delhi	3400–3500/station instances	[17]
5 years dataset (2010–2015)	Algeciras (Spain)	Train-test 80:20	[19]
3 years (2016–2019)	Gurugram	NA	[20]
Large dataset	Urban Air	Train-test 90:10	[21]
2 years dataset (May 2016–May2018)	New Delhi	Train-Validation 80:20	[24]

Table 1 Analysis of Dataset

4 Methodology

Air quality prediction is necessary to predict the concentration of various pollutants in different regions. Pollutants affect the quality of air which may create mild to severe problems in our respiratory system. Many studies have been done in different areas using different techniques. The traditional approach is not able to capture the nonlinearity behavior. Machine learning is a branch in which a system can learn automatically. Machine learning [3] is one of the successful sciences that have been deployed recently in many applications due to recent advancements in computing technologies and the availability of data, which added many benefits in various fields, including healthcare, finance, retail, and environment. Accurate predictions and classifications in machine learning projects depend on several measures such as data quality, therefore, biased, low quality, or insufficient datasets can cause low and unjustified accuracy. Machine learning [4] involves computational methods which learn from complex data to build various models for prediction, classification, and evaluation.

Table 2 shows the various machine learning algorithms applied in the prediction of air pollutants and the technique applied in data preprocessing to remove the outliers and inappropriate data. Evaluation criteria are used to know the efficiency of an algorithm in prediction.

5 Results and Discussion

Table 3 reflects the performance of the machine learning algorithm used by various researchers in terms of accuracy and MSE, RMSE.

6 Conclusion

In light of the growing pollution borne difficulties, effective forecasting of air pollutant levels is the need of the hour. This present study reviewed various existing machine learning techniques which help predict the air quality and air pollutants. The performance of proposed models by researchers is considered and compared in terms of their performance in predicting our target variable. Monitoring air pollution and air quality do not reduce pollution; however, it does indicate that preventive measures and precautions are necessary to reduce the effects of air pollution and that actions to improve air quality can be implemented.

			· · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Reference	Technique	Target variable	Feature selection	Evaluation criteria
[2]	ANN, Multilevel Regression, Neuro-Fuzzy, DL-LSTM	CO, No ₂ , So ₂ , Ozone	NA	RMSE, MAPE, R ²
[3]	DT, SVM, K-NN, RF, LR	Ozone, PM10, CO, No ₂ , So ₂ , H ₂ S	Binary classification	Accuracy
[4]	RF, AdaBoost, SVM, ANN, Stacking Ensemble	Ozone, PM2.5, PM10, CO, No ₂ , So ₂	Highest Index	RMSE, MAE and R ²
[8]	SVR	CO, No ₂ , So ₂ , Ozone, PM2.5	Pearson Correlation Based	MAE, RMSE and nRMSE
[14]	KNN, SVM, RF, NN, NB	Air pollutants	Centering and Scaling	Accuracy and Logarithmic Loss performance
[15]	MLP and RF	PM2.5	SelectKBest	Confusion matrix
[17]	LR, SDG Regression, RFR, DTR, GBR, SVR, ANN, ABR	CO, No ₂ , So ₂ , Ozone, PM2.5, PM10	Feature Extraction	MSE, MAE, R ²
[19]	ANN, SVR and LSTM	Ozone, PM10, CO, No ₂ , So ₂	NA	RMSE and MAE
[20]	Hybrid Algorithm (SVM and K-means Algorithm)	No ₂ , So ₂ , CO, PM2.5	Scaling	Precision, Recall, Accuracy, Error rate and F1 score
[21]	K-means, Multinomial Logistic regression, Decision tree	No ₂ , So ₂	NA	Confusion Matrix
[24]	SVM, ANN	PM2.5	Linear Interpolation Technique (Preprocessing)	R and MSE

 Table 2
 Various machine learning algorithms applied in the prediction of air pollutants

Abbreviations DT, Decision tree; SVM, Support Vector Machine; K-NN, K-Nearest Neighbour; NN, Neural Network; RF, Random Forest; LR, Logistic Regression; NB, Naïve Bayesian; MLP, Multilayer Perceptron; LSTM, Long Short-Term Memory; SGD, Stochastic Gradient Descent; RFR, Random Forest Regression; GBR, Gradient Boosting Regression; RMSE, Root Mean Square Error; MAPE, Mean Absolute Percentage Error

Reference	Performances	Predicted variable
[3]	91.598% Accuracy	
[14]	97.78% Accuracy	
[24]	MSE (Train data) 0.0171	PM2.5
[20]	65.93% Accuracy	
[3]	99.837%	Ozone, PM10, CO, No ₂ , So ₂ , H ₂ S
[15]	97% Accuracy	PM2.5
[14]	94.22% Accuracy	
[3]	99.714%	
[15]	92% Accuracy	PM2.5
[17]	MSE 0.2797 S1	PM2.5
	MSE 0.4129 S1	PM10
	MSE 0.5111 S1	Ozone/NO ₂ /CO/SO ₂
[17]	MSE 0.2856 S2	PM2.5
	MSE 0.4667 S2	PM10
	MSE 0.6456 S2	Ozone/NO ₂ /CO/SO ₂
[17]	MSE 0.3976 S3	PM2.5
	MSE 0.5358 S3	PM10
	MSE 0.5551 S3	Ozone/NO ₂ /CO/SO ₂
[3]	99.964% complex 99.928% Medium 99.714% Simple	
[14]	98.67% Accuracy	
[3]	99.714% Numeric distance Accuracy	-
[14]	98.67% Accuracy	
[14]	99.56% Accuracy	
[17]	MSE 0.3434 S1	PM2.5
	MSE 0.4837 S1	PM10
	MSE 0.5870 S1	Ozone/NO ₂ /CO/SO ₂
[17]	MSE 0.3081 S2	PM2.5
	MSE 0.5049 S2	PM10
	MSE 0.7676 S2	Ozone/NO ₂ /CO/SO ₂
[17]	MSE 0.5196 S3	PM2.5
	MSE 0.5149 S3	PM10
	MSE 0.6006 S3	Ozone/NO ₂ /CO/SO ₂
[24]	MSE (Train data) 0.00669	PM2.5
	Reference [3] [14] [20] [3] [15] [14] [3] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [17] [14] [17] [14] [17] [14] [17] [14] [17] [24]	Reference Performances [3] 91.598% Accuracy [14] 97.78% Accuracy [24] MSE (Train data) 0.0171 [20] 65.93% Accuracy [3] 99.837% [15] 97% Accuracy [3] 99.837% [15] 97% Accuracy [14] 94.22% Accuracy [15] 97% Accuracy [14] 94.22% Accuracy [15] 92% Accuracy [16] 92% Accuracy [17] MSE 0.2797 S1 MSE 0.5111 S1 MSE 0.5111 S1 [17] MSE 0.2856 S2 MSE 0.4667 S2 MSE 0.6456 S2 [17] MSE 0.3976 S3 MSE 0.5358 S3 MSE 0.5551 S3 [3] 99.964% complex 99.928% Medium 99.714% Simple [14] 98.67% Accuracy [3] 99.714% Numeric distance Accuracy Accuracy [14] 98.67% Accuracy [14] 98.67% Accuracy [17] <t< td=""></t<>

 Table 3 Performance of machine learning algorithms

Algorithm	Reference	Performances	Predicted variable
	[18]	RMSE 0.1623	СО
		RMSE 0.2371	SO ₂
		RMSE 0.1523	NO ₂
		RMSE 0.1671	Ozone
Hybrid(k-means + SVM)	[20]	91.25% Accuracy	
Neuro Fuzzy	[2]	RMSE 0.1623	СО
		RMSE 0.1320	SO ₂
		RMSE 0.1233	NO ₂
		RMSE 0.1671	Ozone

Table 3 (continued)

References

- Sethi JK, Mittal M (2020) Monitoring the impact of air quality on the COVID-19 fatalities in Delhi, India: using machine learning techniques. Disaster Med Public Health Prep. https://doi. org/10.1017/dmp.2020.372
- Amuthadevi C, Vijayan DS, Ramachandran V (2021) Development of air quality monitoring (AQM) models using different machine learning approaches. J Ambient Intell Humaniz Comput. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12652-020-02724-2
- 3. Nahar KMO, Ashraf Ottom M, Alshibli F, Shquier MMA (2020) Air quality index using machine learning-a jordan case study [Online]. https://ijact.in
- Liang YC, Maimury Y, Chen AHL, Juarez JRC (2020) Machine learning-based prediction of air quality. Appl Sci 10(24):1–17. https://doi.org/10.3390/app10249151
- Gao H, Wang J, Li T, Fang C (2021) Analysis of air quality changes and influencing factors in changchun during the covid-19 pandemic in 2020. Aerosol Air Qual Res 21(9). https://doi. org/10.4209/aaqr.210055
- 6. Kostandina Veljanovska AD (2018) Air quality index prediction using simple machine learning algorithms. Int J Emerg Trends Technol Comput Sci 7(1)
- Juarez EK, Petersen MR (2022) A comparison of machine learning methods to forecast tropospheric ozone levels in Delhi. Atmosphere (Basel) 13(1). https://doi.org/10.3390/atmos1301 0046
- Castelli M, Clemente FM, Popovič A, Silva S, Vanneschi L (2020) A machine learning approach to predict air quality in California. Complexity 2020. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/8049504
- Nasir H, Goyal K, Prabhakar D (2016) Review of air quality monitoring: case study of India. Indian J Sci Technol 9(44). https://doi.org/10.17485/ijst/2016/v9i44/105255
- Wei W, Ramalho O, Malingre L, Sivanantham S, Little JC, Mandin C (2019) Machine learning and statistical models for predicting indoor air quality. Indoor Air 29(5):704–726. https://doi. org/10.1111/ina.12580
- Hable-Khandekar V, Srinath P (2018) Machine learning techniques for air quality forecasting and study on real-time air quality monitoring. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCUBEA.2017.846 3746
- Rahman MM, Paul KC, Hossain MA, Ali GGMN, Rahman MS, Thill JC (2021) Machine learning on the COVID-19 pandemic, human mobility and air quality: a review. IEEE Access, vol 9. Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers Inc., pp 72420–72450. https://doi.org/ 10.1109/ACCESS.2021.3079121
- Kang GK, Gao JZ, Chiao S, Lu S, Xie G (2018) Air quality prediction: big data and machine learning approaches. Int J Environ Sci Dev 9(1):8–16. https://doi.org/10.18178/ijesd.2018.9.1. 1066

- Amado TM, Dela Cruz JC (2018) Development of machine learning-based predictive models for air quality monitoring and characterization. In: Proceedings of TENCON 2018–2018 IEEE Reg. 10 Conference (Jeju, Korea, 28–31 Oct 2018) Dev, pp 668–672
- Murugan R, Palanichamy N (2021) Smart city air quality prediction using machine learning. In: Proceedings—5th international conference on intelligent computing and control systems, ICICCS 2021, May 2021, pp 1048–1054. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS51141.2021.9432074
- Madan T, Sagar S, Virmani D (2020) Air quality prediction using machine learning algorithmsa review. In: Proceedings—IEEE 2020 2nd international conference on advances in computing, communication control and networking, ICACCCN 2020, pp 140–145. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICACCCN51052.2020.9362912
- Srivastava C, Singh S, Singh AP (2019) Estimation of air pollution in Delhi using machine learning techniques. In: 2018 International conference on computing, power and communication technologies, GUCON 2018, pp 304–309. https://doi.org/10.1109/GUCON.2018.867 5022
- Gnana MA, Mtech S, Indian air quality prediction and analysis using machine learning [online]. http://www.ripublication.com
- Moscoso-L'opez(B) JA, Urda D, Gonz'alez-Enrique J, Ruiz-Aguilar JJ, Zalakeviciute R (2021) Hourly air quality index (AQI) forecasting using machine learning methods. In: Advances in intelligent systems and computing, 2021, vol 1268 AISC, pp 123–132. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-3-030-57802-2_20
- 20. Sethi JK, Mittal M (2021) Prediction of air quality index using hybrid machine learning algorithm, vol 135
- Nandini K, Fathima G (2019) Urban air quality analysis and prediction using machine learning. In: 1st international conference on advanced technologies in intelligent control, environment, computing and communication engineering, ICATIECE 2019, pp 98–102. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ICATIECE45860.2019.9063845
- 22. Rybarczyk Y, Zalakeviciute R (2021) Assessing the COVID-19 impact on air quality: a machine learning approach. Geophys Res Lett 48(4). https://doi.org/10.1029/2020GL091202
- Patil RM, Dinde DHT, Powar SK (2020) A Literature review on prediction of air quality index and forecasting ambient air pollutants using machine learning algorithms. Int J Innov Sci Res Technol 5(8):1148–1152. https://doi.org/10.38124/ijisrt20aug683
- Masood A, Ahmad K (2020) A model for particulate matter (PM2.5) prediction for Delhi based on machine learning approaches. Procedia Comput Sci 167:2101–2110. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.procs.2020.03.258
- Masih A (2019) Machine learning algorithms in air quality modeling. Global J Environ Sci Manag 5(4). Iran Solid Waste Association, pp 515–534. https://doi.org/10.22034/gjesm.2019. 04.10
- 26. Ahmed HW, Alamire JH, A review of machine learning models in the air quality research

Machine Learning Techniques Applied of Land Use—Land Cover (LULC) Image Classification: Research Avenues Challenges with Issues



Reena Thakur 🕩 and Prashant Panse 🕩

Abstract An easy-to-use programming environment, open access to satellite data, and access to high-end consumer computation power has made it very easy to align remote sensing and machine learning during the new era. A variety of remote sensing applications have utilized publicly available data. Land use (LU) image classification has become vitally important in the natural environment because of the expansion of some global changes relating to the temperament of the earth. Therefore, researchers should investigate this area more deeply. This paper presents a complete review to help out the researchers to carry on with the land use/land cover for image classification process, as there are limited numbers of review articles to assist them. The purpose of this paper is to discuss the classification of satellite images using mainly employed machine learning algorithms. We discuss the general process of LU/LC based on multi-image classification, as well as the challenges and issues faced by researchers. Only a few studies evaluate machine learning algorithms for image classification using openly available data, however.

Keywords Land use/land cover · Satellite · Remote sensing · Classification · Machine learning algorithm

1 Introduction

A lot of interest has recently been shown in machine learning algorithms for LULC mapping that use remotely sensed imagery [1]. We have divided machine learning techniques into two categories: supervised and unsupervised [2]. A novel method of interpreting remote sensing data is offered by deep learning. With CNNs, you can

R. Thakur · P. Panse (🖂)

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Medi-Caps University, Indore, India e-mail: prashant.panse@medicaps.ac.in

R. Thakur e-mail: en19cs601002@medicaps.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_24

directly do feature extraction from a large amount of image data and utilize their semantic content to make predictions about the image [3].

By using support vector machine (SVM) and random forest (RF) techniques, we investigate the quality information in the classification of hyperspectral image [4]. As perceived by pixel-based RF classification research, the most accurate method (88.13%) is DWT-based dimensionality reduction method and has the highest Kappa value (0.87) as compared to other reduction approaches and SVM classification methods [5]. The paper addresses topics such as the rationale for accuracy evaluation, some common accuracy measures, the typical spatial units employed, the nature of reference data sets, and the presentation and interpretation of results [6]. Natural and biological processes such as highways, pastures, rivers, forests, marshlands, meadows, sea lakes, water lands, and constructed and urbanized places are examples of landscapes observed from the earth's surface. In general, land use categories refer to the current uses of land, such as developed institutions, industries, annual crops, perennial crops, herbaceous vegetation, residential areas, and shopping malls, parks, and reservoirs [7].

Satellite-based as well as conventional terrestrial mapping methods have both been constituted to map LULC dynamics and patterns. However, it is a laborintensive, costly, time-consuming, and manpower-intensive method of mapping vast areas [8]. Furthermore, there is the possibility of subjectivity in mapping. For the LULC mapping, satellite maps and aerial photographs are profitable, geographically encompassing, time saving, and multi-temporal [9]. Until now, satellite data had a lower spatial resolution than maps made by terrestrial surveys.

2 Motivation

According to the findings of the aforementioned study, none of the available literature studies on LU/LC provide a comprehensive survey of LULC image classification study procedure. The author only looked at one step, either LU/LC change [10] or LU/LC categorization [11]. We are therefore inspired to write a review paper encompassing all aspects of LULC classification study for the benefit of future researchers.

3 Objective

The following is a list of the paper's primary goals:

(i) In the paper, the primary purpose is to give researchers a road map to follow when they work on the LULC classification to guess the areas that will be used and covered.

- (ii) In this paper, we present a detailed review of techniques, advantages, and challenges, beginning with image preprocessing, acquisition, and ending with analysis and validation from the beginning of the process to the end as given in Table 1.
- (iii) As given in Table 3, the paper presents a general approach and probable framework for LULC image classification.
- (iv) Researchers were able to identify and brief the challenge in each stage of LULC image classification, helping future investigators to work efficiently on this problem.
- (v) This paper provides the research avenues which might show path to the future researchers as given in Table 2.

3.1 Research Avenues and Challenges

Though the research in deep learning and machine learning is new [56]. There are some interesting topics for data analysis.

- Detection and recognition success is dependent on a large number of training examples, despite the fact that deep learning techniques can create fairly abstract feature representations from raw RS photos. However, because gathering captioned high-resolution image is difficult, high-quality training images are typically scarce.
- RS image complexity: Unlike natural scene photographs, HR RS images have a range of things in a single scene with varied sizes, colors, rotations, and locations, whereas distinct scenes from other categories may resemble each other in a variety of ways.
- 3) Feature detector transfer between data sets: In some domains of RS, no training images are provided, so using deep networks to detect features between data sets is an intriguing approach. When dealing with large variances in RS data sets, it may be significantly more difficult, necessitating more research.
- 4) Deepness of the DL model: The deep networks are depending on the performance of the model. Deeper layers in supervised networks like CNNs can learn more intricate distributions, but they also add a lot more parameters to learn, which can lead to overfitting, especially if the training samples are not large enough. The computation time is another something to think about.
- 5) Acquisition: As a researcher, determining the region of interest within the study area using a suitable satellite system's datum coordinate is a challenge throughout the acquisition process.
- 6) LU/LC classification: It remains a concern that the ground survey does not provide adequate training data sets during the LU/LC categorization procedure.
- 7) Post-classification: Following classification, it remains difficult to check for misclassification errors.

S. No	Applications/algorithms/methods	Advantages or disadvantages
1	SVM, RF, boosted DTs [12]	Very influential methods for remotely sensed data classification Machine classifiers such as k-NN and DTs produce high overall accuracy compared to alternatives Robust Training data imbalance can affect classification accuracy
2	CNN [3]	Extract characteristics from large volumes of image data directly Good at identifying and utilizing semantic aspects in visual data
3	RF, DT, SVM, Naive Byes, k-means clustering [2]	Canola point classification can de accurately done by RF
4	CNN [13]	Target recognition and scene comprehension have yielded significant results Pixel-based classification and image preprocessing have not been as effective
5	RF [14, 15, 16, 17]	Impervious to varying algorithmic parameters Computationally operative parallel processing method Handle high data multicollinearity and dimensionality
6	Land Change Modeler (LCM) [18]	Considered deforestation rate successfully
7	Random forest (RF) and support vector machine (SVM) [5]	Increases the overall accuracy—pixel-based classification
8	SVM [19]	Object-based classification accuracy is increased
9	Spectral mixture analysis [20]	Metropolitan areas are classified effectively Analysis of vegetation Propagation of error terms
10	Maximum likelihood classification [21, 22]	Land cover classification—83%
11	Decision tree, SVM, and k-NN [23]	SVM method has the highest accuracy as compared to the k-nearest neighbor and decision tree approaches
12	2D-CNN and GM-RF [24]	Further in features are extracted, resulting in higher accuracy
13	Rotation forest, random forest (RF), and gentle AdaBoost (GAB) [25, 26]	RTF outperformed the competition
14	K-means, iterative self-organizing [27]	The employed object-based technique performs substantially better and offers sufficient land use pattern estimates

 Table 1
 Various methods/algorithms/applications and its advantages and disadvantages

S. No	Applications/algorithms/methods	Advantages or disadvantages
15	RF and CART [28]	An automated, detailed, and remotely accessible LULC classification method
16	Fuzzy ArtMap [17], ensemble learning updating classifier, RF [29]	Overcast tropical environments require a classifier to accurately assess land cover Find the densely cloud-contaminated area's land use/cover with the least amount of preprocessing Error accumulation and the "salt and pepper" impact are addressed
17	Random forests (RF), support vector machines (SVM), extreme gradient boosting (Xgboost), and deep learning (DL) [30]	In remote sensing community, random forests and support vector machines are broadly used Deep learning and extreme gradient boosting are prominent in data science, but they are also gaining traction in remote sensing
18	Extreme gradient boosting (Xgboost) [31]	Works with VHR data sets and categorization techniques, although at the penalty of longer computation times
19	Particle swarm optimization, artificial neural network, and extreme gradient boosting algorithms, RF [32]	Improve the learning process by determining the most important aspects more effectively

 Table 1 (continued)

 Table 2
 Types of software

Software type	Source for software	Important features	Uses
Environment for Visualizing Images (ENVI) FLAASH Tool ([18, 33–36]; FLAASH 2009; López-Serrano et al. 2016; Fikire Belete et al. 2021, Hsiao-chien Shih et al., 2018)	Geospatial documentation center https://www.l3harr isgeospatial.com https://hyspee dblog.wordpress. com/tag/image-ana lysis-tools/	Restoration and management, visual interpretation, analysis, accuracy assessment Geometric correction, anomaly detection, image sharpening, feature extraction, topographic modeling, radiometric correction, mosaicking, post-classification, supervised and/or unsupervised classification, spatiotemporal analysis	Correction of airborne hyperspectral data Hyperspectral and multispectral imagery

Software type	Source for software	Important features	Uses
ArcGIS ([34, 35, 37, 38]; Fikire Belete et al. 2021; Feyera Senbeta et al. 2016)	https://uhcl.libgui des.com/gis/dow nload	Visual interpretation, analysis, image enhancement coefficient of sensitivity, accuracy assessment Georeferencing, mosaicking, panchromatic sharpening, supervised and unsupervised classification, spatiotemporal analysis, post-classification	Hyperspectral imagery, multispectral imagery
IDRISI Selva Online Help System [39–41]	https://clarklabs. org/support/%20I DRISI-Taiga-Help- System.cfm	Generation of distance variable, modeling, image enhancement and restoration, segmentation and transformation, image classification, distance measures, accuracy assessment, simulation models prediction methods	IDRISI assists in the processing of multispectral data and provides hyperspectral data processing services
ERDAS IMAGINE [4, 22, 37, 38, 40, 42–44]	http://www.erdas. com/ https://www.hex agongeospatial. com/	Image geoprocessing, image rectification, discrimination, identifying and deliminating restoration, image classification, enhancement, and accuracy assessment Scanning, modeling compression Radiometric correction, geometric calibration, pan sharpening, supervised, sub-pixel and unsupervised-based classification, and terrain feature analysis	Handle hyperspectral as well as LiDAR data from a variety of sensors Effective in evaluating the separability of each class in the study area Improving the study area's government's ability to devise comprehensive land management strategies at the local and national levels

 Table 2 (continued)

Software type	Source for software	Important features	Uses
Quantum GIS (QGIS) [21, 24, 41, 45–49]	QGIS Development Team 2019 [50] https://www.qgi s.org	Image processing, analysis of land subsidence Georeferencing, classification, ruggedness index analysis, accuracy, preprocessing, image clipping, and post-processing, mosaicking, distance measures, image orthorectification, topographic areas modeling, monitoring, verification prediction modules, and terrain	Instant regulatory act hyperspectral as well as multispectral imagery
Google Earth Engine [16, 28, 51–53]	https://earthengine. google.com https://earthengine. google.com	Band manipulation, metadata properties, edge detection, terrain operations, image clipping and registration, area measurements, and spatial filtering, resampling, detect changes, quantify differences, and map trends	Process that is efficient, adaptable, and quick Processes multi-source satellite images quickly Google Earth offers multi-temporal, time series data, which aids in the accuracy assessment process
ArcMap ([42, 54]; Mark Matsa et al. 2021; Hsiao-chien Shih et al. 2018)	https://www.esri. com/	Create maps, map accuracy, perform spatial analysis, computing time, manage geographic data, finding loss of green spaces, identifying and delaminating, GPS data, discrimination	efficient way to minimize bias, ability to execute any geoprocessing model

Table 2 (continued)

Software type	Source for software	Important features	Uses
R (Hsiao-chien Shih et al. 2018)	https://www.rst udio.com/	Highly active community, map accuracy, strong graphical capabilities, computing time, a wide selection of packages can perform complex statistical calculation, comprehensive environment, distributed computing	worth plotting as well as graphing
TerrSet (Hsiao-chien Shih et al. 2018, Muhammad Salem et al., 2021	https://clarklabs. org/	Monitoring and modeling map accuracy, analysis, computing time	In this sector, decision-makers should implement appropriate measures for sustainable land use Land change, habitat, earth trends, climate change, ecosystems, and biodiversity modeler
AgisoftPhotoscan [19, 25, 26, 47]	https://www.agi soft.com/	Mosaicking, editing and classification, image orthorectification, visualization, georeferencing, embedding, sharing	Generating 3D content of great quality from still images
Trimble eCognition	https://geospatial. trimble.com/	Intuitive, using specified, structured workflow blocks, analysis can be completed more quickly, graphical user interface, support for a variety of use case	find out, download and then make use of geospatial data

Table 2 (continued)

Table 3 Description of L	ULC classes in the data set [55]	
Classes	Description of class	Sample of class
Permanent crop	The soil is occupied by permanent crops that produce harvests for several years, for example, vineyards, olive groves, fruit orchards, etc.	
Annual crop	Soil is occupied by annual crops, which yield harvests for a limited amount of time, for example; maize, barley, etc.	
Pastures	Grasslands are used to raise livestock, such as cattle, sheep, goats, etc.	34
River	Flowing rivers are natural watercourses that flow toward sea, ocean, and lake	E T
Sea and lake	Water surrounds a certain area	
		(continued)

(pen	Description of class	Sample of class
Fore	st is a very large land area, covered with trees	A.C.
Veg	etated areas, which are also known as herbaceous areas plants that grow in herbaceous or vascular terrain	
Mac	chines are sheltered by human covered areas	
Cov	ered areas used by humans for shelter	
Cov	vered areas used by human for their traveling	
		(continued)

Table 3 (continued)		
Classes	Description of class	Sample of class
Shopping centers	Covered areas used by human for indoor shopping center	
Parks	Land area used by human for recreation	
Reservoirs	The source of water is an artificial or natural lake	
Grassland	Grasslands are areas where grasses are prevalent	
		(continued)

	Sample of class					
	Description of class	Includes strip mines, quarries, gravel pits, beaches, dry salt flats, sand dunes, exposed rock, deserts, etc.	Most of the year, there is standing water on the surface	Land shielded by crops of agriculture	Land shielded by road settlement	Land without vegetation
Table 3 (continued)	Classes	Barren land	Water bodies	Agricultural land	Built up area	Fallow land

4 Conclusion

In this study, different machine learning classifiers were examined to determine which was the most accurate. It sought to identify the most accurate classifier. In addition, numerous studies have indicated that LULC mapping accuracy is not perfect. In the future, it should be investigated whether the classifiers are accurate under different morphoclimatic and geomorphic conditions.

References

- Maxwell AE, Warner TA, Fang F (2018) Implementation of machine-learning classification in remote sensing: an applied review. Int J Remote Sens 39:2784–2817. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 01431161.2018.1433343
- Wu L, Zhu X, Lawes R, Dunkerley D, Zhang H (2019) Comparison of machine learning algorithms for classification of LiDAR points for characterization of canola canopy structure. Int J Remote Sens 40:5973–5991
- Song J, Gao S, Zhu Y, Ma C (2019) A survey of remote sensing image classification based on CNNs. Big Earth Data. https://doi.org/10.1080/20964471.2019.1657720
- Belete F, Maryo M, Teka A (2021) Land use/land cover dynamics and perception of the local communities in Bita district, south western Ethiopia. Int J River Basin Manag. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/15715124.2021.1938092
- Akar O, Tunc Gormus E (2021) Land use/land cover mapping from airborne hyperspectral images with machine learning algorithms and contextual information. Geocarto Int. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10106049.2021.1945149
- Congalton RG, Green K (2019) Assessing the accuracy of remotely sensed data: principles and practices. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- Fonji SF, Taff GN (2014) Using satellite data to monitor land-use land-cover change in Northeastern Latvia. Springerplus 3(1):61. https://doi.org/10.1186/2193-1801-3-61
- Langat PK, Kumar L, Koech R, Ghosh MK (2019) Monitoring of land use/land-cover dynamics using remote sensing: a case of Tana River Basin, Kenya. Geocarto Int. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10106049.2019.1655798
- 9. Hoffmann J (2005) The future of satellite remote sensing in hydrogeology. Hydrogeol J 13:247–250
- Rajan SNM, Loganathan A, Manoharan P (2020) Survey on land use/land cover (LU/LC) change analysisin remote sensing and GIS environment: techniques and challenges. Environ Sci Pollut Res. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-020-09091-7
- 11. Talukdar S et al (2020) Land-use land-cover classification by machine learning classifiers for satellite observations—a review. Remote Sens
- Maxwell AE, Warner TA, Fang F (2018) Implementation of machine-learning classification in remote sensing: an applied review. Int J Remote Sens 39(9):2784–2817. https://doi.org/10. 1080/01431161.2018.1433343
- Zhang L, Zhang L, Du B (2016) Deep learning for remote sensing data: a technical tutorial on the state of the art. IEEE Geosci Remote Sens Mag 4(2):22–40. https://doi.org/10.1109/ MGRS.2016.2540798
- Shi D, Yang X (2016) An assessment of algorithmic parameters affecting image classification accuracy by random forests. Photogramm Eng Remote Sens 82(6):407–417. https://doi.org/ 10.14358/PERS.82.6.407
- Kale SR, Holambe RS (2021) Proposed methods for enhancement in land use land cover (LULC) identification using various existing and novel band arithmetic approaches. Appl Geogr 11 Aug 2021. https://doi.org/10.1080/23754931.2021.1966829

- 16. Shafizadeh-Moghadam H et al (2021) Google Earth Engine for large-scale land use and land cover mapping: an object-based classification approach using spectral, textural and topographical factors. GISci Remote Sens. https://doi.org/10.1080/15481603.2021.1947623
- Belgiu M, Dragu L (2016) Random forest in remote sensing: a review of applications and future directions. ISPRS J Photogramm Remote Sens 114:24–31 Landsat Imagery Remote Sens Environ 141:14–23
- Heidarlou HB et al (2019) Effects of preservation policy on land usechanges in Iranian Northern Zagros forests. Land Use Policy 81:76–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2018.10.036
- Akar A, Gokalp E, Akar O, Yilmaz V (2016) Improving classification accuracy of spectrally similar land covers in the rangeland and plateau areas with a combination of WorldView-2 and UAV images. Geocarto Int. https://doi.org/10.1080/10106049.2016.1178816
- Tang Y, Pannell CW (2009) A hybrid approach for land use/land cover classification. GISci Remote Sens 46(4):365–387. https://doi.org/10.2747/1548-1603.46.4.365
- Ahmad W, Choi M, Kim S, Kim D (2019) Detection of land subsidence and its relationship with land cover types using ESA Sentinel satellite data: a case study of Quetta Valley, Pakistan. Int J Remote Sens. https://doi.org/10.1080/01431161.2019.1633704
- 22. Webb EL et al (2004) Scanning, compression and land cover classification of astronaut acquired orbital photographs. Int J Remote Sens 25(3):653–667
- Nurwauziyah I, Umroh DS, Putra IGB, Firdaus MI (2018) Satellite image classification using decision tree, SVM and k-nearest neighbor. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/ 326316293
- Deshpande P, Belwalkar A, Dikshit O, Tripathi S (2021) Historical land cover classification from CORONA imagery using convolutional neural networks and geometric moments. Int J Remote Sens 42(13):5144–5171. https://doi.org/10.1080/01431161.2021.1910365
- Akar O (2016) The rotation forest algorithm and object based classification method for land use mapping through UAV images. Geocarto Int. https://doi.org/10.1080/10106049.2016.127 7273
- Akar O (2017) Mapping land use with using rotation forest algorithm from UAV images. Eur J Remote Sens 50(1):269–279. https://doi.org/10.1080/22797254.2017.1319252
- IDRISI Selva Online Help System (n.d) http://www.clarklabs.org/support/IDRISI-Taiga-Help-System.cfm
- Pan X, Wang Z, Gao Y, Dang X, Han Y (2021) Detailed and automated classification of land use/land cover using machine learning algorithms in Google Earth Engine. Geocarto Int. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10106049.2021.1917005
- Phan DC, Trung TH, Truong VT, Nasahara KN (2021) Ensemble learning updating classifier for accurate land cover assessment in tropical cloudy areas. Geocarto Int. https://doi.org/10. 1080/10106049.2021.1878292
- 30. Abdi AM (2019) Land cover and land use classification performance of machine learning algorithms in a boreal landscape using Sentinel-2 data. GISci Remote Sens
- Gislason PO, Benediktsson JA, Sveinsson JR (2006) Random forests for landcover classification. Pattern Recogn Lett 27:294–300
- Hamedianfar A, Mohamed BA, Gibril MH, Pellikka PKE (2020) Synergistic use of particle swarm optimization, artificial neural network, and extreme gradient boosting algorithms for urban LULC mapping from WorldView-3 images. Geocarto Int. https://doi.org/10.1080/101 06049.2020.1737974
- 33. Yang L, Sun Z, Li J, Shi L, Kong H, Yang Y, Li T (2021) Spatiotemporal patterns and driving forces of land-use and land-cover change in the Mu Us Sandy Land, China from 1980 to 2018. Arid Land Res Manag. https://doi.org/10.1080/15324982.2021.1933648
- Temgoua LF, Elono ALM, Njiaghait YM, Ngouh A, Kengne CN (2021) Land use and land cover dynamics in the Melap Forest Reserve West Cameroon: implications for sustainable management. Geol Ecol Landscapes. https://doi.org/10.1080/24749508.2021.1923269
- 35. Temgoua LF, Solefack MCM, Voufo VN, Belibi CT, Tanougong A (2018) Spatial and temporal dynamic of land-cover/land-use and carbon stocks in Eastern Cameroon: a case study of the teaching and research forest of the University of Dschang. For Sci Technol 14(4):181–191. https://doi.org/10.1080/21580103.2018.1520743

- Kogo BK, Kumar L, Koech R (2019) Analysis of spatio-temporal dynamics of land use and cover changes in western Kenya. Geocarto Int. https://doi.org/10.1080/10106049.2019.160 8594
- Hussain S, Karuppannan S (2021) Land use/land cover changes and their impact on land surface temperature using remote sensing technique in district Khanewal, Punjab Pakistan. Geol Ecol Landscapes. https://doi.org/10.1080/24749508.2021.1923272
- Kamusoko C, Aniya M (2009) Hybrid classification of Landsat data and GIS for land use/cover change analysis of the Bindura district, Zimbabwe. Int J Remote Sens 30(1):97–115. https:// doi.org/10.1080/01431160802244268
- Grinblat Y, Gilichinsky M, Benenson I (2016) Cellular automata modeling of land-use/landcover dynamics: questioning the reliability of data sources and classification methods. Ann Am Assoc Geogr. https://doi.org/10.1080/24694452.2016.1213154
- Zubair OA, Ji W (2015) Assessing the impact of land cover classification methods on the accuracy of urban land change prediction. Can J Remote Sens 41(3):170–190. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/07038992.2015.1065706
- 41. Congedo L, Sallustio L, Munafo M, Ottaviano M, Tonti D, Marchetti M (2016) Copernicus high-resolution layers for land cover classification in Italy. J Maps
- Namdar M, Adamowski J, Saadat H, Sharifi F, Khiri A (2014) Land-use and land-cover classification in semi-arid regions using independent component analysis (ICA) and expert classification. Int J Remote Sens 35(24):8057–8073. https://doi.org/10.1080/01431161.2014. 978035
- Aredehey G, Mezgebu A, Girma A (2018) Land use land-cover classification analysis of Giba catchment using hyper temporal MODIS NDVI satellite images. Int J Remote Sens 39(3):810– 821. https://doi.org/10.1080/01431161.2017.1392639
- 44. Tolessa T, Senbeta F, Abebe T (2016) Land use/land cover analysis and ecosystem services valuation in the central highlands of Ethiopia. Forests Trees Livelihoods. https://doi.org/10. 1080/14728028.2016.1221780
- 45. Salem M, Tsurusaki N, Divigalpitiya P (2020) Land use/land cover change detection and urban sprawl in the peri-urban area of greater Cairo since the Egyptian revolution of 2011. J Land Use Sci. https://doi.org/10.1080/1747423X.2020.1765425
- 46. Aswatha SM et al (2020) Unsupervised classification of land cover using multi-modal data from multispectral and hybrid-polarimetric SAR imageries. Int J Remote Sens 41(14):5277–5304. https://doi.org/10.1080/01431161.2020.1731771
- Heuschmidt F, Gomez-Candon D, Soares C, Cerasoli S, Silva JMN (2020) Cork oak woodland land-cover types classification: a comparison between UAV sensed imagery and field survey. Int J Remote Sens 41(19):7649–7659
- Hansford D, Slater D (2020) Canopy cover and land-use change in Torbay from 2010 to 2018. Arboricult J. https://doi.org/10.1080/03071375.2020.1767968
- Nex F, Delucchi L, Gianelle D, Neteler M, Remondino F, Dalponte M (2015) Land cover classification and monitoring: the STEM open-source solution. Eur J Remote Sens 48(1):811– 831. https://doi.org/10.5721/EuJRS20154845
- Development Team, Q. G. I. S. (2019) QGIS geographic information system. Open-source geospatial foundation project. http://qgis.osgeo.org
- Amani M, Mahdavi S et al (2019) Canadian wetland inventory using google earth engine: the first map and preliminary results. Remote Sens 11(7):842. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs11070842
- Mahdianpari M, Brisco B et al (2020) The second-generation Canadian Wetland inventory map at 10 meters resolution using google earth engine. Can J Remote Sens 46(3):360–375. https:// doi.org/10.1080/07038992.2020.1802584
- Zurqani HA, Post CJ, Mikhailova EA, Schlautman MA, Sharp JL (2018) Geospatial analysis of land use change in the savannah river basin using google earth engine. Int J Appl Earth Obs Geoinf 69:175–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jag.2017.12.006
- 54. Sarathchandra C et al (2021) Impact of land use and land cover changes on carbon storage in rubber dominated tropical Xishuangbanna, South West China. Ecosyst Health Sustain 7(1):1915183. https://doi.org/10.1080/20964129.2021.1915183

- 55. Thakur R, Panse P (2022) EuroSAT dataset: preprocessing of images towards land use with distinct filters, Stochastic modeling; applications 26(3) (January—June, Special Issue 2022 Part—7)
- 56. Bengio Y (2009) Learning deep architectures for AI. Found Trends Mach Learn 2(1):1-127

Crime Analysis Using Computer Vision Approach with Machine Learning



P. William, Anurag Shrivastava, N. Shunmuga Karpagam, T. A. Mohanaprakash, Korakod Tongkachok, and Keshav Kumar

Abstract Depending on the seriousness of the offence, any deliberate act that causes harm to oneself or another, as well as damage to or loss of property, qualifies as a crime for the purposes of criminal law. The number and diversity of unlawful activities are increasing at an alarming rate, necessitating the creation of efficient enforcement tools by law enforcement agencies. Due to their slowness and inefficiency, traditional crime-solving methods are no longer effective in today's high-crime climate. As a result, we may be able to reduce the workload of police personnel and contribute to crime prevention if we develop ways for reliably anticipating crime in advance of its occurrence. In order to do this, we suggest using ML and computer vision technologies and methodologies. Throughout this study, we describe the results of several cases in which such strategies were used, which sparked our interest in further study. The fundamental reason for the change in crime detection and prevention strategies is based on the prior and subsequent statistical observations made by the authorities. Machine learning and computer vision may help law enforcement and other authorities detect, prevent and solve crimes more quickly and accurately, and this is the primary goal of this research effort. With the use of artificial intelligence and computer vision, law enforcement agencies might be transformed.

P. William (🖂)

A. Shrivastava S.D. Bansal College of Engineering, Indore, Madhya Pradesh, India

- N. Shunmuga Karpagam Department of CSE, Er. Perumal Manimekalai College of Engineering, Hosur, India
- T. A. Mohanaprakash Department of CSE, Panimalar Institute of Technology, Varadarajapuram, India

K. Tongkachok

Faculty of Law, Thaksin University, Mueang Songkhla, Thailand

K. Kumar University Institute of Computing, Chandigarh University, Punjab, India

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_25 297

Department of Information Technology, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India e-mail: william160891@gmail.com

Keywords Machine learning · Computer vision · Crime forecasting

1 Introduction

Computer vision is a branch of artificial intelligence that focuses on teaching computers to understand and interpret their surrounding visual environment [1, 2]. For the most part, it is used to analyse data from a camera's surroundings. A variety of applications are possible, including the recognition of objects, licence plates, augmented and mixed worlds, as well as the assessment of one's where-abouts [3]. Computers can't yet interpret three-dimensional images, but scientists are working to build mathematical ways to help them do so. Personal photo collections, instance recognition, geometric alignment and large databases all benefit from three-dimensional visuals of an object, as does eigenfaces active appearance and three-dimensional shape models and eigenfaces active appearance and three-dimensional shape models in personal photo collections and personal photo collections, respectively. Each of the categories above may be investigated in further detail, and these are the most basic usage.

Computer vision research may be done significantly faster with the help of VLFeat, a library of computer vision algorithms that can be used for rapid prototyping, according to ref. [4, 5]. Additionally, a person's body position may be tracked during face detection/recognition. When it comes to envisioning our surroundings, computer vision is a great option.

It is possible for a system to learn and improve on its own without being explicitly designed using machine learning (ML) [6-8]. In certain cases, it is not feasible to determine a particular pattern or piece of information after analysing the data [9–11]. According to the researchers [12, 13], machine learning is utilised to understand the exact pattern and data. ML develops the idea that a computer can learn and solve both large mathematical problems and some specialised difficulties if the correct data are provided to it [14-17]. Supervised and unsupervised machine learning [18, 19] is the two main types of machine learning in general. For example, supervised learning uses a specific set of training examples to teach the computer how to correctly interpret new data [20, 21]. If you send a bunch of random data to a computer, and then tell it to figure out what's going on by itself, you are doing unsupervised learning [22, 23]. When it comes to neural networks, they have been around since the 1980s [24, 25]. To avoid nondeterministic polynomial (NP) completeness, a number of qualities are needed, and architectural limitations alone are not sufficient. According to ref. [26, 27], NP-completeness concerns may be extended to neural networks utilising sigmoid functions. Research on new machine learning algorithms has attempted to illustrate many of the features [28–30] although the conclusions are not always right.

Is it really possible to forecast the fundamental character of such crimes? According to the authors of ref. [31], a prediction system is becoming more necessary as society and the economy change. Using a dynamic temporal wrapping technique described in ref. [32], a crime trend and forecast system named Mahanolobis may

be used to anticipate crimes and catch their culprit. Crime mapping was one of five projects funded in 1998 by the National Institute of Justice (NIJ) as detailed in ref. [33]. Police departments in the United States and other countries are now employing crime forecasting programmes [34]. As technology improves, criminal intelligence continues to rise year after year. Since this is the case, we need a new and powerful machine (a collection of programmes) that can aid the police and the government in their investigations. Because the fundamental goal of crime forecasting is to predict crimes before they occur, it is imperative that these methods be used. The capacity to save a victim's life, prevent long-term suffering and protect private property may necessitate the use of crime prediction at times. It might potentially be used to predict terrorist attacks and other criminal activity. A final benefit of using predictive policing is that governments may divert resources like police officers, investigators and finance to other areas of crime fighting by using predictive policing with a high degree of accuracy.

In this paper, machine learning and computer vision techniques may be used to predict the nature of the crime and even identify the offender. In the past, we wondered whether the crime's nature might have been foreseen. It is possible to classify every component of a crime, despite the appearance that it is impossible. The adage goes something like this: "There's always a motive behind everything a criminal does." If we use motive to identify the nature of a crime, we may be able to construct a list of probable classes for crimes. Using machine learning techniques and computer vision technologies to provide visual information about the surrounding environment, we examine a hypothesis that suggests we may predict criminal activity before it occurs using a database of all previously reported crimes.

2 Related Works

Technology now available is being used to identify and forecast criminal activity. A major part of "crime forecasting" is to predict crimes before they happen. To be able to foresee a crime before it occurs, one needs predictive technologies. There are a number of technological tools that police use, such as listening in on a suspect's phone call or filming suspected unlawful behaviour with a body camera. To give you a better idea of how they might perform with more technological assistance, we have compiled a list of some of these tools. A new frontier in police surveillance, the stingray [35] may be used to determine the position of a mobile phone by imitating cell phone towers and blasting signals to mislead adjacent cell phones into communicating their location and other data. The United States government opposes the deployment of stingrays because it would violate the fourth amendment. This technology is in use in 23 states and the District of Columbia.

According to the authors of ref. [36], this is more than just a surveillance system and raises privacy issues. For its part, the FCC intervened and made it clear that "marketing and sale of these devices shall be restricted to federal, state and local public safety & law enforcement officials only," as well as "State & Local Law Enforcement Agencies Must Coordinate Acquisition & Use of the Equipment Authorised Under This Authorisation in Advance with the FBI." Although its use is warranted, there is much disagreement on how it should be put into practice.

Since the beginning of surveillance, the "stakeout" has been a popular method of conducting a thorough investigation. It is the most common surveillance tactic utilised by police officers and is used to gather information on a wide range of people. The authors of ref. [37] argue that police personnel are required to report on a broad range of events, and a stakeout is a useful tool for doing so. Staging or patrolling, finding evidence in the suspect's home and describing the suspect's behaviour during arrest are all examples of illegal activities that can be observed. As a result of the officers' first-hand observation of the significant events, stakeouts are considered 100% reliable. Are they completely accurate? It is normal for officers to become tired since they are all human. The main goal of a stakeout is to keep tabs on unlawful conduct. Is there a substitute for this tool? We will go into more depth on this in the paragraphs that follow.

Using drones, for example, may be useful in mapping cities, tracking down criminals, investigating crime scenes and accidents, controlling traffic and coordinating rescue efforts in the wake of a disaster. Reference [38] discusses the legal issues surrounding drone usage as well as the problems associated with allocating airspace to them. As the police's authority and influence grows, so does the public's concern about privacy. Questions regarding the altitude at which a drone may fly have been raised due to concerns about the distribution of airspace. Surveillance also includes face and licence plate recognition, as well as body cameras. Reference [39] mentions that facial recognition may be used to gather a suspect's profile and compare it to other databases in order to get more information. Similarly, a vehicle's licence plate may be scanned to get information about whether or not it was involved in criminal activity. As a result, a reader can watch and record everything that a police officer is doing, even if it is outside the scope of the human sight. As a general rule, when we see anything, we can't remember it in its entirety. Reference [40] examined the impact of body cameras on officer misconduct and domestic violence during arrests. Consequently, patrol officers must wear body-mounted video cameras. Additional protection against police misdeeds is provided in reference [41]. When it comes to body cameras, they aren't only used to record what's going on in front of them, but they are also used to capture important events throughout ordinary activities and crucial operations. Despite the fact that each of these approaches has merit on its own, they all have the trait of being stand-alone. Having a system that combines the greatest qualities of all of these technologies would be tremendously helpful, but the police may use any of these ways separately or simultaneously.

3 Methodology

Crime prediction using machine learning techniques: Using open-source data mining application Waikato Environment for Knowledge Analysis (WEKA), a

comparison of violent crime patterns from the Communities and Crime Unnormalised Data set to actual crime statistics data was performed (WEKA). Communities and real-world crime data sets were analysed using linear regression, additive regression and decision stumps, all with the same restricted set of attributes. Subjects were chosen at random for the testing. It was found that the linear regression method handled the test samples' unpredictable nature the best of all three algorithms tested. For this study, machine learning algorithms were used to anticipate violent crime patterns and other purposes, such as generating criminal profiles, detecting criminal hotspots and learning about criminal trends.

The knowledge flow graphical user interface may be used in lieu of Internet Explorer when considering WEKA [42]. Individual learning components (represented visually by Java beans) are used to show a specific information flow in a process-oriented approach to data mining. A new graphical user interface, the experimenter, is then presented by the authors, and it is designed to compare the performance of various learning algorithms across various data sets.

Reference [43] explores the prospect of applying predictive analysis to anticipate crime in metropolitan areas. It was determined that three types of crime were grouped together into 250 m grids: residential burglary, street robbery and battery. An ensemble model was used to combine the results of logistic regression and neural network models in order to produce biweekly and monthly forecasts for 2014 based on the previous three years of crime data. The forecasts were evaluated using the direct hit rate, accuracy, and prediction index. A predictive analytic approach to data can yield accurate forecasts, according to the fortnightly predictions. By comparing fortnightly predictions to monthly predictions with a day-night separation, the researchers found that the results were significantly improved.

Machine learning was applied to investigate crime prediction in ref. [44]. The last 15 years of crime data in Vancouver, Canada, were analysed for forecast purposes. As part of this approach, data are collected, categorised and analysed using machine learning techniques. K-nearest neighbour (KNN) and boosted decision tree approaches were also used to analyse the crime data set. Machine learning algorithms were used to analyse 560,000 crime reports from 2003 to 2018 and accurately forecast crimes in the range of 39–44% of the time. However, despite its low accuracy, the authors came to the conclusion that the model's accuracy may be improved by tailoring the algorithms and crime data for specific applications.

According to ref. [45], a machine learning approach is used in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States, to anticipate crime statistics. The problem was divided into three parts: determining whether or not a crime was committed, determining when a crime is committed and determining which crime is the most likely. For more accurate and complete quantitative crime predictions, the data sets were trained using methods including logistic regression, KNN, ordinal regression, and tree approaches. Also shown was a map illustrating various crime categories in different areas of Philadelphia over a certain time period, with different colours denoting each kind of crime. A wide range of offences, such as assaults and computer fraud, were included to present a comprehensive picture of the criminal activity in Philadelphia during a certain period of time. In addition to predicting the possibility of a crime happening, their method also accurately forecasted the number of crimes occurring between 1 and 32 with a 47% success rate.

They looked at a data set that included several crimes and made predictions about the types of crime that would occur in the near future based on a range of characteristics in ref. [46]. Crime data from Chicago, Illinois, were used to forecast criminal activity using machine learning and data analytics. The crime data set includes information on the crime location, the kind of crime, the date and time of the occurrence and the particular geographic coordinates. KNN classification, logistic regression, decision trees, random forests, a support vector machine (SVM) and Bayesian techniques were all tested, with the most accurate model chosen for training. The KNN classification was the most accurate, averaging a precision of 0.787. In addition, they used a variety of visual aids to make sense of the data set's various facets. Law enforcement agencies may use machine learning in this research to predict, detect and solve crimes faster, resulting in a reduction in crime. This is the major purpose of the study.

Using a graphical user interface-based model, crime rates may be predicted in ref. [47]. It was the major goal of this study to discover and evaluate the best accurate machine learning-based algorithms for projecting crime rates. The data set was examined using supervised machine learning algorithms to validate, clean and visualise the data. Several supervised machine learning algorithms' outputs were compared to predict the results. In Fig. 1, the suggested system includes data collection, data pre-processing, the creation of a predictive model, data set training, data set testing and algorithm comparison. It is the goal of this research to show how well a machine learning system predicts violent crimes.

Based on data fusion and deep neural networks (DNNs), researchers in ref. [48] have developed an effective technique for accurately forecasting crime occurrence, which incorporates multi-model data from many fields and environmental context information. An online database of Chicago crime statistics, as well as demographic and meteorological data and images, is all included in the collection. Regression, kernel density estimation (KDE), and support vector machines (SVMs) are some of the machine learning techniques utilised in crime prediction (SVM). Data collection, statistical analysis of the relationship between crime events and the acquired data, and accurate crime prediction were the three main aspects of their method. Geographic, temporal, and environmental data make up the DNN model. The accuracy of the SVM and KDE models was 67.01%, while the proposed DNN model had an accuracy of 84.25%. There was a significant improvement in accuracy for the proposed DNN model over the other prediction models tested during the research phase.

Machine learning algorithms were studied and built by the authors of ref. [49] with the objective of decreasing crime rates in India. Machine learning algorithms were used to a large amount of data in order to discover patterns. With this research, we attempted to forecast future crime based on the frequency of recently committed crimes, as seen in Fig. 2. It was determined that the scaled algorithm outperformed the other two techniques in terms of data analysis and interpretation using Bayesian neural networks, Levenberg–Marquardt algorithms and a scaled algorithm.



Fig. 1 Data flow representation

According to a statistical examination of correlation, analysis of variance and graphs, the scaled method may cut crime by 78%.

Based on the analysis of previously committed crimes and their trends, a method for crime prediction has been developed in ref. [50]. Decision trees and KNN are two machine learning algorithms at the heart of the proposed system. We used methods like the random forest algorithm and adaptive boosting to increase the accuracy of our prediction model. Crimes were divided into two categories: those that occur often and those that do not. The most common offences were in the frequent class, while the least common offences were in the rare class. In San Francisco, California, during the last 12 years, the proposed system was supplied data on criminal activity. The random forest technique was used with under sampling and oversampling approaches to increase the accuracy to 99.16%.



Fig. 2 Proposed approach of functionality

Reference [51] summarises a large-scale study on the classification and prediction of crime using machine learning and deep learning architectures. Numerous machine learning approaches, such as random forest and Naive Bayes (as well as SVM), have been used to predict crime rates in the past. Deep learning is a machine learning method that overcomes the limitations of other machine learning approaches by extracting features from raw data. In order to better forecast crime, this paper explores three different deep learning configurations: spatial and temporal patterns, spatial and temporal patterns in parallel and spatial and temporal patterns. Ten current stateof-the-art algorithms were tested on five unique crime prediction data sets, which included almost a decade of crime data.

Using huge data sets and machine learning, the source [52] offers a method for analysing behaviour and making criminal predictions. Utilising big data, several ways to data collecting and the final step of crime prediction using machine learning algorithms based on data collection and analysis are all discussed in this article. Machine learning and RapidMiner were used to conduct a crime prediction research based on historical data. Data collection, preparation of data, analysis of data, and visualisation of data were the four main steps of the study. Using the given data sets, a Naïve Bayes method based on ML was shown to be more accurate than a big data framework since it is able to handle massive data sets, has high throughput and fault tolerance and produces consistent results.

Referring to ref. [53], several data mining and machine learning techniques are discussed. This work contributes to the field of criminal data analytics by outlining the various approaches employed. Many machine learning approaches, such as Naive Bayes, clustering and KNN, were used to categorise, understand and analyse information based on specified criteria. A person's criminal history might reveal the kind of crime committed as well as potential hotspots for further criminal conduct. The proposed model was designed to perform a wide range of actions on the data sets provided, including feature selection, clustering, analysis, prediction and assessment. It is clear from this research that machine learning technologies are crucial in the assessment and prediction of criminal behaviour.

For a city in Taiwan, authors of ref. [54] used 84 distinct sorts of geographic locations to create a range of geographical and temporal variables. The objective is to apply machine learning algorithms for each grid to find patterns and anticipate crime for the next month. A DNN was found to be the best machine learning model out of the many that were tested. Innovative machine learning approaches, particularly feature learning, are at the heart of this study's major contribution. Moreover, in terms of crime displacement, the new model design surpassed the old one.

The decision tree (J48) method was explored by the authors of ref. [55] in constructing a crime prediction model. Judgement 48 is commonly considered to be the most effective machine learning algorithm in the field of crime data prediction when used to law enforcement and intelligence analysis. In order to build J48, the WEKA toolbox was used, and a pre-processed crime data set was used to train the model. Predicted an unknown criminal category with 94.25287% accuracy using the J48 algorithm's testing results. Algorithms may be relied on to predict future crime because of their high degree of accuracy.

4 Comparative Study of Different Forecasting Methods

A comparison of several forecasting methods to begin, in references [56, 57], the authors used the KNNs approach to predict crime in 2014 and 2013. An improved crime prediction accuracy may be achieved by combining grey correlation analysis with the KNN classification approach, according to Sun and colleagues [56]. Using the suggested method, we were able to achieve an accuracy of roughly 67%. To put it another way, Shojaya et al. [57] used a simple KNN approach to sort crime data into important and non-critical categories. They were very accurate, with a score of 87%.

According to references [58, 59], crime is predicted for the years 2015 and 2013 using a decision tree technique. ZeroR and a decision tree were used by Obuandike et al. [58], but they were unable to achieve an accuracy of more than 60%. With the use of a decision tree, Iqbal et al. [59] achieved an incredible 84% success rate. However, in both cases, even a little modification in the data may have a big impact on the structure. To round up the discussion, references [60, 61] described a novel technique to criminal detection known as Naive Bayes.

Although Jangra and Kalsi [60] were able to predict crime with an incredible 87% accuracy, they were unable to apply their strategy to data sets with a considerable number of attributes. To put it another way: Wibowo and Oesman [61] had an accuracy of only 66% and overlooked factors such as computational scalability, durability and resilience. As a follow-up to the comparison above, we have included additional models to illustrate the accuracy of certain often used models. Integrating machine learning and deep learning models with computer vision.

Computer vision models combined with machine and deep learning techniques: Three main questions are addressed in ref. [62]. Computer vision algorithms are first questioned as to their effectiveness. Using fewer complex data sets, they found that the prediction accuracy is 90%, but drops to 60% when dealing with more complex data sets. Reduced storage and processing costs are also a priority. They also question its efficiency as a police tool. As a result, they found a vital component, the Public Safety Visual Analytics Workstation (PSVAW), which has several features, including object identification and location, as well as the ability to identify particular events in video feeds and search for them using queries. Every incident will be seen as an example of computer vision training, recognition and labelling. Computer vision is also examined to see whether the criminal justice system is affected by it. To put it gently, their reaction is optimistic, but they want to rely only on computer vision, which we believe is inadequate.

Reference [63] outlines a multi-camera video surveillance infrastructure. Detection, representation and identification are the three main goals of a typical police "stake-out," and the framework is designed to achieve all three with ease. In order to quickly and effectively extract motion trajectories from videos, the detecting section integrates video inputs from many cameras. Hierarchical invariant and content-rich motion event descriptions may be generated from raw trajectory data using this format. For example, robbery, murder and molestation are all examples of crimes that might be classified in this area. Using sequence data learning on suspicious/possible criminal events, they developed a sequence-alignment kernel function.

People may be identified and tracked by their height, skin tone, shirt and pants colour, motion pattern and trajectory history using a novel technology called soft biometry, which integrates a person's height, colour of shirt and pants, as well as their movement and trajectory history. They have even brought up some weird instances of human error where the perpetrators got away with it. Additional tests were also done, and the findings were astounding. Individuals giving piggyback rides are captured in many frames of a single shot movie. Security officers and passengers alike may be discerned by the camera's capacity to distinguish between the two.

A multi-camera surveillance and monitoring system, known as Knight, was used in a real-world scenario by the authors of ref. [11]. Detection, tracking and categorisation skills were the focus of their investigation. Detection, tracking and classification had accuracy scores of 97.4%, 96.7% and 88%. They also spoke on the importance of altering light, hiding, boring moving objects and shadows. Computer vision models are once again shown to be reliable in this research. As a general rule, a camera cannot achieve perfect resolution in any given setting.

Low-quality video from surveillance systems may hamper the collecting of forensic evidence, according to ref. [64]. They assessed the ability of respondents to identify individuals recorded on video surveillance by a commercially available video security system. People who were familiar with the targets performed well in the first trial, whereas those who were unfamiliar with the targets performed poorly. In spite of these results, police officers with forensic identification experience did as poorly as those who were unfamiliar with the goals. To find out how well-known people could perform, they used the same camera equipment to edit videos to hide the subjects' heads, bodies and gaits in the second trial. There was a little decline in recognition performance when the body or gait was concealed. The subject's ability to recognise the targets is considerably hindered by hiding the target heads. Despite the poor video quality, the target's head was clearly seen and recognised.

In ref. [65], an automatic number-plate recognition (ANPR) model is described. A "progress in image processing" was the phrase used by the paper's authors. The ANPR system consists of the following components: The method begins with a photograph of the car, followed by pre-processing, number-plate extraction, character segmentation and character recognition. Pre-processing comprises converting the RGB photos to grey scale, reducing noise, and brightening the border before the actual main image processing begins. Plates of various sizes are then separated using a slicing device. Using character segmentation, the alphabetic and numeric characters are shown independently. Optically recognising a database's characters is character recognition. Despite the importance of real-time crime prediction, it is very difficult to implement in practice. No known physical model can produce a good approximation with reliable findings for such a sophisticated system.

Researchers employed a spatial temporal residual network to represent wellrepresented data to estimate the distribution of crime on an hourly basis in Los Angeles neighbourhood-sized parcels. Numerous existing prediction methods were compared to the proposed model in these experiments, which confirmed the model's greater accuracy. It was compared to ARIMA, KNN and the historical mean using their method of deep learning. For real-world deployment, they included a resource conservation approach called ternarization.

There was a lot of work done by the authors of ref. [66] on crime prediction, and they established that nonprime data may be useful. The fundamental goal of this research was to apply DNNs to the prediction of crime in a finely divided metropolis. It was based on crime statistics from Chicago and Portland, as well as data on weather, demographics and public transportation systems. In the article, each city was split into grid cells (beats for Chicago and square grid for Portland). For each geographic region, their computer predicts the most likely crime category on a daily basis using the data they collect. They use increasingly complex neural network topologies to train these data sets, including versions that take into consideration the spatial and temporal components of the crime prediction problem. Using their system, they were able to accurately forecast the appropriate bin for the overall number of crimes in Chicago (75.6%) and Portland (65.3%).

Increase the value of non-crime data is crucial; they showed. They noticed that the model's accuracy was dramatically diminished on days when there was a lot of rain or snow. A factor of transportation was then used to display bus and train lines inside beats, and it was determined that the beat hosting an airport is on average 1.2% bigger than its adjacent beats. Beats with railroad tracks crossing through them were 0.5% more accurate than those in the immediate vicinity.

At night, the authors of ref. [67] showed how to educate a system to observe traffic and identify autos. After determining that an object was a car by its headlights and tail lights, they used a segmentation method to analyse the strong light, and then tracked the light's location using a spatial clustering and tracking strategy. A 20-min trial with a detection rate of 98.79% and 96.84% for automobiles and motorcycles, respectively, was also conducted. The detection rates for automobiles and motorbikes were 97.58% and 98.48%, respectively, after a 50-min rerun of the test. The simplicity of machine construction serves a purpose. In addition to daytime monitoring, this method may also be used at night.

Reference [68] discusses a critical approach to human motion analysis. Focusing on marker-free vision-based human motion analysis may provide an obtruding way for measuring body locations, according to the author. As stated by the author, the use of this technology extends beyond surveillance and human–computer interaction to include automatic annotation. Analysing human mobility is the focus of this essay. Modelling and estimation make up the first half of the analytical process. Modelling and estimation are two separate processes that work together to create a probability function for a surface. The modelling step comprises the production of an image descriptor, a human body model and matching function and (physical) restrictions (function result). Separately, we will talk about strategies that don't need models.

Satellites may be used to map crime, according to the authors of ref. [69]. Collecting data manually for mapping is inefficient and costly. Satellite photography, on the other hand, is proving to be a practical choice. In this study, they looked at how deep learning may be used to predict crime rates straight from raw satellite

pictures. Satellite pictures from the 15-year collection of the Chicago Police Department's over 1 million crime-incident data were used to train a deep convolutional neural network (CNN). One of the best algorithms used raw satellite photos and was able to accurately estimate crime rates by as much as 79%. To be confident that their results could be used again, they undertook a reusability test in Denver and San Francisco, using the previously tested and taught models from Chicago. When compared to years of data collected by different law enforcement organisations, their maps are 72% and 70% correct. It was shown that: (1) Visual characteristics in satellite imagery may be utilised as a proxy for crime rates; (2) ConvNets can train models for crime rate prediction from satellite imagery, and (3) Deep models can be reused across numerous cities once they are used and learnt in one location.

5 Proposed Idea

Conceived idea after recognising and grasping the several distinct methods in which the police use surveillance for reasons, we rated the worth of each strategy. Even if we use a Sting Ray, it can only help us catch the suspect if the suspect is using an unlocked phone that should be switched on, for example. Therefore, it is only advantageous if the stakeout position is precise. As we can see from this data, everevolving technology has once again developed a cunning means of spying for us to take note of. Computer vision techniques, deep learning and machine learning have given us a new perspective on surveillance approaches. This is a smart monitoring technology since it mimics human behaviour 24 h a day, 365 days a year, and it learns to perform new things automatically.

The various uses of machine learning and computer vision have been discussed, but what are these applications in their most basic form? By now, you should have a good idea about what we are trying to do with this article. We are going to use a system that combines the best parts of Sting Ray with body cameras, facial recognition software and stakeouts. All of these new features have been added to the core analytics suite, including neural networks, heuristic processors, Bayesian networks, data acquisition, cryptographic algorithms, document processors, computational linguistics, voiceprint recognition, natural language processing, gait analysis, biometric recognition and pattern mining. The new features are fully computer dependent, necessitating human engagement during production; nevertheless, once generated, they function independently of human intervention, permitting humans to engage in other tasks. Please allow us to fully grasp the significance of each feature.

(1) Fundamental analytics: There are a lot of statistical methodologies that need to be understood in order to accurately predict future occurrences, which in our instance may include anything from a robbery of a local business to human behaviour.
- (2) Neural networks: Algorithms in this idea mimic the human brain, mimicking nerve cells and trying to think for itself in order to understand or even predict a crime scene. This is a concept made of numerous algorithms.
- (3) Heuristic engines: To increase the system's security, these engines integrate information about antiviruses and hence knowledge about viruses. This helps detect and remove threats using recognised antiviruses.
- (4) Cryptographic algorithms: Cryptographic algorithms of two kinds are used. To begin, they safely encrypt the previously revealed criminal data. For the second time, they are used to encrypt freshly discovered evidence that may be illegal.
- (5) Recursion processors: These are used to guarantee that our machine's activities continue to run and do not infringe on the machine's surveillance at all times.
- (6) For example, Bayesian networks may be used for anomaly detection and diagnostics as well as time series prediction and decision-making under uncertainty. Bayesian networks are probabilistic acyclic graph models.
- (7) Data acquisition: Since our system must be able to learn from previous crimes in order to predict future criminal acts, this is the most important stage.
- (8) Document processors: A post-collection analysis of the data is carried out using these tools.
- (9) Computer linguistics: It is the goal of this approach to teach a computer–human speech recognition and comprehension via the use of algorithms and machine learning models.
- (10) One of the ways computers may enhance their comprehension of human language is by using a natural language processor (NLP).
- (11) Speech print identification: It is a fascinating programme that tries to distinguish between various people's voices in order to improve recognition and identification. It uses mathematically definable factors like the speaker's mouth and throat shape to pinpoint a specific target.
- (12) Gait analysis: Using this method, the walking posture and gait of a person may be observed. In order to acquire a better sense of a person's usual speed and hence detect an abnormal pace, this method will be used.
- (13) Biometric identification: This method may be used to locate a person's face or, in certain cases, a thumb print in a database that has been stored electronically.
- (14) Pattern mining allows for the detection of patterns in daily activities and is a subset of data miningUsing this technology, we will be able to tell whether a person is being

viewed unusually often behind a drugstore glass, allowing the machine to alert the authorities.

- (15) Intelligence interpretation: Almost all of the above-mentioned factors are used in this process, which merges all of the facts together to provide an accurate prediction.
- (16) Threat detection: If a certain number of checkboxes are ticked during intelligence processing, a danger is discovered.

(17) Threat classification: Identifying and classifying a danger enable it to be placed in one of many criminal case categories, such as theft, murder or a possible terrorist attack.

Consequently, threats in the near or distant future may be predicted based on the time horizon. A ubiquitous police officer with ears and eyes everywhere is what we want to achieve by merging all of these traits into one piece of software. In order to observe how such software functions in a real-world context, we use CCTV cameras in urban regions. All previously recorded crimes for which video is available (at least 5000 instances for best results) have to be trained and taught to the software, employing supervised learning, unsupervised learning, semi-supervised learning and reinforcement learning to aid it in understanding what a crime is. As a result, it will have a better understanding of criminality and will be able to explain how and why crimes occur. To better anticipate future crimes, we suggest not just constructing a world-class crime prediction model, but also increasing the model's comprehension of previous crimes. Using this technology, we want to prevent crimes from happening in the first place and then thoroughly investigate a crime scene, allowing the system to unearth nuances that even a human eye would miss.

The use of scenario simulations is one of the most exciting and evolutionary concepts that we believe should be included. The software should run at least 50 simulations of the present circumstance in front of it, helped by historical crime data, after analysing the situation and applying the 17 major elements stated above. By simulating a real-world situation, the application may assess the threat level and then propose a course of action or contact law enforcement authorities.

6 Challenges and Future Scope

Despite the fact that this essay was meticulously researched and prepared, there may still be challenges to overcome in the future. There must be an immediate and proper implementation of the whole system, so that it may be created properly and totally soon. Implementation is also a major difficulty since these technologies cannot be immediately used in the real world.

An initial test run in a small portion of the city is necessary before the system can be rolled out throughout the whole metropolis (revisions to the initial model). It is via these obstacles that the model is improved, and a more practical version is created. Because the learning data are so large, it will take days or weeks to analyse; there are a few technological obstacles to solve as well. As real worries, they are also problems that can be handled by a team of professionals, and if they can, the end result will be well worth the work and patience.

The strategies and approaches for forecasting crime and aiding law enforcement were explored in this article. Different technology for crime prediction and prevention may change the landscape of law enforcement organisations. Law enforcement agencies' overall performance may greatly benefit from combining machine learning and computer vision. When security cameras and spotting scopes are used in conjunction with computer vision and machine learning techniques, a machine will soon be able to recognise patterns in past criminal activity, understand what constitutes criminal activity and correctly forecast future criminal activity.

For example, an automated system that can identify crime hotspots in a city may be developed. In order to alert law enforcement and prevent criminal activity, it may be necessary to increase surveillance inside the forecast zone.

In the near future, law enforcement agencies will increasingly depend on automation to overcome the system's inadequacies. A system that can predict and detect patterns of similar crimes is the subject of our future study. A "universal police officer" might be the next big step in revolutionising crime rate prediction, detection and prevention, even if current approaches have an important role to play in that effort already.

7 Conclusions

Predicting crimes before they happen is a simple concept, but making it a reality requires a lot more than that. As a result of this paper, researchers will be able to make crime prediction a reality and employ advanced technology in the actual world. Despite the frequency with which police agencies adopt new technology like as Sting Rays and facial recognition, the adoption of such software has the ability to transform the way police departments work for the better. Machine and deep learning, as well as computer vision, may be used to design a system that is more beneficial for police. For example, we have proposed an integrated system that would monitor crime hotspots and identify persons based on their voice notes. This system is built of many technologies. Following the development of the system, there will be challenges in implementing and using it, as well. All of these difficulties, however, can be dealt with, and a citywide security system that is operational 24 h a day might be beneficial. As a result, tips and leads might be considerably more reliable, and perhaps crime could be removed much more swiftly if such a technology is adopted into a police force in the future.

References

- William P, Badholia A (2021) Analysis of personality traits from text based answers using HEXACO model. In: 2021 International conference on innovative computing, intelligent communication and smart electrical systems (ICSES), pp 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICS ES52305.2021.9633794
- William P, Badholia A (2021) Assessment of personality from interview answers using machine learning approach. Int J Adv Sci Technol 29(08):6301–6312

- William P, Badholia A (2020) Evaluating efficacy of classification algorithms on personality prediction dataset. Elementary Educ Online 19(4):3400–3413. https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonl ine.2020.04.764728
- 4. William P, Badholia A, A review on prediction of personality traits considering interview answers with personality models. Int J Res Appl Sci Eng Technol (IJRASET) 9(V):1611–1616. ISSN: 2321-9653
- William P, Patil VS (2016) Architectural challenges of cloud computing and its security issues with solutions. Int J Sci Res Develop 4(8):265–268
- William P, Kumar P, Chhabra GS, Vengatesan K (2021) Task allocation in distributed agile software development using machine learning approach. In: 2021 International conference on disruptive technologies for multi-disciplinary research and applications (CENTCON), pp 168–172. https://doi.org/10.1109/CENTCON52345.2021.9688114
- William P, Badholia A, Verma V, Sharma A, Verma A (2022) Analysis of data aggregation and clustering protocol in wireless sensor networks using machine learning. In: Suma V, Fernando X, Du KL, Wang H (eds) Evolutionary computing and mobile sustainable networks. Lecture Notes on Data Engineering and Communications Technologies, vol 116. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-9605-3_65
- Bibave R, Thokal P, Hajare R, Deulkar A, William P, Chandan AT (2022) A comparative analysis of single phase to three phase power converter for input current THD reduction. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 325–330. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752161
- Bornare AB, Naikwadi SB, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Preventive measures to secure arc fault using active and passive protection. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 934–938. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.975 1968
- Pagare KP, Ingale RW, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Simulation and performance analysis of arc guard systems. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 205–211. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9751924
- Matharu HS, Girase V, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Design and deployment of hybrid electric vehicle. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 331–334. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752094
- 12. William P, Choubey A, Chhabra GS, Bhattacharya R, Vengatesan K, Choubey S (2022) Assessment of hybrid cryptographic algorithm for secure sharing of textual and pictorial content. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 918–922. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9751932
- William P, Choubey S, Ramkumar M, Verma A, Vengatesan K, Choubey A (2022) Implementation of 5G network architecture with interoperability in heterogeneous wireless environment using radio spectrum. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 786–791. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752267
- Pawar AB, Gawali P, Gite M, Jawale MA, William P (2022) Challenges for hate speech recognition system: approach based on solution. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 699–704. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICSCDS53736.2022.9760739
- William P, Jadhav D, Cholke P, Jawale MA, Pawar AB () Framework for product anticounterfeiting using blockchain technology. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 1254–1258. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760916
- William P, Gade R, Chaudhari R, Pawar AB, Jawale MA (2022) Machine learning based automatic hate speech recognition system. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 315–318. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICSCDS53736.2022.9760959
- William P, Badholia A, Patel B, Nigam M (2022) Hybrid machine learning technique for personality classification from online text using HEXACO model. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 253–259. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760970

- Pawar AB, Khemnar V, Londhe R, William P, Jawale MA (2022) Discriminant analysis of student's online learning satisfaction during COVID'19. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 260–263. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760895
- Yuvaraj S, Badholia A, William P, Vengatesan K, Bibave R (2022) Speech recognition based robotic arm writing. In: Goyal V, Gupta M, Mirjalili S, Trivedi A (eds) Proceedings of international conference on communication and artificial intelligence. Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems, vol 435. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-0976-4_3
- Gondkar S, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Innovative system for water level management using IoT to prevent water wastage. In: 2022 International conference on applied artificial intelligence and computing (ICAAIC), pp 1555–1558. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICAAIC53929. 2022.9792746
- Wakchaure A, Kanawade P, Jawale MA, William P, Pawar AB (2022) Face mask detection in realtime environment using machine learning based google cloud. In: 2022 International conference on applied artificial intelligence and computing (ICAAIC), pp 557–561. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICAAIC53929.2022.9793201
- Kolpe R, Ghogare S, Jawale MA, William P, Pawar AB (2022) Identification of face mask and social distancing using YOLO algorithm based on machine learning approach. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 1399– 1403. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788241
- Batt AA, Ahmad Bhat R, Pardeshi DB, William P, Gondkar SS, Singh Matharu H (2022) Design and optimization of solar using MPPT algorithm in electric vehicle. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 226–230. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9787988
- Najgad YB, Namdev Munde S, Chobe PS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Advancement of hybrid energy storage system with PWM technique for electric vehicles. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 238–242. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788135
- Ghoderao RB, Raosaheb Balwe S, Chobe PS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Smart charging station for electric vehicle with different topologies. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 243–246. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICI CCS53718.2022.9788143
- Gondkar SS, William P, Pardeshi DB (2022) Design of a novel IoT framework for home automation using google assistant. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 451–454. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788284
- William P et al (2022) Darknet traffic analysis and network management for malicious intent detection by neural network frameworks. In: Rawat R et al (eds) Using computational intelligence for the dark web and illicit behavior detection. IGI Global, pp 1–19. https://doi.org/10. 4018/978-1-6684-6444-1.ch001
- William P et al (2022) Systematic approach for detection and assessment of dark web threat evolution. In: Rawat R et al (eds) Using computational intelligence for the dark web and illicit behavior detection. IGI Global, pp 230–256. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-6684-6444-1.ch013
- 29. Blenn N, Charalampidou K, Doerr C (2012) Context-sensitive sentiment classification of short colloquial text. In: Networking 2012, pp 97–108. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg
- Davenport SW, Bergman SM, Bergman JZ, Fearrington ME (2014) Twitter versus Facebook: exploring the role of narcissism in the motives and usage of different social media platforms. Comput Hum Behav 32:212–220
- Esuli A, Sebastiani F (2006) Sentiwordnet: a publicly available lexical resource for opinion mining. Proc LREC 6:417–422
- Go A, Bhayani R, Huang L (2009) Twitter sentiment classification using distant supervision. CS224N Project Report, Stanford, pp 1–12
- 33. Go A, Huang L, Bhayani R (2009) Twitter sentiment analysis. Entropy 17

- Lima C, de Castro LN (2012) Automatic sentiment analysis of Twitter messages. In: Computational aspects of social networks (CASoN), 2012 Fourth International Conference. IEEE, pp 52–57
- 35. Shah D, Dixit R, Shah A, Shah P, Shah M (2020) A comprehensive analysis regarding several breakthroughs based on computer intelligence targeting various syndromes. Augment Hum Res 5(1):14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41133-020-00033-z
- Patel H, Prajapati D, Mahida D, Shah M (2020) Transforming petroleum downstream sector through big data: a holistic review. J Pet Explor Prod Technol 10(6):2601–2611. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13202-020-00889-2
- 37. Szeliski R (2010) Computer vision: algorithms and applications. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp 1–979
- Vedaldi A, Fulkerson B (2010) Vlfeat: an open and portable library of computer vision algorithms. Paper presented at the 18th ACM international conference on multimedia. ACM, Firenze. https://doi.org/10.1145/1873951.1874249
- Le TL, Nguyen MQ, Nguyen TTM (2013) Human posture recognition using human skeleton provided by Kinect. In: Paper presented at the 2013 international conference on computing, management and telecommunications. IEEE, Ho Chi Minh City. https://doi.org/10.1109/Com ManTel.2013.6482417
- Ahir K, Govani K, Gajera R, Shah M (2020) Application on virtual reality for enhanced education learning, military training and sports. Augment Hum Res 5(1):7. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s41133-019-0025-2
- Talaviya T, Shah D, Patel N, Yagnik H, Shah M (2020) Implementation of artificial intelligence in agriculture for optimisation of irrigation and application of pesticides and herbicides. Artif Intell Agric 4:58–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aiia.2020.04.002
- Jha K, Doshi A, Patel P, Shah M (2019) A comprehensive review on automation in agriculture using artificial intelligence. Artif Intell Agric 2:1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aiia.2019. 05.004
- Kakkad V, Patel M, Shah M (2019) Biometric authentication and image encryption for image security in cloud framework. Multiscale Multidiscip Model Exp Des 2(4):233–248. https://doi. org/10.1007/s41939-019-00049-y
- 44. Pathan M, Patel N, Yagnik H, Shah M (2020) Artificial cognition for applications in smart agriculture: a comprehensive review. Artif Intell Agric 4:81–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aiia. 2020.06.001
- 45. Pandya R, Nadiadwala S, Shah R, Shah M (2020) Buildout of methodology for meticulous diagnosis of K-complex in EEG for aiding the detection of Alzheimer's by artificial intelligence. Augment Hum Res 5(1):3. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41133-019-0021-6
- Dey A (2016) Machine learning algorithms: a review. Int J Comput Sci Inf Technol 7(3):1174– 1179
- Sukhadia A, Upadhyay K, Gundeti M, Shah S, Shah M (2020) Optimization of smart traffic governance system using artificial intelligence. Augment Hum Res 5(1):13. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s41133-020-00035-x
- Musumeci F, Rottondi C, Nag A, Macaluso I, Zibar D, Ruffini M et al (2019) An overview on application of machine learning techniques in optical networks. IEEE Commun Surv Tutorials 21(2):1381–1408. https://doi.org/10.1109/COMST.2018.2880039
- Patel D, Shah Y, Thakkar N, Shah K, Shah M (2020) Implementation of artificial intelligence techniques for cancer detection. Augment Hum Res 5(1):6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41133-019-0024-3
- Kundalia K, Patel Y, Shah M (2020) Multi-label movie genre detection from a movie poster using knowledge transfer learning. Augment Hum Res 5(1):11
- 51. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41133-019-0029-y
- 52. Marsland S (2015) Machine learning: an algorithmic perspective. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp 1–452. https://doi.org/10.1201/b17476-1
- Jani K, Chaudhuri M, Patel H, Shah M (2020) Machine learning in films: an approach towards automation in film censoring. J Data Inf Manag 2(1):55–64. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42488-019-00016-9

- 54. Parekh V, Shah D, Shah M (2020) Fatigue detection using artificial intelligence framework. Augment Hum Res 5(1):5. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41133-019-0023-4
- Gandhi M, Kamdar J, Shah M (2020) Preprocessing of non-symmetrical images for edge detection. Augment Hum Res 5(1):10. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41133-019-0030-5
- Panchiwala S, Shah M (2020) A comprehensive study on critical security issues and challenges of the IoT world. J Data Inf Manag 2(7):257–278. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42488-020-00030-2
- 57. Simon A, Deo MS, Venkatesan S, Babu DR (2016) An overview of machine learning and its applications. Int J Electr Sci Eng 1(1):22–24
- Parekh P, Patel S, Patel N, Shah M (2020) Systematic review and metaanalysis of augmented reality in medicine, retail, and games. Vis Comput Ind Biomed Art 3(1):21. https://doi.org/10. 1186/s42492-020-00057-7
- Shah K, Patel H, Sanghvi D, Shah M (2020) A comparative analysis of logistic regression, random forest and KNN models for the text classification. Augment Hum Res 5(1):12. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s41133-020-00032-0
- Patel D, Shah D, Shah M (2020) The intertwine of brain and body: a quantitative analysis on how big data influences the system of sports. Ann Data Sci 7(1):1–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s40745-019-00239-y
- 61. Judd S (1988) On the complexity of loading shallow neural networks. J Complex 4(3):177–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/0885-064X(88)90019-2
- Blum AL, Rivest RL (1992) Training a 3-node neural network is NP-complete. Neural Netw 5(1):117–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0893-6080(05)80010-3
- Gupta A, Dengre V, Kheruwala HA, Shah M (2020) Comprehensive review of text-mining applications in finance. Financ Innov 6(1):1–25. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40854-020-00205-1
- 64. Shah N, Engineer S, Bhagat N, Chauhan H, Shah M (2020) Research trends on the usage of machine learning and artificial intelligence in advertising. Augment Hum Res 5(1):19. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s41133-020-00038-8
- Naik B, Mehta A, Shah M (2020) Denouements of machine learning and multimodal diagnostic classification of Alzheimer's disease. Vis Comput Ind Biomed Art 3(1):26. https://doi.org/10. 1186/s42492-020-00062-w
- 66. Chen P, Yuan HY, Shu XM (2008) Forecasting crime using the ARIMA model. In: Paper presented at the 5th international conference on fuzzy systems and knowledge discovery. IEEE, Ji'nan 18–20 October 2008. https://doi.org/10.1109/FSKD.2008.222
- 67. Rani A, Rajasree S (2014) Crime trend analysis and prediction using mahanolobis distance and dynamic time warping technique. Int J Comput Sci Inf Technol 5(3):4131–4135
- Gorr W, Harries R (2003) Introduction to crime forecasting. Int J Forecast 19(4):551–555. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-2070(03)00089-X
- Rummens A, Hardyns W, Pauwels L (2017) The use of predictive analysis in spatiotemporal crime forecasting: building and testing a model in an urban context. Appl Geogr 86:255–261. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeog.2017.06.011

Natural Language Processing Implementation for Sentiment Analysis on Tweets



P. William, Anurag Shrivastava, Premanand S. Chauhan, Mudasir Raja, Sudhir Baijnath Ojha, and Keshav Kumar

Abstract In this article, we describe our early efforts with sentiment analysis on tweets. This project is meant to extract sentiment from tweets depending on their topic matter. It utilises natural language processing methods to determine the emotion associated with a certain issue. We used three different approaches to identify emotions in our study: classification based on subjectivity, semantic association and classification based on polarity. The experiment makes advantage of emotion lexicons by establishing the grammatical relationship between them and the subject. Due to the unique structure of tweets, the proposed method outperforms current text sentiment analysis methods.

Keywords NLP · Sentiment analysis · Classification

1 Introduction

Twitter, a prominent microblogging site, enables users to publish tweets, or status updates, of up to 140 characters in length [1, 2]. These tweets often include personal opinions or sentiments about the issue being discussed. Sentiment analysis is a method for determining the user's sentiment and opinion based on their tweets. User

P. William (🖂)

A. Shrivastava · P. S. ChauhanS.D. Bansal College of Engineering, Indore, Madhya Pradesh, India

M. Raja

S. B. Ojha

Shri Sant Gadge Baba College of Engineering and Technology, Bhusawal (MS), India

K. Kumar

Department of Information Technology, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India e-mail: william160891@gmail.com

Department of Management Studies, University of Kashmir, Srinagar, India

University Institute of Computing, Chandigarh University, Punjab, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 317 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_26

thoughts and views may be elicited in a more convenient manner than via questionnaires or surveys. The automatic extraction of sentiment from text has been the subject of a great deal of study. Using movie review domains and machine learning techniques (Naive Bayes, maximum entropy classification and support vector machine (SVM)), Pang and Lee [3–5] tested sentiment classification. Using SVM and unigram models, they were able to achieve an accuracy of up to 82.9%. However, as the performance of sentiment classification is context dependent, machine learning approaches have trouble distinguishing the emotion of text when sentiment lexicons with opposing sentiment are present. With minimum edits in graphs before sentiment classification using a machine learning technique, Pang and Lee [6] then offered the strategy of categorising texts only on their subjective content [7]. They began by determining whether or not the text included sentiment before determining whether or not the emotion was positive or negative. The accuracy was 86.4%, which was higher than in the previous trial.

Machine learning and natural language processing (NLP) methods were also featured. The polarity of sentiment lexicons may be classified using NLP to characterise the sentiment expressions connected with a certain subject. It is possible for NLP to categorise the sentiment of a text fragment rather than the whole text based merely on its subject [8]. In natural language processing, a feature extraction approach is applied. As well as collecting and correlating sentiment with certain topics, it can also extract topic-specific qualities, such as emotion, from any vocabulary that includes it. Achieving an accuracy of up to 87% for online reviews and a 9139% for general web page and news item ratings, it beats machine learning methods. In order to produce a better result, this technique focused on the overall text and deleted particular problematic conditions such as confused words or sentences that lack emotion, for instance [9, 10].

For sentiment analysis of text, previous machine learning and natural language processing research may not be relevant to tweets because of their structural peculiarities. Twitter sentiment analysis is unique from previous textual research in three ways: The size of the object. The maximum character count for a tweet is 140. Tweets are often only 14 words in length, and sentences are typically 78 characters long, according to research by Go and colleagues [11]. Sentiment analysis in tweets and text is separate since tweets are shorter in duration while text sentiment analysis focuses on long review articles 2. Easily accessible data. When comparing tweets with regular text, the amount of information is different. Pang and Lee [12-15] employed a 2053-word corpus for training and testing and categorised feelings using machine learning algorithms. But, for their work on Twitter sentiment analysis, Go et al. [16-18] gathered up to 15,000 tweets of sentiment. We can now collect tens of thousands or even millions of tweets for training thanks to the Twitter API. The sentence's will give different verticals to various organisations. Acronyms, abbreviations and long sentences abound in tweets, resulting in a disjointed language. In addition to text, emojis, a URL, a photo, hashtags, punctuation and more may be included in the message. Since these components aren't actual words that can be found in a dictionary or read and comprehended by a computer, they detract from the analysis

process's accuracy. Since robots are unable to understand informal languages, some method must be developed [19, 20].

To better understand how people communicate, researchers combined grammatical analysis with word frequency analysis. Grammatical analysis looked at the structure of the text and established a relationship between the emotion lexicons and the subject in order to tie them to the topic [21, 22]. There has been a significant leap forward in sentiment analysis for short colloquial texts because older techniques were unable to identify sentiment accurately. In spite of the fact that it didn't need any supervised teaching, this method boosted previous job accuracy by 40%. The goal of this project is to provide a mechanism for analysing the sentiment of tweets in relation to a certain topic. Many pre-processing methods were used to reduce noise from tweets and show them in a more formal language. It is possible to determine the sentiment of tweets by analysing the content of the tweets and using natural language processing to detect and categorise the sentiment of the tweets. Tweets will be labelled as either positive or negative or as neutral as possible. Here is the remainder of the essay: Sect. 2 provides an overview of the proposed system's architecture and the test data set. When comparing a suggested system's performance to that of current tools, Sect. 3 analyses the experimental data, and Sect. 4 summarises the work's conclusion.

2 Overview of Framework

This section explains the architecture of the proposed system. Tweets were retrieved from a Twitter database for the experiment. Each tweet was meticulously categorised as either positive, negative or neutral based on how it was received. As a way to evaluate the proposed system's accuracy and precision, this set of tweets was employed. Pre-processing of the dataset was necessary before the suggested approach could be used to analyse the tweets. In order to ensure that robots can read and comprehend tweets, pre-processing is required. Sentiment classification may be used to determine the emotional tone of tweets after pre-processing. Subjectivity, semantic association and polarity are the three components of sentiment categorization. After determining whether tweets were subjective or objective, semantic association was utilised to find sentiment lexicons that were connected with the subject matter. Positive, negative or neutral emotion lexical categorization predicted whether tweets were positive, negative or neutral [23–25].

Data gathering more than 1500 tweets were manually tagged on Twitter and then extracted for this study. Tweets with the hashtag "Unifi" allude to a Malaysian telecommunications company. Furthermore, it is used to classify people's emotions about it [26]. There are 345 tweets that are positive, 641 that are negative and 531 that are neutral. The proposed method analyses tweets in order to predict future emotion. Alchemy API1 and Weka2 were used to analyse 1513 tweets for benchmarking purposes. Alchemy API uses natural language processing to analyse sentiment, while Weka uses machine learning techniques to mine data. As far as machine

learning methods go, we settled on Naive Bayes, decision tree (J48) and support vector machines. Raw and pre-processed tweets were both imported into Weka, and the results were compared to see how much of a difference pre-processing made. In Weka, features are extracted using an algorithm. Cross-validation was used to train and assess the data by selecting the top 100 terms and doing a tenfold cross-validation. Results from Alchemy API and Weka were combined with the manually labelled tweets in order to calculate accuracy, precision, recall and F-measure B. Assembled proposal as seen in this graphic, the suggested system's steps begin with pre-processing and culminate with sentiment classification [27–30].

Pre-processing is covered in Sect. 1, while the emotion classification approach is explained in detail in this section. Because most tweets are unstructured text, pre-processing is employed to organise and present them. It also helps machines better understand the content of the tweets [31–33]. Replace special symbols, extend abbreviations and acronyms and capitalise topics by removing URL and #hashtags [34].

For the sake of brevity, URLs and image links are not included in the text. There are no hashtags in this text to avoid confusion, as a hashtag may not be directly linked to the subject. By using words instead of specific symbols, the text processing process is made simpler. For example, '>' is replaced with 'greater', and '&' is replaced with 'and'. Word-based sentiment analysis beat emoticon-based sentiment analysis in research on automatic sentiment analysis of Twitter messages.

Because of this, emoticons in tweets are disabled. In order to make unstructured tweets more readable, it is common practise to abbreviate long words like 'good' to 'good.' Abbreviations, acronyms, and contractions have all had their letters and numbers increased in size. The phrase "I'm not going to work 2mr," for example, may be expanded to mean "I'm not going to work the next day." To make it easier for the machine to read and understand your text, you should utilise topic capitalization. Sentiment classification will be used to the processed tweets in order to forecast their sentiment. Sentiment Classification: The sentiment classification process is shown in Figs. 1 and 2.

- (a) Subjectivity Classification: It is possible to categorise tweets into subjective or objective categories using subjective categorization. The programme analyses each tweet word by word to determine whether or not it contains any emotive language. The message will be classified as subjective if the phrase used in the tweet evokes either good or negative feeling. Otherwise, it will be objective, which is neutral. Alternatively, it will be subjective. A good example of this would be, "Come acquire an internet package" or "Come get a new internet plan." The first tweet does not include a phrase that indicates an emotional rating. Objectivity and neutrality are assigned to it. The adjective "new" is used in the second tweet to convey positive feelings. Substantive association will be performed on the tweet before classifying it as subjective.
- (b) Semantic Association: In semantic association, grammatical linkages between the topic and sentiment lexicons are used to identify sentiment lexicons that are relevant to the subject. There are fewer rules to follow while composing a tweet



Fig. 1 Sentiment classification flowchart



Fig. 2 Processing of sentiment classification

since they are shorter and more to-the-point. Adjectives and verbs are two types of sentiment lexicons that are often used in conjunction with a subject. Tweets [12] may provide first-person perspectives and side-by-by-side comparisons.

Using prepositions and conjunctions, emotion lexicons describe one or more topics in a direct opinion. In contrast, there are at least two subjects in an opinion, but the subjects are linked to the same emotional lexicons without the existence of a conjunction. They are connected. You may see "I love Unifi" as a simple statement at Alg. 1. If 'I' is the nominal subject and 'Unifi' is the direct object of 'love', then the illustration illustrates the relationship between the two. It is a straightforward statement, and this is how the majority of tweets are phrased.

The bulk of grammatical connections show that verbs and adjectives are linked to the subject, as described earlier. 'Unifi' is the direct object of the attribute 'love' in this instance; thus, we must validate it. To summarise, the POS tag shows that "I," "love" and "Unifi" are all nouns. "Love" will be classified as either positive or negative since it is a verb that connects with the subject of the sentence.

It is important to look for grammatical patterns that are related to the subject matter:

Adjective used to describe a subject (good Unifi finally upgrade the service).

Adjective or verb that is attached to a noun or pronoun (happy when Unifi is recovered).

Adverbs that describe the subject matter (Unifi speed is fine).

Between it and the subject, there is an adjective with a preposition (fast like Unifi).

Adjective with a preposition between it and the subject that is superlative in nature (let us face it Unifi is not the best but it is better than M). Verbs, adjectives or nouns used in connection with the subject matter (50% of my draughts are about Unifi to be honest). Adjectives and verbs that describe the subject matter (Unifi forever no lag). To invert an emotion, use a negate word in the adjective or verb (I do not want to uninstall Unifi). However, the sentence structure and grammatical connections of comparison opinion are unique. Algorithm 2 provides a comparative assessment of the concepts in the text. It is better than M.

In this case, the nominal is used instead. Prepositions are used between the subject of 'better' and another word called 'M', and 'Unifi' is the object of comparison. For example, the adjective "Unifi is better" may be seen as a grammatical pattern, as can the preposition "better than" in the superlative adjective "better than M." In this section, we will discuss polarity classifications. Polarity classification is used to classify tweets based on their subjective content. Sentiment lexicons related with certain topics are used to classify tweet sentiment.

To provide an example, when someone says, "I love Unifi," they are using the emotion lexicon. SentiWordNet reports that "love" gets a score of 0.625%. Because of this, we may conclude that "Unifi" is feeling happy and hence label the tweet as such [13].

Comparative opinion relies on the subject's viewpoint. Even though the tweet 'Unifi is better than M' includes two subjects—'Unifi' and 'M', the adjectival term "better" appears. When a comparative adjective precedes a topic, it expresses a

different sentiment than the previous subject. Unifi will be scored positive in this circumstance since 'better' has a positive score of 0.825%, whereas M will be rated negative.

Algorithm of Dependencies Type and POS Type of Direct Opinion

Sentence I love Unfi **Pos Tagging** I/PRP love/VBP Unfi/NNP Parse (ROOT (S (NP (PRP I)) (VP (VBP love) (NP (NNP Unfi))))) **Typed dependencies** nsubj(love-2, I-1) root(ROOT-0, love-2) dobj(love-2, Unfi-3)

Algorithm of Dependencies Type and POS Type of Comparison Opinion

Unifi is better than M Sentence Pos Tagging Unifi/NNP is/VBZ better/JJR than/IN M/NNP Parse (ROOT (S (NP (NNP Unifi)) (VP (VBZ is) (ADJP (ADJP (JJR better)) (PP (IN than) (NP (NNP M))))) Typed dependencies, collapsed nsubj(better-3, Unifi-1) cop(better-3, is-2) root(ROOT-0, better-3) prep_than(better-3, M-5)

3 Result and Discussions

Findings have been summarised in an incoherent matrix of confusion. Both predicted and actual outcomes are recorded. Confusion matrix is of size $\ell \times \ell$, where ℓ is the number of different label values [6]. Positive, negative and neutral labels are employed in this research. We may calculate the accuracy, recall and F-measure scores by comparing the predicted results to the actual ones.

Table 1 summarises the performance of the proposed system and the Alchemy API. With an accuracy of 59.85%, a precision of 53.65% and F-measurement of 0.48, the proposed system outperforms the Alchemy API. Alchemy API has an F-measure of 0.43 and an accuracy, precision and precision of 58.87%. Since tweets have a different structure than ordinary text, Alchemy API may not be able to accurately analyse their sentiment. Algorithm performance is summarised in Table 2. Pre-processed tweets provide 64.95% accuracy, 66.54% precision and 0.57 in the F-measure, whereas raw tweets yield 58.67% accuracy, 60.44% precision and 0.48 in the F-measure. Even when using pre-processed tweets, it was able to outperform Naive Bayes and decision tree classifiers and come out on top in the end. According to Weka's research, NLPbased pre-processing greatly improves performance when compared to those that use raw tweets as a corpus. 'Classifier accuracy, precision, and F-measure' dropped on average by 2.09%, 5.23% and 0.10 in pre-processed tweets when trained and assessed. Alchemy API and SVM are contrasted in Table 3 based on their respective performance. The Alchemy API is beaten in general but not SVM. SVMs perform better when they are trained and tested on tweets that have been pre-processed. Consequently, the proposed system has to be improved to reach a greater degree of performance.

	Proposed system	Alchemy API			
Accuracy	59.85%	58.87%			
Precision	53.65%	40.82%			
F-Measure	0.48	0.43			

Table 1 Result from proposed system and Alchemy API

 Table 2 Result from Weka using machine learning algorithm

	Naïve Bayes		Decision	tree	Support vector machine	
	Raw tweets	Pre-processed tweets	Raw tweets	Pre-processed tweets	Raw tweets	Pre-processed tweets
Accuracy	55.04%	60.58%	49.70%	57.60%	58.67%	64.95%
Precision	47.47%	53.59%	44.05%	53.65%	60.44%	66.54%
F-Measure	0.44	0.55	0.35	0.43	0.48	0.57

Table 3Summarised resultfor 3 different sentimentanalysis tools		Proposed system	Alchemy API	SVM (Pre-Processed Tweets)
	Accuracy	59.85%	58.87%	64.95%
	Precision	53.65%	40.82%	66.54%
	F-Measure	0.48	0.43	0.57

4 Conclusion and Future Work

There is a wealth of study on extracting emotion from tweets, owing to Twitter's popularity as a social media site. We provide early findings for our proposed system, which incorporates natural language processing techniques to extract topic from tweets and classifies tweets' polarity using sentiment lexicons linked with subject.

SVM outperforms Alchemy API in the tests, while the proposed system exceeds Alchemy API. Research in this area will focus on ways to make sentiment analysis more accurate. The use of slang and misspelt words makes it difficult to derive emotion lexicons from tweets that haven't been formalised beforehand. Due to the need for additional training data, pre-processing needs turning tweets into formal phrases, which is still inefficient.

References

- William P, Badholia A (2021) Analysis of personality traits from text based answers using HEXACO model. In: 2021 International conference on innovative computing, intelligent communication and smart electrical systems (ICSES), pp 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICS ES52305.2021.9633794
- William P, Badholia A (2021) Assessment of personality from interview answers using machine learning approach. Int J Adv Sci Technol 29(08):6301–6312
- William P, Badholia A (2020) Evaluating efficacy of classification algorithms on personality prediction dataset. Elementary Educ Online 19(4):3400–3413. https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonl ine.2020.04.764728
- 4. William P, Badholia A, A review on prediction of personality traits considering interview answers with personality models. Int J Res Appl Sci Eng Technol (IJRASET) 9(V):1611–1616. ISSN: 2321-9653
- William P, Patil VS (2016) Architectural challenges of cloud computing and its security issues with solutions. Int J Sci Res Develop 4(8):265–268
- William P, Kumar P, Chhabra GS, Vengatesan K (2021) Task allocation in distributed agile software development using machine learning approach. In: 2021 International conference on disruptive technologies for multi-disciplinary research and applications (CENTCON), pp 168–172. https://doi.org/10.1109/CENTCON52345.2021.9688114
- William P, Badholia A, Verma V, Sharma A, Verma A (2022) Analysis of data aggregation and clustering protocol in wireless sensor networks using machine learning. In: Suma V, Fernando X, Du KL, Wang H (eds) Evolutionary computing and mobile sustainable networks. Lecture Notes on Data Engineering and Communications Technologies, vol 116. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-9605-3_65

- Bibave R, Thokal P, Hajare R, Deulkar A, William P, Chandan AT (2022) A comparative analysis of single phase to three phase power converter for input current THD reduction. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 325–330. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752161
- Bornare AB, Naikwadi SB, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Preventive measures to secure arc fault using active and passive protection. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 934–938. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.975 1968
- Pagare KP, Ingale RW, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Simulation and performance analysis of arc guard systems. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 205–211. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9751924
- Matharu HS, Girase V, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Design and deployment of hybrid electric vehicle. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 331–334. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752094
- 12. William P, Choubey A, Chhabra GS, Bhattacharya R, Vengatesan K, Choubey S (2022) Assessment of hybrid cryptographic algorithm for secure sharing of textual and pictorial content. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 918–922. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9751932
- William P, Choubey S, Ramkumar M, Verma A, Vengatesan K, Choubey A (2022) Implementation of 5G network architecture with interoperability in heterogeneous wireless environment using radio spectrum. In: 2022 International conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 786–791. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752267
- Pawar AB, Gawali P, Gite M, Jawale MA, William P (2022) Challenges for hate speech recognition system: approach based on solution. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 699–704. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICSCDS53736.2022.9760739
- William P, Jadhav D, Cholke P, Jawale MA, Pawar AB (2022) Framework for product anticounterfeiting using blockchain technology. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 1254–1258. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760916
- William P, Gade R, Chaudhari R, Pawar AB, Jawale MA (2022) Machine learning based automatic hate speech recognition system. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 315–318. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICSCDS53736.2022.9760959
- William P, Badholia A, Patel B, Nigam M (2022) Hybrid machine learning technique for personality classification from online text using HEXACO model. In: 2022 International conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 253–259. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760970
- Pawar AB, V. Khemnar, R. Londhe, P. William and M. A. Jawale, "Discriminant Analysis of Student's Online Learning Satisfaction during COVID'19," 2022 International Conference on Sustainable Computing and Data Communication Systems (ICSCDS), 2022, pp. 260-263. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760895
- Yuvaraj S, Badholia A, William P, Vengatesan K, Bibave R (2022) Speech recognition based robotic arm writing. In: Goyal V, Gupta M, Mirjalili S, Trivedi A (eds) Proceedings of international conference on communication and artificial intelligence. Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems, vol 435. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-0976-4_3
- Gondkar SS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Innovative system for water level management using IoT to prevent water wastage. In: 2022 International conference on applied artificial intelligence and computing (ICAAIC), pp 1555–1558. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICAAIC53929. 2022.9792746
- Wakchaure A, Kanawade P, Jawale MA, William P, Pawar AB (2022) Face mask detection in realtime environment using machine learning based google cloud. In: 2022 International conference on applied artificial intelligence and computing (ICAAIC), pp 557–561. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICAAIC53929.2022.9793201

- Kolpe R, Ghogare S, Jawale MA, William P, Pawar AB (2022) Identification of face mask and social distancing using YOLO algorithm based on machine learning approach. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 1399– 1403. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788241
- Batt AA, Ahmad Bhat R, Pardeshi DB, William P, Gondkar SS, Singh Matharu H (2022) Design and optimization of solar using MPPT algorithm in electric vehicle. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 226–230. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9787988
- Najgad YB, Namdev Munde S, Chobe PS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Advancement of hybrid energy storage system with PWM technique for electric vehicles. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 238–242. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788135
- Ghoderao RB, Raosaheb Balwe S, Chobe PS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Smart charging station for electric vehicle with different topologies. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 243–246. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICI CCS53718.2022.9788143
- Gondkar SS, William P, Pardeshi DB (2022) Design of a novel IoT framework for home automation using google assistant. In: 2022 6th International conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 451–454. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788284
- William P et al (2022) Darknet traffic analysis and network management for malicious intent detection by neural network frameworks. In: Rawat et al (eds) Using computational intelligence for the dark web and illicit behavior detection. IGI Global, pp 1–19. https://doi.org/10.4018/ 978-1-6684-6444-1.ch001
- William P et al (2022) Systematic approach for detection and assessment of dark web threat evolution. In: Rawat et al (eds) Using computational intelligence for the dark web and illicit behavior detection. IGI Global, pp 230–256. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-6684-6444-1.ch013
- 29. Blenn N, Charalampidou K, Doerr C (2012) Context-sensitive sentiment classification of short colloquial text. In: Networking 2012, pp 97–108. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg
- Davenport SW, Bergman SM, Bergman J Z, Fearrington ME (2014) Twitter versus Facebook: exploring the role of narcissism in the motives and usage of different social media platforms. Compute Hum Behav 32:212–220
- Esuli A, Sebastiani F (2006) Sentiwordnet: a publicly available lexical resource for opinion mining. Proc. LREC 6:417–422
- Go A, Bhayani R, Huang L (2009) Twitter sentiment classification using distant supervision. CS224N Project Report, Stanford, pp 1–12
- 33. Go A, Huang L, Bhayani R (2009) Twitter sentiment analysis. Entropy 17
- Lima C, de Castro LN (2012) Automatic sentiment analysis of Twitter messages. In: Computational aspects of social networks (CASoN), 2012 Fourth International Conference. IEEE, pp 52–57

VLSI Implementation of BCH Encoder with Triple DES Encryption for Baseband Transceiver



N. Dhandapani, M. Z. Mohamed Ashik, Kalthi Reddy Bhargav, N. Achyuth, and Deepa Jose

Abstract This paper proposes the implementation of BCH Encoder in the ZYNO-7000 AP SOC to guarantee the sensitive data that is acquired from capsule endoscopy is transmitted without any errors though a wireless medium. The BCH Encoder and Decoder is designed, Synthesized and Simulated using Xilinx Vivado. On successful Simulation, the code is dumped to the ZYNO-7000 which features a single-core ARM CortexTM-A9 processor mated with 28 nm Artix-7-based programmable logic. ZYNO-7000 is proposed because it is the most flexible & scalable platform for maximum reuse and best TTM, also Industry-leading design tools, C/C++, and Open CL design abstractions with Largest portfolio of SW & HW design tools, SoMs, design kits, and reference designs. To ensure the safety and security of sensitive encoded data, Encryption is done using the Triple DES algorithm. Triple DES is the sophisticated version of DES. It is a block cipher technique based on Feistel Structure and it uses symmetric-key block cipher which applies the DES algorithm thrice to each data block. TDES comprises a key bundle of three keys. By doing this sensitive data's are secured, and provides no chances for stealing or modifying the data. The abstract should summarize the contents of the paper in short terms, i.e., 150–250 words.

Keywords Wireless communication · Sensitive data transmission · BCH Encoder · Triple DES Encryption Capsule Endoscopy

1 Introduction

When an idea of connecting the whole world with wires/cables to communicate with each other for exchanging information or data seemed to be impossible, group of visionary Engineers thought of using the technology to its fullest, which led to the invention of the "Wired Communication" in the late 1800s.

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_27

N. Dhandapani · M. Z. Mohamed Ashik · K. R. Bhargav · N. Achyuth · D. Jose (⊠) Department of Electronics and Communication, KCG College of Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu 600097, India

e-mail: deepa.ece@kcgcollege.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 329 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

When wireless communication was taking over the future of data transmission, a huge impact has been made in various fields, such as healthcare, emergency contacts, entertainment and military operations. Wireless communication involves three major components which is Transmitter, Communication channel and Receiver. When an information or data is initiated to send via wireless communication, it is first source encoded and then encrypted for security purposes and sent the channel encoder, the data from the channel encoder is then sent for modulation and multiplexing. The obtained information is transmitted via wireless channel and then captured by the designated receiver, which does the de-modulation and de-multiplexing and then sent to the channel decoder, the decryption is done and sent to the source decoder and the estimated information is obtained. During this process, the date transferred is sometimes lost partially or completely, therefore errors occur at the receiving end, which results in misinformation. Misleading information can result in the wrong conclusions, therefore the encoding is done using accurate algorithms and made sure the data sent in received without any errors. Another important aspect when it comes to wireless communication is security. Wireless medium is an open source transmission process, therefore the chances of altering or the abduction of the information is highly possible, and therefore, protection of data comes as an important aspect for wireless communication. Encryption is the process of securing the information with mathematical techniques, and a key, which is later used to decrypt the required information, by doing this the information is secured and safe.

Transmitting a data/information without any errors is very important for an efficient communication, A combinational circuit, that is the encoder is used to encode a 2^n inputs to n outputs, that is to a binary form which is further sent for encryption, modulation and multiplexing. A Bose-Chaudhuri-Hocquenghem (BCH) encoding provides a cyclic error correcting mechanism. This marks a unique property compared to any other encoding. Due to its precise error correction even for multiple bits, data that is transmitted are error-free and reliable. In Medical field such as Wireless capsule endoscopy, the data that obtained is very sensitive and accurate. When this BCH encoder is implanted to an ARM-based processor-ZYNQ-7000 AP SOC, the sensitive data that is obtained from the capsule endoscopy is made sure it is error-free and accurate. Encryption is done to secure this sensitive data, data can easily be manipulated or stolen in a wireless communication. Triple DES is the sophisticated version of DES. It is a block cipher technique based on Feistel Structure and it uses symmetric-key block cipher which applies three times the DES algorithm to each data block. TDES comprises a key bundle of three keys. The Cipher text is given as E K3 (D K2 (E K1 (Plaintext))).

2 Literature Survey

The Low-power advanced encryption standard (AES) can be achieved with 7-bit and 8-bit data paths. The newly developed AES is compared with all the existing AES

and thus concluded that this newly developed AES consumes less power compared to any other existing AES [1].

Advanced encryption standard (AES) power minimization is done using correct resource sharing, compact and simple memory architecture, optimizing the field arithmetic and reducing unnecessary switching activity and adopting to the 8-bit data path width [2].

A Capsule endoscopy is method of inserting a small wireless camera inside the mouth to study and capture the images of Gastrointestinal (GI) mucosa, initially it is called as M2A that is mouth to anus. The capsule endoscopy is safe and efficient and will have a great impact in medical field in the nearby future [3].

The CCE with the capsule endoscopy was taken through the mouth and the process was simple and the quality of the image was clear to conclude accurate results due to the advancement in the cam and endoscopy technology, therefore it is concluded that Pill-Cam colon endoscopy showed promising results than colonoscopy. The wireless capsule endoscopy can we further developed for its accuracy [4].

Video Capsule Endoscopy (VCE) which is initially used to detect abnormalities in the Obscure Gastrointestinal bleeding. Video Capsule Endoscopy is said to be very effective with promising future use for it. Along with minute modifications it can said that this endoscopy is the most effective non-invasive image analysis that any other non-invasive approach for small intestine study [5].

The endoscopy mechanism transit in seconds of time, the stopping mechanism should be accurate, thus use of force sensors are used to stop the process whenever the endoscopist desired to. Therefore a microcontroller with battery is implanted along with the force sensors as a stopping mechanism to the camera, making it easier and compact to control the mechanism, avoiding any harm, or misleading pathway of flow [6].

When new non-invasive methodology such as wireless capsule endoscopy and virtual colonoscopy are introduced, the accuracy and precision are noted, also small bowel lesion are founded in the patients undergoing wireless capsule endoscopy and colonoscopy. The endoscopy had shown better results for treating the small bowel lesion compared to the colonoscopy. The colonoscopy is uncomfortable and needs intravenous sedation for the process [7].

Technique of using DNA cryptography system based on the bases A-Adenine, C-Cytosine, G-Guanine, and T-Thymine that gives great security. These alphabets are further assigned to binary values (A-00, C-01, G-10, T-11). It minimizes the size of cipher text and gives keys with 256 combinations for maximum security. These keys are generated in pseudo random sequence. The encryption key and the primer sequence key can be used to decode the image. [8]

Implements a haze reduction methodology in FPGA employing Nexys 4 DDR. The dark channel prior (DCP) has proven to be a reliable dehazing method. The suggested approach is used to remove haze from images with reduced complexity, avoiding haze color distortion in both bright and non-bright areas. However, this method might cause erroneous transmission approximation, resulting in color distortion and halo effects in the image and brighter portions [9].

Combining sophisticated machine learning algorithms with countermeasures approach employing chaotic logistic maps to extract secret key information. For experimentation of this work, several evaluation metrics such as Accuracy, F-calls, Precision rates, sensitivity, and correlation co-efficient, entropy were calculated and studied using the integration of FPGA with Cortex-A57 architectures. Furthermore, the parameters of the suggested system that have been analyzed, revealed that it surpasses other contemporary algorithms in terms of detection and effectiveness [10].

3 Methodology

In this wireless communication era, transmitting and receiving a message/information is very common, the process of transmission of data requires certain efficient criteria so that the signal/message sent is accurate and error-free, since it deals with accurate results and values. Same way at the receiving end the signal that is captured should be the same message transmitted and no loss of signal should be found as mentioned in the Fig. 1 block diagram.

To make sure the process is done efficiently, the input signal is encoded, encoding helps in making the signal more accurate data loss or misinterpretation is avoided. The right algorithm is chosen for encoding, BCH encoder and decoder are known for its error correction properties. A Spartan 7 FPGA kit is initially used to dump the BCH codes that is synthesized for encoder and decoder using Xilinx ISE Design Suite, on successful dumping, it is later dumped in the ZYNQ-7000 ARM processor implemented with FPGA. This high performance Processor is used to achieve encoding and decoding in a wireless transmission.



Fig. 1 Block diagram of wireless transceiver



Structure of code word



Initially a Message which is referenced as source is selected and it is given in a binary form (1 or 0's) in the transmitter side, the input message is considered as a 4-bit data. This message bit data is the source data which is to be encoder using BCH encoding as shown in Fig. 2. The encoder adds parity bits (3 bits) to the existing message bit for error correction and error detection. The encoded message bit now has 7-bits which is sent for encryption, a suitable encryption algorithm is used to encrypt the message bit. A key is noted for decoding it in the decryption process. Encryption secures the sensitive data thereby avoiding misinterpretation of data. This encrypted message is sent to the communication channel. The receiver grabs the message signal and it is decrypted using the key generated in the transmission side or a common pre-defined key is used to decrypt the message signal. The decrypted message bit is sent for error detection, where change or wrong bit is identified by checking the message and parity bits. The detected errors are corrected with error correction methodology. The corrected message signal is decoded by removing the parity bits, thereby obtaining the original message sent from the transmitter, this process is shown as a flowchart below in Fig. 3.

3.1 BCH Codes

The Bose–Chaudhuri–Hocquenghem (BCH) codes uses polynomials over a finite field. A binary multiple error correcting and detecting codes. Forward Error Correction systems uses some redundant data is concatenated with the information data in order to allow for the detection and correction of the corrupted data without having to retransmit it.

N = 15 (total Number of codeword), K = 7 (Total number of message bit), T = 2 (Double error correcting capability),

$$M = 4((2^m) - 1)$$

BCH Encoding:

BCH codewords are encoded as $c(x) = i(x)^*g(x)$, data bits do not appear explicitly in the codeword. To overcome this,



Fig. 3 Flowchart of the message transmission and receiving process with BCH Encoder and Encryption implemented

$$c(x) = xn - k * i(x) + b(x).$$
 (1)

BCH encoders consist of two entities, an LFSR (entity name—ering) and a control system (ecount). The control system consists of a modulo n counter and an additional flip-flop which is synchronously set when the counter equals 0 and reset when the counter equals k.

For clock cycles k + 1 to *n*, the parity bits in the LFSR are transmitted (switch S2 in position 1) and the feedback in the LFSR is switch off (S1—off). A (15, 7) 2-error correcting BCH code is considered as shown as a signal flow graph in Fig. 4. The generator polynomial g(x) for (15, 7, 2) BCH code is

$$g(x) = 1 + x4 + x6 + x6 + x7 + x8.$$
 (2)



Fig. 4 Signal flow graph for BCH encoder

BCH Decoding

The decoding process can be done in two steps,

- 1. Syndromes are calculated
- 2. Error locations are found.

BCH decoding consists of single error correcting (SEC), double error correcting (DEC) and triple & more error correcting (TMEC) BCH codes.

1) Calculation of the syndromes

The transmitted polynomial, the received polynomial, and the error polynomial, respectively, so that

$$r(x) = c(x) + e(x) \tag{3}$$

Storing the received polynomial r(x) in a buffer Register is the initial process needed for decoding. To generate the syndromes, expression,

$$Sj = (\dots ((rn - 1 * \alpha j + rn - 2) * \alpha j + rn - 3) * \alpha j + \dots) * \alpha j + r 0$$
(4)

Calculating the syndrome circuit S_j carries out (n - 1) multiplications by the constant Value (α_j) and single bit summations.

2) Finding the error locations

A circuit implementing the Chien search operation follows. The registers $c \ 0, c \ 1, \dots, c \ t$ are initialized by the coefficients of the error location polynomial $\sigma 0, \sigma 1, \dots, \sigma t$. Then the sum = summation of t to j = 0 of Cj is calculated and if this equals zero, the error has been found and after being delayed in a buffer, XOR gate uses the faulty received bit and is corrected as shown in Fig. 5.



Fig. 5 Error finding technique in BCH Encoder

3.2 Triple DES Encryption

Triple DES is the sophisticated version of DES. It is a block cipher technique based on Feistel Structure and it uses symmetric-key block cipher which applies three times the DES algorithm to each data block. TDES comprises a key bundle of three keys as shown in Fig. 6. The methodology for encryption and decryption is as follows-

- First encryption of the plain text is done using single DES with key K1.
- Now the decrypting the output of the step 1 is done using a single DES with key K2.
- At last, encrypting the output of the step 2 is done using a single DES with key 3.
- And therefore the output of the step 3 is a cipher text.
- The decrypting of this cipher text is a reverse process, the first decrypting process is done using K3 and then encryption using K2 and finally decryption is done with K1.



Fig. 6 Triple DES Encryption and Decryption process flowchart

Cipher text = EK3(DK2(EK1(Plain text)))

4 Results and Discussion

The input message will be transferred to the FPGA. This FPGA has BCH Encoding incorporated in it that converts the message bit into encoded bit.

This encoded bit is then encrypted with a compiler using TDES algorithm, and thereafter the encrypted message is transmitted. Following which, the decryption of the message takes place in the receiver's end.

The decrypted message is fed into the design implemented FPGA that debugs the errors if found and decodes the bit. Finally the original data is obtained. Overall, our results demonstrate a strong effect of the secure data transmission with BCH encoding and TDES encryption techniques.

4.1 BCH Encoding with Xilinx Vivodo Synthesized Results:

The implementation of ECH encoder using the Xilinx Vivado 2021.2 software in Zynq-7000 board gave better results than the Spartan 7 and Spartan 3.

The above Fig. 7 Shows the Design of the BCH encoder and decoder design consisting of Registers and XOR logic gates in different regions.

The above Fig. 8 Shows the power report of the synthesized Bch encoder and decoder, a total On—Chip Power of 3.4 W is obtained with 94% dynamic power and 6% static power, the lesser static power gives added advantage in power efficiency.

The above mentioned table in Fig. 9 Includes the timing characteristics of the design, with setup and hold endpoints of 95, without including any timing constraints. When time constraints are given, the total negative slack for setup and hold can be estimated.

The simulation of the design, resulted in the above mentioned table Fig. 10, including the values of buffer, decoder with its buffer and encoder with its buffer values, respectively. The slice Look-Up-table implements combinational logic. The bonded input/output specifies the number of pins to be used. And BUFGCTRL is a general clock buffer. BCH Encoding implementation of this mroject module on Zynq-7000 FPGA shows the Encoder, Decoder, and its respective error correcting and detecting buffers, consisting of 35 I/O Ports. err[0] and err[1], clk, reset, and din[0] and din[1] are the input signals, and dout[0] and dout[1], vdin, vdout, wrong, wrongNow are the output signals. The buffers include encoder buffer, decoder buffer, and common buffer. Registers include vdin register reset register, wrong register, and wrongNow register.

The table Fig. 11 shows the logic utilization summary of Slices, FlipFlops, LUTs, IOBs, and GCLSKs. Using Xilinx ISE Design Suite Software. Each shows the



Fig. 7 Implementation Design of BCH Encoder on Zynq-7000 FPGA

Power estimation from Synthesized derived from constraints files, simula vectorless analysis. Note: these early change after implementation.	netlist. Activity ation files or estimates can	On-Chip Po	Dynam	nic: 3.2	234 W (94	%)
Total On-Chip Power:	3.434 W	94%	18%	Logic:	0.594 W	(18%)
Design Power Budget:	Not Specified		57%	I/O:	1.834 W	(57%)
Power Budget Margin:	N/A					
Junction Temperature:	64.6°C		Device	Static: 0.2	01 W (6	%)
Thermal Margin:	20.4°C (1.7 W)					
Effective &JA:	11.5°C/W					
Power supplied to off-chip devices:	0 W					
Confidence level:	Low					

Fig. 8 Power report of BCH Encoder on Zynq-7000

used values and available values along with its utilized percentage. This helps in understanding the Device Utilization.

The table Fig. 12 shows the timing summary of the device synthesized using Xilinx ISE Design Suite software, the minimum period, the minimum input/output arrival before/after clock and the maximum combinational path delay values are specified.

etup		Hold		Pulse Width	
Worst Negative Slack (WNS):	inf	Worst Hold Slack (WHS):	inf	Worst Pulse Width Slack (WPWS):	NA
Total Negative Slack (TNS):	0.000 ns	Total Hold Slack (THS):	0.000 ns	Total Pulse Width Negative Slack (TPWS):	NA
Number of Failing Endpoints:	0	Number of Failing Endpoints:	0	Number of Failing Endpoints:	NA
Total Number of Endpoints:	95	Total Number of Endpoints:	95	Total Number of Endpoints:	NA

Fig. 9 Design Timing Summary of BCH Encoder on Zynq-7000 FPGA

		Name 1	Slice LUTs (53200)	Slice Registers (106400)	Bonded IOB (200)	BUFGCTRL (32)
\sim	Ν	sim	63	72	35	1
		I comB (comBuf)	1	1	0	0
	>	I d1 (dec)	32	27	0	0
		I decB (decBuf)	0	7	0	0
	>	🚺 e1 (enc)	24	11	0	0
		I encB (encBuf)	6	7	0	0
		I errB (errBuf)	0	15	0	0

Fig. 10 Device Utilization summary of BCH Encoder on Zynq-7000 FPGA

Device Utilization Summary (Estimated values)					
Logic Utilization	Used	Available	Utilization		
Number of Slices	59	2448	2%		
Number of Slices Flip Flops	73	4896	1%		
Number of 4 Input LUTs	94	4896	1%		
Number of Bonded IOBs	35	158	22%		
Number of GCLSKs	1	24	4%		

Fig. 11 Device utilization summary of BCH encoding on Spartan-3 FPGA

Timing Summary				
Speed Grade : -4				
Minimum Period	8.143ns (Maximum Frequency :122.805 MHz)			
Minimum Input Arrival Time Before Clock	5.412ns			
Maximum Output Required Time After Clock	6.206ns			
Maximum Combinational Path Delay	6.932ns			

Fig. 12 Timing summary of BCH encoder on Spartan-3 FPGA

The above table Fig. 13 Shows the power properties such as on-chip power, junction temperature, thermal margin, and device static. These are the synthesized values obtained by using Spartan-7 kit and Zynq-7000 kit respectively with Xilinx Vivado Software. An Input (number/message) from the user is obtained and it is then

	SPARTAN - 7	ZYNQ - 7000
Total On-Chip Power	3.002W	3.434W
Junction Temperature	32.3°C	64.6°C
Thermal Margin	52.7°C(21.5W)	20.4°C(1.7W)
Effective 0JA	2.4°C/W	11.5°C/W
	On-Chip Power	
Dynamic	2.899W(97%)	3.234W(94%)
Signals	0.517W(18%)	0.805W(25%)
Logic	0.617W(21%)	0.594W(18%)
I/O	1.765W(61%)	1.834W(57%)
Device Static	0.102W(3%)	0.201W(6%)

Fig. 13 Comparison of Power report analysis of BCH Encoder on Spartan-7 FPGA and Zynq-7000 FPGA

encrypted using single DES with key K1, thereby creating a cipher text, the cipher text can only be decrypted using the key. After successful decryption the plain text, i.e., the original message is obtained.

5 Conclusion

Data transmission through wireless communication increases its efficiency constantly, with greater development, more errors and insecurities occur, which leads to misleading data and inaccurate results, in various fields and application. In medical and military operations, such minute inaccuracies and insecurities can lead to dangerous results. This paper aims to provide better transmission with less power consumption by encoding the message bit (4-bits) with parity bits (3-bits) to obtain an encoded message bit (7-bits) and then encrypting the message in the transmitter side and to capture the transmitted signal without any errors, thereby if any error detected, the error is corrected in the receiver side. The aim of this paper is to provide an error-free wireless transmission using BCH error detection and correction and encrypting the obtained data, thereby securing its confidentiality. Improving the error correction and security in sensitive data transmission.

References

- 1. Kim HK, Sunwoo MH (2019) Low power AES using 8-bit and 32-bit Datapath optimization for small internet-of-things (IoT). J Signal Process Syst
- Good T, Benaissa M (2010) 692-nW advanced encryption standard (AES) on a 0.13-μmCMOS. IEEE VLSI Syst 18(12):1753–1757
- 3. Nakamura T, Terano A (2008) Capsule endoscopy: past, present, future. J Gastroenterol 43(2):93–99
- Schoofs N, Deviere J, Van Gossum A (2006) Pillcam colon capsule endoscopy compared with colonoscopy for colorectal tumor diagnosis: a prospective pilot study. Endoscopy 38:971–977
- Cave DR (2006) Technology insight: current status of video capsule endoscopy. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol 3:158–164
- Tognarelli S, Quaglia C, Valdastri P, Susilo E, Menciassi A, Dario P (2009) Innovative stopping mechanism for esophageal wireless capsular endoscopy. In: Proceedings of 23rd Eurosensors Conference, pp 485–488
- Moayyedi P, Ford A (2002) Recent developments in gastroenterology. Brit Med J 325:1399– 1402
- Sangeetha AL, Bharathi N, Ganesh AB, Radhakrishnan TK (2018) Particle swarm optimization tuned cascade control system in an Internet of Things (IoT) environment. Meas J Int Meas Confederation 117:80–89
- Varalakshmi J, Jose D, Kumar PN (2020) FPGA implementation of haze removal technique based on dark channel prior. International conference on computational vision and bio inspired computing ..., Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing, 1108 AISC, pp 624–630
- Illuri B, Jose D (2021) Design and implementation of hybrid integration of cognitive learning and chaotic countermeasures for side channel attacks, Ambient Intell Hum Comput 12(5):5427– 5441

Design and Implementation of Image De-hazing Using Histogram Equalization



E. G. Radha^(D), D. Suresha^(D), and E. Ramesh

Abstract In the actual world, images are extremely significant and these are used for describe environment changes. The existence of smog, fog, mist, and haze in the climate corrupt the quality of image acquired by photographic device. Based on the investigation that a hazy picture displays low disparity, we recover the hazy picture by improving its clarity. However, the over damages of the depraved contrast can trim pixel elements values and cause data loss in picture. In this paper using color, attenuation method with histogram equalization, and it is helpful to clear the hazy images. In this paper, we remove haze from a foggy image, improve image quality, and finally, restore and enhance a haze-free image with clear clarity. The proposed technique has been developed and tested in MATLAB2012b, and experimental results show that proposed method completely discards the haze.

Keywords Haze · Atmospheric model · Color attenuation

1 Introduction

1.1 Atmospheric Model

Narasimhan [1] and Naya [2] derived atmospheric model and the equation can define as follows:

$$Haze = Direct - attenuation + air - light$$
(1)

E. G. Radha (🖂)

D. Suresha

AJ Institute of Engineering and Technology, VTU, Belagavi, Karnataka, India

E. Ramesh Canara Engineering College, VTU, Belagavi, Karnataka, India

Mangalore Institute of Technology and Engineering, VTU, Belagavi, Karnataka, India e-mail: radhasre1511@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 343 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_28

$$G(p) = R(p)h(p) + B(1 - h(p))$$
(2)

where

p = position of the element within image.

G =input unclear image.

R = output de-haze image.

B = climatic light.

h = transmission medium.

Transmission h(p) is outlined as

$$h(p) = e - \alpha m(p) \tag{3}$$

where

 α = scattering of the climatic light.

m = distance map.

The scattering factor α is constant in uniform climatic condition. The transmission medium h is calculating using Eq. (2) if the distance of the object is given.

1.2 Haze Formation

Haze is created by the presence of suspended very little particles within the climate, known as aerosols that area ready to absorb and scatter the sunshine beams. Aerosols will vary from tiny water droplets to mud or pollution, looking on their size. Figure 1 shows the formation of the haze.

Direct-attenuation induced through the minimization of reversed intensity points up in the little energy of the illumination. The indication R(p)h(p) represents the direct-attenuation in Eq. (2). The energy of the pixels inside the picture can decrease





in an exceedingly increasing manner. Therefore, it seems that the illumination turns to decline underneath the impact of the direct-attenuation.

1.3 Problem Description

Poor visibility reduces the realization of the computer-vision methods like surveillance, detection of objects, segmentation and also tracking together with image quality. Poor visibility is the result light is absorbed on the photographic device and between the items. They endlessly float within the air and these droplets are extremely very tiny in size and result in the filth of the image once clicked within the terrible atmospheric condition like haze, etc. To beat the degradation within the picture, visibility recovery methods are placed on the image, therefore, to get away the better quality of the picture. The degeneration could also be on account of various factors sort of a relative camera blur as a result of miss focus of the camera, object movement, comparative region turbulence, and others. During this project, we have proposed a new fast de-hazing methodology for real-time image process.

1.4 Proposed Solution

To overcome some challenges, we introduce a color attenuation prior technique. With the help of supervised-learning, easily restore the distance data. Finally, dehaze image is displayed and retrieve improved quality of image using the proposed method.

2 Literature Review

This section covers the literature from the study of various research papers. Many image de-hazing models have been proposed over the past two decades. In order to enhance visibility in hazy image/videos, to upgrade quality of hazy picture, some de-hazing techniques have been introduced.

Fattal proposes a technique to get rid of haze from the color pictures that is ICA method is long and cannot be used for gray-scale pictures [3]. The most disadvantages are its some difficulties to affect dense hazy pictures.

The colours and contrast of the scene of the object under bad climate conditions. Based on the particular models present three methods to de-weather a single picture [4]. The user provides easy inputs in all the cases through a visible interface to physics-based method for recover color and contrasts of the object. The types of input might vary from object to object but are easy to provide for an individual's user. We additionally use similar interactive ways to feature physically based climate effects to pictures.

Clahe methodology is does not want predefined outside data for the process of input hazy picture. The picture initially is taken from the camera in hazy climate and so it's changed against RGB to HSI color space [5].

Wang proposed that de-hazed method in bad climate circumstance induced through suspended-particles like smog, dimness. De-hazing from the picture of climate degenerated object remains a difficult function because depend upon the unknown distance info. This method relies on the assumption of climatic model [6]. During this technique on preferred locality, a DCP method is tested to lust the very distinctive calculation of climatic bright. The planned scheme relies upon a few remarks on haze-free outdoors picture.

Ancuti et al. proposed that the dimness is the physical aspect so that reduces the accuracy of the outside picture taken beneath hazy and foggy climate conditions. This method illustrates the de-hazing path for single picture [7].

Dark-channel method is employed to erase dimness from a 'single' image. Later calculating a climatic light within the haze-free picture to get the lot of real outcome. The present system is mostly used for non-sky patches in single color medium have very small intensity in some pixel [8]. The small energy within the dark channel is predominant attributable to three components: shadows, colorful things, and dark things. Finally calculated density of dimness and restore the better-quality de-haze picture.

Wiener filtering [9] de-hazing is predicted on dark-channel technique and is benefit to resolve the issues like color alteration and halo impact in final picture of the darkchannel strategy. The median filtering is employed so the edges may be sustain and is associated along wiener-filtering by the picture recovery drawback is converted into improvement drawback.

This strategy makes a degree inspection of the de-hazing issue on video and image. The target is to attain better de-hazed pictures and videos at the accepter whereas preserving little bitrates within the transmission [10]. Initially, this method proposes a unique methodology for an image de-hazing that is employed for the investigation. It produces at a faster quickness than present methods and may bypass halo outcomes by victimization the median application.

3 Methodology

In this paper, we have proposed method for removing of haze from image captured during different environmental conditions like fog, haze, etc. The proposed method will enhance the quality of pictures and produced de-haze image results.



Fig. 2 Block diagram showing system architecture of the paper

3.1 System Architecture

On this paper, a brand-new technique known as color attenuation prior for image de-hazing is suggested. Here, Fig. 2 describes the system architecture of this paper. This easy and powerful technique facilitates to make a linear model for the object distance map of the input picture. The white or gray light which is fashioned through the scattering of the illumination supply has a tendency to reduce the saturation with the aid of improving brightness.

Hazy areas within the image are characterized through low saturation and high brightness because while the brightness receives accelerated, the saturation is decreased. The concentration of haze is directly proportional to the intensity of the image. So, by the usage of this, the depth may be predicted.

4 Experimental Results

This chapter contains the experimental result of the proposed method and performance evaluation.

4.1 Example Results

In this work, we have obtained restored enhance the haze-free image with clear visibility using image processing approach in MATLAB 2012a (Fig. 3).

Bellow graph shows the how contrast various from [a] existing method to [b] proposed method


Fig. 3 a Input hazy image, b Existing de-hazing method, c Proposed de-hazing method



4.2 Quality Comparison on Real-world Images

The de-hazing methods to obtain better good outcome by de-hazing the overall outside pictures and very tough to judge them visibly. So as to match them, we feature out the methods on some difficult pictures with large gray or white regions.



4.3 Performance Evaluation

The proposed method is approved on distinct variety of pictures. This method is tested accepting performance-indices structural similarity, mean square error and 'peak signal-to-noise ratio'.

Mean square error (MSE)

Mean square error is the performance 'measure' between the input picture and squared error picture. Squaring the distinction removes the chance of addressing negative numbers MSE should be lesser for the planned technique for accessing good results than the existing method. Table 1 shows MSE calculation as the results for proposed method are less MSE in testing every image. It indicates the high performance of the proposed technique.

Image	Existing method	Proposed method
1	199.38	185.00
2	214.22	193
3	211.52	192.06

Image	Existing method	Proposed method
1	25.18	25.50
2	26.16	26.56
3	25.19	26
	Image 1 2 3	Image Existing method 1 25.18 2 26.16 3 25.19

Table 3	Structural	similarity
evaluatio	n	

Image	Existing method	Proposed method
1	0.7287	0.899
2	0.7564	0.8176
3	0.6752	0.8863

Peak signal-to-noise ratio (PSNR)

PSNR is described for the significant relation between an input picture and proposed picture that changes the constancy of its illustration. As a result of several momentous associated awfully large energetic vary.

PSNR of the proposed method is high as compare with an existing method. Table 2 shows the results for proposed method are high in testing every image. So, the proposed method is providing good outcome than the existing technique.

Structural similarity (SSIM)

SSIM is used for the measurement of image quality between original image and proposed image. The structural similarity index is that the activity or prediction of image quality relies on associate initial uncompressed or distortion-free image a reference.

The structural similarity method is imported to judge the power to preserve the similar data of the method. The high structural similarity describes more 'similarity' between the proposed picture and reference picture and less structural similarity between the proposed picture and reference picture is not acceptable.

Table 3 shows structural similarity evaluation.

The comparison of structural similarity values of existing method and proposed method. SSIM value of the proposed method in every test case is higher than existing method. SSIM is meant to boost on performance ways such as PSNR, MSE that has verified to be not consistent with human perception.

5 Conclusion

In this paper, the proposed color attenuation prior with histogram equalization dehazing method is designed to remove the fog and haze effect from the input image in bad climate. The presented work has shown fine improvement in terms of meansquare-error, peak signal-to-noise ratio, and structural similarity. The proposed de-hazing method produces better de-hazing result and calculates the performance. After performance analysis, we get high structural similarity, peak signal-to-noise ratio, and less mean-square-error in the proposed de-hazing method. The enhancement in structural similarity shows the raise in information content in the de-haze picture over the hazy picture.

References

- Schechner Y, Narasimhan SG (2001) Instant de-hazing of images using polarization. In: Proceedings of IEEE Conference, pp 325–332
- 2. Narasimhan SG, Nayar SK (2003) Contrast restoration of weather degraded image. IEEE Trans713-724)
- 3. Fattal R (2008) Single image de-hazing
- Tan RT (2008) Visibility in bad weather from a single images. In: Proceedings of IEEE Conference, pp 1–8
- 5. Xu Z (2009) Fog removal from color images using contrast limited adaptive histogramequalization. In: 2nd International Congress 2009
- 6. Wang Y (2010) Improved single image de-hazing using dark-channel-prior. In: International conference on 2010
- 7. Ancuti CO (2010) Effective single image de-hazing by fusion. In: IEEE international conference on 2010
- He K, Sun J (2011) Single image haze removal using dark-channel-prior. IEEE Trans 2341– 2353
- 9. Shuai Y, Liu R (2012) Image haze removal of winer filtering based on dark channel prior. In: 8th International conference on 2012
- 10. Nishino K, Kratz L (2012) Bayesian-Defogging, pp 263-278

Improved Hybrid Unified Power Flow Controller Using Fractional Order PID Controlled Systems



Akhib Khan Bahamani, G. Srinivasulu Reddy, I. Kumaraswamy, and K. Vimala Kumar

Abstract In two bus systems, the UPFC is a common device for improving voltage of weak buses. UPFC has advantages in terms of power system static and dynamic operation. The goal of this research is to model and simulate a closed loop controlled three-phase voltage source inverter-based UPFC in a three-phase system. The performance of closed loop PI and FOPID-controlled UPFC systems is explored and compared. The analysis compares time domain response metrics such as steady-state error settling time and THD. The FOPID-controlled UPFC is shown to be quicker than the PI-controlled system.

Keywords UPFC-unified power flow controller \cdot PI-proportional integral \cdot FOPID-fractional order proportional integral derivation

1 Introduction

Power quality issues have become a major concern in recent years, prompting numerous academics to seek out the best solutions. Today, power system quality is a major concern for industrial, commercial, and residential applications. The under voltage condition over current produced by a short circuit or fault someplace in the system is the most common voltage issue [1]. Flexible AC transmission systems (FACTSs) [2] are a new way of employing power electronics to manage the power flow along a transmission corridor in a preset way. The size of the voltages at both

A. K. Bahamani (🖂)

G. Srinivasulu Reddy Narayana Engineering College, Nellore, Andhra Pradesh, India

I. Kumaraswamy Department of EEE, Sree Vidyanikethan Engineering College, Tirupathi, Andhra Pradesh, India

K. Vimala Kumar JNTUK University College of Engineering, Narsaraopet, Andhra Pradesh, India

Department of EEE, Narayana Engineering College, Nellore, Andhra Pradesh, India e-mail: akhib71@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 353 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_29

the sending and receiving ends, the transmission line's impedance, and the phase angle between the two voltages all influence the power flow through a transmission corridor. Thyristor series compensation systems (TSCSs) manage the impedance of a transmission line, for example, and FACTS devices are designed to control one or more of these variables. The concept of the unified power flow controller [3–5] was proposed to offer simultaneous control of the three main parameters described above.

2 Operation of UPFC

Two voltage source inverters (VSIs) share a shared dc storage capacitor in the UPFC and are coupled to the power system through coupling transformers. A shunt transformer connects one VSI in shunt to the transmission system, while a series transformer connects the other in series. By injecting a symmetrical three-phase voltage system (Vc) with changeable magnitude and phase angle in series with the transmission line, the series inverter manages active and reactive power flows. As a result, the inverter on the line will alternate between active and reactive power [6–9]. The series inverter provides the reactive power electronically, while the active power is sent to the dc terminals. The shunt inverter is configured to draw dc terminal power from the line while maintaining a constant Vdc across the storage capacitor. As a result, the net actual power pulled from the grid by the UPFC is only equivalent to the losses incurred by the inverter and transformer (Fig. 1).



3 Proposed UPFC

Figure 2 shows a simulation block diagram of a UPFC closed loop PI/FOPID controller. The load bus voltage is measured and compared to the reference voltage. PI/FOPID is subjected to the voltage error. The pulse-width applied to the UPFC is adjusted by the controller's output.

PV system modeling: The solar system equation is as follows

$$I = I_{pv} - I_D \tag{1}$$

where

- *I* Output current
- I_{pv} Current supplied by PV
- I_D Diode current

$$I_{pv} = I_o \left(e^{kV\tau} - 1 \right) \tag{2}$$

where

- Io Leakage current
- $V\tau$ Threshold voltage
- K Constant



Fig. 2 Simulation block design of UPFC closed loop PI/FOPID controller

4 Controller Technology

4.1 Designing the PI Controller

Combining the proportional and integral control modes yields this composite control mode. The integral part of such a composite control allows a reset of the zero error output following a load change, which is an essential advantage of this control. One to one correspondence of proportional mode is accessible with the offset minimized due to integral mode [10].

The Zigler Nocols approach was used to create the PI controller. The following formulas are used to create the K_p and K_i .

$$K_p = \frac{L}{T} \tag{3}$$

$$K_i = 1.6L \tag{4}$$

where L is dead time and T is time constant

The values works out to be $K_p = 0.016$ and $K_i = 1$.

4.2 Designing the FOPID Controller

The FOPID representation was created via fractional differentiation. FOPID responds more quickly than a PI-controlled system. The FOPID control architecture is depicted in Fig. 3 as a block diagram. The transfer function of a FOPID controller looks like this

$$C_{\text{FOPID}}(s) = K_P + K_I 1 / S^{\lambda} + K_D S^{\mu}$$
(5)





Fig. 4 One line diagram of closed loop UPFC with PV and battery using PI controller

where λ is the "order of an integral part", μ is the "order of the derivative part", while " K_P , K_I , and K_D " is the same controller as the conventional PID controller.

5 Simulation Results

5.1 One Line Diagram of Closed Loop UPFC with PV and Battery Using PI Controller

Figure 4 depicts a closed loop UPFC with PV and batteries that use a PI controller. Figure 5 shows the voltage across the RL load, which is 620 V. Figure 6 depicts the current flow through the RL load, which is 7A. Figure 7 illustrates the RMS voltage across the RL load, which is 410 V. Figure 8 depicts the real power, which is 0.5720 MW. Figure 9 depicts the reactive power, which is equal to 0.2750MVAR. Figure 10 depicts the current THD with the PI controller, which is 4.38%.

5.2 One Line Diagram of Closed Loop UPFC with PV and Battery Using FOPID Controller

Simulink model of line diagram of with PV, battery, and UPFC FOPID closed loop controller system is shown in Fig. 11. The voltage across RL load is shown in Fig. 12 and its value is 620 V. The current through RL load is shown in Fig. 13 and its value is 6A. The RMS voltage across RL load is shown in Fig. 14 and its value is 410 V. The real power is depicts in Fig. 15 and its value is 0.5780 MW. The reactive power is shown in Fig. 16 and its value is 0.2820MVAR. The current THD with FOPID controller is shown in Fig. 17 and its value is 3.56%. Bar chart comparison with PI



Fig. 5 Voltage across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery



Fig. 6 Current through RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using PI controller



Fig. 7 Voltage across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using PI controller



Fig. 8 Real power across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using PI controller



Fig. 9 Reactive power across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using PI controller



Fig. 10 Current THD using PI controller

and FOPID is shown in Fig. 18. Table 1 depicts the PI and FOPID comparison with time domain parameters.

6 Conclusion

Simulink model of closed loop PI controller system with PV, battery, and UPFC is simulated. Simulink model of closed loop FOPID controller system with PV, battery, and UPFC is simulated. Time domain parameters are compared for PI and FOPID



Fig. 11 One line diagram of closed loop UPFC with PV and battery using FOPID controller



Fig. 12 Voltage across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using FOPID controller

controllers. The FOPID controller reduces the rise time from 0.23 to 0.21 s. The FOPID controller reduces the peak time from 0.43 to 0.28 s. The FOPID controller reduces the settling time from 0.48 to 0.33 s. The FOPID controller reduces the steady-state error from 1.45 V to 1.16 V. THD is decreased from 4.38 to 3.56%. As a result, the closed loop FOPID controller outperforms the line model of PV and the battery with UPFC.



Fig. 13 Current through RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using FOPID controller



Fig. 14 RMS voltage across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using FOPID controller



Fig. 15 Real power across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using FOPID controller



Fig.16 Reactive power across RL load UPFC based with PV and battery using FOPID controller



Fig. 17 Current THD using FOPID controller



Fig. 18 Bar chart comparison of time domain parameters

Table 1	PI and SMC com	parison of time do	omain parameters	

Type of controller	Tr (SEC)	Tp (SEC)	Ts (SEC)	Ess (V)
PI	0.23	0.43	0.48	1.45
FOPID	0.21	0.28	0.33	1.16

References

- 1. Bhaskar S et al (2011) Power quality analysis and mitigation case study using unified power flow controller. In: IEEE transaction March 2011
- 2. Hingorani NG (1993) Flexible ac transmission. IEEE Spectr 30(4):40-45

- 3. Moore P, Ashmole P (1995) Flexible AC transmission systems. IEEE Power Engineering Journal 9(6):282–286
- 4. Moore P, Ashmole P (1996) Flexible AC transmission systems—half two ways of cable compensation. IEEE Power Engineering Journal 10(6):273–278
- Leung KK, Sutano D (1999) A storage power flow controller using battery storage. In: IEEE ten ICPEDS, Hongkong, pp 827–832
- 6. Hingorani NG, Gyugyi L (2000) Understanding facts: concept and technology of flexi ble AC transmission systems. IEEE Press, Piscataway
- Gyugyi L, Schauder CD, Williams SL, Rietman TR, Torgerson DR, Edris A (1995) The unified power flow controller. A new approach to power transmission control. IEEE Trans Power Del 10(2):1085–1097
- Rajabi-Ghahnavieh A, Fotuhi-Firuzabad M, Shahidehpour M, Feuillet R (2010) UPFC for enhancing power system reliability. IEEE Trans Power Del 25(4):2881–2890
- 9. Fujita H, Watanabe Y, Akagi H (1999) Control and analysis of a unified power flow controller. IEEE Trans Power Electron 14(6):1021–1027
- Zaky MS, Metwaly MK (2017) A performance investigation of a 4 switch 3 phase inverter fed IM drives at low speeds using fuzzy logic & PI controllers. IEEE Transaction on PE 32(5):3741–3753

Framework for Implementation of Smart Driver Assistance System Using Augmented Reality



365

P. William, N. K. Darwante, A. B. Pawar, M. A. Jawale, and Apurv Verma

Abstract This research is to investigate momentum innovation for constantly detecting street signs from a moving vehicle. The most encouraging innovation for perceptive vehicle frameworks is vision sensors and image preparation, therefore this is examined the most thoroughly. Various handling calculations and study the world over concerned with sign acknowledgment are investigated. A functional framework has also been implemented using a regular web-camera installed in a testing car. This framework is limited to speed signs and achieves outstanding displays due to rapid but hearty computations. The division is based on shading data, and the recognition is based on a model coordinating computation. The human-computer interface is a voice that announces which sign has been discovered. Driver carelessness is a key element that commonly results in distortion of surroundings, for example, erroneous recognition or disregard of street and traffic signs. Although significant progress has been made in developing a vehicle capable of autonomous guided driving, development has been slow because to concerns of speed, safety, and the ever-changing complexity of the on-road situation. Street plays a key role for the motorist in gathering data from the sign and then acting in a similar fashion.

Keywords Augmented reality · Smart driver · Road accident · HCI · Street sign

P. William $(\boxtimes) \cdot M$. A. Jawale

N. K. Darwante

A. B. Pawar

Department of Computer Engineering, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India

A. Verma Department of Computer Science and Engineering, MATS University, Raipur, India

Department of Information Technology, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India e-mail: william160891@gmail.com

Department of Electronics and Computer Engineering, Sanjivani College of Engineering, SPPU, Pune, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_30

1 Introduction

With the improvement of the astute vehicle, safe driving help frameworks are turning out to be increasingly significant. In safe driving help framework, the traffic sign acknowledgment is a key innovation and has been broadly utilized. The precision and short preparing time are significant for traffic sign acknowledgment. Be that as it may, in genuine driving circumstances, the different circumstances of traffic signs including the pivot, perspective, scale, and enlightenment are unpredictable and bothersome. Accomplishing vigorous traffic sign acknowledgment with short handling occasions is a difficult undertaking. Traffic sign discovery incorporates traffic sign acknowledgment and traffic sign arrangement [1, 2]. So as to accomplish fast and hearty traffic sign identification, planning a processing effective and exceptionally discriminative element is fundamental. In the interim, so as to accomplish fast and hearty traffic sign arrangement, setting up a grouping procedure that can diminish the measure of highlights and continue order precision is likewise significant [3–5]. Current deals with the traffic sign location and acknowledgment can be separated into three unique sorts. To begin with, pre-handling strategies are inquired about to find and perceive the traffic signs. Second, pre-handling strategies consolidating with groupings are received to accomplish fast and strong traffic signs acknowledgment. Third, explicit structure highlights brushing with the classifiers are utilized to accomplish the vigorous and registering proficient acknowledgment [6-8]. This research is driven by the desire to devise a better system for driving where the smartness and efficacy of the driving may be improved to provide better outcomes [9–12]. This new system that uses state-of-the-art technology such as augmented reality (AR) and embedded systems will allow drivers to get a better understanding of the findings, making it easier for them to act on it by providing relevant alerts [13–15].

1.1 Background

The road sign recognition (RSR) is a field of applied PC vision look into worried about the programmed location and grouping of traffic signs in rush hour gridlock scene pictures procured from a moving vehicle. The after effect of the RSR look into exertion can be utilized as an emotionally supportive network for the driver. At the point when the neighbor condition is comprehended, PC backing can help the driver in pre-crash forecast and evasion [16–19]. Driving is an assignment put together for the most part with respect to visual data and picture handling. The street signs and traffic signals characterize a visual language translated by drivers. Street signs give numerous data essential to effective driving—they depict the present traffic circumstance, characterize option to proceed, disallow or license certain headings, caution about unsafe components, and so on. Street signs additionally help drivers with route [20–23] (Fig. 1).



Fig. 1 Intelligent infrastructure and intelligent vehicles to warn about slippery road ahead

1.2 Motivation

Out of the car, smart driver assistance systems are comprehensive frameworks that assist the driver in a variety of ways. These frameworks may be used to provide important data regarding agreements, conclusions, and clog clearance [24–26].

Frameworks may be used to determine whether the human driver has reached his or her limit, and if so, implement preliminary alerts or assess the driving. Larger frameworks may take away the human's ability to evaluate danger (like surpassing and stopping) [27–30].

The primary benefits of using the assistance framework are that they enable communication across different cars, vehicle frameworks, and transportation, allowing the executives to concentrate on their respective areas of responsibility. By making this available, valuable data for carmakers will be exchanged, allowing for improved vision, limitation, arrangement, and fundamental leadership of cars [31–35].

Advanced driver assistance systems and self-driving vehicles depend on locating and recognizing traffic signs to function properly. To make this announcement, we offer a system that can see and recognize traffic signs as a motorist is looking at them. This method relies on the driver's real-time 3D view gathered using a stereo imaging framework to see ahead and a non-contact 3D gaze tracker [36–38].

For identification, we applied a straightforward support vector machine and made highlights via the histogram of situated gradients. Scale invariant feature transforms and coloring data are used to conduct acknowledgment [39, 40]. The approach we have developed both recognizes and detects warning indicators the driver is facing (and identifies signs which may have been ignored by the driver).

2 Literature Review

When applied to the issue statement, a variety of approaches may be used. We have referenced many scholarly publications. When we go over the papers for our final decision, we utilize different criteria to come up with the best solution approach. A summary of these review papers is presented below:

Mehdi Mekni, Andre Lemieux, 2017 has introduced the paper on "Increased Reality", in which virtual setting is initially coordinated with the presentation of genuine environment visuals, a developing field of aggregate plan. The PC's continuous blending video produces content with live exhibitions. AR depends on advancements created in augmented reality and collaborates with the virtual world as well as has a level of reliance with this present reality. The expression "expanded the truth" was first begat at Boeing in 1990 by specialist Tom Coddell, who was approached to improve the costly graphs and checking apparatuses used to direct laborers on the manufacturing plant floor. Coming up next are its favorable circumstances in that it has an assortment of utilizations—medicinal, instruction, military, amusement and sports, and so on. There are sure constraints with AR that must be survived. AR frameworks need to manage a lot of subtleties in all actuality. In this way, little equipment ought to be utilized, effectively versatile and light and quick enough to speak to designs. Additionally, the battery life utilized by these intricate AR gadgets is another constraint for AR utilization [41].

K. Govindaraju, 2017 proposed a paper on Embedded Systems. An embedded system computer system that performs certain pre-determined program that are typically used on a large scale by a mechanical or electrical systems. Typically, it is introduced from small MP3 players to large scale hybrid vehicle systems [42]. Some other examples of embedded systems often used in our daily life are—keyboards, mouse, ATM's, TV, PDA, cell phones, printers, elevators, smoke detectors, DVD player, refrigerator, cameras, GPS navigators, radios, TV remotes, telephones, game controllers, monitors, digital images processors, bar code readers, SD cards, washing machines, anti-lock braking systems, blender, and more. We especially use embedded systems due to its dependent, efficient and it meets real-time constraints. Examples of embedded systems illustrate that we now take embedded systems for granted. Due to the implementation of smart embedded technologies in our house, we are quite acquainted with the phrase "smart home". Embedded systems are linked to the Internet nearly all the time now. Embedded system applications may be roughly divided into two groups: household applications, such as dishwashers, washing machines, and microwaves, and commercial applications, such as gaming and movie playback devices. Embedded systems have a major drawback since they are very cost-sensitive. Small adjustments in the price of a piece of construction equipment may have a significant impact on the case.

Ronald Azuma, 2016 an augmented reality-based research proposal an AR system's ultimate aim is to increase the amount of information the user sees and interacts with by augmenting their perception and interaction with the actual world with virtual 3D objects that seem to be physically located alongside the real world.

Augmented reality work in synergy with other technology such as Internet of Thing (IOT) and many other to give people a rich view on their reality. Augmented reality is exactly what the name suggest, this is when a various reality dominates your already existing reality using certain device such as smartphone and smart-glass. Computer generated image of a different setting is superimposed on your device to change the view of reality. AR has limitations in that it may require a large amount of hardware. Despite many recent advances in AR, much remains to be done [43].

Hassan Fleyeh, Mark Doughtery, 2016 a study describing an advanced way of roadside sign detection and recognition was given. This phrase explains the features of road signs, the procedures, and obstacles that need to be overcome while trying to find road signs, and finally, road sign detection and recognition are essential in ITS. This is because traffic signs and road signs are vital in everyday life [44]. These icons make it possible for motorist to comprehend the visual languages presented to them. They display current traffic conditions on the road, dangers and potential obstacles to drivers, and provide valuable information that helps drivers with their navigations. Color-based and shape-based road sign detection are among the features of road sign recognition. Because it needs more gear and is costly, it has certain restrictions.

Lotfi Abdi, Meddeb, September 2016 "The application of augmented reality inside a vehicle" TSR, which incorporates in-vehicle augmented reality (AR). For many years, the design of TSR has been a challenging issue. The road signage classifications and localizations provide as the groundwork for further methodology that's utilized for proper TSR. Weather conditions, angles of view, sign distortions, and different backdrops all contribute to an obstruction of signals. It is critical to develop computing-efficient and highly discriminating features in order to produce a quick and robust TSR. In order to enhance driving safety and cut down on the effort, information that is easier to comprehend and process must be made available. The AR-TSR completes the vehicle's external view of traffic conditions with information about those conditions, which is shown on the driver's monitor [45–47].

Felipe Jimenez, Aurelio Ponz, April 2016 presents a paper on "Advanced Driver Assistance Systems for Road Environments to Improve Safety and Efficiency", which deals with two sides that were detected as key themes is "Safety and Efficiency". It facilitates the flow of details between vehicles and assists in the identification and data transmission process. Applications developed include: "Adaptive control with optimization, overtaking support systems and driver assistance". To give an early reply to risk conditions, and optimize safety measure for occupants of the vehicles and the characteristic of collisions, pre-collisions in system arise. Nevertheless, it should be noted that these systems demand high amounts of reliable data about the vehicle and surrounding. It also requires support systems with motion control during man oeuvres, collision avoidance system with the potential for developmental man oeuvres which includes pedestrians, cyclists, and motorists and cooperative optimization consideration of other vehicle and road verticals side and traffic signal detection characteristic.

Mauricio Hincapié, Andrea Caponio, Horacio Rios, Eduardo González Mendívil made a presentation on AR as a branch of virtual reality technology (VR), which is sometimes referred to as "the use of unusual equipment and computer programming to create a replica of a replacement environment, which customers perceive as real or legitimate". It is innovation in virtual reality (VR) that enables a scenario in which the customer experiences himself inside a PC-generated virtual world while immersed in the world. Customers who are in the world feel and appear to be inside the PC-generated virtual world, as people do while immersed in the real world. While AR makes the client able to perceive this current world, it expands it with virtual information overlaid on top of it. On the other hand, since virtual reality supplants reality, augmented reality complements it, creating a realm in which genuine and virtual content may coexist. The positive aspects of AR are that it is extraordinarily flexible, particularly in industrial settings, and also may very well be realized in many applications. Despite its many positives, there are a few negatives that may jeopardize its authenticity in real-world applications. An additional important point to bear in mind is the weight of the equipment.

Filip Malawski, July 2018 exhibited that as of late, propelled picture preparing calculations have been utilized to investigate nature while driving and furnish the driver with helpful data. Driver help frameworks can identify people on foot, perceive street signs, and give route directions. Then again, the methods for showing this data are somewhat unrefined and ordinarily incorporate a little show. Along these lines, the driver needs to isolate consideration between the presentation and this present reality. Tending to this problem may be done via augmented reality (AR). We propose a system in which a substantial amount of relevant data for the drivers is displayed on semi-straightforward glasses that are then inserted into the current world using AR technology. We conduct a condition inquiry on a cell phone, which is then connected to the headset. Thus, the headset is responsible for determining the location of each individual phone and changing the phone's viewpoint. Evidence of an idea in the context of a person just dozing off includes a passer-by finding as well as someone nodding off, with the use of an implicit accelerometer.

Paul George, Indira Thouvenin, Vincent Fr'emont and V'eronique Cherfaoui By looking at how the drivers feel, we can assess how robust our planned new propelled driver assistance frameworks will be. A driving assistance architecture presented in this article is inherently linked to the client. Daria is useful for autonomous vehicles since it uses augmented reality (AR) to enhance the functionality of the sensor. Snags and their risk quantification are in the middle of the identification. Driver behavior is the other option. The driver is able to see the risky areas while keeping his eyes open by means of a suitable perceptual representation At this point, the preliminary results indicate that our approach may be extended to automobiles, ships, or water routes. While the organizing assistance allows the client to get at its objective without earlier information out.

Lucas Morillo Méndez, June 2018 proposed a paper on Augmented Reality. AR is progressively being created in the car space as an ADAS framework. This inexorably mainstream innovation can possibly decrease the fatalities out and about which include HF, anyway the psychological segments of AR are as yet being examined. This survey gives a brisk outline of the investigations related with the intellectual systems engaged with AR while heading to date. Related research is changed, a scientific categorization of the results is given. AR frameworks ought to pursue certain

criteria to stay away from bothersome results, for example, subjective catch. Just data related with the fundamental driving errand ought to be appeared to the driver so as to stay away from impediment of the genuine street by non-driving related undertakings and high mental remaining task at hand. Notwithstanding, data ought not to be appeared consistently so it does not influence the driving aptitudes of the clients and they do not create overreliance in the framework, which may prompt hazardous practices. Some famous employments of AR in the vehicle are route and as security framework. AR subjective results ought to be considered in these specific settings later on. This article is expected as a small scale control for makers and architects so as to improve the quality and the effectiveness of the frameworks that are presently being created. One of the potential disadvantages of AR inside the vehicle is that it can prompt intellectual catch if the AR territory is overloaded with data. This may make the driver react to the offered data instead of to the driving errand and an issue of overreliance, and subsequently that clients take part in dangerous driving.

Chin-Chen Chang, Shu-Chun Huag, June 2018 showed a presentation about where traffic signs are placed and how to use an assistance system. Driving along the street might provide several types of messages from street signs. To capture the attention of drivers, traffic signs have eye-catching colors and simple graphics. Drivers overlook signals from traffic signs when they drive in complicated situations or if their mental state is poor. In the case that there is a programming framework for reporting the discovery and acknowledgment of traffic signs, it can pass that information on to the driver and lower the burden of having to memorize the different types of traffic signs. When the vehicle misses a traffic sign, the platform is capable of showing a cautioning signal. This framework can help the driver software navigate the roadway, by figuring out the road state. So the driving experience is improved in huge ways, with the dangers of errors being minimized. In this research, we focus on the identification and finding of traffic signs to support vehicle assistance applications. We tried several different types of frameworks, although also checking to see if the framework execution was satisfactory. Street signs may convey numerous signals to the motorist, even while they are simply operating a car. To make sure the traffic signs stand out, they are made with striking colors and simple graphics. Despite this, a motorist can have an extremely poor understanding of traffic signage, especially if the driver is perplexed about what they are supposed to do, or if they are in a poor mental state. Should there be a traffic sign recognition and reporting system in place, the motorist will get relevant notifications quicker and also find it easier to navigate the road. The framework has the ability to see whether the motorist misses a traffic sign. An encouraging warning this framework can help the driver software navigate the roadway, by figuring out the road state. It follows that a driver's comfort is much increased, and the risk of getting into an accident is reduced. This study focuses on how traffic indicators for driving assistance programs may help the driving population be found and distinguished. Additionally, we investigate several design blends of the framework in order to confirm the framework's performance.

P. William et al.

2.1 Comparative Study

See Table 1.

3 Design and Implementation

The main focus is to develop a rotating inductive road sign detection system by augmented reality and advanced posit algorithm. Glyph-based augmented reality is used in our project in conjunction with the posit algorithm. The posit algorithm is extended by our novel approach. The objective is to use image processing with glyph recognition technology and better and efficient recognition and detection of road signs to aid the driver and reduce road accidents. Some glyph recognition markers have been created that show street signs in particular. (These markers should be placed on the road and made standard for real-life application). When these markers are placed in front of the camera they are identified and information is stored in the system. Information will be displayed in front of the driver in an automobile system using any device, which will be notified by using an LCD or mobile phones.

3.1 Posit Algorithm

The purpose of 3D pose estimation is to determine the change required to map an object from a 3D coordinate system to a 2D image. It plays a very important role since the beginning of computer vision. One specific application is to help mobile robots self-localize in unknown environments. Another application area that I am particularly interested in is augmented reality, it can help visual perception of 3D in areas such as hospitals, navigation, and admissions. These techniques have already been used and will be widely used in the future. Therefore, it is very important to study pose estimation. Many algorithms can perform currency estimation. One of the most popular and widely used algorithm is POSIT (from orthography to scaling with pose and repetition). Unlike some other algorithms, POSIT does not require preliminary estimation. It just requires four or more corresponding attribute points between the 3D object and the 2D image. In the POSIT algorithm, the 3D model should not have the feature points coplanar (in the same plane), otherwise it does not work. However, there is a low algorithm called coplanar POSIT that can deal with this situation.

Table 1 Comparative ana	lysis of exiting work				
Title	Author and year	Technique used	Proposed work	Limitation	Conclusion
DAARIA: Driver Assistance by Augmented Reality for Intelligent	Paul George, Indira Thouvenin, Vincent Fr'emont and V'eronique Cherfaoui	Prototype of driver assistance system in augmented reality has been presented based on the weathervane metaphor adapted for a use in real conditions metaphor adapted for a use in real conditions	A lot of problem of integration (calibration, synchronization—not described here—and data exchange) have been resolved to conduct first experiment and prove the feasibility	Ax for future research is focused on the metaphor improvement	Prototype of driver assistance system in augmented reality has been presented
Augmented Reality: Applications, Challenges and Future Trends	Andre Lemieux, Mehdi Mekni	Mobile technology, virtual environment, and augmented reality	Various applications in military, medical, manufacturing, and entertainment	AR systems have to deal with large amounts of details in reality. Therefore, small hardware should be used	It describes work performed in different application domains
Driver Assistance System Using Augmented Reality Headset	Filip Malawski, 2018	Image processing algorithms, augmented reality	Proof-of-concept scenario includes pedestrian detection as well as falling asleep detection, with use of a built-in accelerometer	Driver needs to divide attention between the display and the real world	Detect pedestrians, recognize road signs, and provide navigation instructions
Traffic Sign Detection and Analysis	Ms. Yamini Gowardhan, Dr. Ramchand Hablani, 2016	Color segmentation, shape analysis, conversion of color models	SVM classifier and edge detection provide improved results	Regions detected by color detection cannot be determined to the exact sign region	Using HIS color model to detects the traffic sign followed by circle detection
					(continued)

Table 1 (continued)					
Title	Author and year	Technique used	Proposed work	Limitation	Conclusion
Traffic Sign Detection and Recognition for Driving Assistance System	Chin-Chen Chang, Shu-Chun Huag, 2018	Convolutional neural networks, color features	Utilized two types of deep learning structures to train our system	Hierarchical grouping methods make it little bit complex	Selective search in the color space with the accuracy and recall rates, and the red filter screening results
Road and Traffic Sign Detection And Recognition	Hassan Fleyeh, Mark Doughtery	Color models, neural networks, template matching, and classical classifiers	Input does not need to be transformed into another representation state	Training overhead, multilayer neural networks cannot be adapted due to its architecture	List of candidate objects that could be probable road signs
Augmented Reality as an Advanced Driver Assistance System: A cognitive Approach	Lucas Morillo Méndez, 2018	Cognitive and perceptual implications of AR inside the car	Provides safety, navigation, and take over request assistant	Occlusions of the road elements may disturb the availability of AR information	Cognitive outcomes of interacting with AR while driving
Smartphone-based traffic sign detection using OpenCV	Mohammad S. Aminian, Christina Olaverri-Monreal, 2017	Image processing techniques	High object detection rate (84%) within few milliseconds of time	A high resolution device needs more time to process	Displays detected traffic signs and assists the driver in not missing important traffic information
In-Vehicle Augmented Reality TSR to improve driving safety and enhance driver's experiences	Lotfi Abdi, Aref Meddeb, 2017	Haar cascade and the bag of visual words approach	Good compromise between resource efficiency and overall performance	Does not makes use of augmented markers instead uses spatial information	

3.2 Details of Input/Data Used

Knowledge is available that can be used to deal with the difficulty of recognizing and detecting road sign in an effective manner. Every road signs are design, built, and installed as per stringent set of rules set forth by federal committee.

Color is set not only for the signal range (red = stop, yellow = hazard, etc.), but also according to the blot of color or paint that shadows the signal, with a tolerance that is visible, at a specific wavelength should correspond to spectrum. This is certainly an important detail, but caution will be exercised for getting use of it as the standards are set as per the controlled illuminations that prevails while performing experiments, whereas during practice, weather situations are subject to external illumination and of course results will be affected by the colors captured by the camera. Color over road signs also fades over time.

Text fonts as well as character heights are also regulated for shapes and dimensions as well as picture lines (Fig. 2).

Signs are mainly located at the right side of the road, in usual practice two to four meters from the roadside, which are not strictly followed and their lies expectation of overhead and clearance signs which are located on the central lane. This phenomenon is beneficial for sign recognition because a big portion of image of road can be neglected and thus speed up process.



Fig. 3 Augmented marker



Signs could appear in a variety of situations, including damaged, partially cloudy, and exposed to sunlight. Signs may also occur, for example, three or four signs appear above/beside each other (Fig. 3).

4 Experimental Results and Analysis

The Proteus Design Suite is a device suite, including one component in particular, the component that will robotize electrical structure. Schematic design and electronic print preparation are the common uses of the solution for electronic structure architects and experts. Only a few subnets of the roadway network can benefit from the concept of ad hoc architecture. A great illustration of this is a completely automated roadway in which only self-driving cars may be operated.

The fact that the first steps of intelligent vehicle research have yielded positive results, such as vehicles being able to operate themselves, means that it is technologically possible to have a complete vehicle and road automation that includes things like traffic lights and road signs (at least on highways or very structured roads). As a designer, you should be aware of and attentive about several factors outside of technical aspects, including any difficulties. Factors include laws dealing with responsibilities, failure to operate correctly, and the influence of automated driving (both human and passenger).

A good car should have an elegant, well-proportioned design, and provide a comfortable environment. This is mostly down to how well-designed the passenger compartment is. The framework's interface will have a huge effect on how the framework's frame is seen and understood. There are many lengthy evaluations and reconfigurations that are required before these frameworks are open to the public. Additionally, the public has to endure more years of manually driven cars and markets before the street network can be transformed into one that uses intelligent and adaptable drivers and other means of data trade (Fig. 4).



Fig. 4 Screenshot of Proteus design suite

5 Results and Future Scope

The developed system quickly recognizes road signs and notifies to drive. The program also keeps track of the already passed public places such as petrol pumps and restaurants on the way and notifies the same to the driver (Fig. 5).



Fig. 5 Screenshot 'fifty'

5.1 Dataset Used Dataset

In the back end (embedded system), whenever the road sign will be recognized it will show a code on the display corresponding to that sign like for example for right turn it will display R, for left turn it will show L, etc. (Table 2).

AR is a colossal innovation at the same time, right now, it is as yet having significant issues by causing major issues that endanger its usage in mechanical world. In this report, we have displayed the fundamental advantages that AR can offers to modern methods, with incredible consideration regarding look after tasks. AR could improve human exhibitions without a doubt, and this can give us extraordinary advantages not just from a practical perspective. A superior support of a car does not only mean lower price, but also great reliability and, thus, leads few failures and corresponding accidents. In our project, embedded systems would be used at the back end and Microsoft Visual Studio would be used at the front end.

The developed system quickly recognizes road signs and notifies to drive. The program also keeps track of the already passed public places such as petrol pumps and restaurants on the way and notifies the same to the driver.

In the back end (embedded system), whenever the road sign will be recognized it will show a code on the display corresponding to that sign like for example for right turn it will display R, for left turn it will show L, etc. (Fig. 6).

In-vehicle contextual augmented reality (AR) provides users with real-time visual and visceral input for a more efficient and impactful driving experience. To aid the driver in various driving situations, this technique is used to improve the traffic sign recognizer. It also makes drivers more comfortable, and also reduces the risk of vehicle accidents. Through this analysis, we have shown that AR can enhance TSR greatly. To improve driving safety and decrease driving stress, AR may be utilized. A visualization of the information presents it in a manner that's simple for the driver to comprehend, requiring minimal cognitive effort.

To control the traffic for road signs recognition using mobile phones or other smart devices, applications can be developed. Results based on calculations show quite high object detection rate, i.e., 84% within a time of few milliseconds. The time used in detecting road signs is different from time used with the help of resolution of the device which is being used. More time is required to process more number of pixels in high resolution, but the detection comes out to be much accurate. By improving the application in the future analysis one can reduce the amount of false and misleading detections of road signs.

A latest application using augmented reality approach is developed for creating real-time interactive traffic animations is introduced, in terms of rules for placement and visible to users, various traffic signs and movement of these are done to an in-built vehicle display of the device.

Important drawbacks that are majorly taking AR technology behind in the industrial environment were detected and solutions are proposed. Scientific solutions to solve these drawbacks are required to make AR more breakthrough technology. Much better substances, faster algorithms for solutions, small hardware elements are taken.





Fig. 6 Recognition of augmented marker

The research committee takes responsibility of these needs and provides solutions in order to solve the problems.

5.2 Conclusion

Complete mechanization will be done distinctly to uncommon foundations, for example, in uses of businesses or open transportation for the present. At that point, mechanized innovation of vehicles will be gradually and bit by bit stretched out to numerous other significant transportation regions, for example, delivery of products. For instance for expensive trucks, where the expense of the vehicle itself and the administration it gives is a lot higher than the expense of an autopilot which is practically oblivious before the previous one. At long last once innovation has been created and kept up and the most worthwhile arrangement and best calculations are utilized, huge. The developed model can recognize road signs but traffic lights had to be done in more detailed way that is the future scope of this project. The road sign recognition systems will probably become an important element of future support systems of drivers in a very short period of time. Many experts and researchers have concluded that the initial generation of individual driver information and warning systems will be visible in the market in upcoming six to nine years. One of the first on the market would probably be Daimler Chrysler. The improvement of upcoming cars could be gained depending on both infrastructure and vehicles as well. Based on the particular app, user can get either some of the advantages or disadvantages. Improving the infrastructure and condition of road may give advantages to the architectures of transportation which are dependent on looping and already scheduled routes for driving, like transportation used in public and robotics in industries. On the contrary, a difficult and extensive organization and maintenance would be required for extended road networks for private vehicles which may become hard to understand and ambiguous as well as extremely costly.

References

- Abdi L, Meddeb A, Abdallah FB (2015) Augmented reality based traffic signs detection for better driving experience. Communication Technologies for Vehicles. Springer, Cham, pp 94– 102
- Bark K, Tran C, Fujimura K, Ng-Thow-Hing V (2014) Personal navi: advantages of an augmented reality. Navigational aid using a see-thru 3D volumetric HUD. In: Proceeding of the 6th international conference on automotive user interface and interactive vehicles application. ACM, New York, NY, USA, pp 1:1–1:8
- 3. Lin JH, Lin CM, Dow CR, Wang CQ (2011) Implementation and designing of augmented reality for better driving visual guidance. In: 2011 second international conference on innovation in bio-inspired computing and application
- Müller Schneider S (2009) Augmented reality in a smart driver assistance system. In: Workshop proceeding—32nd annual conference on artificial intelligence, KI 2008—workshop on planning, scheduling, design, and configuration, PuK 2008
- Pauzie A (2014) Head up display in automotive: a new reality for the user. In: Design, users usability and experience: interactive experience designing. Springer International Publishing, pp 506–517
- 6. Kim S, Dey AK (2016) Augmenting human senses to enhance the user experience in car: augmented reality is applied and haptic approach to reduce cognitive distance. Multimedia Tool and Application
- 7. De la Escalera A, Moreno LE, Salich MA, Armingol JM (1997) Road traffic sign recognition and detection. IEEE Transaction on Industrial Electronic
- Greenhalgh J, Mirmehdi M (2012) Real-time recognition and detection of roads traffic sign. IEEE Transaction on Intelligent Transportation System
- 9. Huang SC, Lin HY, Chang CC (2016) An in-car camera's system for traffic signs. In: Proceeding of the joint 16th world congress of international fuzzy system association and 8th international conference on soft computing and intelligent systems, recognition and detection, Japan, June 2016
- 10. Kellmeyer DL, Zwahlen HT (1995) Determination of highway warning sign in usual video image using color image processing and neural network. In: Neural network
- 11. Abdi L, Meddeb A (2015) Augmented reality based traffic sign recognition for improved driving safety. In: Communication technologies for vehicles
- 12. Wang J, Söffker D (2016) Improving driving efficiency for hybrid electric vehicle with suitable interface
- 13. 2016 IEEE International Conference on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics (SMC), pp 928-933
- Fang C, Chen S, Fuh C (2003) Road-sign detection and tracking. IEEE Trans Vehicular Technology 52:1329–1341
- de la Escalera A, Armingol J, Mata M (2003) Traffic sign recognition and analysis for intelligent vehicles. Image and Vision Comput 21:247–258
- Miura J, Kanda T, Shirai Y (2000) An active vision system for real-time traffic sign recognition. In: Presented at 2000 IEEE intelligent transportation systems, Dearborn, MI, USA
- Houben S, Stallkamp J, Salmen J, Schlipsing M, Igel C (2013) Detection of traffic signs in real-world images: the German traffic sign detection benchmark. In: The 2013 international joint conference on neural networks (IJCNN). IEEE, pp 1–8
- Kun Z, Wenpeng W, Guangmin S (2014) An effective recognition method for road information based on mobile terminal. Math Probl Eng 2014:1–8
- Mogelmose A, Trivedi MM, Moeslund TB (2012) Vision-based traffic sign detection and analysis for intelligent driver assistance systems: perspectives and survey. IEEE Trans Intell Transp Syst 13(4):1484–1497
- William P, Badholia A (2021) Analysis of personality traits from text based answers using HEXACO model. In: 2021 international conference on innovative computing, intelligent communication and smart electrical systems (ICSES), pp 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICS ES52305.2021.9633794

- William P, Badholia A (2021) Assessment of personality from interview answers using machine learning approach. International Journal of Advanced Science and Technology 29(08):6301– 6312
- William P, Badholia A (2020) Evaluating efficacy of classification algorithms on personality prediction dataset. Elementary Education Online 19(4):3400–3413. https://doi.org/10.17051/ ilkonline.2020.04.764728
- 23. William P, Badholia A, A review on prediction of personality traits considering interview answers with personality models. International Journal for Research in Applied Science and Engineering Technology (IJRASET) 9(V):1611–1616. ISSN: 2321-9653
- William P, Patil VS (2016) Architectural challenges of cloud computing and its security issues with solutions. International Journal for Scientific Research and Development 4(8):265–268
- William P, Kumar P, Chhabra GS, Vengatesan K (2021) Task allocation in distributed agile software development using machine learning approach. In: 2021 international conference on disruptive technologies for multi-disciplinary research and applications (CENTCON), pp 168–172. https://doi.org/10.1109/CENTCON52345.2021.9688114
- 26. William P, Badholia A, Verma V, Sharma A, Verma A (2022) Analysis of data aggregation and clustering protocol in wireless sensor networks using machine learning. In: Suma V, Fernando X, Du KL, Wang H (eds) Evolutionary computing and mobile sustainable networks. Lecture notes on data engineering and communications technologies, vol 116. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-9605-3_65
- Bibave R, Thokal P, Hajare R, Deulkar A, William P, Chandan AT (2022) A comparative analysis of single phase to three phase power converter for input current THD reduction. In: 2022 international conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 325–330. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752161
- Bornare AB, Naikwadi SB, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Preventive measures to secure arc fault using active and passive protection. In: 2022 international conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 934–938. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.975 1968
- Pagare KP, Ingale RW, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Simulation and performance analysis of arc guard systems. In: 2022 international conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 205–211. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9751924
- Matharu HS, Girase V, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Design and deployment of hybrid electric vehicle. In: 2022 international conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 331–334. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752094
- William P, Choubey A, Chhabra GS, Bhattacharya R, Vengatesan K, Choubey S (2022) Assessment of hybrid cryptographic algorithm for secure sharing of textual and pictorial content. In: 2022 international conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 918–922. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9751932
- 32. William P, Choubey S, Ramkumar M, Verma A, Vengatesan K, Choubey A (2022) Implementation of 5G network architecture with interoperability in heterogeneous wireless environment using radio spectrum. In: 2022 international conference on electronics and renewable systems (ICEARS), pp 786–791. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEARS53579.2022.9752267
- Pawar AB, Gawali P, Gite M, Jawale MA, William P (2022) Challenges for hate speech recognition system: approach based on solution. In: 2022 international conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 699–704. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICSCDS53736.2022.9760739
- William P, Jadhav D, Cholke P, Jawale MA, Pawar AB (2022) Framework for product anticounterfeiting using blockchain technology. In: 2022 international conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 1254–1258. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760916
- William P, Gade R, esh Chaudhari R, Pawar AB, Jawale MA (2022) Machine learning based automatic hate speech recognition system. In: 2022 international conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 315–318. https://doi.org/10.1109/ ICSCDS53736.2022.9760959

- William P, Badholia A, Patel B, Nigam M (2022) Hybrid machine learning technique for personality classification from online text using HEXACO model. In: 2022 international conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 253–259. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760970
- Pawar AB, Khemnar V, Londhe R, William P, Jawale MA (2022) Discriminant analysis of student's online learning satisfaction during COVID'19. In: 2022 international conference on sustainable computing and data communication systems (ICSCDS), pp 260–263. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICSCDS53736.2022.9760895
- Yuvaraj S, Badholia A, William P, Vengatesan K, Bibave R (2022) Speech recognition based robotic arm writing. In: Goyal V, Gupta M, Mirjalili S, Trivedi A (eds) Proceedings of international conference on communication and artificial intelligence. Lecture notes in networks and systems, vol 435. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-0976-4_3
- Gondkar SS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Innovative system for water level management using IoT to prevent water wastage. In: 2022 international conference on applied artificial intelligence and computing (ICAAIC), pp 1555–1558. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICAAIC53929. 2022.9792746
- Wakchaure A, Kanawade P, Jawale MA, William P, Pawar AB (2022) Face mask detection in realtime environment using machine learning based google cloud. In: 2022 international conference on applied artificial intelligence and computing (ICAAIC), pp 557–561. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICAAIC53929.2022.9793201
- Kolpe R, Ghogare S, Jawale MA, William P, Pawar AB (2022) Identification of face mask and social distancing using YOLO algorithm based on machine learning approach. In: 2022 6th international conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 1399– 1403. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788241
- 42. Batt AA, Ahmad Bhat R, Pardeshi DB, William P, Gondkar SS, Singh Matharu H (2022) Design and optimization of solar using MPPT algorithm in electric vehicle. In: 2022 6th international conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 226–230. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9787988
- Najgad YB, Namdev Munde S, Chobe PS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Advancement of hybrid energy storage system with PWM technique for electric vehicles. In: 2022 6th international conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 238–242. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788135
- 44. Ghoderao RB, Raosaheb Balwe S, Chobe PS, Pardeshi DB, William P (2022) Smart charging station for electric vehicle with different topologies. In: 2022 6th international conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 243–246. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICI CCS53718.2022.9788143
- Gondkar SS, William P, Pardeshi DB (2022) Design of a novel IoT framework for home automation using google assistant. In: 2022 6th international conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 451–454. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICCS53718.2022.9788284
- 46. William P et al (2022) Darknet traffic analysis and network management for malicious intent detection by neural network frameworks. In: Rawat R et al (eds) Using computational intelligence for the dark web and illicit behavior detection, IGI Global, pp 1–19. https://doi.org/10. 4018/978-1-6684-6444-1.ch001
- 47. William P et al (2022) Systematic approach for detection and assessment of dark web threat evolution. In: Rawat R et al (eds) Using computational intelligence for the dark web and illicit behavior detection, IGI Global, pp 230–256. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-6684-6444-1.ch013

Power-Efficient Hardware Design of ECC Algorithm on High Performance FPGA



Vikas Jalodia and Bishwajeet Pandey

Abstract Data security and GC concepts are the two most promising areas with which the world is most concerned nowadays. As everyday technological progress is witnessed, hackers also develop new techniques for penetrating security. People are migrating toward GC since the power consumption is also a big problem. Using the Zynq 7000 FPGA, we have tried to optimize the total power dissipation (TPD) for the ECC algorithm in our proposed work. The implementation is implanted on VIVADO ISE. In the proposed work, the TPD for ECC design on Zynq 7000 is analyzed for various clock (clk) pulses. From the power calculation, it is observed that the TPD gets decreased as the time clk pulse increases.

Keywords ECC algorithm \cdot FPGA \cdot Zynq 7000 \cdot VIVADO \cdot Data security \cdot Green communication

1 Introduction

Security of data is the topic with which the global community is most concerned. Data security is the process of preventing unauthorized access to private data. It includes all the cyber security approaches you deploy to secure your data from misuse, including encryption, physical and digital access restrictions, and others [1]. Priority has always been placed on data security. However, as a consequence of the current health crisis, more people are working remotely (and cloud use has increased to match), there are more opportunities than ever before for unauthorized access to your data. And crooks are profiting from it. Interpol and the US Chamber of Commerce, for instance, assert that the frequency of cyber-attacks has increased significantly since the outbreak started. Algorithms of cryptography are used to improve the security of data services.

V. Jalodia (🖂)

B. Pandey Jain University, Bangalore, India e-mail: dr.pandey@ieee.org

385

University Institute of Computing, Chandigarh University, Gharuan, Punjab, India e-mail: vikasjalodia@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_31

Encryption of data is achieved using cryptographic methods. Generally speaking, there are two types of cryptography standards: symmetric and asymmetric [2-4]. Symmetric encryption employs a single key for both encryption and decryption of any data. Data encryption standard (DES), triple DES, and advanced encryption standard are examples of symmetric encryption techniques (AES). For encryption and decryption, asymmetric encryption algorithms employ two keys. Among the asymmetric cryptographic, approaches are the Rivest-Shamir-Adleman (RSA) algorithm and elliptic curve cryptography (ECC) [5, 6]. All these standard cryptography algorithms can be implemented on a software-based model or either on a hardware-based model. The software implementation of such algorithms is bit time consuming and requires time to time up-gradation. In this era of technology hacking, a software is not a big game. Therefore, to enhance the level of security, researchers have started to move on the hardware implementation of such algorithms, since they are handier to use and are more secured than the software implementations. This work gives an insight about the hardware design of ECC algorithm. ECC is one of the key algorithms which is used for pseudo random generator and digital signatures. It is difficult to determine the discrete logarithm of a random elliptic curve element with respect to a publicly known base point; this is known as the "elliptic curve discrete logarithm problem" (ECDLP). The security of elliptic curve cryptography depends on the inability to calculate the multiplicand given the original point and the product point. The degree of difficulty is dictated by the size of the elliptic curve, which is the total number of discrete integer pairs satisfying the curve's equation. For the hardware implementations, we have used a field programmable gate array (FPGA) device. FPGAs are the semiconductor devices which are designed with configurable logic blocks (CLBs) and are linked with programmable interconnects. The major advantage of using FPGA over other hardware devices is, it can be re-configured after its manufacturing. The feature of reconfigure is not found in the other hardware. Apart from this, FPGA devices provide flexibility, are less complicated, and give consumers with high throughput, frequency, and speed [7-9]. FPGAs devices are also used for designing the high-performance energy-efficient computing (HPEEC) modules which can be helpful for green communication (GC). The major components of FPGA are shown in Fig. 1. The major components required to build are such as

- Random access memory (RAM)
- Flip flop (FF)
- Look up tables (LUTs)
- Memory
- Input output (IO)
Fig. 1 Major components of FPGA

- Random Access Memory (RAM)
- Flip Flop (FF)
- Look up Tables (LUTs)
- Memory
- Input Output (IO)



1.1 ECC Algorithm

ECC is an example of asymmetric encryption, which requires two keys for performing the encryption and decryption. These two keys are public and private keys, respectively. These two keys are exchanged between the sender and receiver to perform the encryption and decryption. The phenomenon of key exchange is represented in Fig. 2.

2 Existing Works

In [10], authors have used Virtex-5 FPGA to design an ECC processor. The processor uses substantial pipelining methods for Karatsuba-Ofman method multiplication in order to attain high throughput. In addition, an efficient modular adder without



comparison and a high-throughput modular divider are constructed, resulting in a short datapath for increased frequency. In [11], researcher have compared the implementation result of ECC on two different FPGA devices. Authors have used the concept of Galois field (GF) technique to implement the ECC over FPGA. In [12], (MMM) Montgomery modular multiplication method is used by the researchers to implement the applications of ECC on three various FPGA devices such as Virtex-7, Virtex-6, and Virtex-5. Using the concept of GF, authors have designed a ECC processor for low area applications. The design has been implemented in four distinguished FPGAs such as Virtex-7, Virtex-6, Virtex-5, and Virtex-4 [13]. For enhancing the security of IoT application, researchers have designed an ECC processor on Kintex-7 and Virtex-7 FPGAs [14]. In [15], authors have used the point multiplication technique to implement the ECC design on Virtex-6 FPGA. In [16], authors have implemented the ECC design on FPGA for small embedded applications using GF techniques. With the help of discrete Fourier transform (DFT) modular multiplication and Edward curves, authors have implemented ECC processor on FPGA [17]. In [18], researchers have used Spartan 3E FPGA to implement ECC design using Vedic multiplication method. From the existing work, it is observed that a lot of work has been done to implement ECC design over FPGA for various applications. But according to author knowledge, a very few works have been done to implement the ECC design over Zynq 7000 FPGA for (GC) green communication. Therefore, in this work, authors have proposed a power-efficient model of ECC design on Zynq 7000 FPGA to promote the ideas of GC.

3 Implementation of ECC on Zynq 7000

The implementation of ECC is done on the VIVADO ISE, and the results of the implementation are observed on Zynq 7000 FPGA. In the implementation, various FPGA resources have been used such as look up tables (LUT), flip flops (FF), global buffer (BUFG), and input output (IO) [19]. The resource utilization is described in Table 1 and Fig. 3. From Table 1, it is observed that for the implementation the number of FPGA resources utilized is such as IO 116, BUFG 1, FF 142, and LUT 138. The register transfer level (RTL) schematic of ECC design is shown in Fig. 4.

Resource	Utilization	Utilization %	
IO	116	46.40	
BUFG	1	3.13	
FF	142	0.18	
LUT	138	0.09	

Table 1 Resource utilizationfor ECC design on Zynq 7000



Fig. 4 RTL of ECC design on Zynq 7000

4 Power Analysis

For promoting the ethics of GC, the power dissipation from the devices should be as minimum as possible. Therefore, power analysis of any hardware device is a concerned thing. In the FPGA, there are a number of different approaches through which power dissipation is minimized for GC [20]. In the proposed work, we have tested the ECC design at various clk pulses. The encryption of data has been tested for various clk to optimize the power dissipation of the device. The power analysis is tested for various clk pulse ranging from 1 to 20 ns. The TPD is calculated by the summation of device static power (DSP) and dynamic power (DDP).

$$TPD = DSP + DDP$$

4.1 Power Analysis for 1 ns

When the data is encrypted at 1 ns clk pulse, the TPD of the device observed is 0.156 W. The TPD is the sum of DSP (0.123 W) and DDP (0.032 W). The DDP







Fig. 6 TPD at 1 ns

consumption is 21% of the TPD, while the DSP consumption is 79% of the TPD. The DDP is the summation of clk, IO, signal (SG), and logic (LG) power. The on chips power dissipation is shown in Fig. 5, and the TPD for the device at 1 ns is shown and described in Fig. 6.

4.2 Power Analysis for 5 ns

When the clk frequency is tuned to 5 ns, the TPD of the device becomes 0.13 W. The DSP and DDP are such as 0.123 W and 0.006 W, respectively. The on chips power dissipation is shown in Fig. 7, and the TPD for the device at 1 ns is shown and described in Fig. 8.



4.3 Power Analysis for 10 ns

When the data is encrypted at 10 ns clk pulse, the TPD of the device observed is 0.126 W. The TPD is the sum of DSP (0.123 W) and DDP (0.003 W). The DDP consumption is 3% of the TPD, while the DSP consumption is 97% of the TPD. The DDP is the summation of clk, IO, signal (SG), and logic (LG) power. The on chips power dissipation is shown in Fig. 9, and the TPD for the device at 1 ns is shown and described in Fig. 10.

4.4 Power Analysis for 15 ns

When the clk frequency is tuned to 15 ns, the TPD of the device becomes 0.125 W. The DSP and DDP are such as 0.123 W and 0.002 W, respectively. The on chips power dissipation is shown in Fig. 11, and the TPD for the device at 1 ns is shown and described in Fig. 12.



Clocks: Signals:	0.002	W	(59%
Signals:	0.001	14/	
		VV	(16%
Logic:	< 0.001	W	(9%
1/0:	0.001	w	(16%)
atic: 0.	.123 W	(979	%)
	I/O: atic: 0	I I/O: 0.001 atic: 0.123 W	i i/O: 0.001 W atic: 0.123 W (97)









The power dissipation of the device changes with every clk pulse but after 15 ns the power dissipation gets saturated to 0.125 W. The on chips power dissipation for 18 ns and 20 ns clk pulse is shown in Fig. 13 which is same is TPD at 15 ns.



99%

16%

16% Device Static:

Observation and Discussion 5

In Sect. 4, the TPD for different clk pulse is calculated for the ECC design on Zyng 7000 board. It is observed that the TPD for the device decreases as the time of the clk pulse gets increased. And after 15 ns, the TPD gets saturated to 0.125 W. The TPD is maximum at 1 ns (0.156 W) and least at 15 ns (0.125 W). The TPD for different clk pulses is shown in Fig. 14.





Signals: <0.001 W

<0.001 W

0.123 W (99%)

<0.001 W (16%)

Logic:

I/O:

(16%)

(9%)

6 Conclusion and Future Scope

Security of data and the ideas of GC are the two most promising factors upon which the globe is concerned most. As there is advancement of technologies being observed on the daily basis the hackers too find new topologies for breaching the security level. The power consumption is also a major factor in people's mind so they are moving toward GC. Therefore, in this proposed work, we have tried to optimize the TPD for the ECC algorithm using the Zynq 7000 FPGA device. In the proposed work, we have tested the data encryption process of ECC design on several different clk pulses. And it has been concluded that the TPD decreases as the clk pulse time increases. The TPD is observed at its max when the data is encrypted at 1 ns and it is at the least at 15 ns. After 15 ns of clk, the TPD gets saturated.

As far as the future scope is concerned the ECC design can also be tested on different other ultra-scale devices with various other power optimization techniques such as clock gating, IO standards, voltage scaling, and so on. Later this design can also be converted into ASIC for the more enhanced communication and better security purpose.

References

- 1. Kumar K, Kaur A, Ramkumar KR, Shrivastava A, Moyal V, Kumar Y (2021) A design of powerefficient AES algorithm on Artix-7 FPGA for green communication. In: 2021 international conference on technological advancements and innovations (ICTAI). IEEE, pp 561–564
- 2. Kumar K, Ramkumar KR, Kaur A (2020) A lightweight AES algorithm implementation for encrypting voice messages using field programmable gate arrays. Journal of King Saud University-Computer and Information Sciences
- Kumar K, Ramkumar KR, Kaur A (2020) A design implementation and comparative analysis of advanced encryption standard (AES) algorithm on FPGA. In: 2020 8th international conference on reliability, Infocom Technologies and Optimization (Trends and Future Directions) (ICRITO). IEEE, pp 182–185
- Kumar K, Ramkumar KR, Kaur A, Choudhary S (2020) A survey on hardware implementation of cryptographic algorithms using field programmable gate array. In: 2020 IEEE 9th international conference on communication systems and network technologies (CSNT). IEEE, pp 189–194
- Kumar K, Kaur A, Panda SN, Pandey B (2018) Effect of different nano meter technology based FPGA on energy efficient UART design. In: 2018 8th international conference on communication systems and network technologies (CSNT). IEEE, pp 1–4
- Haripriya D, Kumar K, Shrivastava A, Al-Khafaji HMR, Moyal V, Singh SK (2022) Energyefficient UART design on FPGA using dynamic voltage scaling for green communication in industrial sector. Wireless Communications and Mobile Computing 2022
- Kumar K, Malhotra S, Dutta R, Kumar A (2021) Design of thermal-aware and power-efficient LFSR on different nanometer technology FPGA for green communication. In: 2021 10th IEEE international conference on communication systems and network technologies (CSNT). IEEE, pp 236–240
- Pandey B, Kumar K, Batool A, Ahmad S (2021) Implementation of power-efficient control unit on ultra-scale FPGA for green communication. 3c Tecnología: glosas de innovación aplicadas a la pyme 10(1):93–105

- Jindal, P, Kaushik A, Kumar K (2020) Design and implementation of advanced encryption standard algorithm on 7th series field programmable gate array. In: 2020 7th international conference on smart structures and systems (ICSSS). IEEE, pp 1–3
- Marzouqi, H, Al-Qutayri M, Salah K, Schinianakis D, Stouraitis T (2015) A high-speed FPGA implementation of an RSD-based ECC processor. IEEE Transactions on Very Large Scale Integration (vlsi) Systems 24(1):151–164
- Khan ZUA, Benaissa M (2015) High speed ECC implementation on FPGA over GF (2 m). In: 2015 25th international conference on field programmable logic and applications (FPL). IEEE, pp. 1–6
- Khan S, Javeed K, Shah YA (2018) High-speed FPGA implementation of full-word montgomery multiplier for ECC applications. Microprocess Microsyst 62:91–101
- Imran M, Shafi I, Jafri AR, Rashid M (2017) Hardware design and implementation of ECC based crypto processor for low-area-applications on FPGA. In: 2017 international conference on open source systems & technologies (ICOSST). IEEE, pp 54–59
- Kudithi T, Sakthivel R (2019) High-performance ECC processor architecture design for IoT security applications. J Supercomput 75(1):447–474
- Zhao X, Li B, Zhang L, Wang Y, Zhang Y, Chen R (2021) FPGA implementation of highefficiency ECC point multiplication circuit. Electronics 10(11):1252
- Harb S, Jarrah M (2019) FPGA implementation of the ECC over GF (2m) for small embedded applications. ACM Transactions on Embedded Computing Systems (TECS) 18(2):1–19
- Al-Khaleel O, Baktır S, Küpçü A (2021) FPGA implementation of an ECC processor using Edwards curves and DFT modular multiplication. In: 2021 12th international conference on information and communication systems (ICICS). IEEE, pp 344–351
- Ahuja P, Soni H, Bhavsar K (2018) High performance vedic approach for data security using elliptic curve cryptography on FPGA. In: 2018 2nd international conference on trends in electronics and informatics (ICOEI). IEEE, pp 187–192
- Kumar K, Ahmad S, Pandey B, Pandit AK, Singh D (2019) Power efficient frequency scaled and thermal ware control unit design on FPGA. International Journal of Innovative Technology and Exploring Engineering (IJITEE) 8(9), Special Issue 2:530–533
- 20. Siddiquee STM, Kumar K, Pandey B, Kumar A (2019) Energy efficient instruction register for green communication

A Creative Domain of Blockchain Application: NFTs



Urmila Pilania, Pulkit Upadhyay, Rohit Tanwar, and Manoj Kumar

Abstract Blockchain has many applications in the digital world one of which is non-fungible token (NFT). The NFT originated from Ethereum and it is gaining the attention of researchers over the years. Increasing researchers' attention toward NFTs has played a most important role in growing the digital market size. NFT is a creative new art type for artists, manufacturers, and musicians. The digital items can be exhibited, sold, stored, and purchased in virtual galleries through NFT. Blockchain provides permanent evidence of trust, rights, and acquaintances to these digital items. In this paper, the NFT market framework is designed and developed. Smart contracts for the NFT market are written in solidity language.

Keywords Blockchain \cdot Non-fungible token \cdot Ethereum \cdot Web 3.0 \cdot MetaMask \cdot Solidity

1 Introduction

Blockchain is a distributed database of transactions, which is maintained by several computers. In it, records are not handled by a single person but are supervised by several persons. No single person has the right for editing and deletes the information. If some person wants to perform the transaction, it goes to the distributed network for checking the authenticity of the transaction. After checking the authenticity of the transaction to perform a chain of transactions. The complete process is known as the blockchain. In other words, one can say it is a distributed database of encrypted blocks connected to form the particular source of authentication for information. Blockchain has its applications in cryptocurrencies

Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_32

U. Pilania · P. Upadhyay · M. Kumar

Computer Science Technology, ManavRachna University, Faridabad, India

R. Tanwar (🖂)

School of Computer Science, University of Petroleum & Energy Studies (UPES), Dehradun, India e-mail: rohit.tanwar.cse@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 397 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*,

such as Bitcoin, Ethereum, Litcoin, and many more. These cryptocurrencies can be used to buy and sell digital assets [1].

Ethereum is a decentralized and distributed network of nodes, the nodes perform the decision-making. It can securely verify and execute the program code known as the smart contract in the NFT market. Smart contract in the NFT market permits users to transfer information with one another without the involvement of a trusted central authority. The records which we are transferring are irreversible, certifiable, and firmly distributed in the network. The transfer of information is visible and editable to all the participants. Users need to create a MetaMask account for the NFT market. The user signs the transactions and then spends ether as the cost of dispensation transactions on the system [2].

2 Related Work

Blockchain has massive applications in business, and it provides the solution to many problems. Also one of the major uses is data privacy like companies cannot use data to sell it to advertisers. In the coming time, blockchain expands itself in many more sectors. In the proposed paper [3], blockchain and its application were explained by the authors. They focused on NFT, how it is booming and beneficial to society. NFT uniquely defines the assets and these are not transferable. NFT could be used to transfer any digital information with its identity. Again in paper [4], the authors discussed NFT in detail including its merits, demerits, and challenges associated with it. NFT initially originated from Ethereum having a unique identity in the form of digital signatures. NFT comes into the market almost one year ago. It is still in the growing phase according to the authors. They discussed the state of the art of NFT in terms of technical components, protocol, and standards used. The author also discussed NFT from a security point of view. In the end, the challenges associated were also discussed by the authors.

In the paper [5], the author discussed the evolution of blockchain and its application in the digital world. They started with the history of blockchain, architecture, working, different tiers of blockchain, types, advantages, and disadvantages of blockchain. Blockchain is growing day by day because of its intrinsic features. In paper [6], ether and Bitcoin pricing was compared by the author. They also found the relationship between NFT users and NFT sell. In the end, it has been concluded that the NFT market depends upon the crypto currency market. In paper [7], the authors proposed an NFT platform for fabric blockchain using hyperledger. As users are very interested in NFT these days so the market was expanded. The authors used hyperledger fabric ERC-721 to reduce the gas charges. It was similar to the Ethereum smart contract. The proposed ERC-721 program was also useful for other applications such as digital artwork.

For the last two years, NFT is getting a lot of attention from users in digital marketing. Many papers have been studied by authors and 14 digital markets were discovered in the last 4 years [8]. Analysis of these papers was done based on NFT

sale, NFT trade, NFT wallet, etc. According to this paper, the NFT market was started in 2017 using Bitcoin and Ethereum as cryptocurrencies. The NFT market is still immature and needs a lot of improvements. NFT is non-fungible; by using it digital market was established by many users. They used to sell and purchase digital products using NFT. Using blockchain ownership of the product could be tracked easily. In paper [9], a survey was done by authors to check customers' interest in NFT fashion. From the survey, it has been concluded that people were interested in NFT, they used to sell and purchase digital products. But still, the NFT market was immature and needed lots of improvements. After a literature review of the blockchain or NFT market, lots of issues have been found and these issues are as follows:

- Most of the NFT market still depends on Ethereum, and it does slow confirmation compared to Bitcoin.
- A high gas rate is another issue for NFT users. The smart contract uses computational resources at a large scale resulting in increased gas charges.
- A cryptographic hash is used as a unique ID instead of the duplicate of the original file. This makes the user lose confidence in the NFT due to original file might be misplaced or damaged.
- Users may hide their identities while using the NFT market.
- High power consumption in NFT uploading and transfer.
- Low speed and high gas cost for NFT assets.
- NFTs are taxable so it is another problem among uses.
- The extensibility is also an issue in the NFT market. NFT ecosystems are inaccessible from one another.

3 Problem Statement

Based on the issues listed after the literature review, we have created a framework for the NFT market which is reliable and secure. For the proposed work, NFT market is designed in solidity language and Ethereum is used as a cryptocurrency. It can be efficiently used to sell, purchase, and store digital assets. It also provides the owner of the digital product through blockchain.

4 Preliminary NFT

In the early stage of the Internet, Web 1.0 was used which is the read-only version of the Internet. At that time communication was one-way means the user can only read the information from the website but was not able to update it. Then, Web 2.0 came into existence which provided two-way communications. Many times in Web 2.0 the outcomes displayed are dissimilar from what is requested by the user. Web 2.0 takes more time to generate results and the transformation of results may be of poor quality. In Web 2.0, users can only connect through their email IDs. It is not so much

safe from various attacks and fraud resulting in a deficiency of privacy [10, 11]. Web 3.0 is very advanced and user-friendly providing a reliable interface to users. Web 3.0 can understand the perception of information on its own. It is the insolent technology that advances the influence of artificial intelligence and machine learning by making the human interface easy. It has many features such as 3D graphics, stores, and virtual reality devices [12]. In Web 3.0, blockchain provides secure user communications, stores information safely, sells digital products and is also able to purchase securely. Blockchain is open-source software and it works on the concept that most tools will stay exposed to developers [13]. Cryptocurrency work on blockchain, it also provides a record of information carried out. Mining helps to generate a unit of cryptocurrencies using mathematics to solve complex problems and generate coins. Ethereum is the cryptocurrency mainly used in the NFT market [14]. It has lots of applications and many functions some of which are as follows:

- With ethers, one can shop online in the digital market. Some platform also allows taking custody of coins in the digital wallet.
- It deals with smart contracts for shopping and storing ethers. Smart contracts are the type of permission-less program which executes by default once the contract's conditions have been met.
- Ethereum influences digital programs by allowing consumers to play games, invest digitally, transfer money, receive money, track an investment portfolio, and many more.
- NFTs are distinct digital tokens that are useful for evidencing the origin of uncommon assets. NFTs could be used by people for the safety of their work. It also guarantees that their work is distinctive and goes to them. The possession data is noted and preserved on the blockchain system. NFTs are becoming popular in the gaming industry as it permits synchronization between gaming podiums.
- Ethereum is decentralized avoiding control of people over the transmission of digital money or other possessions.

5 Implementation and Result Discussion

Implementation of the proposed NFT market is shown through some figures as follows. First, open the terminal in the repo and then enter the command npx hardhat node as shown in Fig. 1. Hardhat is an environment that allows users to compile, test, and debug Ethereum software. It also helps in creating a smart contract by providing recurring tasks. With this, we can generate private keys for accounts. It will also provide 10,000 ether in it on the dev network. The ethers are added to the MetaMask wallet. Through localhosts, we can create smart contracts. Private and public key is used for authentication purpose in the blockchain. Approval of transactions and ownership of user addresses on the blockchain is done through private keys. Any user who wants to use his/her tokens then also he/she needs to enter a private key. Public keys are used to receive cryptocurrency into their accounts. The public key



Fig. 1 Generation of private key

is generated by referring private key. Reducing the size of the public key through compression or some other method is converted into a public address.

Using the above-mentioned private key for account 2, we import 10,000 ethers into the MetaMask wallet. MetaMask is an extension to interact with blockchain Ethereum. It permits users to send, receive, and store Ethereum on the blockchain. It provides integrated services by establishing agreements with decentralized applications. MetaMask is a wallet and allows users to do transactions on the blockchain. MetaMask also creates smart contracts. It is completely open-source and has a reliable group at the back to respond fast to new concerns.

Lots of hardware as well as software wallet exists in the market, one can use any wallet either in hardware form or in software form. It provides many wallets and their private keys to use for dev purposes. Around 10,000 ethers are added to the wallet on the dev network that is the localhost in this case. Figure 2 shows ether added to the MetaMask wallet.

Untitled document - Google Docs	🦉 MetaMask x +	
d D C D	🛪 MetaMask chrome-extension://nkbihtbeogaeaoehlefnkodbefgpgknn/home.html# 🛛 🔮 🧟	* ⊡ ≣
	METAMASK Locother 8545	ĺ
	Account 2	
	۲	
	10000 ETH	
	Ley Send Swop	
	Assets Activity	
	You have no transactions	
	Need help? Contact MetaMask Support.	

Fig. 2 Dev wallet

Fig. 3 Smart contract

Figure 3 shows the deployment of a solidity smart contract to run the NFT program. Gavin Wood gave the concept of solidity language in 2014. Solidity is officially released in August, 2015. Wood served as the CTO at Ethereum for two years. His idea was taken forward by Christian Reitwiessner, who led a team of people to develop it. Solidity is the code behind Ethereum—one of the biggest blockchain platforms in the world. Both do have correspondence—like being blockchain platforms with built-in tokens. Bitcoin's currency (Bitcoin) and Ethereum's currency (ether) are two of the most important and broadly traded cryptocurrencies available. The token, ether, was created as a way to pay for those dealings on the platform.

Solidity makes extensive use of concepts from various programming languages. Variables, string manipulation, classes, functions, arithmetic operations, and so forth are all included. While a programmer in a language like C would most likely construct a function like "int main" or "main," solidity works with a "contract" that is created similarly. The solidity programming language resembles C++, C#, and JavaScript in appearance. Python programmers will notice that variables in solidity must have their type defined explicitly, among other peculiarities.

Now we start the NFT program in the localhost. Initially, there are no items to buy, so as a creator we can add NFTs for the people to buy them. The metaverse marketplace is shown in Fig. 4. For adding NFT, we have to pay some gas fees to the nodes from the dev wallet. A blockchain wallet is a digital wallet that provides users the facility of storing cryptocurrency in the form of Bitcoin, ether, Steller, Tehter, and many more. The wallet permit users to transfer digital assets in form of cryptocurrency and also convert cryptocurrency back into the user's local currency. Anyone can use a wallet to hold and use cryptocurrency. A wallet is accessed using private keys and passwords. Whenever the user wants to send or receive cryptocurrency he or she needs to login with their private key.

NFT gas payment is done as shown in Fig. 5. The digital image is uploaded to sell through NFT. Only one or more NFTs can be "mint" (created) for digital artwork. The analogy in the physical world can be a one-time painting for a limited number of editions of printed matter. NFT owners can also claim some ownership. This allows a large number of people to each own a "work" of highly valuable works of art. Art, photography, animation, video, music, cartoon cats, and tweets, all of which can be the foundation of an NFT, and some are quickly appreciated. There are many opportunities in this very new market along with some challenges. The NFT is created in the form of an image as shown in Fig. 6.

It is sold in 100 ethers and MetaMask prompts with a receipt of 100 ethers as shown in Fig. 7. Creating NFTs allows artists and musicians to connect with new audiences and sell their work directly, without the need for agents or dealers. This is



Fig. 4 Metaverse marketplace



Fig. 5 Payment of gas

an opportunity not only for those who are not yet connected to the industry but also for many who are marginalized in their lifestyles, allowing freedom of expression that is not possible or even legal at home.

Each NFT has a public record of its creation and ownership history, so artists can always see the latest value of their work, but in the real world, it's lost when art is bought and sold. It tends to be even better; creators can choose to automate the royalties of their work, allowing them to regain a certain percentage of the price



Fig. 6 NFT created



Fig. 7 NFT sold

with each resale. Once someone buys anything from the market it will be moved to his/her assets.

As a creator, if I want to see my collection sales. I can do that from my creator dashboard. I can also check the item created and sold as shown in Fig. 8. The complete interface of the NFT market is shown with the help of some of the above figures. How it creates an account, how we can add ether, how any digital item can be uploaded, how it is sold, everything is explained with the help series of figures.



Fig. 8 Dashboard

The proposed paper is a portal for digital creators or artists to monetize their art forms using the advanced technology of NFTs and blockchain. Other creators or people who appreciate the art can purchase the NFTs and add them to their collection. It is easy to use as the user interface is reliable and simple. Also, the data privacy and smoothness are very efficient due to the use of the Ethereum blockchain.

6 Conclusion

The proposed paper helps researchers and academicians to pursue on NFT market. Along with an overview of NFT on the blockchain, we have created a framework for the NFT market which is reliable and secure. In this paper, the NFT market has been designed in solidity language and Ethereum has been used as a cryptocurrency. It can be efficiently used to sell, purchase, and store digital assets. It also provides the owner of the digital product through blockchain. In the future, we will work on the NFT market and its relationship with cryptocurrency. We will expand our proposed work to test different blockchains as each blockchain has its own merits and demerits. Testing parameters for different blockchains include transaction speed, privacy, and decentralization policies.

References

- 1. Momtaz PP (2022) Some very simple economics of Web3 and the metaverse. Available at SSRN
- 2. Mystakidis S (2022) Metaverse. Encyclopedia 2(1):486-497
- Magotra V, Prithviraj K, Patel S, Gupta P (2021) Blockchain and its application in non-fungible tokens. International Journal of Scientific Research in Computer Science, Engineering and Information Technology. https://doi.org/10.32628/CSEIT2172135
- 4. Wang Q, Li R, Wang Q, Chen S (2021) Non-fungible token (NFT): overview, evaluation, opportunities, and challenges. arXiv preprint arXiv:2105.07447
- 5. Sarmah SS (2018) Understanding blockchain technology. Computer Science and Engineering 8(2):23–29
- 6. Ante L (2021) The non-fungible token (NFT) market and its relationship with bitcoin and ethereum. Available at SSRN 3861106
- Kim JW, Song JG, Lee TR, Jang JW (2022) Performance evaluation of NFT trading platform based on hyperledger fabric blockchain. In: 2022 the 8th international conference on computing and data engineering, pp 65–70
- 8. Ante L (2021) Non-fungible token (NFT) markets on the ethereum blockchain: temporal development, cointegration, and interrelations. Available at SSRN 3904683
- Wang D, Ren Q, Li X, Qi Y, Zhou Q (2022) Defining consumers' interest and future of Nft fashion. In: 2022 international conference on social sciences and humanities and arts (SSHA 2022). Atlantis Press, pp 584–594
- 10. Wang Y, Su Z, Zhang N, Liu D, Xing R, Luan TH, Shen X (2022) A survey on metaverse: fundamentals, security, and privacy. arXiv preprint arXiv:2203.02662
- 11. Gadekallu TR, Huynh-The T, Wang W, Yenduri G, Ranaweera P, Pham QV et al (2022) Blockchain for the metaverse: a review. arXiv preprint arXiv:2203.09738
- 12. Kshetri N (2022) Web 3.0 and the metaverse shaping organizations' brand and product strategies. IT Professional 24(02):11–15
- Liu F, Fan HY, Qi JY (2022) Blockchain technology, cryptocurrency: entropy-based perspective. Entropy 24(4):557
- Tantidham T, Aung YN (2019) Emergency service for the smart home system using ethereum blockchain: system and architecture. In: 2019 IEEE international conference on pervasive computing and communications workshops (PerCom Workshops). IEEE, pp 888–893

Sign Language Recognition Using Machine Learning



407

Pradnya Borkar and Kiran Godbole

Abstract Communication is vital for humans. It helps to share knowledge and information and develop relations with others. We know that it is hard for people to communicate with people speaking sign language. Therefore, the purpose of this work is to implement a machine learning model for classifying and identifying hand gestures like sign language for translating interactions into written and oral forms. We have developed a machine learning model which will detect hand gestures and translate it to words which will help people to understand sign language.

Keywords Sign language recognition · Convolutional neural network

1 Introduction

Sign language is an important means of communication for humans, which is a gesture-based communication system who are deaf. It's a nonverbal language that hearing-impaired organizations participate in to communicate more successfully with one other and with non-disabled people. It's difficult to communicate with people having hearing and speaking disabilities.

Sign language allows communication with deaf or hard-of-hearing people. Each nation's sign language is distinct. It isn't the same everywhere in the world. The USA has developed American Sign Language and it is used widely in that region. Similarly, British Sign Language was created in the UK. American Sign Language is widely used in most nations, and our system is also based on it. The difficulty of understanding sign language has long been researched. Furthermore, there is no

P. Borkar (🖂)

Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_33

Symbiosis Institute of Technology (SIT) Nagpur, Nagpur, India e-mail: pradnyaborkar2@gmail.com

Symbiosis International (Deemed University) (SIU), Pune, India

K. Godbole Jhulelal Institute of Technology, Nagpur, Maharashtra, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*,

universal sign language, and only a few people know how to use it, making it an ineffective mode of communication.

In this paper, we'll discuss the implementation of the machine learning model we have developed to recognize sign language which will help in communication between people with hearing and speaking disabilities and for those person who are not able to recognize sign language.

The work presented in this paper is focused on implementing the machine learning model and its efficiency in recognizing hand gestures. This model mainly focuses on American Sign Language and its recognition. I have used a vision-based method using Python and TensorFlow software library to implement this model.

2 Related Work

Currently, there are many models available that use different techniques to classify and recognize hand gestures. As stated before, many countries have their sign language; hence, there are many models compatible with different languages. Also, the models differ in the technique they use in the gathering of data and classification of the data along with the language they use to implement the model. Existing methods use methods like the method based on glove or vision to recognize hand gestures. However, the glove-based method will require the purchase of additional hardware which will increase the cost of the system and many may not be able to afford such a system making the system impractical. Many models are based on convolutional neural networks. It is very successful in image recognition and classification problems. This is the rationale behind the widespread use of this technology for the recognition of human gestures [1]. Deep CNNs have been used in the field of sign language identification in particular, using input recognition that takes into account more than simply the pixels in the images. The technique is made considerably simpler by creating distinctive depth and motion profiles for each sign language gesture when using cameras that sense depth and contour [2]. The efficiency and accuracy of using CNN are considerable and the model created using this can be scaled depending on the requirement. On the other hand, many developers are using the Leap Motion Controller to develop recognition models with the help of machine learning. It is an optical hand tracking module that records how the hands and fingers of users move. The LMC is frequently used in a variety of industries, including gaming, device control, interactive art, virtual reality, and other ones. The LMC is a portable peripheral device that fits in the palm of your hand, is low cost, and is made specifically to track hand and finger motion with great accuracy in a 3D Cartesian coordinate system [3].

Similar to LMC, RealSense can be used for gesture detection. This technology is a collection of tracking and depth technologies created to offer machines and devices the ability to perceive depth. The RealSense SR300 camera is used to collect depth and colour data. Second, by combining colour and depth information, the generalized Hough transform (GHT) is computed to accurately segment hand gestures in colour

images. Last but not least, DC-CNN is built to combine segmented colour images with depth images, and its final output is the prediction of hand gestures [4].

3 Classification of Images and Data Set Collection

To compare the photographs taken while communicating using this method, it is necessary to create a suitable database of the gestures used in the specified language. The data set was created using the Open (OpenCV) package. First, for training purposes, pictures of each ASL symbol were taken. Then take a screenshot of each frame displayed by the other computer's webcam. A blue limited square in each frame designates an area of significance. Applying a Gaussian blur filter will enable you to extract a variety of image attributes.



Fig. 1 ASL alphabet





We captured each sign, then used background subtraction methods to remove the backgrounds from each image to create our own data set. The data set was first divided into two halves for training and validation, and the validation accuracy displayed a high level. The Figs. 1 and 2 shows the various signs for alphabets and numbers.

4 Proposed Model

The proposed model focuses on solving the real-life problem of communication through sign language for people who doesn't understand the language. We use transfer learning technique to develop our model. With the help of transfer learning, a model that has been trained on a big data set can be applied to a smaller data set. The general framework for transfer learning for object recognition is shown below: add a pre-trained CNN model that has been through extensive training. Lower convolutional layer parameters (weights) in the model are frozen. Add a custom classifier with several trainable layers to the model. Layers of training data are accessible for the task's classifier. As necessary, adjust the hyper parameters and unfreeze more layers. Python and TensorFlow have been used to implement this model [5, 6].

The model as shown in Fig. 3 will capture live feed from the camera of the device. In this live feed, the model tries to detect patterns of hand gesture. It draws a pattern for user in red lines so that the user can confirm the pattern is getting recognized correctly as shown in below image. The model will preprocess the feed captured through camera and will be compared to training data set present in data set. The proposed system also looks for commonly used phrases in sign language and provides outputs around the same line [7].

5 Result Analysis

The developed model provides desired output as per the goal. The model successfully runs and captures live feed from computer camera. When an American Sign is made

Fig. 3 System architecture



through hand gesture, then the model starts detecting the sign through developed model. Red dots joining the pattern on hand gestures allow user to see the drawn pattern. This also helps the model to detect the sign.

The above images shown in Figs. 4 and 5 show that, the model successfully detects motion of the hand and recognized the sign. It also interprets signs and forms a sentence around it.

The hand movement is recorded by the web camera and inputted to OpenCV and TensorFlow object detection. To determine the hand's boundary, edge detection and skin detection are used. This is then forwarded to data sets for comparison. The model is trained using a data set. It is made up of an input layer, hidden layers, and an output layer. Backpropagation is used for increased accuracy and productivity. It carries out training and verification of the motions that are identified, and human computer interactions like page turning and zooming in and out take place. System Calls or PyAutoGUI are used to communicate with the computer. Figure 6 shows the various hand gesture detected from various hand movements.

Fig. 4 Hand gesture showing hello

Output







Fig. 6 Various hand gesture

Fig. 5 Hand gesture showing all the best

6 Conclusion

Many scientists and scientific enthusiasts have already researched and applied different techniques for developing recognition technology. Many machine learning models were also created to aid in the effective execution of sign language recognition. Our goal was also to create a machine learning model which will simplify the task to recognize American Sign Language using vision-based technique. To accomplish our goal, Python language and TensorFlow were used. The hardware requirement limits to a working computer to use this model.

The computer camera scans hand gesture in order to classify them. These images get processed through our model. The model uses our algorithm to compare and recognize images with available data set. Furthermore, different algorithms were applied to the same data sets in order to calculate and estimate the accuracy and consistency of the implementations used to illustrate the value, execution, and type of data sets used for the specified algorithm. Therefore, the model accurately recognizes the hand gesture.

The technology serves as a link between normal and impaired persons. It bridges the gap in communication between differently abled and hearing persons. The system translates hand movements into text and then into voice. If a person cannot hear the sound made due to certain circumstances, a text system has been built into the system so that the person may read and understand what the other person is trying to say. Sign language interpreters are used to communicate with people who have speech and hearing impairments. In ordinary life, however, people cannot rely on interpreters because of the high expenses and difficulties in locating qualified interpreters. The system will considerably improve the quality of life for impaired people.

References

- Radpour D, Bheda V (2017) Gesture recognition in American sign language using deep convolutional networks. In: CoRR abs/1710.06836. arXiv: 1710.06836. http://arxiv.org/abs/1710. 06836
- 2. Tan M, Le QV (2019) EfficientNet: rethinking model scaling for convolutional neural networks. In: Proceedings of the international conference on machine learning (ICML)
- Guardino C, Chuan C-H, Regina E (2014). American sign language recognition using leap motion sensor. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICMLA.2014.110
- Ouyang G, Liao B, Li J, Ju Z, Liao B (2018) Recognition of hand gestures using the generalized Hough transform and DC—using realsense, CNN 84–90. In: Eighth international conference on information science and technology (ICIST), pp 84–90. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICIST.2018. 8426125
- Hurroo M, Elham M (2020) Sign language recognition system using convolutional neural network and computer vision. International Journal of Engineering Research & Technology (IJERT) 09(12)
- Pigou L, Dieleman S, Kindermans P-J, Schrauwen B (2015) Convolutional neural networks for sign language recognition 8925:572–578. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-16178-5_40

 Dabre K, Dholay S (2014) Machine learning model for sign language interpretation using webcam images. In: 2014 international conference on circuits, systems, communication, and information technology applications (CSCITA), pp 317–321

An IoT-Based Health Monitoring System for Stress Detection in Human Beings



Alen J. James , Andrew Dixen , Naamah Susan Saji , Riya Thomas , S. N. Kumar, and Neenu Rose Antony

Abstract This research work proposes an IoT-based system for stress detection. For stress detection, physiological parameters are acquired and analyzed. Electromyography (EMG) and galvanic skin response are acquired and are used to detect stress. The IoT-based system was designed to transfer data through the Arduino microcontroller. The Arduino Uno processor was employed for the processing of data, biosignal, and physiological parameters are acquired with the aid of dedicated sensors. The statistical analysis of the sensor data was carried out in this research work. The portable system gains its prominence in its usage in industrial and domestic sectors. The system allows for continuous monitoring of stress levels and data transferred through the cloud facilitates disease diagnosis and prediction.

Keywords Electromyogram · IoT · Stress · Biosignal · GSR

1 Introduction

Stress is an intensified state of the human body that arises due to perplexing event or difficult situations facing in life [1]. It affects the physical and mental health of human beings. Universally, a single factor is not responsible for stress, and many factors are there, and it varies among human beings. Stress in the working environment

A. Dixen e-mail: andrewdixen2022@ee.ajce.in

N. S. Saji e-mail: naamahsusansaji2022@ee.ajce.in

R. Thomas e-mail: riyathomas2022@ee.ajce.in

N. R. Antony e-mail: neenuroseantony@amaljyothi.ac.in

A. J. James · A. Dixen · N. S. Saji · R. Thomas · S. N. Kumar (\boxtimes) · N. R. Antony Department of EEE, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Koovappally, India e-mail: appu123kumar@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 415 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_34

is commonly faced by youths and adults. Other sources of stress include marital issues, service pressure, joblessness, health issues, limited support, catastrophic events, jeopardizing working conditions, emotional trauma, financial obligations, casualty, mental ill health, and long work hours. Monitoring the stress level is vital in improving physical and mental health, thereby ensuring healthy living [2]. Stress is responsible for many diseases, and especially abnormalities in cardiac parameters are crucial [3]. The individual undergoing stress may be immunosuppressed, making them defenseless to pathogens [4]. It also impacts work performance and general attitudes in daily life. In [4], stress detection from ECG signals was highlighted, and various machine learning algorithms were employed for the classification of data. Multiple bio-physiological parameters were used for the stress detection in [5], and comparative analysis, data from Wearable Stress and Affect Detection (WESAD) dataset was utilized [3].

The outcome of this research work [3] states that respiratory and heart rates are efficient parameters in distinguishing between normal and stressful conditions [3]. The stress level detection among drivers was highlighted in [6], and data were acquired by using sensors with a minimum of 50 min duration. The skin conductance and heart rate were found to be proficient in stress detection. A dataset comprising multimodal inputs was utilized in [7] for the stress detection, and the classification was carried out by the decision fusion strategy. A wristwatch-based system was proposed in [8] for automatic stress detection, and signal processing and machine learning algorithms are utilized.

The developments in wearable lifestyle equipment have led to unnoticeable, sensor-crammed devices which can ceaselessly check the biosignals to find, decide, or even preclude stress and its inimical consequences. Electrocardiogram (ECG), photoplethysmogram (PPG), surface temperature (ST), electrodermal activity (EDA), electromyogram (EMG), electroencephalogram (EEG), near-infrared spectroscopy (NIRS), and an electrooculogram (EOG) are used to measure the biosignals directly. Facial expressions, head movement patterns, body posture, and speech characteristics provide indirectly measurable biosignals [9]. The paper organization is as follows: Sect. 2 focuses on the materials and methods comprising proposed hardware methodology, GSR, EMG, and pulse rate acquisition. Section 3 highlights the statistical analysis of results with inferences and finally, a conclusion is drawn in Sect. 4.

2 Materials and Methods

The flow diagram of the proposed stress detection system is depicted in Fig. 1. The biosignals and physiological parameters are processed by the Arduino Uno board. The microcontroller has analog and digital pins. A 5 V supply is required to power up the microcontroller, and it can provide power to two sensors at a time; the EMG and GSR sensor are provided power supply through the microcontroller. EMG sensor is connected to the analog pin A0 and the GSR sensor is connected to the analog



Fig. 1 Flow diagram of the proposed system

pin A1 of the microcontroller. The ESP-01 ESP8266 Wi-Fi module is used for the transfer of data to the cloud and the ThingSpeak IoT cloud platform is employed in this work.

2.1 Acquisition of Galvanic Skin Response (GSR)

People are still unable to measure their stress levels which will bring an impact on their health. Most stress measurement techniques are expensive, and the method used is complicated; hence, Galvanic Skin Response sensor is a feasible method for measurement of stress. As stress is getting common nowadays in this fast-developing world, it helps people to detect their stress level with a simple analysis. GSR sensor is a very economical device and is more user-friendly. The skin conductance is determined and it relies on the sweat generated from the sweat glands in the body. Emotions can influence the sweat glands to secrete more sweat and are related to GSR value. An increase in sweat will cause the value of GSR to decrease which is an indication of stress. The groove sensor is widely used in many real-time applications for the measurement of GSR. GSR groove sensor comprises two electrodes attached to the fingers, usually attached to the middle and index finger. In the relaxed state, less sweat is generated, and the electrical resistance of the skin is high and resulting in low conductive voltage. The stressful condition increases the sweat generated, the electrical resistance of the skin is low, and results in high conductive voltage. A threshold value is required for the analysis of results.

Normal conditions, the GSR value is $>300 \pm 20$ K Ω [3] Stressful conditions, the GSR value is $<200 \pm 20$ K Ω [3] The GSR groove sensor system comprises four components: a sensor for estimation of skin resistance, an interfacing circuit to the processor, an embedded processor, and a display module. In this research work, an Arduino UNO board was used, and a serial plotter helps to visualize the GSR values. The GSR groove sensor requires a constant voltage of 3.3 V and can be taken from the Arduino UNO board.

2.2 Acquisition of Electromyogram (EMG)

Electromyography (EMG) reflects the muscle's electrical activity and is generated due to the electrochemical activity of cells in the muscle tissues [1]. The potential generated in a cell under resting conditions is called resting-state potential, and the cell is said to be in a polarized condition. Any stimulus will cause the potential to rise and is called an action potential, the cell is said to be in a depolarized condition. The motor unit is the basic biological unit that reflects muscle activity. The motor unit comprises a neuron and several muscle fibers. Action potentials are generated in the muscle fibers by the excitation of motor neurons. The EMG is used to detect neuromuscular abnormalities. Myoware sensor is used in this research work for the acquisition of EMG signals. The EMG signal value was imported to the excel file as well as it can be stored in the cloud platform. The serial plotter enables visualization of the EMG signals. The Myoware Muscle sensor was manufactured by Advancer Technologies and packaged by Spark fun. EMG coupled with the ECG signal was found to be proficient in the detection of stress [9]. The higher value of EMG in the upper trapezoidal muscle is an indication of stress when compared to the normal condition of the subject [10]. EMG signal was deployed in [11] for the detection of anger, since stress is related to the formation of anger, the high value of EMG is an indication of anger as well as stress.

The EMG threshold values are as follows: In normal conditions, the EMG range is 0–200 mV. In stressful conditions, the EMG range is 200–900 mV.

3 Results and Discussion

The IoT implementation was done on an Arduino Uno board. For the analysis of the acquired EMG signal, MATLAB software was used. The GSR and EMG are acquired with the help of respective sensors and are interfaced with the Arduino Uno board. Figure 2 depicts the stress detection system comprising GSR and EMG measurement. The acquired data were transferred to the cloud for analysis. Also, a Microsoft Data Streamer can be used to generate the excel data sheet of the acquired sensor values. The cloud platform strengthens the IoT-based application, and the data can be transferred to any other nodes. In this research work, ten human subjects are considered, and the data are acquired in real time. Tables 1, 2, and 3 depict the

subject's physiological parameters obtained using the sensors. The first 20 samples are listed below and in this research work, 100 samples are utilized for statistical analysis.

Table 1 represents the details of the subjects. The experiment was carried out by connecting sensors to all subjects and recording the data.

In this research work, the main focus is to analyze the EMG and GSR signals for stress detection, and hence, the EMG and GSR plot of subject 1 is depicted in Figs. 3 and 4.

Tables 3 and 4 depict the statistical results of EMG and GSR sensor values corresponding to ten subjects. The statistical measures employed for the analysis of EMG signals are as follows:



Fig. 2 Stress detection system a GSR measurement and b EMG measurement

Subject ID	Age	Height (cm)	Weight (kg)	Gender
1	21	178.5	93	Male
2	36	173.5	88	Male
3	37	165	66	Female
4	22	151	45	Female
5	22	157	61	Female
6	41	165	62	Male
7	36	154	55	Female
8	36	170.5	73	Male
9	25	179	75	Male
10	62	170	64	Male

 Table 1
 Details of the subjects

SI No.	Mean	Variance	Standard deviation	Standard error of mean
1	191.66	2867.98	53.5536	5.355
2	197.17	2168.72	46.5695	4.656
3	160.83	2417.65	49.1696	4.916
4	124.66	2.18626	1.4786	0.147
5	153.92	2163.15	46.50969	4.650
6	160.91	1397.25	37.37989	3.737
7	109.77	1521.49	39.00631	3.900
8	90.31	2327.22	48.24133	4.824
9	120.89	2357.99	48.55922	4.855
10	103.55	7.58950	2.754906	0.275

 Table 2
 First-order statistical measures of EMG signal

 Table 3
 First-order statistical measures of GSR signal

SI No.	Mean	Variance	Standard deviation	Standard error of mean
1	393.96	655.85	25.60	2.560
2	426.82	0.76	0.87	0.008
3	401.46	48.97	6.99	0.069
4	284.81	295.41	17.18	1.718
5	430.35	10.81	3.28	0.328
6	461.85	7831.09	88.49	8.849
7	433.58	1.5793	1.25	0.125
8	434.43	0.28	0.53	0.053
9	433.79	0.1877	0.43	0.043
10	430.84	94.11	25.60	2.560



Fig. 3 Graph showing the normal EMG reading of subject 1



Fig. 4 Graph showing the normal GSR reading of subject 1

Subject No	Age	EMG mean (mV)	GSR mean (K-Ω)	Whether the subject is stressed or not
1	21	191.66	393.96	No
2	36	197.17	426.82	No
3	37	160.83	401.46	No
4	22	124.66	284.81	No
5	22	153.92	430.35	No
6	41	160.91	461.85	No
7	36	109.77	433.58	No
8	36	90.31	434.43	No
9	25	120.89	433.79	No
10	62	103.55	430.84	No

Table 4 Inferences from the EMG and GSR sensor data

RMS value (Root Mean Square): The root mean square (RMS) is defined as the square root of the mean square. RMS was also defined as a continuously varying function in terms of an integral of the squares of the instantaneous values during a cycle.

RMS =
$$\sqrt{\left(\frac{1}{N}\right)\sum_{k=1}^{N} [x_k]^2}; \quad k = 1, 2, 3, ..., n$$
 (1)

N number of samples,

 x_k the *k*-sample.

Absolute Mean Value (AMV): The mean value of samples in a signal is termed the absolute mean value.

A. J. James et al.

$$\operatorname{Mean}(\overline{x}) = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{k=1}^{N} |x_k|$$
(2)

Variance Value (VAR): Variance is the expectation of the squared deviation of a random variable from its population mean or sample mean. Variance is a measure of dispersion, meaning it is a measure of how far a set of numbers is spread out from their average value.

$$\sigma_i = E\{x_k\} - E^2\{x_k\}$$
(3)

 $E\{x_k\}$ the expected value of the signal in the segment *i*.

Standard Deviation (SD): The standard deviation is a measure of the amount of variation or dispersion of a set of values. The standard deviation of a random variable, sample, statistical population, dataset, or probability distribution is the square root of its variance.

$$SD = \sqrt{\frac{\sum(x_i - \overline{x})}{n - 1}}$$
(4)

Standard error of mean (SEM): The standard error of the mean is a method used to evaluate the standard deviation of a sampling distribution. It is also called the standard deviation of the mean and is abbreviated as SEM.

$$SEM = \frac{SD}{\sqrt{n}}$$
(5)

The final inferences from the experiment are summarized in Table 4. The mean values of EMG and GSR sensor values corresponding to ten subjects are represented in Table 4. The EMG and the GSR sensor values are compared with the threshold values, and inferences are made.

4 Conclusion

This research work proposes an IoT-based portable system for stress detection in human beings. The biosignal and physiological parameters are acquired with the aid of sensors and processed by the Arduino UNO microcontroller. The statistical analysis was performed on the acquired data, and the data were made to transfer through the cloud network for disease diagnosis and prediction. The threshold values comparison of EMG, GSR, and heart rate enables to predict the mental state of a person. The future work will be focusing on the analysis of acquired data with the aid of computer-aided algorithms.

Acknowledgements The authors would to like acknowledge the funding support from the APJAKTU-CERD student project funding scheme 2022.

References

- 1. Gedam S, Paul S (2021) A review on mental stress detection using wearable sensors and machine learning techniques. IEEE Access 9:84045–84066
- Sun F-T, Kuo C, Cheng H-T, Buthpitiya S, Collins P, Griss M (2010) Activity-aware mental stress detection using physiological sensors. In: International conference on mobile computing, applications, and services. Springer, pp 282–301
- 3. Iqbal T, Redon-Lurbe P, Simpkin AJ, Elahi A, Ganly S, Wijns W, Shahzad A (2021) A sensitivity analysis of biophysiological responses of stress for wearable sensors in connected health. IEEE Access 9:93567–93579
- 4. Dhama K, Latheef SK, Dadar M, Samad HA, Munjal A, Khandia R, Karthik K, Tiwari R, Yatoo MI, Bhatt P (2019) Biomarkers in stress related diseases/disorders: diagnostic, prognostic, and therapeutic values. Front Mol Biosci 6:91
- 5. Indikawati FI, Winiarti S (2020) Stress detection from multimodal wearable sensor data. In: IOP conference series: materials science and engineering. IOP Publishing, p 012028
- 6. Healey JA, Picard RW (2005) Detecting stress during real-world driving tasks using physiological sensors. IEEE Trans Intell Transp Syst 6:156–166
- Koelstra S, Muhl C, Soleymani M, Lee J-S, Yazdani A, Ebrahimi T, Pun T, Nijholt A, Patras I (2011) Deap: a database for emotion analysis; using physiological signals. IEEE Trans Affect Comput 3:18–31
- Gjoreski M, Luštrek M, Gams M, Gjoreski H (2017) Monitoring stress with a wrist device using context. J Biomed Inform 73:159–170
- 9. Pourmohammadi S, Maleki A (2020) Stress detection using ECG and EMG signals: a comprehensive study. Comput Methods Programs Biomed 193:105482
- 10. Wijsman J, Grundlehner B, Penders J, Hermens H (2013) Trapezius muscle EMG as predictor of mental stress. ACM Transactions on Embedded Computing Systems (TECS) 12:1–20
- Wickramasuriya DS, Faghih RT (2017) Online and offline anger detection via electromyography analysis. In: 2017 IEEE healthcare innovations and point of care technologies (HI-POCT). IEEE, pp 52–55
IoT-Based Driving Pattern Analysis and Engine Sensor Damage Prediction Using Onboard Diagnostics



425

K. K. Abhinand Krishna[®], Abhinav Bavos[®], Ashak Achankunju Thomas[®], Jerin Joseph[®], Siju John[®], and S. N. Kumar[®]

Abstract Car diagnostic tools use sophisticated software to quickly and accurately identify problem areas in a car's engine or elsewhere. The adaptation from mechanical systems to electrical paved the way for much research in the area of vehicle monitoring through a server. Although many studies focus on the tracking of vehicles, fault detection has also gained considerable attention. From our background study, we noticed that most of the systems currently available display the data from OBD and do not perform any functions using that data. We propose a machine learning-based driving pattern analysis and sensor damage prediction system using the data collected from an Onboard Diagnostics (OBD) port. Our system consists of an ELM327 adapter to read data from an OBD port, a mobile application, and a cloud backend. Using the time series data collected, we perform driving pattern analysis and sensor damage detection from the backend server. The smartphone application makes the findings of these analyses visible. The findings can be accessed by the drivers directly via the smartphone app. Drivers are notified of alerts created in the backend as a result of unfavorable conditions.

Keywords ELM 327 · ECU · OBD · LSTM

A. Bavos e-mail: abhinavbavos2022@cs.ajce.in

A. Achankunju Thomas e-mail: ashakachankunjuthomas2022@cs.ajce.in

J. Joseph e-mail: jerinjoseph2022@cs.ajce.in

S. N. Kumar Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India

K. K. Abhinand Krishna · A. Bavos · A. Achankunju Thomas · J. Joseph · S. John (⊠) Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Amal Jyothi College of Engineering, Kottayam, Kerala, India e-mail: sijupullemplayil@amaljyothi.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_35

1 Introduction

One of the most beneficial technological advances in the automotive industry over the decades has been the computerization of car components, which has benefited both consumers and auto technicians. Car diagnostic tools use sophisticated software to quickly and accurately identify problem areas in a car's engine or elsewhere. Built-in CPUs, microchips, and sensors make this possible. In a modern automobile, there are approximately 70 sensors located throughout the vehicle. In the engines, 15-30 of these sensors are present to keep things working smoothly. OBD is a protocol used to fetch vehicle diagnostics information that is generated from the ECU of a car. A portion of the often utilized sensors incorporates speed, motor rpm, coolant temperature, fuel rate, and oxygen. An OBD-II is the second era of an OBD or OBD I. ELM 327 is the adapter used in the proposed system to read data from OBD. Numerous systems use data from the OBD2 connection to display real-time sensor readings in a human-readable format. Other systems like the in-vehicle data recorder system give drivers feedback on their on-road performance. Despite the fact that some systems use vehicular data analysis, there is no reliable solution for predicting engine sensor failures. The suggested solution employs the OBD2 protocol and a mobile application as a mediation device. To analyze driving patterns and predict engine sensor deterioration, the system employs some sophisticated machine learning techniques. The studies are carried out on both real-time and archived data collected. Since the assessments are time consuming and resource intensive, they are done in the backend. The smartphone application makes the findings of these analyses visible. The findings can be accessed by the drivers directly via the smartphone app. Drivers are notified of alerts created in the backend as a result of unfavorable conditions.

Business Activity Monitor (BAM) is enabled so as to identify the pattern, it should have the ability to predict the undesirable outcomes such as potential failures of sensors. BAM is a primary solution that is intended to provide a real-time summary about business activities and which are capable of collecting, storing, and analyzing data. Drivers can evaluate their driving behavior and changes in the condition of vehicles [1]. The driving behavior (DB) has been classified as safe, aggressive, inattentive, and risky driving behavior. By using neural networks, driving styles can be analyzed by aggregation of data such as rpm, gear shifting, engine speed, vehicle speed, through OBD-II [2]. In [3], a method called MobiDriveScore helps the consumers to assess his\her own driving patterns using their daily routine trips. Through MobiDriveScore, the consumer which is using this can consciously reduce the risk that can occur by his/her driving. The accelerometer and GPS signals within the vehicle are captured using smartphones and for detecting high-risk driving patterns an event detection algorithm is used. Then, the overall average risk factor for each trip is calculated by the risk scores. There are five parameters by which the driving pattern can be calculated which are Risk Computation, Hard Bump, Hard Cornering, Hard Stop, or Acceleration. By these parameters, it is effectively used for the analysis of road vehicle driving patterns [3]. The performance of a driver is evaluated by the following method. Various considered parameters are analyzed and their values are collected

frequently when a driver is driving. The Torque app uses a Bluetooth-enabled OBD-II adapter to collect driving data from the car. This OBD-II adaptor serves as a link between your car's OBD-II system and your smartphone. The data is saved as log data in the *.csv format. These logs are filtered before being forwarded to a centralized server, where the information is kept and evaluated in order to provide ratings. The driver can now see his or her scores as well as see a graph of historical performance (Line chart) [4].

The smartphone was utilized in [5] for the collection of automotive data for driving pattern analysis, data were collected from 9 drivers. The OBD II data was utilized in [6] for driving behavior analysis and the regression model was used for the prediction of parameters. A tool was proposed in [7] for collecting OBD and GPS data for vehicle behavior analysis. A low-cost vehicle performance monitoring system was proposed in [8] based on blue tooth technology in Android phones, the OBD collects data from the engine control unit, and through the interface, data is sent to the smartphone through blue tooth. The second generation OBD system was integrated with the cloud network for data storage and transfer in [9], and in [10] a detailed review of driver behavior detection was highlighted.

2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Requirements

The software prerequisites include a smartphone running an Android version greater than pie (Android 9.0). Hardware prerequisites include ELM-327. ELM-327 is a Bluetooth device that provides an easy way to scan a vehicle's Onboard Diagnostics II (OBD-II) system for codes. They can also read PIDs and aid in diagnostics.

Driving pattern analysis. A system that monitors drivers continuously and utilizes the historical data from OBD for allocating an appropriate score thus helps in chastising errant drivers. The data for this analysis is collected from an OBD port using ELM-327. ELM-327 Bluetooth adapter provides an easy way to scan a vehicle's Onboard Diagnostics II (OBD-II) system for fault codes. They can also read PIDs and can help in diagnostics. The ELM-327 microcontroller acts as a bridge between the onboard computer in a car and a PC or handheld device. They communicate with the OBD-II system and relay data through a USB, Wi-Fi, or Bluetooth connection, depending on the implementation. Our approach for driving analysis is to consider harsh parameters that can be analyzed with a regular mobile phone, a car, and an OBD-II adapter. The measured parameters are given as inputs to a smart algorithm that delivers an appropriate score to the driver based on the number of harsh events that occurred (Fig. 1).

In this algorithm, we consider eight harsh events. They are high acceleration count, high deceleration count, high engine speed, low engine speed, high throttle vehicle, low throttle vehicle, high load, and low load.



Each of these events are counted as a harsh event according to the following conditions:

- High acceleration when acceleration greater than 2.74
- High deceleration when deceleration less than -2.74
- High engine speed when engine speed greater than 8
- Low engine speed when engine speed is less than 8
- High throttle value when throttle value greater than 10
- Low throttle value when throttle value less than 0
- High load value when load value greater than 97
- Low load value when load value less than 0.

We then find the total number of harsh events that occurred in a trip. The driving score is then assigned using the formula:

Engine sensor damage prediction. Engine sensor damage prediction makes use of time series analysis for predictive maintenance. Predictive maintenance is a technique that uses data analysis tools and methods to detect anomalies in your operation and possible defects in equipment so you can fix them before they result in failure. For this purpose, we use a Long Short-Term Memory (LSTM) artificial neural network to make predictions based on time series data. We collect and store readings from different sensors over a long period of time. The reading from previous days is used to predict the readings for the next couple of days. If the predicted values fall beyond the operational range of that sensor, we notify the user regarding the possibility of a failure. We tested out our proposed method on Intake Manifold Pressure Sensor. Manifold absolute pressure sensor reads the total engine load in the intake manifold. The air outside is divided into proper amounts and is then given to each cylinder. The reading is then sent to the control module of the engine from where the amount of fuel to be fed to each cylinder is calculated. From here ignition timing is also determined. A properly functioning MAP sensor is required to maintain engine smoothness, acceleration, emissions, and fuel economy (Fig. 2).

Using Long Short-Term Memory (LSTM), an artificial recurrent neural network used in deep learning to process an entire sequence of data, sensor damage prediction is achieved. The model can learn long-term sequences of collected data, and hence,



LSTM is a popular method used in time series forecasting. Exploding and vanishing gradient problems that may occur as a result of repeated adjustment of weight are also solved using LSTM. The gradient becomes larger or smaller with repeated epochs and for each adjustment, the network's gradient's ability to compound in each direction becomes easier. Thus, one of the major drawbacks of traditional recurring neural networks, exploding and vanishing gradient problems are solved using LSTM architecture. LSTM neural networks apart from other neural networks contain feedback connections to provide results of previous output as input to the next. This feedback network also enables LSTM to process the time series data without treating each data independently (Fig. 3).



3 Simulation Results and Discussion

The algorithms are developed in Python and executed on i5 processor. The input data was taken from the public database (www.kaggle.com/datasets/cephasax/obdii-ds3?select=exp2_19drivers_1car_1route.csv). The driving pattern analysis algorithm gives the following output and is depicted in Fig. 4.

From the graph, it can be easily identified that only a few trips got a score 10/10 while the average score is less than 5. Since our approach for giving driving score is based on the concept of harsh events, we can conclude that most of the trips have a high number of harsh events which caused them to have a low score (Fig. 5).





The graph above shows the number of harsh event parameters that occurred during each trip. It can be seen that on the 20th trip the harsh acceleration occurred only once and on the 87th trip there are 3 harsh accelerations.

The LSTM model for sensor damage prediction gives the following output and is depicted in Fig. 6.

We trained the model against 1500 rows of data with a mean square error of 8.86. The training was done for 20 epochs. The dataset we used has around 1500 rows, and it was noted that initially the predicted values and actual values have a large difference. But towards the end of the dataset predicted values and actual values show the minimum difference between them. If this pattern follows, we can assume that the sensor values for the next few days will also be predicted with a minimum difference, and hence, the possibility of any malfunction of these sensors can be evaluated.

4 Conclusion

We developed a driving analysis and engine sensor damage prediction using the data obtained from the OBD2 port. The system is able to detect reckless and anomalous driving using collected data from multiple trips and assigns a score to each one of them. Further, the app uses historical sensor values to detect and predict impending sensor failures using the time series prediction method. Additional functionalities of the proposed app include visualizing readings from various vehicular sensors and push notifications from the cloud backend.

References

- Amarasinghe M, Kottegoda S, Arachchi AL, Muramudalige S, Dilum Bandara HMN, Azeez A (2015) Cloud-based driver monitoring and vehicle diagnostic with OBD2 telematics. In: 2015 fifteenth international conference on advances in ICT for emerging regions (ICTer), pp 243–249. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICTER.2015.7377695
- Malik M, Nandal R (2021) A framework on driving behavior and pattern using On-Board diagnostics (OBD-II) tool. Materials Today: Proceedings. ISSN 2214-7853
- Chakravarty T, Ghose A, Bhaumik C, Chowdhury A (2013) MobiDriveScore—a system for mobile sensor based driving analysis: a risk assessment model for improving one's driving. In: 2013 seventh international conference on sensing technology (ICST), pp 338–344. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICSensT.2013.6727671
- 4. Khedkar S, Oswal A, Gopal Setty M, Ravi S (2015) Driver evaluation system using mobile phone and OBD-II system
- Vdovic H, Babic J, Podobnik V (2021) Eco-efficient driving pattern evaluation for sustainable road transport based on contextually enriched automotive data. Journal of Cleaner Production 311:127564. ISSN 0959-6526
- Pan Y-J, Yu T-C, Cheng R-S (2017) Using OBD-II data to explore driving behavior model. In: 2017 international conference on applied system innovation (ICASI), pp 1816–1818. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICASI.2017.7988297
- Alessandrini A, Filippi F, Orecchini F, Ortenzi F (2006) A new method for collecting vehicle behaviour in daily use for energy and environmental analysis. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part D: Journal of Automobile Engineering 220(11):1527–1537
- Tahat A, Said A, Jaouni F, Qadamani W (2012) Android-based universal vehicle diagnostic and tracking system. In: 2012 IEEE 16th international symposium on consumer electronics, pp 137–143. https://doi.org/10.1109/ISCE.2012.6305105
- Hou JS, Chen SH (2014) The implementation of OBD-II vehicle diagnosis system integrated with cloud computation technology. In: Pan JS, Snasel V, Corchado E, Abraham A, Wang SL (eds) Intelligent data analysis and its applications, volume I. Advances in intelligent systems and computing, vol 297. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-07776-5_43
- Alluhaibi SK, Al-Din MSN, Moyaid A (2018) Driver behavior detection techniques: a survey. Int J Appl Eng Res 13(11):8856–8861

Solving the Element Detecting Problem in Graphs via Quantum Walk Search Algorithm (QWSA)



Sukhpreet Kaur Gill, Gaganpreet Kaur, Gauri Shankar, and Veeramanickam

Abstract Many quantum algorithms rely on quantum walks, which are the quantum equivalent of a conventional Markov chain. This paper will present the review of already existing classical Markov model and exiting quantum walk algorithms such as coined quantum walks and Szegedy quantum walk. Then we show the quantum walk search algorithm (QWSA) formulation to solve the problem of detecting elements in graphs. We implemented the algorithm which will detect the element and as well as marked every detected vertex in any given graph and measurement phase in quantum algorithm done in the computational form. Finally, we implemented it on several specific graphs, i.e. four-dimensional hypercube.

Keywords Quantum algorithms \cdot Quantum walk \cdot Classical Markov chains \cdot Qubits

1 Introduction

In the twentieth century, the specific sort of stochastic procedures, called as random walks, was introduced [1]. From then, it expanded very fast and became a very powerful tool in various research areas such as computer science, economics, physics and many more [2]. During this time, the quantum mechanics came into existence. However, quantum walks, termed as the quantum version of random walks, were proposed after approximately 90 years after the first existence of quantum mechanics [3]. Quantum random walks are integrated into various applications such as quantum

G. Kaur · Veeramanickam

Veeramanickam e-mail: veeramanickam@chitkara.edu.in

S. K. Gill (🖂) · G. Shankar

Chandigarh University, Punjab, India

e-mail: gillsukhi92@gmail.com

Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India e-mail: kaur.gaganpreet@chitkara.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 433 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_36

simulation and quantum algorithm [4]. Different models of quantum walks are there like coined model, Szegedy model, staggered model and Hamiltonian staggered model. These models have their own unique feature to deal with the specific problem. However, in real implementation having various technical problems as similar to quantum computer. Various quantum models of quantum walks are used to design the quantum computation platform universally [5]. As of this powerful applications, various quantum walks models' experimental processes are promoted intensively, for example optical lattices [6], trapped icons and many more.

Additionally, algorithms of quantum walks have been used by author to tackle the spatial search problem [7]. By doing so, author presents this model by implementing it on various graphs like hypercube [8] and grid graph type. Quantum walks models have been used in defining the absorbing time at various random intervals by measuring the walks [9]. Apart from it, various quantum walks computational frameworks are also suitable for solving Hamiltonian cycle problems. Additionally, high quadratic speed can be achieved by using suitable quantum random walk model by measuring quantum escape duration or time. For implementing quantum algorithms to detect or mark the elements in the graph, firstly it is mandatory to search them, for that the Markov chain must be reversible as quantum algorithm can only check if vertices are marked or not [10]. As the procedure of Markov chain if R is the state transitive and there are any two states a and b, then automorphism1 exists there which actually moves from a to b. This is equivalent to the definition of vertex transitive, and it puts the symmetry of high degree on Markov chain (naturally, every detected state of R looks the same locally). On the other hand, detection quantum is guite subliminally and understandable [11]; moreover, finding best suitable algorithm requires the proper proof in case detection points are not clear properly. This is mandatory so that rectification in quantum walk models' result should not be equivalent to classical Markov chain model searching. In this paper, we presented the quantum walk search algorithm which will detect the marked vertex or elements in a graph. Overall, we will prove that this selected approach has quadratic speed-up in comparison with the traditional or classical models.

2 Related Work

Szegedy has presented a powerful method of developing quantum equivalent to classical Markov chain, which ultimately leads to the development of new quantum algorithms and models [12] after getting inspired from Ambainis quantum walks methods. Researcher presented that it is easy to find or detect the marked elements or vertex in comparison with classical model at the square root of classical model hitting interval, although marked elements could be searched at same time in the both models. Researcher [13] expanded the Szegedy model larger to extend with ergodic Markov chains and eventually proposed a new algorithm or model in quantum walk models; however, complexity of this proposed model became larger than the classical hitting interval's square root. For instance, in 2D grid graph example, this proposed

approach fails to achieve the desire quadratic speed-up. This proposed algorithm achieved the complexity of $\theta(n)$, whereas the complexity of classical hitting interval is $\theta(n \log n)$. In some work, models achieve the complexity of $\theta(\sqrt{n} \log n)$ in case of unique detected vertex [14]. However, this consequence, initially, was obtained by Childs and Goldstone [15] through the implementation of quantum walk method, i.e. continuous-time quantum walk model.

Discussing this point further, it was flaw or further open research question whether it is possible to achieve the high-speed quadratic in graph, i.e. two-dimensional grid. But, author [16] presented an equivalent solution by emerging new technologies. Furthermore, many researchers extended or expanded Tulsi's method to statetransitive reversible classical Markov chain method, and it showed that there is a feasibility to detect the element with the high quadratic speed in comparison with the classical Markov hitting interval. Nonetheless, as discussed earlier, till these all techniques by researchers are not efficient in dealing with multiple detected vertex as state transitivity is in the strong symmetry condition. Currently, a researcher [17] presented a rectification in original algorithm specifically in case of two-dimensional grid with single detected marked element. The rectification is done by substituting amplitude amplification with the traditional search model in the vertex which is in the neighbourhood of final vertex [18]. By doing so, $\sqrt{n} \log n$ speed-up is achieved in comparison with original model and achieved the complexity of $O(\sqrt{n} \log n)$ as mentioned in papers [19].

Furthermore, many applications of quantum walk algorithm are also used in resolving spatial search problems, and many researchers work using other models of quantum walks like continuous-time algorithm for optimizing the spatial search [20]. In this, the system is found to give optimal solution if complexity will be O \sqrt{n} . Additionally, traditional attempts for getting the speed-up in comparison with classical algorithms have followed the two sorts of approaches: quantum version of R is combined with the marked vertex reflection to imitate a Grover operation [3, 11], and secondly, without combining do direct implementation of quantum version of R [21]. However, its disadvantage is that such approaches could find or detect the vertex in some limited cases only [6, 18].

3 Quantum Walk Algorithms' Simulation on Qiskit

3.1 Classical Markov Chain

A classical Markov chain is a statistical model usually implemented in various practical situations [22] and contains the features of mathematical Markov property, whilst it has the counterpart of the discrete state and time, it means heuristic dependence on the past data is via the current state, which actually has the all required knowledge or information for the expansion of process. Overall, we can say that the upcoming step probability depends upon the current or present state. For instance, a



classical Markov chain for transition matrix R reveals the exact moving probability between the given current states. Figure 1 shows the example of classical Markov chain linked with R matrix.

$$R = \begin{array}{c} 0.1 \ 0.3 \ 0.3 \\ 0.1 \ 0.1 \ 0.2 \\ 0.7 \ 0.6 \ 0.8 \end{array}$$

3.2 Coined Quantum Walk Model

The walker move on the infinite integer line is the basic example of coined model of quantum walk. In this, coin takes decision about the movement of the walker like on the integer line, and it can move to both directions either right or either left. By doing so, the computational basis becomes equivalent to $\{|0\rangle, |1\rangle\}$. The walker will move as per the value such as we move the walker to one specific direction after getting $|0\rangle$ and similarly will move to another direction after we encounter $|1\rangle$. In coined model, there are two quantum positions and two operators. Firstly, the quantum position or state shows the position of the walker in the integer line, and the state of the coin always decides the movement of walker in upcoming steps. Let us suppose the vector S_c represents the state of the coin and vector S_p represents the position state of the coin, then the quantum walk for the whole walker would be S = $S_{\rm c} \otimes S_{\rm p}$. Furthermore, it has two operators: coin operator and shift operator. There are numerous coin operators, but the Grover's coin and Hadamard coin operators are the common one. Discussing the Grover's coin algorithm, we implement it for doing experiment for N = 4 that can done with 2 qubits. After implementing algorithm on Qiskit, we get the following circuit as shown in Fig. 2.

To put the walker or quantum system into a multiple positions at the same time till the measurement. The Hadamard matrix is given below:

$$H = 1\sqrt{2} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1 \\ 1 & -1 \end{bmatrix}.$$



On the other hand, Grover's coin operator is as given below:

$$\boldsymbol{G} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{2}{n} - 1 \cdots & \frac{2}{n} \\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \frac{2}{n} & \cdots & \frac{2}{n} - 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

Figure 3 shows that Grover's operator sometimes behaves differently in comparison with the Hadamard operator since results presented in the figure show that 0 (000) states have much larger probability, which means it does not put all the multiple states at same time till measurement procedure or we can say it does not put the coins states at an equal superposition. Because of this, the coined model of quantum walk algorithm is only suitable in case of regular graphs in which all nodes always have equal or same number of elements in neighbour [2]. Therefore, for non-regular graphs, there is another option which is called as Szegedy quantum walk model.



Fig. 3 Plot shows the numerically measured state vector Grover's coin probability distribution

3.3 Szegedy Model

In this model, the walker moves on the edges on the double-cover graph (double graph has the double vertices as of the real graph). The nodes in double-cover graph are connected if and only if they must be connected in real graph. For implementing Szegedy model, take one probability matrix say **R**. For defining unitary operator of discrete-quantum walk, we took the it on Hilbert space (for *M*-vertex graph) as $H^M \otimes H^M$. When we make transition from *x* to *y*, then let us suppose the probability would be defined as P_{xy} . Before moving the walker, it is required to perform the normalization of states as follows:

$$|\psi\rangle := \sum_{y=1}^{M} \sqrt{P}_{yx} |x, y\rangle, \quad x = 1, \dots, M$$

The shift operator and projection are defined as, respectively:

$$S := \sum_{x,y=1}^{M} |\psi_x\rangle \langle \psi_y | \dots i \text{ (shift operator).}$$
$$\Pi := \sum_{x=1}^{M} |x, y\rangle \langle y, x | \dots ii \text{ (projection).}$$

From *i* and *ii*, we can define the quantum walk as following, and in this, $2\Pi - 1$ is termed as reflection operator.

$$U := S(2\Pi - 1)$$

In this, we concluded that coined walker using Grover's operator is alike Szegedy quantum model.

4 Proposed Algorithm on QASM Simulator: Implementing QWSA on Four-Dimensional Hypercube

Now, we will implement quantum walk search algorithm which will detect the graph elements. The specific steps of this algorithm have been designed to find the accurate result in this work, then that algorithm would be implemented on four-dimensional hypercube. As per algorithm, we will start from a node, and then our walker will move and mark the vertices |V| as per algorithmic instructions till all nodes have been marked. In order to store the previous and current nodes or states, registers are used; therefore, two registers are used in the whole searching and element marking process. Some mathematical calculations have been done to define some states and operators working. Firstly, we use the matrix *R to* present the quantum walk model based on Markov chain model and equal superposition over the elements *i*'s neighbours. Now, let us suppose that $|i|j\rangle$ are the symbols that represent the basis states. Apart from

if "*i*" node is a one marked node, then $|i\rangle|j\rangle$ states are termed as "Good", else they will be termed as "Bad" basis states (BS). The given below equations represent the superpositions over "Good" and "Bad" states (BS), and N represents total number of nodes.

$$|BS_{good}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{V}} \sum_{i \in V} |i\rangle |R_i\rangle,$$

$$|BS_{bad}\rangle = rac{1}{\sqrt{N-|V|}}\sum_{i\notin V}|i\rangle|R_i\rangle$$

Proposed Algorithm on QASM Simulator:

1. Setting initial positions

 $|US_{uniform\,superpositions}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}}\sum_{i}|i\rangle|R_{i}\rangle = Z$

Where $Z = sin\theta | BS_{good} \rangle + cos\theta | BS_{bad} >$

2. Repeat process by $O(1/\sqrt{\epsilon})$ times

• shift the phase of 'i' if 'i' is in the previous register (implement through $|BS_{bad}\rangle$ reflection), else

circuit will remain unchanged

• Reflect by |U > it is alike finding unitary that will do the given below mapping:

 $|U\rangle \rightarrow |U\rangle$

 $||\psi\rangle - \rightarrow |\psi\rangle, \forall |\psi\rangle$, in the duration of eigenvectors of unitary

operator

Q(R) on R matrix (orthogonal to $|U\rangle$)

Now, we implemented the quantum walk search algorithm (QWSA) to detect and mark the set of elements in four-dimensional hypercube in $O(1/\sqrt{\epsilon})$ times (as per algorithm step 2). Here, $\epsilon = |V|/N$, in this V is detected and marked nodes and N is the total number of nodes. For detecting and marking elements in four-dimensional hypercube, we have to work as per algorithm like in step-1, apply Hadamard gates to both coin qubits and node qubits. Moving towards step 2 (as per algorithm), we consider $\theta \neq 0$, implement the phase estimation on the hypercube and then perform the marking of all quantum elements (perform it by rotating supporting qubit). At last, the phase estimation process is reversed as shown in Fig. 4.

Before implementing the code for quantum walk, firstly we need to find the inverse of the gate implemented previously as this will be used by us to reverse the phase estimation when required. Apart from it, next we required to use quantum Fourier transform. The quantum Fourier transform on the quantum positions $|X\rangle = \sum_{n=1}^{N} x_n |n\rangle$, mapping is done to the states of quantum $|X\rangle \sum_{n=1}^{N-1} y_n|m\rangle$ as per the formula given

mapping is done to the states of quantum $|Y\rangle \sum_{m}^{N-1} y_m |m\rangle$ as per the formula given below:



where $\omega_N^{nm} = e^{2\pi i nm/N}$.

In this, we develop the phase oracle which will detect and mark the positions 1011 and 1110 and result in circuit designing as shown in Fig. 5 as per step 2 of algorithm stated above.

After we will perform the inverse process of phase estimation technique which is mandatory for implementing actual QWSA for four-dimensional hypercube. Finally, we required $O(1/\sqrt{\epsilon})$ times looping as per algorithm and calculated the node qubits. Figure 6 is the histogram plot for the marked states in the given graph.

5 Conclusion

In this work, we presented the traditional method for detecting and marking the vertex, and finally, we get the effective and easy method, i.e. quantum walk search algorithm (QWSA), and we concluded that coined walker using Grover's operator is alike Szegedy quantum model. The coined model of quantum walk algorithm is only suitable in case of regular graphs in which all nodes always have equal or same number of elements in neighbour. Furthermore, we proved that this selected approach has quadratic speed-up in comparison with the traditional or classical models.



Fig. 6 Probability distribution: Histogram plot for detected and marked positions for 1011 and 1110

References

- Portugal R, de Oliveira MC, Moqadam JK (2017) Staggered quantum walks with Hamiltonians. Physical Review A 95(1). https://doi.org/10.1103/physreva.95.012328
- Kandala A, Mezzacapo A, Temme K, Takita M, Brink M, Chow JM, Gambetta JM (2017) Hardware-efficient variational quantum eigensolver for small molecules and quantum magnets. Nature 549(7671):242–246. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature23879
- Foxen B, Mutus JY, Lucero E, Graff R, Megrant A, Chen Y, Quintana C, Burkett B, Kelly J, Jeffrey E, Yang Y, Yu A, Arya K, Barends R, Chen Z, Chiaro B, Dunsworth A, Fowler A, Gidney C et al (2017) Qubit compatible superconducting interconnects. Quantum Science and Technology 3(1):014005. https://doi.org/10.1088/2058-9565/aa94fc
- 4. Bisio A, D'Ariano GM, Perinotti P, Tosini A (2018) Thirring quantum cellular automaton. Physical Review A 97(3). https://doi.org/10.1103/physreva.97.032132
- Molfetta GD, Pérez A (2016) Quantum walks as simulators of neutrino oscillations in a vacuum and matter. New J Phys 18(10):103038. https://doi.org/10.1088/1367-2630/18/10/103038
- Wiesner K (2012) Quantum cellular automata. Computational Complexity, pp 2351–2360. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-1800-9_146
- Arrighi P, Grattage J (2011) Partitioned quantum cellular automata are intrinsically universal. Nat Comput 11(1):13–22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11047-011-9277-6
- Philipp P, Portugal R (2016) Exact simulation of coined quantum walks with the continuoustime model. Quantum Information Processing 16(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11128-016-1475-9
- Helali A, Löwe M (2019) Hitting times, commute times, and cover times for random walks on random hypergraphs. Statist Probab Lett 154:108535. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.spl.2019. 06.011
- Vassiliou PC (2021) Non-homogeneous Markov set systems. Mathematics 9(5):471. https:// doi.org/10.3390/math9050471
- Chakraborty S, Novo L, Roland J (2020) Optimality of spatial search via continuous-time quantum walks. Physical Review A 102(3). https://doi.org/10.1103/physreva.102.032214

- Li S, Boettcher S (2017) Renormalization group for a continuous-time quantum search in finite dimensions. Physical Review A 95(3). https://doi.org/10.1103/physreva.95.032301
- Djidjev HN, Hahn G, Mniszewski SM, Negre CFA, Niklasson AMN (2019) Using graph partitioning for scalable distributed quantum molecular dynamics. Algorithms 12(9):187. https://doi.org/10.3390/a12090187
- 14. Jain S (2021) Solving the traveling salesman problem on the D-wave quantum computer. Frontiers in Physics 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphy.2021.760783
- King J, Yarkoni S, Raymond J, Ozfidan I, King AD, Nevisi MM, Hilton JP, McGeoch CC (2019) Quantum annealing amid local ruggedness and global frustration. J Phys Soc Jpn 88(6):061007. https://doi.org/10.7566/jpsj.88.061007
- Hua R, Dinneen MJ (2019) Improved QUBO formulation of the graph isomorphism problem. SN Computer Science 1(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s42979-019-0020-1
- Harwood S, Gambella C, Trenev D, Simonetto A, Bernal Neira D, Greenberg D (2021) Formulating and solving routing problems on quantum computers. IEEE Transactions on Quantum Engineering 2:1–17. https://doi.org/10.1109/tqe.2021.3049230
- Rhodes ML, Wong TG (2020) Search on vertex-transitive graphs by lackadaisical quantum walk. Quantum Information Processing 19(9). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11128-020-02841-z
- 19. Xue XL, Ruan Y, Liu ZH (2019) Discrete-time quantum walk search on Johnson graphs. Quantum Information Processing 18(2). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11128-018-2158-5
- Dobrowolski A, Pomorski K, Bartel J (2016) Solving the eigenvalue problem of the nuclear Yukawa-folded mean-field Hamiltonian. Comput Phys Commun 199:118–132. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cpc.2015.09.020
- Fortnow L (2000) One complexity theorist's view of quantum computing. Electronic Notes in Theoretical Computer Science 31:58–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1571-0661(05)80330-5
- 22. Vassiliou PC, Georgiou AC (2021) Markov and semi-Markov chains, processes, systems, and emerging related fields. Mathematics 9(19):2490. https://doi.org/10.3390/math9192490

Critical Analysis of Secure Strategies Against Threats on Cloud Platform



Gaganpreet Kaur 💿 and Sandeep Kaur 💿

Abstract Cloud computing is one of the popular topics of the current internet world. Cloud computing technology no doubt makes life simple and easier by offering computing, storage space, and many more services on demand over the internet but associated threats cannot be ignored while accessing these services online. Various efforts have been made by both user's end and cloud services provider to cope up with security issues. Various researches provide advanced defense mechanisms like cryptosystem authentication and intrusion detection system for the last 15 years. This study provides a critical analysis of the security strategies along with there's role in circumventing threats. The main contribution of this paper is to make society, cloud users, and research scholars aware of the current scenario of widely used technologies. The critical analysis of prevailing approaches reveals the various used prospects which act as the solution essence against emerging attacks on the cloud, at a glance.

Keywords Threat vulnerabilities • Authorization • Intrusion detection system • Security strategies

1 Introduction

Security is a fundamental facet in the cloud computing environment, due to the significance of information communication and storage on the cloud [1]. Data properties such as confidentiality, integrity, and availability are being compromised due to unauthorized access of confidential and extremely sensitive information. As vulnerabilities of web application decline the interest of users (who intends to use SaaS (Software-as-a-Service) to deploy their web site in the cloud for various purposes

S. Kaur

443

G. Kaur (🖂)

Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura, Punjab, India

e-mail: kaur.gaganpreet@chitkara.edu.in

Sri Guru Granth Sahib World University, Fatehgarh Sahib, Punjab, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_37

such as promoting their products), there is urgent requirement to secure applications with strong encryption, authentication, and authorization techniques on the cloud. Though many security strategies have been introduced for the last ten years, still many internal and external threats lead to data leakage, unauthorized access of cloud user accounts, sensitive data disclosure, communication threats, and data integrity [2]. Cloud users require understanding emerging threats, vulnerabilities, and plan possible countermeasures before transferring their computing, storage, and application to remote locations. Emerging threats such as data breaches, DDOS ransomware, cryptojacking, and session hijacking are required to be addressed with the most appropriate solution directives to strengthen the security of the cloud environment [3]. In this paper, general security strategies such as cryptography, authentication is being analyzed along with refined approaches against emerging threats. This section introduces the general concept of used security strategies.

2 General Security Strategies

2.1 Cryptography System

Cryptography is a conversion of readable text into an unreadable form to transfer contents safely by ensuring that only the intended recipient can read. The encryption-decryption technique known as cryptography provides the services of confidentiality, integrity, and nonrepudiation to support information protection. AES, RSA, DES, and SHA are the most popular algorithms [1, 2, 4, 5].

2.2 Authentication/Authorization

Authentication refers to verifying the identity of someone. It is followed the authentication step to determine what the user is permitted to accomplish. Authorization is ascertained by the user identity alone, but sometimes additional attributes such as title and role are also useful [6]. Three main methods used for user authentication are as follows: First, "Token-based authentication: In this technique, tokens such as an identity card, an ATM card, and a smart card are required to authenticate the users. This method is also known as what you a type of authentication has" [6]. Second, "Biometrics-based authentication works on the unique feature of human being such as fingerprints, facial recognition, and scanning. This method is also known as you are a type of method." The use of this technique is very expensive but it is considered the strongest method of verifying the identity of anyone [6]. Third, knowledge-based authentication techniques use text and pictures to verify the identity of someone. It is referred as "what you know" type of technique [6]. It is approved that the loss caused by unauthorized access has increased rapidly in recent years, unauthorized access leads to the leakage of personal information while money damage is also a big issue.

2.3 Intrusion Detection System

An intrusion is a mischievous attempt to affect the confidentiality, integrity, and availability of cloud services [7]. This unlawful act is being performed by bypassing, disabling, or exploring vulnerabilities on the system. Intrusion is one of the important issues among security threats in cloud computing. These are special arrangements to secure user's requests from intruders as cloud service is truly concerned with the users. It is a well-known best security solution to cope with issues on the cloud [7]. Intrusion detection or IDS is mainly used to identify attacks and log the reports. IDS can be hardware, software, and a combination of both that collects data and warns about the detected intrusion. An intrusion detection system minimizes DoS attacks on cloud platform [8]. Basically there are two broad categories: Host-based Intrusion Detection System (HIDS); Network-based Intrusion Detection System (NIDS); and HIDS monitors behavior of a system, while NIDS inspects network traffic to detect intrusion [8, 9]. Hence, application-based IDS monitors a single specific application service or events of application [10] Moreover, cloud-based IDS (CIDS) is deployed within a virtual network to monitor and analyze interactions between VMs and hypervisors. Unlike HIDS and NIDS, CIDS is a hybrid approach of basic IDSs to examine states of software, hardware, and events more robustly [9]. Based on monitoring environment, IDS is classified as (i) hypervisor-based IDs and (ii) distributed IDS (DIDS) [11]. These address scalability (large volume of information from both host systems and networks), heterogeneity (different data formats), and DoS issues on cloud computing platform [12]. Moreover, position of the IDS is an important factor in achieving efficient monitoring. Nowadays, mischievous users are sophisticated and smart enough to track and analyze networks continuously for gaining unauthorized access to sensitive data and information sources. Hence, there is a need to analyze the existing solution strategies against the emerging new attacks. The following section presents the literature review followed by an analysis of each approach of the solution.

3 Literature Review: Analysis of Security Strategy Against Threats on Cloud

3.1 Cryptography Strategies Analysis

ID-Based Cryptography (IBC) addresses the security issues of storing sensitive data in a cloud storage space. It provides not only secrecy for encrypted data but also offers controlled access. Here client act as PKG (Public Key Generator) generates

pair of keys to encrypt each data that he intends to store on the cloud to ensure data confidentiality for secure data storage, backup, and sharing flexibility [13]. In 2015, a more efficient framework has been set up by deploying threshold-based cryptography. This threshold cryptography approaches secure cloud transactions and seems quite helpful in implementing cloud security. Another new proposed cryptography algorithm is based on block Cipher symmetric type using X-OR and shifting logical operations. It is beneficial to the applications which require the same procedure of encryption and decryption. In this scheme, any data owner has its own identity, a master key and secret key which are linked to root nodes and delegate nodes, respectively [5]. In 2016, another advanced cryptosystem has been illuminated to boost cloud security. Moreover, advanced techniques such as searchable encryption and secured outsource computation meet the security need of cloud users. Searchable encryption deals with searching as well as conditionally retrieve required encrypted data without having to decrypt all the data whereas homomorphic encryption schemes allow computation on encrypted data for secure outsource computation [14]. Moreover, in 2017, another study deliberates various plans with cryptography for security purposes, especially from the cloud's client perspective. They concentrate on the dangers of PC system security because of the main target of attacker and intrusion to put the system in an anomalous state [15]. To encrypt the image, a lightweight encryption system that utilizes cryptography along with the steganography technique is another attainment in a cryptosystem [16]. In this approach, encrypted images or information are being hidden using the LSB approach of steganography and avoid unauthorized access of users. AES, DES, and RC2 encryption methods ensure the privacy and security of sensitive information for cloud users [1]. Moreover, to protect cloud storage files which are beyond the control of cloud user, ECC (elliptic curve cryptography encryption) provides security and improves performance for accessing and storing mechanisms [17]. Similarly, one more advanced underscoring hybrid approach is a combination of elliptic curve cryptography (ECC) and threshold cryptography [18]. In this approach, Kerberos authentication uses symmetric keys for objects and Kerberos services to create an advanced version of Kerberos authentication protocol to ensure high security. The proposed model is reliable, easy to manage, requires less memory and power, and has a better structure to improve performance. Moreover, another three-step authentication system with automatic cryptography method is used to avoid unauthorized access of outsider attacks and insinuated external attacks. The proposed cryptosystem generates a new key using a previously used key with a hash function to encrypt data or file each time stored in the cloud [19]. The proposed system takes a little bit more time but offers high-level security on cloud computing. In the same year, a new hybrid flower pollination algorithm, based on DNA cryptography along with the nature-inspired FPA algorithm, has been proposed. DNA cryptography plays a vital role in transforming important information into an encrypted form. Further, they recommended nature-inspired and evolutionary methods to produce the best optimal. Exact and heuristic are two types of optimization techniques. Exact strategies work well for finding the optimal solution, but the complex problem requires a high computational cost. In this work, they use flower pollination algorithm in place of genetic algorithm to re-encrypt data. Nature-inspired algorithms provide better optimal results as compared to the genetic algorithm. In this proposed work, the key is generated using flower pollination algorithm and data is encrypted using the key. The nature-inspired FPA algorithm is used to obtain optimal results in minimum time [20].

Recently proposed, another efficient two-stage cryptography scheme comprises both user authentication and encryption processes to access and store data on cloud safely. In the scheme, file is divided into two parts and encrypted using separate unique key for each part before being transferred to the cloud storage. Hence, division increases the security as well as decreases the encryption time [21]. Logistic chaos model theory is used to generate the keys. This design attains high-security level as it is offering altered security practices along with dissimilar stages. The suggested method decreases the encryption/decryption computation times as compared to other proposed schemes without adding any complication.

3.2 Authentication Protocol Analysis

In 2018, a text-based user authentication technique with a CAPTCHA scheme has been proposed. This technique offers a higher level of security by defeating many challenges that are admitted by both conventional and contemporary authentication methods, but this scheme is being held off by intruder and also vulnerable to phishing, dictionary, and brute force attack (security attacks). Another new text-based authentication scheme generates a new password each time using CAPTCHA to circumvent the DoS attack [22]. A few years ago, it is realized that traditional methods of authentication are not enough to cope with security threats on the cloud platform. Multilevel authentication technique, text-based CAPTCHA, and then hybrid CAPTCHA have been introduced to authorize users in several stages, in which different levels of expertise can be checked and different perception skills can be evaluated for security purposes. This new proposed approach uses hybrid CAPTCHA codes for the creation of advanced multilevel user authentication protocols. In this approach, users require special skills and knowledge for proper authentication [23]. Another proposed framework consists of a nonce, math hash features, id, and password traditional methods, and hash features play a major role to resist replay attacks, forgery attacks, and man-in-middle attacks [23]. Moreover, improvement of the authentication and authorization process is required by modifying existing techniques, using stronger methods such as digital signature and credentials to mitigate the risks of data security and network security on the cloud [24].

3.3 Intrusion Detection System Analysis

To determine whether activities are malicious or legitimate, intrusion detection system (IDS) is considered as the best solution in cloud infrastructure to make users

alert [7, 9]. To circumvent the DoS attacks and mischievous happenings, a network intrusion detection system has been incorporated into the cloud framework [25] and classifier snort and decision tree, evaluating the performance and detection efficiency of the proposed framework using NSL-KDD and KDD datasets. Moreover, signature and anomaly-based techniques detect known and unknown attacks. This solution achieves desired objectives such as a higher detection rate with low false positives on reasonable computational cost. Another hypervisor detector anomaly-based detection system improves the accuracy and low false positives of the detection system using a combination of both Fuzzy-C and Artificial Neural Network (FCM-ANN) in the cloud environment. One more collaborative multi-layered NIDS and HIDS system has been proposed to improve the security of cloud computing to detect each incoming packet [26]. Next, the rule-based detection and Fuzzy logic algorithm determine the severity of the attack and monitor system resources and files of the system method collectively to form a trustworthy solution using snort opensource intrusion detection system research [8]. However, this study is not yielding dominant results of false-negative rates and detection rates. To get the more desired result, another enhanced network-based IDPS includes two innovative algorithms: (1) a packet scrutinization technique for sniffing packets; (2) a hybrid grouping model named "NK-RNN" for accessing data in a cloud context [11]. An-other recommended system based on LR-HIDS machine learning methods has three steps: first is preprocessing; second is feature selection; and third is the training and testing of classifiers [27]. Moreover, to perceive the category of every attack, distributed machine learning-based intrusion detection system entails network traffic data collector; preprocessing; and anomaly detection modules [28]. The captured data by the network traffic module is passed to the anomaly detection system and then further coordinated to the central storage server. The structure is tested using the CIDDS-001 public dataset by evaluating on the Google cloud platform and achieves a satisfactory result against DoS attacks with less false-negative rate and more accuracy. However, the authors recommended outliers to produce a better result, as existing IDS are unable to efficiently combine high accuracy with low complexity.

4 Proposed Methodology for Research

To conduct the research, we have comprehensively reviewed many existing research studies. The studies are related latest security strategies that have been introduced to cope with the newly emerging security threats. As online hackers are lurking on the internet and bypassing the security countermeasures, the time demands to know about the different security strategies to make the system secure at all levels. To fulfill this requirement, we attempt to intensely analyze the different security strategies from the latest research studies. We scrutinize the different approaches followed by the research scholars to deal with security and privacy issues and enumerated the compensations of all in abundant strictures.

5 Performance Evaluation Parameters

Each security strategies have aids and costs. Some offer tight security and suffer from low performance and vice versa. The strategies are evaluated on basis of security, cost, and performance parameters. In an authentication system, different factors are evaluated in terms of security and cost. The performance and security of the cryptography system is depending on encryption/decryption time and the complex computation, respectively, of each method. Moreover, accuracy rate, false-positive rate, false-negative rate, and detection rate are the evaluation terms used in intrusion detection systems. Table 1 illustrated the comparison of various recently proposed IDSs. Moreover, Table 2 elucidated the calculation of various cryptography standards. Moreover, Fig. 1 demonstrates the variation of computation time (ms) of standard encryption systems.

6 Performance Comparison

Table 1 depicts the intrusion detection system along with its advantages and limitations, in the tabulated form.

7 Discussion and Future Scope

The traditional methods are vulnerable to many security issues. Online attackers are lurking on the internet to exploit the vulnerabilities of the system. An advanced cryptosystem offers stronger encryption methods to hedge the vulnerabilities. LSB approach of steganography is used to avoid unauthorized access of the user to provide security only, whereas ECC (elliptic curve cryptography encryption) improves performance and security of accessing and storing mechanisms. Moreover, a combination of elliptic curve cryptography (ECC) and threshold cryptography model is reliable, easy to manage and requires less memory, requires less power, and has a better structure to improve performance. However, an incorporated system of encryption and authentication mechanism though takes a little more time but provides high-level security against threats. Multilevel authentication technique, text-based CAPTCHA, and then hybrid CAPTCHA were introduced to authorize users in phases, with varying degrees of competence and perceptive skills to validate identification. To secure a cyber-physical system, HIDS is the best security solution against unknown attacks on cloud environment. It evaluates data regarding actions performed by applications and users that is collected by an operating system within the system, whereas NIDS analyze data collected from each moving network packet to make the administrator aware about the suspicious script. Therefore, cloud IDSs make service more secure and reliable by deploying NIDS at the bottleneck position of the network

Table 1	Intrusion detection	system along with its a	dvantages and lin	mitations				
Year	Monitoring Type	Detection/Classifier	Data Source	Positioning	Attack covered	Advantages	Limitations	References
2012	NIDS	Signature Based and Anomaly Based	Network traffic	Virtual private network	DoS attack	Low false positives, low false negatives with high detection rate, and economical	Processing cost increases with more partition	[29]
2013	IDSaaS	Signature Based	Network traffic	Public cloud	1	Isaac (under control of cloud consumer, pay peruses), on demand elasticity	Cannot detect new unknown attacks	[12]
2015	KIDS	Anomaly and Misuse detection	User request, data packets	Bottleneck position of the network and hypervisor	DoS, probe, U2R, and R2L	Handles large how of the data packet, secure having quick freevall	1	[26]
2016	HIS	Anomaly-Based	Virtual machine	Hypervisor layer of cloud	Unknown attacks, DoS probe, R2L, U2R	High detection accuracy, minimization of the false-negative rate, and large datasets achieve high detection	1	[6]
								(continued)

450

Table 1	(continued)							
Year	Monitoring Type	Detection/Classifier	Data Source	Positioning	Attack covered	Advantages	Limitations	References
2016	SQIN	Signature Based	Operating system	Infrastructure layer	DOS	Detect attack at its initial state as IDS is incorporated at the infrastructure layer, detect the known attack	Unable to detect variation of attacks, cannot detect an unknown attack	[8]
2018	STIH	Neural Network, Decision tree, and LDA	Virtual machines	Virtual machines	Probe, DoS, R2L, U2R	High-accuracy detection rate	Require additional computation	[27]
2019	NIDS	NK-RNN Classier	User's packets	Cloudlets	U2R, DDOS, R2L, zero-day attacks and probing	Increases the throughput of the system, furnishes higher detection rate	Cannot detect unknown attacks	[H]
2019	SQIN	Naive Bayes Classier	Central storage server	Edge network components of the cloud provider	Detect types of attacks	High detection performance	1	[30]
2019	NIDS	ABC, Ada Boost	Network traffic	Network traffic data set		High detection and accuracy rate	Cannot detect unknown attacks	[31]
2020	HITS	Signature Based	System behavior	Large data set	Discover both false negative and false positive	False-negative and false-positive rates are very high, High precision and accuracy (reduce the harmful operation and improve the accuracy)	Cannot detect new unknown attacks	[32]
								(continued)

Table 1	(continued)							
Year	Monitoring Type	Detection/Classifier	Data Source	Positioning	Attack covered	Advantages	Limitations	References
2020	VM-HypIDS	Anomaly Based	Internal, external, and local network traffic	Hypervisor	False negative and false positive	Achieve a high detection rate	1	[33]

452

Cryptography	Encryption time	Decryption time	Key generation time	Security level
RSA	878.022	308.812	617.441	Moderate
ECC	696.593	50.897	9.499	High
DES	284.834583	71.09475	240.56277	Low
TripleDES	3061.36118	289.08841	216.09078	Moderate
Blowfish	1856.11503	137.28842	359.84285	Moderate

 Table 2
 Security and performance comparison



and HIDS on the hypervisor. In short, the monitoring mechanism for both network traffic and internal happenings of the hypervisor with features such as high accuracy detection rate and lower false-positive rates at affordable cost is the best solution to tackle DoS and other, unlike security threats. Because of its lower detection rates, anomaly detection can detect attacks with a high false-positive (FP) rate. Signature detection, alternatively, has a low false-positive (FP) rate due to its greater detection rates and the fact that the attack signatures are pre-defined. This study depicts various pioneering authentication, cryptosystem intrusion detection, and integrated approaches to reveal solution essence for evolving suspicions. The critical analysis of prevailing approaches elucidates the various prospects which act as the solution essence to secure the cloud platform.

References

- Poduval A, Doke A, Nemade H, Nikam R (2019) Secure file storage on cloud using hybrid cryptography. Int J Comput Sci Eng 7(1):587–591. https://doi.org/10.26438/ijcse/v7i1.587591
- Chatterjee R, Roy S, Scholar UG (2017) Cryptography in cloud computing: a basic approach to ensure security in cloud. Int J Eng Sci Comput 7(5):11818–11821. Available: http://ijesc. org/
- Kaur S, Kaur G (2021) Threat and vulnerability analysis of cloud platform: a user perspective. In: Proceedings of 2021 8th international conference computing for sustainable global development. INDIACom 2021, pp 533–539. https://doi.org/10.1109/INDIACom51348.2021. 00095

- 4. Chachapara K, Science C, Engineering TIT (2013) Secure sharing with cryptography in cloud computing. pp 1–3
- 5. Mishra M (2015) Improved cloud security approach with threshold cryptography, vol 5, pp 119-126
- 6. Barhate MSM, Dhore MP, User authentication issues in cloud computing. Available: www.ios rjournals.org
- Ganeshkumar P, Pandeeswari N (2016) Adaptive neuro-fuzzy-based anomaly detection system in cloud. Int J Fuzzy Syst 18(3):367–378. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40815-015-0080-x
- 8. Samani MD, Karamta M, Bhatia J, Potdar MB (2016) Foundation of computer science FCS. ISSN: 2249-0868. Available: www.ijais.org
- Balamurugan V, Saravanan R (2019) Enhanced intrusion detection and prevention system on cloud environment using hybrid classification and OTS generation. Cluster Comput 22:13027– 13039. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10586-017-1187-7
- 10. Tobin P, Tobin L, Keever MM, Blackledge J (2016) Chaos-based cryptography for cloud computing chaos-based cryptography for cloud computing
- 11. Alharkan T (2013) IDSAAS: intrusion detection system as a service in public clouds
- Kaaniche N, Boudguiga A, Laurent M (2013) ID based cryptography for cloud data storage. IEEE Int Conf Cloud Comput CLOUD 375–382. https://doi.org/10.1109/CLOUD.2013.80
- Tayal S, Gupta N, Gupta P (2017) A review paper on network security and cryptography, vol 10(5), pp 763–770
- Chauhan B, Borikar S, Aote S, Katankar PV (2018) A survey on image cryptography using lightweight encryption algorithm, vol 4(4), pp 344–347
- 15. Wang C et al (2018) An enhanced user authentication protocol based on elliptic curve cryptosystem in cloud computing environment, vol 2
- 16. Sutradhar MR, Sultana N, Dey H, Arif H (2018) A new version of Kerberos authentication protocol using ECC and threshold cryptography for cloud security. In: 2018 Joint 7th international conference on informatics, electronics & vision and 2018 2nd international conference on imaging, vision & pattern recognition, ICIEV-IVPR 2018, pp 239–244. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ICIEV.2018.8641010
- Islam SMJ, Chaudhury ZH, Islam S (2019) A simple and secured cryptography system of cloud computing. In: 2019 IEEE Canadian Conference of Electrical and Computer Engineering, pp 1–3
- Malhotra MG (2019) DNA cryptography: a novel approach for data security using flower pollination algorithm. SSRN Electron J 2069–2076. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3358159
- Abdel-kader RF, El-sherif SH, Rizk RY (2020) Efficient two-stage cryptography scheme for secure distributed data storage in cloud computing 10(3), pp 3295–3306. https://doi.org/10. 11591/ijece.v10i3.pp3295-3306
- 20. Usmani A, Maryam A, Umar MS (2019) New text-based user authentication scheme using CAPTCHA. Springer, Singapore
- DeviPriya K, Lingamgunta S (2020) Multi factor two-way hash-based authentication in cloud computing. Int J Cloud Appl Comput 10(2):56–76. https://doi.org/10.4018/ijcac.2020040104
- Kaur S, Kaur G, Shabaz M (2022) A secure two-factor authentication framework in cloud computing. Secur Commun Networks 2022:1–9. Available: https://www.hindawi.com/jou rnals/scn/2022/7540891/
- 23. Modil CN, Patell DR, Patd V, Muttukrishnan R (2018) Bayesian classifier and snort based network intrusion detection system in cloud computing
- Kaur S, Kaur G, Shabaz M (2022) A secure two-factor authentication framework in cloud computing. Security and Communication Networks, vol 2022, Article ID 7540891, 9 p. https:// doi.org/10.1155/2022/7540891
- Ghosh P, Mandal AK, Kumar R (2015) An efficient cloud network intrusion detection system. Adv Intell Syst Comput 339:91–99. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-81-322-2250-7_10
- Besharati E, Naderan M, Namjoo E (2018) LR-HIDS: logistic regression host-based intrusion detection system for cloud environments. J Ambient Intell Humaniz Comput. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s12652-018-1093-8

- Idhammad M, Afdel K, Belouch M (2018) Distributed intrusion detection system for cloud environments based on data mining techniques. Procedia Computer Science 127:35–41. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2018.01.095
- Modi C, Patel D, Borisanya B, Patel A, Rajarajan M (2012) A novel framework for intrusion detection in cloud. In: Proceedings of the fifth international conference on security of information and networks, SIN'12, pp 67–74. https://doi.org/10.1145/2388576.2388585
- Mazini M, Shirazi B, Mahdavi I (2019) Anomaly network-based intrusion detection system using a reliable hybrid artificial bee colony and AdaBoost algorithms. J King Saud Univ Comput Inf Sci 31(4):541–553. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jksuci.2018.03.011
- 30. Jindal G, Kaur G (2021) A comprehensive overview of quality enhancement approach-based biometric fusion system using artificial intelligence techniques. In: Sharma H, Gupta MK, Tomar GS, Lipo W (eds) Communication and intelligent systems. Lecture notes in networks and systems, vol 204. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-1089-9_8
- Dhiman G, Kaur G, Haq MA, Shabaz M (2021) Requirements for the optimal design for the metasystematic sustainability of digital double-form systems. Mathematical Problems in Engineering, vol 2021, Article ID 2423750, pp 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/2423750
- Kalaivani S, Vikram A, Gopinath G (2019) An effective swarm optimization based intrusion detection classifier system for cloud computing. In: 2019 5th international conference on advanced computing & communication systems, ICACCS 2019, pp 185–188. https://doi.org/ 10.1109/ICACCS.2019.8728450
- Sandosh S, Govindasamy V, Akila G (2020) Enhanced intrusion detection system via agent clustering and classification based on outlier detection. Peer-to-Peer Netw Appl 13(3):1038– 1045. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12083-019-00822-3

Pareto Optimal Solution for Fully Fuzzy Bi-criteria Multi-index Bulk Transportation Problem



Sudhir Kumar Chauhan (D, Pallavi Khanna (D, Nidhi Sindhwani (D, Komal Saxena (D, and Rohit Anand (D)

Abstract In the present work, a fuzzy bi-criteria multi-index bulk transportation problem (FBCMIBTP) with all the parameters to be fuzzy is considered. Bulk transportation problem (BTP) extends to form a multi-index BTP (MIBTP). A bi-criteria BTP focuses on minimizing of cost and time with the solutions being a trade-off between the two. Transportation problem with fuzzy parameters is alike the classic transportation problem, the only difference is the objective function minimizes the total fuzzy instead of a crisp transportation cost. BTP comes into existence when the production of commodity at the origin is of more than one type or when the distribution of commodities occurs through varied transportation modes, but any destination's requirement can be satisfied only through one origin although one origin can satisfy the requirements of more than one destination. In actual life, the costs and the values for demands and supply are fuzzy numbers. The optimal solutions that are expected to determine the commodities' value for transportation from an origin to a destination is attained to be fuzzy. A fuzzy cost-time efficient relations on trade-off are considered in the FBCMIBTP, and an algorithm is put forward to obtain the fuzzy cost-time efficient pairs of trade-offs. At first, the algorithm put forward determines the minimum fuzzy cost and corresponding fuzzy time in the considered fuzzy MIBTP, and later the successive fuzzy cost-time efficient pairs of trade-offs are deduced. For clarification of the algorithm put forward, an illustration is formulated by considering triangular fuzzy number.

N. Sindhwani (⊠) · K. Saxena AIIT, Amity University, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India e-mail: nidhiece15@gmail.com

K. Saxena e-mail: ksaxena@amity.edu

R. Anand G.B. Pant DSEU Okhla-1 Campus (Formerly GBPEC), New Delhi, India

457

S. K. Chauhan · P. Khanna AIAS, Amity University, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India e-mail: skchauhan@amity.edu

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_38

Keywords Bi-criteria · Fully fuzzy transportation · Bulk transportation · Triangular fuzzy number · Multi-index

1 Introduction

Classical Transportation Problem (CTP) is a single objective transportation problem. It helps in deducing the transportation schedule to minimize the total cost of transportation; thus, it is used in network flow optimizations. CTP was originally advanced by Hitchcock [1]. Subsequently, numerous authors developed CTP, namely, Koopmans [2], Dantzig [3], Hammer [4], and a few more.

In the actual world, CTP which has a single objective hardly put to use, thus an introduction of bulk transportation problem (BTP). In BTP, the commodities are transported from one origin to various destinations, but a source's requirement is satisfied only through one source. BTP was first introduced by Maio and Roveda [5] in literature with the objective of minimizing transportations' bulk cost. Bhatia [6] and Foulds and Gibbons [7] explored time minimizing BTP. A detailed survey on BTP was done by Singh et al. [8].

Sooner, there was a discovery of multi-index transportation problem (MITP) by Galler and Dwyer [9] and Schell [10]. Transportation problem that has greater than two indices is MITP. Various authors explored distinct approaches for MITP, namely, Junginer [11], Pandian and Anuradha [12], and a few more. Minimization of the cost of multi-index BTP was established by Purusotham and Murthy [13] by the application of Lexi-search method.

A bi-criteria BTP focuses on minimizations of cost and time with the solutions being a trade-off between the two. This was explored by Aneja and Nair [14], Prakash et al. [15], Glickman and Berger [16], and Bhatia [6]. Sooner, there was an introduction of bulk transportation in bi-criteria by Prakash and Ram [17] and Prakash et al. [15]. Singh et al. [18], and Chauhan and Khanna [19] discussed about bi-criteria MIBTP (BCMIBTP). Later, a different approach was developed by Chauhan et al. [20].

The term fuzzy was proposed in 1965 by Zadeh [21]. Bellman and Zadeh [22] introduced decision-making for fuzzy problems.

Zimmermann [23] introduced a method to solve a fuzzy linear programming. A technique to resolve a triangular fuzzy linear programming problem was put forward by Chanas and Kulej [24]. They also advanced a model of linear programming which had supply and demand as fuzzy parameters, and cost coefficients to be crisp. Lai and Hwang [25] evolved the same sample later. Further, Chanas et al. [26] also introduced an optimal solution on the same model.

Chanas and Kuchta [27] put forward the ideas for the optimal solution in problems concerning transportation where the fuzzy coefficients are demonstrated as fuzzy numbers. They established a methodology that attains the solution which is optimal.

Liu and Kao [28] came up with a procedure that obtains the fuzzy objective value for fuzzy transportation problem, such that the quantities of supply and demand are

fuzzy numbers along with the cost coefficients basing on the principle of extension which analyzed the problem of transportation with deliverers supply values as well as with the receivers' demand values as fuzzy.

A solution methodology was put forward by Ahlatioglu et al. [29] for procuring transportation problem's all optimal solutions with fuzzy supply and demand values and cost coefficients.

A new algorithm was advanced by Pandian and Natarajan [30] which is known as zero-point method which assists fuzzy transportation problem in finding the fuzzy optimal solution [31–33].

OhEigeartaigh [34] considered and solved the case of triangular fuzzy demands for transportation problems. Later, Kumar and Murugesan [35] advanced an algorithm to obtain optimal solution for triangular fuzzy transportation.

Many researchers namely Mahdavi-Amiri and Nasseri [36], Ebrahimnejad and Nasseri [37], and many more have shown their curiosity in fuzzy optimization cases.

In the paper presented, a process to obtain solution which is efficient is advanced to inspect the fuzzy cost-time relations of trade-off in fuzzy MIBTP. Preliminaries are covered in Sect. 2. Section 3 represents the formulation of problem, and Sect. 4 represents the solution algorithm for the problem considered. Section 5 explains the solution algorithm on the illustration.

2 Preliminaries

Some important definitions are discussed below:

2.1 Membership Function

 $\mu_A(x)$ is a notation used for representing the membership function from *A* to [0, 1], such that the images of each element of set *A* lies in the interval [0, 1]. The images lying in the interval [0, 1] represents the membership degree.

Full membership is illustrated by $\mu_A(x) = 1$, i.e., x is completely in A. Whereas non-membership is expressed with $\mu_A(x) = 0$, i.e., $x \notin A$. When $0 < \mu_A(x) < 1$, we say x is partly in A.

2.2 Fuzzy Sets

Let A be a fuzzy set in X. A is defined as a mapping

 $A: X \rightarrow [0, 1]$

where, A(x) represents the membership degree of x with respect to the fuzzy set A.

2.3 Fuzzy Numbers

Define a fuzzy set 'B' on real numbers (R). Then 'B' is a fuzzy number if membership function $B : R \rightarrow [0, 1]$ satisfy these characteristics:

- 'B' is convex
- 'B' is said to be normal when $\exists x \in R$, such that B(x) = 1
- The support of A, ${}^{0+}A$, should be bounded.

2.4 Triangular Fuzzy Number

A set 'B' is described by triplet (b_1, b_2, b_3) . Further, 'B' is defined by $\mu_A(x) : X \to [0, 1]$, continuous membership function, where

$$\mu_A(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{x-a_1}{a_2-a_1} & \text{if } a_1 \le x \le a_2\\ \frac{a_3-x}{a_3-a_2} & \text{if } a_2 \le x \le a_3\\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Note: The triplet (a_1, a_2, a_3) is such that $a_1 < a_2 < a_3$.

2.5 Arithmetic Operation on Triangular Fuzzy Number

The arithmetic operations used in this paper are:

Let two triangular fuzzy numbers be $P = (p_1, p_2, p_3)$ and $Q = (q_1, q_2, q_3)$, then

- $P \oplus Q = (p_1 + q_1, p_2 + q_2, p_3 + q_3)$
- $k(p_1, p_2, p_3) = (kp_1, kp_2, kp_3)$ if $k \ge 0$
- $k(p_1, p_2, p_3) = (kp_3, kp_2, kp_1)$ if $k \le 0$
- $P \ominus Q = (p_1 q_3, p_2 q_2, p_3 q_1).$

2.6 Ranking of Triangular Fuzzy Number

Define F(R) as fuzzy numbers set on real numbers, then $R : F(R) \rightarrow R$ is defined as a function of ranking, where every fuzzy number is mapped into real line. There is existence of natural structure, i.e.,

(i) $P \prec Q$ iff R(P) < R(Q)

(ii) $P \succ Q$ iff R(P) > R(Q).

Let P = (a, b, c) be a triangular fuzzy number then $R(P) = \frac{a+2b+c}{4}$.

2.7 Efficient Fuzzy Cost-Time Pairs

Let C_1 be the least fuzzy cost of FBCMIBTP with T_1 as the corresponding fuzzy time. Consider Y_1 as the fuzzy solution associated with fuzzy pair of cost time $[C_1, T_1]$. Consider $C_2(> C_1)$ be an additional fuzzy cost with $T_2(< T_1)$ as the least fuzzy time with respect to the fuzzy cost C_2 . If there does not exist any further fuzzy solution Yfor a fuzzy pair of cost-time [C, T] such that $C_1 < C < C_2$ along with $T_2 < T < T_1$, then Y_2 is fuzzy solution associated to fuzzy pair of cost time $[C_2, T_2]$ which is said to be the next efficient fuzzy solution. $[C_2, T_2]$ corresponding to the fuzzy solution, Y_2 is the succeeding solution. Similarly, successive efficient fuzzy pairs of cost time can be procured.

3 Mathematical Formulation of the Problem

Consider a fully fuzzy bi-criteria multi-index BTP with *n* destinations and *l* sources. The mathematical model of the problem is given as follows:

$$\operatorname{Min}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{l}\sum_{j=1}^{n}\sum_{k=1}^{q}c_{ijk}y_{ijk}: y_{ijk} = 1, \max\{t_{ijk}: y_{ijk} = 1\}\right)$$

Subject to

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{k=1}^{q} b_j y_{ijk} \le a_i$$
$$\sum_{i=1}^{l} \sum_{k=1}^{q} y_{ijk} = 1$$
$$y_{ijk} = 1 \text{ or } 0$$

where,

- c_{ijk} bulk fuzzy cost for transportation beginning with the *i*th supplier to the *j*th receiver employing facility 'k',
- y_{ijk} variable for making decision, which is assumed to be either 0 or 1 based on the fulfillment of the demand by the *j*th receiver from the supplier *i* employing facility 'k', and
- t_{ijk} bulk fuzzy time for transportation beginning with the *i*th supplier to the *j*th receiver employing facility 'k',
- a_i fuzzy quantity of available amount of the product at the *i*th supplier and
- b_j fuzzy quantity of required amount of the product at the *j*th receiver.

4 Steps for Solution Procedure

4.1 Step 1

Cancel all the cells, assume (i, j) from FBCMIBTP where fuzzy demand b_j is greater than fuzzy supply a_i .

4.2 Step 2

Proposed method for minimizing fuzzy cost-time method applied:

Take in consideration the 'fuzzy dues' for each column. These 'fuzzy dues' are calculated by applying the technique, balance between minimum fuzzy cost and considered average of two succeeding fuzzy costs in the respective columns. The column with greater fuzzy dues is given preference before other columns for allocation. Thus, the column with most excessive fuzzy dues is selected for allocation first.

*In case of less than three rows, the fuzzy dues are determined by considering difference between two remaining fuzzy costs in respective columns.

4.3 Step 3

The cells (i, j) with the least cost are selected for both the modes of transportation in the determined highest fuzzy dues column. Then allotment is done with the minimum cost between both the modes of transportation. This will be the first allocation of first fuzzy efficient solution of the problem and can be denoted by $Y_{(ijk)}$. Thus, subsequent allocations of all the fuzzy efficient solution can be denoted by ' $Y_{(ijk)}$ '.

4.4 Step 4

Since $Y_{(ijk)}$ is the obtained fuzzy solution, let $T_{(ijk)}$ be fuzzy time and $C_{(ijk)}$ be the fuzzy cost corresponding to the allocated cell.

4.5 Step 5

Repeating previous steps unless all allocations are completed and no other allocation is possible, we get the first fuzzy efficient solution denoted as Y_1 with the corresponding total fuzzy cost $\left(=\sum_{i=1}^{m}\sum_{j=1}^{n}\sum_{k=1}^{p}c_{ijk}y_{ijk}: y_{ijk} = 1\right)$ and the maximum fuzzy time (from all $T_{(ijk)}$) denoted by C_1 and T_1 , respectively. Therefore, the first efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of trade-offs for FBCMIBTP is $[C_1, T_1]$.

4.6 Step 6

The subsequent fuzzy cost-time efficient pairs of trade-offs are procured by canceling out the cells from the initial table, where the fuzzy time is exceeding or is same to T_1 for each mode of transportation.

4.7 Step 7

Repeating all the steps to procure the 2nd efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of tradeoffs $[C_2, T_2]$. Thus, continuing in similar manner would provide us with subsequent efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of trade-offs until FBCMIBTP eventually is infeasible.

5 Illustration

Considering a FBCMIBTP comprising of 5 receivers and 3 suppliers, fulfillment of demands takes place by 2 transportation modes. The fuzzy availability and fuzzy demands for each source and destination, respectively, are represented in the last column and last row of the table. Two transportation modes, namely P_1 and P_2 , are observed.

The top entry in every cell of Table 1 denotes transportation's bulk fuzzy cost (in round brackets), and bottom entry in every cell of Table 1 denotes bulk fuzzy time (in square brackets).

To procure all efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of trade-offs, the new method is used.

Applying the new fuzzy cost-minimizing method and making sure that the requirements at all the destinations are fulfilled by a single source only, the first fuzzy efficient solution is attained. The allocations done for this solution is shown in Table 2, within curly brackets with its associated fuzzy cost and time.

Thus, first efficient fuzzy solution is obtained as $Y_1 = \{Y_{(141)}, Y_{(322)}, Y_{(212)}, Y_{(332)}, Y_{(251)}\}$ corresponding to $C_1 = (33.4, 41.4, 55.8)$

	Dest	Destination							
			D1	D2	D3	D4	D5	a _i	
Sources	<i>S</i> 1	<i>P</i> ₁	(8, 9, 14) [4.2, 6, 7.8]	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [3, 7.5, 10]	(8.6, 12.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [1, 3.5, 4]	(6, 7, 12) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	[5, 6.6, 9.8]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.6, 13, 15.4) [2, 5.6, 6.8]	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [4, 5, 10]	(10, 15, 16) [1.4, 5.8, 7]	(5, 6.8, 13.4) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [2, 4, 10]	~	
	<i>S</i> 2	<i>P</i> ₁	(6, 12, 14) [2, 3, 4]	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [1, 3.5, 8]	(10, 15, 16) [2, 6.5, 9]	(10.6, 14.2, 17) [5, 6.5, 10]	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3, 5, 7]	[4.6, 9, 9.4]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [2.2, 4, 5.8]	(8, 12.6, 14.8) [3, 5, 7]	(10.6, 13.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6]	(14, 15, 20) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	(11.2, 13, 14.8) [5, 7.2, 8.6]	~	
	<i>S</i> 3	<i>P</i> ₁	(5.6, 8, 10.4) [1.8, 6, 6.2]	(4, 5, 10) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	(9, 10, 11) [6, 8, 14]	(8, 9, 14) [2, 3.6, 6.8]	(10.8, 13, 15.2) [7, 8.2, 12.6]	[6, 8, 14]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(5, 6.5, 10) [2, 6.5, 9]	(4, 4.8, 6.4) [2.8, 8, 9.2]	(8, 10, 12) [6.8, 7, 11.2]	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3.8, 4, 8.2]	(9, 10, 15) [4.2, 6, 7.8]	~	
	bj		[2, 3, 4]	[3, 5, 7]	[2, 4, 6]	[2, 6.5, 9]	[1, 2.2, 2.6]		

Table 1 Fuzzy cost and fuzzy time of FBCMIBTP for both the modes of transportation

and $T_1 = (6.8, 7, 11.2)$ fuzzy cost and fuzzy time, respectively. Thus, (C_1, T_1) becomes first efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of trade-offs in FBCMIBTP.

Eliminating the cells where fuzzy time is exceeding or is same as (6.8, 7, 11.2) in Table 2 for both forms of transportation, namely P_1 and P_2 , to procure the subsequent solution.

Thereafter, all the steps are repeated to get the allocations of second fuzzy efficient solution. The allocations done for this solution is shown in Table 3, within curly brackets with its associated fuzzy cost and time.

Thus, the second fuzzy efficient solution is obtained as $Y_2 = \{Y_{(141)}, Y_{(232)}, Y_{(251)}, Y_{(312)}, Y_{(322)}\}$ corresponding to $C_2 = (34.6, 43.3, 54.8)$ and $T_2 = (2.8, 8, 9.2)$ fuzzy cost and fuzzy time, respectively. Thus, (C_2, T_2) becomes second efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of trade-offs in FBCMIBTP.

Further, cells in which fuzzy time is greater than or equal to (2.8, 8, 9.2) in both forms of transportation, namely P_1 and P_2 , are eliminated to procure the subsequent solution.

	Desti	inatior	ı					
			D1	D2	D3	D4	D5	a _i
Sources	<i>S</i> 1	<i>P</i> ₁	(8, 9, 14) [4.2, 6, 7.8]	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [3, 7.5, 10]	(8.6, 12.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [1, 3.5, 4] {2, 6.5, 9}	(6, 7, 12) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	[5, 6.6, 9.8]
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.6, 13, 15.4) [2, 5.6, 6.8]	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [4, 5, 10]	(10, 15, 16) [1.4, 5.8, 7]	(5, 6.8, 13.4) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [2, 4, 10]	
	<i>S</i> 2	<i>P</i> ₁	$(6, 12, 14) \\ [2, 3, 4] \\ \{2, 3, 4\}$	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [1, 3.5, 8]	(10, 15, 16) [2, 6.5, 9]	(10.6, 14.2, 17) [5, 6.5, 10]	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3, 5, 7] {1, 2.2, 2.6}	[4.6, 9, 9.4]
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [2.2, 4, 5.8]	(8, 12.6, 14.8) [3, 5, 7]	(10.6, 13.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6]	(14, 15, 20) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	(11.2, 13, 14.8) [5, 7.2, 8.6]	
	<i>S</i> 3	<i>P</i> ₁	(5.6, 8, 10.4) [1.8, 6, 6.2]	(4, 5, 10) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	(9, 10, 11) [6, 8, 14]	(8, 9, 14) [2, 3.6, 6.8]	(10.8, 13, 15.2) [7, 8.2, 12.6]	[6, 8, 14]
		<i>P</i> ₂	(5, 6.5, 10) [2, 6.5, 9]	(4, 4.8, 6.4) [2.8, 8, 9.2] {3, 5, 7}	(8, 10, 12) [6.8, 7, 11.2] {2, 4, 6}	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3.8, 4, 8.2]	(9, 10, 15) [4.2, 6, 7.8]	
	bj		[2, 3, 4]	[3, 5, 7]	[2, 4, 6]	[2, 6.5, 9]	[1, 2.2, 2.6]	

 Table 2
 Allocations for the first fuzzy efficient solution

Thereafter, all the steps are repeated to get the allocations of third fuzzy efficient solution. The allocations done for this solution is shown in Table 4, within curly brackets with its associated fuzzy cost and time.

So, the third efficient fuzzy solution is $Y_3 = \{Y_{(141)}, Y_{(232)}, Y_{(251)}, Y_{(312)}, Y_{(321)}\}$ with $C_3 = (34.6, 43.5, 58.4)$ and $T_3 = (2, 6.5, 9)$ fuzzy cost and fuzzy time, respectively. Therefore, (C_3, T_3) is FBCMIBTP's third efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of trade-offs.

Further, cells in which fuzzy time is greater than or equal to (2, 6.5, 9) in both forms of transportation, namely P_1 and P_2 , are eliminated to procure the subsequent solution. This matrix is used to obtain the fourth fuzzy efficient solution.

All the steps are repeated to get the allocations for fourth fuzzy efficient solution. The allocations done for this solution is shown in Table 5, within curly brackets with its associated fuzzy cost and time.

	Desti	Destination							
			D1	D2	D3	<i>D</i> 4	D5	a _i	
Sources	<i>S</i> 1	<i>P</i> ₁	(8, 9, 14) [4.2, 6, 7.8]	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [3, 7.5, 10]	(8.6, 12.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [1, 3.5, 4] {2, 6.5, 9}	(6, 7, 12) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	[5, 6.6, 9.8]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.6,13, 15.4) [2, 5.6, 6.8]	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [4, 5, 10]	(10, 15, 16) [1.4, 5.8, 7]	(5, 6.8, 13.4) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [2, 4, 10]		
	<i>S</i> 2	<i>P</i> ₁	$(6, 12, 14) \\ [2, 3, 4] \\ \{2, 3, 4\}$	(8.69, 13.4) [1, 3.5, 8]	(10, 15, 16) [2, 6.5, 9]	(10.6, 14.2, 17) [5, 6.5, 10]	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3, 5, 7] {1, 2.2, 2.6}	[4.6, 9, 9.4]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [2.2, 4, 5.8]	(8, 12.6, 14.8) [3, 5, 7]	(10.6, 13.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6] {2, 4, 6}	(14, 15, 20) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	(11.2, 13, 14.8) [5, 7.2, 8.6]		
	53	<i>P</i> ₁	(5.6, 8, 10.4) [1.8, 6, 6.2]	(4, 5, 10) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	_	(8, 9, 14) [2, 3.6, 6.8]	-	[6, 8, 14]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(5, 6.5, 10) [2, 6.5, 9] {2, 3, 4}	(4, 4.8, 6.4) [2.8, 8, 9.2] {3, 5, 7}	-	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3.8, 4, 8.2]	(9, 10, 15) [4.2, 6, 7.8]		
	b_j		[2, 3, 4]	[3, 5, 7]	[2, 4, 6]	[2, 6.5, 9]	[1, 2.2, 2.6]		

Table 3 Allocations for the second fuzzy efficient solution

FBCMIBTP's last and the fourth fuzzy efficient solution of FBCMIBTP is $Y_4 = \{Y_{(341)}, Y_{(221)}, Y_{(152)}, Y_{(131)}, Y_{(311)}\}$ and $C_4 = (36.8, 44.4, 66.4)$ and $T_4 = (2, 4, 10)$ fuzzy cost and fuzzy time respectively.

Therefore, (C_4, T_4) is FBCMIBTP's fourth efficient fuzzy cost-time pair of tradeoffs.

The process terminates here as there is no further possible solutions.

6 Conclusion

In existing scenario, the industrial sector's cost and time of transportation have prominent control on its profits. To make the most revenue while lowering the costs and

	Destination							
			D1	D2	D3	<i>D</i> 4	D5	a _i
Sources	<i>S</i> 1	<i>P</i> ₁	(8, 9, 14) [4.2, 6, 7.8]	-	(8.6, 12.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [1, 3.5, 4] {2, 6.5, 9}	(6, 7, 12) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	[5, 6.6, 9.8]
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.6, 13, 15.4) [2, 5.6, 6.8]	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [4, 5, 10]	(10, 15, 16) [1.4, 5.8, 7]	(5, 6.8, 13.4) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [2, 4, 10]	
	<i>S</i> 2	<i>P</i> ₁	(6, 12, 14) [2, 3, 4]	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [1, 3.5, 8]	(10, 15, 16) [2, 6.5, 9]	-	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3, 5, 7] {1, 2.2, 2.6}	[4.6, 9, 9.4]
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [2.2, 4, 5.8]	(8, 12.6, 14.8) [3, 5, 7]	(10.6, 13.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6] {2, 4, 6}	(14, 15, 20) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	_	
	<i>S</i> 3	<i>P</i> ₁	(5.6, 8, 10.4) [1.8, 6, 6.2]	(4, 5, 10) [4.4, 5.3, 9] {3, 5, 7}	_	(8, 9, 14) [2, 3.6, 6.8]	_	[6, 8, 14]
		<i>P</i> ₂	(5, 6.5, 10) [2, 6.5, 9] {2, 3, 4}	_	_	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3.8, 4, 8.2]	(9, 10, 15) [4.2, 6, 7.8]	
	b_j		[2, 3, 4]	[3, 5, 7]	[2, 4, 6]	[2, 6.5, 9]	[1, 2.2, 2.6]	

Table 4 Allocations for the third fuzzy efficient solution

the time of transportation of the industry is a rather difficult task. Items are typically transported to their receivers by various transportation modes by the industries. They take into consideration the vehicles' availability and the miscellaneous charges, along with various other influences. The algorithm provided is applicable when relations of fuzzy cost-time trade-off are dealt with. Distinctly, it is a beneficiary and useful methodology for procuring the efficient fuzzy cost-time pairs of trade-offs for FBCMIBTP. This is because in a realistic world there can never be any crisp cost or time predictions, whereas fuzzy gives us more opportunity to be flexible. The new method gives us optimal solutions. This happened because in this methodology, more flexibility is provided to decision-makers.

	Dest	Destination							
			D1	D2	D3	<i>D</i> 4	D5	a_i	
Sources	<i>S</i> 1	<i>P</i> ₁	-	_	(8.6, 12.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6] {2, 4, 6}	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [1, 3.5, 4]	(6, 7, 12) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	[5, 6.6, 9.8]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.6, 13, 15.4) [2, 5.6, 6.8]	_	(10, 15, 16) [1.4, 5.8, 7]	(5, 6.8, 13.4) [2.4, 3.8, 6]	(5.2, 6, 10.8) [2, 4, 10] {1, 2.2, 2.6}		
	<i>S</i> 2	<i>P</i> ₁	(6, 12, 14) [2, 3, 4]	(8.6, 9, 13.4) [1, 3.5, 8] {3, 5, 7}	_	_	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3, 5, 7]	[4.6, 9, 9.4]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	(6.4, 8, 13.6) [2.2, 4, 5.8]	(8, 12.6, 14.8) [3, 5, 7]	(10.6, 13.4, 14.6) [2, 4, 6]	_	_		
	53	<i>P</i> ₁	(5.6, 8, 10.4) [1.8, 6, 6.2] {2, 3, 4}	(4, 5, 10) [4.4, 5.3, 9]	_	(8, 9, 14) [2, 3.6, 6.8] {2, 6.5, 9}	-	[6, 8, 14]	
		<i>P</i> ₂	-	_	-	(9.8, 12.6, 13) [3.8, 4, 8.2]	-		
	b_j		[2, 3, 4]	[3, 5, 7]	[2, 4, 6]	[2, 6.5, 9]	[1, 2.2, 2.6]		

Table 5 Allocations for the fourth fuzzy efficient solution

References

- 1. Hitchcock FL (1941) The distribution of a product from several sources too numerous locations. J Math Phys 20:224–230
- 2. Koopmans TC (1949) Optimum utilization of transportation system. Econometrica 17:136
- 3. Dantzig GB (1963) Linear programming and extensions. Princeton University Press, New Jersey
- Hammer PL (1970) Time minimizing transportation problems. Naval Res Logist Quart 16:345– 357
- 5. Maio AD, Roveda C (1971) An all zero-one algorithm for a certain class of transportation problems. Oper Res 19:1406–1418
- Bhatia HL (1979) A note on a zero-one time minimizing transportation problem. NZOR 7:159– 165
- 7. Foulds LR, Gibbons PB (1980) New algorithms for the bulk, zero-one time mini-max transportation model. NZOR 8(2)
- Singh S, Chauhan S, Tanwar K (2017) A survey on bulk transportation problem. Int J Adv Res 5(May):1240–1245
- 9. Galler B, Dwyer PS (1957) Translating the method of reduced matrices to machines. Nav Res Logist 4:55–71

- Schell ED (1955) Distribution of a product of several properties. In: 2nd symposium proceedings on linear programming. DCS/controller, H.Q.U.S. Air Force Washington, D.C., pp 615–642
- Junginer W (1993) On representatives of multi-index transportation problems. Eur J Oper Res 66:353–371
- 12. Pandian P, Anuradha G (2010) A new approach for solving solid transportation problems. Appl Math Sci 4(72):3603–3610
- 13. Purusotham S, Murthy MS (2011) An exact algorithm for multi-product bulk transportation problems. Int J Comput Sci Eng 3
- 14. Aneja YP, Nair KPK (1979) Bicriteria transportation problem. Manage Sci 25(1):73-78
- 15. Prakash S, Kumar P, Prasad BVNS, Gupta A (2008) Pareto optimal solutions of a cost-time trade-off bulk transportation problem. Eur J Oper Res 188:85–110
- Glickman TS, Berger PD (1977) Cost/completion-date trade-off in the transportation problem. Oper Res 25:163–168
- 17. Prakash S, Ram PP (1995) A bulk transportation problem with objectives to minimize total cost and duration of transportation. Math Student 64:206–214
- Singh S, Chauhan S, Kuldeep A (2018) Bi-criteria multi-index bulk transportation problem. Ann Pure Appl Math 16(2):479–485
- Chauhan SK, Khanna P (2021) Efficient solution for bi-criteria multi-index bulk transportation problem. In: Proceedings on ICRITO'21. IEEE Explore, pp 1–4
- Chauhan SK, Tuli R, Sindhwani N, Khanna P (2022) Optimal solution of the bulk transportation problem with two criteria and two modes of transportation. In Proceedings on MECON. IEEE Xplore, pp 471–474
- 21. Zadeh LA (1965) Fuzzy sets. Inf Control 8:338-353
- Bellman ER, Zadeh AL (1970) Decision making in fuzzy environment. Manage Sci 17(4):141– 164
- 23. Zimmermann JH (1978) Fuzzy programming and linear programming with several objective functions. Fuzzy Set Syst 1(1):45–55
- 24. Chanas S, Kulej M (1984) A fuzzy linear programming problem with equality constrains. Control Cybern 13:195–201
- Lai YJ, Hwang CL (1992) Fuzzy mathematical programming: methods and applications. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, p 301
- 26. Chanas S, Kolodziejckzy W, Machaj AA (1984) A fuzzy approach to the transportation problem. Fuzzy Set Syst 13(3):211–221
- 27. Chanas S, Kuchta D (1996) A concept of the optimal solution of the transportation problem with fuzzy cost coefficients. Fuzzy Set Syst 82:299–305
- Liu ST, Kao C (2004) Solving fuzzy transportation problems based on extension principle. Eur J Oper Res 153:661–674
- Ahlatcioglu M, Sivri M, Güzel N (2004) Transportation of the fuzzy amounts using the fuzzy cost. J Marmara Pure Appl Sci 8:139–155
- 30. Pandian P, Natarajan G (2010) A new algorithm for finding a fuzzy optimal solution for fuzzy transportation problems. Appl Math Sci 4:79–90
- Sindhwani N, Singh M (2020) A joint optimization based sub-band expediency scheduling technique for MIMO communication system. Wireless Pers Commun 115(3):2437–2455
- Sindhwani N, Singh M (2016) FFOAS: antenna selection for MIMO wireless communication system using firefly optimisation algorithm and scheduling. Int J Wireless Mobile Comput 10(1):48–55
- 33. Sindhwani N, Singh M (2017) Performance analysis of ant colony based optimization algorithm in MIMO systems. In: International conference on wireless communications, signal processing and networking (WiSPNET). IEEE, pp 1587–1593
- 34. OhEigeartaigh M (1982) A fuzzy transportation algorithm. Fuzzy Sets Syst 8:235-243
- 35. Kumar BR, Murugesan S (2012) On fuzzy transportation problem using triangular fuzzy numbers with modified revised simplex method. Int J Eng Sci Technol 4(1):285–294

- Mahdavi-Amiri N, Nasseri SH (2007) Duality results and a dual simplex method for linear programming problems with trapezoidal fuzzy variables. Fuzzy Sets Syst 158(17):1961–1978
- Ebrahimnejad A, Nasseri SH (2009) Using complementary slackness property to solve linear programming with fuzzy parameters. Fuzzy Inform Eng 1(3):233–245

Automatic Candidature Selection by Artificial Natural Language Processing



471

Pooja Singh, Nidhi Sindwani, Shivam Tiwari, and Vivek Jangra

Abstract Finding the right person for the job is a daunting task, especially when we have a large number of job applicants. This will reduce the performance of the team looking for a suitable candidate, the process sometimes takes a long time, and the default "Restart Arrangement and Alignment" program can really help the short course of a short shortlist, which can undoubtedly help to select a competitor and a flexible cycle. The proposed model is capable of dealing with a large number of restatements, first combining classes using a different separator and then the expected set of tasks. Now, candidates can be rescheduled using content-based recommendation, using cosine intimacy and using KNN to split resumes close to a set of expected commitments. In this study and proposed work done on the linear support vector classifier with natural language processing and text classification with the help of algorithm and obtained 79.53% accuracy.

Keywords Resume \cdot Natural language processing \cdot Machine leaning \cdot CV \cdot Automated

1 Introduction

Skill purchasing is an important, complex, and tedious skill within the Human Resources department (HR department). We all know that the level of Indian industry has great potential [1-3]. Not only are there an amazing 1,000,000 people entering the job market every month, but there are also huge profits. India is a country with

P. Singh (🖂)

N. Sindwani · V. Jangra Amity University, Noida, India e-mail: vjangra@amity.edu

S. Tiwari Greater Noida, India

SCSE, Depatt. of CSE, Galgotias University, Greater Noida, India e-mail: pooja17ps@gmail.com; poojasingh@galgotiasuniversity.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_39

a very high number of people who are unemployed or willing to switch to a new job [4]. Obviously, this is an incredibly liquid, huge yet powerful market with many disappointing failures. The most difficult aspect is the lack of a standard design and continuous layout which makes the short submission of the required profiles of the required tasks very troublesome and tedious [5, 6]. Choosing a career person should have background information that will help them understand the function and relevance of the job profile. As there are so many different jobs available in the name, as a result there is a huge demand for one or more jobs, so it is very difficult for the HR department to choose the right candidate for the job profile available, having the option to delete non-functional profiles pre-schedule as it may result in lower investment costs [7]. At present, the problems facing the industry are as follows:

- Differentiating a deserving candidate from the crowd—as India is full of industries and still growing in numbers and it also has many job seekers, it is a difficult job to screen many resumes and get a right person, which ultimately makes the hiring process very slow, and it also costs a huge amount to the company.
- Getting what is required from the resume—the other difficulty faced by the recruiters is that the resumes which they received are not in standard format, like every resume is in different format, so the HR must go through each resume manually and there are chances of mistakes which could lead to losing a deserving candidate.
- Predicting that the candidate will be able to do the job—here the HR has to go through the resume of the candidate and has to match the job description and the content of the resume and decide whether applicant is fit for job.

To solve the problems in selecting a perfect resume for a job role, we build an automated resume screening model by using machine learning. The proposed model's inputs are features absorbed from the applicant's resume, and then it determines the categories. By analyzing job description, the model maps the categorized resume and gives the output which is the most suitable candidate for the job. Our primary commitments are recorded underneath:

- 1. We fostered a mechanized resume suggestion framework.
- 2. AI-based categorization techniques are used to filter the most relevant resume.
- 3. Our experimentation shows that the linear SVM is the best option as compared to the other techniques.

When the uses of forthcoming competitors are gotten, they are exposed to cautious examination by a bunch of devoted screeners. This screening system is vital on the grounds that it straightforwardly influences the nature of the admission and, consequently, the organization benefits. The screeners ordinarily continue as underneath:

(a) Comprehend the necessity for the employment opportunity, as far as the abilities that are obligatory and those that are discretionary however ideal, the experience standards if any, inclination for the area of the up-and-comer and so on. Additionally, note the sort of work that will be proceeded as a feature of the work job.

- (b) Glance through every one of the applications and reject the individuals who do not have the base long stretches of involvement, or the abilities needed for the work.
- (c) Out of the excess up-and-comers, track down the most ideally equipped counterpart for the work. This requires the enrollment specialist to peruse the resume exhaustively and contrast it and the work profile. Since the quantity of up-andcomers who can be met is restricted, the scout needs to make a general judgment on the competitors.

2 Literature Review

For a particular job role, there are many applications, and out of those applications, many are relevant and many are irrelevant to the given post. As the recruiters want the best candidate among the many candidates [1, 8, 9], it become very difficult to shortlist a particular candidate from a pool of candidates. The process involved in matching a resume with the description of a job is same as that of recommendation model, and the mentioned model was proposed by Varian and Resnick [10]. Nowadays, the recommendation is used more often like on e-commerce websites, on IoT [11], on LMS, news recommendation [12], and in music [13]. Ong et al. [14] proposed a nitty gritty review, and it incorporated the various conventions that were utilized by the analyst in the beyond couple of years for the proposal framework [9, 15, 16]. They were examined how the proposal framework generally utilized progressively applications. Suggested management is usually four types of shared, i.e., filtering, content based, knowledge based, and mixed approach, methods [17]. The author [17] spoke of all kinds of suggestions and guidelines for their full functionality. The author in [18] gave an itemized study of work suggestion administration. They mentioned the key steps opted by many organizations for the recruitment process. How the e-enrollment entry is serving to the association, what component of the applicant might prompt getting chosen, and numerous other pertinent enrollment procedure are clarified. In Malinowski et al. [19], the author used expectation-maximization (EM) algorithm, and it works by utilizing the content of the resume and the requirement for the job provided by organization. The author in [20] used a fuzzy model resume content and job description into consideration. A hybrid classifier is used by the authors of Balaji et al. [21]. They utilized data recovery, manual ascribes, and other for work suggesting process.

There have been a few endeavors to computerize different parts of the enlistment interaction [22]. For instance, [3] proposes utilizing strategies like community sifting to suggest applicants coordinating with a task. Singh et al. [23] portrays a technique that utilizes importance models to connect the jargon split between sets of expectations and resumes. In their technique, related sets of responsibilities are distinguished by coordinating with a given applicant set of working responsibilities with an information base of sets of expectations. Then, at that point, resumes coordinating with those sets of responsibilities are utilized to catch jargon that is not unequivocally referenced in the sets of expectations. These techniques expect the presence of physically named importance rankings. Then again, our technique does not expect the presence of importance rankings for preparing. In [5, 20], community sifting measures are joined with content-based similitude measures for better positioning. Nonetheless, a large portion of these investigations are performed on manufactured information and not on certifiable unstructured continues and sets of responsibilities. There is an assemblage of work that considers individual inclinations and group elements for staffing [11, 24]. In our work, we do not check out joining perspectives, and choices are made exclusively dependent on the expertise match of the possibility to the expected set of responsibilities. There is likewise work zeroing in only on data extraction from resumes [17]. Rather than past work, we portray a whole framework for supporting screeners, utilizing a blend of data separated from resumes and recovery methods to assist the screeners with achieving their errands quicker. Specifically, we show that we can improve recovery execution utilizing data separated from resumes. Likewise, not at all like them we remove insight for every expertise. Our work is unique in relation to that of prior proposed frameworks, as in the greater part of the current framework a task is suggested to the applicant dependent on the CV and its accuracy is low. For further improvisation, we worked on a different model which has two phases: The first is to categorize CVs in classes, and the second is ranking of candidate on the basis of job description and text of the CV.

3 Problem Statement

Today the serious issue being looked across the business is the way to get the right ability, utilizing insignificant assets over the web and in negligible time. As depicted in Chap. 1, the following are the significant difficulties that are needed to be survived, to carry efficiencies to the total interaction.

- Eliminating the irrelevant candidate.
- Getting insights from the resume.
- Acknowledging that the applicant can do the given work or not before onboarding.

The purpose of this project is to give an automated model which can do the above-mentioned work with no human intervention. The model will help the HRs or recruiters to filter the right resume from a heap of resumes; the model will not depend on the format of the resume rather it looks at the content of resume; filters the best candidate from among the others by utilizing features of the CV and the requirement provided by the company [5]. The technique used in this is supervised learning which helps the model to categorize the resumes. The steps used for the classification purpose are as follows:

1. Perform named entity recognition, natural language processing, and characterization of text by using *N*-gram text utilizing *n*-grams.

- 2. The arrangement will give a criticism circle conclusion to change/work on the precision by consolidating the input relating to the inaccurately screened profiles.
- 3. Use classification based on distance metric.

4 Methodology

The main focus of this research work is to select the right applicant for the bulk of the applications. The modified methodology for this work is shown in Fig. 2. The model presented is divided into two steps (Fig. 1):

- (i) Prepare
- (ii) Inference and deploy.







Fig. 2 Methodology

A Dataset Used

We downloaded the dataset from an online portal which is Kaggle. The data is in comma-separated values (CSV) format. It has three columns which are Resume, Category, and ID. Here ID refers to the serial number of the CV, Resume contains the content of the resume, and Category refers to the domain of the candidate.

- (a) Preprocessing: Cleansing of dataset is performed in this step and also removal of irrelevant data or character like the extra spaces, special characters, single letters, etc. After performing the preprocessing, we are left with a clean data with no irrelevant characters. Tokenization of the dataset is done by utilizing the NLTK tokenizer [25]. After that stop words removing, lemmatization and stemming. Firstly, the dataset is imported, and then the cleansing is performed on the content of the CV that removed the irrelevant character from the dataset. Information masking was performed as follows:
 - String: \x
 - String for escape sequence like \b, \a, \n, \t
 - Numbers
 - Remove all single letter words
 - Email addresses
 - Stop words were masked
 - Lemmatization.
- (b) Removing stop words: The stop words, for example, and, the, was, and so on, are regularly showed up in content, and it does not; therefore, we removed these types of words. The process of removing the stop words is as follows:
 - Firstly, we tokenize the processed content in single tokens and after that we store these tokens into an array.
 - Then for each word, it allocates an array of stop words from the NLTK library.
 - (i) We import stop words from the nltk.corpus.
 - (ii) Then we fetch the "English stop words".
 - (iii) The outcome of the stop words is an array of 181 stop words, and this can be verified by using running a command which is len (one Set Of Stop Words) and print(oneSetOfStopWords).
 - Then we check the availability of word in stop word list, and if we found anything in it, then we filter it from the array.
 - The above step is looped till the end of the array.
 - The outcome of the above operation is an array with no stop words.

B Stemming

It is the process of reducing a word to a base word or root word. It can be a single word or a group of words. For example, if we see words like sending, sent, and send, these words are of different tenses, but they all have a same root which is "send". In the same way if we see another word like play, plays, and playing, here the stem word for these words is "play".

C Lemmatization

The purpose of both stemming and lemmatization is same. The difference between lemmatization and stemming comes when we see the process behind both the techniques. In stemming, the algorithm just chop ending of a word to get a stem or root word, but in lemmatization the algorithm understands the meaning of the word and gives a root word which is known as lemma. If we see the word better, then the stemming technique will not work here as the root word for better is good, but if we use lemmatization, then it will give accurate output. Steps involved in lemmatization are as follows:

- Firstly, text is converted to list which contain words.
- Arrange the words in alphabetical order.
- Lastly make a group of the lemmas and the word forms.

Now we perform feature extraction. We applied TF-IDF to the preprocessed feature extraction dataset [26]. Then we fetched the organized information and performed highlight extraction using TF-IDF. AI-based grouping models or training computations need an appropriately sized mathematical vector to handle them. Machine learning classifiers have not enjoyed content in a long time. Thus, in the preprocessing step, the text is translated into a vector structure of the required equivalent length.

We have used some techniques to get the features, these techniques are termfrequency inverse-document frequency, bags of words, etc. We used bags of words in a way that for every resume, we take the frequency of words into consideration and the order of the occurrence of that word is not taken into consideration. We have also calculated the TF-IDF for every word which is there in the resume, and it is done with the help of scikit-learn:

- Sublinear df is set to true to use logarithmic frequency structures.
- Min df is the lowest occurrence of a word in the set.
- The value 12 is assigned to the norm because the feature vector must have Euclidean units.
- The range of gram is set to (1, 2), and this means that both the bi gram and unigram are taken into consideration.
- To remove irrelevant words, we used stop words which is set to English.
- A Inference and Deployment

Here the preprocessed data and the extracted features and the description of the role are compared, and as an output, we get a resume which is suitable for the job role.

5 Experimentation and Analysis

We have built two solutions for the problem: The first one is the classification in which the resumes are categorized with respect to the category of the resume like to which class it belongs. The second one is the recommendation system which compares the description and the content of the CV and returns the resumes which is most suitable for the job role. The output of the model is a list which contains the filtered candidates.

Classification

The classification was finished utilizing four unique models, and they all have different accuracies.

Random Forest (RF) [27]: Random forest is an ML technique which is helpful in solving classification and regression. It works in a way that it merges many classifiers to get a solution for a complex problem, and it has a lot of decision trees.

Multinomial Naïve Bayes (NB) [28]: Naïve Bayes classifier is a group of basic "probabilistic classifiers" in view of Bayes' hypothesis with solid freedom presumptions between the highlights.

Logistic Regression (LR) [24]: Logistic regression is a classification model which is used for linear and binary classification problems.

Linear Support Vector Classifier (linear SVM): It is a supervised ML classifier, and it is defined by an isolating hyperplane which helps to distinguish between the classes. Example of SVM can be a data which has two classes like positive and negative, and then the output of the SVM will be a single straight line between these two classes. Each side of the line represents a class which is positive or negative.

Firstly, we start our experimentation process with random forest. The extracted features which we get from TF-IDF is passed into the random forest classifier to get the prediction, and the random forest attains an accuracy of 37.99%. As it is clearly visible that the result is not satisfactory, we planned to go for another classifier which is Naïve Bayes, and it reached an accuracy of 43.39% which is quite better than the random forest classifier. We can clearly see that the NB missed approximately half of the resumes. Then we utilized SVM, and it gives an accuracy of 79.53%.

We can clearly see in Table 1 that SVM performs the best among the other classifiers, and it gives an accuracy of 79.53%. Since the accuracy of SVM is good, we continue to proceed with it and present an accuracy matric which is shown in Fig. 3.

R Resume Recommendation

experiment

Suggestion model is intended to accept position portrayal and CVs as info and give the rundown of resume which are nearest to the given expected set of responsibilities.

Table 1 Result of different Paper Author Classifier Accuracy Breiman, L Random forest 0.3799 [27] [28] Rish, I., et al., Multinomial Naïve 0.4339 Bayes Nasrabadi, N. M Logistic regression 0.6140 [24] Current Linear support vector 0.7953 machine



Fig. 3 Accuracy matrix of model

This is finished by utilizing two methodologies: (i) matching the content of the resume with the job description and (ii) K-nearest neighbors.

Resume Recommendation

The proposal model is intended to accept position disclosures and CVs as information and provide their resume list closest to the expected set of tasks. This is eliminated using two methods: (i) matching the contents of the resume with the job description and (ii) K close neighbors. Content-based recommender: Considering this is the circumstance of chronicle resemblance recognizing verification, we have gone with the content-based recommender where job description outfitted by the business is composed with the substance of resumes in the space and the top (n being configurable) organizing with resumes are endorsed to the spotter. The model takes the purged continue information and set of working responsibilities and joins the two into a solitary informational index and afterward figures the cosine closeness between the set of working responsibilities and CVs.

- 1. K-nearest neighbors: In this model, the nearest K neighbor is used to see the CVs closest to the expected order of obligations, with all the considerations, CVs matching next to a given set of performance credits. However, in order to make JD and CVs on the same scale, we have used an open library called "gensim", and this library creates a given text drawing at a given word limit. Therefore in order to achieve JD and CVs on the scale of related words, this library was used to compile JD and CVs, and after that, at that time, k-NN was used to obtain CVs that eagerly planned the JD given. Content-based recommendation: Considering this state of authenticity similarity to authentication history, we are accompanied by a content-based recommendation in which the business description included in the business is combined with the restart space and more (*n* adjustable) redesign edits verified locally. The model takes a continuous refined information and set of work commitments, combines both the information index alone, and then calculates the cosine correlation between the set of work commitments and CVs.
- 2. K-nearest neighbors-content-based recommender: In this model, the nearest K neighbor is used to see the CVs closest to the expected order of obligations, with all the considerations, CVs matching next to a given set of performance credits.

However, in order to make JD and CVs on the same scale, we have used an open library called "gensim", and this library creates a given text drawing at a given word limit. Therefore in order to achieve JD and CVs on the scale of related words, this library was used to compile JD and CVs, and after that, at that time, KNN was used to obtain CVs that eagerly planned the JD given.

3. Suggestions: Arranged models are generally suitable for primary level 10 review of summaries by the elective agent. This helps scouts to request resumes on an as-needed basis and effectively recognize the resumes that best fit their job structure.

This model will help the enrollment specialist to expedite the selection of profiles while ensuring the validity of the selection system, since they will have the option to review a large number of resumes quickly and with the proper adjustment, which would not have been possible for a human being. Do it continuously. This will help make the hiring process productive and with a lot of confidence in identifying the right skills. Similarly, it will help the explorer reduce the asset spent on recognizing the correct skills that make a bike smart. At the next level, the model positions resume against an expected set of responsibilities as appropriate, making it easy to provide the audience with a list of resumes based on their relevance to the job. The offer made by the model is currently for individual businesses, but it will be further enhanced to target the specific model and industry, which will make it more successful and provide better suggestions.

6 Conclusion

Numerous occupations can be obtained as a result of occupational relationships. Identifying huge newcomer applications in resume pools is a delight for any organization today. The most popular way to submit a beginner resume is passive, extensible, and abusive of resources. To overcome these challenges, we proposed an upgraded AI-based model that recommends reasonable candidates' HR resumes considering a given commitment position. The proposed model proceeded in two steps. First, divide your resume into groups. Second, we propose to act in accordance with a given assignment of work duty and the correspondence of records. The proposed approach properly searches for CV encounters and semantics and provides an accuracy of 78.53% with a linear SVM classifier. Model representations can be updated using important learning models such as convolutional neural networks, recurrent neural networks, or long-term memory. If your industry generates numerous resumes, you can use the proposed approach to generate industry-leading models. Including space experts such as HR masters will help build more accurate models, and analysis of HR competencies will help develop more iterative models.

References

- 1. Boon C, Den Hartog DN, Lepak DP (2019) A systematic review of human resource management system and their measurement. J Manage
- Markoulli MP, Lee CISG, Byington E, Felps WA (2017) Mapping human resource management: reviewing the field and charting future directions. Hum Resour Manage Rev 27(3):367–396. ISSN 1053-4822. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2016.10.001
- 3. Maheshwary S, Misra H (2018) Matching resumes to jobs via deep siamese network. In: Companion proceedings of the the web conference 2018, international world wide web conferences steering committee, pp 87–88
- 4. Ihsan Z, Furnham A (2018) The new technologies in personality assessment: a review. Consult Psychol J: Pract Res 70(2):147–166. https://doi.org/10.1037/cpb0000106
- Lin Y, Lei H, Addo PC, Li X (2016) Machine learned resume-job matching solution 1–8. arXiv: 1607.07657
- Roy PK, Singh JP, Nag A (2018b) Finding active expert users for question routing in community question answering sites. In: International conference on machine learning and data mining in pattern recognition. Springer, pp 440–451
- 7. Zhang L, Fei W, Wang L (2015) Pj matching model of knowledge workers. Procedia Comput Sci 60:1128–1137
- Roy PK, Singh JP, Baabdullah AM, Kizgin H, Rana NP (2018a) Identifying reputation collectors in community question answering (cqa) sites: exploring the dark side of social media. Int J Inf Manage 42:25–35
- Singh P et al (2021) SARS-Cov-2 detection using deep learning techniques on the basis of clinical reports. In: 9th international conference on reliability, Infocom technologies and optimization (trends and future directions) (ICRITO). IEEE, pp 1–5
- 10. Resnick P, Varian HR (1997) Recommender systems. Commun ACM 40:56-59
- Goap A, Sharma D, Shukla AK, Krishna CR (2018) An IoT based smart irrigation management system using machine learning and open source technologies. Comput Electron Agric 155:41– 49. ISSN 0168-1699. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compag.2018.09.040
- Okura S, Tagami Y, Ono S, Tajima A (2017) Embedding-based news recommendation for millions of users. In: Proceedings of the 23rd ACM SIGKDD international conference on knowledge discovery and data mining, pp 1933–1942. https://doi.org/10.1145/3097983.309 8108
- Khanal SS, Prasad P, Alsadoon A et al (2020) A systematic review: machine learning based recommendation systems for e-learning. Educ Inf Technol 25:2635–2664. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s10639-019-10063-9
- 14. Ong K, Haw S-C, Ng K-W (2019) Deep learning based-recommendation system: an overview on models, datasets, evaluation metrics, and future trends. In: Proceedings of the 2019 2nd international conference on computational intelligence and intelligent systems
- Sharma H, Singh P, Bhardwaj A (2022) Breast cancer detection: comparative analysis of machine learning classification techniques. Int Conf Emerg Smart Comput Inform (ESCI) 2022:1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ESCI53509.2022.9758188
- Ratnaparkhi ST, Singh P, Tandasi A, Sindhwani N (2021) Comparative analysis of classifiers for criminal identification system using face recognition. In: 9th international conference on reliability, Infocom technologies and optimization (trends and future directions) (ICRITO). IEEE, pp 1–6
- Yi X, Allan J, Croft WB (2007) Matching resumes and jobs based on relevance models. In: Proceedings of the 30th annual international ACM SIGIR conference on research and development in information retrieval, ACM. pp 809–810
- Al-Otaibi ST, Ykhlef M (2012) A survey of job recommender systems. Int J Phys Sci 7:5127– 5142
- Malinowski J, Keim T, Wendt O, Weitzel T (2006) Matching people and jobs: a bilateral recommendation approach. In: Proceedings of the 39th annual Hawaii international conference on system sciences (HICSS'06). IEEE, pp 137c

- Kaya I, Çolak M, Terzi F (2019) A comprehensive review of fuzzy multi criteria decision making methodologies for energy policy making. Energy Strategy Rev 24:207–228. ISSN 2211-467X. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esr.2019.03.003
- BalajiTK, Annavarapu CSR, Bablani A (2021) Machine learning algorithms for social media analysis: a survey. Comput Sci Rev 40:100395. ISSN 1574-0137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cos rev.2021.100395
- Anwar K, Siddiqui J, Saquib Sohail S (2019) Machine learning techniques for book recommendation: an overview (March 20, 2019). In :Proceedings of international conference on sustainable computing in science, technology and management (SUSCOM). Amity University Rajasthan, Jaipur, India. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3356349
- Singh JP, Irani S, Rana NP, Dwivedi YK, Saumya S, Roy PK (2017) Predicting the helpfulness of online consumer reviews. J Bus Res 70:346–355
- Freire MN, de Castro LN (2021) e-Recruitment recommender systems: a systematic review. Knowl Inf Syst 63:1–20
- 25. Chowdhary KR (2020) Natural language processing. In: Fundamentals of artificial intelligence. Springer, New Delhi
- Dang NC, Moreno-García MN, De la Prieta F (2020) Sentiment analysis based on deep learning: a comparative study. Electronics 9:483. https://doi.org/10.3390/electronics9030483
- AlAmrani Y, Lazaar M, El Kadiri KE (2018) Random forest and support vector machine based hybrid approach to sentiment analysis. Procedia Comput Sci. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs. 2018.01.150
- Cunha T, Soares C, de Carvalho ACPLF (2018) Metalearning and recommender systems: a literature review and empirical study on the algorithm selection problem for collaborative filtering. Inform Sci 423:128–144. ISSN 0020-0255

Vulnerability Assessment of Cryptocurrency Wallet and Exchange Websites



Saba Khanum D, Dishika Bisht, Kirti Kashyap, and Muskan Mehta

Abstract With the great rise in Crypto, the future of blockchain has become susceptible to security threats. These security vulnerabilities allow attackers to compromise sensitive data and manipulate legitimate websites for malware attacks. In this paper, we observe threats and vulnerabilities in blockchain-based websites. By the use of security testing skills and software, we discover severe categories of security vulnerabilities in web applications. To carry out the security testing, we used tools such as, Nmap, Whatweb, and Uniscan, whereas the scans were carried in the OWASP's Zed attack proxy and Nikto tools. After the scanning process, these tools identify the low, medium, high-level risks, and vulnerabilities and configure the overall security analysis for these web applications. This research puts forth the most common vulnerabilities faced by blockchain-based applications and contributes in reducing the attacks and risk in future.

Keywords Vulnerability assessment · Blockchain websites · Risk analysis · Blockchain wallets

1 Introduction

Blockchain technology has transformed the way that we work and live. Crypto currencies are one such popular application of utilizing the blockchain. The great rise in Crypto exchanges and wallets has become susceptible to security threats altogether. The security vulnerabilities allow attackers to compromise sensitive data and manipulate legitimate websites and wallets for malware. Attackers use these vulnerabilities to exploit various cryptocurrency websites. There are many instances where the cryptocurrency websites were attacked for data breach and cyber-attacks, making this technology vulnerable to cyber-attacks even keeping in mind its powerful security factor. The attacks and breaches reported in last one decade is increasing and this

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_40

S. Khanum $(\boxtimes) \cdot D$. Bisht \cdot K. Kashyap \cdot M. Mehta

MSIT, New Delhi, India

e-mail: saba@msit.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

questions the integrity and security of data put in blockchain applications. Vulnerability assessment is one such way for overcoming this problem. It is a security evaluation procedure which is performed by ethical hackers or security professionals to assess the security strength of cryptocurrency websites. Vulnerability assessment and analysis for cryptocurrency websites signifies the requirement for the critical observation and security check of the web servers, database servers, and access points to eliminate the possibilities of security breaches and exploitation of the investor's assets. The found vulnerabilities can be discovered and prevented by executing vulnerability assessment as it helps to find if any system is open to any vulnerabilities, allocates risk levels to those vulnerabilities, and suggests mitigation.

1.1 Motivation

Blockchain is a large database running over millions of devices and is open to anyone. Crypto currencies are one such popular application of utilizing the blockchain technology. The advantages of blockchain promises a bright endeavour, but at the same time, the breaches happening in last one decade endangers this bright future. It has been observed from grey literature and bibliographic databases that crypto bots, crypto mining and crypto currency breaches are happening all around the world. The motivation behind this research is to predetermine and get exposed to the threats and vulnerabilities in the existing blockchain-based websites.

1.2 Contribution

- This research paper does the scanning of ten blockchain websites and highlight the common vulnerability found. The contribution is as follows.
- Identification of the root cause of the vulnerabilities in websites.
- Prioritizing and analysing the risk and vulnerabilities found in crypto websites by assigning a high- to low-risk score to each vulnerability. The factors included, viz. what data is at risk, severity of an attack, potential damage as a result of the vulnerability, etc.
- Summarization of the characteristics of various attack methods and defence methods.
- Determining the most effective path for mitigation of each vulnerability and attack.

Blockchain technology has transformed the way that we work and live. Crypto currencies are one such popular application of utilizing the blockchain. The great rise in crypto exchanges and wallets has become susceptible to security threats altogether. The security vulnerabilities allow attackers to compromise sensitive data and manipulate legitimate websites and wallets for malware. Attackers use these vulnerabilities to exploit various cryptocurrency websites. There are many instances where the cryptocurrency websites were attacked for data breach and cyber-attacks, making this technology vulnerable to cyber-attacks even keeping in mind its powerful security factor. The attacks and breaches reported in last one decade is increasing and this questions the integrity and security of data put in blockchain applications. Vulnerability assessment is one such way for overcoming this problem. It is a security evaluation procedure which is performed by ethical hackers or security professionals to assess the security strength of cryptocurrency websites. Vulnerability assessment and analysis for cryptocurrency websites signifies the requirement for the critical observation and security check of the web servers, database servers, and access points to eliminate the possibilities of security breaches and exploitation of the investor's assets. The found vulnerabilities can be discovered and prevented by executing vulnerability assessment as it helps to find if any system is open to any vulnerabilities, allocates risk levels to those vulnerabilities, and suggests mitigation.

2 Literature Review

Patel [1] presented the survey to search out the security loopholes in an organization using vulnerability assessment and penetration techniques. Their paper describes the types of vulnerabilities, provides an outline of VAPT, tools used for vulnerability assessment to secure the organization from cyber-attack and also suggests preventive measures against OWASP top ten vulnerabilities'. Devi and Kumar [2] examined the vulnerabilities of web applications using tools like OWASP ZAP, Nikto, and Nmap. They have performed the vulnerability analysis and assessment by using the testing tools such as OWASP Zed Attack Proxy and Nikto scan to find the security loopholes in the web application. Khera et al. [3] discussed the various vulnerability assessment tools for finding vulnerabilities in the system and explained the importance of vulnerability assessment and penetration testing to secure the organization from various cyber-attacks. Shinde and Ardhapurkar [4] examined the various web application vulnerabilities corresponding to attack types. Their paper explains the difference between vulnerability assessment and penetration testing. Vulnerability assessment is the systematic approach to discover the vulnerabilities in the system while penetration testing performs to exploit the vulnerabilities in the system in a same way as an attacker would do and thus it helps to identify many security loopholes in the application. Nagpure and Kurkure [5] proposed the comparative analysis of some vulnerability assessment tools including OWASP Zed Attack Proxy (ZAP), Burp suit, and acunetix. They have also performed the vulnerability assessment and penetration testing in web applications. Vibhandik and Bose [6] introduced the new testing approach for performing the vulnerability assessment by using a combination of Nikto and W3AF tools. They have also explained the importance of selecting the appropriate set of tools for finding the web application vulnerabilities.

2.1 Tools Used for Vulnerability Assessment on Blockchain-Based Websites

The life cycle of the vulnerability assessment tools (VAPT) process examines various VAPT tools for finding vulnerabilities in any system. This research paper does vulnerability assessment on ten cryptocurrency web applications by using a set of VAPT tools. The tools are required to test the security level of an information system to search for security breaches or loopholes. Following are the tools used to scan for the vulnerabilities:

- Uniscan: This vulnerability scanning tool uses built-in plugins and modules to perform the scanning. It can be used for information gathering tasks, such as web fingerprinting, server fingerprinting, and Search Engine Dorking including Google, and Bing Dorking.
- **Nikto**: A popular web vulnerability scanner that scans out the website and server for known misconfiguration and security breaches.
- **Nmap**: This is an open-source tool used for host discovery, port scanning, and vulnerability scanning.
- Whatweb: Whatweb is a web scanner written in the Ruby language that identifies the architecture and other information about the web application such as web servers, and embedded devices.
- **OWASP ZAP (Zed Attack Proxy)**: This Open Web Application Security Project ZAP scanner actively analyses the risk levels and defines the vulnerabilities in the system.
- SQL MAP: This open-source penetration tool defines the vulnerabilities in the SQL databases and manages to sneak out all the available information in the SQL databases.

2.2 Wallets and Exchanges Websites Used for Finding the Vulnerabilities

In order to find the vulnerabilities in blockchain-based applications, the blockchain wallets and blockchain exchanges based web applications are identified and after that scanning and assessment is done using the tools mentioned in Sect. 2.1. Below mentioned table lists the wallet and exchange websites.

3 Methodology

To perform the vulnerability assessment first the VAPT tools are identified (Sect. 2.1) then the target websites are explored (Sect. 2.2). After identification each websites are



Fig. 1 Process of vulnerability assessment

scanned on all mentioned tools. The process of scanning and assessment is mentioned in this section.

3.1 Method Applied to Do Vulnerability Assessment on Websites

Vulnerability assessments is the technique to locate and report the weaknesses or loopholes in a particular system. This assessment provides a way to resolve and detect security problems and security breaches before they get further exploited beyond repair. It is a systematic analysis of the weaknesses in a system, which evaluates whether this particular system can withhold further security levels and recommends remediation for the same.

Figure 1 describes the steps involved in the process of the vulnerability assessment that helped in the formation of a structure for analysing the security threat assessment. The steps involve the discovery of such websites and having a complete understanding of their architecture, evaluating and identifying the attack vectors by scanning these websites using various tools, reporting and documenting the findings from those scans, and providing mitigation for those vulnerabilities [7].

3.2 Implementation and Analysis

All the required scan is executed on kali linux, identification of the potential vulnerabilities and analysis of the website is done using uniscan, nmap, nikto, and sqlmap. After a complete understanding of Exchange and Wallet, seven well-established crypto websites and three previously hacked Crypto websites scanned for information gathering of the web applications. Identification of all the technologies used by websites such as all javaScript libraries, web servers, and embedded devices are scanned using Whatweb. Comprehension of the security dynamic, triggering the risk level of the vulnerabilities are implemented on zap scan.

S. No	Blockchain wallets websites and blockchain exchange/websites
1	https://www.atomic.io/
2	https://www.poly.network/#/
3	https://ethereum.org/en/
4	https://www.blockchain.com/
5	https://bitcoin.org/en/
6	https://www.kucoin.com/
7	https://coincheck.com/
8	https://wazirx.com/
9	https://www.binance.com/en
10	https://crypto.com/

Table 1List ofblockchain-based websites

 Table 2
 List the vulnerabilities found through ZAP tool

S. No	ZAP scan listed the common vulnerabilities found across 10 websites
1	CSP: wildcard directive
2	CSP: style-src unsafe inline
3	CSP: script-src unsafe inline
4	X-frame options header not set
5	Absence of anti CSRF tokens
6	Cross domain JavaScript source file inclusion
7	Secure pages include mixed content
8	Cookie without same site attribute
9	Incomplete or no cache control
10	X-content type option header missing

Table 2 shows the vulnerabilities found after scanning the blockchain dependent websites as mentioned in Table 1. It is essential to make note here that no vulnerability is found in the scan of websites using the tools uniscan, nmap, nikto, and sqlmap. But, the websites are prone to attack, viz. XSS Attack, XSSI attack, Data Injection attack, clickjacking attack, CSRF attack, Man in middle attack, cache poisoning attack, file inclusion attack, and MIME sniffing attack [8–10].

3.3 Mitigation

 Measures taken for previously hacked websites (https://www.kucoin.com/, https:// coincheck.com/). Mitigated security system after the hack, "Server Banner" has changed from "nginx" to "IAS/1.4.2.3-1.17.3" which may suggest a WAF, LOAD BANNER, or PROXY in the place. A web application firewall protects the web applications by monitoring the traffic between the web application and the Internet.

- Use of Load Balancers and Web Proxy Servers is to distribute client connection requests, provide load balancing and failover across the cluster, and provide security by filtering the LAN addresses from external users.
- The found vulnerabilities are prone to the attacks as described in Fig. 3, thereby by performing proper security auditing and attaining a legal consent from these blockchain companies to penetrate their servers and derive the security threats and remediate those vulnerabilities, these websites can attain an overall security check.

4 Result and Conclusion

In the below given matrices the results obtained after all the scans and assessment is presented. Figure 2 represents the risk matrix of vulnerabilities with respect to the websites in which they were found. There are a total 12 websites seven of which are cryptocurrency exchanges and other five are cryptocurrency wallets. We listed a total 10 vulnerabilities which were found common in all these websites. After that we categorized them in high, medium and low risks as per the results found in ZAP scan. H defines high risk; M defines medium risk; and L defines low risk. According to the results none of the vulnerabilities was found to be at high risk, some of them at medium risk and majority of them at low risk.

Representing the risk levels (M: medium, L: low, H: high) in each cryptocurrency website along with the name of the vulnerabilities. For example, blockchain.com has medium level risk vulnerabilities viz CSP-wildcard directive, CSP-style-src unsafe inline, x-frameoption header not set and low level risk is absence of anti-csrf tokens.

Figure 3 representing the attacks and vulnerabilities found in the cryptocurrency websites. For examples, the websites attacked with MIME sniffing attack and have x-content type option header missing vulnerability are bitcoin, polynetwork, coincheck, ethereum, and atomic.

5 Future Scope

Vulnerability assessment for cryptocurrency is a vast technique in cybersecurity. Blockchain technology is used to store any type of data, which opens up the potential for serious vulnerabilities in any system. Companies require blockchain pen testers to find the vulnerabilities before they're exploited. Understanding the security architecture and being able to perform a VAPT on such webapps allows a firsthand experience in analysing the security frameworks and testing of big blockchain systems. By performing a security audit, we get a detail knowledge of the security

Vulnerabilities Websites	CSP : Wildcard Directive	CSP : style-src unsafe inline	CSP :script-src unsafe inline	X-frame option header not set	Absence of Anti- CSRF Tokens	Cross-domain JavaScript source file inclusion	Secure pages include mixed content	Cookie without same site attribute	Incomplete or no cache control	X-content type option header missing
blockchain.com	М	М		М	L					
binance.com	м	м	м			L		L	L	L
crypto.com	М	М	м			L		L	L	L
m.kucoin.com	М	М	м			L		L	L	
coincheck.com					L	L	М	L	L	L
wazirx.com								L	L	
bitcoin.com				М	L	L			L	L
poly.network	M					L			L	L
etherium.com					L				L	L
blockchain.com(wallet)	М	М			L				L	
bitcoin.com(wallet)				М	L	L			L	L
atomic.io	М				L				L	L

Fig. 2 Risk matrix

architecture and can further perform a security audit for small scale companies with the help of open-source tools. In future public, private, and consortium blockchain threats and vulnerabilities can be categorized.

BLOCKCHAIN	BINANCE	CRYPTO	KUCOIN	COINCHE CK	WAZIR	BITCOIN	POLYNET WORK	ETHERIU M	BLOCKCH AIN WALLET	BITCOIN WALLET	ATOMIC
BL	BN	CR	KU	CN	WZ	BT	PL	ET	BLW	BTW	AT
Attack vs Vulnerability vs Websites	CSP: Wildcard Directve	CSP: Style-src unsafe inline	CSP:script- isrc unsafe inline	X-Frame option header not set	Absence of Anti- CSRF Tokens	Cross domain javascript source file inclusion	secure pages include mixed content	cookie without same site attribute	incomplte or no cache control	X-content type option header missing	
XSS Attack	BL, BN, CR, KU, PL, BLW, AT	BL, BN, CR, KU, BLW	BN, CR, KU							CN, BT, PL, ET, AT	
XSSI Attack						BN, CR, CN, PL		BN, CR, CN, WZ			
Data Injection Attack	BL, BN, CR, KU, PL, BLW										
Clickjacking Attack				BL, BT, BTW							
CSRF Attack					BL, CN, BT, ET,			BN, CR, CN, WZ			
Man-in-the- middle							<u>CN</u>				
Timing Attack								BN, CR, CN, WZ			
Cache poisoning software attack									<u>WZ,</u> ET,AT		
File inclusion Attack						BN, CR, CN, PL					
MIME Sniffing Attack										<u>BT, PL,</u> <u>CN, ET,</u> <u>AT</u>	

Fig. 3 Attack versus vulnerabilities versus websites matrix

References

- Patel K (2019) A survey on vulnerability assessment and penetration testing for secure communication. In: 3rd international conference on trends in electronics and informatics (ICOEI), pp 320–325. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICOEI.2019.8862767
- Devi RS, Kumar MM (2020) Testing for security weakness of web applications using ethical hacking. In: 4th international conference on trends in electronics and informatics (ICOEI), vol 48184, pp 354361. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICOEI48184.2020.9143018
- Khera Y, Kumar D, Sujay, Garg N (2019) Analysis and impact of vulnerability assessment and penetration testing. In: International conference on machine learning, big data, cloud and parallel computing COMITCon, pp 525–530
- Shinde PS, Ardhapurkar SB (2016) Cyber security analysis using vulnerability assessment and penetration testing. In: World conference on futuristic trends in research and innovation for social welfare (Startup Conclave), pp 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/STARTUP.2016.7583912
- Nagpure S, Kurkure S (2017) Vulnerability assessment and penetration testing of web application. In: International conference on computing, communication, control and automation (ICCUBEA), pp 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCUBEA.2017.8463920
- Vibhandik R, Bose AK (2015) Vulnerability assessment of web applications—a testing approach. In: Forth international conference on e-technologies and networks for development (ICeND), pp 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICeND.2015.7328531
- Daud NI, Abu Bakar KA, Md Hasan MS (2014) A case study on web application vulnerability scanning tools. In: Science and information conference, pp 595–600. https://doi.org/10.1109/ SAI.2014.6918247

- Aarya PS, Rajan A, Sachin KPS, Gopi R, Sreenu G (2018) Web scanning: existing techniques and future. In: Second international conference on intelligent computing and control systems (ICICCS), pp 123–128. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCONS.2018.8662934
- Nirmal K, Janet B, Kumar R (2018) Web application vulnerabilities—the hacker's treasure. In: International conference on inventive research in computing applications (ICIRCA), pp 58–62. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICIRCA.2018.8597221
- 10. Najera-Gutierrez G, Ansari JA (2018) Web penetration testing with Kali Linux: explore the methods and tools of ethical hacking with Kali Linux. Packt Publishing Ltd.

Greedy Theory Using Improved Performance Prim's Algorithm, Big Bang Speedup of the Bellman–Ford Algorithm



Tejinder Kaur[®], Vidhu Kiran[®], Abhinav Ahlawat[®], and Nandini Verma[®]

Abstract In simple words, it is mainly used to solve a problem in which the best option has to be selected from the available options at each step. An algorithm is designed to find the best solution for a problem. It is used to find the shortest path from the starting point to the target in a weighted graph. A graph in which the distance or value from one point to another is known, that is, the length of the line joining all the points is known in it. Let us say we are trying to find the shortest route from your house to your friend's house and you know the distances between different paths across the city. Now if you consider the different locations as a vertices (point) and the path between them as edges (the line joining the points), we can design a weighted graph. Given a set of cities and the distance between every pair of cities, the problem is to find the shortest possible route that visits every city exactly once and returns to the starting point. It does a blind search, so a lot of time is wasted in processing. It cannot handle negative edges. This leads to the acyclic graph and mostly fails to find the correct shortest path. We need to keep an eye on those vertices which are visited once. Note the difference between the Hamiltonian cycle and the TSP. The problem with the Hamiltonian cycle is if there exists a tour that visits every city once. Here, we know that there exists a Hamiltonian tour (since the graph is complete) and that in fact many such tours exist, the problem is to find a minimum weight Hamiltonian cycle.

V. Kiran e-mail: vidhu.kiran@chitkara.edu.in

A. Ahlawat e-mail: abhinav1790.be20@chitkara.edu.in

N. Verma e-mail: nandini0481.be20@chitkara.edu.in

The original version of this chapter was revised: The authors affiliation has been changed to "Chitkara University Institute of Engineering & Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India". The correction to this chapter is available at https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_58

T. Kaur $(\boxtimes) \cdot V$. Kiran \cdot A. Ahlawat \cdot N. Verma

Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India e-mail: kaur.tejinder@chitkara.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023, 493 corrected publication 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_41

Keywords Path · Shortest · Greedy algorithm · City · Route · Prim's algorithm

1 Introduction

Greedy algorithm is a very simple algorithmic process that makes decisions based on currently available information to solve complex multilevel problems without worrying about the future [1]. It means that while finding a solution to a problem which is divided into several steps by a greedy algorithm, it is thought that—Which is the simplest and easiest-to-implement best solution at the moment? It is not considered, how will this solution affect the next steps in the problem? [2]. The Greedy algorithm is a simple, intuitive, simple-to-use algorithm used in optimization problems. Greed's algorithm always takes the best immediate solution when looking for answers. One of the main reasons for using it is to get the most viable solution right away [3].

Recursive algorithms play a big part in all the programming we do. It is not necessary to use recursion for simple computational problems, but if we define the algorithm recursively, it becomes much easier to write, study and check for errors. Recursive algorithm requires very less line of code as it executes the same procedure over and over again on different data [4]. The following conditions must be fulfilled for the successful implementation of the concept of recursive process: The computer system must have an in built mechanism that supports calling the procedure [4]. There must be conditions within the definition of a recursive procedure, under which, after a finite number of calls, the process terminates [5]. The logic in successive calls should be simple in the sense that each successful argument leads us to the conditions mentioned in the second [6]. What are 'greedy algorithms'? How do you decide which option is optimal? Prim's Algorithm is used to connect all the points of a graph with the help of lines of least weights in which the weights of the lines joining all the points are known [7]. We are starting from point S here, it is chosen as per your wish, and you can start from any other point. After selecting S, we see that 2 points are directly connected to it A and C, out of which weight of S-A is 7 and weight of S-C is 8, so we will choose S-A [8] (Fig. 1).

We have to keep in mind that once we have reached the point, we do not have to repeat it. The points B and C connected to A have A-C's weight of 3 and A-B's weight of 6, so we will choose A-C. The points B and D connected to C have C-B's weight of 4 and C-D's weight of 3, so we will choose C-D. The points B and T attached to D have D-B's weight of 2 and D-T's weight of 4, so we will choose D-B [8] (Fig. 2).



Fig. 1 City location [8]



Fig. 2 Iteration performed distances [9]

2 Problem Domains

If there are many lines in a graph, then a lot of time can be wasted in finding the line with the lowest weight.

Converting Prim's Algorithm into a software program becomes very complicated [10].

He is born at the birthplace called Nebula. Then, it becomes young like the Sun, and in the end, it either turns into a black hole or becomes a twinkling lamp in the form of a red star. (There may be other possibilities.) The same thing can be said about the entire universe [9]. Today, science has come to know that the universe is expanding. And this rate of spread is increasing continuously [11]. But there must also be an end to this spread. As it spreads, in what form it will be, till where it will go, science is not able to reach any conclusion about it and is presenting three different theories [12]. According to this view, the universe will gradually cool down as it expands, and at the same time, the speed of its expansion will also slow down. Eventually, it will reach the lowest state of coolness (Absolute Zero). At that time, all the energy that drives the universe will end and everything in it will become stable and will stop in its place. Something like this, after a snow storm in a cold country, everything gets frozen in ice [13]. The second theory is called Big Rip Theory, in which the speed of the expansion of the universe will gradually increase, and due to this, all the bodies of the universe will start breaking apart and finally the basic particles that are scattered apart from each other, i.e., electrons, protons, etc. [12]. The rest will remain. These original particles will then start to annihilate each other, which results in a universe in which nothing will happen. In such a way, many soap bubbles are scattered in the air and these bubbles gradually burst and disappear [14]. This theory was presented in the year 2003 [11].

The third theory is called Big Crunch. According to which there will come a time when the expansion of the universe will stop, and then, it will start shrinking, and eventually, it will reach the same stage where it was before the Big Bang [15]. Then, a new universe will be born through a new Big Bang. The process of expansion, shrinking and formation of new universes will continue in this way. Whatever facts are being received at present, it is being known that the speed of expansion of the universe is increasing continuously [16]. But the science is in the dark about the energy that is doing this work. Maybe at some point, the mood of this energy changes and it starts shrinking the universe [4]. The theory that today's science considers most possible is the theory of Big Freeze or Heat Death. She then believes Big Rip. And the least likely gives to Big Crunch. But in reality what will be the end of the universe depends on the structure of the universe, about which nothing can be said with certainty right now, [7] because this structure is dependent on the matter and energy of the universe. And at present, most of the matter in the universe is dark matter and the energy is dark energy [5].

3 Result

Finally, we will connect B to T. It is very easy to build MST using this. If there are many lines in a graph, then a lot of time can be wasted in finding the line with the lowest weight. Converting Prim's Algorithm into a software program becomes very complicated [14].

The first step involves selecting a starting vertex. In the first step, all the points are connected to the selected vertex, the one whose weight is the least; the construction of the minimum spanning tree has to be started by adding it [1]. If more than one line of equal weight is connected to a point, then we can choose any one we wish. With the MST created so far, the nearest edges with the least weight are to be joined until the minimum spanning tree is formed by joining all the points of the graph [5] (Fig. 3; Table 1).

It means a tree that contains all the edges will find a subset of its edges. Prim's Algorithm shares similarity with shortest first path [3]. This algorithm treats a single tree as nodes and adds a new node to it to form a spanning tree from the given graph. In reality, scientists also know very little about the universe [18]. In relation to the universe, scientists have presented their views on the basis of many speculations and fantasies. If you look at the sky at night, you can see an auspicious band of stars spreading in the sky [4]. Actually, this sky is a small part of the universe. Along with all the stars we can see with our eyes, we, our Earth, planets, satellites, meteorites, comets and the Sun are also part of the vast galaxy [10]. To understand the shape of the galaxy, imagine flat bread whose middle part is slightly inflated [8]. A gigantic



Table 1	Findings	[2]	
---------	----------	-----	--

Route	Salesman	Iteration	Interval	Measured
500	11	1300	68.2120	27.198565
	24	1400	65.3062	26.888612
	25	1500	53.0329	28.141022


Fig. 4 Best solution history [18]

plan of trillions of stars is called a galactic. The Milky Way is only a galaxy [17] (Fig. 4).

According to world-renowned astronomer Fred Hoyle, the universe is everything. That is, the Earth, Sun, space and all the celestial bodies present in it, galaxies, molecules, atoms, etc., are called the universe as a whole. Encapsulating everything is a special quality of the universe [6].

As we know, the study of the structure, motion, etc., of celestial bodies is called astronomy. Astronomy is also divided into three sub-disciplines, which include astrophysics, astrobiology and astrophysics. The study related to the entire universe is called cosmology or cosmology (Table 2).

Can the entire universe be seen? No, we cannot see the whole universe; it is so infinite that our eyes cannot reach there [2]. The universe is so vast that we cannot even imagine it; it seems to be billions and trillions of kilometers long and wide [17]. The distances of the universe are so much that we cannot express them in kilometers or other common units, so we had to set a special scale—the light year. According to Einstein's theory of relativity, the maximum speed of the entire universe is the speed of light. In fact, the rays of light travel three lakh kilometers in a second [11].

During the entire existence of man on Earth, the Sun has not completed a single orbit around the sky and the Ganges [2]. The curiosity of man was not quenched by observing only some shining objects. Centuries ago, when scientific

Cites				
50	9	200	27 s	
Cites				
50	9	200	27 s	
	8	405	39 s	
	6	301	15 s	

 Table 2
 Findings [11]

and technical knowledge was not available like today, our ancestors made very high level scientific discoveries related to planets and constellations. Among them, the names of astronomers like Aryabhata, Aristotle, Ptolemy, Archimedes, Varahamihira, Pythagoras, Bhaskara, etc., are leading [1]. These astronomers studied and analyzed the motions of the Sun, Earth, Moon and planets; they are factual and accurate even today. On this basis, we can say that astronomy is the oldest branch of science (Fig. 5).

In the early centuries, astronomy also carried the fruits of astrology [8]. But when astrophysics was born in Europe, scientific astrology based on luck and superstition was sidelined from the branch of astronomy [4]. But still, astrology has not been eradicated, and even today, priest-astrologers are the prophets of Kalgyan and auspicious and inauspicious times.

Well, the more science and technological development went on, and the more human curiosity related to celestial objects increased. By the twentieth century, astronomy became very advanced and strong as a branch of science (Table 3).



Fig. 5 Route of city [6]

500	45	948	1333.7763	64.285049
	57	763	1397.8994	81.999712
	53	1000	1353.4148	104.156603

 Table 3 Total distances find out using no. of iterations [13]

4 Conclusion

Future scope will become efficient for finding out the short path among a number of nodes in this project work. Prim's Algorithm works very fast in graphs that have more edges than vertices.

References

- Goursot A, Fajula F, Daul C, Weber J (1988) J Phys Chem 92:4456; Murray J, Politzer P (1988) Chem Phys Letters 152:364; Dehareng D, Dive G, Ghuysen JM (1991) Theoret Chim Acta 79:141
- 2. Troll Tech AS. QT release 1.42. http://www.troll.no/products/qt.html
- 3. Toet A (1992) Multi-scale color image enhancement. Pattern Recogn Lett 13:167-174
- 4. Politzer P, Truhlar DG (eds) (1981) Chemical applications of atomic and molecular electrostatic potentials. Plenum Press, New York
- 5. Mukhopadhyay S, Chanda B (2002) Hue preserving color image enhancement using multi-scale morphology. In: Indian conference on computer vision, graphics and image processing
- Heffernan PJ (1993) Generalized approximate algorithms for point set congruence. In: WADS93
- Toet A (1990) A hierarchical morphological image decomposition. Pattern Recogn Lett 11:267– 274
- 8. Scrocco E, Tomasi (1973) Top Curr Chem 42:95
- 9. Becker J (1995) Allgemeine approximative Kongruenz zweier Punktmengen im R. Master's thesis, Universit" at des Saarlandes
- Boccignone G, Picariello A (1997) Multiscale contrast enhancement of medical images. In: Proceedings of ICASSP
- (1997) Cerius2 modeling environment. Molecular Simulations Inc., San Diego; Chang W, Shindyalov IN, Pu C, Bourne PE (1994) Design and application of PDBLib, a C++ macromolecular class library. CABIOS 10(6):575–586
- Cornell WD, Cieplak P, Bayly CI, Gould IR, Merz KM, Ferguson DM Jr, Spellmeyer DC, Fox T, Caldwell JW, Kollman PA (1995) A second generation force field for the simulation of proteins, nucleic acids and organic molecules. J Am Chem Soc 117:5179–5197
- 13. Coulange B (1997) Software reuse. Springer, London
- Heffernan PJ, Schirra S (1994) Approximate decision algorithms for point set congruence. Comput Geom: Theor Appl 4(3):137–156
- Fabri A, Giezeman G-J, Kettner L, Schirra S, Schönherr S (1998) On the design of CGAL, the computational geometry algorithms library. Technical Report MPI-I-98-1-007, Max-Planck-Institut für Informatik, Saarbrücken
- Gamma E, Helm R, Johnson R, Vlissides J (1995) Design patterns: elements of reusable object-oriented software. Addison-Wesley, Reading, MA
- Programming Languages—C++. International Standard, American National Standards Institute, New York, July 1998. Ref. No. ISO/IEC 14882:1998(E)
- 18. https://scholar.google.co.in/citations?user=NrzYrD0AAAAJ&hl=en

Performance Analysis of High-Speed Optical Communication Systems Under the Impact of Four Wave Mixing



501

Annu 💿 and Himanshi Saini 💿

Abstract Among all non-linearities, in particular, FWM (Four Wave Mixing) is a major issue in optical communication. In this paper, an investigation has been done on the impact of FWM on the performance of high-speed optical communication systems. The analysis has been done by comparing different modulation techniques; increasing the number of bits, channels, effective area, sample per bit, length of the fiber; and reducing channel spacing. On the transmitter side, the WDM (Wavelength Division Multiplexing) system has been designed with different techniques, such as RZ (Return to Zero), NRZ (Non-Return to Zero), and On-Off modulation, a range (2-11) of channels, a range (102-17 GHz) of channel spacing, and a range (10-140 bits/s) of bit rate. The channel has been designed with a range $(16-112 \,\mu m^2)$ of effective area, and a range (70–200 km) of fiber length. The designed WDM system obtains the best value of Q-factor (Quality-factor) and BER (Bit Error Rate) at a particular point in the abovementioned range of parameters. For a range of channels (2-11), the Q-factor varies from (69.5286-36.5789). The optimized values of all the above mentioned parameters are incorporated and the system attains a Q-factor of 178.849, which is found to be best as compared to other values in the given range of the input parameters. The designed system can be extensively tested in the future for a number of other input parameters so as to implement the system in very high-speed applications.

Keywords FWM · WDM · BER · Q-factor · Fiber length

Annu (🖂) · H. Saini

H. Saini e-mail: himanshi.ece@dcrustm.org

Electronics and Communication Department, Deenbandhu Chhotu Ram University of Science and Technology, Murthal Sonipat, Haryana, India e-mail: annukaushik95@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_42

1 Introduction

FWM is also identified as four photon mixing. It is the major restrictive factor in the WDM system. In WDM, multiple optical channels with narrow spacing travel through the fiber and merge with one another. These communications in glass can become bulky over the long haul in the fiber [1]. Degradation becomes very severe for large numbers of WDM channels with narrow spacing [2]. This is a third-order non-linear effect in the fibers. The term non-linear means optical signal leaving the fiber at a given wavelength no longer increases linearly with the input power at that wavelength [3, 4]. The reason for FWM is the Kerr effects in which the refractive index changes accordance with optical power. It occurs when the different wavelengths of the optical source are launched within a fiber and due to interference, the generation of the new waves [2]. It causes rigorous cross-talk between the channels propagating through the fiber [5]. It is similar to inter-modulation distortion in an electrical system [2]. FWM has been avoided because it produces new pulses, reduces SNR (Signal to Noise Ratio) ratio, and increases the error rate [3].

2 Literature Survey

Four wave mixing is the demanding research area in which researchers are working for high-speed communication. In this section, investigation has been done on previous implementations with different modulation techniques increasing the number of bits, channels, effective area, sample per bit, length of the fiber, and reducing channel spacing. Jabber et al. [6] have analyzed the line coding performance for 100 GB/s data rate under the influence of FWM. The study has been conducted for Non-Return to Zero (NRZ) and Return to Zero (RZ) formats. It has been found that an effective area of 80 μ m² RZ modulation introduces a minimum of four waves mixing power up to -79.5 dBm and received BER is 1.99×10^{-92} at the power of -5.809 dBm. It has been found that return to zero modulation is the appropriate option for high-speed communication distance and best possible bit error rate. Monika and Kaler [7] have analyzed the performance of FWM in an optical system for the channel spacing between the channels and by varying the number of channels. From the result, it has been observed that when the channel spacing is maximum (50 GHz) with the minimum number of channels (2 input channels), the FWM has been minimum. Mishra et al. [2] have analyzed the design and performance of the FWM effect by varying the number of channels and channel spacing. It is found that the FWM effect reduces with an increase in channel spacing and a decrease in the number of channels. Additionally, it can be reduced by unequal channel spacing. The channel spacing values like 20, 30, 50, 70, 75, 90, and 95 GHz have been used. It has been found that channel spacing 95 GHz has the lowest bit error rate. The system performance is measured by eye opening, bit error rate, Q-factor, and spectrum output. Sangeetha et al. [8] have analyzed fiber non-linearities by varying

different parameters in the WDM fiber optic transmission systems. These parameters are fiber length, bit rate, input optical power, center frequency, dispersion coefficient, and booster power that effect on FWM, XPM, and SPM in WDM system. It has been found that four wave mixing is decreased with the increase in the value of dispersion and O-factor decrease with the increase in the length of fiber in SPM. SRS can be minimized by decreasing input power. The system performance is shown through Q-factor and Eye diagram. Garg et al. [3] have investigated the effect of FWM by varying parameters of optical transmission length from 100 to 450 km and the four wave mixing power 18, -8, -28, -48, and -58 dBm have been observed. It has been calculated that when the length of fiber increases, four wave mixing effects are almost reduced. Manzoor et al. [5] have proposed three techniques to mitigate FWM in DWDM optical networks. All three proposed systems have great results in the reduction of the four wave mixing effect, but at the cost of system quality. FWM can be mitigated by adjusting the system parameters. The system performance has been analyzed with the help of BER, Q-factor, OSNR (Optical Signal to Noise Ratio), and the received power. It has been calculated that an alternative circular polarizer gives a better system performance (OSNR, O-factor, and the received power) to suppress the FWM effect.

3 System Setup

Simulation parameters have been shown in Table 1.

Table 1Simulationparameters

S. No	Name	Value and range	Unit
А	Number of channel	3	Channel
В	Wavelength	1551–1553	nm
С	Input power	0	dBm
D	Frequency range	193.1–193.3	THz
Е	Channel spacing	100	GHz
F	Bit rate	10*10^9	Bits/s
G	Bandwidth	20	GHz
Н	Fiber length	70	Km
Ι	Preamplifier gain	20	dB
J	Booster amplifier gain	20	dB
К	Pulse modulator		NRZ
L	Photo detector		PIN
М	Reference wavelength	1550	nm



Fig. 1 Three channel WDM system with NRZ modulation

The system is designed with NRZ modulation. In order to investigate the WDM effects on system performance, various parameters such as modulation format, effective area of the fiber, channel spacing, sample per bit, number of channels, bit rate, and length of the fiber have been used. WDM transmitter, WDM MUX, Optical amplifiers, single-mode fibers, DCF (Dispersion Compensating Fiber), WDM DEMUX, Optical receiver, and BER analyzer have been used as shown in Fig. 1 [9].

In the above setup as shown in Fig. 1, the design has been tested with RZ and On– Off modulation format. To analyze the effects of modulation on FWM, a comparison has been shown in Table 2. It is observed that On–Off modulation with PIN (Positiveintrinsic-Negative) detector has a superior performance with a wide and clear eye diagram and the sideband power is also reduced that is clearly seen from spectrum analyzer output. This modulation technique has a maximum Q-factor of 225.474.

The system output of different modulation techniques have been shown in Fig. 2. It has been observed that On–Off modulation shows the best Q-factor because the eye opening and eye height are wider as shown in Fig. 2f. The Spectrum Analyzer output of On–Off modulation has narrowest peak power and smooth waveform (minimum interference noise) as shown in Fig. 2e. Analyzer output has been shown in Fig. 2a–c and eye diagram output has been shown in Fig. 2d–f.

Table 2 Comparison of different modulation techniques with PIN photo detector detector	Modulation type	Quality-factor
	NRZ	63
	RZ	91.7922
	ON–OFF	225.474



Fig. 2 System analysis with different modulation techniques $\mathbf{a}-\mathbf{c}$ spectrum analyzer output and $\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{f}$ eye diagram output

Table 3 shows the system performance with APD (Avalanche photodiode) and it is observed that On–Off modulation offers maximum Q-factor. This contains a maximum Q-factor of 205.507. When compared to the results of PIN and APD detectors, it has been concluded that On–Off modulation with a PIN photo detector is the best technique with a maximum Q-factor. It is helpful to reduce four wave mixing and sideband powers also.

As shown in Table 4, the system has been tested for a range of the effective areas. It is analyzed that an increased effective area of fiber mitigates four waves mixing and improves the performance of the system to the area of 80 μ m². Initially, the

Table 3 Comparison of different modulations with APD photo detector	Modulation type	Q-factor
	NRZ	62.7884
	RZ	91.1064
	ON–OFF	205.507

Table 4Q-factor at thedifferent effective areas of thefiber with NRZ modulation

Iteration	Effective area of fiber (A_e) μm^2	BER	Q-factor
1	16	7.99031e ⁻¹⁰⁰	21.16
2	32	0	39.6567
3	48	0	54.2331
4	64	0	61.4056
5	80	0	63.0883
6	96	0	62.1432
7	112	0	59.9501

eye opening was narrow, but with increased effective area, the eye opening becomes wider.

In Fig. 3, eye diagrams' outputs have been shown for a range of effective area of fiber.

As shown in Table 5, the system is tested for a range of channel spacing. It has been observed that on decreasing in the channel spacing, the interferences among the frequencies increase and the four waves mixing effects are increased [7]. It has been found that channel spacing 85 GHz has maximum Q-factor that improves system performance.

As shown in Table 6, the system is tested for a range of samples per bit. It is observed that when the sample per bit is increased in a particular pattern, the maximum Q-factor of 64.1684 has been obtained at a sample per bit of 16.

In Table 7, the system has been tested for the number of channels. It is observed that when the number of channels are increased, the FWM effects are increased and the performance of the system is degraded which is observed with decreasing Q-factor.

In Table 8, the system is tested for a range of bit rates. It is observed that system performs best at bit rate of 10 Gbps.

In Table 9, the system is analyzed for a range of layout bit rate. It has been observed that the system gets maximum Q-factor at 10 Gbps.

In Table 10, the system is tested for a range of fiber length. It has been observed that 90 km length of single-mode fiber gives maximum Q-factor and minimum BER. When the length of fibers is varied, simultaneously length of DCF (Dispersion Compensating Fiber) is also varied according to Eq. 1 [9].



Fig. 3 Eye diagram at different value of effective area of fiber **a** 16 μ m² **b** 32 μ m² **c** 48 μ m² **d** 64 μ m² **e** 80 μ m² **f** 96 μ m² **g** 112 μ m²

507





80

96

Fig. 3 (continued)



Fig. 3 (continued)

Table 5Q-factor by varying channel spacing with NRZ modulation	Iteration	Channel spacing (in GHz)	Q-factor
	1	102	70.261
	2	85	122.733
	3	68	109.579
	4	51	107.699
	5	34	107.002
	6	17	103.103

Table 6 Q-factor by varying sample per bit (layout)	Sequence no	Sample per bit	Quality-factor
parameter) with NRZ	1	8	63.9814
modulation	2	16	64.1684
	3	32	63.088
	4	64	63.9321
	5	128	63.5238
	6	256	63.5486
	7	512	63.6807
	8	1024	63.8362

$$D_{\rm SMF} \times L_{\rm SMF} = L_{\rm DCF} \times -\rm{DCF}$$
(1)

Here,

D_{SMF} Dispersion of single-mode fiber;

Sequence no	No. of channels	Quality-factor
1	2	69.5286
2	3	63.0883
3	4	58.6895
4	5	56.5676
5	6	52.528
6	7	51.5879
7	8	47.0857
8	9	44.2223
9	10	44.0059
10	11	36.5789

Table 7Q-factor by varyingseveral channels with NRZmodulation

Table 8	Parameter by
varying l	bit rate with NRZ
modulati	on

Iteration	Bit rate (bits/s)	BER	Quality-factor
1	10	0	63.0883
2	20	$1.58196e^{-012}$	6.95767
3	40	0.00870099	2.36604
4	60	0.0107314	2.27886
5	80	0.000799052	3.15625
6	100	0.00064672	3.14486
7	120	1	0
8	140	1	0

Table 9Layout parameterby varying bit rate with NRZmodulation

Sequence no	Bit rate (bits/s)	BER	Quality-factor
1	10	0	63.0883
2	20	8.69574e ⁻⁰²⁷	10.6384
3	40	$4.9604e^{-006}$	4.40664
4	60	0.00434993	3.32458
5	80	0.000141899	3.62528
6	100	0.00043732	3.32303
7	120	0.000619453	3.21828
8	140	0.000409775	3.34403

- L_{SMF} Length of single-mode fiber;
- D_{DCF} Dispersion of dispersion compensating fiber;
- L_{DCF} Length of dispersion compensating fiber.

The system output of various fiber lengths have been shown in Fig. 4. It has been observed that when the length of the fiber increases, due to the phase matching

by varying fiber length with NRZ modulation	Sequence no	Fiber length (in km)	BER	Quality-factor
	1	70	0	63.0833
	2	90	0	78.9192
	3	120	0	69.2898
	4	140	1.11303e ⁻²³³	32.6186
	5	160	$1.00234e^{-020}$	9.26208
	6	180	1	0
	7	200	1	0

condition of all the beams, the contribution of FWM is increasing. The performance of the system is degraded as observed from the eye diagram. At 70 km length, the eye height and opening are wider and clear. As the length increases, the eye opening becomes narrow and the eye height has been reduced. This results in a degraded Q-factor.

4 WDM System Design

According to the results obtained in this section, the values of input parameters which are selected to design the WDM system are On–Off modulation with a Q-factor of 225.474, channel spacing of 85 GHz with a Q-factor of 122.733, two channels have a Q-factor of 69.5286, an effective area of fiber of 80 μ m² with a Q-factor of 63.0883, sample per bit of 16 have a Q-factor of 64.1684, bit rate of 10 bits/s with a Q-factor of 63.0883, and fiber length of 90 km with a Q-factor of 78.9192. Q-factor and BER have been obtained to be best with above parameters selection and hence the above system design can be used to optimize the performances of overall communication networks. The following system has been designed with the obtained value as shown in Fig. 5. These parameters have been incorporated in Fig. 5 and obtained Q-factor from Fig. 5 is 178.849 as shown in the eye diagram in Fig. 6.

5 Conclusion

When a high-intensity beam of light traverses through the fiber, the FWM phenomena can be noticed. This effect causes degradation of the input original waves in the form of additional frequency components. In this paper, the parameters with the best value of Q-factor are: On–Off modulation with 225.474 Q-factor, an effective area at 80 μ m² gives Q-factor of 63.0883, channel spacing at a value of 85 GHz gives maximum Q-factor of 122.733, Q-factor of 63.0883 has been obtained at the value of 10 Gbps rate, the minimum number of channels gives Q-factor of 69.5286,



Fig. 4 Spectrum analyzer output for different fiber length **a** 70 km **b** 90 km **c** 120 km **d** 140 km **e** 160 km **f** 180 km **g** 200 km



Fig. 4 (continued)







Fig. 5 WDM system setup with On–Off modulation

fiber length at 90 km gives maximum Q-factor of 78.9192. From the above obtained results, a system has been proposed with On–Off keying modulation, effective area of 80 μ m², channel spacing of 85 GHz, bit rate of 10 Gbps, and the length of the fiber is 90 km. From the channels in range (2–11), the Q-factor varies from 69.5286 to 36.5789. As the number of channels increases, the Q-factor has been reduced. The optimized values of all the abovementioned parameters are incorporated and the system attains a Q-factor of 178.849 which is best among other points in the selected ranges of the input parameters. The range for which the system has been tested has



been increased and the system design has been optimized at a particular point of input parameters in order to obtain best Q-factor. The designed system testing can be extensively enhanced with more number of performance parameters and observing the impact of these parameters on performance of high-speed communication system.

References

- Kaler R, Kaler RS (2012) Investigation of four wave mixing effect at different channel spacing. Int J Light Electr Opt 123(4):352–356. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijleo.2011.01.017
- Mishra BK, Jolly L, Mhatre K (2013) Analysis of FWM effect in multichannel optical communication system. Glob J 13(3):11–16
- 3. Garg S, Garg S, Kumar H (2015) Effect of fiber length on FWM in WDM optical fiber system. Communn Appl Electron (CAE) 3(5):50–54. https://doi.org/10.5120/cae2015651953
- Makouei S, Makouei F (2017) Thermal stability enhanced ZDSF proposal for ultra high speed long Haul communication system. Opt Commun 388:12–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.optcom. 2016.10.071
- Manzoor HU, Manzoor T, Hussain A, Aly MH (2020) FWM mitigation in DWDM optical networks. J Phys Conf Ser 1447(1):012033. https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1447/1/012033
- Jabber AH, Din NM, Al-Mansoori MH, Abdullah F, Fadhl HA, Salim N, Saher A (2012) Influence of four wave mixing on modulation format performance under 100 Gb/s data rate. In: IEEE student conference on research and development, pp 129–133. https://doi.org/10.1109/ SCOReD.2012.6518625
- Monika WA, Kaler RS (2013) Investigation of FWM effect with different number of input channels at various channel spacing. Int J Light Electr Opt 4227–4230. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.ijleo.2013.02.006

- Sangeetha N, Garg R, Purwar S, Singh A (2014) Analysis of fiber non-linearity's in WDM fiber optic transmission system by varying different parameters. Int J Recent Technol Eng 3(1):45–50
- Han WWMM, Win Y, Zaw NW, Htwe MM (2019) Minimization of FWM effect in longhaul DWDM optical fiber communication system. In: International conference on advanced information technologies, pp 19–24. https://doi.org/10.1109/AITC.2019.8920922

Generation and Comparison of Filterless Octuple RoF Upconversion Systems Based on Cascaded and Dual Parallel MZM Configuration



517

Ajay Kumar, Shelly Singla, and Deepak Kedia

Abstract In this manuscript, Octuple RoF upconversion systems based on dual parallel Mach–Zehnder modulator (MZM) configuration (PMC) and Cascaded MZM configuration (CMC) have been generated and compared. Modulation index and bias points of both MZMs and phase of local oscillator (LO) Radio frequency (RF) are properly optimized for generation of 80 GHz upconverted electrical signal from a 10 GHz RF drive signal. The effect of RF drive signal frequency on optical sideband suppression ratio (OSSR) and RF spurious sideband suppression ratio (RFSSR) is evaluated. Mm-wave signal tunability from 8 to 80 GHz is investigated by applying RF drive signal from 1 to 10 GHz. It is worth to mention here that no optical filter is required in both schemes to obtain mm wave signal of high spectral purity, hence leading to reduction in the system cost and complexity.

Keywords Radio-over-fiber \cdot Octuple \cdot Upconversion \cdot Sideband suppression ratio \cdot Mach–Zehnder modulator

1 Introduction

Millimeter waves are the present and future of high-speed and broadband communication. The current scenario reflects the coexistence of Radio-over-fiber (RoF) and broadband wireless access. Electronic generation of millimeter waves is a challenging task whereas RoF-based upconversion systems accomplish the same with good efficiency. External modulation using MZM is quite a popular and an effective technique for upconversion. Frequency multiplication factor of four, six, eight, ten, twelve, sixteen, eighteen, twenty four have been achieved using various MZM configurations with varying but effective results [1–10].

A. Kumar (⊠) · D. Kedia

S. Singla MIT Group of Institutions, Moradabad, India

Guru Jambheswar University of Science and Technology, Hisar, India e-mail: ajaypunia506@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_43

In one conventional approach, two cascaded MZMs have been used for generation of Octuple frequency but with the requirement of optical notch filter to suppress undesired harmonics [11]. In [12], frequency multiplication factors of four and eight have been achieved utilizing CMC without requiring optical filter. A filterless approach for Octuple mm wave generation using PMC and modulation index optimization has been presented in [13, 14]. In this paper, we have investigated and compared Octuple upconversion techniques based on PMC and CMC configurations. This paper is arranged as follows. Sections 2 and 3 discusses the principle and simulation details of Octuple frequency upconversion systems. Results are presented and discussed in Sect. 4. Conclusion is presented in Sect. 5.

2 Principle

2.1 Parallel MZM Configuration

Figure 1 reveals the block diagram of PMC to achieve frequency octupling. The light signal from continuous wave (CW) laser diode is injected to parallel combination of two MZMs popularly known as dual parallel MZM configuration. Both MZMs are set at maximum transmission bias (MATB) point. Thus, output of both MZM contains only career and even order sidebands. A phase difference of 90° is maintained between upper and lower arms of each MZM. An additional phase shift of π is provided to lower MZM. This parallel configuration along with the modulation index optimization generate the optical signal where fourth sidebands dominate and career and other even terms are either suppressed or insignificant. Optical signal, thus obtained, is transmitted to photodiode via single-mode fiber. Photodiode produces eight times frequency of original RF signal by beating higher and lower fourth sidebands.

2.2 Cascaded MZM Configuration

Figure 2 depicts the block diagram of CMC for frequency octupling. The optical signal output of continuous wave (CW) laser diode is applied to MZM 1. Output of MZM 1 works as input to MZM 2. Here also, both MZMs are set at MATB point. MATB ensures that odd-order sidebands are diminished. A phase difference of 180° is maintained between upper and lower arms of each MZM. An additional phase shift of $\pi/2$ degree is provided to second MZM. This parallel configuration along with careful selection of modulation index generate the optical signal where fourth sidebands dominate career and other even terms. Photodiode produces electrical signal of eight times frequency of local oscillator RF signal.



Fig. 1 Block diagram of 8-tuple RoF upconversion using Dual Parallel MZM configuration; LO: local oscillator; LD: laser diode; OA: optical amplifier; PD: Photodetector; SMF: single-mode fiber; OSA: optical spectrum analyzer; ESA: electrical spectrum analyzer



Fig. 2 Block diagram of 8-tuple RoF upconversion using cascaded MZM configuration

3 Simulation Setup

The proposed setup is simulated using software Optisystem v.18. The CW laser with 0 dBm output optical power is operated at 1552.52 nm central wavelength (193.1 THz). Spectral width of laser is 10 MHz. RF source produces a sinusoidal wave of 10 GHz frequency and it is applied to both MZMs. The extinction ratio and insertion loss of each MZM are kept at 30 dB and 2 dB respectively. The switching bias voltage is set at 4 V. The modulation indices of both MZMs are kept at 5.43 for PMC and 3.84 for CMC respectively. The output optical signal is transmitted to photodiode using SMF of 50 km length. Optical amplifier having 21 dB gain and

noise Fig. 4 dB amplifies received optical signal. A pin photodiode of 10 nA dark current and 1 A/W responsivity is used to recover the electrical signal.

4 Results and Discussion

Figures 3 and 4 present the optical spectrums of the signal fed at input of SMF. Fourth-order sidebands exhibit quite higher power as compared to other undesired harmonic components. The value of OSSR is 22 dB for both PMC and CMC. Electrical spectrums of signal obtained at output of photo detector, are presented in Figs. 5 and 6. RFSSR for the 80 GHz frequency signal is about 21 dB for both PMC and CMC. However, RF output is -19 dBm for PMC while it is -29 dBm for CMC. It is evident from the fact that we are using higher RF voltage, i.e., 6.917 V for PMC and lower RF voltage 4.892 V for CMC.

Frequency tunability of both PMC and CMC has been investigated and results are similar for both configurations. Table 1 reveals that the value of OSSR remains the same with the variation of LO frequency. RFSSR decreases as frequency is increased from 1 to 5 GHz. The value of RFSSR increases with the increase in LO frequency



Fig. 3 The optical spectrum of signal at SMF input for PMC



Fig. 4 The optical spectrum of signal at SMF input for CMC



Fig. 5 The electrical spectrum of photodetector output signal for PMC



Fig. 6 The electrical spectrum of photodetector output signal for CMC

from 7 to 10 GHz. RF output power experiences no change with the variation in LO frequency and it is -19 dBm for PMC and -29 dBm for CMC (Fig. 7).

LO frequency (GHz)	Octuple frequency (GHz)	OSSR (dB)	RFSSR (dB)
1	8	22	22
2	16	22	18
3	24	22	16
4	32	22	13
5	40	22	12
6	48	22	19
7	56	22	13
8	64	22	16
9	72	22	17
10	80	22	21

Table 1Variation of OSSRand RFSSR with LOfrequency



5 Conclusion

Filterless photonic generation of mm waves using PMC and CMC are investigated and compared in this paper. Optimization of modulation index and electrical phase shifts has successfully upconverted 10 GHz RF drive signal into 80 GHz mm wave signal for both PMC and CMC. The 22 dB OSSR and 21 dB RFSSR are obtained at 30 dB MZM extinction ratio for both configurations. It is reported that OSSR remains the same with the variation of RF drive signal frequency. Furthermore, from 8 to 80 GHz tunable signal is obtained when RF drive signal from 1 to 10 GHz is applied. Both Octuple configurations have simple structure and are equally efficacious for mm wave communication.

References

- Dar AB, Ahmad F, Jha RK (2021) Filterless optical millimeter-wave generation using cascadedparallel Mach-Zehnder modulators with tunable frequency multiplication factor. Opt Quant Electron 53(56):1–15
- Zhou H, Fei C, Zeng Y, Tan Y, Chen M (2021) A ROF system based on 18-tuple frequency millimeter wave generation using external modulator and SOA. Opt Fiber Technol 61:102402
- Rani A, Kedia D (2022) Filterless millimeter-wave generation with tunable tupling factors using dual parallel-MZMs. In: 4th international conference on recent trends in computer science and technology 2021, ICRTCST, IEEE
- Zhang J, Chen H, Chen M, Wang T, Xie S (2007) A photonic microwave frequency quadrupler using two cascaded intensity modulators with repetitious optical carrier suppression. Photon Technol Lett 19:1057–1059
- Shen S, Yin W (2018) Photonic generation of high-purity 60 GHz millimeter-wave signal requiring only 10 GHz radio frequency local oscillator. Opt Rev 25:684–693
- Hasan M, Hall TJ (2016) A photonic frequency octo-tupler with reduced RF drive power and extended spurious sideband suppression. Opt Laser Technol 81:115–121

- 7. Muthu KE, Raja AS, Sevendran S (2017) Optical generation of millimeter waves through frequency decupling using DP-MZM with RoF transmission. Opt Quant Electron 49(2):1–9
- 8. Zhu Z, Zhao S, Li Y, Chu X, Wang X, Zhao G (2013) A radio-over-fiber system with frequency 12-tupling optical millimeter-wave generation to overcome chromatic dispersion. J Quantum Electron 49(11):919–922
- 9. Wang D, Tang X, Xi L, Zhang X, Fan Y (2019) A filterless scheme of generating frequency 16-tupling millimeter-wave based on only two MZMs. Opt Laser Technol 116:7–12
- Chena X, Xiaa L, Huang D (2017) A filterless 24-tupling optical millimeter-wave generation and RoF distribution. Optik 147:22–26
- Li W, Yao J (2010) Microwave generation based on optical domain microwave frequency octupling. Photon Technol Lett 22(1):24–26
- Chena X, Xiaa L, Huang D (2016) Generalized study of microwave frequency multiplication based on two cascaded MZMs. Optik 127:4061–4067
- Zhou H, Shen Y, Chen M, Cheng J, Zeng Y (2018) A RoF access network for simultaneous generation and transmission multiband signals based on frequency octupling and FWM techniques. Adv Condens Matter Phys 9409583:1–9
- 14. Chen X (2018) Performance improvement of octupling millimeter wave generation through modulation index optimization". Mod Phys Lett 32:34–36

The Effect of Virtual and Augmented Reality on Well-Being: Perspectives in Mental Health Education



Navreet Kaur

Abstract The paper is an analysis of the impact of metareality on the human mind and its adverse and therapeutic effects on psychological well-being thereof. Metaverse is marked by a blurring of boundaries between the actual physical world and the virtual digital world-a metareality reflected in a three-dimensional, multisensory experience. Based on research evidence, the paper discusses how applications within virtual and augmented reality, such as, the gaming platforms present potential risks and significant safety challenges. There are ethical risks in the metaverse that are related to identity crisis, uninhibited behaviour, and unleashing of sexual and aggressive impulses. At the macro level, the real-time robust mechanisms of this simulated parallel universe impact various societal domains, such as, home, family, religion, and spirituality. The literature review presented highlights the need for digital safety and the prevention of online abuse by launching safe zones and safety tools. However, studies highlight that there are dialectical mechanisms inbuilt in metaverse and these are manifest in its innate therapeutic capacity. Researchers have reported that the imaginal, embodied, and connectivity aspects of this digital reality form the basis for treatment of psychological ailments. The conceptual framework developed will serve as a foundation for researchers interested in studying the link between augmented reality and its effect on the psyche of the human user. The paper has implications for mental health awareness and education which include debunking of associated myths, inculcating of active interest in designing interventions for patient recovery, and for individual growth at the societal level in a digitally transformed world.

Keywords Mental health education · Psychotherapy · Virtual reality · Avatar · E-health · Behaviourally based treatments

N. Kaur (🖂)

Chitkara Business School, Chitkara University, Punjab, India e-mail: navreet.kaur@chitkara.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_44

1 Introduction

Artificial intelligence as a technology has enabled machines to simulate human behaviour through sophisticated algorithms, thus making possible the construction of virtual and augmented reality together referred to as 'metaverse' or 'metareality'. This digital transformation, apart from impacting other domains has added a new dimension to all the three areas of mental health education viz. Psycho-education, Treatment, and Support and Advocacy [1]. Psycho-education, the informational part of mental health education, should now incorporate teaching people about the risk factors and symptoms associated with various mental health conditions caused by the adverse impact of virtual reality and its various forms.

Technology has assisted as well as obstructed the progress of mankind. The new innovation 'Meta' or 'Metaverse' is another leap into the ever expanding field of information technology. 'Meta' is a Greek word for 'beyond' and 'verse' is the short form of the word 'universe'. Facebook CEO Zuckerberg has rebranded it as 'Meta' which relates to 3D virtual augmented reality made up of applications enabling individuals to work, play, and travel from one place to another virtually. This virtual 3D reality looks boundaryless-a world of endless possibilities. The vision and mission of the Meta Company is to enable people to connect and businesses to grow by going beyond 2D screens towards profoundly immersive experiences in a materialistic world. "The metaverse will feel like a hybrid of today's online social experiences, sometimes expanded into three dimensions or projected into the physical world. It will let you share immersive experiences with other people even when you can't be together, and do things together you couldn't do in the physical world. It's the next evolution in a long line of social technologies, and it's ushering in a new chapter for our company" [2]. 'Metaverse', typically, is a composite term that includes, Artificial Intelligence (AI), Virtual Reality (VR), Augmented Reality (AR), Blockchain, and the 5th generation mobile network (5G). Researchers [3] have symbolized metareality as Janus-the Roman God of all forms of transition and of beginnings and endings-depicted by two faces looking in opposite directions.

Based on a review of literature, the present study aims to study the significance of mental health education in the context of:

- 1. The adverse impact of virtual and augmented reality on mental health.
- 2. The therapeutic applications of virtual and augmented reality.

2 Virtual and Augmented Reality: Impact on Mental Health

Metaverse and its applications are still in the nascent stage. A potent question is whether this wide open digital space is a safe place for a vulnerable demographic like children and adolescents. The effects or pitfalls of the virtual world for both work and recreation, created by augmented reality are much more pronounced as compared to those resulting from social media usage. The element of immersion being far greater in the metaverse, the issues of bullying, harassment, self-esteem, and body image get aggravated [4]. According to Rizzo [5], there is a difference in perceiving and interacting with a digital world through a 3D screen than a flat two-dimensional monitor. The level of realism in this metareality may be 'psychologically assaulting' in some instances. The 3D digital avatars help young users to project a fake version of themselves which may result in an identity crisis. Fictionalizing one's identity makes other people's opinion about the self more important. Talking to CNBC Make It, Clinical Psychologist Mitch Prinstein says that metaverse platforms are creating more loneliness and far more body image concerns due to exposure to dangerous content that's related to suicidality [4].

Companies like Roblox, Epic Games, and VRChat have launched online games that can be played through 3D headsets. Gaming is an apt representation of the metaverse which shows evidence of dangers for young users. In a research study [6], it was found that VRChat—the popular social app in Facebook's VR Metaverse exposes minors to abuse, harassment, racism, and graphic sexual content every 7 min. For instance, recreating of shooting episodes on Roblox and exposing children to these is highly unethical. Despite Zuckerberg's pledge that privacy and safety will be an integral part of Virtual Reality, Facebook Meta's VR policies fail to mitigate these risks. CCDH researchers found that 11 h and 30 min of recordings of user behaviour in VRChat showed 100 potential violations of Facebook's VR policies. Meta was unresponsive to almost half of these violations.

The multimodal character of the metaverse increases the possibility of stranger intrusion manifolds in comparison to social network sites like facebook and instagram wherein only messaging is possible thus limiting unwanted conduct. In virtual space, the stranger will appear closer and more impinging. Haptic gloves, for instance, can increase interconnectedness on the one hand and abuse on the other hand. Virtual groping is a serious side effect of the introduction of the tactile sense in immersive reality. Such incidents have been reported on Horizon Worlds—a virtual reality social media platform [7]. Although the body is not touched in such a case, yet it feels real and generates a feeling of powerlessness because virtual reality space gives an illusion of physical space. It is immersive and real, so the toxic behaviour that occurs in that environment is also real. Furthermore, virtual currencies can proliferate immoral activities online such as kids using their avatars to enter virtual strip clubs in exchange for 'Robux'—a virtual currency. According to a report [8], the decentralized control and independence of cryptocurrency from financial institutions ensures its anonymity making the purchase of Child Sexual Abuse Material (CSAM) in exchange easier.

Researchers [9, 10] uphold the proposition that metaverse has major psychosocial effects and the potential to shake the ethical core of society. Koltko-Rivera [9] talks about three societal domains that are likely to be impacted by metaverse and the observations that follow are based on inferences drawn by him through a comprehensive literature review.

1. Private Experience: He gives a detailed account of how virtual and augmented reality affect various societal and personal domains. His interpretation is largely

based on the Freudian approach to personality and on the nature of the experiential context in which users find themselves. He rightly predicted that the period 2005–2025 will reflect a change in the VR mainframe with a very complex uservirtual technology interface where all sensory modalities will be engaged. The experiential context within which the users function will be a simulation but will appear very close to reality. The research questions raised by the researcher are based on the dialectics of metaverse viz. its negative aftereffects and the opposing positive consequences.

Explaining the private experience of individuals in the virtual environment, [9] takes recourse to Freudian Psychoanalytic theory [11]. Freud talked about two powerful primal impulses: 'eros' (the life instinct linked with sexuality and aggression) and 'thanatos' (the death instinct). All civilization, he said, has occurred through the suppression, repression, and sublimation of the primal urges of sex and aggression. Socialization is all about taming the Id-the primitive, immoral aspect of the self-often referred to as the "beast in man". The Id functions on the 'pleasure principle' and seeks immediate gratification. Social learning is all about enabling the child to delay gratification of his needs and desires. However, an exposure to the metaverse is about undoing the process of socialization because individuals can unleash their primitive desires and seek instant virtual fulfilment without immediate socio-legal consequences which might make them less inhibited in the real world. The dialectically opposite result could be that of metaverse being cathartic and leading to a more balanced and focused self. However, due to individual differences in personality configurations, there will be differential outcomes. The issues of impulse control are particularly salient in relation to extra-punitive or outwardly directed aggression. In an exhaustive review, [12] found that exposure to virtual violence increased the incidence of immediate as well as long-term harm-inflicting behaviour and so did participation in a violent VR game [13]. However, [14] upholds that the outlets provided by virtual simulation rather purge feelings of aggression, making individuals more peaceful.

The fulfilment of sexual needs in metareality, getting married in virtual scenarios and the realization of sexual fantasies does not involve the risk of sexually transmitted diseases. Calvert [15] found that individuals indulge in safe sex and also learn skills that enhance sexual intimacy. In simulated sex, the partners are imaginary AI characters and not humans and virtual sexual encounters with avatars are likely to lead to positive effects. However, Hyde and DeLamater [16] maintains that learning to develop mature adult sexual relationships may not transfer to the real world. Calvert [15] recognizes the ethical risks of overexposure to and easy availability of sexual content in metaverse. The immersive sexual activities may particularly reinforce sadism in sexual deviants because of disinhibition and desensitization similar to that seen in consumption of violent pornographic films [17]. Issues of marital infidelity and betrayal may lead to a weakening of familial bonds and a consequent increase in divorce rate and social instability [18].

- 2. Home and Family: A virtual family life and simulated relationships are likely to shake the very institution of marriage. For a single individual with a virtual extended family and an attractive, caring partner, this arrangement may be ideal for overcoming loneliness and stress. But it is likely that fewer people will marry because of unrealistic expectations from people in the real world which will ultimately affect birth rate. This kind of 'escape from reality' will be beneficial to a limited extent because individuals will fail to deal with the frustrations of real life. The question, however, requires much empirical research.
- 3. Religion and Spirituality: Metaverse can enable individuals to connect to their faith communities in virtual space, worship their Gods as they come alive, and also incarnate them. Out of the five dimensions of religion and spirituality given by Glock [19], knowledge and ritual are greatly influenced by VR. The holy discourse becomes more enriching because of VR's immersive quality and it gives the freedom to conduct any ritual anywhere, any time, and by anyone. There are two ramifications in this regard: one, spirituality might become more of a private affair lacking in the communal spirit and two, there is a risk of the proliferation of self-proclaimed, pseudo-religious communities of avatars of real world humans or AI constructs which may disrupt the religious foundations of societies.

Metareality has been likened to 'maya'—a Sanskrit word for 'magic' or 'illusion'—and a central concept in Hindu philosophy [20]. The Hindu religion talks of 'maya' as signifying an ephemeral, materialistic, changing world replete with desires of all kinds. In Vedic texts, it denotes a magic show where things are not the way they appear. The digital world personified as 'maya' offers a number of choices but not the choice to escape from it. An individual once caught in this web of desires, metaphorically, is not able to attain 'Nirvana' which in Buddhism is liberation from all sufferings and the quenching of worldly desires.

3 Virtual and Augmented Reality: Therapeutic Applications

Research shows a strong linkage between clinical and health psychology on the one hand, and metaverse on the other hand. The different aspects of virtuality have implications for mental health care, such as in the treatment of depression, chronic pain, phobias, stress-induced ailments, and eating disorders, to name a few. E-health interventions are behaviourally based treatments that are transformed into a digital format and delivered via the internet. Ventura et al. [21] view virtual and augmented reality from three vantage points which help to understand the effectiveness of Information and Communication Technologies (ICTs) used in cybertherapy:

1. VR/AR as an imaginal technology where users feel that they are in the real world when actually they are not.

- 2. VR/AR as an embodied technology where individuals experience their whole being immersed inside the virtual environment.
- 3. VR/AR as connectivity technology where geographical boundaries do not matter and people can connect across time and space.

As per [21], the imaginal dimension of metaverse enables mental visualization and imagery which results in the creation of a perceptual experience where sense organs are not actually stimulated by any form of physical energy and is like looking from the mind's eye [22]. VR exposure therapy leads to systematic desensitization and is particularly effective in the treatment of phobias. The harmful flashback-type mental images in PTSD, for example, can be replaced by positive, pleasant images. The patient can come face to face with virtually recreated images leading to a diminishing of negative emotional effects associated with these. Within the systematic desensitization framework, the patient's anxiety is made to increase through confrontation with the aversive stimuli. For example, the feeling of heights in the safe simulated environment, can help to treat acrophobia [23]. An intervention to treat flying phobia designed by Botella et al. [24], includes 3 stages of healing: (1) Pre-flight experience in a living room where the patient can virtually pack, listen to weather news, buy the flight ticket, etc.; (2) Before-flight experience at the airport where the patient can hear boarding announcements and see planes landing and taking off; (3) On-flight experience in the airplane where sitting inside the plane, the patient can experience takeoff and landing in adverse conditions.

The avatars created through augmented reality are descriptive of the embodied aspect of metaverse. These are people's representations in the virtual world through which they can watch themselves and do things that they have never done before [25] including the learning of adaptive behaviours. One application worth mentioning in this context and highlighting the therapeutic effect of AR is about treatment of insect phobia [26]. AR-cockroaches software using computer vision techniques activates the feared virtual environment and cockroaches appear in the hands of the patient. During the exposure session, the therapist can control the number, movement, and size of cockroaches. The main advantage is that this reduces the patient's resistance for therapy since he can see his own body in the safe environment and interact with the feared stimuli [26].

There have been studies where participants could see their own body and a lookalike in virtual space. This technique enabled them to talk to themselves and build self-esteem in the process. In other scenarios, the other body was that of a therapist to whom the patient could communicate his psychological problem and seek solutions. He could also switch positions and look at his mental state through the therapist's perspective. Results showed high level of sense of embodiment [27]. Studies have also shown how changing the perspective, and living experiences from other bodies, can promote empathy, and even compassion and self-compassion in persons with high self-criticism and depression [28] and also reduce racial prejudices through self-identification with a black avatar [29]. Still another study found how participants digitally represented as Superman became pro-social and altruistic [30]. The connectivity dimension of metaverse helps people to share experiences. Computer-mediated communication (CMC) has constructed a simulated social space, called cyberspace [31] which has 2 salient features: interaction and connection. A sense of self and a personal brand can be built based on these features. Online therapy programme was not preferred by people because of a lack of skilled clinician and also geographical distance. The new virtual technologies have helped to overcome these barriers. Videoconferencing, for example, simulates real-life psychotherapy where the clinician does not appear distant and the therapeutic alliance is also not impaired [32]. VR with all its utility features is a step midway between the therapist's office and the real world [33].

4 Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework derived from the aforementioned studies will serve as a tool for researchers interested in unearthing the psychological phenomena associated with digital reality. Based on empirical evidence, policies and procedures aiming at digital safety and well-being can be devised. It can be seen in Fig. 1 that the three facets of virtual and augmented reality viz. imaginal, embodied, and connectivity lead to both adverse and therapeutic effects and this awareness is crucial to mental health education which encompasses psycho-education, treatment, and support and advocacy.



Fig. 1 Conceptual Framework. Source: Author

5 Conclusion

In the end, the issue of digital safety is what needs to be addressed. Tech companies and content creators focus only on the commercial benefits of metaverse. Knowing that it is a double-edged sword, tech companies can build antidotes or solutions into the metaverse products which can, in fact, have a healthy effect on impressionable minds. Strict age verification tools can prevent predators from impersonating as younger users. The presence of content moderators and rapid response to reported violations can deter inappropriate behaviour in virtual space. Regulatory bodies need to incentivize companies that use the metaverse for social progress rather than only for profit. It is the responsibility of tech companies to prioritize the safety of their users over their own incentive to earn a profit. It is critical that metaverse technologies, both software and hardware, have built-in structures and frameworks that ensure safety, privacy, confidentiality and security of the users and their identity. Ecosystems of trust can also be created through policies and regulations. Despite this, safety policies can be difficult to monitor and enforce in virtual spaces. New illnesses have emerged due to the adverse impact of virtual reality and so have new treatments. The associated risk factors have enhanced the importance of mental health education be it in schools, in communities or to health providers or at the workplace.

References

- MedCircle (2022) Why is mental health education important? https://medcircle.com/articles/ mental-health-education/. Accessed 2 May 2022
- Meta (2021) Introducing meta: a social technology company. https://about.fb.com/news/2021/ 10/facebook-company-is-now-meta/. Accessed 27 Apr 2022
- Tong S, Jia N, Luo X, Fang Z (2021) The Janus face of artificial intelligence feedback: deployment versus disclosure effects on employee performance. Strateg Manag J 42(9):1600–1631
- Huddleston Jr T (2022) This is creating more loneliness: the metaverse could be a serious problem for kids, experts say. CNBC Make It. Available: https://www.cnbc.com/2022/01/ 31/psychologists-metaverse-could-be-a-problem-for-kids-mental-health.html. Accessed 2 Apr 2022
- Rizzo A (2018) Is clinical virtual reality ready for primetime? In: IEEE conference on virtual reality and 3D user interfaces (VR). Tuebingen/Reutlingen, Germany, pp 1–9. https://doi.org/ 10.1109/VR.2018.8446505
- Center for Countering Digital Hate (2021) New research shows Metaverse is not safe for kids. https://www.counterhate.com/post/new-research-shows-metaverse-is-not-safe-for-kids. Accessed 25 Apr 2022
- Basu T (2021) The metaverse has a groping problem already. In: MIT technology review. Available: https://www.technologyreview.com/2021/12/16/1042516/the-metaverse-has-a-groping-problem/. Accessed 5 Apr 2022
- ActiveFence (2021) The child exploitation economy. ActiveFence. https://www.activefence. com/research/the-child-exploitation-economy/. Accessed 28 Apr 2022
- Koltko-Rivera ME (2005) The potential societal impact of virtual reality. Adv Virtual Environ Technol 9:1–18. [Online]. Available: https://www.academia.edu/3089073/The_potential_soc ietal_impact_of_virtual_reality

- Soepeno R (2021) Metaverse: A potential threat to humanity and ethics. In: GCOM1304: final-term essay, Sampoerna University, Jakarta, Indonesia. [Online]. Available: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/356760552_Metaverse_A_Potential_Threat_ to_Humanity_and_Ethics
- Freud S (1961) "The ego and the id". In: Strachey J (Ed. and Trans.) The standard edition of the complete psychological works of Sigmund Freud, vol 19. Hogarth Press, London, pp 3–66. (Orig. work published 1923)
- Anderson CA et al (2003) The influence of media violence on youth. Psychol Sci Public Interest 4(3):81–110. [Online]. Available: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/https://doi.org/10. 1111/j.1529-1006.2003.pspi_1433.x
- Calvert SL, Tan SL (1994) Impact of virtual reality on young adults' physiological arousal and aggressive thoughts: interaction versus observation. J Appl Dev Psychol 15:125–139. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1016/0193-3973(94)90009-4
- Gibson W, Maddox T, Carter C (2000) First person shooter [Television series episode; #7ABX13]. In: Carter C (ed) The X-files. Ten thirteen Prod./20th century fox television
- Calvert SL (2002) The social impact of virtual environment technology. In: Stanney K (ed) Handbook of virtual environments: design, implementation, and applications. Erlbaum, Mahwah, NJ, pp 663–680
- 16. Hyde JS, DeLamater JD (2003) Understanding human sexuality, 8th edn. McGraw-Hill, Boston
- Malamuth NM, Check JVP (1981) The effects of media exposure on acceptance of violence against women: a field experiment. J Res Pers 15:436–446
- Wallerstein JS, Lewis JM, Blakeslee S (2000) The unexpected legacy of divorce. Hyperion, New York
- Glock CY (1962) On the study of religious commitment. Religious Education, Res Suppl 57(4):S98–S110
- Marshall R (2022) Metaverse, the digital personification of maya. In: The digital alarmist. Available: https://www.deccanherald.com/opinion/maya-nirvana-and-metaverse-107 8501.html. Accessed 23 Apr 2022
- Ventura S, Baños RM, Botella C (2018) Virtual and augmented reality: new frontiers for clinical psychology. In: State of the art virtual reality and augmented reality knowhow. IntechOpen. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.74344
- Ji JL, Heyes SB, MacLeod C, Holmes EA (2016) Emotional mental imagery as simulation of reality: fear and beyond—a tribute to peter lang. Behav Ther 47(5):702–719. [Online]. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2015.11.004
- Hodges LF et al (1995) Virtual environments for treating the fear of heights. Computer 28(7):27–34. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1109/2.391038
- Botella C, Osma J, Garcia-Palacios A, Quero S, Baños RM (2004) Treatment of flying phobia using virtual reality: data from a 1-year follow-up using a multiple baseline design. Clin Psychol Psychother 11:311–323. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1002/cpp.404
- Longo MR, Schüür F, Kammers MPM, Tsakiris M, Haggard P (2008) What is embodiment? A psychometric approach. Cognition 10(3):978–998. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cog nition.2007.12.004
- Botella C, Bretón-López J, Quero S, Baños R, García-Palacios A (2010) Treating cockroach phobia with augmented reality. Behav Ther 41(3):401–413. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.beth.2009.07.002
- Osimo SA, Pizarro R, Spanlang B, Slater M (2015) Conversations between self and self as Sigmund Freud—a virtual body ownership paradigm for self-counselling. Sci Rep 5:13899. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep13899
- Falconer CJ et al (2014) Embodying compassion: a virtual reality paradigm for overcoming excessive self-criticism. PLoS One 9(11):e111933. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0111933
- Peck TC, Seinfeld S, Aglioti SM, Slater M (2013) Putting yourself in the skin of a black avatar reduces implicit racial bias. Conscious Cogn 22(3):779–787. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.concog.2013.04.016
- Rosenberg RS, Baughman SL, Bailenson JN (2013) Virtual superheroes: using superpowers in virtual reality to encourage prosocial behaviour. PLoS One 8(1):e55003. [Online]. https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0055003
- Riva G, Galimberti C (1997) The psychology of cyberspace: a socio-cognitive framework to computer-mediated communication. New Ideas Psychol 15(2):141–158. [Online]. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0732-118X(97)00015-9
- Dunstan DA, Tooth SM (2012) Treatment via videoconferencing: a pilot study of delivery by clinical psychology trainees. Aust J Rural Health 20(2):88–94. [Online]. https://doi.org/10. 1111/j.1440-1584.2012.01260.x
- Riva G (2005) Virtual reality in psychotherapy: review. Cyberpsychol Behav 8(3):220–230. [Online]. https://doi.org/10.1089/cpb.2005.8.220

Unified Physical Parameters-Based Analytical Drain Current Model of Amorphous-InGaZnO TFTs for Emerging Display Technology



Ashima Sharma, Pydi Ganga Bahubalindruni, Manisha Bharti, and Pedro Barquinha

Abstract In this work, a simple, precise, physical parameters-based model of Amorphous-InGaZnO thin-film transistor is proposed by employing dominant attributes of the device in the specific operating region. The model precisely replicates the measured current–voltage characteristics of any long channel length TFT. In addition, the scope of the model is augmented to replicate the electrical behavior of short channel length TFTs by employing a basic approach that requires a few least-square empirical parameters. For a fixed short channel length TFT, an average error between model outcome and measured device response is found to be less than 3%. The unified model is incorporated in cadence simulator to simulate a 15-stage ring oscillator with long and short channel length TFTs. The simulation response is well accorded with expected device behavior, which further emphasizes the use of the proposed unified model to design oxide TFT-based circuits for a wide application range.

Keywords Unified modeling \cdot Thin-film transistors (TFTs) \cdot Flexible electronics \cdot Optimization \cdot Short channel device \cdot Ring oscillator

1 Introduction

Amorphous-InGaZnO (a-IGZO) thin-film transistor (TFT) technology is a promising aspirant for next-generation flexible and wearable electronics. It offers several benefits such as excellent electrical characteristics, high field-effect mobility, and low

P. G. Bahubalindruni Indian Institute of Science Education and Research Bhopal, Bhopal, India

```
P. Barquinha
Universidade NOVA de Lisboa and CEMOP-UNINOVA, Caparica, Portugal
```

A. Sharma (🖂) · M. Bharti

National Institute of Technology Delhi, New Delhi, India e-mail: ashimasharma.vlsi@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_45

process temperature for deposition [1, 2]. The innovative display applications necessitate the accurate performance prediction of oxide TFT-based circuits, which require compact a-IGZO models.

In [3–10], several valuable analytical models for a-IGZO TFTs have been presented. However, a unified model replicating the electrical characteristics of long channel (LC) and short channel (SC) length oxide TFTs using a common set of device parameters is still deficient in literature [11, 12]. The reported work in [11] replicated the electrical characteristics of the device with 15 μ m of channel length by introducing the impact of the schottky barrier at the source node. Since the anomalies of short channel TFTs are more evident at channel lengths of less than 10 μ m [13, 14], the model's applicability in [11] is unspecified. In [12], the model for SC devices is developed by taking the contact voltage drop factor (V_C) at the source node into account. In this, the variation of V_C is noted for applied bias voltages and the deduced trend is applied on LC devices to predict the characteristics of SC TFTs. It is a generalized approach useful for designing oxide TFT-based circuits for any fixed channel length (down to 2 μ m).

This work presents a simpler alternative approach to design the circuits (using oxide TFTs) that require any LC and a SC length device. To design an oxide TFTbased circuit which requires a fixed short channel length device, only two additional empirical parameters are extricated from optimization algorithm of least-square curve-fit to compute voltage drop (V_C) of SC device. These parameters reflect the charge injection due to contact junctions and when used along with LC drain current model reproduces accurately the measured response of TFT with a channel length as low as 1.4 μ m. It is a simple approach that does not require the computation of a generalized relationship between V_C and input voltage variation. The proposed model can replicate the measured electrical characteristics of LC and SC devices with a common set of parameters with good accuracy.

In this work, an in-house analytical drain current model is employed to reproduce the electrical characteristics of a-IGZO TFT with an actual measured channel length of 18.3 μ m. Further, the scope of model is expanded to replicate *I*–*V* characteristics of SC device with a measured channel length of 1.4 μ m by introducing only two empirical fitting parameters. The channel length of TFTs, i.e., 18.3 μ m (LC) and 1.4 μ m (SC) used in this work corresponds to the actual measured channel length of the device after fabrication. The model is implemented in cadence virtuoso simulator to predict the response of a ring oscillator with 15 stages using long and short channel length TFTs. As evident from the swift and accurate simulation response, the model accurately predicts the device behavior for different channel lengths and hence is suitable for designing oxide TFT-based circuits with broad range utilization.

2 Amorphous-IGZO TFTs: Device Modeling and Validation

2.1 A Device Modeling for Long Channel TFTs

The transfer characteristic of a-IGZO TFT with staggered bottom gate configuration, partitioned into three regions, is shown in Fig. 1. The values of on-voltage (V_{ON}) and percolation voltage (V_P), extracted from the measured transfer linear characteristics of the device, are found to be approximately -0.5 V and 1.6 V, respectively.

The device fabrication details are specified in [15]. As per the limits of gate to source voltage (V_{GS}), the strong ($V_{GS} > V_P$) and weak accumulation regions ($V_{ON} < V_{GS} < V_P$) are defined where dominant conduction of carriers is through percolation and trap-limited conduction, respectively [16].

The drain-to-source current (I_{DS}) in the regions of weak and strong accumulation [12] reads

$$I_{\rm DS2} = \frac{W}{L} \mu_{\rm FE} C_{\rm OX} \left[\Delta \phi_{\rm SS}^2 - \Delta \phi_{\rm SD}^2 + \frac{2 \mathrm{KT}_{\rm eff2}}{q} (\phi_{\rm SS} - \phi_{\rm SD}) \right]$$
(1)

$$I_{\rm DS3} = \frac{W}{L} \mu_B \frac{A}{B} \left(\frac{C_{\rm OX}}{\sqrt{4\varepsilon_{\rm IGZO} N_3 \rm KT_{eff3}}} \right)^{C-1} \left[\frac{1}{C} \Delta \phi_{\rm SS}^C - \Delta \phi_{\rm SD}^C + \frac{1}{qB} \left(\Delta \phi_{\rm SS}^{C-1} - \Delta \phi_{\rm SD}^{C-1} \right) \right]$$
(2)

 $\Delta \phi_{\rm SS}$ and $\Delta \phi_{\rm SD}$ are defined as

$$\Delta\phi_{\rm SS} = V_{\rm GS} - V_{\rm FB} - \phi_{\rm S}(y=0), \quad \Delta\phi_{\rm SD} = V_{\rm GS} - V_{\rm FB} - \phi_{\rm S}(y=L) \quad (3)$$

Finally, a unified model is given by

$$I_{\rm DS,Total} = \left(I_{\rm DS2}^{-1} + I_{\rm DS3}^{-1}\right)^{-1} \tag{4}$$

Fig. 1 Linear transfer characteristics ($V_{DS} = 0.1 \text{ V}$) of a-IGZO TFT illustrating different operation regions





Fig. 2 Model verification of a-IGZO TFT with L/W of 18.3/20 μ m: **a** output and **b** transfer characteristics

The subscripts 2 and 3 represent the regions of weak and strong accumulation, respectively. Here, μ_{FE} and μ_B denote field-effect mobility and conduction bandmobility in regions 2 and 3, respectively. While μ_{FE} follows a universal power law given by $\mu_{FE} = P(V_{GS} - V_{ON})^{\Upsilon}$, with the fitting values of *P* and Υ [12, 16], value of μ_B is determined from the measured characteristics (transfer) of the device.

Here, C_{OX} , V_{FB} , W, L denotes channel width, length, oxide capacitance, and flatband voltage of the device, respectively. In the above equations, ϕ_{SS} and ϕ_{SD} represent surface potential at source and drain edge, respectively. Here, N_{C} corresponds to the effective density of states while $\text{KT}_{\text{eff}2,3}$ and $N_{2,3}$ denote the characteristics energy and volume density of carriers in regions 2 and 3, respectively. A, B, and C used in the above equations are related to N_{C} , KT_{eff} , and N.

The key parameters of the TFT with L/W of 18.3/20 µm are obtained by using the proposed model in (4) in addition to measured I-V characteristics of the device. The complete model is verified by matching the measured and modeled outcome as shown in Fig. 2. An error (average) between model outcome and measured device response is found to be less than 2.5% and hence, the model is found appropriate for circuit simulations [17].

2.2 Short Channel TFT Modeling and Validation

The anomalies for SC TFTs are more evident for channel lengths of less than 10 μ m. A noteworthy decrement in normalized I_{DS} with decreasing L and non-saturated I_{DS} for higher values of V_{DS} is noticed for such devices [11, 13]. Figure 3a shows output characteristics of device with channel length of 1.4 μ m using drain current model in (4). The uncorrected plot shows the calculated output response when proposed model is employed for the given device without any additional corrective parameters to account for SC anomalies.



Fig. 3 TFT with L/W of 1.4/20 μ m: **a** output characteristics. Change in surface potential: **b** source to source and **c** source to drain with variation in V_{GS} before and after incorporation V_C . Corrected and uncorrected graph represents the device characteristics with and without accommodating for SC anomalies in the model, respectively

As evident from the figure, the SC devices have non-saturated drain current for higher V_{DS} . The reduction in normalized I_{DS} of SC devices is due to potential drop at the source node with V_{GS} . It is taken into account by reducing the surface potential in (3) with an approximated factor of $V_{\text{C}} = \log(V_{\text{GS}} + S_1)$, where S_1 is the leastsquare fitting parameter. The uncorrected and corrected plots in Fig. 3b, c correspond to change in source to source surface potential ($\Delta\phi_{\text{SS}}$) and source to drain surface potential ($\Delta\phi_{\text{SD}}$) with variation in V_{GS} before and after supplementary parameter (V_{C}) incorporation in (3), respectively. In addition, the effect of non-saturated I_{DS} with higher V_{DS} is compensated by multiplying a factor of (1 + λV_{DS}) in the final drain current model, where λ is an empirical parameter ($\lambda = 0.1948$).

The drain to source I-V characteristics for the short channel device before and after the incorporation of these corrections are shown in Fig. 3a. Table 1 shows the key physical parameters of a-IGZO TFT. Figure 4 shows the complete model validation using proposed model in conjunction with added parameters for TFT with channel L/W of 1.4/20 μ m. For the given data set, the percentage error (average) between model outcome and measured device response is found to be < 3%. This approach requires addition of only two fitting parameters to replicate the current–voltage characteristics of any fixed length short channel device. Such a precise model is termed appropriate for circuit simulations [17].

Table 1Fundamental deviceparameters of oxide TFT(channel width = $20 \ \mu m$)	Parameters	Values	Parameters	Values
	$\mu_{\rm B}~({\rm cm}^2/{\rm vs})$	9.1	Ŷ	2.4
	T _{OX}	180	KT _{eff2} (eV)	0.00195
	$C_{\rm OX}$ (nF/cm ²)	130	$N_3 ({\rm cm}^{-3})$	2.688×10^{19}
	Р	0.9	KT _{eff3} (eV)	0.0419
	<i>S</i> ₁	2.09	$N_{\rm C} ({\rm cm}^{-3})$	9.419×10^{20}



Fig. 4 Model verification of TFT with L/W of 1.4/20 µm: a output and b transfer characteristics

3 Results and Discussion

The proposed unified model is incorporated in Cadence virtuoso simulator through Verilog A and its symbol is created for quick instantiation of oxide-based circuits. Due to interpretive and continuous I-V model, a swift simulation response was achieved without any convergence issues. Figure 5a shows circuit schematic of 15-stage ring oscillator (RO) using pseudo-CMOS bootstrapped inverter for full voltage swings [18]. The RO was simulated using long (length = 18.3 μ m) and short channel (length = 1.4 μ m) devices with bootstrapping capacitance of 10 pF. The channel length of TFTs, i.e., 18.3 μ m (LC) and 1.4 μ m (SC) used in this work correspond to the actual measured channel length of the device after fabrication.



Fig. 5 15-stage ring oscillator (RO): a circuit schematic and b transient response

RO	Power consumption (mW)	Average propagation delay (µS)	Output voltage swing (V)	PDP (nJ)
$L = 18.3 \mu\text{m}$	5.6	2.1	7.9	11.8
$L = 1.4 \ \mu m$	3.6	3.3	7.8	11.9

Table 2 Performance metrics of long and short channel 15-stage ring oscillator (RO)

Both the ROs were simulated using a supply voltage of 8 V while maintaining same aspect ratios. As evident from their transient response, shown in Fig. 5b, the oscillation frequency of long and short channel RO is 33.3 kHz and 22.2 kHz, respectively. The Power consumption, average propagation delay, output voltage swing and power delay product (PDP) of ROs are listed in Table 2.

As discussed in the above section, a supplementary factor ($V_{\rm C}$) is employed to precisely replicate measured characteristics of short channel devices (Fig. 4). However, the lower driving capability affects the speed of operation of these devices. Due to this, the RO simulated with channel length of 1.4 μ m consumes less power but has higher propagation delay in comparison to RO with channel length of 18.3 μ m. The overall PDP of short channel 15-stage RO is 0.84% lower than that of long channel devices. It is to be noted that the simulation response of the circuits is found as expected, i.e., in well correspondence with the device behavior which makes the developed model efficient for circuit simulation of oxide TFTs. The output voltage swing of short and long channel RO is 97.5% and 98.8% of the supply voltage, respectively and can be successfully employed for various applications. The performance metrics of short channel devices can be further improved by surpassing the non-idealities using optimized fabrication techniques to design area efficient devices and compact electronics.

4 Conclusion

In this work, a simple approach is proposed to develop a unified model which predicts the electrical characteristics of any long channel length and a fixed short channel length TFT. It requires only two empirical fitting parameters to combat the anomalies of short channel TFT of length 1.4 μ m. For the given data set, the percentage error (average) between model outcome and measured device response is found to be < 3%. A 15-stage ring oscillator circuit with long and short channel length TFTs was simulated using the proposed model. Due to analytical current–voltage equations, the proposed model provided a swift simulation response and accurately predicted the device behavior for different channel lengths. Hence, this model is suitable for simulating circuits for a wide range of applications which need flexible electronics.

Acknowledgements This work is supported by SERB power fellowship with project ref. SPF/2021/000018.

References

- Nomura K, Ohta H, Takagi A, Kamiya T, Hirano M, Hosono H (2004) Room-temperature fabrication of transparent flexible thin-film transistors using amorphous oxide semiconductors. Nature 432(4016):488–492
- Kamiya T, Nomura K, Hosono H (2010) Present status of amorphous In–Ga–Zn–O thin-film transistors. Sci Technol Adv Mater 11(4):044305
- 3. Tsuji H et al (2014) Efficient simulation model for amorphous In-Ga-Zn-O thin-film transistors. J Display Technol 10(2):101–106
- 4. Lee S, Striakhilev D, Jeon S, Nathan A (2014) Unified analytic model for current–voltage behavior in amorphous oxide semiconductor TFTs. IEEE Electron Device Lett 35(1):84–86
- Deng W, Huang J, Ma X, Ning T (2014) An explicit surface-potentialbased model for amorphous IGZO thin-film transistors including both tail and deep states. IEEE Electron Device Lett 35(1):78–80
- Ghittorelli M, Torricelli F, Colalongo L, Kovacs-Vajna ZM (2014) Accurate analytical physical modeling of amorphous InGaZnO thin film transistors accounting for trapped and free charges. IEEE Trans Electron Devices 61(12):4105–4112
- Colalongo L (2016) Compact model of amorphous InGaZnO thin-film transistors based on the symmetric quadrature of the accumulation charge. IEEE Electron Device Lett 37(4):416–418
- Moldovan O et al (2016) A compact model and direct parameters extraction techniques for amorphous gallium-indium-zinc-oxide thin film transistors. Solid-State Electron 126:81–86
- Fang J, Deng W, Ma X, Huang J, Wu W (2017) A surface-potential based DC model of amorphous oxide semiconductor TFTs including degeneration. IEEE Electron Device Lett 38(2):183–186
- Deng W, Fang J, Wei X, Wu W, Huang J (2018) A core compact model for IGZO TFTs considering degeneration mechanism. IEEE Electron Device Lett 65(4):1370–1376
- Ghittorelli M, Torricelli F, Garripoli C, van der Steen JL, Gelinck GH, Catatore E, Colalongo L, Vajna ZMK (2017) Unified physical DC model of staggered amorphous InGaZnO transistors. IEEE Trans Electron Devices 64(3):1076–1082
- 12. Sharma A, Bahubalindruni PG, Bharti M, Barquinha P (2022) Physical parameters based analytical I-V model of a-IGZO TFTs. Solid-State Electron 192(7):1–8
- Valletta A, Fortunato G, Mariucci L, Barquinha P, Martins R, Fortunato E (2014) Contact effects in amorphous InGaZnO thin film transistors. IEEE/OSA J Display Technol 10(11):956–961
- Raja J, Jang K, Nguyen CPT, Balaji N, Chatterjee S, Yi J (2014) Drain-induced barrier lowering and parasitic resistance induced instabilities in short-channel InSnZnO TFTs. IEEE Electron Device Lett 35(7):756–758
- Bahubalindruni PG, Tavares VG, Barquinha P, Duarte C, Oliveira PG, Martins R, Fortunato E (2013) Transparent current mirrors with a-GIZO TFTs: neural modeling, simulation and fabrication. IEEE J Display Tech 9(12):1001–1006
- Lee S, Ghaffarzadeh K, Nathan A, Robertson J, Jeon S, Kim C, Song IH, Chung UI (2011) Trap-limited and percolation conduction mechanisms in amorphous oxide semiconductor thin film transistors (TFTs). Appl Phys Lett 98(20):203508-1–203508-3
- 17. Arora ND (2007) MOSFET modeling for VLSI simulation: theory and practice. World Scientific, Singapore
- Bahubalindruni PG, Tiwari B, Pereira M, Santa A, Martins J, Rovisco A, Tavares V, Martins R, Fortunato E, Barquinha P (2020) Rail-to-rail timing signals generation using InGaZnO TFTs for flexible x-ray detector. IEEE J Electron Devices Soc 8:157–162

Applying Information and WSN Technologies for Optimizing Complex Farming Ecosystem



Anil Kapil, Anita Venugopal, and Vijay Anant Athavale

Abstract Today, network communication holds a crucial importance of all other types of networks. Of all the advanced network structures, distributed networking system has huge demand. Smart dust network which is one of the categories of distributed networks is the future of distributed networks and has its applications in crucial fields. It is envisioned to blend the features such as ability to sense, compute, and communicate wirelessly. These micro devices can be sprinkled to form a dense network that can monitor real-life processes with high precision results. In this work, we present the characteristics, applications and possibility of using artificial technologies in Smart Dust networks.

Keywords Precision farming · Smart dust · Sensor

1 Introduction

Precision farming is a term used to describe a collection of modern information technologies that are being applied for assisting extensive commercial farm operations [1]. Increased production yields and reduced input costs are the significant outcomes of the automatic real-time agriculture monitoring systems of site-specific management, climate and soil properties using different sensors. This strategy improves the crop production while at the same time cuts labor costs and reduces the amount of waste production. Wireless sensor network (WSN) is gaining huge popularity as this enables intelligence to manage precision agriculture with the aid of real-time

A. Kapil

A. Venugopal Department of FP, IT Unit, Dhofar University, Dhofar, Sultanate of Oman e-mail: anita@du.edu.om

V. A. Athavale (🖾) Walchand Institute of Technology, Solapur, Maharashtra, India e-mail: vijay.athavale@gmail.com

Surajmal University, Kichha, Udhamsingh Nagar, Uttarakhand, India e-mail: anilkdk@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_46

management tools of agricultural products and atmospheric conditions, among other things. For evaluating large-scale sensor networks, there are reasonable modeling tools available; nevertheless, these techniques fall short of accurately representing the realistic characteristics of wireless communication.

Real-world test-beds bring to light real-world issues and key components of large-scale sensor network implementation that would otherwise be overlooked. It is presented in this research that a WSN test-bed for autonomous and real-time environmental monitoring (REM) of various parameters of farming [2] such as irrigation, soil, and ambient elements that influence agricultural production has been developed and implemented. An easy-to-use graphical user interface is used to illustrate the system design, physical arrangement, sensor node implementation, and software to regulate real-time (RT) surveillance and control of agricultural yields. The report discusses practical difficulties and technical challenges such as sensor integration, sensor placement in an outside setting, energy managing (EM) methods, and real-time rates of power consumption [3].

Visualize, a dust of data gathering sensors, each about the size of a sand particle or even smaller, being swept by a storm and transmitting information about the near stations on the ground beneath them. Consider a network of invisible sensors spread across the smart roadways, city, and all areas of our life, which can be used to detect actual traffic network on roads, available car parking spaces, etc., all virtually in real time, thus improving safety and efficiency. On the other hand, billions of sensitive nano-sensors might be strategically placed across dense areas like forests and other locations such as fire prone locations in order to identify initial occurrence of fire as early as possible. As an alternative, envision a pre-programmed smart dust, triggering alarm signals the minute invisible microcracks in modern turbine blades.

Smart dust is a new technology that will be comprised of small, wireless sensors, also known as MOTES that will be used to collect data. The gadgets are intelligent web-based systems for communication with other processors or sensors that are micro particles mounted at the tip of a pin. In this technology, a mass of programmed interconnected nano-wireless-sensors works together which can be sprinkled in air as particles or can be linked with existing appliances. The data collected is transferred wirelessly to larger computer systems. These sensors have the ability to detect and respond to any variations that occur in elements such as water, temperature, or nutrients used in farm fields and programmed to react against the vulnerability. It offers safe and efficient techniques for food and agriculture organizations [4]. Because they are so weightless, these particles are easily diffused in the environment like an air-borne natural dust particle. Known as smart dust, which implies that it is a system of several tiny smart millimeter-length micro mechanical sensors (MEMS) with the ability to compute, communicate wirelessly using bidirectional technology, and a power supply. These countless microscopic sensors are sprinkled all over the atmosphere, over entire earth, in order to transmit and receive data and information in order to be stored. Smart dust devices have huge applications and have revolutionized the field of military, microbiology, and healthcare [5].

Large number of individual grain-size wireless sensors which are less than a millimeter size with self-processing capability often known as smart dust, are being

developed. Smart dust collects and stores information about its surroundings, such as heat, noise, atmospheric pollutants, or vibrations, and then transfers that information to larger processing systems wirelessly.

It is a visualization of future network in which network of trillions of intelligent microscopic sensors continuously senses what is happening in the near geographical region, communicates with one another, and exchanges information. Smart dust is an example of this concept. Smart dust technology may be the supreme of global Internet-of-Things (IoT) gadgets, as they connect a large number of objects together. It has bought revolutionary changes in the field of technology as smart dust have own power supply, and pre-programmed to work without human intervention.

Section 2 of this paper presents smart dust concept. Section 3 mentions applications of smart dust. Section 4 introduces components of smart dust. Section 5 describes risks involved in smart technology. Section 6 presents future neural dust [6, 7].

2 The Inspiration for the Smart Dust Concept

In 1990s, Dr. Kris Pister, an electrical engineer researcher from the University of California, Berkeley, first proposed the concept of 'Smart Dust' in the 1990s as a simple approach to deploy intelligent wireless sensors in a variety of environments. Pister foresaw an era comprising omnipresent devices with the ability to sense and detect all that could be measured in the surroundings at the time of his research. He immediately thought of applying this technology in analyzing environmental attributes like weather variations (mentioned in paper, Emerging challenges: Mobile networking for 'Smart Dust' in 2000), and he continued to think about environmental applications.

However, it should come as no surprise that the military was the driving force behind the development of smart dust, as well as the source of funding. During the Smart Dust Project [8] in 1992, DARPA provided funding for Pister's study (Fig. 1).

3 Application Areas of Smart Dust

The following are the application areas for smart dust: Smart dust networks are comprised of nodes (referred to as 'motes') with built-in power supply that can sense the surroundings and based on the findings process, compute and generate results, communicate wirelessly with other processors and with a volume less than millimeters, making them ideal for use in space-constrained environments [9] (Fig. 2).

Micro-electromechanical systems, sometimes known as MEMS, are used to create smart dust. MEMS are comprised of mechanical components such as actuators, levers, sensors, gears, pistons, etc., integrated along with electrical components such



Fig. 1 Illustration of smart dust sensor network applied in the battle ground, as represented in the grant project proposal



Fig. 2 Mite, barely 1 mm in size

as resistors, condensers, inductors, etc., onto a micro silicon chip using IC technology in order to accomplish their functions. As fabrication methods progress, this will reduce much further in size, eventually reaching the level of nano-electromechanical systems (abbreviated as NEMS).

MEMS are tiny integrated devices or systems that combine mechanical and electrical components. MEMS has been identified as one of the most promising technologies for the twenty-first century and has the potential to revolutionize both industrial and consumer products by combining silicon-based microelectronics with micromachining technology. Its techniques and microsystem-based devices have the potential to dramatically effect all of our lives and the way we live. Microsensors detect changes in the system's environment by measuring mechanical, thermal, magnetic, chemical, or electromagnetic information or phenomena. Microelectronics process this information and signal the micro actuators to react and create some form of changes to the environment. Mechanical microstructures, microsensors, micro-actuators, and microelectronics are all integrated onto the same silicon chip.

Motes are fabricated using the phenomena of silicon-based technology and are capable of remaining suspended in an environment comparable to that of dust for extended periods of time (hence the name). Because of the wide variety of implications, it is hard to limit comprehensive brilliance of smart dust in a piece of writing. As a result, we'll just list a few of the most important ones below.

3.1 Agriculture

Agriculture involves the continuous monitoring of a crop's nutritional requirements, as well as its watering, fertilizing, and pest management requirements. Having access to this essential information can assist in increasing the quantity and yield of crops for farmers. It can assess soil health, limitations and can analyze factors like pH in soil, nutritional balance, fertility level, weed invasions, etc., which are crucial information to the plant's growth and development.

3.2 Industries

A regular inspection is required to make up to date the critical equipments, so that they always give the desired results. Identifying and monitoring the actual condition of asset and associated components to know the weaknesses and deterioration of the asset and determine the type of maintenance required that might help to avoid a complete failure of the system.

3.3 Environment

Chemical and biological environmental monitoring with the purpose of identifying potential health and safety hazards (water, air, soil).

3.4 Infrastructure

Infrastructures like private or public building constructions, highways, connectivities like bridges or tunnels, pipelines handling gas, water, or drainage systems, electrical channels, telephone, network-communication systems. and other urban infrastructure will all be monitored as part of the larger notion of a smart city, as will bridges and tunnels. For example, during the construction process, smart dust could already be incorporated into the concrete.

3.5 Inventory Management

Smart dust aids at inventory management of products production or product shelve life during transportation via vessel or vehicles ensuring accurate and effective inventory control.

3.6 Transportation

Smart dust is used in the transportation sector to convey perishable commodities because these materials require regular monitoring. When transporting perishable goods, it is necessary to monitor specific characteristics such as temperature, humidity, and aeration on a continual basis. Likewise, intelligent dust can be used to monitor and manage the conditions required for safe transportation of animals, such as temperature, air quality, and humidity levels.

3.7 Military

It facilitates access to activities in inaccessible or remote locations. It can also be used to detect the presence of poisonous gases or harmful compounds and to assist in the implementation of appropriate measures.

3.8 Space Exploration

Weather and seismic activities focusing on planet structure and moon of our solar system is part of space exploration. New excavation techniques are investigated by researchers envisioning at building an entirely different concept of building a space telescope using the concept of smart dust by reshaping it with an aperture consisting of swarms of particles emitted from a cylindrical pressured container, controlled by a laser. The second phase of the astronomical orbiting rainbows project is funded by NASA's Innovative Advanced Concepts (IAC) program, which aims to integrate space-optics with smart dust, or self-oriented robotic technology, in an effort to create a more powerful and efficient spacecraft.

4 Current Implications of Smart Dust

4.1 Oil Tankers

In North Atlantic, an oil tanker, Loch Rannoch of size more than 800 feet had installed a total of 160 wireless mote sensors on it. The sensors are designed to detect and predict equipment breakdown onboard by measuring engine vibrations. In addition, several other projects are also implementing smart dust technology sensor networks.

4.2 Wildlife

Great Duck Island (USA) is home to a wireless network more than 100 mote sensors monitoring the micro-climatic conditions in and around nesting burrows of sea birds for the past several years. With the exploration of environmental monitoring (EM) kit, it is hoped that researchers will be able to research wildlife and ecosystems in an un-intrusive and less interruptive mode.

4.3 Bridges

A swarm of wireless motes has been deployed on the Golden Gate Bridge in San Francisco USA to analyze the vibrations and other structural strains that can occur due to hurricane or earthquakes as part of a proactive maintenance.

4.4 Trees

IN California, USA, a group of scientists in their case study reveals installing more than 100 motes to monitor remotely the native conditions required for the good growth of one of the world's tallest redwood trees which is more than 65 m tall.

4.5 Markets

As part of security initiative, cargo and shipping containers in Florida of the United States department of Homeland proposes to test the deployment of motes to ensure security for international trade.

5 Components of a Smart Dust Mote

At basic level, a mote consists of four types of classes which are as follows:

- sensors,
- circuits,
- communication, and
- power supply.

The conceptual mode of a wireless sensor node will look as follows (Fig. 3). A sample model of a wireless sensor node consists of 3D-printed:

• A cube—with a number of printed sensors and the antenna.



Fig. 3 Sample of wireless sensor node (circuit board)



Fig. 4 Functional cube

• A circuit board—with tiny electronic components all bound together [10] in one unit.

Complete set of sensors also called MEMS or NEMS is comprised of a single sensor or sometimes more than one sensor with the ability to act as the primary mote sensor that can detect and quantify attributes like movement, heat, weight, noise, brightness, magnetic pull, etc.

- Circuits (microcontroller)—acts as a platform to interact with the sensors. It helps to process the data and store it.
- Communication—mainly includes 3D antenna with transmitter that emits radiations to the surroundings. This way it successfully establishes communication in all direction.
- Power supply board—that supplies power for the entire unit where it is installed. Power can be supplied using solar energy cell or thin sheet of capacitor that serves as battery (Fig. 4).

6 Risks and Concerns for the Smart Dust

The use of smart dust would be associated with a number of dangers, including.

6.1 Data Security

Several of those who have qualms about the real-life consequences of smart dust express worry on privacy of individuals. Smart dust is tiny and so microscopic that it may remain undetectable to the naked eye and, as a result, will be extremely difficult to detect and identify. These wireless sensors are programmable and can save and transfer information and hence people have begun to do several experiments to solve or monitor tasks. Fearfully, it leads to data hacking as you will have no clue about who all can gather or steal the data from the cloud and use/misuse the data or information. One has to be careful about negative use of smart dust especially when it falls in the hands of wrong people; it's easy to let your imagination run wild when it comes to the potential for privacy violations.

6.2 Control

Once billions of smart dust devices have been spread throughout a large area, it will be challenging to gather or capture these microscopic sensors back after the task. Since these are programmed particles which are in large mass with small size, these programmed particles can be collected and pre-programmed and manipulated to serve differently by destructive people causing damage to individual, corporation, or government. Hence, it becomes a mandatory to maintain control over the use of such sensors.

6.3 Cost

The cost of installing the new technology of smart dust systems is comparatively high as it demands the use of wireless communication through satellites and other hardware and software requirements necessary for its smooth functioning and installation. As a result, it is limited to researchers or specified authorities unless and until it is made affordable for common use.

6.4 Pollution

There is high ecological risk using smart dust unless and until these motes are made completely biodegradable. These devices serve only for single time use. It may pose threat to the environment if the clouds of sensors are left unattended after use. It will pollute the natural resources like soil, air, water where they are used.

6.5 Health

Since these smart particles are suspended in the air as dust, there are high risks of danger of inhaling or consuming these engineered products. Nano particles may even penetrate through skin and have toxicological effects and hence one must be conscious of the hazards this technology may pose to species.

6.6 Legal

The lack of information protection is one of the major concerns of this technology. Smart sensors can collect specific data and can transmit the data to other people and devices. This may lead to security breach as the data can be hacked by unauthorized parties where information can be used for illegal purposes. It may also reveal the identity of the authorized individual who has installed the device. It is trackable and as a result, it can pose threat to privacy destruction and damage to the person.

6.7 Future Neural Dust

Research is carried out in developing millimeter-size safe wireless devices that can be embedded in human nerve system. These man-friendly sensors have the ability to detect nerve impulses and muscle responses in human body. In this technology, ultrasound source is coupled with power generator to communicate with the sensors. This device can be implanted in human brains and can be initiated by just using ultrasound and does not require power supply or wires. It is basically consisting of three components:

- Electrode pair—used to measure nerve signals,
- Transistor—used to amplify the signal, and
- Piezo-electric—used to convert the mechanical power that is generated externally in the form of ultrasound radiations into electrical form and same time recording the activities of nerves.

Researchers have elaborated the possibility of implanting these Implantable Integrated Chips into human cells.

References

1. https://www.azonano.com/article.aspx?ArticleID=1318

- Arora S, Athavale VA, Agarwal A (2021) Green Internet of Things (G-IoT) application: AI based smart farming. https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.1201/9781003032397-6/green-internet-things-iot-application-shakti-arora-vijay-anant-athavale-abhay-agarwal?con text=ubx&refId=c34afe8a-4e14-432f-974d-fbe54321fd5f
- Roy S, Bandyopadhyay S (2017) A test-bed on real-time monitoring of agricultural parameters using wireless sensor networks for precision agriculture. https://www.iimcal.ac.in/sites/all/ files/sirg/7-1-agro-sense-test-bed.PDF
- 4. 'Down on the Farm: The Impact of Nano-Scale Technologies on Food and Agriculture', ETC Group Report, November 2004. https://www.etcgroup.org/content/down-farm-impact-nano-scale-technologies-food-and-agriculture
- Shaik M, Shaik N, Ullah W (2016) The wireless sensor networks: smart dust. Int Res J Eng Technol (IRJET) 03(06). p-ISSN: 2395-0072. https://www.irjet.net/archives/V3/i6/IRJET-V3I 6172.pdf
- Prabhu (2018) Understanding of convolution neural network (CNN)—deep learning. https:// medium.com/@RaghavPrabhu/understanding-of-convolutional-neural-network-cnn-deep-lea rning-99760835f148
- Athavale VA, Gupta SC, Kumar D, Savita (2021) Human action recognition using CNN-SVM model. AST 2021 105:282–90. https://doi.org/10.4028/www.scientific.net/ast.105.282
- 8. https://people.eecs.berkeley.edu/~pister/SmartDust/SmartDustBAA97-43-Abstract.pdf
- Kumar S, Athavale VA, Kartikey D (2021) Security issues in cloud computing: a holistic view. Int J Internet of Things Web Serv 6:18–29. https://www.iaras.org/iaras/home/caijitws/securityissues-in-cloud-computing-a-holistic-view
- Farooqui MF, Karimi MA, Salama KN, Shamim A (2017) 3D-printed disposable wireless sensors with integrated microelectronics for large area environmental monitoring. Adv Mater Technol. https://doi.org/10.1002/admt.201700051

Unraveling a New Age of Travel in Blockchain Based Metaverse



Shivinder Nijjer D, Jashandeep Singh D, Pankaj Sharma, Meenakshi Malhotra D, and Rajit Verma

Abstract Recently, there is an upsurge in tourism and hospitality sector using the VR technology with major players like Airbnb and Hilton using it as an instrument of advertisement. Blockchain based networks have opened newer avenues for electronic business and authentication and identity modeling. The article attempts to elucidate how blockchain and metaverse will transform the travel and tourism—and enlist the facilitators and inhibitors of this paradigm change. The article will also shed light on supporting technologies in metaverse and how it will extend the space of virtual tourism.

Keywords Metaverse \cdot Tourism \cdot Virtual reality \cdot Augmented reality \cdot Blockchain \cdot NFT \cdot 5G

1 Introduction

A post-reality universe, called Metaverse, is a multiuser environment merging 'physical-reality' and 'digital-virtuality'. The basis of metaverse is the convergence of various technologies enabling multisensory interactions with digital objects, virtual environments, and people. It may be called as a combination of virtual reality and augmented reality. Therefore, metaverse is an interconnected web of social network immersive environments in persistent multiuser platforms [1].

Virtual reality (VR) and augmented reality (AR) is an interactive and simulationbased environment which uses the three-dimensional technology. Individual can interact in this environment with others, hence having a real-life experience in the 3D

S. Nijjer \cdot J. Singh (\boxtimes) \cdot R. Verma

Chitkara Business School, Chitkara University, Punjab, India e-mail: jashan.kheiva@gmail.com

P. Sharma

Department of Hotel Management, Sant Baba Bhag Singh University, Punjab, India

M. Malhotra

Dr. V.N. Bedekar Institute of Management Studies, Thane, Maharashtra, India

555

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_47

space. Users can access VR through computers, smartphones, and a head-mounted display (HMD). HMD is touted as the best device to access a 360-degree view as it senses the rotational movement of the user's head. With the reduced price and the entry of companies like Samsung, HTC, Google, the HMD is becoming affordable [2].

VR technologies also infiltrated the tourism sector. The pandemic may have resulted in adoption of VR apps as by using VR apps, individuals are experiencing global destinations to overcome depression and loneliness. Applying VR technology, various countries are projecting their prime destination sites in the form of VR trips [3]. For example, India VR Tours provides a virtual trip to the prominent destination sites of India. According to Statista [4], the global market for virtual environments (augmented and virtual reality) is expected to grow from \$16.8 billion in 2019 to \$250 billion in 2028.

The COVID-19 restrictions have forced the customers to stay at home and experience the indirect way of visiting a destination with the application of VR technology [5]. COVID-19 has brought unprecedented challenges to the tourism and hospitality industry. The current pandemic has resulted in strict restrictions that brought international and domestic tourism to a halt [6]. International traveling was declined by 81% in July 2020 compared to the same period in the previous year. Coupled with social distancing, COVID-19 restrictions also resulted in a 74% drop in overall well-being. Travel and tourism-related activities act as stress-busters for tourists [8].

Recently, there is an upsurge in tourism and hospitality sector using the VR technology with major players like Airbnb and Hilton using it as an instrument of advertisement. However, during the pandemic, it became very relevant for the tourism sector to use virtual reality more than an advertising tool. The new social distancing norms imposed in this pandemic has further influenced the tourists to opt for the touchless travel [9]. The statistics related to the internet searches proved the rise of VR tours in the pandemic phase. There is a rise of 488% in the search for virtual reality tours on the internet from February 2020 to March 2020. At the same time, the search for VR Tours got three or four times increase in the United Kingdom and the United States of America [10]. This article attempts to elucidate how blockchain and metaverse will transform the travel and tourism—and enlist the facilitators and inhibitors of this paradigm change.

2 About Blockchain

A blockchain or distributed ledger technologies (DLT) is a shared and distributed database that holds a constantly expanding record of transactions in their chronological order [11]. It is a ledger that contains digital transactions, data records, and executables [12]. All the transactions are accumulated into larger formations (i.e., blocks), which have a time stamp [13] and they are cryptographically linked to

previous blocks [14]. These links form a chain of records which defines the chronological order of events, therefore, it is called a blockchain. Blockchains were initially created for smooth distributed transactions by eliminating central management [15].

Blockchain technology primarily has four features, namely, decentralization, traceability, immutability, and currency properties [14]. Decentralization is the mathematical process of data storage, data verification, maintenance, and transmission on blockchains [16] over a distributed system structure without any help of the centralized organizations [17]. Traceability means that every transaction can be tracked back by observing the blocks by the cryptographic hash function, since it is arranged chronologically [14]. Immutability exists because all the transactions are stored in blocks with one hash key linking to the previous block and another key to the next block, as blockchain is a shared public ledger stored on thousands of nodes which continue to sync in real time [12]. Cryptocurrency property in blockchain technology is point-to-point transactions, without any third-party intervention or supervision [18]. The variety of other activities like, government activities [19], educational activities [20], and financial activities [21] can make use of these non-financial activities which have a property of currency [14].

Blockchain technology is not limited to finance area (cryptocurrency, bonds, stocks, loans, etc.) now. It has been applied to other sectors such as government, culture, art, health, etc., and tourism is not an exception. TUI Travel PLC, a British leisure travel group adopted blockchain technology in its bookings, reservations, and payment systems [22] and huge amounts of money are being invested in promising start-up ventures [23]. Companies like CheapAir, Expedia, One Shot Hotels, and Webjet are also encouraging blockchain for payments [24]. However, researchers [25] found that the blockchain travel consumers are still in the early stages and they lack general awareness [26].

3 About Metaverse

Metaverse is simply an immersive experience based on personalization enabled by supporting technologies like AR and VR primarily [1, 2]. While these technologies twin real world, also called as the digital twin, Blockchain enables financial or economic exchanges across this virtual world. This term was first coined in a novel 'Snow Crash' launched in the year 1982. The proliferation of metaverse differs by different countries owing to difference in their policies and economic factors. Researchers enlist three major features of metaverse viz. it is multi-technology, a new social form and is a virtual world. Since metaverse attempts to recreate reality, it is based on several supporting technologies for its construction. Without the advancements in any of the underlying technologies, development of a metaverse would not have been possible at all. Metaverse will include development of newer forms of economic systems, cultural systems, and legal systems, necessitated by virtual world.

Virtual world will also become advanced and extended because the supporting technologies exist which break the continuum of time and space offering an immersive experience [27].

This technology, due to convergence of multiple technologies, has fetched interest and application in multiple industrial sectors. Education especially marred by pandemic has switched to remote learning [28], however 2D learning induces isolation and emotional detachment leading to learning loss. This remote learning has been enhanced by metaverse offering immersive experience to learners and feedback cues from the system provide a sense of realism [29]. Besides authors also note that this may overcome cultural barriers through digital representations of class participants and promote global learning. Digital twins created by metaverse enable planning of smart cities and infrastructure before implementing it in real. The possibility of providing a secure and authentic residential experience through blockchain based smart cities are predicted and managed using their digital twins (metaverse) [30].

Digital artifacts in museums are also reaping profits from adopting this technology while remote assistance for medical care and medicines and patient monitoring is also done more effectively through metaverse. Liu and Oh provide an example of digital transformation of products in China and how it is enhancing virtual tourism and fetching higher profits [31]. The use of metaverse and related technologies for better gaming experience is done by the leading gaming companies like Rodblox and Minecraft [32]. Prior works also elucidate the application of metaverse in remote work management by providing a new form of employee interaction and online meeting spaces which do not replicate the fatigue experienced in 2D meeting space [33].

3.1 Supporting Technologies

5G. When an overlap is to be created between actual and mirror world, which is seamless and ubiquitous, it requires very powerful internet services with no lag, latency, and jitter. The existing 4G communication technologies can barely afford AR and VR applications. They do not have the capacity to deliver the sense of realism in virtual environments. Although 5G networks have the features of low latency and high bandwidth, it can support haptic mobile devices, but may not be effectively scalable. Still in the present state, 5G technologies are a must to develop machine to machine interactions which offer a ubiquitous and seamless experience. One possible solution offered is development and use of tactile network which is redefining the bone of internet to suffer from lesser latency issues [34]. Additionally, these technologies are based on quantum communication promising security.

AI (**Artificial Intelligence**) refers to equipping machines with the ability to learn from experience through deployment of theories, technologies, and algorithms in order to deliver work and perform tasks mimicking human brains. AI will enable tourist segmentation, clustering, identification, besides aiding in creation of digital twins to first verify the implementation of plans in reality [3].

Augmented reality (AR) points to the use of positioning tactics and AI techniques of recognition and classification based on inputs received from multiple sensors, GPS, and dimensional data to place digital or virtual objects in the real world. Ultimately this information is displayed on user's screen which maybe VR headset, enabling real-time two-way interaction between physical and virtual space.

Virtual Reality (VR) is more focused on offering an immersive experience, which is hyper spatiotemporal providing the users with a sense of realism as if they are in the real world. It is an extension and advancement of the current 2D virtual systems enabled by 5G and Web 3.0. When both AR and VR are combined, they provide surreal experience presenting a mirror world which is a recreation of the actual world. This combination is mixed reality (MR) and is the key enabler of metaverse [2].

Blockchain and NFT (Non Fungible tokens) are the key pillars of digital currency. Blockchain through its features of immutability, disintermediation, decentralization, and so on is a building block for emergence of newer form of economic exchanges. DAPPs (Decentralized application) markets are proliferating owing to token economy enabled by blockchain. Based on smart contracts, NFT is a cryptocurrency based token distinct from coins, as they are unique and provides a sense of ownership. NFTs are the reason for making economic exchanges possible across metaverse and blockchain networks [35].

IoT and HCI (Human Computer Interaction), as illustrated in the discussion ahead, since metaverse relies immensely on multimodal sensor inputs, exchanges between the machines and human user interface, it is heavily invested in IoT and technologies which make human computer interaction smooth [36].

Computer Vision falls under the purview of AI, yet it needs special mention as identity of individuals in a digital virtual world is through their avatars which have become realistic and human-like owing to computer vision technologies. Without this simple air gestures, finger pointing would never have been achieved. Also, without advancements in computer vision technologies, users in metaverse or virtual world would appear as sedentary [27].

4 Shift in Virtual Tourism

Virtual tourism is an amalgamation of virtual reality with tourism. It aims to enhance tourism experience by immersing virtual components. Generally, till date virtual tourism has been seen as an added attraction and a source of entertainment for visitors to a tourist spot, however, metaverse enabled tourism will take it a step ahead and let tourists experience a destination from the comfort of their homes. Virtual tourism can help to promote sustainable tourism by reducing unnecessary greenhouse gas emissions from transportation and enhance 'virtual accessibility' especially for the elderly and disabled with limited mobility [37]. As Cenni and Vásquez [38] note in their work that online tourism products find acceptance among consumers if they are educational, entertaining, allow social interaction and virtual escape, and allow connect between closed ones of an individual. This is what is being offered by the metaverse. We enlist the user-centric features which will be a key requirement for enabling success of travel and tourism in metaverse. It has to move beyond solely depending on AR, VR to mixed reality.

4.1 Immersive Experience

Unless virtual tourism gives an authentic and empathetic personal experience, it cannot compete against physical tourism. Metaverse will take it a different dimension through 'Immersive experience' which refers to the perception of a user of being teleported to an alternate world which mirrors the reality. Virtual reality (VR), augmented reality (AR), and multisensory applications impart an immersive experience to the metaverse [1]. This enables the user to develop social interactions and perceive depth, sound, and feel as in real world. This fidelity is enabled by stereoscopic displays. While VR replicates the real physical space using multisensory equipment, AR embeds virtual elements into physical environment seeming like a layer of projected artifacts [39]. Using camera sensors on a VR headset, AR can be integrated into virtual space as well. To provide immersive experience, using 3D, spatial or binaural audio techniques, the system allows spatial distribution of sound cues with user identifying the directions. Handheld motion controllers provide the feel of grabbing or touching an object. Haptic body suits allow activation of entire body to perceive touch and feel the virtual environment as real. This is an edge over 2D experience since 2D occurs in isolation causing fatigue and emotional disconnect among users.

4.2 Identity Management and Avatars

In metaverse, tourists will be concerned about the way they look and how would they identify themselves. Blockchain based metaverse allows for unique identity creation across the system requiring no proof for access of services, as access is authenticated by Blockchain. Several techniques have been developed to manage consumer identity over Blockchain network-like IAD (Institutional Analysis and Development) framework [40], Known Traveller Digital Identity System [36], Smart Authentication Service, to name a few. Avatar is a Sanskrit word which is a representation of an individual in the virtual world. Development in Avatars allow them to be interactive to the extent of gaze, facial expressions, and gestures, such that users feel an

immersive experience or social presence of the individual [41]. This will provide a realization of actual travel in the virtual space to the user. Besides Avatar's reactions and gestures should change dynamics of audience involvement such that the metaverse is able to offer a social and communicative dimension [42]. Computer vision is a major technology which goes into the development of Avatars to make it as close to reality as possible. Avatar capabilities such as free-hand interactions, object pointing, mid-air pointing are enabled by computer vision which consumes computational resources very heavily, and without which the traveler would appear to be sedentary in the metaverse [34].

4.3 Economic Exchanges

Blockchain networks allow development of their own currencies and transactions across the network occurs through the same. Any innovation does not proliferate until it inculcates a financial aspect. Blockchain based networks will allow for economic changes through token economy [43]. Tokenization of transactions across blockchain based metaverse will generate revenue, profits, aid in development of reward and loyalty programs fetching investments and garnering interest from different stakeholders. As Im and Lee [44] note that non-fungible tokens (NFT) allow users to gain ownership of things in virtual space such as purchase of goods, properties, and so on. This is a key requirement for travel sector as well and will lead to creation of new business models. Government across the globe have developed policies to aid in effective functioning of a blockchain based economy [27]. Although a lot of work needs to be done to regulate cryptocurrency and digital exchanges over a blockchain based network which is decentralized, the future looks promising [45]. Therefore, tourists can use the metaverse to conduct transactions to avail services similar to real world. Metaverse commerce is also an emerging scape for user to user and business to user trading on this platform. The main emphasis will be on interoperability as the system will allow for exchange to occur globally across national boundaries and hence demands for a rigorous regulation framework.

4.4 Interactive Content and Web 3.0

Enabled by Web 3.0 which is a collection of technologies centered at building interactive customer experience, metaverse will provide an interactive storytelling like experience to tourists. While 2D experience does not provide real-time interaction, Web 3.0 will enable the same. Just as tourists can move back and forth across a tourist spot, 3D models in metaverse will enable tourist avatars to interactively walk inside a spot and explore it to as real-time granularity as possible [46]. Museums are already providing this experience to users through special AR headsets, motion controllers, and beacons and head mounts [47]. Few researchers [48] also highlight the importance of interaction and storytelling in the world of tourism by emphasizing that liveliness of the 3D models, vibe, lighting, graphics and sound, emotional connect, size and travel-like exploration, opportunity to interact and escape are all key components of delivering a real feel in virtual tourism. Details and sensory experience are part of this experience and are enabled by Web 3.0. Metaverse will be able to overcome the demarcation between real and virtual spaces using AR and virtualization and use of avatars, location based interactive webpages [29]. A comparison of metaverse with theaters note that digital representations are far more metamorphic to the living reality providing possibilities of 'unprecedented experiences' [42]. Further, the interactive experience should provide constant interconnection or perception of a virtual presence. Feedback cues are very vital to the perception of real interactions in a digital world such as auditory or visual or haptic [34]. Although the user interacts using devices and interfaces, the perception gained from metaverse should be a sense of realism which is enabled by providing feedback cues. These, at present, are enabled by multimodals where ongoing works are also focusing on developing the sense of smell, other than visual, auditory, or haptic which are in place. One powerful example is of Google Maps which provides real-time directions and Google Lens which identifies places by looking at pictures of places. Besides this, metaverse participants can also offer their feedback to answer tourist questions while AR-based shopping will enable users to view how product would like in their actual house in 3D model in the metaverse before making an actual purchase.

4.5 Personalized Recommendations

As Mark Zuckerberg notes in his announcement video on Meta, that by integrating numerous experiences of a consumer over a single space, firms will be able to collect massive data with more accuracy as all aspects of metaverse are digitized. This will allow better exploration of individual traits and preferences, which will enable the firms to build tailored recommendations to the lowest level of granularity and achieve the goal of marketing which is an individualized recommendation. User and IoT interactions will offer deeper and individualized consumer insights such as which type of tourist spot users prefer, how they like to spend their day, favorite genre of music, budgetary experiences, and so on. This can change the world of tourism shopping by suggesting places to visit and how product would fit in user home. This may also sense if user's body is sending urgent signals to use washrooms while guiding the location of actual restroom.

5 How Metaverse Fulfills This?

Mixed reality has the goal of bringing senses to the virtual presence and recreates empathetic physical spaces in mirrored world. Metaverse can combine immersion with interaction in 3D virtual worlds, thereby building identity construction, presence, and co-presence [1]. Metaverse requires that the shift from digital to real world and back should be ubiquitous which necessitates the shift to mobile technologies. Lee and others [34] outline various technologies which allow seamless interaction with digital entities such as ActiTouch which is a surface worn on human arm which allows taps to traverse into meta-reality for enabling human perception of interaction among digital entities. In other words, this is remote social touch. Instead of using multiple sensors on human body to enable this touch perception, research is also focusing on developments of textile material which are digital and therefore, act as user interfaces, for example, Pocket Thumb and ARCord. Taps on the material acts as motion positioning and clubbed with AR may generate menus for performing certain tasks or enable movement of avatars in the metaverse.

Some existing notable examples of metaverse and metaverse-like technological products are listed here: Amazon offering BR shopping experience, Roblox with advanced virtual experience in gaming, Epic Games 3D modeling platform Skethfab, Disney investing in building a theme park metaverse, Snapchat's custom avatars, digital artwork on display by Decentraland, 'ifLand' by SK Telecomns in South Korea which allows cartoon avatars of users to conduct meetings on the virtual space, Urbanbase which is a 3D real estate project, MetaDubai which is a collaborative blockchain and metaverse based economic marketplace effectively running.

Specifically in the tourism [49], Boeing company has invested in metaverse to create a digital twin of its planes and offer virtual plane experience to users. Metaverse facilitates executive travel in the parallel world by enabling virtual meetings, conference rooms through avatars. LynKey is a tourism project selling virtual properties through NFT exchanges. Sam is also a NFT-enabled metaverse in the space of smart luggage. Color Star Technologies have also developed a metaverse for virtual ticketing while a few global singers have used the metaverse to conduct their concerts where millions of people joined in to view the avatar of the singer performing. However, the framework for the blockchain based Metaverse in tourism is presented in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1 Framework for Blockchain based Metaverse in tourism Source: The authors have adopted the farmework form various sources

6 Facilitators and Inhibitors

6.1 Facilitators of Blockchain Based Tourism Metaverse

NFT and sense of ownership—In contrast, NFT is unique which cannot be exchanged like-for-like (equivalently, non-fungible), making it suitable for identifying something or someone in a unique way. To be specific, by using NFTs on smart contracts (in Ethereu), a creator can easily prove the existence and ownership of digital assets in the form of videos, images, arts, event tickets, etc. [50]. Furthermore, the creator can also earn royalties each time of a successful trade on any NFT market or by peer-to-peer exchanging. Full-history tradability, deep liquidity, and convenient interoperability enable NFT to become a promising intellectual property (IP)-protection solution. Although, in essence, NFTs represent little more than code, but the codes to a buyer have ascribed value when considering its comparative scarcity as a digital object. It well secures selling prices of these IP-related products that may have seemed unthinkable for non-fungible virtual assets [51].

Opens new avenues for disabled—This possibility of extended virtual tourism would be most beneficial for disabled. They cannot visit the tourist places but metaverse will enable real sensory experience which empathizes and replicates the actual travel experience. With enhancements in computer vision and multi-sensory perceptions, even blinds can perceive through their sense of touch and smell and experience any destination [1]. Globally also, the expense and burden of travel can be reduced by adopting metaverse.

Age differences in perception—This is a facilitating factor because of two main reasons: One, younger age groups are already tech-savvy and proficient in use of Internet and technological innovations; and Two, they have already developed an addiction or liking of 2D virtual world and stay glued to their mobile devices for hours on end. Therefore, it is opined that the younger age groups would be willing to experience the meta-reality through metaverse. Gen Z tourists are willing to explore mixed reality based cultural heritage explorations and will benefit from this transformative experience [48].

Privacy mechanisms using Avatar—Users may clone avatars which are identical looking and confuse about the real identity of the user. Metaverse also allows for creation of multiple disguise suitable to event inside the metaverse. Teleporting the avatar to another location inside the universe and using a bot to mimic it will also protect avatar from any attacks. Metaverse features also allow avatars to become invisible for some time or lock certain locations of the metaverse as private or restricted access areas. Besides, metaverse may also offer private zones which are completely locked out for general uses [34].

Assistance in travel planning and destination choice—Google Earth uses interactive content display providing directions in real time while Google Lens identifies to the utmost accuracy any destination from the images. Using this feature, travelers can explore a tourist spot in metaverse before visiting it in real to understand if the experience matches with their desires and also aid in developing a travel itinerary. Virtual rooms on metaverse of accommodation providers may offer real-time feedback to the guest, basis which they can make a choice of booking it. Besides this, blockchain verified review and rating system will add credibility to the reviews and feedback provided by participants in the metaverse and help the tourists build a better-informed destination choice. Using predictive analytics and personalized recommendations, travel itinerary or planning of journey can also be done both virtually and physically [52].

Ubiquity of devices—Although right now metaverse can only be accessed through specially designed equipments such as AR/VR headsets, haptic suits, arm wear, digital textile products, research is focusing on development of technologies equipping smart devices such as our phones capable of delivering this beyond real experience. However, this would require the devices to have extremely long battery life, 5G/6G enabled, lots of sensors. But if this ubiquity is achieved such that experiencing the metaverse is just a touch away and using the common handheld devices, it would soon become the new reality [1].

6.2 Inhibitors of Blockchain Based Tourism Metaverse

Cost and equipment—Researchers assess in their research work how workload perception is affected by information overload created by AR and VR technologies. Their findings suggest that the resources and cost of operating XR-mediated realities are different and higher than physical reality. Besides all these technologies are resource exhaustive and cost intensive. Right now majority of the firms in this space are in the investment stage and believe that it will not be before a decade that these metaverse products reap any profits or revenues for the investments. This is a major inhibitor for different industrial sectors as well who will not be willing to innovate in this area unless cost goes down [53].

Consumer hardware—Just like Lee and others [34] outline that various technological gadgets are required which are exhaustive on computational resources to exist as a digital entity in metaverse, this is also an inhibitor. For example, digital textile material, AR headsets, haptic suits, arms equipped with sensors are a few hardware requirements from the consumer end to experience this parallel reality. These are not only costly but also power exhaustive while also posing health constraints as discussed ahead. It would be exhaustive for consumers to carry and store numerous devices required to enable human computer interaction in the metaverse, which will definitely inhibit the tourist experience.

Ethical issues emerge from unauthorized use or fact manipulation. Since the metaverse is purely digital and the data is collected and controlled by a third party, it may be put to any use. Besides, personalized recommendations restrict the view and exposure of the users inducing bias or microscopic thought process which may lead to distorted perception of real world. This can lead to riots as well. Also, some places might be restricted to access, but 3D models may enable virtual experience which may translate to unethical access in real world and damage to property such as through organization of terror attacks [54].

Privacy issues arise because all stakeholders or participants of blockchain based metaverse have access to the distributed ledger and other information details of all users across the network. Assume that a user trades his personal data in exchange for a token, but how the one gaining data utilizes the personal data is questionable and poses significant privacy risks [55].

Nausea and other bodily reactions—Mystakidis [1] notes that while using AR headsets or body suits, users may be distracted from real world to such an extent that it may lead to accidents. Besides this, continuous use of these technologies can reportedly cause physical well-being issues such as experiencing nausea and also psychological problems due to information overload enhanced multi-fold by meta-verse which is purely digital networking. VR technologies also have been associated with motion sickness, fatigue, dizziness which limit the exposure time of users to these technologies. This is highly important in tourism sector as user seeks to spend considerable time traveling a tourist spot, but the technologies in the present state do not allow spending a longer time span.

Human physical connect—2D media such as social networking sites have proven to be very addictive and promoting mental isolation and emotional disconnect. It is a major concern that when experiences in metaverse are going to be immersive and real world-like, it may lead to manifold increase in addiction, social isolation, ultimately leading to neglect of body and social circle. This may also lead to increase in toxic behavior like bullying, aggressions, grieving, and anxiety to name a few [56]. Since the experiences will be recreation of reality and targeted at offering parallel experience to real world, violent scenes may induce real trauma and play with the psychology of the people. Tourism is one sector which requires actual physical connect and till the time advancements in multisensory perceptions do not mimic the empathetic physical spatial to the finest extent potential, this will continue to serve as a major inhibitor for leisure travel.

Accuracy and granularity of 3D models—AR/VR is limited by narrow field of view (FOV) which limits the user experience, and task performance. Besides, the user will experience only what has been inculcated in the design of virtual space, which may not match with user expectations. 360-degree photography already exists, but the limitation is still the same that if the photograph skips some aspect of the destination which majority of users are really interested in, it will limit the derivation of satisfaction from the same [57].

7 Conclusion

Although experts project that looking at current state of metaverse technologies, it is too early to predict any clear leader, they also assert at the same time that there will be different metaverse catering to different needs of the society, for example, even in tourism for different tourist categories, metaverses can be emerged. However, if one examines the seven rules of metaverse, the rules begin with existence of only one metaverse, which is accessible by all, efficiently networked and collectively controlled. Looking at the facilitators and inhibitors, the future of extended and augmented virtual tourism looks promising.

References

- 1. Mystakidis S (2022) Metaverse. Encyclopedia 2(1):486-497
- Jensen L, Konradsen F (2018) A review of the use of virtual reality head-mounted displays in education and training. Educ Inf Technol 23(4):1515–1529
- Siriborvornratanakul T (2016) A study of virtual reality headsets and physiological extension possibilities. In: International conference on computational science and its applications. Springer, Cham, pp 497–508
- Alsop T (2022) Available from https://www.statista.com/statistics/591181/global-augmentedvirtual-reality-market-size/

- 5. Ball C, Huang KT, Francis J (2021) Virtual reality adoption during the COVID-19 pandemic: a uses and gratifications perspective. Telematics Inform 65:101728
- 6. Singh RP, Javaid M, Kataria R, Tyagi M, Haleem A, Suman R (2020) Significant applications of virtual reality for COVID-19 pandemic. Diab Metab Syndr 14(4):661–664
- Gubler DA, Makowski LM, Troche SJ, Schlegel K (2021) Loneliness and well-being during the Covid-19 pandemic: associations with personality and emotion regulation. J Happiness Stud 22(5):2323–2342
- 8. Uysal M, Fesenmaier D (2012) Communication and channel systems in tourism marketing. Routledge
- Radianti J, Majchrzak TA, Fromm J, Wohlgenannt I (2020) A systematic review of immersive virtual reality applications for higher education: design elements, lessons learned, and research agenda. Comput Educ 147:103778
- Schmidt M, Newbutt N, Schmidt C, Glaser N (2021) A process-model for minimizing adverse effects when using head mounted display-based virtual reality for individuals with autism. Front Virtual Reality 2:611740
- 11. Yli-Huumo J, Ko D, Choi S, Park S, Smolander K (2016) Where is current research on blockchain technology?—a systematic review. PLoS ONE 11(10):e0163477
- Tschorsch F, Scheuermann B (2016) Bitcoin and beyond: a technical survey on decentralized digital currencies. IEEE Commun Surv Tutorials 18(3):2084–2123
- Haber S, Stornetta W (1991) How to time-stamp a digital document, crypto'90. Lncs 537:437– 455
- 14. Chen G, Xu B, Lu M, Chen NS (2018) Exploring blockchain technology and its potential applications for education. Smart Learn Environ 5(1):1–10
- Zeng Z, Li Y, Cao Y, Zhao Y, Zhong J, Sidorov D, Zeng X (2020) Blockchain technology for information security of the energy internet: fundamentals, features, strategy and application. Energies 13(4):881
- Novikov SP, Kazakov OD, Kulagina NA, Azarenko NY (2018) Blockchain and smart contracts in a decentralized health infrastructure. In: 2018 IEEE international conference on quality management, transport and information security, information technologies (IT&QM&IS). IEEE, pp 697–703
- 17. Dutra A, Tumasjan A, Welpe IM (2018) Blockchain is changing how media and entertainment companies compete. MIT Sloan Manag Rev 60(1):39–45
- Vishnevsky VP, Chekina VD (2018) Robot vs. tax inspector or how the fourth industrial revolution will change the tax system: a review of problems and solutions. J Tax Reform 4(1):6–26
- Lykidis I, Drosatos G, Rantos K (2021) The use of Blockchain technology in e-government services. Computers 10(12):168
- Sharples M, Domingue J (2016) The blockchain and kudos: a distributed system for educational record, reputation and reward. In: European conference on technology enhanced learning. Springer, Cham, pp 490–496
- 21. Xu M, Chen X, Kou G (2019) A systematic review of blockchain. Financ Innov 5(1):1-14
- 22. Sixtin E (2017) TUI tourism group will adopt Ethereum blockchain technology. https://btcman ager.com/tui-tourism-group-to-adopt-ethereums-blockchain/. Accessed 20 March 2022
- 23. Aitken R (2016) Bitland's African blockchain initiative putting land on the ledger. Forbes Magazine
- Chokun J (2016) Who accepts bitcoins as payments?. https://99bitcoins.com/who-accepts-bit coins-payment-companies-stores-take-bitcoins/. Accessed 22 Jan 2022
- Leung D, Dickinger A (2017) Use of Bitcoin in online travel product shopping: the European perspective. In: Information and communication technologies in tourism 2017. Springer, Cham, pp 741–754
- Önder I, Treiblmaier H (2018) Blockchain and tourism: three research propositions. Ann Tourism Res 72(C):180–182
- Ning H, Wang H, Lin Y, Wang W, Dhelim S, Farha F, Daneshmand M (2021) A survey on metaverse: the state-of-the-art, technologies, applications, and challenges. arXiv preprint arXiv: 2111.09673

- 28. Suh W, Ahn S (2022) Utilizing the Metaverse for learner-centered constructivist education in the post-pandemic era: an analysis of elementary school students. J Intell 10(1):17
- 29. Singh J, Malhotra M, Sharma N (2022) Metaverse in education: an overview. In: Applying metalytics to measure customer experience in the metaverse, ahead of print. IGI Global
- Um T, Kim H, Kim H, Lee J, Koo C, Chung N (2022) Travel Incheon as a metaverse: smart tourism cities development case in Korea. In: ENTER22 e-Tourism conference. Springer, Cham, pp 226–231
- Liu BY, Oh SH (2021) A study on metaverse of China's Dunhuang frescoes through COSPACES EDU. J Digit Convergence 19(11):463–470
- 32. Rospigliosi P (2022) A: Metaverse or Simulacra? Roblox, Minecraft, Meta and the turn to virtual reality for education, socialisation and work. Interact Learn Environ 30(1):1–3
- Ramesh UV, Harini A, Gowri CSD, Durga KV, Druvitha P, Kumar KS (2021) Metaverse: future of the internet. J Homepage. www.ijrpr.com. ISSN: 2582-7421
- 34. Lee LH, Braud T, Zhou P, Wang L, Xu D, Lin Z, Kumar A, Bermejo C, Hui P (2021) All one needs to know about metaverse: a complete survey on technological singularity, virtual ecosystem, and research agenda. arXiv preprint arXiv:2110.05352
- 35. Wang Q, Li R, Wang Q, Chen S (2021) Non-fungible token (NFT): overview, evaluation, opportunities and challenges. arXiv preprint arXiv:2105.07447
- Banerji D, Rashideh W, Arora B, Pratihari AR (2021) Application potential of Blockchain technologies in the travel and tourism industry. In: Blockchain applications in IoT ecosystem. Springer, Cham, pp 289–299
- Lu J, Xiao X, Xu Z, Wang C, Zhang M, Zhou Y (2021) The potential of virtual tourism in the recovery of tourism industry during the COVID-19 pandemic. Curr Issues Tourism 1–17
- Cenni I, Vásquez C (2021) Early adopters' responses to a virtual tourism product: Airbnb's online experiences. Int J Culture Tourism Hospitality Res, ahead-of-print
- 39. Kozinets RV (2022) Immersive netnography: a novel method for service experience research in virtual reality, augmented reality and metaverse contexts. J Serv Manag, ahead of print
- 40. Yadav JK, Verma DC, Jangirala S, Srivastava SK (2022) Blockchain and tourism: transformation of three research propositions to the policy paradigm (No. 7430). EasyChair
- 41. Park S, Kim SP, Whang M (2021) Individual's social perception of virtual avatars embodied with their habitual facial expressions and facial appearance. Sensors 21(17):5986
- 42. Patti F (2021) La performatività posthuman. Connessioni remote. Artivismo_Teatro_Tecnologia 3(3)
- Treiblmaier H, Sillaber C (2021) The impact of blockchain on e-commerce: a framework for salient research topics. Electron Commer Res Appl 48:101054
- Im KH, Lee BK (2021) Analysis of based blockchain metaverse NFT e-Business contents. Korean contents association ICCC proceedings, pp 129–130
- Yang J, Paudel A, Gooi HB, Nguyen HD (2021) A proof-of-stake public blockchain based pricing scheme for peer-to-peer energy trading. Appl Energy 298:117154
- 46. Gaafar AA (2021) Metaverse in architectural heritage documentation & education. Adv Ecol Environ Res
- Choi HS, Kim SH (2017) A content service deployment plan for metaverse museum exhibitions—centering on the combination of beacons and HMDs. Int J Inf Manage 37(1):1519–1527
- Buhalis D, Karatay N (2022) Mixed reality (MR) for generation Z in cultural heritage tourism towards metaverse. In: Stienmetz JL, Ferrer-Rosell B, Massimo D (eds) Information and communication technologies in tourism 2022. ENTER 2022. Springer, Cham, pp 16–27
- 49. Emergen Research (2022) Metaverse in travel and tourism market by component (software, hardware), by technology (Blockchain, AR, VR, MR, XR), by end use (room tours, destination tours, theme parks and museums, natural attractions, trade shows & expos, others), and by region forecast to 2030. Accessed (28.03.2022) at: https://www.emergenresearch.com/industry-rep ort/metaverse-in-travel-and-tourism-market
- Mofokeng N, Fatima T, Future tourism trends: utilizing non-fungible tokens to aid wildlife conservation. Afr J Hospitality Tourism Leisure 7(4):1–20
- 51. Ertürk E et al (2021) NFT based fundraising system for preserving cultural heritage: heirloom. In: 2021 6th international conference on computer science and engineering (UBMK). IEEE
- 52. Ayiter E (2019) Spatial poetics, place, non-place and storyworlds: intimate spaces for metaverse avatars. Technoetic Arts 17(1–2):155–169
- 53. Jeong H, Yi Y, Kim D (2022) An innovative e-commerce platform incorporating metaverse to live commerce. Int J Innov Comput Inf Control 18(1):221–229
- Hendaoui A, Limayem M, Thompson CW (2008) 3D social virtual worlds: research issues and challenges. IEEE Internet Comput 12(1):88–92
- 55. Leenes R (2007) Privacy in the metaverse. In: IFIP international summer school on the future of identity in the information society. Springer, Boston, MA, pp 95–112
- 56. Hirsh-Pasek K, Zosh J, Hadani HS, Golinkoff RM, Clark K, Donohue C, Wartella E (2022) A whole new world: education meets the metaverse. Center for Universal Education at Brookings
- Rauch U (2007) Who owns this space anyway? The arts 3D VL metaverse as a network of imagination. In: EdMedia+ innovate learning. Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE), pp 4249–4253

MRI and SPECT Brain Image Analysis Using Image Fusion



571

V. Kalpana 🝺, V. Vijaya Kishore 🝺, and R. V. S. Satyanarayana

Abstract The undecimated discrete wavelet transform domain is used for fusing (UDWT). Medical image fusion aims in the direction of coalescing several images out of multifarious sources as an individual representation that may be utilized for better diagnosis. The discrete wavelet transform is used in the majority of state-ofthe-art picture fusion algorithms (DWT). When DWT is employed for picture fusion, there is a small blurring. This blurring is greatly decreased when utilizing UDWT. In UDWT, there is no decimation step. As a result, wavelet coefficients for each site are generated, allowing for better recognition of dominating characteristics. It is a multi-resolution decomposition that is not orthogonal. The maximum selection rule employed en routes merging of low-frequency sub-bands in the UDWT domain, whereas modified spatial selection rule is utilized to combine high-frequency subbands. In this project, the recommended approach is implemented using the Python tool. The proposed method's superiority is displayed and justified. Various quality measures, include peak signal-to-noise ratio (PSNR), entropy, correlation coefficient, global consistency error (GCE) and mean square error (MSE), are employed to evaluate the performance of fused images.

Keywords Image fusion · Undecimated discrete wavelet transform · Correlation coefficient · Global consistency error · Mean square error · Peak signal-to-noise ratio · Entropy first keyword · Second keyword · Third keyword

V. Kalpana (🖂) · V. Vijaya Kishore

R. V. S. Satyanarayana Department of ECE, S.V. University College of Engineering, Tirupati, India

Department of ECE, Sree Vidyanikethan Engineering College, Tirupati, India e-mail: ksh.v1227@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_48

1 Introduction

1.1 Image Fusion

Image fusion is a technique for integrating several input photos as a keen individual output entity with the aim of brief overview of the scenario than input images alone. Image fusion used to improve image quality while also reducing unpredictability and redundancy, making it easier to diagnose medical concerns. Multi-sensor image fusion, in the computerized version, is the process of fusing significant features of manifold descriptions information as a solitary picture. With the comparison towards input image, fused illustrations will have more data. Image fusion's main objective is to produce an image that is more detailed for human perception and more adaptable for further vision processing.

1.2 Fusion Categories

Different fusion categories are shown in Fig. 1. Depending on the type of images to be merged, fusion may be divided into the following categories.

- (a) Multi-view fusion
- (b) Multi-temporal fusion
- (c) Multi-focus fusion
- (d) Multi-modality fusion.

Multi-view Fusion: The targeted images have the same sensory modality and are sent simultaneously, the same moment, yet under different conditions. The fusion principal aims in this category, the method is to group all of the relevant information into separate categories. In the merged picture, there are a number of different factors to consider.

Multi-temporal Fusion: The main objective of the fusion procedure at any instance will spot the dissimilarities of the image over time by subtracting two or more photos. Although the photographs that need combination be from identical processes and affianced during distinct phases.

Multi-focus Fusion: The basic target in this method produces amalgamated picture by integrating as much details from the various modalities as is feasible while preserving the overall meaning of the images. The pictures for synthesis are collected from various techniques.

Multi-modality Fusion: Multi-modality fusion is the process of integrating many images gathered by screening techniques to produce a composite image with a wealth of information that may be applied in medical settings.

Category of Fusion	Image A	Image A	Fused Image
Multi- view fusion			
Multi- modal fusion	E		
Multi- temporal Fusion		B	
Multi- focus Fusion			

Fig. 1 Different fusion categories

1.3 Medical Images Used for Fusion

1.3.1 Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)

The structure and function of the body are examined utilizing non-invasive imaging equipment, which does not expose users to potentially harmful ionizing radiation. It is characteristically drawn for analysing health disorders and to track the succession and also to categorize unusual and unique developments. Using strong magnets and its powerful field effect, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) causes the body's protons to align with the magnetic field. Protons get initiated and start to swirl with a balance while the RF energy is throbbed on a patient. The formed pressure due to the proton realignment with magnetic field strength triggers the MRI sensors to distinguish the fluctuations even after the RF field switch over. The amount of liberated force and proton position to a different restoration varies depending on the

surroundings and compound composition based on molecular reactions. Based on magnetic characteristics, physicians may discriminate various tissue kinds.

Soft tissues and other non-bony bodily components are particularly well adapted to MRI scanning. MRI scanning is different to computed tomography since it does not use X-rays, which produce dangerous ionizing radiation. Because MRI does not utilize X-rays, it can see the muscles, ligaments and tendons as well as the brain, spinal cord and nerves far more clearly than traditional CT and X-rays. MRI is commonly utilized to image shoulder disorders and knee. MRI can discriminate among grey and white matter in the brain and also identifies aneurysms and other abnormalities. While repeated illustrations are needed in support of conclusion or treatment, especially in the brain, MRI is the imaging modality of choice as it does not apply X-rays or even former types of emission.

1.3.2 Single Photon Emission Computed Tomography (SPECT)

SPECT is a sort of fusion (nuclear) imaging with the aim of utilizing radioactive compounds (fluorine-18, technetium-99, iodine-123, xenon-133 and thallium-201) and specific gamma cameras to examine how well inside organs are operating. The procedure makes a 3D scan of the "insides" from various angles and offers information on how different areas of the body operate, allowing any issues to be readily identified.

A nuclear imaging examination called a SPECT coalesce computed tomography (CT) with an irradiated tracery. Treatment centre will be able to monitor in what way blood reaches tissues and body parts using the tracery. Tracer is infused keenly on the bloodstream prior to the SPECT examination. The radio-tagged tracer releases gamma emission that a CT machine can sense. The gamma ray's info is congregated by the computer and flaunted on the CT cavilling segments. A three-dimensional representation of the patient's brain is produced by reassembling these cross-sections. Some of the radioisotopes used in SPECT include fluorine-18, technetium-99, iodine-123, xenon-133 and thallium-201. As the listed radioactive natural element forms pass through the patient's body, the scanner will detect them. The type of tracer used is dictated by the doctor's objectives. In order to assess how the tumour metabolizes radio-labelled glucose, or fluorodeoxy glucose (FDG), during a tumour examination (Figs. 2 and 3).

2 Literature Review

A technique called "image fusion" combines many medical imaging process and procedures, counting X-rays, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), positron emission tomography (PET), magnetic resonance angiography (MRA), computed tomography (CT) and single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) is becoming increasingly important in modern medicine and health care. Over the last ten years,

Fig. 2 MRI image of brain



Fig. 3 SPECT image of brain



medical data processing and analysis research has exploded. Since the MR image may offer information on both healthy and sick soft tissue, the SPECT image can only provide information on blood flow to tissues and organs and cannot identify biological changes. Combining SPECT and MRI provides a wealth of information that is useful for diagnosis. The development of new algorithms in image processing has offered substantial impetus for new techniques obtaining information from images in depth. The general goal of computer-assisted diagnostic systems is to allow for early detection, illness monitoring and improved treatment. Medical pictures from several modalities give more data, which is combined for improved analysis. The fusion of multimodal medical pictures creates a single composite image that may be relied on for better analysis and diagnosis. In medical image processing, the most important research issue is to extract maximum information by fusing multimodal images. In extracting the detail information from images, the advancement of developing new algorithms has provided major impetus for new algorithms in signal and image processing [1]. Pixel averaging [2], gradient pyramid [3], Laplacian pyramid [4], contrast pyramid [5], ratio-of-low-pass pyramid [6], morphological pyramid [7], ripplet transform [8] and the DWT method [9–11] are some of the existing research methodologies. The fusion of medical images in many combinations assists in utilizing medical image fusion for medicinal diagnostics and examination. There is a tremendous progress in the fields of deep learning, artificial intelligence and bio-inspired optimization techniques. Effective utilization of these techniques can be used to further improve the efficiency of image fusion algorithms [12]. A thorough survey of medical image fusion techniques is referred in [13]. The application of wavelet transforms like discrete wavelet transform (DWT), double density discrete wavelet transforms (DDDWT) are compared [14]. The time varying characteristics of the 1D signal are extracted by wavelet transform [15].

Using pixel-by-pixel average of two photos is the simplest method of picture fusion, but it has drawbacks like less contrast. All pyramid-based decomposition techniques do not account for spatial orientation selectivity, which causes blocking effects and unattractive edges in the fused picture. The other method of multiresolution fusion technique is the wavelet-based method which uses discrete wavelet transform (DWT) in the fusion where DWT preserves different frequency information in stable form and allows good localization in time and frequency domain. The main disadvantage of DWT is that it lacks shift invariance, which results in a significant change in the wavelet coefficients of the picture when the input image is changed slightly. In medical imaging analysis, it is important to know and preserve the exact location of this information and it is happened with a wavelet called undecimated discrete wavelet transform [16]. In medical images, acquiring the most information out of multimodal images by fusing them together is the most important area of research in medical image processing. Pixel averaging, gradient pyramid, contrast pyramid, Laplacian pyramid, morphological pyramid, ripplet transform, ratio-oflow-pass pyramid and DWT technique are some of the existing research methodologies. Using pixel-by-pixel average of two photos is the simplest method of picture fusion, but it has drawbacks like less contrast. All pyramid-based decomposition techniques do not account for spatial orientation selectivity, which causes blocking effects and unattractive edges in the fused picture. Discrete wavelet transform (DWT) is used in the wavelet-based approach of multi-resolution fusion to keep varied frequency information steadily. The main disadvantage of DWT is that it lacks shift invariance, which results in a significant change in the wavelet coefficients of the picture when the input image is changed slightly.

3 Proposed Method

The proposed technique fuses MRI and SPECT images to provide a fused image that has more information than the individual modality image (MRI and SPECT images). Both MRI and SPECT images are fused using image fusion. Image fusion is a method for integrating many input photos as an extracted individual representation which portrays the objects except all the other key images could do on their own. Image fusion is used to improve image quality while also reducing unpredictability and redundancy, making it easier to diagnose medical concerns. This section introduces a novel method for combining components from high-frequency sub-bands (HFSs) and low-frequency sub-bands (LFSs) into a single medical image. Major goal of this research is to fuse medical photos by considering the features of the images.

3.1 Undecimated Discrete Wavelet Transform

Mallat's method [17], known as the discrete wavelet transform (DWT), is supported by orthogonal decomposition of the picture to a wavelet basis directed to remove duplication of data in the pyramid at every plane of declaration. As a result, undecimated discrete wavelet transform (UDWT) avoids picture decimation, which is used in applications of image processing including texture classification [18], denoising [19–21], pattern recognition and fusion. The "a trous" (with holes) method may be used to discretize UDWT [22].

Some interesting properties of UDWT are: The wavelet decomposition's assessment may be tracked from level to level. At each level of decomposition, a separate wavelet coefficient plane is generated. Each location's wavelet coefficients are generated, allowing for a more accurate detection of the dominating feature. It is simple to implement. A non-orthogonal multi-resolution decomposition known as the "a trous" wavelet transform divides information into low-frequency components and high-frequency components (detail coefficients). In this separation, a low-pass filter is associated with the scale function is employed to generate the following series of scale-based signal approximations:

$$a_j(k) = \sum_n h(n)a_{j-1}(k+n2^{j-1}), \quad j = 1, \dots, N$$
 (1)

where *j* is the scale index and the *N* number of scales and $a_0(k)$ is the original discrete signal *s*(*k*).

The following filtering process is applied to a high-pass filter connected to the wavelet function to produce the wavelet coefficients (2).

$$w_j(k) = \sum_n g(n)a_{j-1}(k+n2^{j-1})$$
(2)

Two dual filters are used to complete flawless data reconstruction, and they must meet the quadrature mirror filter requirement.

$$\sum_{n} hr(n)h(l-n) + gr(n)g(l-n) = \delta(l)$$
(3)

where $\delta(l)$ is the Dirac function. Considering hr(n) and gr(n) filters as equal to Dirac function $(hr(n) = gr(n) = \delta(n))$. g(n) is deduced from (3) as

$$g(n) = \delta(n) - h(n) \tag{4}$$

As a result, the wavelet coefficients are generated by simply comparing the differences of two consecutive approximations (5).

$$w_{i}(k) = a_{i-1}(k) - a_{i}(k)$$
(5)

This method generates the sequence via successive convolutions with a filter created from an auxiliary function called the scaling function (6). The following are the creations of the series of approximations:

$$A_1 = F(I), A_2 = F(A_1), A_3 = F(A_2)$$
(6)

where *F* represents a scale function. It is common practice to characterize the scale function using a *B*3 cubic spline function, which causes a convolution with a mask of (7) [20] 5×5

$$\frac{1}{256} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 4 & 6 & 4 & 1 \\ 4 & 16 & 24 & 16 & 4 \\ 6 & 24 & 36 & 24 & 6 \\ 4 & 16 & 24 & 16 & 4 \\ 1 & 4 & 6 & 4 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(7)

As previously stated, the difference between two consecutive approximations A_{j-1} and A_j is used to compute the wavelet planes.

$$d_j = A_{j-1} - A, \quad j = 1, \dots, n$$
 (8)

where $A_0 = I$, the reconstruction Formula (9) is

$$I = \sum_{j=1}^{J} d_j + A_J \tag{9}$$

3.2 Low-Frequency Sub-bands Fusing Using Maximum Selection Rule

The LFSs coefficients fused utilizing maximum selection technique. The frequency coefficients with the highest absolute value are chosen as fused coefficients using this fusion rule which is shown in Eq. (10).

$$LFS_{F} = \begin{cases} LFS_{i}^{X} \text{ if } LFS_{i}^{X} \ge LFS_{i}^{Y} \\ LFS_{i}^{Y} \text{ otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(10)

where X image and Y image are two inputs and F represents the fused coefficient image. LFSF is the fused LFS image, LFS_i^x and LFS_i^y are the low-frequency subbands of ith region of LFS image for X and Y images, respectively.

3.3 High-Frequency Sub-bands Fusing Using Modified Spatial Frequency

The Eskicioglu et al. [23] suggested spatial frequency (SF) is determined using row and column frequency. The greater the SF [24, 25], the more detailed distinctions and textural changes are seen, reflecting the overall activity level of a picture. The suggested image fusion approach makes use of a modified version of SF. Three frequencies make up modified spatial frequency (MSF): diagonal frequency (DF), column frequency (CF) and row frequency (RF). The MSF is specified for a $m \times n$ image *F* as

$$MSF = \sqrt{(RF)^2 + (CF)^2 + (DF)^2}$$
(11)

where

$$RF = \sqrt{\frac{1}{mn} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{j=2}^{n} [F(i, j) - F(i, j-1)]^2}$$
(12)

$$CF = \sqrt{\frac{1}{mn} \sum_{i=2}^{m} \sum_{j=1}^{n} [F(i, j) - F(i - 1, j)]^2}$$
(13)

$$DF = P + Q \tag{14}$$

where

$$P = \sqrt{\frac{1}{mn} \sum_{i=2}^{m} \sum_{j=1}^{n} [F(i, j) - F(i-1, j-1)]^2}$$
(15)

$$Q = \sqrt{\frac{1}{mn} \sum_{i=2}^{m} \sum_{j=2}^{n} [F(i-1,j) - F(i,j-1)]^2}$$
(16)

3.4 Algorithm

The suggested medical image fusion method's schematic diagram is given away in Fig. 4. The subsequent order is used to complete the fusion process: The source medical images X and image Y separated using UDWT at level 1 to obtain LFS_s and HFSs. The LFSs coefficients are fused to get fused LFS by means of the maximum assortment imperatives as explained in Sect. 3.2. The coefficients of HFSs of two source images are segmented into several regions. The modified spatial frequency of the appropriate areas of the segmented HFSs of the two input images is calculated as explained in Sect. 3.3. To determine which source picture should be utilized to create the fused HFS image, make a comparison between the changed spatial frequency of the respective areas of input images.

$$HFS_{F} = \begin{cases} HFS_{i}^{X} \text{ if } MSF_{i}^{X} > MSF_{i}^{Y} \\ HFS_{i}^{Y} \text{ otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(17)

where HFS_F is the fused HFS image, MSF_i^X and MSF_i^Y are the modified spatial frequencies of the ith region of HFS image for *X* and *Y* images, correspondingly. Final fused medical likeness is formed by doing converse undecimated discrete wavelet transform on the fused LFSs and HFSs.

3.5 Evaluation Metrics [26]

PSNR

The (PSNR) peak signal-to-noise ratio [12, 27] refers to the relation among the highest attainable control of an image and the maximum influence of degrading noise to facilitate the quality representation of the picture. It is essential to make comparisons of an ideal, clean image with the greatest amount of potential power in order to determine its PSNR. The efficiency of compressors, filters and other equipment is frequently assessed using PSNR. The efficiency of the compression or filtering strategy increases with the PSNR value.



Fig. 4 Algorithm representation diagram of image fusion process

$$PSNR = 10 \log_{10} \left[\frac{L^2}{\frac{1}{MN} \sum_{i=1}^{M} \sum_{j=1}^{N} (O(i, j) - D(i, j))^2} \right]$$
(18)

The highest possible intensity levels are represented by L (least intensity level is assumed to be 0). Here, O denotes the original image's data. Where the matrix data of the degraded image represented by D. M signifies number of pixels in a row, and image's index for that row is denoted by i. N stands for number of pixel columns in the picture, whereas the index of that column is denoted by j.

Mean Square Error (MSE)

The image quality is measured using the MSE [23] method. The quality and RMSE (root mean squared error) are inversely related. The RMSE number decreases as the eminence of the amalgamated representation increases. It is delineated as follows:

$$\frac{1}{MN} \sum_{i=1}^{M} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left(O(i, j) - D(i, j) \right)^2$$
(19)

where O denotes the original image's matrix data. Where D symbolizes the matrix information of the corrupted illustration. M describes the number of pixels in a row and i denotes image's index for that row. N denotes the number of pixel columns in picture, whereas the index of that column is denoted by j.

Entropy (EN)

Entropy is a statistical computation [23] that describes the order in the image. It is a metric indicating how much information is included in a picture. The amount of information included in the fused picture determines the entropy value. Because it tracks how many times a picture has changed, the entropy of an image reveals its degree of unpredictability. When coding pictures, using the entropy is advantageous since it reduces the average coding length in a pixel to a fraction of prior values, allowing operators to operate without affecting the image's data quality. As a result, it is linked to the quantity of data in the image.

$$H(X) = H(p_1, \dots, p_n) = -\sum_{i=0}^n p_i \log_2 p_i$$
(20)

Global Consistency Error (GCE) [20]

GCE is a test that determines how well a segmentation algorithm resembles human behaviour. They are made such that when comparing two separate segmentations, the error value should be very tiny, if one is a refinement of the other. They define refinement as the consistency of segmentations with one segmentation having a higher level of detail than the other. The reason is because, in general, humans do not construct similar segmentations of the same sight. The range of GCE measurements is [0, 1], with values closer to zero indicating better segmentation.

Correlation Coefficient [19, 27, 28]

The correlation coefficient (r) is a summary metric that expresses the degree to which two images are statistically related. The correlation coefficient is adjusted to be between 0 and 1 at all times. When the correlation coefficient is close to 0, it suggests there is minimal association between the variables, and the further away from 0 or closer to 1, the stronger the relationship between the two images. Correlation coefficient 0: No correlation. The images do not have a relationship with each other. Correlation coefficient 1: Perfect correlation.

4 Results and Discussions

Image fusion is a technique by fusing several input images to form one output image that can represent an image with greater accuracy than the majority of the other input photos alone. By enhancing picture quality and lowering uncertainty and redundancy, image fusion is a technology that makes it simpler to identify medical problems. Figure 5a SPECT image provides information about how brain is functioning but no soft tissues information, while MRI image as shown in Fig. 5b provides clear soft tissues information but no bone information and brain functioning. Hence, when the two images are fused both brain functioning and soft tissues information can be seen in the output fused image Fig. 5e.

Maximum selection rule is applied to combine the low-frequency sub-bands (LFSs) coefficients of two input images, and the output image of low-frequency sub-bands coefficient is shown in Fig. 5c. Modified spatial frequency is employed to coalesce the HFSs high-frequency sub-bands of two input descriptions to give image shown in Fig. 5d. Final fused medical image shown in Fig. 5e is produced by performing inverse undecimated discrete wavelet transform on the fused LFSs and HFSs. Parameters computed between fused image shown in Fig. 5b are mean square error (MSE), peak signal-to-noise ratio (PSNR), entropy, global consistency error (GCE) and correlation coefficient. These parameter values were presented in Tables 1 and 2, respectively.

5 Conclusions

For merging medical images, an approach based on UDWT and changed spatial frequency was implemented in this paper. Medical image fusion is significant in many clinical applications because it can offer more accurate information than a single picture. Some of the drawbacks of pixel-level fusion techniques, such as fading



Fig. 5 Output images of set 1 image

Table 1	Output image evaluation	metrics with respect to	SPECT image of set 1
---------	-------------------------	-------------------------	----------------------

Method	Image type	MSE	PSNR	ENTROPY	GCE	Correlation coefficient
Proposed method	MRI-SPECT	476.2509	21.3524	10.7896	0.1433	0.9096

Table.2. Output image evaluation metrics with respect to SPECT image of set 2

	1 0		1			
Method	Image type	MSE	PSNR	ENTROPY	GCE	Correlation coefficient
Proposed method	MRI-SPECT	512.3542	21.0351	10.7896	0.1262	0.9096

effects eliminated. This study demonstrates how to use UDWT for medical picture fusion in three phases. UDWT decomposes the medical pictures to be fused into subimages in the first step. In the second step, the low-frequency band coefficients fused utilizing utmost assortment criterion, where the high-frequency band coefficients are amalgamated by means of modified spatial frequency. In the last stage, the composite coefficients are employed to generate the fused picture using the inverse UDWT. By merging LFSs with HFSs, the suggested technique can improve diagnostic decisions. It contains details of the soft and hard tissues. The suggested approach is able to present soft and hard tissues in fusion image and is closer to tissues in MRI and SPECT images. According to the evaluation metrics GCE is least, the MSE is the smallest, and the correlation coefficient is the closest to one.

6 Future Scope

Highly rated medical institutes in India, such as AIIMS Delhi, PGIMER Chandigarh and a number of other private and government medical colleges, utilize expensive medical image fusion tools purchased from outside. As a result, these tools are becoming extremely unaffordable for small clinics or hospitals, particularly in rural regions. As a result, there is a critical need for low-cost indigenous equipment in these locations to supplement the demand for this high-priced equipment. Furthermore, the design of these computer-assisted instruments may make this technology cheap to those in rural regions of the country.

References

- 1. Vijaya Kishore V, Kalpana V (2022) Application tool for assisting diagnosis and forecast progression of abnormality and medical condition of patients. Cardiometry J 22
- 2. Mitianoudis N, Stathaki T (2007) Pixel-based and Region-based image fusion schemes using ICA bases. Inf Fusion 8(2):131–142
- 3. Burt PJ, Kolczynski RJ (1993) Enhanced image capture through fusion. In: IEEE international conference on computer vision, pp 173–182
- Burt PJ, Adelson EH (1983) The Laplacian pyramid as a compact image code. IEEE Trans Commun 31(4):532–540
- 5. Toet A, Van Ruyven JJ, Valeton JM (1989) Merging thermal and visual images by a contrast pyramid. Opt Eng 28(7):789–792
- 6. Toet A (1989) Image fusion by a ratio of low-pass pyramid. Pattern Recogn Lett 9(4):245-253
- Toet A (1989) A morphological pyramidal image decomposition. Pattern Recogn Lett 9(4):255– 261
- Das S, Chowdhury M, Kundu MK (2011) Medical image fusion based on Ripplet transform type-I. Progress Electromagnet Res B 30:355-370
- Li H, Manjunath BS, Mitra SK (1995) Multisensor image fusion using the wavelet transform. Graphical Models Image Process 57(3):235–245
- Yang Y, Park DS, Huang S, Rao N (2010) Medical image fusion via an effective wavelet-based approach. EURASIP J Adv Signal Process 2010, article ID 579341
- Guihong Q, Dali Z, Pingfan Y (2001) Medical image fusion by wavelet transform modulus maxima. Opt Express 9(4):184–190
- 12. Tirupal T, Mohan Chandra B, Kumar Srinivas S (2021) Multimodal medical image fusion techniques—a review. Curr Signal Transduction Therapy 16(2)
- 13. James AP, Dasarathy BV (2014) Medical image fusion: a survey of the state of the art. Inf Fusion
- Leela Rani D, Bharathi M, Padmaja N (2019) Performance comparison of FFT, DCT, DWT and DDDWT-OFDM in Rayleigh channel. International conference on smart systems and inventive technology (ICSSIT 2019), Francis Xavier Engineering College, Tirunelveli, India. ISBN Number: 978-1-7281-2118-5, 27th to 29th Nov 2019

- Flower J (2005) The redundant discrete wavelet transform and additive noise. IEEE Signal Process Lett 12(9):629–632
- Hemachandra S, Jaya Prakash G, Venkatesh G, Moulik G (2020) Real time analysis of ECG signal using discrete wavelet transform. Int J Adv Sci Technol 29:88–96
- 17. Mallat S (1989) A theory for multiresolution signal decomposition: the wavelet representation. IEEE Trans Pattern Anal Mach Intell 11(7):674–693
- Unser M (1995) Texture classification and segmentation using wavelet frames. In: IEEE transactions on image processing, vol 4, no 11, pp 1549–1560
- Vijaya Kishore V, Kalpana V (2021) Impact of noise in the quantification of ILD patterns in lung CT images. Int J Future Gener Commun Netw 14(1):2758–2768
- 20. Tallapragada VVS, Manga NA, Kumar GVP et al (2020) Mixed image denoising using weighted coding and non-local similarity. SN Appl Sci 2:997
- 21. Venkat Reddy D, Satyanarayana Tallapragada VV, Raghu K, Venkat Naresh M (2020) Hybrid tone mapping with structural and edge-preserving priors. IJAST 29(7):5135–5143
- 22. Li X, He M, Roux M (2010) Multifocus image fusion based on redundant wavelet transform. IET Image Proc 4(4):283–293
- Eskicioglu A, Fisher P (1995) Image quality measures and their performance. IEEE Trans Commun 43(12):2959–2965
- Malfait M, Roose D (1997) Wavelet-based Image denoising using a Markov random field a priori model. IEEE Trans Image Process 6(4):549–565
- 25. Li S, Yang B (2008) Multifocus image fusion using region segmentation and spatial frequency. Image Vision Comput 26(7):971–979
- Vijaya Kishore V, Kalpana V (2020) Effect of noise on segmentation evaluation parameters. In: Pant M, Kumar Sharma T, Arya R, Sahana B, Zolfagharinia H (eds) Soft computing: theories and applications. Adv Intell Syst Comput 1154. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-981-15-4032-5_41
- 27. Pratt WK (2007) Digital image processing, 4th edn. WILEY-INTERSCIENCEA John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Vijaya Kishore V, Kalpana V (2020) ROI segmentation and detection of neoplasm based on morphology using segmentation operators. In: Hitendra Sarma T, Sankar V, Shaik R (eds) Emerging trends in electrical, communications, and information technologies. Lecture notes in electrical engineering, vol 569. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-8942-9_41

Discrete Wavelet Transform-Based Image Fusion in Remote Sensing



587

Richa, Karamjit Kaur, Priti Singh, and Swati Juneja

Abstract Image fusion is the process of gathering all information from different multiple images and their inclusion into few new images. These single images are more informative than other single source images. In this paper, we have determined the various systematic literature reviews on the basis of author's review and conclusion analysis. The images fusions with wavelet transform state that first input images to be fused decomposition by forward wavelet transform images. The wavelet transform decomposes images into low–high frequency sub-band images. The performances of two more images of image fusion on wavelet transform are briefly described for comparison. To evaluate the fusion result, matrix-based mutual information MI is presented for measuring fusion effect.

Keywords Image fusion · Image registration · Multiple-source imagery

1 Introduction

Picture mix is a synergistic instrument that serves to unite distinctive source imagery. The musing is to get two photos of a comparative article under two unmistakable acquisition conditions, and to arrange these two pictures to get a more exact arrive at assessment of sign levels. Picture blend of different sensors in a fantasy system could through and through diminish human/machine screw up in area and affirmation of articles by virtue of the natural overabundance and extended consideration disillusionment [1].

Richa (\boxtimes) · K. Kaur · S. Juneja

K. Kaur e-mail: kkaur@ggn.amity.edu

P. Singh

Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Amity School of Engineering and Technology, Amity University, Gurugram, India e-mail: Malhotrarichall@gmail.com

Dr. Akhilesh Das Gupta Institute of Technology and Management, New Delhi, India e-mail: psingh@ggn.amity.edu

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_49

The essential mark of image mix (IF) is gathering necessary, similarly as peaceful monotonous information from various pictures to make a merged picture, to giving more complete and exact portrayal. In the space of clinical imaging, joining of different technique pictures of same scene gives such endless advantages and it may very well be a blend of picture taken at different objective and power and by different systems helps specialist/radiologists to easily separate or recognize the features or anomalies that may not be consistently clear in single picture. Another advantage of picture mix is that it diminishes the limit cost by taking care of simply the single merged picture, as opposed to the different philosophy pictures. This paper presents execution of a bit of the image mix techniques using preliminary data. The image blends strategies used in wavelet change.

2 Image Fusion Methods

Picture mix is a synergistic instrument that serves to combine different source imagery. This assessment is orchestrated to make picture mix techniques for pictures gained with single and different modalities. There are every now and again a couple of issues that should be overseen before the blend can be performed [2]. A huge segment of the photos from various source are slanted. Picture enlistment is routinely used as a groundwork advance in picture mix. In this paper, image fusion graphical UI is made and execution occasions of mix methods in a part of the applications are presented. The mix results show that the mix reduces the obscurity and improves the constancy of flaw distinguishing proof in both visual and emotional appraisals. The results moreover show that image mix gives an effective system to engage assessment and examination of such data [3].

There are various strategies that have been created to perform picture combination [4]. Some notable picture combination strategies are recorded underneath:

- Power tone immersion (IHS) change-based mix.
- Principal part assessment (PCA)-based blend.
- Multi scale change-based blend.
- High-pass detaching procedure.
- Pyramid strategy.
- Wavelet transform.

3 Wavelet Transform

The wavelet changes of a picture expecting multiple recurrent channels and the source picture are first multi-wavelet decay, the measure of sub-picture and the change space, and fuse formation, resulting in the combined all-in-all joined picture created by the change. Of late, wavelet change has pulled in cognizant idea, it not just in math has laid out another branch, is ideal blend of utilitarian assessment, Fourier appraisal,

mathematical evaluation, yet moreover in arranging applications, like sign dealing with, picture preparing, plan assertion, talk attestation and blend correspondingly as different nonlinear science, have a colossal impact [5].

Wavelet evaluation is another breakthrough in time-scale evaluation and multiresolution evaluation, with staggering restricted highlights in both the time and area; yet additionally as a result of the slowly fine reality step on the high rehash, it can zero in on appraisal of the discretionary subtleties like, this brand name is centering wavelet change the properties of wavelet change, it was hailed as a numerical enhancing point of convergence [6]. The wavelet debilitating of the picture is a multi-scale, multi-target disintegrating of the picture, because wavelet is non-excess, the picture information after wavelet decay by complete won't expand; simultaneously wavelet breaking down has heading and using this brand name may for the trademark eye to various direction of the unimaginable recurring areas with various goal of the visual qualities; the joined picture has improved impact in picture mix.

4 Image Fusion Algorithm

Various computations have been made for picture blend to improve the trust worthiness and the show of testing. Picture blend methodology can be disengaged into two social affairs: spatial region mix procedure and transform space mix. Spatial region blend methodology clearly oversees pixels of data pictures.

Wavelet based Methods—Wavelet methodologies are also a way to deal with separate pictures into confined scale unequivocal signs. Wavelet changes are immediate and square vital changes whose premise limits are called wavelets. Discrete Wavelet Transform—Once the imagery has been broken down by wavelet modification, a composite multi-scale portrayal is created using a decision of the striking wavelet coefficients in the typical wavelet-based mix [7]. The choice can be made between a region-based most significant energy or a restriction of incomparable qualities. On the composite wavelet representation, the last stage is an opposite discrete wavelet change.

- This design is a MATLAB image fusion sensor that uses function-based procedures and code to evaluate matrix plot results.
- First, we create function user-defined images fusion.
- Various image-related process.
- Matrix-plotted graph generated.
- Sample good-man interface.
- Save operation for images' fusion.

Comparative Study Focuses on Comparing

- (a) Standard deviation (σ)
- (b) Entropy (H)
- (c) Spatial frequency (SF)

- (d) Fusion mutual information (FMI)
- (e) Fusion quality index (FQI)
- (f) Fusion similarity metric (FSM), etc.

Image Fusion Parameters with Reference Image

- (a) Peak signal to noise Ratio
- (b) Mutual Information
- (c) Correlation Coefficient
- (d) Structural similarity index measure (SSIM)
- (e) Universal quality index (UQI)

In view of three boundaries to be specific edge strength, combination factor and combination evenness. The entropy and combination quality list share the way that they can be viably utilized for intertwining multi-see pictures [8].

5 Related Work

A precise writing survey (SLR) distinguishes, chooses, and fundamentally evaluates research to address an obviously formed inquiry that image blend is a broadly discussed subject for improving the information substance of pictures. The essential objective of picture mix computation is to join information from various photos of a scene. The eventual outcome of picture blend is another image which is more workable for human and machine insight for extra picture planning errands like division, feature extraction, and article affirmation. This paper explores the opportunity of using the specific wavelet approach in picture blend and de-noising. These estimations are considered on cutting edge amplifying instrument pictures [9]. The procedure uses a general change-based picture enlistment followed by wavelet mix. By then, the least squares support vector machine-based repeat band decision for picture de-noising can be combined to diminish the arti-real factors [10]. The spaces are to intensify objective, decrease arti-real factors, and darken the last super picture. To accelerate the entire errands, it is proposed to offload the image taking care of estimations to a gear stage as such the presentation can be improved. FPGAs give an astounding stage in executing steady picture dealing with applications, since natural parallelism of the designing can be abused unequivocally. Picture taking care of endeavors executed on FPGAs can be up to 2 critical degrees faster than a similar application on a comprehensively valuable PC.

In [11] image blend is the headway of amalgamating in any event two images of essential brand name to outline a lone picture which secures all of the crucial features of interesting picture. It consists of various fusion format of images which is converted into a single image blend with which wavelet change is inspected with its advantages and blames.

In [12] this paper talks about the picture mix subject to wavelet change and assessment of picture blend significant head, technique, and benefit. The fundamental

goal of picture mix is to harden data from different pictures of an equivalent scene dependent upon a specific assessment; the postponed outcome of picture blend is another outcome which can be more legitimate for human and machine. This current day's picture mix progression has been generally applied in different fields including far off recognizing, automata certification, PC vision, and clinical picture managing. This report plans and fathoms the procedure for picture calculation which depends upon wavelet change.

According to [13] picture blend construes consolidating a totally clear picture with a ton of photographs of a similar scene and under relative imaging conditions with various center communities. To get a reasonable picture that contains all important things around there, the multi-center picture mix calculation is proposed dependent upon wavelet change. First thing, the multi-center pictures were disintegrated by wavelet change. Similarly, the wavelet coefficients of the approximant and detail sub-picture was gotten by utilizing the opposite wavelet change. Among them, for the low-rehash and high-rehash coefficients, we present a mix rule subject to the weighted degrees and the weighted point with the improved edge exposure administrator. The fundamental results address that the proposed calculation is astounding for holding the arranged pictures.

The general need of an image merging measure is to save all considerable and important information from the source pictures, while at the same time it should not present any bowing in resultant interlaced picture. Execution measures are used significantly for measuring the expected benefits of blend and are besides used to differentiate the results obtained and different estimations.

Standard deviation: It portrays the degree of dissipating between the value of each pixel and the ordinary worth of picture. When in doubt, the more conspicuous the standard deviation regard, the more dispersive the transport of overall greyscale will be, the more imperative picture contrast it will present.

Entropy: The acclaimed creator of information theory, Shannon, suggested that the possibility of entropy can address how much information is contained in signals. It is in a like manner comprehensively used to show the ordinary proportion of information of pictures in picture-getting ready field. For an image, grayscale worth of every pixel can be considered as shared self-sufficient.

In [14] research in the field of picture combination has made extraordinary accomplishments, picture combination technique in the use of different sorts, identifies with the field is increasingly more generally and profoundly. However, all in all, the examination on picture combination innovation isn't yet full grown, and there are numerous issues and urgencies due to an assortment of picture kinds of variety and distinction; in combination, calculation plan of picture needs to consider the genuine picture-registering velocity and capacity limit, as how to plan the picture arrangement of pictures of explicit plan of a continuous, dependable, steady, commonsense combination calculation which is one of the exploration areas of interest and troubles. Partners ought to likewise attempt to run other combination calculation on MATLAB stage. In [15] the theoretical combination of pictures is the way toward consolidating at least two pictures into a solitary picture holding significant highlights from each. Combination is a significant procedure inside numerous dissimilar fields like far off detecting, advanced mechanics, and clinical applications. Wavelet-based combination procedures have been sensibly powerful in joining perceptually significant picture highlights. Shift invariance of the wavelet change is significant in guaranteeing vigorous sub-band combination. In this manner, picture combination is presently presented.

In different applications, picture combination assumes a significant part [16]. Picture combination is only consolidating at least two pictures into a solitary picture by removing significant highlights from every one of the pictures. The combination of pictures is regularly needed to meld pictures that are caught from instrument. Complex wavelet-based combination strategies have been utilized in consolidating perceptually significant highlights. A tale picture combination method dependent on double tree complex wavelet change is introduced in this paper. Double tree CWT is an augmentation to discrete wavelet change (DWT). Our methodology depends on an inclination space strategy that jam significant neighborhood perceptual highlights which evades numerous issues, for example, ghosting, associating, and haloing.

6 Performance Matrices

Picture combination plans to blend at least two pictures to create another picture that is superior to the first ones. A picture combination framework takes as an info at least two source pictures and delivers one melded picture as a yield. Picture combination execution measures rely basically upon assessing the measure of data moved from both source pictures into the subsequent melded picture [17, 18].

The diverse picture mix limits reference picture for assessment performs and measure examination dependent on MATLAB assessment given under:

If X and Y are completely free, then they are two unpredictable variables. It employs cross entropy between joint movement XY and the best-case assignment of being completely random variables as follows:

$$I.(X.X) = \sum Px.y(X.Y) \log_2 \frac{p.XY(x.y)}{PX.(x).P.Y(y)}$$
(1)

It is symmetric and reaches 0 if X and Y are completely independent, with p XY (x, y) 14 p X(x) p Y(y) resulting in

$$(XY) = \sum P(XY) \cdot \log_2 \frac{P(XY) \cdot (x, y)}{PX(x) \cdot PY(y)} = 0$$

Problem with Image Fusion:

To estimate the joint information between source pictures *x*, *y*, and the fused image *F*, utilize the mutual information measure as follows:

$$M(XY) = I.F(X) + I.F(Y)$$
$$I.(X.X) = H.(X)$$

where H(X) denotes the variable image fusion entropy (x.y)

$$NMI(XY) = \frac{I(XY).(x, y)}{MAX H(x).H(y)} = 0$$

where H(X), and H(Y) are the entropies of X and Y, respectively.

$$NMI(XY) = \frac{I(XY)}{D}$$
$$M(XY) = 2\frac{[I(F.X)]}{H.(F).H(X)} + \frac{[I(F.X)]}{H.(F).H(Y)}$$

As H(X) 2H(Y) increases, the results reveal that MI records fundamentally higher contrasts.

- Classic basic information (MI) is unequal in its treatment of the source image with the highest entropy. Three picture-blend calculations on enlisted source pictures with visual and infrared information were tested in the experiments.
- That praiseworthy shared information (MI) is uneven toward the source picture with the most raised entropy.
- The results show that MI records on a very basic level higher differences as H(X) H(Y) increases
- Results show how the misstep between using model shared information and the normalized structure increases as the differentiation between entropies of source pictures increases [19].

This design is a MATLAB image employing wavelet transform-based fusion, which can handle a wide range of images.

Specific requirements include:

- Format picture process is allowed for selection.
- Fused in different categories.
- Single images convert into one more source full.
- Images fusion in different ways (Fig. 1).

Where the entropies of X, Y, and F are H(X), H(Y), and H(F), respectively.



Fig. 1 Image right side. Image left side



Fig. 2 Fused image

Table 1	Comparison	and	result	analysi	s

Fusion rules	Entropy	Mutual information	Avg. gradient	PSNR	Running time (s)
1. Low frequency	6.7	6.30	4.60	68	1.5
2. High frequency	6.75	6.35	4.65	68.5	1.6
3. NSCT	6.78	6.38	4.7	69.0	1.65
4. Proposed method	6.80	6.40	4.8	70	1.657

References

- Bai X, Zhang Y, Zhou F, Xue B (2015) Quadtree-based multi-focus image fusion using a weighted focus-measure. Inf Fus 22:105–118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.inffus.2014.05.003
- Cai JH, Hu WW (2013) Feature extraction of gear fault signal based on Sobel operator and WHT. Shock Vibrat. 20:551–559. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/367045
- 3. Guo L, Li HH, Bao YS (2008) Image fusion. Electronic Industry Press, Beijing, pp 183-248
- Malhotra R, Kaur K, Singh P (2021) Wavelet based image fusion techniques: a comparison based review. In: 2021 6th international conference on communication and electronics systems (ICCES), pp 1148–1152. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCES51350.2021.9488977
- Yu B, Jia B, Ding L, Cai Z, Wu Q, Law R, Huang J, Song L, Fu S (2016) Hybrid dual-tree complex wavelet transform and support vector machine for digital multi-focus image fusion. Neurocomputing 182:1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neucom.2015.10.084
- Li J, Chang L (2015) A SAR image compression algorithm based on Mallat tower-type wavelet decomposition, Optik. Int J Light Electron Optics 126:3982–3986. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijleo.2015.07.196
- Tian J, Chen L (2012) Adaptive multi-focus image fusion using a wavelet-based statistical sharpness measure. Signal Process 92:2137–2146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sigpro.2012. 01.027
- 8. Meng QQ, Yang G, Tong T, Zhang JF (2014) Fusion algorithm of multifocus images based on wavelet transform. Remote Sens Land Resour 26
- Richa, Kaur K, Singh P (2022) An effective algorithm of remote sensing image fusion based on discrete wavelet transform. In: Marriwala N, Tripathi C, Jain S, Kumar D (eds) Mobile radio communications and 5G networks. Lecture notes in networks and systems, vol 339. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-7018-3_24
- 10. Singh R, Dhanoa RS (2014) Development of multi-focus image fusion technique using discrete wavelet transform (DWT) for digitalimages. Int J Eng Sci Res Technol 3:1–5
- Wang H, Ma JF (2011) Digital image analysis and pattern recognition. Science Press, Beijing, pp 100–102
- Richa KK, Singh P (2022) A novel MRI and CT image fusion based on discrete wavelet transform and principal component analysis for enhanced clinical diagnosis. Int J Online Biomed Eng (iJOE) 18(10):pp 64–82. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijoe.v18i10.31969
- Xuan H, Zhuangzhi Y, Shupeng L (2000) Wavelet-based analysis of masses in digital mammograms. J Shanghai Univ (Nat Sci) 6:538–540
- Xydeas CS, Petrovic V (2000) Objective image fusion performance measure. Electron Lett 36:308–309. https://doi.org/10.1049/el:20000267SearchinGoogleScholar
- Yan X, Qin H, Li J, Zhou H, Yang T (2016) Multi-focus image fusion using a guided-filter-based difference 2230 image. Appl Optics 55:2238. https://doi.org/10.1364/AO.55.002230
- Yan X, Qin H, Li J (2017) Multi-focus image fusion based on dictionary learning with rolling guidance filter. J Opt Soc Am Optics Image Sci Vis 34:432. https://doi.org/10.1364/JOSAA. 34.000432
- Yang W, Wang X, Moran B, Wheaton A, Cooley N (2012) Efficient registration of optical and infrared images via modified Sobel edging for plant canopy temperature estimation. Comput Elect Eng 38:1213–1221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compeleceng.2012.05.014
- Yang Y, Huang S, Gao J, Qian Z (2014) Multi-focus image fusion using an effective discrete wavelet transform based algorithm. Measure Sci Rev 14:102–108. https://doi.org/10.2478/msr-2014-0014
- 19. Yong-Zheng T (2014) Research on medical image fusion based on improved redundant complex wavelet transform. J Chem Pharmaceut Res 6:823–830

A Deep Learning Model for Early Prediction of Pneumonia Using VGG19 and Neural Networks



Shagun Sharma and Kalpna Guleria

Abstract Pneumonia is a disease that can be caused by bacteria, viruses, and fungi. According to WHO, pneumonia is responsible for 22% of all deaths of children under the age of 1-5 years which is one of the main causes of increased mortality rate. Congestion, gray hepatization, red hepatization, and resolution are the stages of this disease. If the disease is not detected in time, it can progress to a fatal stage. The chest X-ray image is used to diagnose pneumonia, but it requires the presence of experienced radiologists. Pneumonia, COVID-19, cancer, and various other diseases can be identified using X-ray images. If the disease is incorrectly identified, severe difficulties may arise. A deep learning-based model called VGG19 is used to address this issue, which classifies pneumonia from normal lungs. A chest X-ray dataset containing 5856 images was used in this study to classify pneumonia from normal lungs. The outcomes have been demonstrated as accuracy, precision, recall, F1-score, and receiver operating characteristics with the values of 93%, 0.931, 0.93, 0.931, and 0.973, respectively. Furthermore, for validating the proposed model, the performance parameters are compared to the existing work, which results that the proposed model outperforms the other models. In future, this work could be used in hospitals and medical applications.

Keywords Machine learning · Deep learning · Pneumonia · Convolutional neural network · VGG19 · Support vector machine

1 Introduction

Greeks and ancient Romans have been using the terms: pleurisy, peripneumonia, and peripleumoniacon, to define a disease which is identified as pneumonia [1]. In the

597

S. Sharma \cdot K. Guleria (\boxtimes)

Chitkara University Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Rajpura 140401, Punjab, India e-mail: kalpna@chitkara.edu.in

S. Sharma

e-mail: shagun.sharma@chitkara.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_50

nineteenth century, a researcher named "Laennec" differentiated "pneumonia" from "pleurisy", and later on, lobar pneumonia and bronchopneumonia were identified as distinct disease entities by another researcher named "Rokitansky". Pneumonia is an inflammation of the lower respiratory tract. Fever, cough with mucus, breathing issue, and chest pain are all indications of pneumonia [2]. It is among the most common causes of mortality in old age and children all over the globe. It is a disease caused by bacteria, viruses, or other microorganisms. Pneumonia causes inflammation in the lungs that can be fatal if not treated quickly [3].

The kind of organism producing the chest infection and overall health state determine how serious pneumonia is if it occurs [2]. Children between the ages of 1 and 5, older than 65, and patients with health issues such as diabetes, heart failure, weak immune systems because of HIV/AIDS, and people who have cancer are at higher risk of pneumonia. When pneumonia affects a person, the alveoli, or mini sacs inside the chest, become congested with fluid and pus, which cause difficulty in breathing and limit the oxygen exchange process. There are various kinds of pneumonia, which are divided into four categories: viral, bacterial, mycoplasma, and some other pneumonia. Furthermore, pneumonia can be classified as hospital-acquired, and community-acquired pneumonia, which occurs in weak immunity patients, such as those with HIV infection.

In the U.S. alone, there are currently over 1 million pneumonia cases in hospitals, with roughly 50,000 mortality [1]. Each year, approximately 450 million patients acquire pneumonia globally, of which almost 4 million people die due to severe infection. Chest X-ray (CXR) images are presently identified as the best and most widely used technique for diagnosing pneumonia, and it plays a significant and pivotal role in the everyday medical care of patients suffering from pneumonia.

The advancement and growth of computerized systems, particularly artificial intelligence and its various branches namely machine learning (ML) and deep learning (DL), have improved the accuracy of disease identification and classification, as well as the precision and quality of medical diagnosis. The pneumonia diagnosis and categorization have drawn the interest of researchers, who have developed a variety of ML and DL algorithms for accurate pneumonia prediction [4]. On the other hand, detecting pneumonia in the CXR images is a challenging task if there is no availability of expert radiologists. For diagnosing pneumonia, the radiologists search for white-colored patches and determine whether the patient is having pneumonia or not. Nevertheless, due to the limited color distribution of CXR (grayscale), it comprises shades of white and black, making it difficult to determine whether the pneumonia is developed in the chest or not.

Hence, it has been found that there should be some method which can identify the presence of pneumonia in the CXR images based on the previous data. The ML and DL have taken place, as they can be used for accurate classification of other diseases like cancer, lung diseases, and many more.

In this research work, the DL-based convolutional neural network (CNN) model with VGG19 feature extractor has been used for diagnosing and classifying pneumonia. The VGG19 is responsible for extracting the features from CXR images. Apart

from this, a deep study about pre-existing ML and DL models for the identification of pneumonia is also done.

This article is structured as follows:

Section 2 tabulates the state-of-the-art models which have been used to diagnose and predict pneumonia. Section 3 shows the methodology of the CNN, support vector machine (SVM), K-nearest neighbor (KNN), and decision tree (DT) classifiers with the visual geometry group19 (VGG19) feature extraction model. Section 4 describes the results of the proposed classification model in the form of receiver operating characteristics (ROC), accuracy, F1-score, precision, and recall. Furthermore, the conclusion of the proposed work is described in Sect. 5.

2 State-of-the-Art

There are various ML and DL models utilized for various prediction purposes [5, 6]. In this section, various DL and ML models are listed based on their performance results in pneumonia prediction as illustrated in Table. 1.

Rajpurkar et al. [7] have developed a 121-layered CheXNet model for the prediction of pneumonia in CXR images. The dataset namely ChestX-ray14 contains 100,000 images of 14 different diseases. The results have been identified in the form of F1-score and compared with the real-time average radiologist F1-score value (0.387) which is quite lower than the proposed CheXNet model. Sirazitdinov et al. [8] have presented an ensemble model for the prediction of pneumonia. The dataset was named as pneumonia detection challenge dataset containing 26,684 images. The input image size has been taken as 512 * 512 and batch size of 8 and developed the model using Adam optimizer by giving the learning rate as 0.001. The ratio of training and testing has been kept as 75:25. Rahimzadeh and Attar [9] have developed a DCNN model by combining the XceptionNet and ResNet50V2 model which identifies the prediction results in the form of accuracy. In this work, the authors have used two CXR datasets containing 14,871 images collected from the RSNA pneumonia detection challenge and 180 images of the COVID-19 CXR. Ieracitano et al. [10] have a CNN model for the prediction of pneumonia using a CXR dataset containing 121 images. The model has been used for the extraction of features from CXR images and fuzzy images. Lastly, the proposed model was compared with existing models. Kundu et al. [11] have ensembled three CNN architectures i.e., ResNet-18, DenseNet-121, and GoogleNet, for the prediction of pneumonia which resulted in the performance in the form of the accuracy of 87.02% for the RSNA CXR dataset. Jain et al. [12] have used various pre-trained models for predicting COVID-19 viral, bacterial pneumonia, and tuberculosis using a CXR dataset. As per the results, the DenseNet, visual geometry group16 (VGG16) and VGG19 have been identified as the best performing models among all the models having higher accuracy, specificity, and sensitivity. Ahmad et al. [13] have used a DCNN model for the extraction of features from the lung disease dataset containing 2465 images collected from BIMCV. The results have been identified in the form of the area under

Reference	Year	Model	Dataset	Accuracy	Future scope
[8]	2019	Ensemble model containing RetinaNet and Mask RCNN	Pneumonia detection challenge dataset containing 26,684 images	Precision—0.288 Recall—0.284 F1-score—0.286	The dataset can be augmented to increase the images and performance result of the experiment
[13]	2022	Deep CNN model	Lung disease dataset containing 2465 images collected from BIMCV	AUC—0.98	In future, the dataset can be increased through which the performance of the proposed model can also be increased
[7]	2017	ChexNet model	ChestX-ray14 dataset containing 100,000 images of 14 diseases	F1-score—0.435	NA
[14]	2018	CNN model for the development of CAD system	CXR images containing 158,323 images collected from NIH, Indiana University and Mount Sinai Hospital	AUC—0.931	NA
[9]	2020	DCNN model	Two chest X-ray datasets containing 14,871 images were collected from RSNA pneumonia detection challenge and 180 images of COVID-19 CXR	91.4%	For the future, the dataset can be increased and the performance may be analyzed for the proposed model
[10]	2022	ConNNet model	CXR dataset containing 121 images	Up to 81% accuracy	The dataset is very small for the DL model (ConvNet)

 Table 1 Existing state of art for pneumonia diagnosis and prediction

(continued)

Reference	Year	Model	Dataset	Accuracy	Future scope
[15]	2021	U-Net and Inf-Net model	CXR and CT scan images containing 123 and 100 images, respectively	NA	The dataset needs to be increased for better performance
[11]	2021	An ensemble of ResNet-18, DenseNet-121 and GoogleNet models	RSNA and Kermany's dataset has chest X-ray images	87.02% accuracy for the RSNA dataset	For the future purpose, various data augmentation techniques can be applied to increase the dataset
[12]	2022	Pre-trained VGG16, VGG19, Xception, DenseNet, Nasnet Mobile, InveptionV3, ResNet	CXR dataset consisting of 18,603 CXR images collected from Kaggle	VGG19—92.67%	In future, the model can be used in real-time applications which may lead to saving time and can lower the medical work and load

Table 1 (continued)

the curve (AUC) and defined the level of health issues in patients. Zech et al. [14] have introduced a CNN-based model for the prediction of pneumonia and identified that the proposed model may overstate the real-life pneumonia prediction performance. Zhang [15] have used various AI-based models for the prediction of pneumonia and resulted that Inf-Net models may perform better by doing a deep survey of the existing models.

3 Material and Methods

This section consists of the methodology used for research along with the details of the dataset used to perform the experiment.

3.1 Dataset

The dataset is collected from Kaggle [16] containing 5856 CXR images. This dataset is having three directories namely train, test, and validation. The train directory

contains the CXR of pneumonia and normal lungs, in which initially the CXR in the pneumonia were 3875 and normal were 1341. The test directory was also divided into two sub-folders as pneumonia and normal consisting of 390 and 234 CXR images. The validation folder was also divided into two sub-folders consisting of 8 CXR for normal and 8 CXR for pneumonia.

In this study, the validation process has not been carried out, hence the 4 CXR of pneumonia from the validation set has been added to the sub-folder pneumonia of train and the test 4 CXR has been added to sub-folder pneumonia from the test folder. The remaining 8 CXR of the normal sub-folder of the validation set have been added to the normal sub-folder of train and test.

During the development of this dataset, all the images from Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center in Guangzhou of children patients aged under 1– 5 have been chosen. Overall CXR imaging has been done as part of the regular medical treatment provided to patients. Before using these CXRs, all of them have gone through a quality check process and then the selection of the best radiographs has been done.

3.2 Proposed Methodology

The proposed method is divided into various phases including image importing, image embedding, data sampler, and finally testing phase.

- Image importing: It is the first widget that is used in image analysis to import images. It creates class values from directories and loads the images from the selected folder.
- Image embedding: Image embedding receives images to read and either upload them or locally analyzes them. A feature map is generated for every image using DL models. It provides an improved data table with more columns including descriptive information about images.
- Data table: The data table is used to store the images in the form of a table consisting of all the information about CXR images i.e., category, height, width, and size along with the path of the image.

For classifying the CXR images, a pre-trained model based on CNN with VGG19 feature extraction has been used.

VGG19—It is a variation of the VGG model which contains 19 layers in total [17] i.e., 16 convolutional, 5 pooling, and 3 fully connected, along with 1 softmax layer. There are numerous VGG variants, including VGG16, VGG11, and others. The VGG19 network contains 19.6 billion floating-point operations per second [18]. AlexNet is a model which was released in 2012 and enhanced the working performance of conventional CNN. VGG has been found as the successor to the AlexNet model. However, it has been developed by a different organization at Oxford University and named visual geometry group (VGG). It takes some concepts from its precedents

and builds on them while using deep CNN layers to increase the performance results. The framework of the proposed model is shown in Fig. 1.

This model takes the input of size 224 * 224, and the matrix size becomes 224 * 224 * 3. The kernel size is taken as 3 * 3 with a stride value of 1 due to which it is possible to cover all the notions of the CXR image. The image padding is used to keep the resolution of the image preserved. The max-pooling is performed using 2 * 2 pixel while the stride size has been taken as 2. For introducing the non-linearity in the model, a ReLu activation has been used which can increase the prediction performance and decrease the computational time much better as compared to the sigmoid function. Afterward, three fully connected layers are used in the framework, in which for the first two layers the output is of size 4096 while the output for the third layer is of size 1000. Finally, the softmax layer was used which takes input from the final fully connected layer and gives output to the output layer. This layer uses a softmax function to classify and results in the outcome in the form of binary class classification. In the proposed model, there are various parameters used such as optimizer, learning rate, number of neurons, etc. The proposed model has been implemented in the Orange 3.311 simulator. The number of neurons was taken as 100, while the Adam optimizer is taken for optimizing the model. The learning rate is kept as 0.0001, while the model has been trained and tested on 200 iterations.

4 Performance Evaluation

There are various performance parameters which have been used for identifying the performance outcome of the proposed model including AUC, classification accuracy, F1-score, precision, and recall. The training of the proposed model is done using 5224 CXR images, while for the testing process 632 CXR images have been used.

The AUC, accuracy, F1-score, precision, and recall of the proposed model are identified as 0.992, 96.4%, 0.964, 0.964, and 0.964 for training dataset while 0.973, 93%, 0.931, 0.931, and 0.93 for testing dataset, respectively. The confusion matrix of the test performance evaluation is illustrated in Fig. 2.

The ROC is used to show the relationship between precision and recall. It can also be utilized to see the performance of binary class classification. It graphically represents the performance outcome of an algorithm. It identifies a threshold value which suits the problem under consideration. The ROC curve for the neural network model with VGG19 feature extractor is shown in Fig. 3.



Fig. 1 The architecture of the proposed model



Predicted

Fig. 2 Confusion matrix for testing dataset



Fig. 3 ROC curve of proposed model neural network with VGG19

4.1 Comparative Analysis of the Performance of Neural Network Model with Other ML and DL Models

This section presents various ML models namely SVM, DT, and KNN in comparison to the neural network model using VGG19 feature extractor. Various ML techniques such as SVM, DT, and KNN have been trained on the same CXR dataset and the performance has been measured, with respect to the accuracy, AUC, precision, recall, and F1-score.

Figure 4 shows the ROC curve of the SVM model with VGG19 feature extractor for the CXR dataset. The threshold value for this model has been identified as 0.492



Fig. 4 ROC curve of SVM with VGG19

which is quite less as compared to the neural network model using the VGG19 feature extractor.

Figure 5 shows the ROC curve of the KNN with VGG19 feature extractor for the CXR dataset. The threshold value for this model has been identified as 0.600.

Figure 6 shows the ROC curve of the DT model with VGG19 feature extractor for the CXR dataset. The threshold value for this model has been identified as 0.500. This value of ROC is lesser as compared to the proposed neural network model using VGG19. This shows the high performance of the proposed model in terms of ROC value.

This paper has identified the value of accuracy, precision, recall, and F1-score for SVM, KNN, and DT with VGG19 as (91.5%, 0.915, 0.915, 0.914), (90.7%, 0.907, 0.907, 0.907), and (87.7%, 0.877, 0.877, and 0.877), respectively. The below illustrations show the comparison of the accuracy of the neural network, SVM, KNN, and DT models using VGG19.

Figure 7 shows the illustration of the comparison of the proposed model NN with VGG19, SVM with VGG19, KNN with VGG19, and DT with VGG19 models. The accuracy of the model identifies that the proposed model performs better as compared to other models because of the highest accuracy of 93%.

Figure 8 shows the precision of various models which are taken into consideration for the study. This identifies that the proposed CNN model shows better performance in the case of the precision parameter when compared to the other classification models.


Fig. 5 ROC curve of KNN with VGG19



Fig. 6 ROC curve of DT with VGG19



Fig. 7 Accuracy comparison of various models with the proposed model (NN with VGG19)



Fig. 8 Precision comparison of various models with the proposed model (NN with VGG19)

The recall is a parameter which is used to identify the performance of the ML and DL models. Hence, the parameter in this work shown in Fig. 9 is high for the proposed CNN model as compared to other models, which results it as the best model.

F1-score identifies the relationship between precision and recall. The value of the F1-score as shown in Fig. 10 is identified as higher than other models which results, in the proposed CNN model as the best fit model for the CXR dataset.



Fig. 9 Recall comparison of various models with the proposed model (NN with VGG19)



Fig. 10 F1-score comparison of various models with the proposed model (NN with VGG19)

4.2 Comparative Analysis of Proposed Model with State-of-the-Art Models

This subsection of the paper identifies how the proposed model is better as compared to other existing models introduced in the state of the art. Pneumonia detection and prediction via the CXR images have been found as the subject of several research.

As the studies shown in Section II are evaluated for multiple types of datasets, hence the comparison is not suitable with each state-of-the-art model. In the present study, the binary classification has been done which can be compared with the model presented by Kundu et al. [11], who have used two datasets for classifying the presence of pneumonia. The results of the first dataset i.e., RSNA have been identified in the form of accuracy as 87.02%. While comparing these results, it has been identified

that the accuracy of the proposed model is quite high i.e., 93%. Hence, the model can be validated due to high-performance results for the prediction of pneumonia.

Ieracitano et al. [10] have used a CovNNet model to identify the prediction of pneumonia and resulted in the accuracy of prediction up to 81%. In a comparison with the proposed model, the accuracy has been found to be very high as compared to the CovNNet model. Jain et al. [12] have used a VGG19 model for the prediction of pneumonia and achieved an accuracy of 92.67% while in the proposed VGG19 it has been found quite high, which validates the proposed model. Rahimzadeh and Attar [9] have proposed a model namely DCNN, which achieved 91.4% accuracy and the dataset was also imbalanced, hence the proposed model can be taken as the superior model as compared to the DCNN model.

Figure 11 illustrates the accuracy comparison of the proposed model with the existing works. F1-score is a value which sums up the performance of the model by using precision and recall parameters i.e., higher the value of the F1-score better the performance will be. Figure 12 depicts the F1-score comparison of the proposed work with the existing models.



Fig. 11 Accuracy comparison of the proposed model (NN with VGG19) existing models



Fig. 12 F1-score comparison of the proposed model (NN with VGG19) with existing models

Sirazitdinova et al. [8] have proposed an ensemble RetinaNet + Mask RCNN model which has resulted the F1-score of 0.286, which is quite less than the proposed model. Hence, the proposed model can be called a better model than the model presented in [8]. In comparison to the model presented by Rajpurkar et al. [7] i.e., ChexNet, the F1-score of the ChexNet and the proposed model is found i.e., 0.435 and 0.931 resulting in the proposed one as a better model.

5 Conclusion

Pneumonia is an upper respiratory tract infection which primarily affects the breathing system and lungs. During the breathing process, small sacs in the lungs called alveoli fill with oxygen. When the alveoli get clogged with fluid and pus pneumonia gets appeared. Pneumonia is one of the main causes of an increase in the mortality rate of children worldwide. The illness may advance to a deadly stage if it is not identified on time. Hence, it is required to decrease the mortality rate caused by pneumonia. There are various ways of pneumonia detection and prediction such as CXR and CT scan images. In this paper, the CXR dataset containing 5856 images is used to predict pneumonia and the results of the prediction using the proposed model have been shown in the form of ROC, accuracy, precision, recall, and F1-score as 0.973, 93%, 0.931, 0.93 and 0.931, respectively. Finally, these results are compared with the existing works, and it has been concluded that the proposed model outperforms the other models. Furthermore, this work can be helpful for identifying the best prediction model for pneumonia and in future, the datasets can be increased to enhance the performance of the predictive models.

References

- Alqudah AM, Qazan S, Masad IS (2021) Artificial intelligence framework for efficient detection and classification of pneumonia using chest radiography images. J Med Biol Eng 41(5):599–609
- Stokes K, Castaldo R, Federici C, Pagliara S, Maccaro A, Cappuccio F, Pecchia L (2022) The use of artificial intelligence systems in diagnosis of pneumonia via signs and symptoms: a systematic review. Biomed Signal Process Control 72:103325
- Jaiswal AK, Tiwari P, Kumar S, Gupta D, Khanna A, Rodrigues JJ (2019) Identifying pneumonia in chest X-rays: a deep learning approach. Measurement 145:511–518
- Sharma S, Guleria K (2022) Deep learning models for image classification: comparison and applications. In: 2nd international conference on advance computing and innovative technologies in engineering (ICACITE), pp 1733–1738
- Gulati S, Guleria K, Goyal N (2022) Classification and detection of coronary heart disease using machine learning. In: 2nd international conference on advance computing and innovative technologies in engineering (ICACITE), pp 1728–1732
- Sharma A, Guleria K, Goyal N (2021) Prediction of diabetes disease using machine learning model. In: International conference on communication, computing and electronics systems. Springer, Singapore, pp 683–6921

- 7. Rajpurkar P, Irvin J, Zhu K, Yang B, Mehta H, Duan T, Ng AY (2017) Chexnet: radiologist-level pneumonia detection on chest x-rays with deep learning. arXiv preprint arXiv:1711.05225
- 8. Sirazitdinov I, Kholiavchenko M, Mustafaev T, Yixuan Y, Kuleev R, Ibragimov B (2019) Deep neural network ensemble for pneumonia localization from a large-scale chest x-ray database. Comput Electr Eng 78:388–399
- Rahimzadeh M, Attar A (2020) A modified deep convolutional neural network for detecting COVID-19 and pneumonia from chest X-ray images based on the concatenation of Xception and ResNet50V2. Inform Med Unlocked 19:100360
- Ieracitano C, Mammone N, Versaci M, Varone G, Ali AR, Armentano A, Morabito FC (2022) A fuzzy-enhanced deep learning approach for early detection of Covid-19 pneumonia from portable chest X-ray images. Neurocomputing 481:202–215
- 11. Kundu R, Das R, Geem ZW, Han GT, Sarkar R (2021) Pneumonia detection in chest X-ray images using an ensemble of deep learning models. PLoS ONE 16(9):e0256630
- Jain PK, Sharma N, Kalra MK, Viskovic K, Saba L, Suri JS (2022) Four types of multiclass frameworks for pneumonia classification and its validation in X-ray scans using seven types of deep learning artificial intelligence models. Diagnostics 12(3):652
- Ahmad J, Saudagar AKJ, Malik KM, Ahmad W, Khan MB, Hasanat MHA, Sajjad M (2022) Disease progression detection via deep sequence learning of successive radiographic scans. Int J Environ Res 19(1):480
- Zech JR, Badgeley MA, Liu M, Costa AB, Titano JJ, Oermann EK (2018) Variable generalization performance of a deep learning model to detect pneumonia in chest radiographs: a cross-sectional study. PLoS Med 15(11):e1002683
- 15. Zhang F (2021) Application of machine learning in CT images and X-rays of COVID-19 pneumonia. Medicine 100(36)
- Kaggle. https://www.kaggle.com/datasets/paultimothymooney/chest-xray-pneumonia. Last accessed 21 July 2022
- Bhattacharyya A, Bhaik D, Kumar S, Thakur P, Sharma R, Pachori RB (2022) A deep learning based approach for automatic detection of COVID-19 cases using chest X-ray images. Biomed Signal Process Control 71:103182
- Gour M, Jain S (2022) Uncertainty-aware convolutional neural network for COVID-19 X-ray images classification. Comput Biol Med 140:105047

KDS: Keyless Data Security for Wireless Sensor Networks



613

Charu Sharma, Rohit Vaid, and Kavita Gupta

Abstract Wireless Sensor Networks (WSNs) are becoming more popular and are also used in a variety of mission-critical applications. Security in these applications plays a significant role. However, these networks are constrained by a number of factors including limited computation capabilities, energy and storage capacity, unreliable communication, vulnerability to physical capturing and unsupervised activities. The main challenge is to retain security in the network despite these constraints. For secure transmission, key management plays a vital role. But re-keying is necessary when the node is compromised or after a specified number of rounds. So key refreshing increases communication overheads in the network which degrades the network performance. To overcome this problem, a Keyless Data Security (KDS) scheme for WSNs is proposed which eliminates the requirement for key management in the network during data transmission. Simulation results prove that the proposed scheme provides better performance without increasing communication overheads in the network.

Keywords Data partitioning · Key management · Wireless sensor networks

1 Introduction

Security becomes one of the major problems in WSNs [1]. During network setup in WSNs, the most important requirement is to establish cryptographic keys for future use. Key management is the mechanism in which pre-allocation of secret keys

CSE Department, M. M. Engineering College, M.M (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana 133207, India e-mail: er.charusharma@mmumullana.org

R. Vaid e-mail: rohitvaid@mmumullana.org

K. Gupta

C. Sharma (🖂) · R. Vaid

University Institute of Computing, Chandigarh University, Gharuan, India e-mail: 25.kavita@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_51

to every node is done by which only authorized node can interact with each other [2, 3]. Key management schemes are categorized as static and dynamic methods. In static key management schemes, once the key pre-allocation is done, the keys remain constant during the entire network's lifetime so it guarantees low level of security. In dynamic scheme, regeneration of keys is possible when necessary during the entire network's lifetime and is more secure.

1.1 Problems in Different Types of Key Management Schemes

A high level of security is required to transmit sensitive information over a network [4, 5]. A number of security-critical applications rely on different key management methods to operate. As sensor nodes (SNs) are randomly deployed in unsupervised and inaccessible areas, physical tampering is a major risk [6]. If a single key is used in the network and if this key is compromised by any single SN, the whole network is compromised. If multiple keys are used, then large numbers of keys are required to be managed and refreshed. The WSN must be capable to survive with the compromise of some of the SNs in the network. It is important to find out how many compromised SNs it takes to compromise the security of the entire network. And when any SN is compromised, these security-critical applications also demand a high level of fault tolerance. This is a challenging task as there are many rigid requirements to implement key management and the resources available to execute such methods are highly constrained due to which many highly secured approaches become infeasible to execute. A proper balance between requirements and the number of resources of WSNs decides which key management scheme should be used.

2 Related Work

In [2], authors outline a survey and also summarized critical issues related to different key management schemes highlighted by different researchers such as discovering compromised SNs in the network, making SNs tamperproof without communication overheads and minimizing the bootstrapping time required for WSN. The authors highlight that there is no one-size-fits-all approach to key management for all applications.

Shaik et al. [7] presented a detailed overview of different key management schemes along with the pros and cons of each scheme. The authors also published a table comparing each scheme based on different networks with varied parameters.

Ozdemir et al. [8] proposed a single network-wide key management approach in which a solo key is pre-loaded in the memory of all SNs. Each SN uses this solo key to encrypt and decrypt data, so there is no need to carry out additional key discovery and key exchange processes. All of the SNs send data using the same key that they already have. But this scheme has a major loophole that the compromise of any single SN will compromise the entire network.

For a network of n SNs, (n - 1) pair-wise keys are required to be stored in every SNs memory so that each SN can communicate with all the other SNs that are in its communication range. Since each SN has a unique pair of keys for communication with every other SN, this scheme is not scalable and the communication overheads of this scheme are very high as compared to a single network-wide approach. Authors in [9] proposed a key establishment scheme for WSNs that enables both inter- and intra-cluster communication. The goal is to reduce delay, storage and communication overheads while establishing pair-wise keys for these communications.

The major problem with the pair-wise key establishment scheme is that it requires each SN in the network to hold (n - 1) key pairs. A solution to overcome this problem is to use a centralized Key Distribution Centre (KDC) approach. The role of BS in this scheme is to supply session keys for communication between any two SNs. This key is saved in the SN memory and acts as an authentication entity for the SN. When compared to pair-wise key setup, this approach uses fewer keys, but the drawback of trusted BS is that it is not scalable and the BS is readily attacked.

In [10], the authors proposed a model in which the network is divided into zones, each with its own intrusion detection system (IDS) and KDC to detect the activity within its zone and communicate with its KDC. The authors tried to reduce the computation and communication overhead of the already overloaded BS by separating the IDS work of the BS with a separate entity in each zone.

In [11], the author proposed various random key pre-distribution methods. Two nodes can communicate with each other only if they have shared key. The drawback of this scheme is that the two neighbouring nodes cannot communicate with each other if they do not share common key and encryption keys of those nodes will be easily revealed which are captured by the attacker.

Erfani et al. [12] proposed a dynamic key management approach that included key pre-distribution and dynamic key establishment techniques. It ensures that any two SNs communicating can share a common key. Each SN memory stores the predistributed keys and dynamic keys independently. When a node in its radio range tries to interact with another node, it uses either the common pre-distributed key or the dynamic key. If the communicating SNs do not share a common key, they will compute a dynamic key for safe communication. This approach is more scalable and provides better resilience. This scheme, on the other hand, may not work well for high-mobility WSNs.

In all the above schemes, a lot of keys are required to be managed to broadcast the data packets securely to the BS over the network which increases complexity, communication overhead, energy consumption, time delay, etc.

3 Proposed Work

In some schemes, the keys are pre-loaded in the SNs prior to network deployment. Re-keying is necessary after a specified time interval so that it does not become stale. To establish security priorities such as integrity, confidentiality and authenticity between the connections established between arbitrary SN endpoints, the SNs require the existence of appropriate cryptographic keys at the end points. In a hierarchical scheme, the job of CH is to collect data from all cluster members, so keys are required to be shared between CH and each cluster member for communication. To transmit sensitive data aggregated by the CH to BS, another key is required which can only be shared between the CH and BS. But as SNs are resource constraints, the role of CH changes periodically, so every time new keys are required to be shared between the new CH and its cluster members and between the new CH and the BS which increases communication overhead. The unicast keys are required for SN-SN, SN-CH or CH-BS communication. The broadcast keys are required either by the CH to send messages to its cluster members or by the BS to broadcast a message to all SNs in the network. In other schemes, the keys are required to be refreshed due to changes in topology, the keys are updated periodically or on-demand, or the keys need to be refreshed after key revocation.

A large number of keys are required to be effectively and efficiently managed in different key management schemes for secure data transmission in WSNs which increases complexities, communication overhead, computation overhead and energy consumption. Instead of adopting different key management schemes that share many keys between SNs for secure data transmission, a KDS scheme is presented which eliminates the requirement for key management in the network.

This scheme works as follows: First, the network is partitioned into tracks and sectors. After then, the data packet D of each SN is divided into *n* overlapping segments such that D cannot be reconstructed from less than *k* segments. Three neighbours of each SN are selected in the direction of BS only. The segments are transmitted through the selected neighbours in such a way that no more than (k - 1) segments of any SN are collected in a single place, except BS. After receiving k segments of SNs, the BS reconstructs the original packet D.

The flow diagram of proposed scheme is shown in Fig. 1. The model is divided into 4 stages:

- Network Organization
- Data Partitioning
- Neighbour Discovery
- Routing.
- A. Network Organization: During this phase, the BS organizes the network by dividing the network into concentric circles known as tracks. Tracks are further divided into sectors. The clusters are the regions under the curved strip formed by the intersection of tracks and sectors. All the computations required for the construction should be done in the beginning by the BS.





- B. *Data Partitioning*: During data partitioning, data packet (D) of each SN is divided into n number of overlapping segments S_1, \ldots, S_n such that:
 - D can be easily reconstructed from any k segments where k is the threshold value 1 ≤ k ≤ n, i.e. the minimum number of segments required to reconstruct D.
 - Even comprehensive knowledge of (k 1) or fewer segments of D provides no information about D and renders D absolutely unpredictable.

As shown in Fig. 2, the data packet D is divided into n number of overlapping segments which are further divided into three groups in such a way that each group contains less than (k - 1) number of segments. During data transmission, if any segment is lost, the BS can easily reconstruct D with the help of any k segments.

Algorithm 1 shows how D is partitioned into n number of segments S_1 , S_2 , S_3 , ..., S_n . First randomly choose (k - 1) integers. These integers are used to generate a polynomial of a degree (k - 1) as given in Eq. 1.

$$f(x) = a_0 + a_1 x + a_2 x^2 + \dots + a_{k-1} x^{k-1}$$
(1)

After then, the next step is to partition D into *n* segments using Eq. 2.



Fig. 2 Data partitioning

$$S_i = f(x_i)$$
 where $i = 1 \dots n$ (2)

Equation 2 gives the desired number of segments of D.

Algorithm 1: Data Segmentation

Input: Data packet (D), total number of segments (*n*), number of segments required to reconstruct D is denoted with (*k*). **Output:** *n* segments of D: $S = \{S_1, S_2, S_3, ..., S_n\}$

Procedure: Data_Seg (D, *n*, *k*)

- i Input k such that
 - a) *k* should not be zero or less than zero.
 - b) *k* should not be greater than *n*.
- ii Initialize (k 1) random integer numbers $(a_1, a_2, \dots, a_{k-1})$
- iii Set $a_0 = D$
- iv Generate a polynomial of degree (k 1).

$$f(x) = a_0 + a_1 x + a_2 x^2 + \dots + a_{k-1} x^{k-1}$$

v for (each x_i , $1 \le i \le n$)

```
\begin{cases} \\ \text{Compute } S_i = f(x_i) \end{cases}
```

vi return $S = \{S_1, S_2, S_3, \dots, S_n\}$

These n segments $\{S_1, S_2, S_3, \dots S_n\}$ are then partitioned into three groups comprising no more than (k - 1) segments. These groups of segments are subsequently delivered to selected nodes to transmit data to the BS.

Algorithm 2 shows how D is reconstructed from any k-out-of-n segments by using Lagrange interpolation polynomial. The formula for the basis polynomials is defined in Eq. 3.

$$l_{i}(x) := \prod_{\substack{0 \le m \le k \\ m \ne i}} \frac{x - x_{m}}{x_{i} - x_{m}}$$
$$= \frac{x - x_{0}}{x_{i} - x_{0}} \cdots \frac{x - x_{i-1}}{x_{i} - x_{i-1}} \frac{x - x_{i+1}}{x_{i} - x_{i+1}} \cdots \frac{x - x_{k}}{x_{i} - x_{k}} \text{ where } 0 \le i \le k$$
(3)

For k segments, the interpolation polynomial in the Lagrange form is a linear combination of Lagrange basis polynomials which is given in Eq. 4.

$$L(x) := \sum_{i=0}^{k} y_i l_i(x)$$
 (4)

Algorithm 2: Data Reconstruction

Input: Total segments (*n*), *k* number of segments required to reconstruct D. **Output:** D.

Procedure: Data_Rec (n, k)

- i Start
- ii if (n < k)

insufficient segments of information for reconstruction

- iii Select any k segments from n.
- iv Compute Lagrange interpolated polynomial using Eq. 4
- v D is the free coefficient after solving the Eq. 4.
- vi end

The data packet D of every SN is first divided into n segments for transmission and then BS reconstructs D from any k segments, as shown in Fig. 3.

- C. *Neighbour Discovery*: As each SN has limited resources available so it is necessary to lower down transmission power and energy consumption to prolong network lifetime. Neighbour Discovery is the major component of communication. Instead of directly sending data to BS, each node finds its three neighbours in the direction of BS in such a way that.
 - One neighbour is selected from the same sector in which the node resides.



Fig. 3 Data partition and reconstruction

- The other two neighbours are selected from the right and the left adjacent sectors to transmit data to BS.
- D. Data Routing Phase: It is used to transmit the data of each SN to the BS securely.

Track Model:

If the network is divided into tracks only and the SNs are randomly deployed. The information D of each node is partitioned into three groups which should not contain more than (k - 1) number of segments. Every SN in the network finds its three neighbours in the direction of BS to transmit segments of D. Each neighbour selected of a particular SN is allowed to send only (k - 1) or fewer segments of that SN only. When the SNs start transmitting the segments to BS through different routes with the help of selected neighbours, there is a high risk of collecting more than k number of segments of single SN at one place which make that SN compromised. So, in this case data of all the SNs is revealed except those SNs which are present nearest to BS. As the SNs instead of sending packets through neighbours, these nodes send data directly to BS. So to overcome this problem, the presented model partitions the network into circular tracks and triangular sectors.

For data transmission, the sensitive information D of each SN is divided into three groups such that:

- The neighbour selected from left adjacent sector is used to transmit (k 1) or less segments of D to BS.
- Similarly, (k 1) or less segments of D are transmitted through the neighbour selected from the right adjacent sector.
- And the remaining segments are transmitted via neighbour selected from the same sector in which the node resides.

During data transmission, the SN transmits its own information D with the help of neighbours selected from same sector and from left and right adjacent sectors, but restricted to send data received from other neighbouring nodes within same sector only. As a result, the information D of each SN is transmitted in such a way that no k or more than k number of segments of every SN can be collected on the single node. In this way, the original information D can never be reconstructed by any intermediate node. Only BS is allowed to receive any number of segments and can reconstruct D. Before attempting to reconstruct D, the BS must check that it has received enough segments (i.e. that it has received at least k segments), otherwise the retrieved information will be of no use.

Algorithm 3 shows the complete working of KDS scheme which defines how the data is securely transmitted over the network without any key requirement.

Algorithm 3: KDS

Input: Data packet (D), total number of segments (n), number of segments required to reconstruct D is denoted with (k).

Output: (i) $S = \{S_1, S_2, S_3, \dots S_n\}$ (ii) Reconstructed D **Procedure: KDS (D, k, n)**

- i Clusters are formed by dividing the network into tracks and sectors.
- ii Call Data_Seg (D, n, k) to divide D into n segments.
- iii Find three neighbours of each SN in the direction of BS such that
 - First neighbour is selected from the same sector in which the node resides.
 - Second and third neighbours are selected from the next and previous sector respectively in which the node belongs.
- iv For every SN, neighbours selected from step 3 is used to transmit (k 1) or fewer segments of D to BS.
- v Data_Rec (n, k)
- vi end

4 Simulation Results

- Symmetric Key: It relies on a shared key between two parties. The number of keys required to transmit data of *p* number of nodes is p(p-1)/2. After encryption, the number of communication required to transmit encrypted data of each SN is *p*. So the number of communication required to transit encrypted data in this scheme is p + (p (p-1)/2).
- **KDS**: In this scheme, no key is required to encrypt or decrypt data. After data partitioning phase, the partition data is transmitted by three selected nearest neighbours. So to transmit data packet D of *p* number of SNs, 3*p* communications are required.

During key updation and data transfer, Fig. 4 compares the communication overhead of symmetric key distribution scheme with KDS. As KDS scheme eliminates the need for key management, there is no need to exchange keys between communicating nodes for data transmission. As a result, as compared to symmetric key distribution scheme, the number of communication overheads in this scheme is quite low.

The required simulation parameters are given in Table 1.

Figure 5 compares the number of uncompromised packets received by track model and KDS at BS after 200 rounds. In the KDS scheme, compromised nodes in the network are unable to compromise data, resulting in the BS successfully receiving uncompromised data packets, as opposed to other model in which data packets are more likely to be compromised before reaching the BS.



Fig. 4 Communication overhead comparison of symmetric key distribution scheme with KDS during key updation and data transmission

Parameter name	Value
Network area	$1000 \times 1000 \text{ m}^2$
E _{elec}	$50 \times 10^{(-9)}$ Joules/bit
E _{amp}	$100 \times 10^{(-12)}$ Joules/bit/m ²
EDA	$50 \times 10^{(\times 9)}$ Joules/bit
No of rounds	200

Table 1Simulationparameters



Fig. 5 Number of uncompromised packets received at BS comparison between track model and KDS

5 Conclusion and Future Scope

The proposed KDS scheme overcomes the problem of key management by reducing number of communication overheads in the network. As in this scheme, there is no chance that more than k segments of data packets collect at single place so compromised nodes in the network will not be able to compromise the data using KDS scheme. Comparison graphs show the proposed KDS scheme is secure and more efficient in prolonging network lifetime. The KDS scheme provides security only on static clusters. So in future, one can extend this work and develop a security framework for dynamic clusters where the size and composition of cluster members varied.

References

- Luqman M, Faridi AR (2022) Security in wireless sensor network: a current look. In: 2022 9th International conference on computing for sustainable global development (INDIACom), Mar 2022. IEEE, pp 385–391
- 2. Xiao Y, Rayi VK, Sun B, Du X, Hu F, Galloway M (2007) A survey of key management schemes in wireless sensor networks. Comput Commun 30(11–12):2314–2341
- Yousefpoor MS, Barati H (2019) Dynamic key management algorithms in wireless sensor networks: a survey. Comput Commun 134:52–69
- Sharma C, Vaid R (2019) Energy-efficient and secure data forwarding mechanism for balancing cluster lifetime for huge size wireless sensor networks. J Comput Theor Nanosci 16(9):3961– 3964
- 5. Bansal S, Juneja D, Mukherjee S (2011) An analysis of real time routing protocols for wireless sensor networks. Int J Eng Sci Technol (IJEST) 3(3):1797–1801
- Sharma C, Vaid R (2019) Analysis of existing protocols in WSN based on key parameters. In: Proceedings of 2nd international conference on communication, computing and networking. Springer, Singapore, pp 165–171
- 7. Shaik R, Ahamad SS (2017) Key management schemes of wireless sensor networks—a survey. Fornteiras 6(2):526–537
- Ozdemir S, Khalil Ö (2012) Performance evaluation of key management schemes in wireless sensor networks. Gazi Univ J Sci 25(2):465–476
- 9. Prema S, Pramod TC (2018) Key establishment scheme for intra and inter cluster communication in WSN. In: 2018 Second international conference on computing methodologies and communication (ICCMC), February 2018. IEEE, pp 942–944
- Choudhary V, Taruna S (2016) Improved key distribution and management in wireless sensor network. J Wirel Commun 1(1):16–22
- Mehta M, Huang D, Harn L (2005) RINK-RKP: A scheme for key predistribution and sharedkey discovery in sensor networks. In: PCCC 2005, 24th IEEE International Performance, Computing, and Communications Conference, Apr 2005. IEEE, pp 193–197
- 12. Erfani SH, Javadi HH, Rahmani AM (2015) A dynamic key management scheme for dynamic wireless sensor networks. Secur Commun Netw 8(6):1040–1049

Smart Industrial Scanner for Implementation of Relevant Data Parsing from Prescriptions Using SSWF Algorithm



Jephin V. Jose, Sherin Eliyas, Sathish Kumar, and Angeline Benitta

Abstract Scanners have a wide range of functions. When it comes to an embedded system that converts scanned documents into meaningful data, there is seemingly a void in the industry. Data that can be mined from prescriptions are invaluable and any approach to make meaningful sense of such data is always a beneficial. Such approaches not only push the bounds of how much creative programming can achieve, but also how much it means to the people who can benefit from such innovations. We implement one such innovative approach to convert medicine data within a prescription to make meaningful sense of the data that resides within the prescriptions. We propose a device for converting a medical prescription into a standardized format. To achieve this, we implemented a HP Ink Tank 410 scanner connected to a Raspberry Pi 4 running Ubuntu, we propose a revised algorithm for detecting and parsing related medicinal information from a prescription. This algorithm guarantees a reduction in processing time and improve improves performance.

Keywords Medicinal data · Improved processing · Improved performance · Prescription digitization

J. V. Jose e-mail: 20248001@student.hindustanuniv.ac.in

Sherin Eliyas e-mail: sherine@hindustanuniv.ac.in

A. Benitta e-mail: dangeline@hinduatnuniv.ac.in

The original version of this chapter was revised: The second author's name has been changed to "Sherin Eliyas". The correction to this chapter is available at https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_57

J. V. Jose · Sherin Eliyas · Sathish Kumar (⊠) · A. Benitta Hindustan Institute of Technology and Science, Chennai, India e-mail: sathishkm@hindustanuniv.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023, 625 corrected publication 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_52

1 Introduction

With the advent of advanced techniques in the field of deep learning and innovative strategies to convert any handwriting into text has provided us with an advantage of making innovations to such techniques that will improve the efficiency of these algorithms as well as come up with solutions to issues that plague the healthcare industry. In Fig. 1, the growth of digital medical industry demands the need for digitized health data and there is a need for efficient methods for generating such data.

The medical industry generates an enormous amount of data, but unfortunately they require highly specialized set of tools to parse them and convert them into meaningful information. Developing such specialized tools require immense research. Although there are a lot of studies being conducted to find novel approaches to equipping the medical industry with advanced technologies that has the potential to improve lives of many people, which include the use of robotics to improved healthcare service providers, they tend to focus on standardizing the formats and services the industry offers. The need for technology to parse information from previously unstandardized forms of data can be very valuable in studying a patient's previous medical history and much more. These kinds of data combined with the modern infrastructure of advanced healthcare ecosystems can lead to many use cases where such technologies can be implemented. The techniques required for such innovations can be formulated by simply studying and researching the current drawbacks in the industry and can be implemented to provide useful services. We propose a similar strategy for parsing relative information into a standardized format for digitizing data contained in prescriptions.

A HP Ink Tank 410 scanner is capable of scanning images at 1200dpi. This scanner is connected to a Raspberry Pi Ubuntu and is connected via USB and CUPS. HP Ink Tank 410 scanner is set to scan the images at 400dpi as this is seemingly a good



Fig. 1 Growth of digital health market

tradeoff between the image qualities and file size. The Raspberry Pi uses PyCharm as the preferred IDE for development.

1.1 Algorithm Description

Selective sliding window filtering (SSWF) algorithm is an improvement on C-Cube algorithm and 3-step filtering algorithm. The algorithm comprises of 4 steps that can be used to efficiently provide with the required data that can be parsed from the prescription. This technique is novel in the sense that it utilizes the vertices data that in Fig. 2 Google Vision API returns along with the text OCR conversion and uses it to the advantage of filtering out the irrelevant data from the text that is parsed from the API.



Fig. 2 Response from Google Vision API

The algorithm selectively searches for the relevant words in the data and then searches for information relevant to the newly found piece of data. This approach, however, is scalable and can be implemented in a wide array of use cases that struggle from parsing niche categories of data.

The algorithm then proceeds to rank the similarities of the relevant data with an internal dataset. The data can be used to implement the keyword search as search for a large dataset consisting of the data that can be parsed. The parsed information is then stored in a structured format of key, value pairs and can then be used to make meaningful sense of the data and perform analysis on the data acquired.

1.2 Datasets

The algorithm is tuned to efficiently use as little data as required to perform the searches. This algorithm uses two different datasets. The first one for the initial search and the second one for finally searching the relative information relevant with respect to the data gathered from the first dataset. An efficient approach to data collection and processing was of high priority as the use case demands highly efficient performance figures in terms of usability and scalability. This prompted the use of innovative strategies to minimize the amount of times the algorithm interacts with the datasets. These are described in detail later on. Data was collected in house and from external sources like WHO and so on. Data that was collected was done after immense research implementing state-of-the-art techniques for processing, cleaning and collecting only the data that will be required for the most general use case.

1.3 Environment

Choosing the most efficient and user friendly platforms and frameworks was key in choosing the runtime environment for implementing the algorithm. The system is implemented using Python, Flask, Numpy, Pandas and Google Cloud Vision API Library. This was implemented in a REST architecture utilizing all the advantages of a REST API. This consists of, but not limited to faster performance, quick integration and flexibility. Python was chosen as the standard language due to the immense community support and the vast amount of libraries and frameworks that can be utilized. Flask was chosen as a quick and efficient way of implement a REST API for dealing with the request from the client system that consists of the Base64 encoded prescription. Pandas stands as the unparalleled data storage and processing framework for such data heavy tasks as it is highly efficient in dealing with big data and can be utilized for easy manipulation, cleaning and pre-processing of the dataset. Numpy was chosen to provide the algorithm with the arbitrary math operations to make the functionalities possible.

1.4 Test Hardware

We implemented the scanner using a HP Ink Tank 410 scanner at 400dpi, coupled with a very minimally powerful Raspberry Pi 4. This combination of devices can efficiently convert scanned data into a well-structured format.

2 Literature Review

While only the words that contain the names of the medicine are of interest, as they are mixed with other irrelevant words extracted from the prescription, it is nontrivial to isolate them [1]. Artificial intelligence and ingenious solutions have enabled us to automate different elements of the screening process and present metrics for evaluating the performance of the automated process [2]. The usage of extended MNIST has been explored and the results support the efficiency of proposed model to identify the poor legibility of handwriting and transform it into readable correct text recognition [3]. In order to recognize doctors' handwriting with higher accuracy, more medical words and associate recognized terms with prescriptions will be dealt with by using a larger medical term corpus. The proposed doctors' handwriting recognition system will make it possible to reduce medical errors and save medical cost and ensure healthy living [4]. People face problems in collecting all the documents including debts and receipts. In the current COVID like pandemic situations, it is even worse if one needs to visit a hospital to collect documents [5]. The results indicate that major hospitals are, at present, using AI-enabled systems to augment medical staff in patient diagnosis and treatment activities for a wide range of diseases. In addition, AI systems are making an impact on improving the efficiency of nursing and managerial activities of hospitals [6]. Scientists seek various possibilities using computer technologies, especially artificial intelligence (AI) enhanced methods, for healthcare services and medical diagnoses [7]. The image data contains a lot of redundant information; how to use the effective information in the image to transform the image style becomes very important [8]. The upsurge and flourishing of text mining paved the way for a new beginning in the area of information extraction (IE) and information retrieval (IR). As the term suggests, it is to mine relevant information from the text document. The text document could be un-structured or semi-structured. There exist different approaches and methods for text mining and most of these techniques are computational linguistics with Python library related functions [9]. Since the handwriting of physicians is hard to peruse out, the proposed system simplifies the process of comprehending such handwriting by the methods for handwriting recognition utilizing the OCR techniques [10]. Raspberry Pi (RPi) is a credit-sized mini-computer with great capabilities similar to a PC. In this study, it is used as a remote enrollment node. The application of Raspberry Pi and cloud computing has given a new direction of research into the field of Internet-of-Things (IOT) [11]. In the pre-processing step, the system digitizes a paper-made document

into a grayscale image using an optical scanner and converts the grayscale image into a binary image. Furthermore, the regions containing text are located and each image is segmented from the word. Then, a smoothing and normalization processing is applied for eliminating noise and variation of size, slant and rotation before performing the recognition. The recognition methods consist of feature extraction and classification [12].

3 Modules

The system consists of six modules. Modules are categorized based on the amount of tasks each module performs and by the frequency of their operations.

3.1 Module 1

Module 1 consists of input data management. This module takes in the input and converts the data into an image file that is temporarily stored in the local storage. The image is stored according to the content type that is mentioned in the Base64 code. Python Base64 library is used for this purpose.

3.2 Module 2

Module 2 consists of the Google Vision API environment setup and sending the data to the Google Vision API. The environment setup consists of authentication, data conversion, response management and response parsing.

The response from the Google Vision API consists of a JSON-like syntax where each word detected consists of its description, vertices for the bounding box in Fig. 3 that encapsulates the word and so on.

3.3 Module 3

Module 3 consists of a text parsing component that scans the document containing texts against the dataset containing keywords. These keywords consists of carefully designed words that corresponds to the different combinations of the dosages of medicines. As they are key to finding relevant medicine information. These keywords also consist of different words/combination of characters and numbers that correspond to the dosage, i.e., the digit 5 may also be returned by the Google Vision API as the letter S in the English alphabet. This is done mainly to account for the errors that



Fig. 3 Bounding boxes created by OCR

Google Vision API may return. These are mostly due to the handwriting of doctors being very complex.

This module hence scans the document for words returning a fuzzy match percentage of above 98 for every word in the keyword dataset. This then returns a candidate dosage that is accurate enough for the algorithm to do the rest of the processing.

3.4 Module 4

Module 4 consists of the second layer of the data parsing architecture. This is, however, the most complex and crucial component of the algorithm. This component is key to finding the relevant information from the medical prescription. As the candidate word that was returned in module 3 also contains relative position of the word in the document by means of the vertices of the bounding box which encapsulates the

word, this can be used to our advantage in parsing the words in the immediate vicinity of the currently found word. This section of the algorithm searches for words in the immediate vicinity of the candidate word and returns a list of potential medicines.

3.5 Module 5

Module 5 consists of checking the list of words returned by module 4 and checks them against the second dataset in the architecture. This datasets consist of names of medicines currently in circulation at the time of performing this task. Every potential word in the list returned by the module 4 is checked against the dataset and are then ranked according to their fuzzy match score which is tuned to be above 85. The word that has the maximum score is selected as the name of the medicine.

3.6 Module 6

Module 6 consists of the data matching component of the architecture. The words found to be the name of the dosage and the name of the medicine are paired together to form a key value pair of data. This data can be utilized for efficiently processing the data and can be useful for a wide number of operations.

4 Our Approach

Our approach for creating a very efficient and scalable data parsing utilizes our novel selective sliding window filtering (SSWF) algorithm for parsing relative data contained within a medical prescription. This approach consists of two different datasets that can be used to find the accurate words that are found in the datasets.

4.1 Data Collection

Data collection for the datasets have been carried out keeping the possible biases in mind, this includes methods of determining the most common keywords that can be present within a prescription. It has also been taken to account that certain words can be mislabeled in the output of the OCR and a Rosetta Stone like dataset consisting of possible errors that can be captured by the OCR has been included in the dataset that consists of the different variations to a keyword and its actual correct representation added as key value pairs. This dataset is very crucial in finding the correct word in the document [13]. We are currently only focusing on the dosage information of

every medicine to avoid the biases that can be caused by other common words in the document like tablets, syrup, etc., and are currently not considering any such words. We are only detecting words that correspond to the dosage information of a particular medicine. Dosage words include words like 10 mg, 25 ml and so on.

4.2 Selective Sliding Window Filtering (SSWF) Algorithm

The selective sliding window filtering (SSWF) algorithm stands for the approach taken for finding words in the immediate vicinity of the detected dosage words in the prescription document. This approach is motivated by the need for a highly efficient architecture for parsing information from the document [14]. This works by first using the detected dosage words and extracting its bounding box vertices returned by the Google Vision API.

4.3 Priorities

The priorities of this algorithm have been decided after immense research and are tuned to efficiently return the word in the immediate vicinity of the dosage word. This is done in three different directions, left, top and bottom. These directions are chosen as they are the most common places a medicine name is seen with respect to the dosage information [15]. However, the most common direction in a prescription is toward the left of the dosage information, e.g. Ranitidine 150 mg in Fig. 4. So this is the default location for search.

If a medicine name is not found in this direction, the algorithm then checks in the direction corresponding to the top of the dosage word. Same followed by the direction corresponding to the relative bottom of the dosage information.

4.4 Proposed Method

The search for a word in the immediate vicinity of the dosage word consists of extracting the vertices and setting a new bounding box through which all words falling within them is detected. The new bounding box is decided with respect to the vertices of the dosage word. If [x, y] vertices of the dosage word that correspond to the bottom left, bottom right, top right and top left are assigned as *A*, *B*, *C* and *D*. And [x, y] vertices of the new box that correspond to the bottom left, bottom right, top right and top left are assigned as *W*, *X*, *Y* and *Z*. In the case of searching toward left of the dosage word, the vertices are assigned to the new box are set as

W = A[x]-decrement value of x, A[y]-decrement value of v



Fig. 4 Medicine name to the left of dosage words

$$X = A[x, y]$$

Y = D[x]-decrement value of x, D[y]-decrement value of v

$$Z = D[x, y]$$

Here, decrement value of *x*, decrement value of *y* are constants that allow the system to move the search window every time it does not return a value.

Here, the solid blue line refers to the bounding box created by the OCR and the dotted green line refers to the box created by the algorithm in Fig. 5 to look for potential medicine names.

The values are set globally independently for each direction. These values have been tuned to fit the widest use cases and to reduce errors while searching for words.

The resulting list of words is checked with an external dataset consisting of medicine names in Fig. 6. This is then fuzzy matched with each of the resulting words. If an accurate match is found that satisfies the threshold set, it will return the name of the medicine. This word is then paired with its respective dosage word and then returned as a key, value pair.

To Belledonna	15	-
Amphoget good	120	-
(Subscription)		
m + FI Solution		
(Signa)		
Seg: Smil til ac.		

Fig. 5 SSWF algorithm searching for words



{"Belledemar" : "15ml"} {"Amphigel" : "120ml"}

We have also a check for supplicates at this step to account for any duplicates that might be detected by the algorithm. Hence, duplicate key, value pairs are removed from the final result.

5 Conclusion

In this paper, an efficient and scalable algorithm is proposed for innovatively search for medicine names in a prescription and return their details along with their dosage information using a HP Ink Tank 410 scanner and a Raspberry Pi 4. The devices are connected via USB and CUPS and is simple to implement. This algorithm innovatively searches for potential words in three different directions relative to the keyword first detected. This method not only works on printed prescriptions but also works efficiently on handwritten prescriptions. The future revisions of this algorithm can be potentially improved upon with a more accurate OCR system that has trained exclusively on prescriptions. Such a system can alleviate the need for correcting errors in the OCR text and hence reducing the complexity of the algorithm and further improving performance. One more aspect of a better result out of this algorithm would be the reality of a structured prescription format that is standardized. This would be beneficial in resolving some of the major issues that were noted in research.

References

- 1. Gupta M, Soeny K (2021) Algorithms for rapid digitalization of prescriptions. Vis Inf
- 2. Soeny K, Pandey G, Gupta U, Trivedi A, Gupta M, Agarwal G (2021) Attended robotic process automation of prescriptions' digitization. Elsevier
- 3. Shaw U, Tania Mamgai R, Malhotra I (2021) Medical handwritten prescription recognition and information retrieval using neural network. IEEE
- 4. Tabassum S, Takahashi R, Rahman MM, Imamura Y, Sixian L, Rahman MM, Ahmed A (2021) Recognition of doctors' cursive handwritten medical words by using bidirectional LSTM and SRP data augmentation. IEEE
- 5. Das A, Anand R, Dash A, Buddala R (2021) A study on shift towards digitalization of medical reimbursement by insurance companies during COVID like pandemic situation. IEEE
- 6. Lee DH, Yoon SN (2021) Application of artificial intelligence-based technologies in the healthcare industry: opportunities and challenges. 1ORCID
- 7. Yan K, Ji Z, Jin Q, Wang Q-G (2021) Machine learning for AI-enhanced healthcare and medical services: new development and promising solution. IEEE
- 8. Li H-A, Zheng Q, Qi X, Yan W, Wen Z, Li N, Tang C (2021) Neural network-based mapping mining of image style transfer in big data systems. IEEE
- 9. Sakthi Vel S (2021) Pre-processing techniques of text mining using computational linguistics and python libraries. IEEE
- 10. Butala S, Lad A, Chheda H, Bhat M, Nimkar A (2021) Natural language parser for physician's handwritten prescription. IEEE
- 11. Shah D, Haradi V (2016) IoT based biometrics implementation on Raspberry Pi. Elsevier
- 12. Menon DR, Keerthika P, Nancy Madonna G, Nandhini S, Jayanthi AN (2021) Automatic number plate recognition system using Raspberry Pi and Python. IRJET
- Marriwala N, Rathee P (2012) An approach to increase the wireless sensor network lifetime. In: 2012 World congress on information and communication technologies. IEEE, pp 495–499
- 14. Bhattacharyya S, Das N, Bhattacharjee D, Mukherjee A (eds) (2016) Handbook of research on recent developments in intelligent communication application
- Gupta V, Marriwala N, Gupta M (2021) A GUI based application for low intensity object classification & count using SVM Approach. In: 2021 6th International conference on signal processing, computing and control (ISPCC). IEEE, pp 299–302

Optimizing Water Quality Parameters Using Machine Learning Algorithms



Avinash Sharma, Anand Kumar Gupta, Dharminder Yadav, and Tarkeshwar Barua

Abstract Water is the necessity of life; without water, human being not survives, but people are polluting the water. Water pollution is the major problem today and affects the groundwater quality. The main causes of water pollution are industries' waste product disposal, urbanization, crowded population, wastewater, sewage waste, and harmful chemicals' released by industries. There is an urgent need to resolve this issue in order for us to have safe drinking water. This article proposes a suitable classification model for classifying water quality that is based on machine learning algorithms and can be used to classify water quality. An evaluation and comparison of the performance of various classification models, visualizations, comparisons, and algorithms were carried out in order to identify the significant features that contributed to classifying the water quality of groundwater in Ambala, Haryana. Three models, each with its own set of algorithms, were tested, and their results were compared to each other as well. According to the results, the random forest algorithm was the best classification model out of the five models tested, with the highest accuracy of 82.67% compared to the other models. Overall, wastewater is hazardous to our health, and using scientific models to solve this problem is an absolute must.

Keywords Water • Machine learning • SVM • Naive Bayes • Random forest • Bagging • Boosting

A. Sharma (🖂)

A. K. Gupta

Department of Information Technology, BlueCrest University, Monrovia, Liberia

D. Yadav

T. Barua Regex Software Services, Jaipur, India

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, MM Engeneering College, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to Be University), Mullana-Ambala, Haryana 133207, India e-mail: asharma@mmumullana.org

Department of Computer Science and Technology, Glocal University, Saharanpur, Uttar Pradesh, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 637 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_53

1 Introduction

Historically, natural sources of freshwater such as groundwater and surface water have been the least expensive and most generally available sources of freshwater. Although these resources are more likely to be polluted, this is due to a variety of causes such as human activity, industrial activity, and commercial activity, as well as natural processes. In addition to this, inadequate sanitary infrastructure and a lack of public knowledge both have a significant role in the pollution of drinking water [1]. Drinking water quality decline has far-reaching consequences that have an unfavorable influence on human health as well as the environment and infrastructure.

According to the United Nations (UN), waterborne illnesses claim the lives of more than 1.5 million people every year, a figure that is far higher than the total toll of deaths from accidents, crimes, and terrorism [2]. Because of this, it is critical to develop unique ways and procedures for assessing water quality and forecasting future changes in water quality over the coming years.

Freshwater supplies account for just 2% of the world's total water resources, and they are becoming increasingly contaminated as a result of human activities. According to the World Health Organization (WHO), the drinking of polluted water has resulted in 30% of all fatalities globally. The research, which is designed to examine the water quality, compares projected results with observed data using a machine learning algorithm to determine the quality of the water. A map describing the relationship between observed data and changes in quality measures may be created using data collected from water quality monitoring systems, and this map can then be used to anticipate future water quality. The typical method of analyzing water quality samples in a laboratory needs a significant amount of time and work, and it is also inefficient in some instances.

For the analysis and monitoring of water quality, as well as for time series analysis, many approaches have been developed and tested in various settings [3]. A wide number of technologies are used, including statistical techniques, visual modeling, analytical algorithms, prediction algorithms, and decision-making algorithms. AI techniques such as Bayesian networks (BN), artificial neural networks (ANN) [3], neuro-fuzzy inference [4], support vector regression (SVR) [5], decision support system (DSS), and auto-regressive moving average (ARMA) [6] may be used in the analysis and prediction of data, among other things. However, because of the nonlinear nature of water quality data, such as that shown in this study, mapping input–output data and predicting future water quality are extremely difficult [7].

This work aims to solve this issue by proposing a model based on machine learning techniques that can be used to predict water quality by using existing water quality information. There are nine specified water quality metrics that have been employed in this study, and they are as follows: ph, hardness, solids, chloramines, sulfate, conductivity, organic carbon, trihalomethanes, and turbidity. In this research, the ultimate objective is to build efficient models for predicting the values of water quality metrics based on the current values of those parameters.

2 Materials and Methods

In this study, the goal is to forecast water quality components using artificial intelligence (AI) approaches such as machine learning (ML), support vector machine (SVM), and neural networks. The examined data and region are therefore introduced in the first section of this section, and then the ranges of measured water quality components are reported in the second section.

2.1 Dataset

The dataset utilized in this study was compiled from several historical sites around the country of India. Over the year 2000–2018, it contains 3276 samples collected from various Indian states during that time period. pH, hardness, solids, chloramines, and sulfate are among the major factors in the dataset, which also includes organic carbon and trihalomethanes. The dataset also contains nine other significant parameters, including turbidity and organic_carbon. The Indian government gathered information in order to assure the quality of the drinking water that was provided. This dataset was taken from Kaggle, which can be found at https://www.kaggle.com/about/. Parameter of water defines as below.

- pH level: pH of water lies in the range of 0–14. Carbon dioxide, bicarbonate, and carbonate are all components of the carbon dioxide–bicarbonate–carbonate equilibrium system, which governs the pH of water in most natural waterways. When carbon dioxide concentrations raise, the pH drops, and when they fall, the pH rises. It is important to note that temperature has an impact on equilibria and pH. When you raise the temperature of pure water by 25 °C, you see a pH reduction of roughly 0.45. Most drinking water has a pH from 6.5 to 8.5, which is the most common range. Because of acid rain or the higher pH in limestone locations, natural waters might have a lower pH.
- 2. **Hardness of Water**: It shows the capacity of water to precipitate soap in milligram per liter. The quantity of calcium and magnesium dissolved in the water is the simplest way to measure water hardness. Calcium and magnesium are the primary dissolved minerals in hard water. Soap may have left a film on your hands after washing; however, this is due to the hardness of your water.
- TDS/Solids: Total dissolved solids in ppm. TDS is an abbreviation for total dissolved solids (TDS). Calcium, magnesium, chlorides, sulfates, and bicarbonates are just a few examples of the inorganic salts that make up TDS.
- 4. Chloramines: It is the amount of chloramines in ppm. Disinfectants for drinking water, such as chloramines, can be generated when ammonia and chlorine are combined in a process known as ammonium hypochlorite treatment (AHP). Since the 1930s, water treatment facilities have relied on chloramines.

- 5. **Sulfate**: Almost all natural water contains sulfate (SO₄). These chemicals are often formed by the breakdown of sulfite ore, or by the decomposition of industrial waste. Rain contains a significant amount of dissolved sulfate. When paired with calcium and magnesium, the two most frequent hardness elements, water with high sulfate concentrations can have a laxative effect. It measures amount of sulfates dissolved in mg/L.
- 6. **Conductivity**: The capacity of water to conduct electricity is measured by its conductivity. Inorganic substances such as salts and other dissolved salts are conductors of electricity; hence, saltiness raises electrical conductivity. The electrical conductivity of oil and other organic substances in water is low because they are poor electrical conductors. The higher the water's conductivity, the more it is influenced by its temperature. Electrical conductivity of water is measured in μ S/cm.
- 7. **Organic_carbon**: The organic pollutants come from rain runoff. Organic pollutants from domestic and industrial wastewaters vary. Industrial organic pollutants might reach waterways due to spills or leaks. Some pollutants may not be entirely eliminated by treatment, posing a threat to drinking water supplies. It is vital to know a river's organic composition. Organic carbon is measured in ppm.
- 8. **Trihalomethanes**: Trihalomethanes (THMs) are formed when chlorine used to disinfect water reacts with organic materials in the water. THMs have been linked to cancer and poor reproductive outcomes at high doses.
- 9. **Turbidity**: Turbidity is a liquid's relative clarity. It is an optical property of water that measures how much light is dispersed by materials in the water when a light is flashed through it. The turbidity increases with dispersed light intensity. Algae, dissolved colored organic compounds (DOCs), plankton, and other microscopic creatures generate turbidity in water.
- 10. **Potability**: It indicates if water is safe for human consumption. Potable—1 and Not potable—0

Figure 1 depicts the working methodology. Data contains lot of anomalies; some of the parameter values have null value. Most important factor is that effects the analysis of water data, so firstly, we remove the null value or replace the null value with the row mean or column mean value, then normalize the value by using the Z-score normalization. Figure 2 shows the null value contained by the dataset and visualization by using Missingno. Missingno is a great Python module that helps you understand the existence and distribution of missing data in a Panda's data frame.

Figure 3 represents the feature distribution between potability and non-potability data. Dataset contains that 61% of water is not fit for human use and 39% of water is usable to human. It shows that most of the water is not used for drinking purpose. Figure 4 displays heatmap among the nine parameters of water, left image manifests potability of water, and right heatmap image conveys the relationship between the potability and non-potability of water.



Fig. 1 Framework of the proposed methodology



Fig. 2 Parameter containing the null value and visualization using Missingno



Fig. 3 Distribution of feature in potability and non-potability



Fig. 4 Manifests the heatmap of water data

2.2 Data Processing

Processing data is critical to improving data quality. The WQI was derived using the dataset's most important parameters. The WQI scores were then used to classify water samples. The Z-score approach has been used to improve data normalization accuracy.
The TDS levels appear to have some inaccuracies because their average readings are on average 40 times higher than the safe drinking water guideline. Water samples with acidic and basic pH levels are about equal in quantity in the dataset. Over 92% of the data were deemed unusable. Chloramine levels were found to be safe in just 2% of the water tests. Sulfate levels were found to be safe in just 1.8% of the water samples. About 90.6% of the water samples tested showed carbon levels that were greater than the normal carbon levels in drinking water (10 ppm). On the other hand, trihalomethane levels in 76.6% of water samples were low enough to be considered safe for human consumption. About 90.4% of the water samples tested were quite low. A combination of random forest and XGBoost was the most effective method for training the model. Voting classifier on stratified *K*-folded samples produced an accuracy rate of more than 64% in the ensemble technique.

3 Result and Discussion

The dataset was separated into 75% training subsets and 25% testing subsets in order to validate the generated model. The SVM, KNN, logistic regression (LR), decision tree classifier (DTC), GaussianNB (GNB), stochastic gradient descent (SGDC), perceptron (Perc), nearest centroid (NC), ridge classifier (Ridge), BernoulliNB (BNB), random forest classifier (RF), AdaBoost classifier (ADA), gradient boosting classifier (XGB), passive aggressive classifier (PAC), and Naive Bayes were used for the water quality classification prediction. Figure 5 depicts the accuracy of distinct machine learning algorithm.

We selected the best five baseline models and adjusted their hyperparameters. Random forest and XGBoost stood out from the rest; therefore, I went with those two as my final models. Accuracy of the random forest is the highest followed by LightGBM, SVM, and bagging. The model precision, recall, and *F*1-score are 0.81, 0.71, and 0.75, respectively. Figure 6 represents the true positive, false positive rate, and confusion matrix of the algorithm. SVM algorithm with different learning rate and kernel improves the accuracy of the model but not beats the random forest accuracy.

4 Conclusion

Water quality modeling and prediction are critical for environmental protection. To predict future water quality, powerful artificial intelligence algorithms can be employed to create a model. The sophisticated artificial intelligence algorithms' neural network models were employed to forecast the WQI in this proposed technique. To categorize the WQI data, machine learning methods such as SVM, KNN, LR, DTC, GNB, SGDC, Perc, NC, Ridge, BNB, RF, ADA, XGB, PAC, and Naive

Models' Accuracy Scores



Fig. 5 Accuracy of non-identical machine learning algorithm



Fig. 6 True positive, false positive rate, and confusion matrix

Bayes were employed. Some statistical factors were used to verify and investigate the proposed models. When compared accuracy of machine learning algorithms, the random forest method predicted the WQC with the best accuracy. Following an examination of the robustness and effectiveness of the suggested model for predicting the WQI, the generated models will be utilized in the future work to forecast water quality in various parts of India for other types of water.

References

- Zeilhofer P, Zeilhofer LVAC, Hardoim EL, Lima ZM, Oliveira CS (2007) GIS applications for mapping and spatial modeling of urban-use water quality: a case study in District of Cuiabá, Mato Grosso, Brazil. Cadernos de SaúdePública 23(4):875–884
- Kahlown MA, Tahir MA, Rasheed H (2007) National water quality monitoring programme, Fifth monitoring report (2005–2006). Pakistan Council of Research in Water Resources Islamabad, Islamabad, Pakistan
- Taskaya-Temizel T, Casey MC (2005) A comparative study of autoregressive neural network hybrids. Neural Netw 18(5–6):781–789
- 4. UN water (2010) Clean water for a healthy world, Development 2010. https://www.undp.org/ content/undp/en/home/presscenter/articles/2010/03/22/clean-water-for-a-healthyworld.html
- Babu CN, Reddy BE (2014) A moving-average filter based hybrid ARIMA-ANN model for forecasting time series data. Appl Soft Comput 23:27–38
- 6. https://www.kaggle.com/adityakadiwal/water-potability
- Cabral Pinto MMS, Ordens CM, Condesso de Melo MT et al (2020) An inter-disciplinary approach to evaluate human health risks due to long-term exposure to contaminated groundwater near a chemical complex. Exposure Health 12(2):199–214

Approximate Arithmetic Circuit for Error-Resilient Application



Garima Thakur 💿, Shruti Jain 💿, and Harsh Sohal 💿

Abstract The approximate computing is a viable way of lowering the amount of energy. This energy is wasted due to complex designs. This paper proposes an effective approximate multiplier by using an exact multiplier and speculative Han-Carlson parallel-prefix adder. This optimization cuts down on power consumption as well as hardware overhead. Even though this method lowers the precision to some degree, the multiplier is still much more precise than is required for use in practical applications like image processing. An exact error compensation module that is effective and efficient is also designed to enhance the precision of the proposed approximate multiplier. As a result, authors developed a satisfactory solution that strikes a balance between precision and hardware metrics. The design that is implemented offers a significant improvement over its competitors in terms of the trade-offs between the performance characteristics and the precision. The proposed approximate multiplier shows 74.76, 44.41, 34.24, and 53.80% PSNR improvement in comparison with different state-of-the-art work.

Keywords Approximate computing · Arithmetic circuit · VIVADO · System generator · Error-resilient application

1 Introduction

The emergence of imprecise computing ushered in a new chapter for the design of high-performance circuits and systems that use less energy [1, 2]. The approximate circuits have a broad variety of error-tolerant applications, including image processing, machine learning, and many more [3-5]. In error-resilient applications, users often have to choose between precision, power, and speed. Components in digital circuits that multiply and add are known to use a significant amount of resources [6]. One of these strategies that are often used even though it exhibits in less accurate results is known as approximate computation [7].

Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_54

G. Thakur (🖂) · S. Jain · H. Sohal

Jaypee University of Information Technology, Waknaghat, India e-mail: garimathakur1994@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*,

Energy dissipation has emerged as one of the most vital concerns in the area of integrated circuits because computing blocks are used in so many different applications [8]. It is vital to restrict the amount of money spent on design and execution, as well as the amount of energy that is lost, to bring about a revolution in deep learning, image processing, mobile, and multimedia error-tolerant applications that can tolerate small amount of loss in accuracy [9, 10]. As a consequence of this, approximate computing may be used successfully in various applications resulting in large decrease in the expenses of design and implementation as well as energy consumption. On the other hand, the quality of the findings is still respectable [11]. Therefore, accurate complex calculations are not reasonable in many applications, considering the increased complexity of integrated circuits and the importance of reducing power dissipation, particularly in battery-operated electronic devices [12].

Multiplier is one of the mathematical building blocks that is utilized to solve complex calculations and used in various applications as a basic module. An effective approximation multiplier design may increase the performance of digital systems as well as their energy efficiency [13]. This is because multipliers are often positioned on the critical path of digital systems. The process of multiplication typically consists of three stages: the formation of partial products (PPs) via the use of an array of AND gates, the reduction of partial products, and the calculation of the final output through the use of a ripple carry adder [14]. When considering these three steps, the second stage is the most important and requires the greatest force. Therefore, simplifying this phase may considerably improve the multiplier's overall performance while reducing the amount of energy usage [15, 16].

In this research article, the authors proposed an efficient approximate multiplier. The proposed design incorporates an exact multiplier and a speculative Han-Carlson parallel-prefix adder [17], which helps in simplifying the circuit. It also lowers the complexity by conserving energy and area/space. The proposed approximate multiplier strikes an appropriate compromise between the efficiency and precision of the error-resilient applications. In this paper, the validation of the approximate multiplier is done in an image processing application for image blending. The quality of image is evaluated in terms of PSNR and MSE.

The paper is continued as follows: The methodology for the implementation of the approximate multiplier is shown in Sect. 2. Section 3 shows the simulation results of the proposed design for variable bit width. The conclusion and future work are drawn in Sect. 4.

2 Methodology

The arithmetic circuits such as multipliers play a fundamental/basic role in various applications (image/signal processing). The implementation of an efficient multiplier increases the performance of such applications. In this article, the approximate multiplier is proposed by using the exact multiplier and speculative Han-Carlson (Sp_HaCa) adder as shown in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1 Proposed methodology for implementation of approximate multiplier

Authors used the Sp_HaCa adder circuit which is proposed by Thakur et al. [17]. After the implementation of the approximate multiplier, it is further validated in the error-resilient application. Using approximate multipliers is the best way to achieve energy efficiency in computing, particularly in applications that have a fundamental capacity to tolerate error. All the simulations of arithmetic circuits were done in VIVADO 2018.3, and validation of the error-resilient application is done using Xilinx system generator.

Figure 2 illustrates the design of a generalized approximate multiplier that consumes less power. Both speculative Han-Carlson parallel-prefix adder and an exact/accurate multiplier are used in the implementation of the design. The results are computed for a variety of various operand widths. The implementation of a $2n \times 2n$ approximate multiplier involves the use of four $n \times n$ exact/precise multipliers in conjunction with four *n*-bit suggested speculative Han-Carlson adders.

In Fig. 2, four $n \times n$ exact multipliers are used for the generation of the partial products, and the final addition of partial products is done by using four Sp_HaCa adders. Algorithm shows the implementation of the proposed approximate multiplier.



Fig. 2 Generalized diagram of the proposed approximate multiplier

Algorithm The proposed approximate multiplier design (ApM)

Input: A, B: n-Bit operands

Output: Prod: 2n - Bit operands the approximate product

Exact Multiplier (E_M)

 $xI \longrightarrow E_M (A[n/2:1], B[n/2:1], PI[n:1])$ $x2 \longrightarrow E_M (A[n:n/2+1], B[n/2:1], P2[n:1])$ $x3 \longrightarrow E_M (A[n/2:1], B[n:n/2+1], P3[n:1])$ $x4 \longrightarrow E_M (A[n:n/2+1], B[n:n/2+1], P4[n:1])$

Speculative Han Carlson adder (Sp_HaCa)

```
Generate, g_{inner} = a_i \cdot b_i
```

Propagate, $p_{ipror} = a_i \oplus b_i$ $\int g_{[i:0]} \quad for : i \le K$

$$c_{i} = \begin{cases} g_{[i:i-K+1]} & for: i > K, i \text{ odd} \\ g_{[i:i-K]} & for: i > K, i \text{ even} \end{cases}$$

```
\tilde{s}_i = p_i \oplus \tilde{c}_{i-1}
```

Where C_{i-1} is the approximated carry for *i*-1 bit input.

Approximate Multiplier (A,M)

 $k3[n/2: 1] \longleftarrow PI[n: n/2+1]$ $k3[n: n/2+1] \longleftarrow n$ 'b0 $x8 \longleftarrow$ Sp HaCa (k3[n: 1], P2[n: 1], P8[n: 1], c4)

```
k4[n/2:1] - P8[n:n/2+1]
k4[n/2+1] - c4
k4[n:n/2+2] - (n/2-1)'b0
x9 - Sp_HaCa (k4[n:1], P3[n:1], P9[n:1], c5)
k5[n/2:1] - P9[n:n/2+1]
k5[n/2+1] - c5
k5[n:n/2+2] - (n/2-1)'b0
x10 - Sp_HaCa (k5[n:1], P4[n:1], P10[n:1], c6)
k6[n/2:1] - P9[n/2:1]
k6[n:n/2+1] - (n/2)'b0
x11 - Sp_HaCa (k6[n:1], P10[n:1], P11[n:1], c7)
Prod [n/2:1] - P1[n/2:1]
Prod [n:n/2+1] - P1[n/2:1]
Prod [n:n/2+1] - P11[n:1]
```

The algorithm shows how the computation is carried out for the implementation of the outcome of the approximate multiplier.

3 Results and Discussion

Approximate arithmetic circuits such as multipliers play a vital role in error-resilient applications. In such applications, an approximate arithmetic circuit increases the performance by compromising little loss in accuracy. In this paper, an approximate multiplier (A_pM) is proposed and implementation is done in VIVADO 2018.3 using varying bit width (8-bit, 16-bit, 32-bit, and 64-bit) and the validation is done in Xilinx system generator for 16-bit width. Table 1 gives the results of the approximate multiplier for variable bit width in terms of cell usage, area, and power consumed.

Table 1 shows that if the size of the bit increases the consumption of power also increases when compared to the previous bit. The size of the multiplier is selected, according to the requirement of the application. In this paper, 16-bit width approximate multiplier selected for error-resilient application. Figures 3 and 4 show the graph of the proposed approximate multiplier in terms of area utilization and power consumption, respectively.

Area (cells) and power (W) of approximate multiplier increase exponentially with the size of the circuit. The approximate multiplier is further validated in an error-resilient application.

Error-Resilient Application

Image multiplication is a technique that is used extensively in image processing applications to assess the quality of approximation multipliers in applications that take place in the real world. In Xilinx system generator, the output image/picture for the multiplication algorithm is computed by multiplying two images pixel-by-pixel to produce the product. The block diagram for the blending of images is shown in Fig. 5.

Authors have successfully blended two images using proposed approximate multiplier design circuits. Table 2 shows the comparison of the state-of-the-art technique with the proposed designs regarding the quality of images in terms of PSNR and MSE.

The proposed approximate multiplier shows 74.76%, 44.41%, 34.24%, 53.80% PSNR improvement in comparison with [2, 4–6], respectively.

Proposed approximate	Cell usage			Area	Power (W)			
multiplier design (A _p M)	LUT	IBUF	OBUF	Cells	Dynamic	Static	Total on-chip power	
8-bit	116	16	17	149	12.899	0.345	13.244	
16-bit	555	32	32	619	38.602	1.147	39.749	
32-bit	2420	64	64	2548	130.224	4.554	134.779	
64-bit	9875	128	128	10,131	484.422	4.554	488.978	

Table 1 Results of proposed approximate multiplier for the variable operand



Fig. 3 Approximate multiplier area (cells) graph for variable bit width



Fig. 4 Approximate multiplier power (W) graph for variable bit width



Fig. 5 Block diagram representation of image blending

4 Conclusion

In this paper, circuit design is proposed to optimize the power using an approximate multiplier. The proposed approximate multiplier is implemented with the help of an exact multiplier and parallel-prefix adder. The exact multiplier helps in maintaining the accuracy of the circuit and the parallel-prefix adder helps in increasing the performance. All the simulations are done using VIVADO software and MATLAB. The proposed multiplier is further validated in the error-resilient application. The proposed approximate multiplier shows a remarkable percentage improvement in PSNR in comparison with state-of-the-art work. In the future, the complexity of the circuit may be decreased further by using optimized modules on the behalf of the exact multiplier.

		PSNR (dB)	MSE
Input image 1	A	-	-
Input image 2		-	_
Output image using exact multiplier		-	_
[2]		9.78	6840.41
[4]		21.54	456.12
[5]		25.48	184.11
[6]		17.9	1037.72
Proposed approximated multiplier design (A _p M)		38.75	8.67

Table 2	Comparison	of state-o	of-the-art	technique	with t	he proposed de	esign

References

- Thakur G, Sohal H, Jain S (2021) A novel parallel prefix adder for optimized Radix-2 FFT processor. Multidimension Syst Signal Process 32:1041–1063
- Strollo AGM, Napoli E, Caro D, De PN, Meo GD (2020) Comparison and extension of approximate 4–2 compressors for low-power approximate multipliers. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst I Regular Papers 67(9):3021–3034
- Thakur G, Sohal H, Jain S (2020) FPGA-based parallel prefix speculative adder for fast computation application. In: 2020 Sixth international conference on parallel, distributed and grid computing (PDGC), Waknaghat, India, pp 206–210
- 4. Toan NV, Lee J (2020) FPGA-based multi-level approximate multipliers for high-performance error-resilient applications. IEEE Access 8:25481–25497
- 5. Venkatachalam S, Ko S (2017) Design of power and area efficient approximate multipliers. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr (VLSI) Syst 25(5):1782–1786
- Momeni A, Han J, Montuschi P, Lombardi F (2015) Design and analysis of approximate compressors for multiplication. IEEE Trans Comput 64(4):984–994
- Thakur G, Sohal H, Jain S (2021) Implementation of approximate multiplier using inexact compressors. In: 2021 6th International conference on signal processing, computing, and control (ISPCC), pp 165–170
- Thakur G, Sohal H, Jain S (2020) Design and analysis of high-speed parallel prefix adder for digital circuit design applications. In: 2020 International conference on computational performance evaluation (ComPE), Shillong, India, pp 095–100
- Han J, Orshansky M (2013) Approximate computing: an emerging paradigm for energyefficient design. In: 2013 18th IEEE European test symposium (Ets), pp 1–6
- Jiang H, Angizi S, Fan D, Han J, Liu L (2021) Non-volatile approximate arithmetic circuits using scalable hybrid spin-CMOS majority gates. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst I Regular Paper 68:1217–1230
- Roy K, Raghunathan A (2015) Approximate computing: an energy-efficient computing technique for error resilient applications. In: 2015 IEEE Computer society annual symposium on VLSI, pp 473–475
- Liu W, Xu J, Wang D, Wang C, Montuschi P, Lombardi F (2018) Design and evaluation of approximate logarithmic multipliers for low power error-tolerant applications. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst I Regular Paper 65:2856–2868
- 13. Moaiyeri MH, Sabetzadeh F, Angizi S (2017) An efficient majority-based compressor for approximate computing in the nano era. Microsyst Technol 24:1589–1601
- Chang CH, Gu J, Zhang M (2004) Ultra low-voltage low-power CMOS 4–2 and 5–2 compressors for fast arithmetic circuits. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst I Regular Paper 51:1985–1997
- Baran D, Aktan M, Oklobdzija VG (2010) Energy efficient implementation of parallel CMOS multipliers with improved compressors. In: Proceedings of the 16th ACM/IEEE international symposium on low power electronics and design—ISLPED'10
- 16. Ahmadinejad M, Moaiyeri MH, Sabetzadeh F (2019) Energy and area efficient imprecise compressors for approximate multiplication at nanoscale. AEU Int J Electron Commun
- 17. Thakur G, Sohal H, Jain S (2021) A novel ASIC-based variable latency speculative parallel prefix adder for image processing application. Circuits Syst Signal Process 40:5682–5704

Development of a New Technique to Improve Security of Data in Remote Patient Monitoring System in Health Care



Shivanshu Bansal and Chander Diwaker

Abstract New emerging technologies in today's world play a vital role in each and every sector. In health sector, also a lot of research work is going on to transform the traditional health sector into a digital health sector with the help of these new technologies. And the biggest step toward this transformation in health care is remote patient monitoring (RPM). Remote patient monitoring (RPM) is the most powerful tool to observe the patients effectively at any time. RPM allows the healthcare providers to get the real-time monitoring of the patients with the help of sensors, wearable devices, smart phones, etc. Data is a new fuel of twenty-first century, with the implementation of different new technologies in various fields the legitimate concern of data security and privacy of the users is also arise which has to be resolved for maintain the trust of the users. And this research acknowledges this concern seriously and efficiently. The objective of this research is to enhance the security of the data of patients with the help of RSA by preventing the malicious data infusion in wireless sensor networks (WSNs) used in remote patient monitoring architecture, to maintain the integrity and authenticity of data by en-route filtering using RSA and to enhance the efficiency of overall system by minimum use of energy with the help of AODV protocol. The proposed enhance security mechanism is simulated using NS2 simulator. This research work provides a path to move a step further in transforming the health sector when dealing with the legitimate concern of data protection simultaneously.

Keywords Wireless sensor networks · Malicious data infusion · Cryptography · RSA · AODV en-route filtering · NS2 simulator · Remote patient monitoring

1 Introduction

Remote patient monitoring (RPM) is the most powerful tool to observe the patients effectively at any time. RPM allows the healthcare providers to get the real-time

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_55

S. Bansal (⊠) · C. Diwaker

Department of CSE, UIET, Kurukshetra University Kurukshetra, Kurukshetra, Haryana, India e-mail: sbind1947@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 657 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

monitoring of the patients with the help of sensors, wearable devices, smart phones, etc. With the help of this new emerging technology of RPM, the time and cost of the patients are reduced significantly and it also enhances the quality of the health care. As RPM model is used significantly to reduce the burden on the existing healthcare infrastructure it works on various latest technologies and advance devices to process and gather the information of the patients remotely. One of the main components of the RPM model is wireless sensor networks (WSNs).

WSNs consist of the network of various small sensors which are used to collect the information and transfer it to the common location. There are wide applicability's of the WSNs in various critical and important fields like defense surveillance, monitoring of various environmental activities, remote patient monitoring (RPM), etc. [1]. Wireless sensor networks consist of various units which are known as sensor nodes and this sensor node consists of different parts like radio transceiver which helps in the communication with different sensor nodes, microcontroller which is used to handle all the computational issues and one battery unit as shown in Fig. 1. Sensor nodes may be varying in size and in cost also. Every node has the different function to perform like processing of data, storing of data, acquiring of data, etc. Mainly, WSNs consist of independent nodes which are actually responsible for the functioning and infrastructure building of the wireless sensor networks.

In RPM, WSNs, wireless sensor networks consist of various small units which are known as sensor nodes and this sensor node consists of different parts like radio transceiver which helps in the communication with different sensor nodes, microcontroller which is used to handle all the computational issues and one battery unit as shown in Fig. 1. Sensor nodes may be varying in size and in cost also. Every node has the different function to perform like processing of data, storing of data, acquiring of data, etc. Mainly, WSNs consist of independent nodes which are actually responsible for the functioning and infrastructure building of the wireless sensor networks. In RPM, WSNs or WBNs help to monitor the patients, collect the data related to the health and transfer it to the central location where doctor examines the data and diagnose the patient effectively. It is a quite effective and efficient system for the



Fig. 1 Architecture of sensor node in WSNs

patient monitoring but on the other hand, there is some serious concern related to the security of the data as well as high energy consumption while using WSNs [2, 3].

2 Problem Formulation and Solutions

2.1 Problem Formulation

WSNs are a part of various applications models which are used in various critical sectors like defense while doing surveillance on border, intrusion detection and health in remote patient monitoring. These applications demand the high level of security in the communication phase with the low level of energy consumption which is some sort of tricky task. There are some problems related to WSNs in RPM model which are needed to be address.

- Malicious data infusion in WSNs in which the unsecured nodes infuse the false data in WSNs which will further deteriorate the decision taking function of the system.
- High usage of the energy due to high processing capacity of various security techniques and the false infusion of data.
- Increase the chances of DOS attack due to high false data insertion.

These are the various issues which should be addressed while implementing the RPM model based on WSNs. So, that the privacy and security of the data has to be maintained and effective and proper use of the RPM will achieve without any trust issues.

2.2 Objective

As based on the above problem formulations which are quite serious concerns related to the security of the data in RPM and the efficiency of the RPM model. The following objectives have to be accomplished to achieve the secure and effective WSNs-based RPM system:

- To prevent the malicious data infusion in WSNs by enhancing the security based on RSA algorithm and routing methods.
- To maintain the integrity and security of data and to increase the authenticity of nodes and sender.
- To attain the minimal energy consumption while enhancing security in the communication phase.

2.3 DFD for Purposed Solution

Data flow diagram (DFD) is basically a pictorial representation of flow of process in the particular architecture. In the proposed schema, DFD shown in Fig. 2 represents the objectives and their solutions to implement the security framework in the remote patient monitoring. DFD simplifies the understanding of the process and workflow of implementation in the proposed system.



Fig. 2 Data flow diagram for proposed solution

2.4 Implementation

The objectives sighted above will going to be achieve with the help of different algorithms in the implementation module. This particular implementation section is bifurcated into four major parts as discuss:

- Generation and distribution of a key with the help of RSA algorithm
- Encryption module for encrypting the data
- En-route filtering for decrypt the encrypted data
- Routing to transmit the package at right destination

The main module is divided into these four parts and the input to this main module is the script which consists of all the information related to the nodes which are going to be used in the implementation, about the communication section between the different nodes, about the deployment scheme of different nodes, and last but not the least about the routing protocol to transfer the package of data to the safe destination. With the help of these four major parts, security enhancement has to be achieved with the minimal energy consumption in the proposed schema [1].

2.4.1 Key Generation and Distribution

The first part of the proposed model is the generation and distribution of key. It is considered as one of the most important module because it will help to achieve the confidentiality and authenticity of the data which is one of the main objectives of implementation.

Cryptography is the highly efficient technique to achieve the high level security and to prevent the infusion of malicious data in wireless sensor networks (WSNs) in remote patient monitoring. In this technique, only the authenticate users are eligible to see the content of the any message sent.

RSA algorithm has been used in this to achieve the authenticity of the data. RSA algorithm is an asynchronous cryptographic algorithm consists of two keys [4].

- Public key
- Private key

Private key has been used to encrypt the data so that the data cannot be compromised before reaching on the defined destination.

Public key is used to decrypt the encrypted data, so that only the authenticate user can able to access the relevant data. Creation of the pair of keys is the first step toward the implementation of this module. Once this will achieve the public key has to be accessible to all the nodes present in between and to the destination so that the decryption of the text will easily be done [5].

Algorithm Step 1: Select two large prime numbers r and s randomly. Step 2: Get $p = r^*s$.

Step 3: Euler quotient function of p, y = (r - 1)(s - 1).

Step 4: Select public key, a in such manner that a selected public key should be less than p and a and y are relatable and prime.

Step 5: Select private key, *b* in a manner that *b* is divisible by *y* and the remainder will 1 (b = a inverse mod *y*).

2.4.2 Encryption of Data

This particular step is used for the encryption of the data which are further sent to the destination for the sinking of the data from where it is to processed and get the desire results. The sender of the data will encrypt the data in this section with the help of the private key which is achieved by the key distribution and generating task. After the encryption of data has been done the result obtained in the ciphertext is transmit toward the destination. Basically, encryption is to secure the data from the unauthenticated users [6].

AlgorithmStep 1: Provided the input private key (b) and data (D).Step 2: D is divided into number d in a manner that d < f with the help of thepadding scheme.Step 3: Calculate the ciphertext t as

$$d = t^b \mod f.$$

2.4.3 En-route Filtering and Decryption of Data

This is the third part of the implementation phase. En-route filtering is the technique which is worked on the unsecured nodes and it is commonly used in the system desired for data transmission. In this technique, intermediate nodes present in the functioning of data transmission are used to carry out the task of data authentication and verification unlike in another techniques or traditional scheme in which the destination nodes are performing the task of verification and authentication of data. The main purpose of using en-route filtering here is to increase the efficiency of the results because the method of en-route filtering is energy efficient as compared to other methods as well helpful in prevent the malicious data entry [7].

In this method, basically, the main performing task is of decryption. The encrypted data in the ciphertext form is taken as the input and with the help of the public key the decryption has to be performed on the received encrypted message. If the decryption is achieved successfully, then it is the indication that the sender is authenticate as there is no malicious infusion by any other unauthenticated user. Since all the process is going accordingly from receiving of the ciphertext to the decryption of the message it means the confidentiality of the system is also verified. If the received encrypted message is not decrypt accordingly, then it is the indication that some malicious data have been transmitted by malicious node. Hence, the message will be dropped [8].

Algorithm Step 1: Take ciphertext (t) and public key (a) as input. Step 2: Calculate t^a Step 3: Calculate $t^a \mod f$. Step 4: Calculated result is original text d.

2.4.4 Routing

In this module, the data packet is transmit to the right destination with the help of AODV protocol. AODV protocol [9–11] further takes up the process with the help of route discovery technique. When the final route has been selected for sending the data packet, the route reply phase comes to an end by completing the entry in the routing table. Once all this process is completed and the route is finalized, then the packet will sent to the right destination [12–14].

Algorithm

Step 1: A ROUTE DISCOVER message has been forwarded by the AODV protocol to the present nodes in the network.

Step 2: ROUTE DISCOVER message flooded by nodes in the network and at least one message will reach at the destination.

Step 3: A ROUTE REPLY message has been prepared by the destination node and resend it to the sender.

Step 4: Those intermediate nodes which received the ROUTE REPLY will update the routing table with the new entries.

Step 5: After the ROUTE REPLY message received by the sender, the routing table will update and packet will ready to transmit.

Step 6: Packet is transmitted to the right destination through all the calculations.

2.5 Simulation and Results of the Proposed Schema

For completing the task of the simulation in the defined schema, there is a need of network simulator. In the proposed system, network simulator NS2 has been chosen as a simulator. NS2 is the advanced simulator used to simulate test protocols and network on it. Different simulating protocols like TCP, FTP, UDP, HTTP, etc., has supported by NS2 simulator. NS2 is coded in the C++ programming language, and all the implementation has been done on C++ only. So, simulation in this proposed system has been carried out by the NS2 simulator. To check out the performance of the system algorithm of preventing false data injection and algorithm of dynamic source routing has been simulated.

2.5.1 Results

Different parameters are used to analyze the performance of the proposed solution based on NS2 simulation. Parameters under consideration are encryption and decryption of the data, throughput value, packet delivery ratio, energy consumption. Mentioned parameters are discussed below.

Encryption and Decryption of the Data

Cryptography is the highly efficient technique to achieve the high level security and to prevent the infusion of malicious data in wireless sensor networks (WSNs) in remote patient monitoring. In this technique, only the authenticate users are eligible to see the content of the any message sent [5]. In the proposed system, RSA algorithm is used to achieve the cryptography and enhance the security in the proposed solution. Public key and private key have been generated and distributed to encrypt and decrypt the messages. So, that the authenticity of the system has maintained and the data of the users will remain safe and secure [15]. The implementation result of the RSA algorithm is shown in Fig. 3.

Throughput

Throughput in any network can be defined as the total number of the valid messages reached to the right destination in the per unit time over any communication medium. It is represented by the unit bits per second or bps. The medium over which the messages are delivered can be wired, wireless, physical or logical, etc. In some situations or in some techniques, the throughput can also be defined as the number of data packets per second. If the packet drop is less it means the system is working in the efficient manner, more appropriately and throughput value is better because there is no congestion of the data at the destination point. Result obtained in Fig. 4

```
Enter bit_length: 4
Running RSA...
191 233
Public Key: (39405, 44503)
Drivate Key: (7587, 44503)
Write msg: Akessomensskilthin
[65, 119, 101, 115, 111, 109, 101, 110, 101, 115, 115, 87, 105, 116, 104, 105, 110]
Encrypted msg:
Akessomensskilthin
Decrypted msg:
Akessomensskilthin
Dreks any key to continue . . .
```

Fig. 3 Encryption and decryption using RSA

clearly shows the high value of throughput as compared to the traditionally used BECAN-based method as packet drop is less [16].

Packet Delivery Ratio

Packet delivery ratio is defined as the ratio of packets reached at the destination point to the number of packets sent from the receiver end. The attached result in Fig. 5 illustrates the delivery ratio of the packets, i.e., number of packets delivered to the destination. In the defined system, the packet delivery ratio is high because the packet drop count is less due to use of AODV protocol as compared to the traditional BECAN method [13, 14].



Fig. 4 Throughput, time versus bits received in kbps



Fig. 5 Packet delivery ratio, time versus successful delivery

Energy Consumption

Energy consumption by every node present in the system is the important parameter to determine the efficiency of the wireless sensor networks because rate of energy consumption decide the lifetime of the WSNs. The total energy consumed by particular node depends upon the amount of energy used in transmission and reception process of the data packets [12]. New schemes and protocols should develop and implemented in a manner that the consumption of energy is minimum. In the given architecture, there is a minimal use of energy because of two reasons:

• Overload is minimum in the proposed scheme because of high throughput and packet delivery ratio. Packet drop count is less due to which the congestion of data is minimum, and hence the load is less.



Development of a New Technique to Improve Security of Data ...

Fig. 6 Control overhead

• Cryptography scheme used in the proposed solution is less complex and provides high authenticity and security as compared to other schemes (Fig. 6).

3 Conclusion

The proposed work helps to compute the performance of the sensor networks after the implementation of the security algorithm based on RSA to prevent the malicious data infusion in the WSNs used in the RPM architecture. In RPM, the security of the patient's data and the efficiency of the whole system are the two important things which has to be addressed. The proposed system smartly handles both the issues simultaneously in effective manner. As compared to previous researches like MACbased BECAN scheme it provides high security with the help of public key cryptography, privacy, high efficiency, high throughput value, etc. And the most important thing is that it is easy to implement and less complex due to which it takes less energy consumption and hence increase the efficiency of the whole system. Remote patient monitoring is the biggest game changer in the health sector. It simplifies the lives of both the doctors and the patients as well as reduces the burden on the traditional health sector. With the implementation of this new proposed RSA-based security scheme with AODV protocol the concerns related to the security of the patients data and the efficiency of whole system has also been addressed.

References

- 1. Sreevidya B, Rajesh M, Mamatha TM (2018) Design and development of an enhanced security scheme using RSA for preventing false data injectionin wireless sensor networks. Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd.
- Zhong H, Shao L, Cui J (2016) A lightweight and secure data authentication scheme with privacy preservation in WSN. In: 2016 International conference on networking and network applications
- Kasar S, Khairnar DG, Sharma M (2015) An energy saving routing mechanism for intrusion prevention in wireless sensor networks. Int Res J Eng Technol 2(4): 276–281
- 4. Janardhanan V, Jose A, Parameshachari BD, Muruganantham C, DivakaraMurthy HS (2013) An efficient reactive routing security scheme based on rsa algorithm design and development of an enhanced security scheme for preventing false data injection attack in WSN. Int J Comput Sci Telecommun 4(9)
- Zhou X, Tang X. Research and implementation of RSA algorithm for encryption and decryption. In: The 6th IEEE international forum on strategic technology, pp 1118–1121
- Ren K, Lou W, Zhang Y (2006) LEDS: providing location-aware end-to-end data security in wireless sensor networks. In: Proceedings of the IEEE INFOCOM, 06 Apr 2006
- Ye F, Luo H, Lu S, Zhang L (2004) Statistical en-route detection and filtering of injected false data in sensor networks. In: Proceedings of the IEEE INFOCOM, 04 Mar 2004
- Zhou L, Ravishankar C (2005) A fault localized scheme for false report filtering in sensor networks. In: Proceedings of the international conference on pervasive services, (ICPS '05), July 2005, pp 59–68
- Chang Jh, Tassiulas L (2004) Maximum lifetime routing in wireless sensor networks. IEEE/ACM Trans Netw 12:609–619
- Liu J, Zhao F, Petrovic D (2005) Information-directed routing in ad hoc sensor networks. IEEE J Selected Areas Commun 23:851–861
- 11. Akkaya K, Younis M (2003) A survey on routing protocols for wireless sensor networks. Elsevier Publications on Networking
- 12. Lu H, Li J, Wang G (2009) A novel energy efficient routing algorithm for hierarchically clustered wireless sensor networks. In: International conference on wireless networks, 2009
- Rajesh M, Vanishree K, Sudarshan TSB (2015) Stable route AODV routing protocol for mobile wireless sensor networks. In: International conference on computing and network communications (CoCoNet 2015), Dec 2015

- 14. Sakthivel M, Palanisamy V (2014) Performance enhancement by an energy adept PE AODV with link failure prediction. J Theor Appl Inf Technol 61(3)
- Jun Choi K, Song J-I (2006) Investigation of feasible cryptographic algorithms for wireless sensornetwork. In: 8th International conference on advanced communication technology (ICACT2006), Feb 2006
- Diwakar M, Kumar S (2012) An energy efficient level based clustering routing protocols for wireless sensor networks. Int J Adv Smart Sensor Netw Syst 2(2)

An Effective Intrusion Detection System in Cloud Computing Environment



Sarvottam Dixit and Gousiya Hussain

Abstract Cloud computing is gaining popularity in the domain of computer science and is commonly called as a new data hosting technology; thanks to the cost reimbursement inflicted upon companies, the technology is becoming very popular. Cloud computing plays an integral role in computer science and assists in the development of computer science in a very fast manner. Cloud computing can be defined as a method of sharing resources with clients in a more efficient way. It works with the idea of virtualization and there are several types of service providers, like SaaS, IaaS, and PaaS. Cloud computing has some problems in security and the data stored in the cloud server. The main concern in cloud computing is the security. Due to its distributed and open architecture, an intrusion detection system plays an important role to protect a computer system. Main goals of the IDS include monitoring access and identifying unusual access or attacks on the system. In machine learning, detecting anomalies in data is a fundamental task. These techniques used to identify known and unknown attacks in the cloud.

Keywords IDS \cdot HIDS \cdot NIDS \cdot Cloud storage \cdot Cloud computing \cdot Machine learning

1 Introduction

Cloud computing is a satisfactory solution to the problem of ease of access and durability of data. It allows clients to take privilege of a wide range of online offerings without having to bother about the technical requirements of their use, as it can handle and server digital data through a fully outsourced infrastructure. Described in the NIST report, cloud computing involves the provision of various services via the Internet, including data storage, servers, databases, networking, software, and more that are instantly accessible and released without much managerial effort or interaction with the service provider [1]. It is characterized by ubiquitous, convenient,

Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_56

S. Dixit · G. Hussain (🖂)

Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Mewar University, Chittorgarh, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*,

on-demand network access to customized computing resources. Organizations are relocating their data and application software to cloud storage systems due to the ease [2]. The major downside of cloud computing is that client lose physical control over their records when they offload them to an unreliable cloud service provider. In spite of how effective and extensive a server's computational power are in contrast to a client's computational power and performance, the cloud encounters innumerable security concerns from both external and inside the cloud that could leverage security vulnerabilities to pose a threat. These failings can jeopardize confidentiality of data, authenticity, and accessibility [3]. The cloud provider ensures security of data for cloud client's stored data by using techniques such as firewalls and virtualization. Because of network vulnerabilities, aforementioned approaches could not deliver the complete data security. Therefore, designing an IDS powerful in terms of preventing both inside and outside security breaches in the cloud framework is vital [4, 5]. An intrusion detection system (IDS) is a hardware/software framework that supervises and examines events in a device or network in order to identify privacy violations. Intrusion detection systems (IDSs) focus on ensuring the privacy, integrity, and availability of a network or system. Following are some of the data storage security breaches and challenges [6, 7]. Data privacy and integrity issue: If an intrusion on a data entity is successful, it will result in a privacy breach, granting the intruder illegal rights to acquire access to the client's data. Data stored in the cloud loses its multi-tenant characteristics as a result of this violation. SaaS vendors, in specific, may lose their technical details. Aside from these potential threats, processing of data poses a significant danger as resources are shared between multiple tenants [8]. As an outcome of virtualization, several physical resources are shared among the clients. As an outcome, malicious insiders of the CSP and/or company can launch intrusions [9]. In these scenarios, a hacker can attack other clients data when processing their own. Another major problem is when the CSP sends data to third-party storage. Data confidentiality issue: In multi-tenant systems, maintaining data confidentiality becomes difficult and conflicting. This is largely because customers entrust their information to untrustworthy cloud service providers (CSPs) and moreover data is stored over multiple physical locations in cloud computing. It is onerous to ensure security in the cloud due to a lack of stable technical and regulatory constraints [10]. One of the most essential security concerns is the confidentiality of user data in the cloud. It is practicable to protect encrypted information from an intruder but not from the cloud provider. Data recoverability and vulnerability: The cloud provides its clients on-demand resources attributed to its resource pooling and scalability features. The resource allotted to one client may be redistributed to another client afterward [11]. Speaking of memory as well as storage resources, an intruder could employ backup and retrieval approaches to access prior client's data. Cryptography: Cryptographic techniques are used in the cloud to overcome security gaps [12]. However, issues like prime factorization of large integers in RSA and discrete logarithmic problems in ECC, as well as poor implementation could give rise to a brute force attack. Other concerns related to cloud cryptography include improper key management and inadequate computational efficiency. Malicious insiders: Within organizations, the malicious insider has become a serious security issue. People employed, contractors,

and third business associates can all constitute an insider threat to an organization. These kind of attacks on the cloud, result in the deprivation of client's data privacy and security eventuating in data breaches both within the organization and in the cloud [13]. Man-in-middle attack: attack arises whenever an intruder is positioned between two entities in a cloud system. This sort of attack seeks to gain access to confidential data that is being communicated. Attack on virtualization/hypervisor: There are two kinds of virtualization intrusions. One of those is, rootkit in hypervisor and the other one is virtual machine escape [14]. An intruder can jeopardize the hypervisor and acquire access to deployed virtual machines, and the affected hypervisor could be utilized to gain control over the users [15]. Phishing attack: Within PaaS cloud model, phishing intrusions have an impact on both providers and clients. This category of intrusion attempts to obtain confidential details from a valid use by exploiting a webpage and redirecting the victim to a spoofed URL, phishing attacks are divided into two types in cloud computing [16]. The first type being abusive behavior, wherein an intruder includes a phishing attack site on cloud environment via one of the service models. The second method entails employing traditional social engineering methods to attain access to the accounts [17]. The most pervasive challenges confronted by conventional approaches are that numerous IDSs still have an elevated false positive, ensuing in innumerable warnings for low-risk instances, putting a strain on security analysts and ultimately allow severe breaches to go undetected [18]. Conventional IDSs also have the downsides of being unable to effectively identify new intrusions. Because network environments are constantly evolving, new intrusion variants emerge on a routine basis [19]. As an outcome, it is imperative to create an IDS that can recognize and prevent such breaches in the cloud while significantly reducing false alarms [20]. Efficacious cloud intrusion detection necessitates the use of intelligent approaches such as machine learning (ML) [21]. Machine learning models are suitable for detecting intrusions because they can handle both real and unfamiliar data [3].

2 Related Work

The author in [17] used deep learning techniques to study and detect DDos attacks. The Tor hammer tool was used to generate DDos attacks against own cloud environment. TShark was used to track both regular traffic and suspicious ones during DDos attacks. The traffic was sent to the server and fed into the IDS Snort. The default rules in Snort were modified to detect DDos attacks. This database is then classified in WEKA using SVM, random forest, Naive Bayes algorithms. The performance results confirmed SVM provides the best results in terms of recall, precision, accuracy, and *F*-measure.

A PSO search for the ideal XGBoost structure was performed by He et al. after they proposed an ML model that makes use of XGBoost [11]. The benchmark NSL-KDD dataset is used to assess the proposed model [11]. In terms of accuracy, mean average precision, recall, and macro-average, PSO-XGBoost outperforms other comparison

models, especially when it comes to identifying attack subgroups like R2L and U2R. The study provides experimental justification for the application of swarm intelligence in NIDS.

Yaping et al. created a brand-new machine learning technique to forecast network intrusions based on RF and SVM. A random forest was utilized to choose features depending on the variable relevance score [7]. Using the KDD 99 dataset, the effectiveness of the SVM that utilized the 14 chosen features was evaluated and contrasted to the performance of common classifiers and up to 41 attributes. The findings showed that the chosen features might achieve more accuracy, making it one of the most competitive network intrusion detection classifiers.

In order to compare the effectiveness of the IDS system, Adnan et al. [6] used three ML: DJ, RF, and SVM. The main objective is to provide an ML-based NID model that assesses the effectiveness of the three methods in terms of accuracy and precision for anomalous traffic. These two act as a standard for evaluating IDS. The findings revealed that the average accuracy of the RF is 96.76%, that of the SVM is 98.18 percent, and that of the DJ is 96.50%.

Important network traffic characteristics that can be used to build a powerful MLbased IDS were explored by N Meemong et al. The CICIDS2017 dataset was used to train and test a selection of ML algorithms in order to evaluate their performance [15]. The bagging ensemble classifier, which only selected the top 30 features, produced the best results, with an accuracy rate of 99.9% and a low false-positive rate of 0.03%.

In addition to a hybrid IDS that blends support vector machine (SVM) and genetic algorithm (GA) techniques, Ammar et al. also proposed a novel fitness function to measure system accuracy [22]. The CICIDS2017 dataset, which includes common assaults from the past and present, was used to study this system. In this case, an SVM was used to modify the kernel function's hyperparameters, gamma and degree. NSL-KDD and KDD CUP 99 were both used to compare the results. The outcomes demonstrated that the proposed model exceeded these benchmarks by as much as 5.74%.

The effectiveness of five machine learning techniques for recognizing grayhole, blackhole, flooding, and scheduling in network DoS attacks was tested by Lama et al. using WEKA. The WSN-DS dataset was utilized for the ML evaluation. The RF classifier outperforms the other classifiers with an accuracy of 99.72% [18].

A voting ensemble model based on three base classifiers was developed in [23] for making a better learner. We used K-nearest neighbors, logistic regression, and decision trees. We used the NSL-KDD dataset to analyze the results. Detection rates were twice as high as those for existing approaches when dealing with user-to-root attacks.

The proposed hybrid technique of network anomaly detection is used by Garg et al. [24]. The technique is based on GWO and CNN, which are used to detect network anomalies. For network anomaly detection, the first stage uses GWO, and the second stage uses CNN to classify network anomalies. The obtained results showed that the suggested hybrid network anomaly detection method outperformed the existing method.

The Kasongo et al. [9] approach was used to identify and analyze malicious activities using the UNSW-NB15 dataset. Dimensionality reduction was applied to reduce the dataset's complexity using the XGBoost algorithm, which produced 19 ideal attributes. The following algorithms were then applied to identify intrusions: support vector machine, k-nearest neighbor, logistic regression, artificial neural network, and decision tree. In an effort to evaluate the efficacy of algorithms, the following methods were used: comparing the results obtained using all 49 features of the UNSW-NB15 dataset with those obtained by selecting only 19 ideal features, and moreover comparing the performance of algorithms to the pre-existing models. Application of XGBoost for reduction of dimensionality to the decision tree resulted in an improvement in accuracy from 88.13 to 90.85%.

3 Overview of Machine Learning Classifiers

3.1 Random Forest Algorithm

Intrusion detection data can be classified and evaluated using RFs, which are ensemble classifiers. Unlike bagging, random forests only select a subset of attributes randomly from the entire collection of features and use the best split attribute to split each node in the tree, whereas with bagging, all attributes are considered when splitting each node [25]. Training trees use a randomly selected subset of records from the original training data, resulting in the most popular class labels. When using RF, classification accuracy is exceptional, as well as its ability to handle outliers and noise. The likelihood of over fitting is minimal when RF is used [6].

3.2 Decision Tree Algorithm

Decision trees are a specific form of supervised machine learning that categorizes or predicts a set of questions based on how they were answered previously. It is a form of supervised learning, which means that the model is tested on the set of data containing the desired categorization. In decision trees, the answers or decisions may not always be clear-cut, but alternatives are presented to allow data scientists to make their own informed decisions. For data scientists, decision trees mimic human reasoning, so they are relatively easy to interpret [26].

3.3 Support Vector Machine Algorithm

In the area of machine learning, SVMs are one of the most popular algorithms. They are used for both classification and regression problems, but their primary application is in classification. By using SVM, our aim to find the optimal boundary of n-dimensional space that will classify data points into the correct category so that they can easily be placed into the right category in the future. This optimal boundary of n-dimensional space is known as a hyperplane. The support vector machine creates a hyperplane by selecting, the decision boundaries that classify two different categories from the extreme points/vectors that help make that hyperplane [27].

4 Cloud Storage

Cloud data storage makes use of large numbers of decentralized storage equipment that are grouped by system and use shared file systems and other storage e server software. It is normally structure to integrate capacity asset pools, disseminated record frameworks, benefit level agreements, and management interfaces to provide distributed storage administration to clients. In addition, they can be isolated by physical and sensible limits and connections to improve compatibility and communication. Compact disks are merging with CDSS, enabling them to have greater reliability [28]. Cloud storage is among the most prevalent applications of cloud computing. Instead of incorporating an entirely devoted server like conventional networked data storage, cloud storage stores data on numerous third-party virtual machines [29, 30]. The customer data is saved on any of the machines used to construct the cloud. A cloud storage framework necessitates one server to have Internet access at its most basic stage. A customer sends files to a cloud service over the Internet, which holds data. Data is requested through a web-based interface. Once the data is requested, the server responds either by sending the records back to the service user or by allowing the service user to access and update the server's statistics.

5 Intrusions to Cloud System

Various intrusions that jeopardize the availability, confidentiality, and integrity of cloud services and resources are: user-to-root attacks, denial of service attack, service injection attack, attack on virtualization/hypervisor, port scanning, etc. Regardless of the fact that the cloud servers are efficient and robust than clients' in context to computational capabilities and reliability, there are innumerable threats to the cloud environment both from the exterior and from within, who can exploit cloud security flaws to cause damage. As a result of these vulnerabilities data confidentiality,

integrity, availability, and authentication may be compromised. Conventional data transfer security protocols have some imperfections when it comes to fully securing networks and systems from highly sophisticated intrusions. For the detection of a wide range of cyberattacks, particularly those that the firewall cannot detect, deep packet analysis is necessary. As a result, it is important to design an IDS that can detect both internal and external threats in the cloud environment. The purpose of an intrusion detection system (IDS) is to supervise and examine events in a network or device to detect privacy violations. It is the goal of intrusion detection systems (IDS) to ensure the security, integrity, and availability of networks and systems. An IDS is often used in conjunction with a firewall as a first line of defense when the firewall cannot prevent an attack. With the increase in the intensity and frequency of breaches, intrusion detection systems (IDSs) have become an essential part of most companies' security architecture [31]. Anomaly based intrusion detection framework based on machine learning models uses classifiers to differentiate between regular and abnormal data. On an initial basis, the cost of the ML models is high, but as they are trained on the data they learn to classify, their performance improves greatly. Cloud security framework based on machine learning for intrusion detection IDS can also be used with other approaches like feature selection techniques to increase the efficiency of the detection technique.

6 Results

For training and testing, NSL-KDD dataset has been used in the proposed solutions. To justify its performance, the proposed solution must meet specific parameters. IDS' capability and performance can be evaluated using these parameters, which include precision, recall, *F*1-score, and accuracy. Figure 1 shows the overall accuracy of the classifiers specified above and the table represents the performance of the above-specified approach in detail.



Fig. 1 Graphical representation of accuracy of different attack types using NSL-KDD dataset

S. No	Classifier	Accuracy	Attack type	Accuracy	Precision	Recall	F1-score
1	RF	99.50%	DoS	99.93	100	100	100
			Probe	99.45	99	99	99
			R2L	91.71	97	94	92
			U2R	64.66	93	76	65
2 I	DT	98.67%	DoS	99.84	100	100	100
			Probe	98.57	97	98	99
			R2L	88.23	86	87	88
			U2R	57.14	86	69	57
3	SVM	98.26%	DoS	99.65	99	99	100
			Probe	97.14	97	97	97
			R2L	76.68	88	82	77
			U2R	37.59	76	50	38

Table 1 Performance matrices of NSL-KDD dataset using various classifiers

Table 1 compares the accuracy, precision, recall, and F1-score of various approaches specified above on the basis of certain parameters.

7 Conclusion

As a replacement for legacy storage, cloud storage has the enormous potential. However, preparation is a must with security and execution to avoid any misfortune later on. In addition, cloud vendors must ensure the service cost is reasonable for cloud customers, while also addressing security and execution concerns so that customers are satisfied with the service. Cloud storage approaches and service requirements are still emerging. To resolve issues caused by cloud storage, standardization of service providers' service levels must be improved by better load balancing methodologies. An intrusion detection system can be used to achieve cloud security in an effective and efficient way. In this way, it ensures that all traffic entering and leaving the cloud system is monitored before passing through, so that malicious data cannot penetrate it and violate its security policies. Machine learning approaches are used in anomaly based IDS as a means of securing cloud systems in an optimal manner.

References

- 1. Mell P, Grance T (2011) The NIST—National Institute of Standars and Technology—definition of cloud computing. NIST Spec Publ 800–145:7
- Masoodi FS, Abrar I, Bamhdi AM (2021) An effective intrusion detection system using homogeneous ensemble techniques. Int J Inf Secur Priv 16(1):1–18. https://doi.org/10.4018/ijisp. 2022010112
- Abrar I, Ayub Z, Masoodi F, Bamhdi AM (2020) A machine learning approach for intrusion detection system on NSL-KDD dataset. In: Proceedings of international conference on smart electronics and communication ICOSEC 2020, September, pp 919–924. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ICOSEC49089.2020.9215232
- Bamhdi AM, Abrar I, Masoodi F (2021) An ensemble based approach for effective intrusion detection using majority voting. Telkomnika (Telecommunication Comput Electron Control 19(2):664–671. https://doi.org/10.12928/TELKOMNIKA.v19i2.18325
- Khraisat A, Gondal I, Vamplew P, Kamruzzaman J (2019) Survey of intrusion detection systems: techniques, datasets and challenges. Cybersecurity 2(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s42 400-019-0038-7
- Azizan AH et al (2021) A machine learning approach for improving the performance of network intrusion detection systems. Ann Emerg Technol Comput 5(Special issue 5):201–208. https:// doi.org/10.33166/AETiC.2021.05.025
- Chang Y, Li W, Yang Z (2017) Network intrusion detection based on random forest and support vector machine. In: Proceedings of 2017 IEEE international conference on computational science and engineering IEEE/IFIP international conference on embedded and ubiquitous computing CSE EUC 2017, vol 1, pp 635–638. https://doi.org/10.1109/CSE-EUC.201 7.118
- Bokhari MU, Masoodi F (2012) BOKHARI: a new software oriented stream cipher: a proposal. In: Proceedings of 2012 World congress on information and communication technologies WICT 2012, October, pp 128–131. https://doi.org/10.1109/WICT.2012.6409062
- Kasongo SM, Sun Y (2020) Performance analysis of intrusion detection systems using a feature selection method on the UNSW-NB15 dataset. J Big Data 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40537-020-00379-6
- Hashizume K, Rosado DG, Fernandez-Medina E, Fernandez E (2011) An analysis of security related issues in cloud computing. Commun Comput Inf Sci CCIS 168:180–190 [Online]. Available: http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-80051998371&par tnerID=40&md5=c7a842cc870051dc3836680baba11d79
- Jiang H, He Z, Ye G, Zhang H (2020) network intrusion detection based on PSO-Xgboost model. IEEE Access 8:58392–58401. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2020.2982418
- Masoodi F, Alam S, Bokhari MU (2011) SOBER family of stream ciphers: a review. Int J Comput Appl 23(1):1–5. https://doi.org/10.5120/2857-3672
- Kumar J (2019) Cloud computing security issues and its challenges: a comprehensive research. Int J Recent Technol Eng 8(1, Special Issue 4):10–14
- Bhadauria R, Sanyal S (2012) Survey on security issues in cloud computing and associated mitigation techniques. Int J Comput Appl 47(18):47–66. https://doi.org/10.5120/7292-0578
- Meemongkolkiat N, Suttichaya V (1993) Analysis on network traffic features for designing machine learning based IDS. J Phys Conf Ser 1:2021. https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1993/ 1/012029
- Ahmed Teli F, Masoodi T (2021) Security concerns and privacy preservation in blockchain based IoT systems: opportunities and challenges. In: ICICNIS 2020, pp 29–36
- Jaber AN, Rehman SU (2020) FCM–SVM based intrusion detection system for cloud computing environment. Cluster Comput 23(4):3221–3231. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10586-020-03082-6
- Alsulaiman L, Al-Ahmadi S (2021) Performance evaluation of machine learning techniques fsor DOS detection in wireless sensor network. Int J Netw Secur Appl 13(2):21–29. https:// doi.org/10.5121/ijnsa.2021.13202

- Rahim R, Ahanger AS, Khan SM, Ma F (2022) Analysis of IDS using feature selection approach on NSL-KDD dataset. https://doi.org/10.52458/978-93-91842-08-6-45
- Othman SM, Ba-Alwi FM, Alsohybe NT, Al-Hashida AY (2018) Intrusion detection model using machine learning algorithm on big data environment. J Big Data 5(1). https://doi.org/10. 1186/s40537-018-0145-4
- Ahanger AS, Khan SM, Masoodi F (2021) An effective intrusion detection system using supervised machine learning techniques. In: Proceedings of 5th international conference on computing methodologies and communication ICCMC 2021, May 2021, pp 1639–1644. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICCMC51019.2021.9418291
- 22. Learning UM (2021) SS symmetry effective intrusion detection system to secure data in cloud
- Raihan-Al-Masud M, Mustafa HA (2019) Network intrusion detection system using voting ensemble machine learning. In: 3rd IEEE International conference on telecommunications and photo, ICTP 2019, December 2019. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICTP48844.2019.9041736
- Garg S, Kaur K, Kumar N, Kaddoum G, Zomaya AY, Ranjan R (2019) A hybrid deep learningbased model for anomaly detection in cloud datacenter networks. IEEE Trans Netw Serv Manag 16(3):924–935. https://doi.org/10.1109/TNSM.2019.2927886
- Jabbar MA, Aluvalu R, Reddy SS (2017) RFAODE: a novel ensemble intrusion detection system. Proc Comput Sci 115:226–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2017.09.129
- Masoodi F et al (2021) Machine learning for classification analysis of intrusion detection on NSL-KDD dataset. Turkish J Comput Math Educ 12(10):2286–2293
- Wang D, Xu G (2020) Research on the detection of network intrusion prevention with SVM based optimization algorithm. Inform 44(2):269–273. https://doi.org/10.31449/inf.v44i2.3195
- Amin U, Ahanger AS, Masoodi F, Alwi M (2022) Ensemble based effective intrusion detection system for cloud environment ensemble based effective intrusion detection system for cloud environment over UNSW-NB15 dataset, April 2022. https://doi.org/10.52458/978-93-91842-08-6-46
- Itani W, Kayssi A, Chehab A (2009) Privacy as a service: privacy-aware data storage and processing in cloud computing architectures. In: 8th IEEE International symposium dependable, autonomic and secure computing, DASC 2009, pp 711–716. https://doi.org/10.1109/ DASC.2009.139
- Faheem Syeed M, Ubaidullah Bokhari M (2019) Symmetric algorithms I. Emerging security algorithms and techniques. Chapman and Hall/CRC, pp 79–95
- Ahanger, AS, Khan SM, Masoodi F (2022) Building an intrusion detection system using supervised machine learning classifiers with feature selection. In: Inventive systems and control. Springer, Singapore, pp 811–821
Correction to: Smart Industrial Scanner for Implementation of Relevant Data Parsing from Prescriptions Using SSWF Algorithm



Jephin V. Jose, Sherin Eliyas, Sathish Kumar, and Angeline Benitta

Correction to: Chapter "Smart Industrial Scanner for Implementation of Relevant Data Parsing from Prescriptions Using SSWF Algorithm" in: N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_52

The original version of the book was inadvertently published with incorrect author name in chapter "Smart Industrial Scanner for Implementation of Relevant Data Parsing from Prescriptions Using SSWF Algorithm". The second author's name has been changed from "M. Sherin Eliyas" to "Sherin Eliyas".

The correction chapter and the book have been updated with the changes.

The updated original version of this chapter can be found at https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_52

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_57

Correction to: Greedy Theory Using Improved Performance Prim's Algorithm Big Bang Speedup of the Bellman-Ford Algorithm



Tejinder Kaur^(D), Vidhu Kiran^(D), Abhinav Ahlawat^(D), and Nandini Verma^(D)

Correction to: Chapter "Greedy Theory Using Improved Performance Prim's Algorithm Big Bang Speedup of the Bellman-Ford Algorithm, BigBang Speedup of the Bellman-Ford Algorithm" in: N. Marriwalaetal.(eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_41

The original version of the book was inadvertently published with incorrect authors' affiliation in chapter "Greedy Theory Using Improved Performance Prim's Algorithm, Big Bang Speedup of the Bellman-Ford Algorithm" The authors' affiliation has been changed from "Institute of Engineering and Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab India" to "Chitkara University Institute of Engineering & Technology, Chitkara University, Punjab, India" The correction chapter and the book have been updated with the change.

The updated version of this chapter can be found at https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_41

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8_58

Author Index

A

Abhinand Krishna, K. K., 425 Abhinav Ahlawat, 493 Abhinav Bavos, 425 Achyuth, N., 329 Adusumalli Yaswanth, 245 Agarwal, B. K., 215 Ajay Kumar, 517 Akhib Khan Bahamani, 353 Alankrita Aggarwal, 149 Alen J. James, 415 Ambuj Kumar Agarwal, 97 Andrew Dixen, 415 Angeline Benitta, 625 Anil Kapil, 543 Ankita Chhikara, 53 Ankit Bansal, 63 Annu, 501 Anoop Kumar Bhola, 133 Anupam Baliyan, 159 Anurag Shrivastava, 297, 317 Anushka, S. A., 109 Apurv Verma, 365 Aruna, P., 109 Arunava De, 71 Arup Abhinna Acharya, 193 Asha Ambhaikar, 13 Ashak Achankunju Thomas, 425 Ashima Sharma, 535 Avinash Sharma, 215, 637

B

Bhavin Gami, 85 Bishwajeet Pandey, 385 Brijeshkumar Y. Panchal, 85 C Chander Diwaker, 657 Charu Sharma, 613 Chetna, 185

D

Darpan Anand, 229 Darwante, N. K., 365 Deepa Jose, 329 Deepak Kedia, 517 Deepika Arora, 215 Dhandapani, N., 329 Dharini Devi, R., 109 Dharminder Yadav, 637 Dhavleesh Rattan, 1 Dishika Bisht, 483 Divya Gupta, 63

F

Francis Antony Xavier Bronson, 39

G

Gaganpreet Kaur, 433, 443 Garima Thakur, 647 Gauri Shankar, 433 Gousiya Hussain, 671 Gowrishankar Senthil Velan, 39 Gupta, Anand Kumar, 637

H

Hardeep Kaur, 203 Harsh Sohal, 647

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 N. Marriwala et al. (eds.), *Mobile Radio Communications and 5G Networks*, Lecture Notes in Networks and Systems 588, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7982-8 681

Hemlata Wamanrao Kohad, 13 Himanshi Saini, 501

J

Jashandeep Singh, 555 Jawale, M. A., 365 Jephin V. Jose, 625 Jerin Joseph, 425 Jyoti Saini, 53

K

Kalpana, V., 571 Kalpna Guleria, 597 Kalthi Reddy Bhargav, 329 Kamal Deep Garg, 63 Karamjit Kaur, 587 Katuru Gowthami, 109 Kavita Gupta, 613 Keshav Kumar, 297, 317 Khushi Chauhan, 85 Kiran Godbole, 407 Kirti Kashyap, 483 Komal Saxena, 457 Koushik Chakraborty, 71 Krutika Channe, 119 Kumaraswamy, I., 353 Kumar, S. N., 415, 425

L

Lakshmi Patibandla, R. S. M., 245 Lekha Rani, 173

М

Madhusudhana Rao Dontha, 255 Manisha Bharti, 535 Manju, S., 109 Manoj Kumar, 397 Meenakshi Malhotra, 555 Mohamed Ashik, M. Z., 329 Mohanaprakash, T. A., 297 Mohit Angurala, 97 Monish Gupta, 29 Mudasir Raja, 317 Muskan Mehta, 483

Ν

Naamah Susan Saji, 415 Nalagatla Sri Supriyanka, 255 Nandini Verma, 493 Navreet Kaur, 525 Neenu Rose Antony, 415 Nidhi Raghav, 133 Nidhi Sindhwani, 457 Nidhi Sindwani, 471 Nikhil Marriwala, 29 Nikhil Patro, 193

Р

Pallavi Khanna, 457 Pankaj Sharma, 555 Pardeep Singh, 149 Paresh Kumar Sethy, 193 Parul Gahelot, 173 Pawar, A. B., 365 Pedro Barquinha, 535 Pooja Singh, 471 Pradeepta Kumar Sarangi, 173 Pradnya Borkar, 119, 407 Prashant Panse, 281 Premanand S. Chauhan, 317 Priti Singh, 587 Priti Singla, 269 Priyanka Sethy, 193 Pulkit Upadhyay, 397 Pydi Ganga Bahubalindruni, 535

R

Radha, E. G., 343 Raj Gaurang Tiwari, 97 Rajit Verma, 555 Ramamani Tripathy, 159 Ramesh, E., 343 Ramesh Kait. 53 Ravinder Kaur, 203 Reema Gupta, 269 Reena Thakur, 281 Renu Jangra, 53 Richa, 587 Richard Essah, 229 Richa Thakur, 193 Riya Thomas, 415 Rohit Anand, 457 Rohit Tanwar, 397 Rohit Vaid, 613

S

Saba Khanum, 483 Sandeep Kaur, 443 Sanjukta Mohanty, 193 Saravanan Elumalai, 39

Author Index

Sarvottam Dixit, 671 Sathish Kumar, 625 Satyanarayana, R. V. S., 571 Shagun Sharma, 597 Shally Nagpal, 149 Shelly Singla, 517 Sherin Eliyas, 625 Shikha, 185 Shivam Tiwari, 471 Shivani Gaba, 149 Shivani Wadhwa, 63 Shivanshu Bansal, 657 Shivinder Nijjer, 555 Shruti Jain, 647 Shunmuga Karpagam, N., 297 Shweta Lamba, 159 Siju John, 425 Srinivasulu Reddy, G., 353 Sudhir Baijnath Ojha, 317 Sudhir Kumar Chauhan, 457 Sukhpreet Kaur Gill, 433 Suneet Kumar, 149 Sunil Gupta, 185 Sunil Kumar, 13 Surender Singh, 229 Suresha, D., 343 Swati Juneja, 587 Syed Inamulla Hussani, 245

Т

Tarkeshwar Barua, 637

Tejinder Kaur, 185, 493 Tejpal Sharma, 1 Tongkachok, Korakod, 297

U Urmila Pilania, 397

V

Vairamani Sai Shanmugaraja, 39 Veeramanickam, 433 Venugopal, Anita, 543 Vidhu Kiran, 493 Vidya Lakshmi, V., 109 Vijaya Kishore, V., 571 Vijay Anant Athavale, 543 Vikas Jalodia, 385 Vikas Khullar, 97 Vimala Kumar, K., 353 Vinay Kukreja, 159 Vishal Gupta, 29 Vivek Jangra, 471

W

William, P., 297, 317, 365

Х

Xavier Francis Jency, 39